Michael K. Pugsley Michael J. Curtis *Editors*

Principles of Safety Pharmacology



Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology

Volume 229

Editor-in-Chief

W. Rosenthal, Jena

Editorial Board

J.E. Barrett, Philadelphia V. Flockerzi, Homburg M.A. Frohman, Stony Brook, NY P. Geppetti, Florence F.B. Hofmann, München M.C. Michel, Ingelheim P. Moore, Singapore C.P. Page, London A.M. Thorburn, Aurora, CO K. Wang, Beijing More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/164

Michael K. Pugsley • Michael J. Curtis Editors

Principles of Safety Pharmacology



Editors Michael K. Pugsley Department of Toxicology & Pathology Janssen Research & Development Drug Safety Sciences Raritan, New Jersey USA

Michael J. Curtis Cardiovascular Division Faculty of Life Sciences & Medicine King's College London Rayne Institute St Thomas' Hospital London UK

ISSN 0171-2004 ISSN 1865-0325 (electronic) Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology ISBN 978-3-662-46942-2 ISBN 978-3-662-46943-9 (eBook) DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9

Library of Congress Control Number: 2015942920

Springer Heidelberg New York Dordrecht London © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made.

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer-Verlag GmbH Berlin Heidelberg is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

Preface

Safety pharmacology has evolved from a mixture of toxicological investigations to what we now recognize as a frontloaded integrated risk assessment during the 20 years that has followed the recognition of rare but potentially lethal adverse drug reactions, exemplified by terfenadine-induced torsades de pointes. Safety pharmacology is most important during the period of preclinical drug discovery and development. Safety pharmacology has evolved into an astute and flexible discipline and now paradoxically leads the way in discovery standardization by virtue of the efforts that have taken place to validate preclinical methods. Numerous examples exist where a collection of positive and negative controls are used to template a method—an approach rarely reciprocated in such detail and with such diligence in Discovery pharmacology.

In this volume, we have assembled reviews of all the main aspects of preclinical and translational safety pharmacology, with emphasis on explanation for choice of approach and the testing of validity. The articles are intended to serve as reference for industry and text for the growing undergraduate and postgraduate programs and courses on safety pharmacology that are emerging in universities worldwide.

Raritan, NJ, USA London, UK Michael K. Pugsley Michael J. Curtis

Contents

Part I An Overview of Safety Pharmacology and Its Role in Drug Discovery	
A Historical View and Vision into the Future of the Field of Safety	
Pharmacology	3
In Vitro Early Safety Pharmacology Screening: Perspectives Related to Cardiovascular Safety	47
Safety Pharmacology in Drug Discovery and Development Bruce H. Morimoto, Erin Castelloe, and Anthony W. Fox	65
Part II The Safety Pharmacology Core Battery	
CNS Adverse Effects: From Functional Observation Battery/Irwin Tests to Electrophysiology Carlos Fonck, Alison Easter, Mark R. Pietras, and Russell A. Bialecki	83
Preclinical Abuse Potential Assessment	115
Overview of Respiratory Studies to Support ICH S7A	131
Biophysics and Molecular Biology of Cardiac Ion Channels for the Safety Pharmacologist Michael K. Pugsley, Michael J. Curtis, and Eric S. Hayes	149
Sensitivity and Specificity of the In Vitro Guinea Pig Papillary Muscle Action Potential Duration for the Assessment of Drug-Induced Torsades De Pointes Liability in Humans	205

Haemodynamic Assessment in Safety Pharmacology Simon Authier, Michael K. Pugsley, and Michael J. Curtis	221
High Definition Oscillometry: Non-invasive Blood PressureMeasurement and Pulse Wave AnalysisBeate Egner	243
Part III Supplemental Safety Pharmacology	
The Safety Pharmacology of Auditory Function	267
Gastrointestinal Safety Pharmacology in Drug Discovery and Development	291
Renal Safety Pharmacology in Drug Discovery and Development	323
Inclusion of Safety Pharmacology Endpoints in Repeat-Dose Toxicity Studies	353
Part IV Safety Pharmacology of Biological and Anticancer Pharmaceuticals	
Safety Pharmacology Evaluation of Biopharmaceuticals	385
Safety Pharmacology of Anticancer Agents	405
Part V Clinical Safety Pharmacology	
Clinical ECG Assessment	435
Index	469

Part I

An Overview of Safety Pharmacology and Its Role in Drug Discovery

A Historical View and Vision into the Future of the Field of Safety Pharmacology

Alan S. Bass, Toshiyasu Hombo, Chieko Kasai, Lewis B. Kinter, and Jean-Pierre Valentin

"1. Don't do something just because you can.

2. Don't do something just because it has always been done.

3. Don't do something just because others do it."

"4. Don't do something because (you believe) it is expected.5. Don't do something the results of which cannot be

interpreted.

6. Do something because there is a reasonable expectation it will provide knowledge necessary for an accurate decision."

Gerhard Zbinden and Robert Hamlin (Hamlin 2006)

Contents

2

- 1 Prior to Adoption of ICH S7: Safety Pharmacology/General Pharmacology 7
 - Eight Years of Deliberations Leading to Step 4 of Two Guidances: Insights into the
- Expert Working Groups (EWG) Responsible for ICH S7A and ICH S7B Guidances 13

A.S. Bass (🖂)

T. Hombo

Safety Pharmacology and POC Studies, Quality Assurance, Ina Research Inc., 2148-188 Nishiminowa, Ina-shi, Nagano-ken 399-4501, Japan e-mail: t-hombo@ina-research.co.jp

C. Kasai

Project Management, Drug Safety Research Laboratories, Astellas Pharma Inc., 2-1-6, Kashima, Yodogawa-ku, Osaka 532-8514, Japan e-mail: chieko.kasai@astellas.com

L.B. Kinter

Green Lawn Professional Scientific Consulting, P.O. Box 765, Unionville, PA 19375-0765, USA e-mail: Lewis@GLPSci.com

J.-P. Valentin Investigative Toxicology, Non-Clinical Development, UCB-Biopharma, Chemin du Foriest, 1420 Braine l'Alleud, Belgium e-mail: jean-pierre.valentin@ucb.com

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015 M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_1

Program Development, Safety Assessment and Laboratory Animal Resources, Merck Research Laboratories, BMB 6-101, 33 Avenue Louis Pasteur, Boston, MA 02115, USA e-mail: alan.bass@merck.com

	2.1	S7A Safety Pharmacology Studies for Human Pharmaceuticals (1998–2000)	14
	2.2	Hierarchy of Organ Systems, Categorization of Safety Pharmacology Studies,	
		and GLP Compliance	15
	2.3	General Considerations on In Vivo Studies	16
	2.4	Achievement of Step 4 of ICH S7A and Initiating ICH S7B as a New Topic (The	
		Sixth San Diego EWG Meeting in November 2000)	18
	2.5	S7A and S7B EWG and Cultural Bonding	18
3	S7B:	The Nonclinical Evaluation of the Potential for Delayed Ventricular Repolarization	
	(QT	Interval Prolongation) by Human Pharmaceuticals (2000–2005)	19
	3.1	Early Events Associated with ICH S7B: Step 1 to Step 2	
		(May 2001–February 2002)	20
	3.2	Events Associated with ICH S7B (Transition from Step 3 to a Revision of Step 2)	
		(February 2002–June 2004)	22
	3.3	Events Leading to Step 4 of ICH S7B (June 2004–May 2005)	25
4	The	Period That Followed Adoption of ICH S7A and ICH S7B (2001 to Present)	26
5	Visio	on of the Future of Safety Pharmacology, Beyond the Present	30
6	In St	ımmary	38
Ref	ferenc	es	39

Abstract

Professor Gerhard Zbinden recognized in the 1970s that the standards of the day for testing new candidate drugs in preclinical toxicity studies failed to identify acute pharmacodynamic adverse events that had the potential to harm participants in clinical trials. From his vision emerged the field of safety pharmacology, formally defined in the International Conference on Harmonization (ICH) S7A guidelines as "those studies that investigate the potential undesirable pharmacodynamic effects of a substance on physiological functions in relation to exposure in the therapeutic range and above." Initially, evaluations of smallmolecule pharmacodynamic safety utilized efficacy models and were an ancillary responsibility of discovery scientists. However, over time, the relationship of these studies to overall safety was reflected by the regulatory agencies who, in directing the practice of safety pharmacology through guidance documents, prompted transition of responsibility to drug safety departments (e.g., toxicology). Events that have further shaped the field over the past 15 years include the ICH S7B guidance, evolution of molecular technologies leading to identification of new therapeutic targets with uncertain toxicities, introduction of data collection using more sophisticated and refined technologies, and utilization of transgenic animal models probing critical scientific questions regarding novel targets of toxicity. The collapse of the worldwide economy in the latter half of the first decade of the twenty-first century, continuing high rates of compound attrition during clinical development and post-approval and sharply increasing costs of drug development have led to significant strategy changes, contraction of the size of pharmaceutical organizations, and refocusing of therapeutic areas of investigation. With these changes has come movement away from dedicated internal safety pharmacology capability to utilization of capabilities within external contract research organizations. This movement has created the

opportunity for the safety pharmacology discipline to come "full circle" and return to the drug discovery arena (target identification through clinical candidate selection) to contribute to the mitigation of the high rate of candidate drug failure through better compound selection decision making. Finally, the changing focus of science and losses in didactic training of scientists in whole animal physiology and pharmacology have revealed a serious gap in the future availability of qualified individuals to apply the principles of safety pharmacology in support of drug discovery and development. This is a significant deficiency that at present is only partially met with academic and professional society programs advancing a minimal level of training. In summary, with the exception that the future availability of suitably trained scientists is a critical need for the field that remains to be effectively addressed, the prospects for the future of safety pharmacology are hopeful and promising, and challenging for those individuals who want to assume this responsibility. What began in the early part of the new millennium as a relatively simple model of testing to assure the safety of Phase I clinical subjects and patients from acute deleterious effects on life-supporting organ systems has grown with experience and time to a science that mobilizes the principles of cellular and molecular biology and attempts to predict acute adverse events and those associated with long-term treatment. These challenges call for scientists with a broad range of in-depth scientific knowledge and an ability to adapt to a dynamic and forever changing industry. Identifying individuals who will serve today and training those who will serve in the future will fall to all of us who are committed to this important field of science.

Keywords

Safety pharmacology • Cardiovascular system • Central nervous system • Peripheral nervous system • Respiratory system • INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON HARMONIZATION • ICH S7A • ICH S7B • ICH E14 • United States Food and Drug Administration • European Medicines Agency • Japan Pharmaceutical and Medicines Devices Agency

List of Abbreviations

ABPI	Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry		
ADRs	Adverse Drug Reactions		
AEs	Adverse Events		
APD	Action Potential Duration		
BfArM	Bundesinstitut für Arzneimittel und Medizinprodukte which is		
	the Federal Institute for Drugs and Medical Devices		
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations		
CiPA	Comprehensive In vitro Proarrhythmia Assay		
CNS	Central Nervous System		
CPMP	Committee for Proprietary Medicinal Products		

CROs	Contract Research Organizations		
CSRC	Cardiac Safety Research Consortium		
DSP	Diplomate in Safety Pharmacology		
ECG	Electrocardiogram		
ECVAM	European Centre for the Validation of Alternative Methods		
EFPIA	European Federation of the Pharmaceutical Industry Association		
eIND	Exploratory Investigational New Drug Application		
EMEA	European Medicines Agency		
EU	European Union		
EWG	Expert Working Group		
FDA	United States Food and Drug Administration		
GLP	Good Laboratory Practice		
hERG	human Ether-a-go-go-Related Gene		
ICH	International Conference on Harmonization		
ILSI	International Life Sciences Institute		
IWG	Implementation Working Group		
HESI	Health and Environmental Sciences Institute		
IND	Investigational New Drug Application		
iPSCs	Induced pluripotent stem cells		
JACL	Japan Association of Contract Laboratories for Safet		
	Evaluation		
JNDA	Japanese New Drug Applications		
JPMA	Japanese Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association		
MHLW	Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare		
MHW	Ministry of Health and Welfare		
NCEs	New Chemical Entities		
NDAs	New Drug Applications		
PhRMA	Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America		
Q&As	Questions and Answers		
QT	Duration of the QT interval of the cardiac electrocardiogram		
QT PRODACT	QT Interval Prolongation: Project for Database Construction		
R&D	Research and Development		
SEND	Standard for Exchange of Nonclinical Data		
SP	Safety pharmacology		
SPS	Safety Pharmacology Society		
JSPS	Japanese Safety Pharmacology Society		
TDP	Therapeutic Products Directorate		
TQT	Clinical Thorough QT study		
USA	United States of America		

Professor Gerhard Zbinden argued that the major clinical endpoints related to safety in early human trials were not adequately evaluated in the routine animal safety studies being carried out in the 1970s, where the focus was on pathomorphological

7

and lab parameters appearing late during treatment, while damages of bodily functions appear early. This different focus posed a significant and underappreciated risk to healthy normal volunteers and patients participating in early clinical evaluations of new drugs (Zbinden 1979). Zbinden's hypothetical "gap" was dramatically exposed in the mid-1990s, when it became apparent that individuals were being placed at an unacceptable risk of cardiac toxicity and death from drugs that were marketed for treatment of a variety of non-life-threatening diseases (Shah 2002b). In response, the fledgling field of safety pharmacology was formalized in international regulatory guidance, marking rapid recognition of its contributions to protecting clinical trial subjects (Bass et al. 2004b, 2011). In the intervening years, advances in science and technology and contributions from regulators, scientists, and the public have challenged safety assessment of new drugs, and safety pharmacology in particular, to evolve quickly, sometimes ahead of scientific consensus and governing regulations. Added to this landscape are the growing economic challenges and a business model for the discovery and development of new drugs that many claim is not sustainable as evidenced by the higher difficulties of bringing new drugs to market, despite continuous attempts to alter the model to increase the probability of success (Hay et al. 2014; Holdren et al. 2012; Urban et al. 2014).

Accounting for the relatively brief history of safety pharmacology, the authors have laid out a review of the discipline, from the time of Dr. Zbinden to the present day, as well as forecasting the future from their vantage points of leaders deeply committed and involved in the growth of the field. The periods covered in this chapter include the time prior to adoption by the International Conference on Harmonization (ICH) the topics of guidelines which would ultimately govern the regulatory practice of safety pharmacology, the trials, tribulations, and constantly evolving challenges associated with the implementation of the laboratories conforming with those guidelines and the scientific and intellectual growth and maturation of the field that was aligning and adapting to the changing scientific and regulatory landscape and business environment of the pharmaceutical industry. The chapter concludes with thoughts on the future challenges faced by safety pharmacology and the scientists that will shepherd the continued evolution of this discipline, as those scientists will also be expected to anticipate and respond to the events that will unfold over the coming years.

1 Prior to Adoption of ICH S7: Safety Pharmacology/General Pharmacology

Like any other profession or scientific discipline, safety pharmacology has its beginnings, in terms of name, concepts, discipline, practices, philosophy, and specific tests. Gerhard Zbinden (1979) is generally credited with calling attention to the "disconnect" between the study endpoint (e.g., histopathology) of standard nonclinical toxicological test procedures of that era and the types of adverse drug reactions (ADRs) observed by clinicians in clinical trials: that whereas the former

focused heavily upon morphological and biochemical lesions, the latter were focused on organ functional side effects. Further, in an era when clinical chemistry and histopathology were dominant in nonclinical safety testing, Zbinden raised the specter that potentially life-threatening functional side effects of concern to physicians and patients could be discovered only late in standard toxicological testing. Zbinden's warning was dramatically substantiated in the mid-1990s with the recognition of drug-related "long-QT" syndrome and risk of a potentially fatal ventricular tachyarrhythmia (Anon 2005a, 2014; Bass et al. 2005, 2007, 2008; Borchert et al. 2006; Darpo 2010; Darpo et al. 2006; Kinter et al. 2004; Shah 2002a, b, 2007). Thus, there can be little debate that G. Zbinden is the "father" of what is known today as modern safety pharmacology. Ironically, Zbinden was also an advocate of the value of rat models for cardiovascular assessments of drugs, but we now recognize that this rodent species is an inappropriate model with which to detect drug-induced long-QT effects because the rat relies on a different cardiac delayed-rectifying potassium current (I_{Kr}) for cardiac repolarization than that used by humans (see below).

The first explicit references to safety pharmacology in regulatory guidances for investigations of potential for undesirable pharmacological activities in pharmaceutical research and development (R&D) appeared in ICH documents and subsequent FDA release of the ICH S6 guidance document in July 1997: 'Safety Pharmacology studies measure functional indices of potential toxicity.... The aim of the Safety Pharmacology studies should be to reveal any functional effects on the major physiological systems (e.g., cardiovascular, respiratory, renal, and central nervous systems).' (Anon 2012a, b), and 'Safety Pharmacology includes the assessment of effects on vital functions, such as cardiovascular, central nervous, and respiratory systems, and these should be evaluated prior to human exposure' (Anon 1997b, c). These "original concepts" of safety pharmacology were subsequently codified in separate ICH guidance documents ICH S7A (Anon 2001c, e) and ICH S7B (Anon 2005a, b) and established safety pharmacology as it applies to the development of new pharmaceutical agents today (Fig. 1).

What is uncertain is the origin of the term "safety pharmacology" within the context of the ICH guidance. In prior regional guidance documents, the concepts framed and subsequently fleshed out in the 1997 and 2000 ICH documents included components embedded in "general pharmacology" studies (Lumley 1994) and in a description of "pharmacological toxicity" testing (Williams 1990). While Kinter et al. (1994) listed the term "safety pharmacology" as one of several then currently in use to identify investigations of "effects of a new drug on pharmacological targets and organ functions, other than those for which the drug was intended," one of those authors (LK) recalls it was included because safety pharmacology was being used in then early drafts of the 1996 ICH documents. Dr. Gerd Bode, a member of the ICH S7A Expert Working Group (EWG, Table 1), recalls that in the early 1990s ICH defined three disciplines for which guidelines should be drafted: quality, safety, and efficacy. Safety in the original ICH sense was preclinical safety, or preclinical toxicology (i.e., nonclinical testing for unexpected adverse events). Dr. Bode recalls that at that time investigations for adverse functional effects as part



Fig. 1 Scope and implementation date of regulatory guidance documents referring entirely or in part to safety pharmacology over the last 40 years. Over the last decade, there has been an increase in the number and scope of regulatory guidance referring to safety pharmacology endpoints reflecting increasing regulatory concerns. FDA United States Food and Drug Administration, ICH International Conference on Harmonization, IMHW Japanese Ministry of Health and Welfare, EMEA European Agency for the Evaluation of Medicinal Products, CPMP Committee on Proprietary and Medicinal Products, CHMP Committee on Medicinal Products for Human Use

رت ا
()
(Fujisawa)
GW)
ER)
(DuPont)

Table 1 ICH-S7A Expert Working Group members

^aRapporteur from Step 2 through Step 4

^bRapporteur from Step 0 though Step 2 sign-off

JMHW Japanese Ministry of Health and Welfare, *JPMA* Japanese Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association, *EU* European Union, *EFPIA* European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industry Association, *FDA* United States Food and Drug Administration, *PhRMA* Pharmaceutical Research Manufacturers Association, *EFTA* European Free Trade Association, *OPSR* Organization for Pharmaceutical Safety and Research, *MDEC* Medical Device Evaluation Committee, *P&U* Pharmacia and Upjohn, *BfArM* German Federal Institute for Drugs and Medical Devices, *HMR* Hoechst Marion Roussel, *GW* Glaxo Wellcome, *CDER* Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, *CBER* Center for Biologic Evaluation and Research, *IKS* Swiss Kontrollstelle fur Heilmittel

of then "general pharmacology" investigations were redefined incorporating the ICH safety definition; hence "safety pharmacology" appeared first in draft versions of the ICH S6 guideline in 1995. Thus, the term "safety pharmacology" appears to arise de novo in the early 1990s as an amalgamation of the then current general pharmacology terminology and new ICH definition for safety guidance in pharmaceutical development.

Also unclear is why the new term "safety pharmacology" was deemed necessary when "general pharmacology" was both inclusive and common in both regulatory and industry parlance. The regional regulatory guidance that predated the 1997 ICH guidance defined general pharmacological studies as those that revealed both potential useful and harmful properties of a drug in a quantitative manner which permits an assessment of therapeutic risk (Australian NDF4 guidelines, see Lumley, 1994). Williams (1990) referred to general pharmacological properties and pharmacological profiling of candidate drugs that result in unintended or undesirable effects as "pharmacological toxicity." The general guidance included in the Japanese Guidelnes for Toxicity Studies for Drugs (Anon 2001b; an English version of the guidance published by Anon 1995) recommended specific general pharmacology studies to be conducted on all investigational drugs (List A) and additional studies to be conducted "when necessary" (List B). In a paper entitled "The Role of Pharmacological Profiling in Safety Assessment," reviewing the Japanese Lists A and B, Kinter et al. (1994), the authors identified two separate categories of tests: "A...test in which the drug is administered to an intact or acutely-prepared animal model for the purpose of assessing the adverse events

... (safety profiling)" and a "... test in which a drug is evaluated for (1) affinity for a pharmacological target, (2) activity to stimulate, inhibit, ...(3) activity to stimulate, potentiate,... activity of another drug, or (4) activity to stimulate, potentiate, ... physiological or pharmacological responses... (pharmacological profiling)." They further observed that safety profiling (which they labeled "safety pharmacology") was limited to those organ systems of critical interest to primary care physicians (cardiovascular, respiratory, central nervous system (CNS), renal and gastrointestinal) and contributed directly to drug discovery, risk assessment, and patient management, whereas pharmacological profiling (labeled "general pharmacology") cataloged mechanisms by which drugs might impact an organism and were limited only by imagination and available resource. These concepts were further refined in ICH S7A (Anon 2001c, e) to specify drug effects upon the intended pharmacological target (primary pharmacology), drug effects on targets other than the primary target (secondary pharmacology), and drugs effects that adversely impact critical organ functions (safety pharmacology), the definitions in general use today. Thus, the "new" term, safety pharmacology, was needed to delineate the concepts of pharmacologically based toxicity (or safety profiling) from pharmacological profiling, congruent with Dr. Bode's recollection of the term itself (see above).

Functions conducting general pharmacology and/or safety pharmacology studies were distributed across research (discovery) and development (e.g., toxicology) organizations in different companies and viewed the primary value of those investigations as supporting additional/alternative therapeutic applications and/or detection of potential safety hazards (see Williams 1990). This dichotomy of purpose was reflected in the name of an informal pharmaceutical industry trade group of that era—the General Pharmacology/Safety Pharmacology Discussion Group [the progenitor of the current Safety Pharmacology Society (Bass et al. 2004b)]. However, by the time of adoption of the ICH S7A and ICH S7B guidelines (described later in this chapter), the functional responsibilities for safety pharmacology became better defined. In surveys of industry practices carried out by the newly incorporated Safety Pharmacology Society in 2005 and again in 2008, the majority of work across the industry was found in toxicology departments responsible for regulatory studies complying with Good Laboratory Practice (GLP) (Friedrichs et al. 2005; Lindgren et al. 2008; Valentin et al. 2005).

Kinter and Dixon (1995) described a safety pharmacology program for pharmaceuticals wherein they advocated for a tiered approach to testing drug effects on major organ functions:

- Core: cardiovascular, neurological and neuromuscular, respiratory, and renal that are of greatest interest to clinicians
- Special: ocular and auditory functions that address specific pharmacological or chemical class issues
- Ancillary: gastrointestinal, autonomic, and behavioral and drug interactions that satisfy then divergent regulatory requirements

Williams (1990) posited that acute or single-dose studies were generally sufficient and that doses selected for pharmacological profiling should "span the pharmacological and toxicological range in order to provide data on effects occurring at therapeutic as well as potentially toxic levels of exposure." The Kinter and Dixon (1995) paper expanded those concepts to include conduct of safety pharmacology studies to support Phase I clinical trials in humans. This was a fundamental shift from the then current Japanese guidelines that required such studies only prior to registration (Anon 1995). The use of unanesthetized animals and clinical route of administration in order to model the dose route in the single ascending dose phase in healthy normal volunteers, assessment of test article exposure in safety pharmacology studies, and conduct of core safety pharmacology studies in compliance with GLP (Anon 2004b, 2000b) regulations were also advocated by Kinter and Dixon (1995), although the latter was first presented in a European regulatory guidance note (Anon 2004b). Also presented was a new objective: "to identify organ function markers of efficacy and toxicity for support of early clinical studies in humans" (e.g., safety pharmacology biomarkers). In a subsequent paper, the use of cardiovascular telemetry for safety pharmacology evaluations in conscious animals was first described (Kinter et al. 1997). It is noteworthy that the journal Drug Development Research, Volume 32 (1994), contains several papers delineating then current practices in cardiovascular, CNS, respiratory, and renal safety pharmacology and results of the first comprehensive industry safety pharmacology survey. All of these concepts were subsequently included at least in part in ICH S7A (Anon 2001c, e).

A final "origin" is that of the specific testing paradigms included in the Japanese general pharmacology guidelines Lists A and B (Anon 1995) and by Williams (1990) as these predate the concepts of pharmacological toxicity, safety profiling, and safety pharmacology (see above). Williams (1990) states that "Typically a battery of 30-40 specialized pharmacological tests is conducted to support drug registration in Japan. Such testing is performed on all classes of pharmaceutical agents, regardless of therapeutic class." One of the current authors (LK) concurs with this statement based upon his review of regulatory study packages presented for registration in Japan during the late 1980s. Those "specialized pharmacological tests" were the in vivo and in vitro bioassays used by pharmacologists to identify potentially useful pharmacological activities before they were replaced by in vitro studies of efficacy (on-target) and off-target sites employing molecular interaction (e.g., ligand-receptor binding assays) screens in the late 1970s. The transition of laboratory practices to the principles of safety pharmacology was intended to focus work of safety scientists on a core of organ functions that were viewed as important to human safety and away from the broad general requirements of the Japanese general pharmacology guidelines, which at the time was of concern to the pharmaceutical industry.

Implementation of safety pharmacology programs compliant with current guidances came about as the transition of carrying out "ad hoc" general pharmacology bioassays of small molecules and biologics following tailored protocols as an ancillary activity of discovery laboratories, to a concerted responsibility of safety pharmacology programs to identify those pharmacodynamic properties with the potential to place clinical trial subjects and patients at risk (Bass et al. 2004a). This focused pharmacodynamic testing began in the early to late 1990s with the appearance of a minimal number of safety pharmacology programs in the United States of

America (USA) and Europe Union (EU) and expanded to, in the first several years following adoption of ICH S7A (2001), a greater number of institutions with established Departments of Safety Pharmacology (Lindgren et al. 2008). Programs in safety pharmacology in Japan were well established and preceded the adoption of the ICH guidelines as a result of the Japanese requirements for general pharmacology. The transition from an "ad hoc approach" to a systematic series of pharmacodynamic assays of the major organ system functions, originally framed in the draft guidances of EU, Japan, and USA (Bass et al. 2004a), led to a Step 0 ICH document on safety pharmacology, which ushered in the beginning of deliberations to define the guidances, ICH S7A and ICH S7B.

2 Eight Years of Deliberations Leading to Step 4 of Two Guidances: Insights into the Expert Working Groups (EWG) Responsible for ICH S7A and ICH S7B Guidances

The mission of the ICH is "... to make recommendations towards achieving greater harmonisation in the interpretation and application of technical guidelines and requirements for pharmaceutical product registration, thereby reducing or obviating duplication of testing carried out during the research and development of new human medicines..." ICH was established in 1990 and the reader is directed to its website (http://www.ich.org) and the recent publication (van der Laan and DeGeorge 2013) to learn more about the workflow followed by the respective EWGs, who were given the responsibility of crafting two separate guidance documents governing the practice of safety pharmacology.

The development of the international regulatory guidelines concerning safety pharmacology encompassed the period from the evolution of the Step 0 document in 1997 to the final Step 4 document, ICH S7A in 2000, and the emergence of a new topic specific to detecting proarrhythmic risk associated with QT prolongation, with a Step 0 document, ICH S7B in 2000 to the final Step 4 document in 2005. Regional adoption of each of the guidances occurred in the same or following year in the USA and EU, but the adoption of the guidelines in Japan took longer, especially in the case of ICH S7B. In Japan, the ICH S7A guidance went into effect in 2001, but was not fully implemented until 2003 to allow institutions time to establish the necessary GLP compliant capabilities (Valentin et al. 2005). Although the laboratories in Japan had extensive experience with the technical aspects of carrying out the core studies required by the ICH S7A Safety Pharmacology guideline as a result of having worked under the requirements for Japanese General Pharmacology guidance (Anon 1995), the requirement for conformance with GLPs required additional time. With the adoption of ICH S7A in Japan, the Japanese general pharmacology guideline was formally retired. The implementation of the ICH S7B guidance was delayed until 2009 to accommodate the timeframe needed for the implementation of the clinical guidance on assessing QT interval prolongation, ICH E14 in Japan. The events and timing leading up to the respective Step 4 documents are chronicled below.

2.1 S7A Safety Pharmacology Studies for Human Pharmaceuticals (1998–2000)

The topic to develop harmonized guidelines on the practice of safety pharmacology was proposed to the ICH—Steering Committee by the Japanese delegates (Japanese Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association (JPMA) and Ministry of Health and Welfare [MHW; now referred to as the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare (MHLW)], in 1997, and adopted as the Topic S7 in 1998. The membership of the ICH S7 EWG and a chronicle of the timelines and milestones are presented in Tables 1 and 2, respectively.

The first meeting was held in Brussels in March 1999, where the EWG assembled to consider the Step 0 document. The Step 0 document was a compilation of the major principles held in the draft working documents of the participating nations (Bass et al. 2004a). Thereafter, the draft document advanced to a sign-off of the Step 2 version in the fourth EWG meeting in Tokyo in March 2000. In accordance with the ICH process, achieving Step 2 signaled the transition of the role of rapporteur from the pharmaceutical industry member to the regulatory member of the EWG. Since the original recommendation for the ICH topic was made by the JPMA and MHW, the responsibility of rapporteur fell to Dr. Kannosuke Fujimori, the MHW member. Also in accordance with the process laid out by the ICH, an additional milestone of achieving Step 2 was that this was the only time that the pharmaceutical industry members of the EWG have signatory responsibility for the draft ICH document. On the other hand, responsibility for content, scientific background, and strategies continued throughout the whole drafting process for both parties (regulators and industry), and this common responsibility was (independent of signatures) assured via the ICH Steering Committee. At Step 4, only the regulatory members of the ICH EWG serve as signatories to the final ICH document. Step 4 of ICH S7 was achieved in the sixth EWG meeting in San Diego in November 2000. For a more detailed description of the recommendations of ICH 7 (which became ICH S7A at the time of Step 4 adoption; this was to accommodate diverging interpretations within the EWG

EWG meeting	Date	Place	Step
First	March 1999	Brussels	1
Second (extra)	August 1999	Tokyo	1
Third	October 1999	Washington, DC	1
Fourth	March 2000	Tokyo	2
Fifth (extra)	September 2000	Bern	3
Sixth (ICH-5)	November 2000	San Diego	4

Table 2 Chronology of ICH S7A Expert Working Group (EWG) meetings

Note: Extra refers to two meetings held by the ICH S7A EWG that were outside of the regularly scheduled meetings of the ICH Steering Committee; ICH-5 was the fifth conference of ICH that had taken place since ICH was established in 1990; the reader is referred to the ICH website for a definition of the ICH Process (http://www.ich.org)

to recommend guidelines on the study of cardiac ventricular repolarization, which as a result became a new topic designated ICH S7B), the reader is referred to the chapter "Safety Pharmacology: A Practical Guide" (Bass and Williams 2003).

That the ICH S7A document could reach Step 4 in the short time period of only 1 year and 8 months was unprecedented and attributed, in part, to the quality of the Step 0 document that reflected the collective positions of each of the tripartite regulatory members: Guideline for Safety Pharmacology Study by the Japanese MHW, Concept paper on nonclinical safety pharmacology studies by the USA Food and Drug Administration (FDA), and Note for Safety Pharmacology Studies in Medical Products Development by the European CPMP, see Bass et al. (2004a).

2.2 Hierarchy of Organ Systems, Categorization of Safety Pharmacology Studies, and GLP Compliance

As described earlier, the "General Pharmacology Study Guideline" established by MHW in 1991 was the only guideline recognized across the pharmaceutical industry that came close to the present day guidance for safety pharmacology (Anon 1991, 1995). This guideline did not require formal and full compliance with GLP, but did require data collection conforming with the Japanese system of "raw data check," which was a level of documentation that allowed reconstruction of a study by the regulator. The Japanese guidelines clearly specified more than 10 types of bioassays encompassing the evaluation of seven different systems, including general activity and behavior, CNS, autonomic nervous system and smooth muscle, respiratory and cardiovascular systems, digestive system, water and electrolyte metabolism, and other organ systems in which activity would be expected based on class- or chemotype-related pharmacodynamic effects from studies of related drugs (Anon 1991, 1995). These studies were referred to as category A studies and were expected for advancing all new test agents into early clinical trials in Japan (Anon 1995), although the study data itself were not reviewed by the Japanese regulators until the time of the JNDA.

In the first meeting in Brussels in 1999, it was unanimously agreed that safety pharmacology studies should be conducted in compliance with GLP, as was the standard for other nonclinical ICH safety guidances (Anon 2004b, 2000b). Most of the discussions in the subsequent EWG meetings were spent deliberating over the necessity of studying specific organ systems, study objectives, and the designs and parameters used in the evaluation of new molecular entities, primarily small molecules.

The concept of "Hierarchy of Organ Systems" was introduced where three organ systems, i.e., the cardiovascular, respiratory, and central nervous systems of which functions are acutely critical for life, were considered to be the most important to assess as the safety pharmacology battery. The study of each of these organ systems was to be conducted with all test agents, irrespective of their targeted indication or chemical class and they were referred to as the "Safety Pharmacology Core Battery." It was also agreed that such studies should ordinarily be conducted in compliance with principles of GLP and only general study designs were described. The EWG wished to limit the scope of the core battery exclusively to the three critical organ systems for the reason described above, but as safety pharmacology was originally envisioned in the early draft of the ICH S6 guideline (Anon 2012a, b), the study of the renal system had also been described. The request to study renal function before FIM continues to be part of ICH S6 despite its revision in 2009, but in practice, this functional test is not asked for at that early time of development by regulators, except if there is concern.

At the meeting in Brussels, consensus of the members was also achieved that "follow-up studies" of the "core battery" would be conducted to provide a greater depth of understanding of the pharmacodynamic properties of the molecular entity than that provided by the standard designs of the core battery studies. There was also agreement that the follow-up studies would be uniquely designed to test specific hypotheses. Although not comprehensive, a list of examples of different types of follow-up studies were cited in the guidelines. The EWG also devised another category of studies, the "supplemental" study, which were carried out when evaluation of other organ systems (e.g., renal/urinary system, autonomic nervous system, gastrointestinal system, etc.) was required. The EWG agreed that the "follow-up" and "supplemental" studies should be conducted in compliance with GLP to the greatest extent feasible and that at minimum having sufficient documentation to assure being able to reconstruct the study would be of greatest importance.

In addition to the categorizations described above, two other categories of pharmacodynamic studies were described in the ICH S7A guidelines at the request of ICH M4S EWG (Anon 2001a, d). These included the primary pharmacodynamic and secondary pharmacodynamic studies, which were described in order to distinguish the requirement for GLP compliance for safety pharmacology studies, but not for primary or secondary pharmacodynamic studies.

2.3 General Considerations on In Vivo Studies

In conducting in vivo studies, it is preferable to use unrestrained, unanesthetized animals that are conditioned to the laboratory environment, always paying attention to the welfare of animals. In the discussions of the use of unanesthetized animals, the avoidance of discomfort or pain was considered of foremost importance. The EWG said that in well-characterized in vivo test systems, the repeated study of positive control agents may not be necessary. The latter is indicative of the animal welfare practice of the 3Rs (reduction, refinement, and replacement (Holmes et al. 2010). With regard to biotechnology-derived products that achieved high specific receptor targeting that has been demonstrated in an appropriate animal species, the EWG made a definitive statement that it is often sufficient to evaluate safety pharmacology endpoints as a part of toxicology and/or pharmacodynamic studies (provided that exposure data are available in the latter). As a result, with such strategy separate safety pharmacology core battery studies need not be

conducted. This principle is considered to be one of the reasons for a recent trend toward combining safety pharmacology endpoints into toxicology studies (Redfern et al. 2013; Vargas et al. 2013). Altogether safety pharmacology should not be considered as a stand-alone discipline. Close cooperation among safety pharmacology, pharmacokinetics, and toxicology can facilitate the overall development of a new molecule. Like all safety studies, safety pharmacology needs to be supported with drug pharmacokinetic information, but that could, for example, be derived from toxicology studies. The combined knowledge from these disciplines can optimize the calculation of safety margins (as outlined by Redfern et al. 2003). Another example is the selection of the high dose in safety pharmacology studies; here toxicity data can help to justify the limit of the top dose selected.

However, upon reflection by the safety pharmacology community over the past almost 15 years, the view that safety pharmacology endpoints can be incorporated into toxicology studies has been challenged, particularly in the case of cardiovascular measurements. Scientists have recognized that the level of precision of cardiovascular safety pharmacology endpoints collected in dedicated safety pharmacology studies could not be reproduced without careful attention to the study conditions in definitive toxicology studies (Guth et al. 2009; Leishman et al. 2012; Pettit et al. 2009; Redfern et al. 2013). This awareness has led vendors to develop technologies that can be adapted to toxicology studies in order to mitigate the imprecision of many of the standard methods that existed at that time. Included are systems to evaluate cardiovascular and respiratory function, e.g., electrocardiogram (ECG), blood pressure, and respiratory rate and volume using jacketed technologies; see reviews from Authier et al. (2013) and Redfern et al. (2013). In addition, a similar concern has prompted organizations to introduce dedicated trained staff capable of studying CNS function in the course of subchronic and chronic toxicity studies. Together, this heightened sensitivity to the quality of data used in the decision making and emergence of technical and scientific capabilities has enhanced the confidence in the critical data from toxicology studies that are used to assess the pharmacodynamic risk posed by intermediate- to long-term exposure to small molecules and biologics.

Cardiovascular telemetry, which was strongly recommended by the FDA for in vivo studies, was a relatively new technology at that time of the ICH S7 deliberations. The introduction of the telemetry systems facilitated the conduct of in vivo studies in unrestrained, unanesthetized animals acclimated to the experimental conditions, enabling evaluation of the standard cardiovascular core battery endpoints (e.g., blood pressure, heart rate, and ECG) and allowing the reutilization of animals in subsequent studies. Recognizing the significant advantages offered by this technology, it was strongly embraced by the EWG members as a revolutionary advancement in the conduct of cardiovascular safety studies. Here was a prima facie example of regulation embracement of a new technology that preceded widespread acceptance and incorporation within divisions/laboratories conducting these studies. One author (LK) recalls receiving several communications from international scientists conducting cardiovascular safety pharmacology studies at this time to inquire whether telemetry technology would be acceptable in support of regulatory dossiers.

2.4 Achievement of Step 4 of ICH S7A and Initiating ICH S7B as a New Topic (The Sixth San Diego EWG Meeting in November 2000)

The first US president of the twenty-first century was supposed to be elected on November 7, 2000, the day before the last day of the San Diego meeting of the ICH S7A EWG (November 5–8, 2000), but the outcome of that contentious and closely watched election was not decided until 5 weeks later by the United States Supreme Court. The Step 4 document with regulatory authority members of S7 EWG signatures' affixed was submitted to the ICH Steering Committee on November 8, 2000, with the request for adoption. However, the S7 EWG could not come to consensus on a list of suitable test systems and assays for prediction of the ECG anomalies associated with QT prolongation, such as torsades des pointes and sudden death, that had been extensively documented over the preceding 10 years (Bass et al. 2008, 2011). The difficulty to come to consensus was likely due to the state of the science in this field and the dearth of data that would inform on best practices, as well as the lack of predictive biomarkers of proarrhythmia that existed at that time. As a result, this issue was carried over to a new ICH topic which allowed the ICH Steering Committee to approve the Step 4 ICH S7 document as it existed at the time, "S7: Safety Pharmacology Studies for Human Pharmaceuticals," but designated ICH S7A rather than S7 in order to continue discussions on the ECG topic by a newly sanctioned EWG. This new topic was designated ICH S7B.

As a result of this decision, the S7A EWG members left the ICH Steering Committee meeting room and added the following Note 3 to the end of the S7A Document to encourage the industry to submit data to the regulatory authorities that would inform on the study of ECGs, assessing proarrhythmic risk.

Note 3. A guideline (S7B) will be prepared to present some currently available methods and discuss their advantages and disadvantages. Submission of data to regulatory authorities to support the use of these methods is encouraged.

At that point, having met the goals of ICH to achieve Step 4 guidance on the practices of safety pharmacology, the S7A EWG was formally disbanded.

2.5 S7A and S7B EWG and Cultural Bonding

On the first day of the first meeting in Brussels, all the members of Safety EWGs were invited by the Safety EWG Coordinator of European Federation of the Pharmaceutical Industry Association (EFPIA) to a gathering that included wine tasting. All the members of S7 EWG joined the party which was held in the coordinator's family home. All of his family, including his parents, brother, and sister-in-law, were welcoming to this collection of scientists from around the world. Nearly 50 EWG members enjoyed splendid wine and delicious home cooking of a Brussels family, which allowed a deepening of mutual friendship and trust that would foster the ability to carry out frank exchanges of serious opposing opinions regarding different agenda topics over the course of several years. The Japanese members who joined the party were only those of the ICH S7 EWG. As a result of

the comradery created by this event, a gathering of Safety Party members would become a routine event adjoined each meeting of the ICH S7A EWG, and what would become the ICH S7B EWG. Individuals would bring wines from their respective countries and share many details about their selections. For example, the Japanese members would bring Sake to these gatherings and share the background to its production and the important relationship of their selection to Japanese culture. Dr. Joseph DeGeorge of FDA and Dr. Peter Grosser of Health Canada kindly organized each gathering, and all members took part in this important activity of fostering the relationships that would carry each of the members through the important and at times contentious deliberations of creating harmonized guidances to a successful conclusion.

3 S7B: The Nonclinical Evaluation of the Potential for Delayed Ventricular Repolarization (QT Interval Prolongation) by Human Pharmaceuticals (2000–2005)

The membership of the ICH S7B Expert Working Group and a chronicle of the timelines and milestones leading to adoption are presented in Tables 3 and 4, respectively.

Party	Experts	
MHLW	Kannosuke Fujimori (PMDA) ^{a, b} Kenichi Nakazawa (NIHS)	
	Tsuyoshi Ando (PMDA)	
JPMA	Munehiro Hashimoto (Pfizer) ^{c, b}	Toshiyasu Hombo (Astellas) ^b
	Keiji Yamamoto (Takeda)	
EU	Klaus Olejniczak (BfArM) ^b	
EFPIA	Gerd Bode (Altana Pharma) ^b	Andrew Sullivan (GSK) ^b
	Tim Hammond (AstraZeneca)	
FDA	Joseph DeGeorge (CDER) ^b	John Koerner (CDER)
	David Morse (CDER)	David Kram (CDER)
PhRMA	James Green (Biogen)	Peter Siegl (Merck)
EFTA	Beat Schmid (Swissmedic)	
Canada	Colette Strnad (Health Canada)	Peter Grosser (Health Canada) ^b

 Table 3
 ICH-S7B Expert Working Group members

^aRapporteur from Step 2 through Step 4 sign-off ^bS7A&B-EWG

^cRapporteur from Step 0 though Step 2 sign-off

Members *MHLW* Japanese Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare, *JPMA* Japanese Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association; *EU* European Union, *EFPIA* European Federation of the Pharmaceutical Industry Association, *FDA* United States Food and Drug Administration, *PhRMA* Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America, *EFTA* European Free Trade Association, *PMDA* Pharmaceutical Medical Devices Agency, *NIHS* Japanese National Institute of Health Sciences, *BfArM* German Federal Institute for Drugs and Medical Devices, *GSK* GlaxoSmithKline, *CDER* Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, *Swissmedic* Swiss Agency for Therapeutic Products

EWG	Date	Place	Notes	Step
First	May 2001	Tokyo		1
Second	August 2001	Ottawa	Extra	1
Third	October 2001	Toronto	Extra	1
Fourth	February 2002	Brussels		2
Fifth	September 2002	Washington, DC		3
Sixth	February 2003	Tokyo	Start of E14	3
Seventh	July 2003	Brussels		3
Eighth	November 2003	Osaka		3
Ninth	June 2004	Washington, DC	Step 2 of E14	Revised Step 2
Tenth	May 2005	Brussels	Step 4 of E14	Step 4

Table 4 Chronology of S7B Expert Working Group (EWG) meetings

Note: Extra refers to two meetings held by the ICH S7B Expert Working Group that were outside of the regulatory scheduled meetings of the ICH Steering Committee. Step: reader is referred to the ICH website for a definition of the ICH Process (http://www.ich.org)

Note: Achieved Step 5 of S7B and E14 in JAPAN Oct. 23, 2009, 4 years following adoption of these guidelines in EU and USA

Note: Delayed by 3 years, but in parallel with the timing of ICH S7B, clinical guideline on study of drug-induced delay in cardiac ventricular repolarization, ICH E14: The Clinical Evaluation of QT/QTc Prolongation and Proarrhythmic Potential for Non-antiarrhythmic Drugs, were written and adopted (2003–2005).

3.1 Early Events Associated with ICH S7B: Step 1 to Step 2 (May 2001–February 2002)

Just prior to the first EWG meeting in Tokyo in March 2001, a guidance document entitled an "Assessment of the QT prolongation potential of nonantiarrhythmic drugs" was issued by Health Canada's Therapeutic Products Directorate (TDP) without advance notice to the worldwide community (http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hpbdgps/therapeut/htmleng/guidmain.html). This document specified the conditions for nonclinical (safety pharmacology) and clinical studies intended to evaluate the proarrhythmic potential of drugs, providing a full-scale guidance covering the widest range of recommendations for the investigation of test article effects on cardiac ventricular repolarization since the publication of the regulatory guidance, the "Points to Consider, The Assessment of the Potential for QT Interval Prolongation by Non-cardiovascular Medicinal Products," by the EMEA (CPMP) in December 1997 (Anon 1997a). The issuance of this comprehensive guidance had the effect of elevating the unofficial role that would be served by Health Canada on the ICH S7B EWG, which up to this point had been an "observer" during the deliberations of ICH S7A. Their representatives would now become more vocal contributors to the deliberations, most often aligning themselves with the FDA representatives during the debates. In addition, the Health Canada would host two extraordinary meetings for S7B-EWG members in Ottawa in August 2001 and again in Toronto 2 months later in October 2001.

A third extraordinary meeting of the S7B-EWG in Toronto in October 2001 was convened in place of the scheduled EWG meeting in Brussels, which had been canceled due to the tragic terrorist attack on the USA on the September 11, 2001. The US FDA parties were not allowed to fly for security reasons, but to assure that progress on the guidelines, a site was selected in a neutral country to which EU and Japanese ICH members could fly and the US members could drive. The third extraordinary meeting was carried out with the utmost care and attention to the security of the S7B-EWG members in the aftermath of September 11. For example, the venue of the meeting was a secure resort managed by a private winery 90 and 30 km, respectively, from cities of Toronto and Niagara. The EU and Japanese members of EWG were emotionally and physically exhausted by the stressful flight to North America under severe security conditions at the airports. The US members arrived at the location of the meeting, having driven a long distance from their homes to the meeting place in Canada. This was a very difficult time for the international community, which was not prepared for the events of September 11, 2001, nor the life that our societies would eventually learn to live in the aftermath of this tragic event and those events around the world that were to follow in the coming years.

The draft S7B guidance reached Step 2 (signed off by all topic leaders of the EWG and transition of rapporteur from the pharmaceutical industry member from the JPMA to the regulatory member from the MHLW) at the fourth meeting in Brussels in February 2002, after four face-to-face meetings plus a videoconference of the S7B EWG, all occurring within a year of adoption of the topic by the ICH Steering Committee.

The most significant and valuable outcome of the fourth meeting in Brussels was the establishment by the ICH Steering Committee of a parallel topic of creating clinical guidelines for the evaluation of new agents for the potential to prolong QT and induce proarrhythmia, ICH Topic E14. The ICH Steering Committee also selected ICH E14 EWG, who would deliberate over the next 3 years developing a clinical guidance document.

On this occasion, the FDA and Health Canada laid out the following requirements to avoid delaying the preparation of the clinical guidance document. They requested:

- 1. The document will be fast-tracked by eliminating the standard ICH procedures (preparation of the concept paper) and by also inviting experts outside the ICH process to the workshops.
- 2. If the ICH process results in falling behind the established timeline, the FDA and Health Canada reserve the right to withdraw the document from the ICH process and prepare the document independently.

The ICH Steering Committee accepted the requirements of the FDA and Health Canada and established ICH Topic E14. They also agreed to the "fast-track" procedure. Interestingly, according to the order of ICH-E topics, this topic would have actually been Topic E13. Although, while not understood by all members of the international community of why designation E13 would be a concern, it was

agreed unanimously by the Steering Committee to retire E13 and assign E14 to this topic.

An additional note at the meeting in Brussels, Dr. Joseph DeGeorge, who played a leading part in discussions at EWG meetings from the beginning of ICH S7A to the accomplishment of ICH S7B Step 2, made the Brussels meeting his final event as a representative from the FDA, as he was going to retire from the agency. A celebration was held in his honor by the S7B-EWG and other EWG members. Over 100 ICH members gathered to express their appreciation for his contributions to ICH and wish him well in his new career.

3.2 Events Associated with ICH S7B (Transition from Step 3 to a Revision of Step 2) (February 2002–June 2004)

To reach Step 4, it was considered necessary to compile datasets from preclinical safety pharmacology assays of cardiac repolarization recommended in the Step 2 draft guidance (Bode and Olejniczak 2002; Hashimoto 2003; Fig. 2) in order to verify the reliance of these assays to predict clinical QT prolongation. In support of this work, prospective preclinical studies were carried in different collaborations across various institutions and organizations in the EU, Japan, and USA with the goal of building the databases that would inform the EWG. The ICH S7B-EWG meeting waited for these results before proceeding.

Among all of the work in progress at the time, two major collaborative projects were at the center of this review, one under the auspices of the International Life Sciences Institute, Health, and Environmental Sciences Institute (ILSI-HESI), Cardiovascular Safety Subcommittee Initiative with membership from Academia,



Fig. 2 An early version of the ICH S7B testing strategy, Step 2 circulated for comment included an evaluation of the action potential duration (repolarization assay) as a primary test with regard to assessing risk. This assay was moved to a secondary role by the time of the Step 2 revision to the draft guidance document



PhRMA, EFPIA, and FDA and the other, the QT Interval Prolongation: Project for Database Construction (QT PRODACT), under the direction of the Japanese Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association and the Japan Association of Contract Laboratories for Safety Evaluation (JACL). The FDA also had a separate effort to continue to assess the clinical and preclinical databases from applications for approval of new drugs (New Drug Applications, NDAs) for the level of concordance. The investigational results of ILSI-HESI and QT-PRODACT were first presented at the Safety Pharmacology Society Annual Meeting in Amsterdam held in September 2003 and subsequently appeared in publications (Hanson et al. 2006; Omata et al. 2005). In addition, the results of a retrospective literature survey carried out by the Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry (ABPI) were also reported at the S7B-EWG meeting and in the publication from Redfern et al. (2003). Collectively, these data allowed the ICH S7B EWG to focus the strategy on two assays, the in vitro assessment of human Ether-a-go-go-Related Gene (hERG) channel activity and in vivo in an animal model of QT prolongation (Fig. 3). Assays of action potential duration (APD), which were part of the primary decision tree in the Step 2 document (Bode and Olejniczak 2002; Hashimoto 2003) (Fig. 2), were shown to be suboptimal in predicting OT prolongation in humans (Hanson et al. 2006; Omata et al. 2005). The explanation for this observation was that the effects of test compounds on the APD assays were the result of summation of the collective ion channel properties of a small molecule, which may in some cases have opposing effects, resulting in the absence of a change in the APD. As a result, the recommendation made in the guidelines was that the APD assay serve as a "follow-up" study to better understand the mechanism of QT prolongation and no longer as a primary assay for decision making (Fig. 3). As an additional by-product of the success of the QT-Prodact collaboration and the relationships built in Japan, was establishing the Japanese Safety Pharmacology Society (JSPS) in December 2009 (Bass et al. 2011); the reader is also referred to the JSPS website http://www.jsps.org/sub1.html for more information.

With regard to ICH E14, the first EWG meeting was held in Tokyo in February 2003. Thereafter, a joint meeting of the ICH S7B and ICH E14 members was held at each of the EWG meetings in order to maintain consistency between the two draft guidance documents. To that end, both ICH S7B and ICH E14 EWGs were directed

by the ICH Steering Committee to achieve Step 4 at the same time. As a result of this action, the S7B draft guidance awaited the completion of E14 draft guidance for another 2 years before arriving at Step 4.

In June 2004, the E14 draft guidance document reached Step 2 in the EWG meeting held in Washington, DC. The S7B document also reached a revised version of Step 2 after revisions were made to align the draft S7B with the draft E14. The process of revising a Step 2 document after signatures had been affixed was an unprecedented step in ICH. At this time in history, the state funeral for President Ronald Reagan, the 40th president of the USA, was held just prior to the EWG meeting in Washington, DC.

Upon achieving Step 2 of ICH E14, there was strong disagreement between the FDA and the allied EU (EMEA) and Japanese (MHLW) members of whether the nonclinical data collected in safety pharmacology according to ICH S7B would predict the outcome of the clinical evaluation of QT prolongation. The FDA members were skeptical of clinical predictability of the nonclinical data, whereas the EU and Japanese members advocated that preclinical assays provided signals which could be predictive. The FDA members directed that the "thorough OT studies" be conducted in "almost all cases" regardless of the results of nonclinical assays. The EU and MHLW members considered that the "thorough OT studies" could be excluded if there was sufficient evidence from nonclinical assays to suggest a low level of risk. This difference of opinion between the regulatory members was never bridged and so a compromise was established to accept regional differences in the implementation of ICH E14. From the FDA to the safety pharmacologists to completely exclude the possibility of OT prolongation in humans based on preclinical data was going to be impossible to meet. It was emphasized that the objective of all preclinical safety studies is not exclusion, but rather information on the probability of possible risks. Nevertheless, the following is the excerpt from E14 Step 2 document: "At present, whether or not the non-clinical testing can exclude risk for QT/QTc prolongation is controversial. Conduct of the "thorough QT/QTc studies" as described in Sect. 2.1.2, would be needed in almost all cases in the regions where non-clinical data are not considered to be able to preclude risks of QT/QTc prolongation. In the regions where non-clinical data are considered informative enough about the risk of QT/QTc prolongation in humans, the recommendations in this guidance for the clinical evaluation of QT/QTc could be modified." The reader should note that this provocative language in the Step 2 document did not survive to the final Step 4 version.

The conflicts concerning reference to clinical predictivity of nonclinical data in the ICH E14 Step 2 document were a significant challenge for the S7B EWG. In addition, a difference of opinion among the S7B members also existed as to which chemical classes would require study according to ICH S7B, when would the studies be required relative to the stages of the clinical program, which studies were considered essential, and which were to be carried out in compliance with GLPs. All of these questions remained to be resolved over the course of the several face-to-face meetings leading up to Step 4. In brief, Table 5 details the key differences in opinion which existed between the regulatory members of the S7B and E14 EWGs and the final recommendations which resulted in achieving Step 4.

	Step			
	(Revised) Step 2		Step 4 (resolution	
Issue	EU + MHLW	FDA	in final guidance)	
Clinical predictability of ICH S7B-related findings	Predictable	Questionable whether Predictable?	Predictable (for the moment)	
When is ICH S7B necessary?	Almost all cases	Case by case	Almost all cases	
Timing of ICH S7B	Prior to first administration in humans	Prior to TQT study or NDA	Prior to first administration in humans	
Primary study of S7B	CV Telemetry + hERG + APD	CV Telemetry + hERG	CV Telemetry + hERG	
Necessity of GLP compliance	Essential	Questionable whether needed?	Essential	
Necessity of TQT study	Case by case	Almost all cases	Case by case (for the moment)	

Table 5 Regional difference between EU/MHLW and FDA regarding the draft ICH S7B guidance that allowed transition from Step 2 to Step 4

EU: European Union, *MHLW*: Ministry of Health Labor and Welfare, *FDA*: Food and Drug Administration, *TQT*: Clinical Thorough QT study, *NDA*: new drug application, CV Telemetry: cardiovascular telemetry studies, hERG: human ether-a-go-go gene, *APD*: action potential assay

3.3 Events Leading to Step 4 of ICH S7B (June 2004–May 2005)

In the EWG meeting in Brussels in May 2005, the ICH E14 document was advanced to Step 4 as a result of the FDA agreeing to delete the description of "regardless of the results of non-clinical studies, a thorough QT/QTc study should be conducted in almost all cases" and "acceptance of regional differences in the operation of the Documents." As a result of this decision, both ICH S7B and ICH E14 were able to progress to Step 4. In the case of ICH S7B, the FDA accepted many of the positions argued by the EMEA and MHLW concerning which chemical classes would require study, the required timing of studies relative to the stages of the clinical program, which preclinical studies were considered essential, and which were conducted in compliance with GLPs.

Final Note

Dr. Munehiro Hashimoto, who served as the pharmaceutical industry-rapporteur at the EWG meetings of ICH S7A and ICH S7B passed away on September 23, 2005, approximately 4 months after ICH S7B had reached Step 4. Those of us from around the world who had worked with him sincerely pay our respects to his wife, Keiko Hashimoto, and their two sons, Yusuke and Keisuke. We acknowledge, as his comrades and colleagues, the tireless contributions that he made to the field of safety pharmacology (Nomura et al. 2006). In honor of his accomplishments, the Safety Pharmacology Society invited Dr. Hashimoto's bereaved family to the Sixth

Annual Meeting held in San Diego, California, in September 2006. A ceremony was conducted commemorating his accomplishments in the field of safety pharmacology and significant contributions to successful adoption of the ICH S7A and ICH S7B guidances.

4 The Period That Followed Adoption of ICH S7A and ICH S7B (2001 to Present)

The period that followed adoption of ICH S7A since 2001 saw the implementation of laboratories fully capable of complying with the guidance, with some institutions choosing to outsource some, or all, of their GLP studies rather than committing in-house resources to that effort, in particular, establishing laboratories compliant with 21CFR Part 11 (required by the FDA) and GLPs (Anon 2004b, 2000a, b). This move to outsource studies by some institutions was a foreshadowing of events to come in the latter part of 2000, that would be brought about by the economic collapse of worldwide economy leading to a significant and long-lived recession. The impact of the economic collapse and other external pressures being placed on the pharmaceutical industry and field of safety pharmacology will be further detailed later in this chapter.

Not all institutions chose the path of working through contract research organizations (CROs) in order to conform to the regulatory requirements for safety pharmacology. Instead, many companies chose to align their standard assay procedures according to 21CFR Part 11, allowing electronic data collection in the course of carrying out GLP studies (Anon 2000a). As a result of this action, these laboratories were beginning to standardize the design of studies and the format for preclinical pharmacodynamic data collection, which up to that time had been tailored to address specific program issues and hypotheses and varied based on the requirements of a study.

As an extension of uniformed data collection, the FDA launched a warehousing initiative to require sponsors to provide raw data from preclinical safety studies, including data from safety pharmacology studies, in a standard format to allow for further analysis by the agency (Wood and Kramer 2011). In this effort, they recruited software vendors and members of the pharmaceutical industry to work out how to standardize data formats that would facilitate compliance with the program goals. The program which is in progress at this time was given the acronym SEND (Standard for Exchange of Nonclinical Data), and the reader is referred to the following reference for more information (Wood and Kramer 2011).

Implementation of ICH S7B, which achieved Step 4 in May 2005, was completed in the EU and USA in the same year. However, in Japan, implementation was delayed until 2009. In a society that had great concerns about putting healthy individuals at risk for toxicity from a pharmaceutical, where there was no intention to provide clinical benefit, the requirement in the Step 4 ICH E14 guidance for the use of a positive control agent, e.g., moxifloxacin, in the Clinical Thorough QT (TQT) study, posed a significant dilemma for the MHLW. This issue would need to be reconciled before adoption of the guidance could occur in Japan. Since the

progress in developing the ICH E14 guidance was conjoined with the ICH S7B guidance by the ICH Steering Committee at the time that the clinical initiative was adopted, the delay in ICH E14 in Japan meant that ICH S7B would also be delayed until such time that a solution to the question of the need for a positive control agent in the Phase I TQT clinical trial was found.

That resolution came when the ICH Steering Committee adopted a process to respond to questions from the pharmaceutical and regulatory communities by sanctioning an ICH E14 Implementation Working Group (IWG) to serve as an advisory panel. As a result of establishing this working group, ICH E14 achieved Step 4 in 2005, which allowed the first Questions and Answers (Q&As) session of the E14 IWG in June 2008. This working group was able to respond to the question posed by the Japanese regulators by clarifying the expectations of the positive control agent for the TQT study. Having final resolution to this important concern, both ICH E14 and ICH S7B were adopted in Japan in 2009.

Since the implementation of ICH E14 worldwide, the guideline has also been fraught with challenges and questions about the specific methodology being prescribed, as well as a reevaluation of new approaches to the clinical study design based on emerging data. This process of Q&A was the intention in establishing the IWG by the ICH Steering Committee in 2005. The first response to Q&As was reported in 2008 and a second in 2012. The reader is referred to the following link for further details of these exchanges (http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Efficacy/E14/E14_QAs_R2_Step4.pdf).

Importantly, during the second Q&A session in 2012, there was also a review of preclinical data which had emerged since the adoption of the ICH S7B guidance in 2005. The purpose of this review was to decide whether these new data would have any impact on the existing preclinical guidelines. The outcome of that meeting was that there wasn't sufficient new data to recommend any changes to the ICH S7B guidance at that time. However, as will be noted in the following section, there are a number of initiatives in progress that may have an impact on ICH S7B, in particular a new FDA challenge that is being championed by several different consortia working collaboratively to develop an integrated algorithm of ion channel assays and in silico models, as well as the innovative inducible pluripotent stem cell cardiomyocyte platform to predict proarrhythmic risk (Cavero and Holzgrefe 2014; Chi 2013; Sager et al. 2014; Sager and Kowey 2014).

The conclusion of the IWG at their meeting in 2012 was that they recognized that there were a number of nonclinical initiatives underway by various consortia of academics and regulatory and pharmaceutical industry bodies. These included the HESI, BfArM European Concordance Project, Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry (ABPI)—Animal Model Framework, TI-Pharma PK/PD Assessment, the European Centre for the Validation of Alternative Methods (ECVAM), and Cardiac Safety Research Consortium (CSRC), all in general raising the question regarding the level of concordance between the results from preclinical assays of cardiac ventricular repolarization and the outcome of clinical studies of QT prolongation (Chain et al. 2013; Piccini et al. 2009; Valentin et al. 2009).

Among these initiatives, the project of the HESI Cardiovascular Safety Subcommittee represented an analysis of the largest database among the different consortia, a survey of 150 molecules studied in the clinic for QT prolongation (Koerner et al. 2013). This initiative is comparing the concordance between preclinical cardiac repolarization assays and the results from the "TQT" study; data were collected from INDs and NDAs submitted to the FDA between the periods of March 2006 and July 2012. Due to the proprietary nature of these datasets, the FDA populated the spreadsheets with the data and carried out a quality control and statistical analysis based on a methodology that was devised by the subcommittee in advance of the collection of data. The summary results of this analysis of 150 compounds has been presented at conferences and is due for publication in 2015 (Koerner et al. 2013).

Another consortium initiative worth highlighting brings together the FDA, HESI, and CSRC. In a recent publication, this workgroup challenged the scientific and regulatory community to demonstrate that integrating the results of a panel of assays will predict proarrhythmic risk. This initiative has been entitled "Comprehensive In vitro Proarrhythmia Assay" or CiPA (Cavero and Holzgrefe 2014; Chi 2013; Sager et al. 2014; Sager and Kowey 2014), and the goals are to demonstrate that an integrated algorithm can be devised that is sufficiently predictive of proarrhythmia that the scientific and regulatory communities can abandon ICH E14 by July 2015 and revise the ICH S7B guidance to include this testing strategy by July 2016 (Cavero and Holzgrefe 2014; Chi 2013; Sager et al. 2014; Sager and Kowey 2014). Given the progress of this working group to date, achieving the milestones originally set out for 2015 and 2016 are highly in doubt. For example, the current framework for the study paradigm relies on a yet to be evaluated algorithm which combines study results from the test of small-molecule agents in an assortment of critical human cardiac ion channel assays, integration of these data using in silico models of cardiac proarrhythmia, and the use of iPSC cardiomyocytes to complete a comprehensive review of a compound's risk for proarrhythmia (Cavero and Holzgrefe 2014; Sager et al. 2014). Together these data are intended to broadly predict the proarrhythmic risk, not only of QT prolongation, but cardiac arrhythmias such as torsades des pointes. If successful, the CiPA initiative would allow sponsors and regulators to judge the risks associated with advancing new molecules into development, obviating the need for a mandatory "TQT" study, a move that would significantly contribute to reducing the time and expense of drug development.

Since the adoption of the ICH guidances, advancements in the practice of safety pharmacology not only focused on complying with international regulations but also to evolve and align with the scientific and technological discoveries that were facing this young field. As examples, advances in our understanding of molecular biology of novel new targets, the promises offered by inducible pluripotent and embryonic stem cells in predicting human toxicities, and the ability to map the human genome have brought about not only an understanding of potential targets of disease modification, but also the potential for those which may lead to unwanted adverse pharmacodynamic events (AEs). In other words, these scientific advancements offered the safety pharmacologist the chance to assess
29

pharmacodynamic toxicity in human tissues or genetically modified animal models. These discoveries also offered a way of probing for theoretical concerns associated with novel pharmacodynamic targets once molecular, small-molecule, and biologic tools became available that could be used to modulate the target.

The advances of new technologies, concerns of regulators and the public for safe new effective therapies for unmet medical needs, and the pressures on our industry to respond to the economic and practical challenges of discovering and developing new therapies have led to a reassessment of strategies to progress compounds to the marketplace in safe, cost-effective, and expeditious ways. For many years, the strategy for solving the high rate of compound attribution was to increase the number of molecular agents advancing into development, so-called shots on goal. However, this approach carried out over many years was a complete and expensive failure costing the industry billions of dollars (Cook et al. 2014; Hay et al. 2014; Holdren et al. 2012; Munos 2009; Urban et al. 2014). The belief today is that if translational biomarkers of both safety and efficacy can be effectively used in early clinical development to identify those molecules with the best opportunity to progress safely through the clinical phases, demonstrate proof of biology and ultimately efficacy in the targeted patient populations, that this approach may be successful in mitigating the risk of a compounds failing in the latter stages of development before a large commitment of resources and time have been made (Bass et al. 2009; Cook et al. 2014; Holdren et al. 2012; Munos 2009).

Identifying the most promising molecules to advance into development has led to a new mandate for safety pharmacology. More and more programs in safety pharmacology that had been established in development were now migrating into discovery to identify mechanism-based liabilities associated with novel targets in early discovery, demonstrating concerns regarding the pharmacodynamic toxicities of core chemical structures in the lead finding phase and assuring that there were no significant unwanted properties present in the final development candidate(s) in the lead optimization phase. No longer simply focusing on regulatory GLP studies, safety pharmacologists were now redirecting their resources to early screening and investigational studies to select the best pharmaceutical targets and candidates to advance into later discovery and development phases (Bass et al. 2009; Cook et al. 2014). Whether the new strategies devised to mitigate compound attrition are successful will be judged by the number of new registrations achieved over the next 5–15 years (Cook et al. 2014).

Under the pressures of the economic environment that has enveloped the world in the first decade of the new millennium, the results have included contraction in the size of pharmaceutical institutions, fewer internal personnel and resources to carry out the job of discovering and developing new drugs, and a more focused commitment of those resources to a smaller portfolio and fewer therapeutic areas of research (Kaitin and DiMasi 2011; Munos 2009; Munos and Chin 2009; Urban et al. 2014). Organizations are moving routine regulatory assays to other centers around the world, such as contract research organizations (CROs), as a strategic change to leverage the deployment of internal resources to high-priority projects and activities and to manage costs. In addition, many academic institutions are remodeling themselves to provide scientific services to and partner with pharmaceutical industry, including carrying out studies that fall under the umbrella of safety pharmacology. As a result of these changes, some of our safety pharmacology colleagues are similarly moving to the contract and academic sites where their new employment opportunities exist.

5 Vision of the Future of Safety Pharmacology, Beyond the Present

The forces that have shaped safety pharmacology to its current embodiment as described in this chapter can provide clues as where to look for the forces that will continue to shape the discipline in future years. The evolution of safety pharmacology is a result of past traditions of pharmacologic bioassay-based drug discovery, general pharmacology profiling of new drugs for both additional useful pharmacological activities and potential deleterious effects on critical organ systems, and incorporation of advances in science and technology that enhance potential crossspecies translation of experimental endpoints. These were the underpinnings for the ICH S7A and S7B EWGs and the emerging Guidance for Safety Pharmacology in the early to mid-2000s, and as there has been no revisions to either ICH S7A or ICH S7B since that time, the ICH Safety Pharmacology guidances are unchanged. However, as there is growing recognition and movement of safety pharmacology into the drug discovery space, this will dictate change and have the potential to influence the ICH guidances in the future (Bass et al. 2009; Cavero and Holzgrefe 2014; Chi 2013; Curtis and Pugsley 2012; Ewart et al. 2013; Laverty et al. 2011; Pugsley et al. 2013; Pugsley and Curtis 2012; Redfern et al. 2013; Redfern and Valentin 2011; Sager et al. 2014).

The academic training programs of the 1970s and early 1980s produced the "pinnacle" generation of research scientists trained in advanced sophisticated intact animal research techniques that powered the development and advancement of the Safety Pharmacology Core Battery and ancillary bioassays over the past 15 years and were a factor for inclusion of specific language in ICH S7A. Section 2.3.2 describes "In conducting in vivo studies, it is preferable to use unanesthetized animals. Data from unrestrained animals that are chronically instrumented for telemetry, ... are preferable to data from restrained or unconditioned animals." However, the numbers of such so-trained young scientists, and indeed those having any interest in animal research, have greatly diminished in recent decades—raising legitimate questions as to from where the next generation of safety pharmacologists will arise? A significant challenge to the field, attracting, training, and certifying investigators in integrative approaches to physiology, pharmacology, and toxicology in order to ensure the future of the discipline is a significant priority (Bass et al. 2011; Collis 2006; Valentin and Hammond 2008). The availability of trained safety pharmacologists to address these concerns is quickly disappearing as these individuals are approaching retirement. The training of new safety pharmacologists was recognized over a decade ago as a critical need for our discipline that was being

underserved in curriculum being offered by academic institutions around the world. The paucity of training in integrative biomedical sciences at academic institutions has had detrimental long-lasting effects such as an impact on (1) the development of in vivo animal models of human function and disease, (2) the skills required to conceptualize biomedical hypotheses and experiments that will leverage knowledge of the intact animal physiology, (3) the process of nonclinical and clinical drug discovery and development study, and (4) the ability to integrate complex data sets in order to formulate an integrated risk assessment. It is reassuring, however, to see the emergence of training programs in the EU, Japan, and USA on drug safety and safety pharmacology more specifically (e.g., Valentin and Price 2007); the reader is also referred to the JSPS website http://www.j-sps.org/sub1.html; some of those programs include accreditation of institutions and individual scientists. More recently, formal Certification in Safety Pharmacology that allowed granting of the title, Diplomate in Safety Pharmacology (DSP), was implemented by the Safety Pharmacology Society. Formal certification is intended to recognize individual's didactic and practical training in science and practice of safety pharmacology (http://safetypharmacology.org). The development of programs designed to identify and help train the "next generation" of safety pharmacologists that will lead this critical field in the future is of paramount importance. To be successful and productive, any initiative will require adequate public and private financial support.

In North America and EU, animal research is facing social and political resistance as never seen before, as (unfairly) an archaic and unnecessary "relic" of science past. Indeed, the combination of lack of trained scientists and negative public pressure is already shifting conduct on nonclinical regulatory animal bioassays to other regions of the world, where animal use is more acceptable (Chapman et al. 2013; Mangipudy et al. 2014).

Finally, the pharmaceutical industry has enjoyed a "golden age" for the past 50 years in terms of products and profitability; however, worldwide pressures on health care budgets, enhanced efficacy and safety of new pharmaceuticals, and the growing impact of generic products in the marketplace have held down rates of new drug approvals in spite of ever-increasing costs of pharmaceutical R&D. Discovery of new medicines has never been either easy or predictable, and especially so for the so-called "block buster" products that the industry has come to rely upon. Furthermore, the industry's prior 10-year focus upon its productivity, efficiency, cost, and cycle time inadvertently diverted attention away from its true "Achilles heel": quality, being that over the past two decades or more >90 % of promising candidate drugs entering regulatory toxicology (GLP) testing in preparation for clinical Phase I failed to subsequently gain marketing authorization (Cook et al. 2014). Going forward, safety pharmacology will be influenced in large part upon its ability to enhance the quality (and thus improve the probability of successful marketing authorizations) of new candidate drugs, alignment with training and interests of newly minted young scientists, and continuing evolution of scientific and technological advances and responding to regulatory challenges, including the license to practice necessary animal research in certain global territories.

As we have described elsewhere in this chapter, overall discovery and development of new pharmaceuticals has become increasingly challenging and that trend is likely to continue into the future. While promising new therapeutic targets offer the hope of a favorable biology, risks exist that the new target will not produce an adequate therapeutic response in targeted patient populations or will be associated with unanticipated safety issues which are unabated. In addition, the costs of failure of a compound to reach the marketplace and the regulatory hurdles to registration are becoming more and more restrictive (Kaitin and DiMasi 2011; Munos 2009). The pharmaceutical industry's "inconvenient truth" is that quality has to be built in prior to selection of a candidate drug for first GLP dose, if not at a much earlier stage in the discovery phase of identifying that drug candidate. This is because once a candidate drug transitions into the development phase, further study of the candidate devolves to the equivalent of a high-stakes game of poker, wherein going forward only two decisions will ever be made-to invest further resources in the candidate (e.g., put more money in the "pot") or to quit development (e.g., "fold"). The point is that once a candidate drug is selected, its quality and probability of success is fixed. Indeed, further investment in safety pharmacology bioassays after first GLP dose will only contribute to causing a candidate drug to fail earlier, potentially saving further development costs, but also adding to the overall rate of compound attrition just the same. Thus, the greatest potential for positive impact of safety pharmacology in pharmaceutical R&D is in the discovery phase and involves safety pharmacology's ability to contribute to improved characterization and selection of higher-quality candidate drugs, thereby improving probability of eventual marketing authorization and decreasing overall pipeline attrition (see below). Having said this, safety pharmacology data can be applied in the context of risk management and risk mitigation. In this context, the data can be used in several ways which include but are not limited to (1) support regulatory approval, (2) investigate discrepancies that may have emerged within and/or between nonclinical and clinical data, (3) understand the mechanism of an undesirable pharmacodynamic effect, (4) provide reassurance for progression into multiple dosing in humans and/or large-scale clinical trials, and (5) assess drug-drug interactions.

But consider what safety pharmacology in discovery looks like.

1. Safety pharmacology bioassays. The ICH S7A Core Battery and secondary testing recommendations are animal bioassays for drug-associated adverse effects on organ functions. In discovery, particularly at lead identification and lead optimization stages, there is seldom sufficient quantity of compound, let alone time to conduct and report these sophisticated bioassays. In discovery therefore, safety pharmacology bioassays have to be compatible with the "design-make-test-analyze" cycle of the drug discovery process, needing to use smaller compound amounts and being relatively higher throughput, with short cycle times. Zebrafish embryos, Caenorhabditis elegans (*C. elegans*), and in vitro 2-D and 3-D cellular (e.g., "microphysiological systems") constructs would seem more likely candidates, if assays can be developed and, more importantly, qualified as appropriately sensitive and specific to identifying risk (Redfern et al. 2008). The purpose of these new assays would be to predict

significant outcomes in the present ICH S7A recommended assays, because only by getting through the current "gauntlet" of GLP safety pharmacology and toxicology testing may allow studies in Phase I volunteers and patients to commence.

2. Safety pharmacology mechanisms: Safety pharmacology has to become acquainted with and focused upon the molecular mechanisms (promiscuous molecular targets and vulnerable cellular pathways) that are responsible for drug-induced (AEs) on critical organ functions (see ICH S7A), just as efficacy pharmacology evolved from being bioassay-based to mechanism-based nearly a half century ago (Bowes et al. 2012). A "case study" of the impact of understanding mechanism in safety pharmacology is the example of blockade of the hERG channel and QT prolongation. Once it was understood that the vast majority of pharmaceuticals that were associated with drug-induced QT prolongation (e.g., drug-induced long-QT syndrome) did so by blocking the cardiac hERG channel, the science and conduct of these investigations changed rapidly: (1) focus upon the human delayed-rectifying cardiac potassium current (I_{Kr}) insured direct translation to human clinical outcomes; (2) high-throughput technologies to screen for drug-hERG channel interactions were developed; (3) conduct of these evaluations shifted from veterinary electrocardiologists to electrophysiologists and away from whole animals and cardiac explants (e.g., Purkinje fibers) to cellular transgene biology; (4) chemical-hERG channel structure activity relationships (SAR) guided chemical synthesis decisions to avoid predictable hERG channel interactions; and (5) in silico modeling of chemical-hERG channel interactions allowed drug designers to test compounds for hERG potential before committing to synthesis (Gavaghan et al. 2007). Indeed, there is reason to absolutely believe that the same pattern of activities will occur as we identify the molecular mechanisms underpinning drug-induced changes in cardiac contractily, seizures, bronchoconstriction, and kidney tubule nephrosis. This of course assumes a simple model of drug toxicity, as exemplified by blockade of the hERG channel. If successful, all that will be needed will be to identify those mechanisms, and the chemistries that underpin these adverse reactions, so that they can now be "designed away" in discovery. On the other hand, more complex mechanisms of toxicity will require more complex and sophisticated models that are not as easily adapted as the preclinical assays assessing a simple mechanism.

That is not to say that the challenge of developing complex models of cardiovascular function are unachievable and cannot be overcome. Recently, researchers at Harvard's Wyss Institute have reported developing microchips comprising the culture cell systems that demonstrate three-dimensional functionality of human organs (http://wyss.harvard.edu/). These "organs-on-a-chip" represent an advance that could prove revolutionary for pharmaceutical companies both from an efficacy and safety point of view. Dynamic and temporal measurements of cardiac, vascular, and pulmonary function are achievable today using these emerging technologies. Similarly, the utilization of the semiautomated in vitro hippocampal brain slice assays for assessing the seizure

liability of compounds is emerging with some promising data (Easter et al. 2007).

- 3. Safety pharmacology in silico modeling: In silico approaches, using computational models, have been developed to predict the potency of new chemical entities at cardiac ion channels (Gavaghan et al. 2007). Mathematical models of the human ventricular action potential are being developed based on activities at cardiac ion channels. Computer modeling of the heart from genes to cells to the whole organ is becoming a reality (Davies et al. 2012; Noble 2002, 2004; ten Tusscher et al. 2004). In vitro approaches using adult human stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes are also being advanced. These cells have some of the characteristics of differentiated ventricular cardiomyocyte including a typical action potential. The ability to culture and expand human adult stem cells in vitro provides potential for producing quantities of cardiomyocyte progenitors which could be employed to assess the effects of new chemical entities on cardiac ion channels, electrical activity and contractility, and structural cardiotoxicity (Lamore et al. 2013; Pointon et al. 2013; Qu et al. 2013). As per the hERG "case study" cited above, once the specific proteins responsible for drug-induced AEs on organ functions are known, the human homologues and translation of AEs identified, then structure activity relationships can be developed and modeled, permitting in silico evaluation of adverse effect potential before new compounds are synthesized. As described earlier in the chapter, an integrated approach has been proposed by a consortium of FDA, HESI, and CSRC to rely on an algorithm incorporating data from in silico modeling of results from the study of new chemical entities on an assortment of critical cardiac ion channels and the addition of data collected in iPSC cardiomyocytes to predict proarrhythmic risk posed by the new chemical entities (Cavero and Holzgrefe 2014; Chi 2013; Sager et al. 2014).
- 4. Safety pharmacology discovery scientists: As is apparent from the discussions of the scientific and technological advancements that are quickly becoming the important tools of safety pharmacology, the types of scientific training and background necessary to work in the field in the discovery phase are very different than that needed to conduct in vivo GLP bioassays in the development phase. Cellular and molecular pharmacology, bioengineering, and informatics skills will be at a premium and much more closely matched to the training of young scientists graduating from academic programs today. Our challenge in working with these young investigators is to leverage the experience of bridging the results of sophisticated assays to developing a risk assessment and formulating a judgment of whether to advance a new target or novel test agent into the clinic.

Also consider those imposing questions/changes that are more broadly shaping safety pharmacology.

1. Regulations governing safety pharmacology: As noted elsewhere in this chapter, the ICH S7A and S7B guidances have been in place for nearly a decade or more,

and currently there is no activity for revision or withdrawal of these documents. Therefore, the testing schemes set forth in these documents will likely remain in place for new pharmaceutical agents positioning for Phase 1 clinical trials for the foreseeable future. However, as summarized in Fig. 1, there has been a growing number of guidelines issued referring either entirely or in part to safety pharmacology, reflecting an increase in stakeholders concerns. For example, a guidance focusing on the "nonclinical investigation of the dependence potential of medicinal products" has been released that will influence the overall approach to safety pharmacology especially for CNS-targeted new molecular agents, but also for those compounds which are being developed for other indications, but with an ability to penetrate the CNS (Anon 2010a). Moreover, safety pharmacology is considered an important component to emerging regulatory guidance such as the "safety evaluation of pediatric drug products and nonclinical studies for development of pharmaceutical excipients." The discipline is considered integral to the evolving regulatory strategies for safety to contribute to the acceleration of the introduction of new molecular entities into clinical phases. In its Critical Path Report (Anon 2004a), the FDA suggested that limited exploratory Investigational New Drug (eIND) studies in humans can be initiated with less or a different type of nonclinical support, including a modified safety pharmacology component, because eIND studies present fewer potential risks than do traditional Phase I studies that look for safety, tolerability, and dose-limiting toxicities (Sibille et al. 2010). The ICH M3 (R2) guideline, published in 2009, further expanded the exploratory clinical trial approach with international consensus. In these cases, the safety pharmacology program should be considered on a case-by-case basis dependent on the specific objectives for a given exploratory clinical trial and any known concerns regarding the molecule and its therapeutic target (Anon 1997b, c).

2. Translation to the clinic: Beyond the promises of novel targets and emerging tools being revealed by molecular biology, the translation of findings in preclinical models to the realization of significant AEs in humans, recognized or unrecognized prior to clinical trials, has been and will continue to be a significant challenge to our discipline and more generally to fields of safety sciences (Bass et al. 2009). The examples of molecules whose use was curtailed or completely discontinued because of safety concerns simply point to our inability to model all human AEs in a preclinical setting (Bass et al. 2009). In terms of translation of pharmacodynamic activity of the cardiovascular, central and peripheral, respiratory, renal, endocrine, and other biologic systems (Olson et al. 2000), our ability to qualitatively predict human toxicity or to monitor for potential adverse events is achievable in many, but not all, cases when the data are laid out organ system by organ system, as cited in the prospective surveys of Owen (1962), Schein et al. (1970), and Valentin et al. (2009). The guidelines on drug dependence and abuse liability previously mentioned are based on models that demonstrate a translational link to clinic (Anon 2010a). The use of novel genomic and proteonomic biomarkers has proven useful, or has potential to be used, in monitoring for organ system toxicity (e.g., cardiovascular toxicity

biomarkers, renal toxicity biomarkers, etc. (Benjamin et al. 2015; Cove-Smith et al. 2014; Osaki et al. 2014; Ozer et al. 2010). In this regard, many of the measures of pharmacodynamic toxicity employed in safety pharmacology are either a routine measure in clinical studies or can be adapted to the design of clinical studies in special situations. However, recognizing the importance played by biomarkers, more sophisticated approaches to identifying models of pharmacodynamic toxicity that translates to humans remain an important objective of safety pharmacology.

In this regard, safety pharmacologists are being asked by the clinical community and the pharmaceutical industry to identify small, clinically relevant changes in biology (e.g., 2-3 mmHg change in blood pressure) and to predict clinical outcomes that are only seen following chronic exposure or a lifetime of treatment with a test agent. However, safety pharmacology's long-term vision should not be to perpetuate, but eventually to "retire" those bioassays that can be replaced by more specific and translatable mechanism-based assays. Thus, safety pharmacologists (or professional organizations such as the different societies of safety pharmacology) should engage in periodic dialog with their stakeholders (e.g., regulators, clinicians, and patients) who are currently using the data from the in vitro and in vivo bioassays, to ask for what purpose and what decisions are data being used in order to judge their value to inform and contribute to their deliberations (Robinson et al. 2008). On a related note, efforts to construct databases relating predictions based on nonclinical assays to the clinical experiences in humans should continue (Trepakova et al. 2009; Valentin et al. 2009).

- 3. Coalescing of Preclinical GLP Testing Centers and Scientists: In the meantime, the current ICH-recommended safety pharmacology bioassay expertise appears to be coalescing in large GLP preclinical testing centers, increasingly within CROs. This is entirely rational as these are sophisticated bioassays that require a high degree of training, skill, and technological expertise to execute and, as mentioned above, is consistent with a diminishing pool of trained young scientists in some territories (notably the EU and USA). In the coming years, we anticipate further consolidation of the ICH-directed GLP safety pharmacology bioassays in those territories supportive of in vivo animal research. We also anticipate that these centers will be focused on either producing trained investigators or importing them from other parts of the world.
- 4. New Paradigms to Treat Diseases: To date, safety pharmacological evaluations have been mostly focused upon ensuring the safety of human volunteers participating in Phase 1 clinical trials of small molecules. That mission has expanded somewhat in the past decade to include biologics including hormones and cytokines, antibodies and oligonucleotide constructs (Anon 1997b, c), and human patients participating in Phase I clinical trials in oncology (Anon 2010b). Going forward, safety pharmacology will face further challenges, many that have been described in this chapter, but also attempting to predict AEs on critical organ functions associated with cell-based therapeutics, fixed combination



Fig. 4 Trends in the number of publications referring to "general pharmacology" (*square symbols*), "safety pharmacology" (*lozenge symbols*), "hERG, QT, TdP" (*triangle symbols*), and "drug abuse liability" (*cross symbols*). Over the last 15 years, in contrast to general pharmacology, there has been a steady increase in the number of publications relating to safety pharmacology. Moreover, there have been a large number of publications increasing steadily on "hERG, QT, TdP" and "drug abuse liability," two areas of interest to the safety pharmacologist

products, and those events that only appear in the presence of specific underlying disease states.

The discipline of safety pharmacology has provided a platform in which to facilitate the development and dissemination of enabling technologies to address the concerns associated with novel molecular targets. Advances in molecular biology and biotechnology allow for the identification of new molecular targets, leading to the discovery and development of newer pharmaceutical agents that act at these newly discovered sites in an attempt to ameliorate the disease. Moreover, therapeutic approaches are being developed (e.g., gene therapy, microRNAs) that offer the promise of treating disease but also pose new challenges to safety pharmacology in adequately mitigating the risk of potential pharmacodynamic toxicity. Inherent in the novelty of new targets is the risk of unwanted side effects that may or may not be anticipated based on current scientific knowledge and with current technologies and model assays. As illustrated by the growing number of publications on safety pharmacology-related topics (Fig. 4), the discipline faces significant challenges to keep pace, adapt, and incorporate the latest scientific knowledge and novel technologies in the study of new molecular agents to identify those effects that pose a significant risk to human volunteers and patients. This is a challenge to be proactive rather than reactive to the rapidly changing environment that surrounds each and every one practicing in the field of safety pharmacology.

Many pathological conditions are multifactorial and involve multiple and, in some cases, redundant pathways and comorbidities. Therefore, in some cases such as functional gastrointestinal disorders, infectious diseases, or in oncology, there is recognition that combinations of drugs provide significant advantages for new treatments. As a consequence, "nonselective" drugs acting simultaneously at multiple targets might be considered for clinical development, which will require a more careful assessment of their potential to induce additive or synergistic ADRs.

On a related note, demand for fixed-dose combination products that target multiple mechanisms by individual entities leading to amelioration of disease is expected to increase, representing a significant proportion of the overall sales of medicinal products. Fixed-dose combinations primarily focus on the combinations that include one or more established products combined with one or more new molecular entity(ies). The testing strategies and options are outlined, e.g., in the ICH multidisciplinary guideline M3 (R). Some of the key questions that will need to be addressed regarding fixed-dose combinations include, but are not limited to: (1) how many safety pharmacology packages will be needed, (2) how will a risk assessment be conducted, and (3) how will the safety margins principle be applied? Also important to consider is the timing of such studies in relation to clinical development in order to contribute to the potential for success of a new therapy. These and other questions related to the study of nonselective test agents or fixeddose combinations will be answered by scientists as they engage in the development of scientifically based strategies directed at understanding the properties of the individual agents, as well as compounds given in combination.

6 In Summary

The next decade offers safety pharmacology many challenges but also hope and opportunities for continued growth and great aspirations. In this effort, the Safety Pharmacology Societies (Safety Pharmacology Society, Japanese Safety Pharmacology Society, and the emerging Chinese Safety Pharmacology Society) will play increasing roles in supporting the short- and long-term future developments of the discipline. In the future these organizations should continue to serve the local societies and the greater good of mankind by contributing to the improvement of the way in which new safe and effective medicines are discovered and developed.

The progress of addressing critical issues is slow, and one hindrance is the availability of technological resources and data upon which to elaborate on a scientific principles or questions that are important to safety pharmacologists. To facilitate the sharing of these experiences and learnings, consortia and institutional collaborations have emerged under a number of umbrella organizations offering a model upon which to emulate similar efforts as those which are carried out within the Safety Pharmacology Society. This has occurred on a limited scale already in prior initiatives sanctioned by the Society (Bass et al. 2011; Guth et al. 2009; Leishman et al. 2012; Vargas et al. 2008), but the opportunity exists to see this model expanded to other significant issues challenging the field. Indeed, as noted earlier in this chapter, this continues to occur in a number of different forum (e.g., HESI, BfArM European Concordance Project, ABPI-Animal Model Framework, TI-Pharma PK/PD Assessment, and CSRC). As well, there may be other opportunities for collaborations among different umbrella organizations who are funded by the pharmaceutical industry; this is particularly important at this time as the availability of funding sources has become more and more limited. CiPA is a good example of bringing together societies, institutions, and consortium in order to address a crucial issue facing the pharmaceutical and regulatory communities. The other advantage of these collaborations is the potential to identify ways of sharing safety data across the industry and leveraging experiences among the scientists as a way of accelerating progress of addressing significant issues impacting human health (Munos and Chin 2009). The societies by providing a long-range vision of the future of safety pharmacology should be the natural platform for cooperation and collaboration between scientists.

Ultimately, increases in scientific knowledge and development of new technologies may lead to the development of new, robust, reliable and reproducible assays and models for predicting ADRS that are currently poorly predicted, such as side effects difficult to identify under preclinical conditions, e.g., headache or suicidal ideation. In this regard, it would be wise to concentrate efforts on ADRs having either high incidence or high impact on human safety. To that end, safety pharmacologist cannot ignore any scientific and technological innovation that has the potential of improving our ability to detect, to predict, and wherever feasible to eradicate human safety threats.

While a worldview of safety pharmacology past, present, and future will be informative, it is important to be cognizant that this account of history is a "cumulative snapshot in time." Over the past 15–20 years, several authors have published similar reviews of the field of safety pharmacology, also as brief snapshots in time (Bass et al. 2004b, 2011; Kinter and Valentin 2002; Lindgren et al. 2008; Redfern and Valentin 2011). As you read about the history and present and future challenges that face us at an ever-changing and dynamic time, let us appreciate that the future will be laid by the current practitioners and the next generation of safety pharmacologists who will be asked to provide insight and direction to those events which will define the history of this rapidly evolving field.

Acknowledgements The authors are grateful to Drs. Gerd Bode and Joseph J. DeGeorge for their review of the manuscript and helpful comments.

References

- Anon (1991) Guidelines for general pharmacology studies. Ministry of Health and Welfare, Tokyo Anon (1995) Guidelines for general pharmacology studies—Japanese guidelines for non-clinical studies of drugs manual. Nippo Yakuji, Ltd, pp 71–80
- Anon (1997a) Points to consider: the assessment of the potential for QT interval prolongation by non-cardiovascular medicinal products, pp CPMP/986-96
- Anon (1997b) ICH guidance for industry M3(R2) nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals. http://www.fda.gov/
- Anon (1997c) ICH guideline M3(R2) on non-clinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorisation for pharmaceuticals, pp EMA/CPMP/ICH/286-1995
- Anon (1997d) Guidance for industry S6 addendum to preclinical safety evaluation of biotechnology-derived pharmaceuticals. Fed Regist 62:61515
- Anon (2000a) Title 21 code of federal regulations (21 CFR part 11) electronic records; electronic signatures

- Anon (2000b) Title 21 code of federal regulations (21 CFR part 58). Good laboratory practice for nonclinical laboratory studies
- Anon (2001a) Guidance for industry: ICH M4S: the common technical document for the registration of pharmaceuticals for human use: safety. http://www.fda.gov/
- Anon (2001b) Guidelines for general pharmacology studies. Ministry of Health and Welfare, Tokyo
- Anon (2001c) ICH guidance for industry S7A safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. http://www.fda.gov/
- Anon (2001d) ICH topic M 4 common technical document for the registration of pharmaceuticals for human use organisation CTD, pp CPMP/ICH/2887-99
- Anon (2001e) ICHS7A: safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals, pp CPMP/ICH/ 539-00
- Anon (2004a) Innovation or stagnation: challenge and opportunity on the critical path to new medical products. http://www.fda.gov/
- Anon (2004b) The harmonisation of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to the application of the principles of good laboratory practice and the verification of their applications for tests on chemical substances DIRECTIVE 2004/10/EC
- Anon (2005a) ICH guidance for industry S7B nonclinical evaluation of the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by human pharmaceuticals. http://www.fda.gov/
- Anon (2005b) ICH S7B: the nonclinical evaluation of the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by human pharmaceuticals, pp CPMP/ICH/423-02
- Anon (2010a) Guidance for industry, assessment of abuse potential of drugs (DRAFT). http://www.fda.gov/
- Anon (2010b) Guidance for industry, S9 nonclinical evaluation for anticancer pharmaceuticals. http://www.fda.gov/
- Anon (2012a) ICH guideline S6(R1) preclinical safety evaluation of biotechnology-derived pharmaceuticals. Fed Regis 77:29665–29666
- Anon (2012b) ICH guideline S6(R1)—preclinical safety evaluation of biotechnology-derived pharmaceuticals. EMA/CHMP/ICH/731268-1998
- Anon (2014) ICH S7B: the nonclinical evaluation of the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by human pharmaceuticals, pp CPMP/ICH/423-02
- Authier S, Vargas HM, Curtis MJ, Holbrook M, Pugsley MK (2013) Safety pharmacology investigations in toxicology studies: an industry survey. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:44–51
- Bass AS, Williams PD (2003) Status of international regulatory guidelines on safety pharmacology. In: Bass AS, Williams PD (ed) Safety pharmacology: a practical guide. TheraSolutions Publications, pp 9–19
- Bass A, Kinter L, Williams P (2004a) Origins, practices and future of safety pharmacology. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 49:145–151
- Bass AS, Vargas HM, Kinter LB (2004b) Introduction to nonclinical safety pharmacology and the safety pharmacology society. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 49:141–144
- Bass AS, Tomaselli G, Bullingham R III, Kinter LB (2005) Drugs effects on ventricular repolarization: a critical evaluation of the strengths and weaknesses of current methodologies and regulatory practices. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:12–21
- Bass A, Valentin JP, Fossa AA, Volders PG (2007) Points to consider emerging from a miniworkshop on cardiac safety: assessing torsades de pointes liability. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56:91–94
- Bass AS, Darpo B, Breidenbach A, Bruse K, Feldman HS, Garnes D, Hammond T, Haverkamp W, January C, Koerner J, Lawrence C, Leishman D, Roden D, Valentin JP, Vos MA, Zhou YY, Karluss T, Sager P (2008) International life sciences institute (Health and environmental sciences institute, HESI) initiative on moving towards better predictors of drug-induced torsades de pointes. Br J Pharmacol 154:1491–1501

- Bass AS, Cartwright ME, Mahon C, Morrison R, Snyder R, McNamara P, Bradley P, Zhou YY, Hunter J (2009) Exploratory drug safety: a discovery strategy to reduce attrition in development. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:69–78
- Bass AS, Vargas HM, Valentin JP, Kinter LB, Hammond T, Wallis R, Siegl PK, Yamamoto K (2011) Safety pharmacology in 2010 and beyond: survey of significant events of the past 10 years and a roadmap to the immediate-, intermediate- and long-term future in recognition of the tenth anniversary of the safety pharmacology society. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:7–15
- Benjamin A, Nogueira da Costa A, Delaunois A, Rosseels ML, Valentin JP (2015) Renal safety pharmacology in drug discovery and development. In: Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (eds) Principles of safety pharmacology. Springer, Heidelberg
- Bode G, Olejniczak K (2002) ICH topic: the draft ICH S7B step 2: note for guidance on safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:105–118
- Borchert B, Lawrenz T, Stellbrink C (2006) Long and short QT syndrome. Herzschrittmacherther Elektrophysiol 17:205–210
- Bowes J, Brown AJ, Hamon J, Jarolimek W, Sridhar A, Waldron G, Whitebread S (2012) Reducing safety-related drug attrition: the use of in vitro pharmacological profiling. Nat Rev Drug Discov 11:909–922
- Cavero I, Holzgrefe H (2014) Comprehensive in vitro proarrhythmia assay, a novel in vitro/in silico paradigm to detect ventricular proarrhythmic liability: a visionary 21st century initiative. Expert Opin Drug Saf 13:745–758
- Chain AS, Dubois VF, Danhof M, Sturkenboom MC, Della PO (2013) Identifying the translational gap in the evaluation of drug-induced QTc interval prolongation. Br J Clin Pharmacol 76:708–724
- Chapman KL, Holzgrefe H, Black LE, Brown M, Chellman G, Copeman C, Couch J, Creton S, Gehen S, Hoberman A, Kinter LB, Madden S, Mattis C, Stemple HA, Wilson S (2013) Pharmaceutical toxicology: designing studies to reduce animal use, while maximizing human translation. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 66:88–103
- Chi KR (2013) Regulatory watch: speedy validation sought for new cardiotoxicity testing strategy. Nat Rev Drug Discov 12:655
- Collis MC (2006) Integrative pharmacology and drug discovery–is the tide finally turning? Nat Rev Drug Discov 5:377–379
- Cook D, Brown D, Alexander R, March R, Morgan P, Satterthwaite G, Pangalos MN (2014) Lessons learned from the fate of AstraZeneca's drug pipeline: a five-dimensional framework. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13:419–431
- Cove-Smith L, Woodhouse N, Hargreaves A, Kirk J, Smith S, Price SA, Galvin M, Betts CJ, Brocklehurst S, Backen A, Radford J, Linton K, Roberts RA, Schmitt M, Dive C, Tugwood JD, Hockings PD, Mellor HR (2014) An integrated characterization of serological, pathological, and functional events in doxorubicin-induced cardiotoxicity. Toxicol Sci 140:3–15
- Curtis MJ, Pugsley MK (2012) Attrition in the drug discovery process: lessons to be learned from the safety pharmacology paradigm. Expert Rev Clin Pharmacol 5:237–240
- Darpo B (2010) The thorough QT/QTc study four years after the implementation of the ICH E14 1452 guidance. Br J Clin Pharmacol 159(1):49–57
- Darpo B, Nebout T, Sager PT (2006) Clinical evaluation of QT/QTc prolongation and proarrhythmic potential for nonantiarrhythmic drugs: the international conference on harmonization of technical requirements for registration of pharmaceuticals for human use E14 guideline. J Clin Pharmacol 46:498–507
- Davies MR, Mistry HB, Hussein L, Pollard CE, Valentin JP, Swinton J, Abi-Gerges N (2012) An in silico canine cardiac midmyocardial action potential duration model as a tool for early drug safety assessment. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 302:H1466–H1480
- Easter A, Sharp TH, Valentin JP, Pollard CE (2007) Pharmacological validation of a semiautomated in vitro hippocampal brain slice assay for assessment of seizure liability. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56:223–233

- Ewart L, Milne A, Adkins D, Benjamin A, Bialecki R, Chen Y, Ericsson AC, Gardner S, Grant C, Lengel D, Lindgren S, Lowing S, Marks L, Moors J, Oldman K, Pietras M, Prior H, Punton J, Redfern WS, Salmond R, Skinner M, Some M, Stanton A, Swedberg M, Finch J, Valentin JP (2013) A multi-site comparison of in vivo safety pharmacology studies conducted to support ICH S7A & B regulatory submissions. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:30–43
- Friedrichs GS, Patmore L, Bass A (2005) Non-clinical evaluation of ventricular repolarization (ICH S7B): results of an interim survey of international pharmaceutical companies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:6–11
- Gavaghan CL, Arnby CH, Blomberg N, Strandlund G, Boyer S (2007) Development, interpretation and temporal evaluation of a global QSAR of hERG electrophysiology screening data. J Comput Aided Mol Des 21:189–206
- Guth BD, Bass AS, Briscoe R, Chivers S, Markert M, Siegl PK, Valentin JP (2009) Comparison of electrocardiographic analysis for risk of QT interval prolongation using safety pharmacology and toxicological studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:107–116
- Hamlin RL (2006) A search to predict potential for drug-induced cardiovascular toxicity. Toxicol Pathol 34:75–80
- Hanson LA, Bass AS, Gintant G, Mittelstadt S, Rampe D, Thomas K (2006) ILSI-HESI cardiovascular safety subcommittee initiative: evaluation of three non-clinical models of QT prolongation. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 54:116–129
- Hashimoto M (2003) Draft ICH guideline S7B: guideline on safety pharmacology studies for assessing the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by human pharmaceuticals. Nihon Yakurigaku Zasshi 121:377–383
- Hay M, Thomas DW, Craighead JL, Economides C, Rosenthal J (2014) Clinical development success rates for investigational drugs. Nat Biotechnol 32:40–51
- Holdren JP, Lander E, Press W, Savitz M, Blerbaum R, Gates JSJ, Cassel C, Gorenberg MJS (2012) Report to the president on "propelling innovation in drug discovery, development and evaluation". In: Levin RC, Mirkin C, Schaal B et al (eds) US President's council of advisors on science and technology (PCAST). https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/microsites/ ostp/pcast-fda-final.pdf
- Holmes AM, Creton S, Chapman K (2010) Working in partnership to advance the 3Rs in toxicity testing. Toxicology 267:14–19
- Kaitin KI, DiMasi JA (2011) Pharmaceutical innovation in the 21st century: new drug approvals in the first decade, 2000–2009. Clin Pharmacol Ther 89:183–188
- Kinter LB, Valentin JP (2002) Safety pharmacology and risk assessment. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:175–182
- Kinter LB, Gossett KA, Kerns WD (1994) Status of safety pharmacology in the pharmaceutical industry 1993. Drug Dev Res 32:208–216
- Kinter LB, Dixon LW (1995) Safety pharmacology program for pharmaceuticals. Drug Dev Res 35:179–182
- Kinter LB, Murphy DJ, Mann WA, Leonard TB, Morgan DG (1997) Major organ systems toxicology: an integrative approach to pharmacodynamic safety assessment studies in animals. In: Sipes IG, McQueen CA, Gandolfi AJ (ed) Comprehensive toxicology. Elsevier Science, New York, pp 155–168
- Kinter LB, Siegl PK, Bass AS (2004) New preclinical guidelines on drug effects on ventricular repolarization: safety pharmacology comes of age. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 49:153–158
- Koerner J, Valentin JP, Willard J, Park EJ, Bi D, Link WT, Fiszman M, Kozeli D, Skinner M, Vargas HM, Cantilena L, Gintant G, Wisialowski T, Pettit S (2013) Predictivity of non clinical repolarization assay data for clinical TQT data in the FDA database. Int J Toxicol 32:63
- Lamore SD, Kamendi HW, Scott CW, Dragan YP, Peters MF (2013) Cellular impedance assays for predictive preclinical drug screening of kinase inhibitor cardiovascular toxicity. Toxicol Sci 135:402–413
- Laverty H, Benson C, Cartwright E, Cross M, Garland C, Hammond T, Holloway C, McMahon N, Milligan J, Park B, Pirmohamed M, Pollard C, Radford J, Roome N, Sager P, Singh S, Suter T,

Suter W, Trafford A, Volders P, Wallis R, Weaver R, York M, Valentin J (2011) How can we improve our understanding of cardiovascular safety liabilities to develop safer medicines? Br J Pharmacol 163:675–693

- Leishman DJ, Beck TW, Dybdal N, Gallacher DJ, Guth BD, Holbrook M, Roche B, Wallis RM (2012) Best practice in the conduct of key nonclinical cardiovascular assessments in drug development: current recommendations from the Safety Pharmacology Society. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 65:93–101
- Lindgren S, Bass AS, Briscoe R, Bruse K, Friedrichs GS, Kallman MJ, Markgraf C, Patmore L, Pugsley MK (2008) Benchmarking safety pharmacology regulatory packages and best practice. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:99–109
- Lumley C (1994) General pharmacology, the international regulatory environment, and harmonization of guidelines. Drug Dev Res 32:223–232
- Mangipudy R, Burkhardt J, Kadambic VJ (2014) Use of animals for toxicology testing is necessary to ensure patient safety in pharmaceutical development. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 70:439–441
- Munos B (2009) Lessons from 60 years of pharmaceutical innovation. Nat Rev Drug Discov 8:959–968
- Munos BH, Chin WW (2009) A call for sharing: adapting pharmaceutical research to new realities. Sci Transl Med 1:9cm8
- Noble D (2002) Modeling the heart-from genes to cells to the whole organ. Science 295:1678-1682
- Noble D (2004) Modeling the heart. Physiology (Bethesda) 19:191-197
- Nomura S, Bass A, Moe J, Jonsson M, Arrigoni C, Hanson L (2006) In Memoriam: Munehiro Hashimotot. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 54:91–93
- Olson H, Betton G, Robinson D, Thomas K, Monro A, Kolaja G, Lilly P, Sanders J, Sipes G, Bracken W, Dorato M, Van Deun K, Smith P, Berger B, Heller A (2000) Concordance of the toxicity of pharmaceuticals in humans and in animals. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 32:56–67
- Omata T, Kasai C, Hashimoto M, Hombo T, Yamamoto K (2005) QT PRODACT: comparison of non-clinical studies for drug-induced delay in ventricular repolarization and their role in safety evaluation in humans. J Pharmacol Sci 99:531–541
- Osaki M, Kosaka N, Okada F, Ochiya T (2014) Circulating microRNAs in drug safety assessment for hepatic and cardiovascular toxicity: the latest biomarker frontier? Mol Diagn Ther 18:121–126
- Owen AH (1962) Predicting anticancer drug effects in man from laboratory animal studies. J Chron Dis 15:223–228
- Ozer JS, Dieterle F, Troth S, Perentes E, Cordier A, Verdes P, Staedtler F, Mahl A, Grenet O, Roth DR, Wahl D, Legay F, Holder D, Erdos Z, Vlasakova K, Jin H, Yu Y, Muniappa N, Forest T, Clouse HK, Reynolds S, Bailey WJ, Thudium DT, Topper MJ, Skopek TR, Sina JF, Glaab WE, Vonderscher J, Maurer G, Chibout SD, Sistare FD, Gerhold DL (2010) A panel of urinary biomarkers to monitor reversibility of renal injury and a serum marker with improved potential to assess renal function. Nat Biotechnol 28:486–494
- Pettit SD, Berridge B, Sarazan RD (2009) A call for more integrated cardiovascular safety assessment. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 61:1–2
- Piccini JP, Whellan DJ, Berridge BR, Finkle JK, Pettit SD, Stockbridge N, Valentin JP, Vargas HM, Krucoff MW (2009) Current challenges in the evaluation of cardiac safety during drug development: translational medicine meets the critical path initiative. Am Heart J 158:317–326
- Pierson JB, Berridge BR, Brooks MB, Dreher K, Koerner J, Schultze AE, Sarazan RD, Valentin JP, Vargas HM, Pettit SD (2013) A public-private consortium advances cardiac safety evaluation: achievements of the HESI cardiac safety technical committee. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:7–12
- Pointon A, Abi-Gerges N, Cross MJ, Sidaway JE (2013) Phenotypic profiling of structural cardiotoxins in vitro reveals dependency on multiple mechanisms of toxicity. Toxicol Sci 132:317–326

- Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (2012) Methodological innovations expand the safety pharmacology horizon. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:59–62
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2013) Back to the future: safety pharmacology methods and models in 2013. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:1–6
- Qu Y, Gao B, Fang M, Vargas HM (2013) Human embryonic stem cell derived cardiac myocytes detect hERG-mediated repolarization effects, but not Nav1.5 induced depolarization delay. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:74–81
- Redfern WS, Valentin JP (2011) Trends in safety pharmacology: posters presented at the annual meetings of the Safety Pharmacology Society 2001–2010. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:102–110
- Redfern WS, Carlsson L, Davis AS, Lynch WG, MacKenzie I, Palethorpe S, Siegl PK, Strang I, Sullivan AT, Wallis R, Camm AJ, Hammond TG (2003) Relationships between preclinical cardiac electrophysiology, clinical QT interval prolongation and torsade de pointes for a broad range of drugs: evidence for a provisional safety margin in drug development. Cardiovasc Res 58:32–45
- Redfern WS, Waldron G, Winter MJ, Butler P, Holbrook M, Wallis R, Valentin JP (2008) Zebrafish assays as early safety pharmacology screens: paradigm shift or red herring? J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:110–117
- Redfern WS, Ewart L, Lainee P, Robinson S, Valentin JP (2013) Functional assessments in repeatdose toxicity studies: the art of the possible. Toxicol Res 2:209–234
- Robinson S, Delongeas JL, Donald E, Dreher D, Festag M, Kervyn S, Lampo A, Nahas K, Nogues V, Ockert D, Quinn K, Old S, Pickersgill N, Somers K, Stark C, Stei P, Waterson L, Chapman K (2008) A European pharmaceutical company initiative challenging the regulatory requirement for acute toxicity studies in pharmaceutical drug development. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 50:345–352
- Sager PT, Kowey P (2014) The thorough QT study: is its demise on the horizon? Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol 19:1–3
- Sager PT, Gintant G, Turner JR, Pettit S, Stockbridge N (2014) Rechanneling the cardiac proarrhythmia safety paradigm: a meeting report from the Cardiac Safety Research Consortium. Am Heart J 167:292–300
- Sarganas G, Garbe E, Klimpel A, Hering RC, Bronder E, Haverkamp W (2014) Epidemiology of symptomatic drug-induced long QT syndrome and Torsade de Pointes in Germany. Europace 16:101–108
- Schein PS, Davis RD, Carter S, Newman J, Schein DR, Rall DP (1970) The evaluation of anticancer drugs in dogs and monkeys for the prediction of qualitative toxicities in man. Clin Pharmacol Ther 11:3–40
- Shah RR (2002a) Drug-induced prolongation of the QT interval: regulatory dilemmas and implications for approval and labelling of a new chemical entity. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:147–156
- Shah RR (2002b) Drug-induced prolongation of the QT interval: why the regulatory concern? Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:119–124
- Shah RR (2007) Cardiac repolarisation and drug regulation: assessing cardiac safety 10 years after the CPMP guidance. Drug Saf 30:1093–1110
- Sibille M, Patat A, Caplain H, Donazzolo Y (2010) A safety grading scale to support dose escalation and define stopping rules for healthy subject first-entry-into-man studies: some points to consider from the French Club Phase I Working Group. Br J Clin Pharmacol 70:736–748
- Stummann TC, Beilmann M, Duker G, Dumotier B, Fredriksson JM, Jones RL, Hasiwa M, Kang YJ, Mandenius CF, Meyer T, Minotti G, Valentin YJ, Zunkler BJ, Bremer S (2009) Report and recommendations of the workshop of the European Centre for the Validation of Alternative Methods for drug-induced cardiotoxicity. Cardiovasc Toxicol 9:107–125
- ten Tusscher KH, Noble D, Noble PJ, Panfilov AV (2004) A model for human ventricular tissue. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 286:H1573–H1589

- Trepakova ES, Koerner J, Pettit SD, Valentin JP (2009) A HESI consortium approach to assess the human predictive value of non-clinical repolarization assays. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:45–50
- Urban L, Valentin JP, Kaitin KI, Wang J (2014) Introduction: current social, clinical and scientific environment of pharmaceutical R&D. In: Wang J, Urban L (eds) Predictive ADMET: integrated approaches in drug discovery and development. Wiley, Hoboken, NJ, pp 3–23
- Valentin JP, Hammond T (2008) Safety and secondary pharmacology: successes, threats, challenges and opportunities. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:77–87
- Valentin JP, Price S (2007) Overview of the modular training programme in applied toxicology: module on safety pharmacology in pre-clinical research and development. Br Tox Newsletter 30:63–65
- Valentin JP, Bass AS, Atrakchi A, Olejniczak K, Kannosuke F (2005) Challenges and lessons learned since implementation of the safety pharmacology guidance ICH S7A. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:22–29
- Valentin JP, Bialecki R, Ewart L, Hammond T, Leishmann D, Lindgren S, Martinez V, Pollard C, Redfern W, Wallis R (2009) A framework to assess the translation of safety pharmacology data to humans. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:152–158
- van der Laan JW, DeGeorge JJ (2013) Global approach in safety testing, ICH guidelines explained. In: van der Laan JW, DeGeorge JJ (eds) AAPS Advances in the Pharmaceutical Sciences, Series 5. Springer, New York. doi:10.1007/978-1-4614-5950-7
- Vargas HM, Bass AS, Breidenbach A, Feldman HS, Gintant GA, Harmer AR, Heath B, Hoffmann P, Lagrutta A, Leishman D, McMahon N, Mittelstadt S, Polonchuk L, Pugsley MK, Salata JJ, Valentin JP (2008) Scientific review and recommendations on preclinical cardiovascular safety evaluation of biologics. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:72–76
- Vargas HM, Amouzadeh HR, Engwall MJ (2013) Nonclinical strategy considerations for safety pharmacology: evaluation of biopharmaceuticals. Expert Opin Drug Saf 12:91–102
- Williams PD (1990) The role of pharmacological profiling in safety assessment. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 12:238–252
- Wood F, Kramer LA (2011) The standard for the exchange of nonclinical data (SEND): history and basics. PharmaSUG 2011, Paper CD14
- Zbinden G (1979) Pharmacological methods in toxicology: general concepts. Pharmacol Ther Part B 5(1-3):3-6

In Vitro Early Safety Pharmacology Screening: Perspectives Related to Cardiovascular Safety

Gary Gintant

Contents

1	Introduction	48
2	Consideration of Hazard Identification vs. Risk Assessment in Exploratory Safety	
	Studies	49
3	Specificity and Selectivity	50
4	Exploratory Safety Pharmacology Studies with Cardiac Channels Involved in Cardiac	
	Conduction	53
5	Fast Sodium Current	54
6	L-Type Calcium Current	57
7	Conclusions	60
Ref	ferences	61

Abstract

In vitro screening for cardiovascular safety liabilities of novel drug candidates presents a challenge for the pharmaceutical industry. Such approaches rely on detecting pharmacologic effects on key components of complex integrated system early in drug discovery to define potential safety liabilities. Key to such studies are the concepts of hazard identification vs. risk assessment, drug specificity vs. selectivity, and an appreciation of the challenges faced when attempting to translate in vitro findings to preclinical in vivo as well as clinical effects. This chapter defines some key aspects of early safety pharmacology screening for cardiovascular liabilities, citing studies of two key depolarizing cardiac currents (fast sodium current and L-type calcium current) as examples linked to effects on cardiac conduction and repolarization.

G. Gintant (🖂)

AbbVie, North Chicago, IL, USA e-mail: gary.gintant@abbott.com

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015 M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_2

Keywords

Cardiac conduction and repolarization • Hazard identification • Risk assessment • Selectivity • Sodium current • Specificity

1 Introduction

An urgent need remains to reduce attrition in later stages of drug discovery. Aside from business considerations, attrition arises from two sources, namely, efficacy and safety concerns. For a drug to be successful, it must demonstrate efficacy along with acceptable safety. In the broadest contest, safety refers to overall drug effects, which include (a) potential on-target adverse effects (side effects consistent with a drug's known mechanism of action), (b) off-target effects (side effects not related to a drug's known or targeted mechanism of action), or (c) drug–drug interactions (metabolic interactions increasing the levels of the drug or concomitant medications). The balance between efficacy and safety forms the basis of the therapeutic index, defined as the ratio of the highest exposure to the drug that results in no toxicity to the exposure that produces the desired effectiveness (see a recent review by Muller and Milton 2012). Safety considerations can span across toxicologic studies (based more on form and structure) as well as functional studies (including more acute safety pharmacology studies).

The field of safety pharmacology employs the basic principles of pharmacology to provide data useful in evaluating risk/benefit assessments of evolving drug candidates (see Pugsley et al. 2008). In general, safety pharmacology studies evaluate functional endpoints, as compared to "classical" toxicology studies that focus more on morphological endpoints. More traditional safety pharmacology studies (see Bass et al. 2015) focus on acute in vivo studies ensuring safety of vital organ systems ("to identify undesirable pharmacodynamic properties of a substance that may have relevance to its human safety") as outlined in the ICH S7A regulatory guidance (US FDA ICH S7A 2001). These studies typically evaluate later-stage discovery compounds (destined for first in human clinical studies) and performed under good laboratory practice (GLP) conditions to fulfill regulatory requirements. A newer area of safety pharmacology has since evolved whose goal is to identify potential hazards and risks of evolving drug candidates. The terms "Exploratory Safety Pharmacology" (Bass et al. 2009; Cavero 2009a, b) and "Frontloading" (Pugsley et al. 2008) have been used to describe these safety studies performed prior to or during lead selection. These studies, often performed in vitro, allow for reduced compound requirements (typically a few milligrams vs. hundreds of milligrams for in vivo studies) as well as reduced cost, animal usage, and more rapid turnaround times. Frontloading of early safety studies saves time and resources by removing compounds with potential liabilities early, informs project teams of potential toxicities, and guides further preclinical exploratory studies and clinical risk mitigation strategies with the goal of reducing late-stage attrition.

This chapter will present some perspectives on in vitro exploratory safety pharmacology studies, briefly discussing some strengths and important limitations of early safety screening. Some off-target cardiovascular safety assays will be cited, including binding assay studies, computational methods, and functional ion channel screening (emphasizing two prominent depolarizing cardiac currents, namely, fast sodium (I_{Na}) and calcium ($I_{Ca,L}$); key potassium currents are covered elsewhere in this volume). Emphasis within this chapter will focus on effects of small molecules, rather than biologics or biopharmaceuticals. For this later emerging class of therapeutics, adverse effects are more likely to be on-target-related and immune system-induced or arise with longer-term exposures (Kooijman et al. 2012; see Vargas et al. 2015) consistent with their greater specificity, more limited distribution, and longer half-lives (such as monoclonal antibodies) compared to small molecule therapeutics.

2 Consideration of Hazard Identification vs. Risk Assessment in Exploratory Safety Studies

It is informative to consider the early safety studies in drug discovery using the concepts of hazard identification and risk assessment. Borrowing definitions from the field of environmental risk, a hazard may be defined as a chemical's *intrinsic ability to cause harm* or produce adverse effects. In contrast, risk is associated with the *probability of harm or adverse effects* will occur at select concentrations and scenarios. Bottled propane (as an example) represents a recognized hazard that has a low probability of causing harm when used properly; thus, the risk assessment depends on the amount of propane stored (concentration), conditions for storage, and use. Similarly, a novel drug candidate can be considered in regard to potential hazard and risk assessment.

In exploratory safety studies, hazard identification is often conducted during early selection of lead candidates. These studies serve to inform of potential risks and are used internally for decision-making, rank ordering of compounds, and subsequent lead optimization efforts. In general, early in vitro assays are conducted with simple preparations (transfected cells or membranes) that represent the most simplest of drug-receptor interactions (reflecting hazard identification). As these are reductionist approaches, they need not necessarily reflect functional effects on either cells, tissues, organs, or whole animals in normal or diseased states [representing more complete (and complex) risk assessment]. In contrast, later evaluations of risk assessment generally necessitate more complex assays (ranging from cell-based in vitro studies to ex vivo and organ studies). Such studies will subsequently include in vivo whole animal studies that form traditional safety pharmacology packages satisfying regulatory authorities. For example, an evolving compound may be shown to bind to beta-adrenergic receptors by liganddisplacement studies, thus identifying a potential hazard. Subsequent (follow-up) risk assessment requires further studies that could include functional in vitro studies involving evaluation of effects on heart rate and cardiac contractility (e.g., in isolated atrial preparations). Results from these efforts might indicate beta-receptor agonist effects (increased heart rate and cardiac contractility (depending on receptor–effector coupling and binding affinity)) or antagonist effects (decreased heart rate and contractility in the presence of beta-adrenergic stimulation). One critically important contribution of the safety pharmacologist is to recognize the strengths and limitations of early exploratory studies and their translation to more integrated preclinical (e.g., whole animal) and clinical studies.

The value of information gained from early exploratory safety pharmacology studies depends on the stage of drug discovery and available resources. If multiple drug candidates are under evaluation during early lead optimization, it might be prudent to eliminate the most conspicuous (potent) "offenders" based on rank ordering of results centered on hazard identification, thus saving resources for subsequent testing of remaining drug candidates. In contrast, if only a few drug candidates are available (e.g., after efficacy targets are achieved), then downstream studies with more complex, integrated systems focused on risk assessment would be warranted. The value of early hazard identification studies also depends on the extent (and timing) of subsequent risk assessment studies. A compound identified with a potential hazard (but with promising preclinical efficacy) might be pursued further should later risk assessments demonstrated limited liabilities at exposures where efficacy is anticipated. Clearly, care must be taken to avoid overinterpreting the extent of risk in order to avoid discarding promising compounds early in the drug pipeline that are in fact safe and would conceivably be eliminated during later safety testing. Finally, the combined results from hazard identification and subsequent risk assessment studies would both provide confidence in designing later risk mitigation strategies for compounds deemed worthy of further progression.

3 Specificity and Selectivity

One of the key strengths of early safety studies is the ability to identify potential off-target pharmacologic activity during the lead selection process. This process should occur concurrently with activities focused on identifying the best lead candidates. Broad profiling of activities, if conducted early, provides for the efficient attrition of multiple compounds and allows for more efficient medicinal chemistry efforts focused on lead optimization.

Two key concepts to consider regarding early compound profiling are specificity and selectivity. While different definitions may be found, I will refer to specificity (derived from Latin "species") as describing a drug's ability to exert a single effect by a single mechanism of action. In most cases, drugs are described based on their selectivity across multiple receptors, as most drugs are not specific and will interact with more than one receptor (especially at higher exposures). Single and multiple effects that may result from drug interactions with one receptor are referred to as "on-target" pharmacology. Indeed, on-target pharmacology may result in intended and adverse effects and often leads to understanding the physiology of affected systems. The antihistamine diphenhydramine provides such an example. As an antagonist at peripheral H1 receptors, this drug mitigates the effects of histamine release, thus providing relief from common allergies. However, as an antagonist at H1 receptors in the central nervous system, diphenhydramine produces drowsiness (an on-target effect sometimes used to benefit).

Effects shared by drugs with the same mechanism of action are referred to as "class effects" or "class actions." Early safety pharmacology studies are useful in defining class effects related to potential safety issues and may prove critical in discerning the overall value of novel drug targets. A drug's overall selectivity (that defines its "off-target" pharmacology) can be described based on differences in the dose-response curves for the multiple receptors or responses involved. It is preferable for a drug to exert its therapeutic actions (on-target effects) at lower exposures than for adverse or untoward effects elicited at off-target receptors, especially if the off-target effect is linked to a serious adverse effect (thus forming the basis for a therapeutic margin). However, when multiple receptors are involved in defining an overall effect, it is possible that both may define the overall safety profile. For example, it is postulated that the liabilities linked to hERG current block (proarrhythmia resulting from delayed ventricular repolarization due to reduced outward current) may be offset by concomitant block of L-type calcium current (which may act to shorten ventricular repolarization as a result of reduced inward current). These two opposing forces may balance, thus mitigating the potentially dangerous OT prolongation observed with hERG blockade alone (see Fermini and Fossa 2003 for discussion).

The weight-loss drug lorcaserin provides a recent example of a drug overcoming a selectivity-based safety liability. Lorcaserin was approved in 2012 as an adjunct to diet and exercise for chronic weight management in adult patients as well as patients overweight who also have at least one weight-related comorbidity. Lorcaserin is described as a selective 5HT2C serotonin receptor agonist that leads to GPCR-linked cellular excitatory activation that elicits accumulation of inositol phosphates and downstream activation of phospholipase C. Activation of the 5HT2C receptor has been implicated in feeding, and knockout mice have demonstrated hyperphagia and an obese phenotype. However, the 5HT2C receptor is one of at least 13 distinct 5-HT receptor subtypes cloned and characterized (see Hoyer et al. 2002). Heart valvulopathy, a significant adverse effect of an earlier weight-loss drug combination fenfluramine/dexfenfluramine, has been linked to off-target activation of 5HT-2B receptors in clinical and preclinical in vivo studies (Rothman et al. 2000; Elangbam et al. 2008; see Hutcheson et al. 2011 for a recent review). Selectivity of lorcaserin for the 5HT2C receptor was demonstrated to be 8- $15 \times$ vs. the 5-HT2A receptor and $45-90 \times$ vs. the 5HT-2B receptor lending support for subsequent drug development and eventual approval of lorcaserin (FDA Lorcaserin Briefing Document 2010).

Broad profiling to characterize selectivity provides useful data required to prioritize candidates for further testing as well as guide follow-on studies to inform risk assessment. The extent of early profiling of compounds often depends on the resources available. Multiple contract research organizations offer in vitro screening services based on binding assays for receptors (GCPRs, nuclear receptors, kinases, etc.), enzymes, ion channels, and transporters; examples of such protocols can be found in such journals as Current Protocols in Pharmacology. Most early protocols rely on a competition assay model using radiolabeled ligands and either of three assay formats (filtration, scintillation proximity assay, and centrifugation); assays are typically optimized to provide fast, consistent, and reproducible results. One potential strategy is to initially screen compounds at a single high concentration (e.g., 1 or 10 µM), with follow-up studies on hits for IC50/ Ki determinations when compounds display more than 50 % inhibition of control value or 50 % stimulation relative to control. Subsequent studies linking binding results to functional responses are required to effectively translate receptor studies and inform potential off-target effects, as both binding affinity and efficacy drive functional effects in the simplest of cellular systems (the next level of integration). Binding studies provide little information regarding specifics of drug-target interactions (e.g., agonism, competitive or noncompetitive antagonism, allosteric modulation, reverse agonists, desensitization, etc.) that may require further clarification.

While established in vitro studies have traditionally focused on simpler subcellular assays, a growing number of whole cell-based screens are emerging. Such assays are likely useful for evaluating the integrated cellular response to a drug, representing multiple (and likely interdependent) effects on multiple cellular proteins and machinery, metabolic status, and other factors. It is the combination of these multiple factors that determines a drug's overall efficacy or safety profile. Indeed, a drug may have different effects/efficacies [termed pluridimensional efficacy (Galandrin and Bouvier 2006)] dependent on the type of assay/assay system and conditions used [see Kenakin and Christopoulos (2012) for a recent review related to G protein-coupled receptors]. A potential complication of translation of in vitro cellular responses is provided by studies of seven transmembrane receptors that can form many conformations of the receptor, leading to behaviors where ligands can stabilize unique conformations that provide for selective activation of signaling pathways (termed "biased ligands"; see Kenakin 2011 for a review). G protein signaling vs. beta-arrestin recruitment to the parathyroid hormone receptor provides an example of a biased ligand (Gesty-Palmer et al. 2011). Thus, a specific assay to detect a ligand may report only a subset of efficacious compounds based on the assay conditions and measured endpoints. As compared to more simplified test systems, whole cell assays (e.g., using native cells or humanderived stem cells) may be less prone to demonstrate confounding bias as the integrated cellular response reflects the integrated response of multiple signaling pathways. The complexity inherent in cell-based screening approaches might be expected to differentiate subtle ligand effects (at the expense of making interpretation of cellular mechanisms and affected pathways more difficult).

A recent study by Loukine and colleagues (2012) described a computational approach to predict unintended "off-target"-based adverse drug reactions. After characterizing structural similarities of known ligand molecules for 73 biological targets, the authors searched for structural relationships of groups of ligands

compared to test compounds. (This approach is somewhat different from other conventional methods that determine the strength of drug-receptor interactions based only on ligand and receptor structures.) Approximately half of the off-target predictions were true, with affinities of the new off-targets ranging from 1 nM to 30 µM. Of the 656 marketed drugs tested on the 73 "side-effect" targets, each drug modulated an average of seven safety targets, with more than 10 % acting on approximately half of the targets. Finally, based on the drug set tested, the 10 most promiscuous targets identified were (in descending order) Nav1.5 cardiac sodium channel, 5-HT_{2B} serotonin receptor, 5-HT_{2A} serotonin receptor, α_{2a} adrenergic receptor, 5-HT_{1A} serotonin receptor, α_{1A} adrenergic receptor, M₂ muscarinic receptor, hERG (I_{Kr}) potassium channel, H₂ histamine receptor, and D_4 dopamine receptor. With the exception of Nav1.5 and hERG (both ion channels), most promiscuous targets were G protein-coupled receptors, followed by transporters; enzymes, nuclear receptors, and ligand-gated ion channels were less promiscuous, and peptide-recognizing receptors were identified the least. This method provides an example of an early computational prediction of off-target interactions that can guide subsequent selection of appropriate interrogative in vitro and in vivo screening studies (should the compound be synthesized). However, given the high rate of false-positive findings with this approach, it should be considered as one component of a more complete early safety screening exercise.

Finally, it is informative to (re)evaluate exploratory safety pharmacology studies when a potential safety signal emerges from later preclinical studies (e.g., GLP-based assays to satisfy regulatory authorities) or subsequent clinical studies. Such reviews are informative regarding defining assay performance, which can include either the presence or absence of responses (concordance vs. discordance) as well as sensitivity of responses in preclinical vs. clinical studies (e.g., graphically using concentration–response relationship). Conversely, a preclinical signal not validated in clinical studies should be interrogated in order to establish potential mechanisms (e.g., species differences), as well as to inform on the level of translatable risk involved. Such studies are essential in evaluating the safety of subsequent backup candidates.

4 Exploratory Safety Pharmacology Studies with Cardiac Channels Involved in Cardiac Conduction

Screening of cardiac ion channels (beyond the expected regulatory hERG current screening) is assuming a more prominent role in early safety pharmacology studies. This greater emphasis arises from multiple sources, including familiarity with the prominent role of hERG screening (as detailed in the US FDA ICH S7B Guidance 2005), growing knowledge and characterization of inherited ion channelopathies linked to proarrhythmia, greater attention to observed ECG changes now evaluated as part of evolving thorough QT studies, counterscreening of cardiac channels based on homologies of noncardiac channel targets from various therapeutic areas, and a growing awareness of cardiotoxicity with oncology therapeutics.

Enabling technologies for expressing ion channels in various systems and the growing number of automated patch clamp platforms for functional studies (see Möller and Witchel 2011) provide further impetus for such studies. Often subtle differences between different channel isoforms (of targets vs. non-targets, e.g., among the nine recognized sodium channel isoforms) necessitate counterscreening early to provide efficient compound differentiation in lead optimization. The following sections will discuss the basis for screening of two inwardly directed (depolarizing) cardiac ion currents that play a prominent role in defining conduction and the action potential plateau of ventricular myocardium, namely, sodium (INa or Nav1.5, encoded by the SCN5a gene), and calcium (ICa,L, or Cav1.2, encoded by the CaCNA1C gene). Despite the importance of these channels in maintaining normal cardiac rhythm, their evaluation is not specifically covered in current regulatory guidances. The reader is referred to Chap. 7 in this book for discussion of hERG screening.

5 Fast Sodium Current

In working atrial and ventricular tissues, fast inward sodium current flowing through Nav1.5 channels is responsible for the action potential upstroke. These voltage-dependent channels rapidly activate (open) and inactivate (close) over the time course of a few msec, producing a strong and transient depolarizing inward current. The rapid current kinetics, along with large current density, provides for rapid, non-decremental conduction through working myocardium. As would be expected, block of this current results in slowed conduction, manifest as prolongation of the QRS duration (a measure of ventricular conduction) and prolongation of the PR interval (reflecting the combined effects on atrial conduction and conduction through specialized ventricular conduction pathways (Purkinje fibers) leading to working myocardium).

Reduction of fast inward sodium current is generally considered a risk factor for proarrhythmia. The Cardiac Arrhythmia Suppression Trial (CAST) demonstrated increased mortality in post-myocardial infarction patients when treated with either of the three local anesthetic-type antiarrhythmic agents (flecainide, encainide, and moricizine) to suppress ventricular premature depolarizations (Epstein et al. 1993; CAST investigators 1989; Echt et al. 1991). Sodium current block may also lead to negative inotropic effects due to reduced intracellular calcium concentrations affected by the cardiac Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange pump (Ito et al. 1996), though this relationship is complex. Prolongation of the QRS duration in the presence of cardiovascular disease likely reflects pathophysiologic progression that is linked to proarrhythmia (see Nada et al. 2013 for a review). However, the relationship between QRS prolongation and proarrhythmia in patients without cardiac pathology is uncertain.

Block of cardiac sodium current by small molecules is complex, as drug binding (and hence channel block) is modulated by the state of the channel (that affects drug affinity as well as drug access). Consideration of the dynamic interactions between

drug (which may exist in charged and uncharged forms and may gain access to binding site(s) via different pathways) and various channel configurations (as the channel cycles through resting, open, and inactivated states with each heartbeat) is provided by the modulated receptor or guarded receptor hypothesis (Hondeghem and Katzung 1977, 1984; Hille 1977; Starmer and Courtney 1986). The extent of channel block is typically dependent on the rate of stimulation or electrical activity (use-dependent block) and the voltage prior to initiation of the upstroke (voltagedependent block). Underlying these effects are time- and voltage-dependent modulations of the rates of drug association and dissociation. Thus, the extent of block is dependent on the rate and pattern of electrical activity, as well as the kinetics of drug-channel interactions These concepts are not new; using microelectrode techniques and measures of maximum upstroke velocity (Vmax), use-dependent block was first demonstrated with guinea pig papillary muscles treated with quinidine (Johnson and McKinnon 1957), and voltage-dependent block was described by Chen et al. (1975). While not necessarily sophisticated, techniques used in these early demonstrations still prove useful for characterizing local anesthetic effects of drugs in native cardiac preparations, with results more easily translatable to the intact heart. One of first demonstrations of voltagedependent block using voltage-clamp techniques was shown by Bean et al. (1983) who demonstrated slowed sodium channel reactivation (recovery from block of cardiac sodium current) with lidocaine. In this study, potency of block at depolarized potentials (-65 mV approx. 10 μ M) was significantly less than observed at hyperpolarized potentials (-120 mV, approx. 400 μ M). Considering the multiple factors shown to modulate block of cardiac sodium current, one should recognize the limitation of a single IC50 value associated with one specific protocol to characterize block of cardiac sodium current.

In general, the kinetics of recovery from block determines the extent of block and defines three different subgroups of Class 1 cardiac drugs demonstrating local anesthetic effects within the Vaughan Williams classification (Vaughan Williams 1975, 1984; Nattel 1991). Thus, Class IA antiarrhythmic drugs (such as quinidine) slow the rate of rise of the action potential (and slow conduction) as a result of intermediate kinetics of association and dissociation from different states of the sodium channel. In contrast, Class 1B drugs (such as lidocaine) have little effect on the rate of depolarization or QRS duration due to rapid dissociation from sodium channels. Finally, Class IC agents (such as flecainide) markedly depress the rate of rise of the action potential and cause marked conduction slowing due to slow dissociation kinetics of drug from the channel (longer-lasting, cumulative block).

With the advent of automated patch clamp systems and heterologous expression systems, characterizing drug block of sodium current is easily accomplished (e.g., see Harmer et al. 2008; Penniman et al. 2010; Kirsch 2010). A more integrated assessment of local anesthetic effects that employs multiple approaches may provide more confidence regarding translation of early preclinical findings. A recent study demonstrated the ability to differentiate between "good" (lidocaine-like) and "bad" [flecainide-like (strong use-dependent block)] sodium channel-blocking activities using multiple in vitro approaches activities (block of human

cardiac INa in transfected CHO cells), rabbit Purkinje fibers (measuring upstroke characteristics), arterially perfused left ventricular wedge preparations (measuring QRS/conduction velocity), and rabbit Langendorff hearts (Lu et al. 2010). Another recent study illustrated an integrated approach for the preclinical evaluation of evolving drug candidates on cardiac conduction (with experimental elements including patch clamp studies, QRS interval measures in isolated Langendorff preparations, and PR and QRS measures in dog or nonhuman primate; see Erdemli et al. 2012). The in vitro studies by Lu et al. also demonstrated the enhanced effect of flecainide with myocardial ischemia, confirming prior findings that flecainide results in more marked depression of conduction in ischemia/reperfused myocardium (Kou et al. 1987). This confirmation highlights the utility of benchmarking and mechanistic studies when assessing proarrhythmic risk of more potent sodium channel-blocking agents.

Translating the various preclinical findings characterizing sodium current block to clinical findings represents yet another challenge. A recent study by Harmer et al. (2011) explored the relationship between drug-induced block of cardiac sodium current and QRS duration effects described in clinical literature. Specifically, they compared safety margins for 98 compounds (defined as the ratio of IC50 values for hNAv1.5 block/free Cmax based on clinical exposures) vs. reported QRS prolongation. They reported that QRS prolongation occurred, on average, at free plasma levels 15-fold below the calculated safety margins. Similarly, (1) a recent study by Heath et al. (2011) demonstrated that free plasma concentrations of flecainide and mexiletine 6–30-fold below IC50 values for block of hNav1.5 were sufficient to prolong the QRS interval/duration by 10–20 % in preclinical and clinical studies, and (2) an abstract by Cordes et al. (2009) concluded that free plasma concentrations approx. 3–11-fold below the IC50 values for sodium current block were sufficient to produce QRS widening.

These above translational studies are somewhat surprising, considering the high current density of hNav1.5 in ventricular myocytes (and presumably high "depolarization reserve"; see Gintant et al. 2011). Indeed, computer simulations of cardiac propagation describe a nonlinear relationship between conduction and reduced maximal sodium current conductance, with a 50 % decrease in conductance resulting in only modest reduction of conduction velocity from 55 to 32 cm/ s (Shaw and Rudy 1997). This study also suggested that extreme QRS prolongation is necessary for intraventricular conduction failure in normal hearts. The sensitivity of ventricular conduction to sodium current block may be related to the platforms and experimental conditions used to determine IC50 values for block [potential difference in properties of overexpressed sodium channels in HEK/CHO cells vs. native myocytes, experimental conditions (room temperature, low extracellular sodium conditions), voltage protocols used (often no consideration of voltage or rate dependence), and bath concentrations (with potential differences between achieved and nominal exposures)]. It is also possible that the retrospective analysis of clinical response may have been biased toward lower drug exposures. Despite these concerns, and based on present practices for evaluating drug effects on

sodium current, minimal sodium current block appears to be sufficient to slow cardiac conduction in normal myocardium.

Advances in cardiac monitoring in early clinical trials and automated ECG analysis have made it easier to interrogate effects of drugs on ventricular conduction (QRS duration) in early clinical studies. Given that preclinical data suggests a potential clinical liability for QRS prolongation with a promising clinical candidate, it should be possible to de-risk the candidate by directly evaluating clinical responses early in clinical development (as in early clinical dose-ascending phase one tolerability studies). Such efforts require consideration of the power of clinical studies to reliably detect small changes in the QRS interval.

6 L-Type Calcium Current

In working ventricular myocardium, the predominant inward current that flows after the action potential upstroke is L-type calcium current (Cav1.2, encoded by the CaCNA1C gene). The cardiac L-type calcium current was so named because of its slow kinetics of current decay ("L for long-lasting"); it has also been referred to as the dihydropyridine receptor due to its sensitivity to this chemical series (see below). In cardiac membranes, this voltage-dependent channel is composed of an alpha 1c subunit, b2a subunit, and a2-delta subunit; the alpha 1c subunit consists of the voltage sensor and channel pore composed of 4 homologous motifs, each containing six transmembrane segments. The auxiliary subunits play important regulatory roles that may be overlooked when using heterologous expression systems. It is likely that various functionally distinct subpopulations of L-type calcium channels with regionally distinct functional properties and regulation exist [e.g., those at dyadic junctions vs. plasma membrane microdomains such as lipid rafts and caveolae (see review by Best and Kamp 2012)].

The three classes of calcium channel pore alpha1 subunits (Cav.1, Cav2, and Cav3) demonstrate marked differences in their regulation: the Cav1 family is regulated primarily by second messenger activated kinase pathway and protein phosphorylation, while the Cav2 family is regulated by direct binding of signaling proteins; less is known about regulation of the Cav3 family. A second, smaller, and more rapid calcium current [termed T-type calcium current ("T" for transient), CaV3.x] is also present in embryonic heart and specialized tissues of adult heart [nodal regions and specialized conduction pathways; the reader is referred to a recent review for more details (Ono and Iijima 2010)].

L-Type calcium current plays critical roles in modulating multiple cardiac functions. Thus, the influx of calcium ions is responsible for initiating muscle contraction and modulating contractility. From an electrophysiological perspective, L-type calcium current plays a prominent role in defining the configuration of the ventricular action potential. In contrast to fast inward sodium current, the relatively slow kinetics of activation delays the contribution of this current until inactivation of the fast inward sodium current and the early part of the action potential plateau. Under voltage-clamp conditions, ICa,L is activated at potentials positive to -40 mV, showing peak activation near +10 to +20 mV. This current also acts to sustain the action potential plateau at sufficiently positive potentials to enable activation of delayed rectifier current (hERG) that contributes to terminal repolarization (phase 3 of the action potential). ICa,L inactivation is complex, being dependent on both voltage and current [calcium-dependent inactivation (CDI); see Grandi et al. 2010; Tuckwell 2012 for reviews].

In regard to cardiac contractility and inotropy, the L-type calcium channel provides the transient influx of calcium ions responsible for calcium-induced calcium release (CICR) from sarcoplasmic reticulum stores, primarily through activation of the ryanodine receptors (RYR2) (see Bers 2002 for a review). As a consequence, intracellular calcium levels rise from low basal levels (<100 nM) to low micromolar levels with each action potential, leading to optimal binding of Ca⁺⁺ to troponin C and induction of contraction. Thus, along with the sodium-calcium exchanger, L-type calcium currents figure prominently in modulating basal and transient levels of intracellular calcium to define intrinsic cardiac contractility and electrophysiology (see Banyasz et al. 2012). L-Type calcium current also demonstrates calcium-induced inactivation, a fact that highlights the integrated nature of cellular calcium handling and electromechanical coupling (an aspect of electrophysiological response often overlooked in studies employing channels expressed in heterologous systems). Finally, intracellular calcium levels likely also play signaling roles in the myocardium to influence more longer-term adaptation, such as hypertrophy; this area (important for longer-term chronic effects) is under active investigation.

L-Type calcium current plays a role in certain forms of arrhythmias. An early after depolarization (EAD) is a form of triggered electrical activity in which there is a slowing or reversal of repolarization during the plateau or early phase of action potential repolarization (see January and Riddle 1989; also Weiss et al. 2010). This premature depolarization results from a regenerative increase in net outward current, typically in the setting of slowed repolarization, indicative of reduced "repolarization reserve" (for a recent review, see Varró and Baczkó (2011)). In the voltage range of approximately -30-0 mV, there is overlap of steady-state activation and inactivation of ICa,L that results in the so-called "L-type window" current. Time- and voltage-dependent recovery from inactivation may allow a regenerative increase in ICa,L to elicit an EAD. If sufficiently strong (and properly coupled to surrounding myocardium), EADs may provide sufficient stimulus to produce a triggered beat (extrasystole) or run or triggered beats (potentially ventricular tachycardia). Block of L-type calcium current mitigates EAD activity. However, this effect is complex, in that other calcium-dependent currents (e.g., calcium current exchanger) may also be affected (see Banyasz et al. 2012). EADs represent an integrated cellular response that would not be detected in typical simpler (in vitro) ionic current studies. However, such activity has been reported in human pluripotent stem cell-derived cardiocytes [representing earlier in vitro studies not requiring animal tissues (Ma et al. 2011)]; such preparations may be amenable to earlier electrophysiological safety pharmacology studies derived from normal (Jonsson et al. 2012) or diseased sources (Liang et al. 2013).

Some hERG-blocking drugs are not linked to proarrhythmia (e.g., verapamil and fluoxetine). For these drugs, it has been postulated that hERG block may be mitigated by L-type calcium channel block, reestablishing a "balance" between inward and outward currents and thereby reducing proarrhythmia liability (Fermini and Fossa 2003; Martin et al. 2004). Indeed, recent computer simulations suggest that consideration of drug effects on three cardiac currents (hERG, INa, and ICa,L) improved the predictive classification of 31 marketed drugs (based on the assessment of AP prolongation in model correlated with clinical risk of torsades de pointes arrhythmia (Mirams et al. 2011)). It is also possible that the mitigation of proarrhythmic risk (associated with delayed repolarization) by L-type calcium channel block results from effects on calcium handling/homeostasis originally perturbed by electrophysiological changes (prolongation) of the action potential. In favor of this notion, a recent study by Johnson et al. (2013) using canine ventricular myocytes suggested that late diastolic release of sarcoplasmic calcium during beta-adrenergic stimulation caused prolongation of the following action potential by reducing calcium-dependent inactivation of L-type calcium current. The resulting prolongation of the action potential leads to increased beat to beat variability of repolarization, a recognized hallmark of proarrhythmia. Future studies will be necessary to properly attribute the contributions of direct channel effects vs. intracellular calcium handling effects to mitigation of proarrhythmia by hERGblocking drugs. Such endeavors are important to prevent unwarranted elimination of evolving drug candidates from further consideration based solely on early detection of hERG blockade.

Numerous studies have demonstrated that ICa,L is modulated by drugs and other factors, a fact not unexpected considering the multiple functional roles for this current. A voltage-clamp study demonstrating the dynamic modulation of direct block of ICa,L with verapamil by state-dependent changes in the channel is provided by Nawrath and Wegener (1997). Other indirect effects of pharmacologic agents are recognized, for example, that beta-adrenergic stimulation increases inotropy (in part) by phosphorylation of L-type calcium channels through cAMPdependent protein kinase A signaling (McDonald et al. 1994) to increase current (without affecting single channel density) as part of an integrated response to increase cardiac inotropy. Hypoxia also inhibits basal L-type calcium current, consistent with modulation of current by redox status of the cardiac myocyte (Hool et al. 2005). The calcium-sensing protein calmodulin also acts as a transducer and targets L-type calcium channel [see Saucerman and Bers (2012) for a recent review]. The role which drugs may play in modulating known physiologic alterations of channel function is largely unstudied and would not be detected in most early (non-cell-based) safety screening assays.

Calcium channel blockers act to directly reduce L-type calcium current. When considered using schemes proposed for antiarrhythmic drugs, they are placed into the Vaughan Williams Class IV category. In general, calcium channel blockers are conveniently characterized within three structural chemical groups, with each binding to different binding sites on the channel: phenylalkylamines (e.g., verapamil) bind to the V binding site, benzothiazepines (e.g., diltiazem) bind to the D binding site, and dihydropyridines (e.g., nifedipine) bind to the N binding site. As this channel is present in the heart as well as smooth muscle layers of peripheral vasculature, calcium channel blockers may also dilate coronary arteries and peripheral arterioles in addition to reducing cardiac contractility (negative inotropic effect) and affecting conduction through the AV node (negative dromotropic effect). In general, dihydropyridines have minimal effect on cardiac conduction or heart rate, while verapamil and diltiazem are known for slowing of AV conduction and decreased SA nodal automaticity. In contrast to block of hERG and fast inward sodium current, translating the in vitro effects of calcium current reduction to either negative inotropic or chronotropic effects is more difficult due to the more integrated nature of these responses.

Despite the complex role that ICa,L plays in cardiac (and extracardiac) tissues, early functional screening (using voltage-clamp techniques) is valuable in the early detection of potential cardiovascular liabilities (hazard identification). However, the translation of macroscopic current data to inform on safety margins for clinical studies (risk assessment) requires an understanding of the role of ICa,L in more complex physiological systems. Such information may be provided by follow-up in vitro (tissues and organs) and in vivo (whole animal) electrophysiological studies that place early current studies in context. It should also be recognized that the knowledge of the regulation of normal complex physiological systems may be limited and less may be known for human disease states. Thus, care is necessary in attempting to translate such early signals to clinical effects, and attempts to overinterpret early safety margins should be avoided. While it is possible to monitor negative dromotropic effects (slowed PR conduction) of evolving drug candidates early in phase 1 clinical studies (e.g., via careful monitoring of PR interval changes on ECG linked to drug plasma concentrations), it is much more difficult to noninvasively assess acute drug effects on cardiac contractility.

7 Conclusions

One important role of the safety pharmacologist is to recognize the strengths and limitations of early exploratory studies in the setting of interpretation and translation to more integrated preclinical assays and final clinical studies. Such efforts will ultimately require comparing data across multiple assays with multiple compounds, ideally across multiple groups in the precompetitive space. For any early in vitro safety pharmacology assay, the ever-present challenge is to strike the appropriate balance between assay sensitivity (ability to detect true positive preclinical results) and assay specificity (ability to detect true negative preclinical results) in relation to "gold-standard" clinical observations. A recent study comparing results from the in vitro hERG functional current assay to clinical findings of QT prolongation in thorough QT studies (Gintant 2011) provides one approach to qualitatively assess the utility and performance of early safety assays based on defining receiver operator curves. However, it is likely that (even with assay optimization) overall performance of early safety assays will not be fully predictive due to the lack of

systems complexity of such early assays relative to the integrated responses observed clinically (including cardiac repolarization, blood pressure, heart rate). Despite this limitation, even such "less than perfect" approaches will enhance the probability of success of advancing novel therapeutics and provide for the more efficient discovery and development of safe and effective drugs.

References

- Banyasz T, Horvath B, Jian Z, Izu LT, Chen-Izu Y (2012) Profile of L-type Ca(2+) current and Na (+)/Ca(2+) exchange current during cardiac action potential in ventricular myocytes. Heart Rhythm 9(1):134–142
- Bass AS, Cartwright ME, Mahon C, Morrison R, Snyder R, McNamara P, Bradley P, Zhou YY, Hunter J (2009) Exploratory drug safety: a discovery strategy to reduce attrition in development. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60(1):69–78
- Bass AS, Hombo T, Kasai C, Kinter LB, Valentin J-P (2015) A historical view and vision into the future of the field of safety pharmacology. In: Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (eds) Principles of safety pharmacology, Handbook of experimental pharmacology. Springer, Berlin
- Bean BP, Cohen CJ, Tsien RW (1983) Lidocaine block of cardiac sodium channels. J Gen Physiol 81(5):613–642
- Bers DM (2002) Cardiac excitation-contraction coupling. Nature 415(6868):198-205
- Best JM, Kamp TJ (2012) Different subcellular populations of L-type Ca2+ channels exhibit unique regulation and functional roles in cardiomyocytes. J Mol Cell Cardiol 52(2):376–387
- FDA Briefing Document (2010) Lorcaserin advisory committee meeting, Sept 6, 2010
- Cavero I (2009a) Safety pharmacology society: 8th annual meeting. Expert Opin Drug Saf 8 (2):237–247
- Cavero I (2009b) Exploratory safety pharmacology: a new safety paradigm to de-risk drug candidates prior to selection for regulatory science investigations. Expert Opin Drug Saf 8 (6):627–647
- Chen CM, Gettes LS, Katzung BG (1975) Effect of lidocaine and quinidine on steady-state characteristics and recovery kinetics of (dV/dt)max in guinea pig ventricular myocardium. Circ Res 37(1):20–29
- Cordes J, Li C, Dugas J, Austin-LaFrance R, Lightbown I, Engwall M et al (2009) Translation between in vitro inhibition of the cardiac Nav1.5 channel and preclinical and clinical QRS widening. J Pharm Tox Methods 60:221 (abstract)
- Echt DS, Liebson PR, Mitchell LB, Peters RW, Obias-Manno D, Barker AH, Arensberg D, Baker A, Friedman L, Greene HL et al (1991) Mortality and morbidity in patients receiving encainide, flecainide, or placebo. The cardiac arrhythmia suppression trial. N Engl J Med 324 (12):781–788
- Elangbam CS, Job LE, Zadrozny LM, Barton JC, Yoon LW, Gates LD, Slocum N (2008) 5-hydroxytryptamine (5HT)-induced valvulopathy: compositional valvular alterations are associated with 5HT2B receptor and 5HT transporter transcript changes in Sprague-Dawley rats. Exp Toxicol Pathol 60(4–5):253–262
- Epstein AE, Hallstrom AP, Rogers WJ, Liebson PR, Seals AA, Anderson JL, Cohen JD, Capone RJ, Wyse DG (1993) Mortality following ventricular arrhythmia suppression by encainide, flecainide, and moricizine after myocardial infarction. The original design concept of the cardiac arrhythmia suppression trial (CAST). JAMA 270(20):2451–2455
- Erdemli G, Kim AM, Ju H, Springer C, Penland RC, Hoffmann PK (2012) Cardiac safety implications of hNav1.5 Blockade and a framework for pre-clinical evaluation. Front Pharmacol 3:6. doi:10.3389/fphar.2012.00006 (Epub 2012 Jan 26)
- Fermini B, Fossa AA (2003) The impact of drug-induced QT interval prolongation on drug discovery and development. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2(6):439-447

- Galandrin S, Bouvier M (2006) Distinct signaling profiles of beta1 and beta2 adrenergic receptor ligands toward adenylyl cyclase and mitogen-activated protein kinase reveals the pluridimensionality of efficacy. Mol Pharmacol 70(5):1575–1584
- Gesty-Palmer D, Luttrell LM (2011) Refining efficacy: exploiting functional selectivity for drug discovery. Adv Pharmacol 62:79–107
- Gesty-Palmer D, Chen M, Reiter E, Ahn S, Nelson CD, Wang S, Eckhardt AE, Cowan CL, Spurney RF, Luttrell LM, Lefkowitz RJ (2006) Distinct beta-arrestin- and G protein-dependent pathways for parathyroid hormone receptor-stimulated ERK1/2 activation. J Biol Chem 281 (16):10856–10864
- Gintant G (2011) An evaluation of hERG current assay performance: translating preclinical safety studies to clinical QT prolongation. Pharmacol Ther 129(2):109–119
- Gintant GA, Gallacher DJ, Pugsley MK (2011) The 'overly-sensitive' heart: sodium channel block and QRS interval prolongation. Br J Pharmacol 164(2):254–259
- Grandi E, Morotti S, Ginsburg KS, Severi S, Bers DM (2010) Interplay of voltage and Ca-dependent inactivation of L-type Ca current. Prog Biophys Mol Biol 103(1):44–50
- Harmer AR, Abi-Gerges N, Easter A, Woods A, Lawrence CL, Small BG, Valentin JP, Pollard CE (2008) Optimisation and validation of a medium-throughput electrophysiology-based hNav1.5 assay using IonWorks. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 57(1):30–41
- Harmer AR, Valentin JP, Pollard CE (2011) On the relationship between block of the cardiac Na+ channel and drug-induced prolongation of the QRS complex. Br J Pharmacol 164(2):260–273
- Heath BM, Cui Y, Worton S, Lawton B, Ward G, Ballini E, Doe CP, Ellis C, Patel BA, McMahon NC (2011) Translation of flecainide- and mexiletine-induced cardiac sodium channel inhibition and ventricular conduction slowing from nonclinical models to clinical. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 63(3):258–268
- Hille B (1977) Local anesthetics: hydrophilic and hydrophobic pathways for the drug-receptor interaction. J Gen Physiol 69:487–515
- Hondeghem LM, Katzung BG (1977) Time- and voltage-dependent interactions of antiarrhythmic drugs with cardiac sodium channels. Biochim Biophys Acta 472:373–398
- Hondeghem LM, Katzung BG (1984) Antiarrhythmic agents: the modulated receptor mechanism of action of sodium and calcium channel-blocking drugs. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 24:387–423
- Hool LC, Di Maria CA, Viola HM, Arthur PG (2005) Role of NAD(P)H oxidase in the regulation of cardiac L-type Ca2+ channel function during acute hypoxia. Cardiovasc Res 67(4):624–635
- Hoyer D, Hannon JP, Martin GR (2002) Molecular, pharmacological and functional diversity of 5-HT receptors. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 71(4):533–554
- Hutcheson JD, Setola V, Roth BL, Merryman WD (2011) Serotonin receptors and heart valve disease–it was meant 2B. Pharmacol Ther 132(2):146–157
- Investigators CAST (1989) Preliminary report: effect of encainide and flecainide on mortality in a randomized trial of arrhythmia suppression after myocardial infarction. The Cardiac Arrhythmia Suppression Trial (CAST) Investigators. N Engl J Med 321(6):406–412
- Ito K, Nagafuchi K, Taga A, Yorikane R, Koike H (1996) Possible involvement of altered Na+-Ca2+ exchange in negative inotropic effects of class I antiarrhythmic drugs on rabbit and rat ventricles. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 27(3):355–361
- January CT, Riddle JM (1989) Early afterdepolarizations: mechanism of induction and block. A role for L-type Ca2+ current. Circ Res 64(5):977–990
- Johnson EA, McKinnon MG (1957) The differential effect of quinidine and pyrilamine on the myocardial action potential at various rates of stimulation. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 120 (4):460–468
- Johnson DM, Heijman J, Bode EF, Greensmith DJ, van der Linde H, Abi-Gerges N, Eisner DA, Trafford AW, Volders PG (2013) Diastolic spontaneous calcium release from the sarcoplasmic reticulum increases beat-to-beat variability of repolarization in canine ventricular myocytes after β-adrenergic stimulation. Circ Res 112(2):246–256

- Jonsson MK, Vos MA, Mirams GR, Duker G, Sartipy P, de Boer TP, van Veen TA (2012) Application of human stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes in safety pharmacology requires caution beyond hERG. J Mol Cell Cardiol 52(5):998–1008
- Kenakin T (2011) Functional selectivity and biased receptor signaling. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 336 (2):296–302
- Kenakin T, Christopoulos A (2012) Signalling bias in new drug discovery: detection, quantification and therapeutic impact. Nat Rev Drug Discov 12(3):205–216
- Kirsch G (2010) Mechanistic ion channel screening for drug discovery. Drug Discov Dev 13 (9):28–30
- Kooijman M, van Meer PJ, Moors EH, Schellekens H (2012) Thirty years of preclinical safety evaluation of biopharmaceuticals: did scientific progress lead to appropriate regulatory guidance? Expert Opin Drug Saf 11(5):797–801
- Kou WH, Nelson SD, Lynch JJ, Montgomery DG, DiCarlo L, Lucchesi BR (1987) Effect of flecainide acetate on prevention of electrical induction of ventricular tachycardia and occurrence of ischemic ventricular fibrillation during the early postmyocardial infarction period: evaluation in a conscious canine model of sudden death. J Am Coll Cardiol 9(2):359–365
- Liang P, Lan F, Lee AS, Gong T, Sanchez-Freire V, Wang Y, Diecke S, Sallam K, Knowles JW, Nguyen PK, Wang PJ, Bers DM, Robbins RC, Wu JC (2013) Drug screening using a library of human induced pluripotent stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes reveals disease specific patterns of cardiotoxicity. Circulation (in press)
- Lounkine E, Keiser MJ, Whitebread S, Mikhailov D, Hamon J, Jenkins JL, Lavan P, Weber E, Doak AK, Côté S, Shoichet BK (2012) Urban L Large-scale prediction and testing of drug activity on side-effect targets. Nature 486(7403):361–367. doi:10.1038/nature11159
- Lu HR, Rohrbacher J, Vlaminckx E, Van Ammel K, Yan GX, Gallacher DJ (2010) Predicting drug-induced slowing of conduction and pro-arrhythmia: identifying the 'bad' sodium current blockers. Br J Pharmacol 160(1):60–76
- Ma J, Guo L, Fiene SJ, Anson BD, Thomson JA, Kamp TJ, Kolaja KL, Swanson BJ, January CT (2011) High purity human-induced pluripotent stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes: electrophysiological properties of action potentials and ionic currents. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 301(5):H2006–H2017
- Martin RL, McDermott JS, Salmen HJ, Palmatier J, Cox BF, Gintant GA (2004) The utility of hERG and repolarization assays in evaluating delayed cardiac repolarization: influence of multi-channel block. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 43(3):369–379
- McDonald TF, Pelzer S, Trautwein W, Pelzer DJ (1994) Regulation and modulation of calcium channels in cardiac, skeletal, and smooth muscle cells. Physiol Rev 74(2):365–507
- Mirams GR, Cui Y, Sher A, Fink M, Cooper J, Heath BM, McMahon NC, Gavaghan DJ, Noble D (2011) Simulation of multiple ion channel block provides improved early prediction of compounds' clinical torsadogenic risk. Cardiovasc Res 91(1):53–61
- Möller C, Witchel H (2011) Automated electrophysiology makes the pace for cardiac ion channel safety screening. Front Pharmacol 2:73
- Muller PY, Milton MN (2012) The determination and interpretation of the therapeutic index in drug development. Nat Rev Drug Discov 11(10):751–761
- Nada A, Gintant GA, Kleiman R, Gutstein DE, Gottfridsson C, Michelson EL, Strnadova C, Killeen M, Geiger MJ, Fiszman ML, Koplowitz LP, Carlson GF, Rodriguez I, Sager PT (2013) The evaluation and management of drug effects on cardiac conduction (PR and QRS intervals) in clinical development. Am Heart J 165(4):489–500. doi:10.1016/j.ahj.2013.01.011, Epub 2013 Feb 21
- Nattel S (1991) Antiarrhythmic drug classifications. A critical appraisal of their history, present status, and clinical relevance. Drugs 41(5):672–701
- Nawrath H, Wegener JW (1997) Kinetics and state-dependent effects of verapamil on cardiac L-type calcium channels. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 355(1):79–86
- Ono K, Iijima T (2010) Cardiac T-type Ca(2+) channels in the heart. J Mol Cell Cardiol 48 (1):65–70

- Penniman JR, Kim DC, Salata JJ, Imredy JP (2010) Assessing use-dependent inhibition of the cardiac Na(+/-) current (I(Na)) in the PatchXpress automated patch clamp. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62(2):107–118
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2008) Principles of safety pharmacology. Br J Pharmacol 154 (7):1382–1399
- Rothman RB, Baumann MH, Savage JE, Rauser L, McBride A, Hufeisen SJ, Roth BL (2000) Evidence for possible involvement of 5-HT(2B) receptors in the cardiac valvulopathy associated with fenfluramine and other serotonergic medications. Circulation 102 (23):2836–2841
- Saucerman JJ, Bers DM (2012) Calmodulin binding proteins provide domains of local Ca2+ signaling in cardiac myocytes. J Mol Cell Cardiol 52(2):312–316
- Shaw RM, Rudy Y (1997) Ionic mechanisms of propagation in cardiac tissue. Roles of the sodium and L-type calcium currents during reduced excitability and decreased gap junction coupling. Circ Res 81(5):727–741
- Starmer CF, Courtney KR (1986) Modeling ion channel blockade at guarded binding sites: application to tertiary drugs. Am J Physiol 251(4 Pt 2):H848–H856
- Tuckwell HC (2012) Quantitative aspects of L-type Ca2+ currents. Prog Neurobiol 96(1):1-31
- U.S. Food & Drug Administration (2001) ICH S7A safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. Guidance for industry. Fed Reg 66:36791–36792
- U.S. Food & Drug Administration (2005) Guidance for industry: ICH S7B nonclinical evaluation of the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by human pharmaceuticals. Fed Reg 70:61133–61134
- Vargas HM, Amouzadeh HR, Engwall MJ (2015) Safety pharmacology evaluation of biopharmaceuticals. In: Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (eds) Principles of safety pharmacology, Handbook of experimental pharmacology. Springer, Berlin
- Varró A, Baczkó I (2011) Cardiac ventricular repolarization reserve: a principle for understanding drug-related proarrhythmic risk. Br J Pharmacol 164(1):14–36
- Vaughan Williams EM (1975) Classification of antidysrhythmic drugs. Pharmacol Ther B 1 (1):115–138 (Review)
- Vaughan Williams EM (1984) A classification of antiarrhythmic actions reassessed after a decade of new drugs. J Clin Pharmacol 24(4):129–147 (Review)
- Weiss JN, Garfinkel A, Karagueuzian HS, Chen PS, Qu Z (2010) Early after depolarizations and cardiac arrhythmias. Heart Rhythm 7(12):1891–1899

Safety Pharmacology in Drug Discovery and Development

Bruce H. Morimoto, Erin Castelloe, and Anthony W. Fox

Contents

1	Introduction	66
2	Safety Pharmacology in Drug Discovery: Selecting the Best Drug Candidates	67
3	Safety Pharmacology in Drug Development: Translation to the Clinic	75
4	The Case of Two Antihistamines	78
Ref	ferences	79

Abstract

Safety pharmacology is essential throughout the spectrum of drug discovery and development. Prior to first-in-human studies, safety pharmacology assays, tests, and models predict the clinical risk profile of a potential new drug. During clinical development, safety pharmacology can be used to explore—and potentially explain—both predicted and unpredicted side effects (e.g., adverse events, changes in vital signs, abnormal laboratory values) in order to refine the original clinical risk profile. This chapter will introduce the reader to safety pharmacology's role in translational medicine: the science of translating potential drugs' on- and off-target nonclinical properties to clinical testing. Case studies will be used to illustrate the importance of safety pharmacology testing throughout all phases of drug development.

B.H. Morimoto (🖂)

A.W. Fox

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Global Drug Development, Applied Translational Medicine, Celerion, Inc., Lincoln, NE, USA e-mail: bhmorimoto@gmail.com

E. Castelloe Erin N Castelloe, MD Consulting, San Diego, CA, USA

Faculty of Life Sciences and Medicine, Institute of Pharmaceutical Sciences, King's College London, London, UK

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_3
Keywords

Drug discovery • Drug development • On-target • Off-target • Translational medicine • Risk assessment • Clinical risk profile • Decision matrix • Case studies

1 Introduction

Which would have been as speedy in your end As all the poisonous potions in the world, And saved the treacherous labour of your son. —1 Henry IV, Act 5, scene 4, lines 54–56 (1623 folio).

Strategy The contribution of safety pharmacology to effective drug development has matured over the past 10 years. Safety pharmacology is now its own acknowledged discipline with the central aim of predicting whether, and if so, then what, drug intolerability should be watched for when humans are exposed to an investigational drug (i.e., new chemical entity or NCE).

Moreover, in the interest of efficient drug development (especially in an era of diminishing resources), there is a need for facilitated "drug Darwinism," i.e., killing the potential losers sooner so as to allow finite resources to be redirected to better potential prospects. Increasing pressure to reduce the number of late-stage failures puts a premium on safety pharmacology studies that can further triage drug candidates as early as possible, preferably during the drug discovery phase, thus allowing (appropriate allocation of) finite resources to be directed to characterize the efficacy and safety of possibly better drug candidates (see Ringel et al. (2013) for commentary).

This chapter will argue that safety pharmacology should be a rigorous test phase, with intelligent study design and thorough data interpretation, prior to phase I clinical development. Safety pharmacology is not a box-checking exercise, involving conduct of a few stereotypical studies with brief drug exposures and the blinkered aim of mere sufficiency to avoid an IND or CTA clinical hold.

Much of the philosophy of safety pharmacology is drawn from the discipline of toxicology (Pugsley et al. 2008). Vehicle (i.e., placebo) and active controls and dose–response (range finding) exploration are commonly seen in these types of study. Both types of study are conducted according to *Good Laboratory Practice* (GLP) standards as per the ICHS7A and S7B guidance documents. GLP insures that a quality system of management controls is used in study conduct so that consistency, uniformity, reliability, and reproducibility are applied to the conduct of these nonclinical safety tests (see 21CFR58 and OECD 1998). However, the two disciplines differ in that:

 Safety pharmacology studies are conducted to explore both "on-target" and potential "off-target" adverse pharmacological actions of the NCE. This distinction is especially important during drug discovery since conduct of, and discussions with, the medicinal chemists is most optimal to suggest changes to an existing compound so as to minimize "off-target adverse effects"; meanwhile, with the exception of drugs for malignancy, "on-target adverse actions" may cause the entire therapeutic approach (i.e., target) to be questioned.

• Safety pharmacology studies can be used to investigate specific, wellcharacterized mechanisms of drug toxicity (e.g., potassium channel blockade as a specific pharmacological property, compared with undifferentiated cardiovascular collapse that might be observed in an ordinary toxicology study). Note that from experience, the design of the safety pharmacology studies becomes more straightforward when the pharmacological properties of the NCE are well understood.

While safety pharmacology study designs are highly refined, they nonetheless originated from general pharmacology laboratories (Bass et al. 2004). The concepts of efficacy pharmacology (e.g., quantifying the concentration-response relationship accurately) also apply. However, the range of methods available for use in any given safety pharmacology facility will usually be narrower and much more rigorously validated than in a typical exploratory pharmacology laboratory. The difference is that "ordinary" efficacy pharmacology usually aims only to provide a mechanistic rationale for what may turn out to be a therapeutic (or toxic) effect. In contrast, safety pharmacology (per ICH S7A) is about how to avoid hazard to humans due to undesirable or unwanted pharmacological action(s). Therefore, since they contribute to delimiting clinical hazard, regulatory safety pharmacology studies are often conducted under GLP conditions, unlike almost all "ordinary" efficacy pharmacology studies. Moreover, the GLP requirement for rigorous protocols and validation of all equipment used (with documentation) provide reassurance of the integrity of the data, for the direct benefit of the human volunteers and patients who will subsequently be exposed to the drug. Thus, post-study quality assurance and audit are routine in safety pharmacology studies, unlike "ordinary" efficacy pharmacology experiments.

Above all, risk assessment is central to the training and outlook of a safety pharmacologist, but not his/her exploratory pharmacologist colleague.

2 Safety Pharmacology in Drug Discovery: Selecting the Best Drug Candidates

Begin with the end in mind... Stephen Covey

Tactics Safety pharmacology studies may be incorporated into drug discovery (i.e., termed "frontloading" studies) to help in the selection of compounds with the most optimal pharmacological properties. Early drug discovery begins with a

target product profile (TPP), which defines the optimal and/or acceptable properties of the potential new drug (see the FDA guidance document Target Product Profile—A Strategic Development Process Tool, 2007 for details). The TPP is driven by the physicochemical properties, therapeutic indication, regulatory constraints, patient population, and competitive situation, including relative properties compared with other drugs (if any) for the same indication. Safety pharmacology can play a key role in defining, evaluating, and refining this TPP.

Compounds in early-stage, discovery-phase development come from a variety of sources. Characterization of the response to the compound is one of the goals or objectives of safety pharmacology during these early stages (Fig. 1). A compound initially binds to its target (such as an enzyme or a receptor). This drug-target complex might then be capable of eliciting or blocking a pharmacological response, such as a change in ion current across the cell membrane, generation of a second messenger, or activation of DNA transcription or one of the multiple other potential post-target translational processes. Usually, these pharmacological responses can be measured in vitro or using cell-based assays and may require a few milligrams of compound (Whitebread et al., 2005). The observed pharmacological responses might include muscle contraction, paralysis, or secretion of a hormone. Such responses can be ranked in order of complexity, from biochemical at the cell level to changes in an organ or tissue to physiological or behavioral changes in the whole organism. As response complexity increases, the number of potential signal inputs also increases, and thus experimental controls become more numerous and sophisticated. The amount of compound required also increases with assay complexity. In situ (e.g., isolated Langendorff heart) and in vivo (e.g., anesthetized guinea pig), studies frequently require several grams of drug to be available.

Putative Ligand Screens Compound selectivity is initially assessed by screening a putative ligand against a wide variety of molecular targets (i.e., receptors, ion channels, enzymes, and transporters). These ligand displacement assays are described elsewhere in the book (see chapter by Gintant for detailed review).



Fig. 1 Characterization of a compound's effect. A compound often binds to a particular target or targets (e.g., a receptor or an enzyme) and elicits a pharmacological response like the activation of a signal transduction pathway. This in turn results in a physiological change, such as a change in heart rate or insulin secretion. These physiological changes can then result in a change in the organism's behavior

There are a number of contract service providers, such as Eurofins Panlabs, Cerep, and PerkinElmer–NovaScreen, that offer binding assays for numerous molecular targets (e.g., Cerep offers a panel of over 630 validated in vitro pharmacological assays that cover a broad range of targets). Usually, ~1 mg of compound is sufficient to screen against 120 or more potential targets using in vitro assays. "Hits" are initially identified by >50 % target occupation using a 0.1–1 μ M concentration of the test compound. Thereafter, if needed, specific safety pharmacology studies to quantify potency (e.g., IC₅₀) of the (hopefully) small number of "hits" can follow. Note: this initial screening procedure (binding assay) does not distinguish between agonists and antagonists.

Target-Directed Effect Assessment The ability of a compound to interact with an unintended target is referred to as an "off-target" effect. Although compounds are designed to activate or inhibit a particular target, be it a receptor or enzyme, they are seldom 100 % selective for that intended target. This lack of selectivity is much more likely for small chemical molecules (NCE) than for monoclonal antibodies or other large, biological drugs. There are times when the quantitative comparison of "on-target" and "off-target" effects becomes critical in decision-making, and this is, again, within the realm of safety pharmacology. For example, if an unexpected pharmacological response for a lead molecule is observed in a toxicity study or clinical trial and is related to off-target activities, it may be possible to switch to a backup compound that happens to have less of the off-target interactions. Failing that, conducting additional medicinal chemistry on the compound so as to "engineer out" the off-target activity (Fig. 2) might yet salvage the NCE pharmacology is an



Fig. 2 Importance of distinguishing on- versus off-target pharmacology. The definition of "adverse" will depend on the target profile including an assessment of the relative safety margin. Medicinal chemistry can be used to improve selectivity of the compound



Fig. 3 Tissue–organ distribution in adverse pharmacology. On-target pharmacology can result in adverse effects if engagement of the target is in the wrong or inappropriate tissue

adverse on-target effect, then serious consideration must be given to whether that target is appropriate for therapeutic intervention at all.

Adverse, on-target interactions can also occur when a candidate drug interacts with the appropriate receptor(s), but in unintended tissues or organs (Fig. 3, and see below). Occasionally, the adverse on-target pharmacological property can be remedied by designing a partial agonist/antagonist or designing some sort of allosteric regulator of the target (Li et al. 2014). Occasionally, pharmacokinetic variations or changing the route of administration, such as subcutaneous or intramuscular routes of administration for an IV drug, can avoid Type A (concentration-related) adverse events without sacrificing exposure (measured as area under the time–concentration curve). Localized administration, direct to the target organ, or finding a backup molecule with better tissue selectivity can also minimize on-target toxicity. The utility of such modifications to the candidate drug or its route of administration can be confirmed in safety pharmacology studies.

Safety Pharmacology Throughout Drug Development Safety pharmacology studies rarely conclude when a compound has passed the first-in-human (FIH) study stage. The receptors, enzymes, and ion channels (etc.) of interest for "off-target" interactions are defined not only by the TPP but also by adverse events that arise in toxicology as well as early clinical studies (Table 1; Bowes et al. 2012). Receptors, ion channels, or enzymes identified in safety pharmacology studies that are associated with potential significant clinical hazard are kept under strict review and may be investigated with further complementary in vitro safety pharmacology studies. These types of targets are often then referred to as "high-impact targets."

For example, the cardiac potassium channel Kv11.1 (that carries the repolarizing current) is strongly associated with the potential for a cardiovascular hazard (i.e., QT prolongation and torsades de pointes) and is included in almost all small molecule development plans [see Lindgren et al. (2008), for a survey of industry practice]. Other high-impact targets may only be revealed during phase II or phase III clinical experience, especially when they are associated with an underlying disease state that cannot be studied in a normal volunteer (e.g., a compound with emergent negative inotropism after exposure to a patient with class I congestive heart failure). Low-impact targets, i.e., those with little or no adverse pharmacology associated with them, such as binding to the melanin receptor, are easily overlooked during early safety pharmacology profiling and yet might suggest, for example, that detailed intraocular examinations should be included in clinical trials to assess the retinal melanocytes for pre-malignant or malignant transformation.

Table 1 provides a partial list of safety pharmacology targets commonly used for initial profiling of "lead" drug candidates. The receptor targets include those of major neurotransmitter systems like adenosine, adrenaline, dopamine, histamine, serotonin, GABA, and acetylcholine (nicotinic and muscarinic). Muscarinic receptors are a good example of the potential for adverse pharmacology associated with development of an NCE. The M1 subtype has been associated with cognitive and gastric effects, whereas both the M1 and M3 subtypes can result in constipation, vision problems, and dry mouth; therefore, avoidance of off-target interactions is warranted. Ion channels are also critical targets to evaluate as they control a variety of cellular processes.

The International Union of Basic and Clinical Pharmacology (IUPHAR) hosts a public database of receptors, ion channels, nuclear hormone receptors, and enzymes (www.iuphar-db.org). Similarly, the British Pharmacology Society (BPS) has a complementary guide to receptors and channels database (http:// guidetopharmacology.org/) that can be reviewed as well. Thus, each contains a wealth of information that relates target types with potential pharmacological responses, archetypal ligands, and hence helps predict drug intolerability in the clinic. Likewise, some targets are also known to be "promiscuous," meaning many chemical structures can interact with the target (e.g., the hERG potassium channel).

Clinical Correlates An understanding of the pharmacological and physiological response for a particular target is helpful in predicting potential outcomes. For example, if a compound has off-target interactions with angiotensin, endothelin, or α -adrenergic receptors, dose-dependent changes in blood pressure might be observed during conduct of in vivo studies. Off-target interactions with dopamine D₂ receptors can result in CNS side effects that include dyskinesia, erectile dysfunction, or neurodegeneration. These "off-target" interactions can be explored in vivo or they can be part of the potential pharmacological profile of the compound in human clinical studies. Sometimes, these off-target interactions can be monitored

Torrect	Major organ	
Target	system	
Acetylcholinesterase	CNS, CV, GI, pulmonary	Salivation, GI motility, muscle paralysis, respiratory arrest, CV collapse
Adenosine A ₁ receptor	CNS, CV	Bradycardia, AV block, renal vasoconstriction
Adenosine A _{2A} receptor	CNS, CV	Hypotension, heart rate changes, locomotor activity, platelet aggregation
Adrenergic α_{1A} receptor	CNS, CV, GI	Smooth muscle tone, hypertension
Adrenergic α_{2A} receptor	CNS, CV	Hypertension, hyperglycemia
Adrenergic β_1 receptor	CV, GI	Ventricular fibrillation, bronchospasm
Adrenergic β_2 receptor	Pulmonary, CV	Bronchodilation, bronchospasm
Androgen receptor	Endocrine	Carcinomas, hostility
Bradykinin receptor (B ₁ –B ₂)	CNS, PNS	Cough, inflammation, vasodilation
Calcium channel (L-type)	CNS, CV	Hypotension
CB ₁ -cannabinoid receptor	CNS	Euphoria, dysphoria, anxiety, hypothermia
CB ₂ -cannabinoid receptor	Immune	Inflammation, decrease in bone mass
Cholecystokinin A receptor	GI	Increase in GI motility, gall bladder function
Cyclooxygenase 1 (COX1)	GI, pulmonary, renal	Bleeding, dyspepsia, renal dysfunction
Cyclooxygenase 2 (COX2)	Immune, CV	Anti-inflammatory, anti-mitogenic, hypertension
Dopamine D ₁ receptor	CNS, CV	Dyskinesia, arousal, locomotor activation, vasodilatation, hypotension
Dopamine D ₂ receptor	CNS, CV, endocrine	Decrease heart rate, syncope, hallucination, confusion, drowsiness, emesis, orthostatic hypotension, GI motility
Dopamine transporter	CNS	Addictive psychostimulation, depression, seizures, dystonia, dyskinesia, acne
Endothelin ET _A receptor	CV, development	Vasoconstriction, positive inotropy, cell proliferation
GABA _A receptor	CNS	Muscle relaxation, ataxia, abuse potential, sedation, dizziness, depression
Glucocorticoid receptor	Endocrine, immune	Immunosuppression, osteoporosis
Glutamate NMDA receptor	CNS	Psychosis, hallucinations, delirium, seizures
Histamine H ₁ receptor	CV, immune	Decrease in blood pressure, teratogenicity
Histamine H ₂ receptor	CV, GI	Increase in gastric acid secretion, emesis, positive inotropy

 Table 1
 Common receptors and enzymes for off-target evaluation

(continued)

Target	Major organ	Effect(s)	
Lymphocyte-specific	Immune	T-cell activation	
Monoamine oxidase A	CNS, CV	Drug–drug interaction potential, dizziness, nausea,	
$\frac{(MOA)}{Muscarinic M_1 receptor}$	CNS, CV, GI	Vagal effects, blood pressure changes, decrease	
Muscarinic M2 receptor	CV	Tachycardia, vagal changes, blood pressure changes	
Muscarinic M ₃ receptor	GI, pulmonary	Vagal effects, blood pressure changes, salivation, dry mouth	
Neuropeptide Y	GI	Vasoconstriction, gut motility, gastric emptying	
Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor	CNS, CV, GI	Nausea, sweating, tremor, bronchial secretion	
Noradrenaline transporter	CNS, CV	Increase heart rate, blood pressure, locomotor activity, constipation, abuse potential	
δ-Opioid receptor	CNS, CV	Analgesia, dysphoria, psychomimetic effects, convulsion, blood pressure	
κ-Opioid receptor	CNS, CV, GI	Decrease GI motility, increase urinary output, sedation, dysphoria, confusion, dizziness, decrease locomotion, tachycardia	
μ-Opioid receptor	CNS, CV, GI	Sedation, decrease GI motility, pupil constriction, abuse liability, respiratory depression, hypothermia	
Phosphodiesterase 3A	CV	Increase heart rate, decrease blood pressure, thrombocytopenia	
Phosphodiesterase 4D	CNS, immune	Anti-inflammatory, emesis, vasculitis	
Potassium channel hERG	CV	QT prolongation	
Potassium channel KCNQ1	CV	Hypotension, hypoglycemia	
Serotonin 5-HT _{1A} receptor	CNS, endocrine	Decrease in body temperature, reduced REM sleep	
Serotonin 5-HT _{1B} receptor	CNS, CV	Cerebral and coronary artery constriction, increase in blood pressure	
Serotonin 5-HT _{2A} receptor	CNS, CV	Platelet aggregation, memory impairment, hallucinations, serotonin syndrome	
Serotonin 5-HT _{2B} receptor	CV, pulmonary	Cardiac valvulopathy, pulmonary hypertension	
Serotonin 5-HT ₃ receptor	GI, endocrine	Emesis, gastric emptying, hyperglycemia, constipation, dizziness	
Serotonin transporter	CNS, CV	Increase GI motility, decrease upper GI transit, insomnia, nausea, sexual dysfunction	
Sodium channel	CV	Prolonged QRS interval, slowed cardiac conduction	
	1	(continued)	

Table 1 (continued)

Target	Major organ system	Effect(s)
Vasopressin V _{1A} receptor	Renal, CV	Water retention, increase in blood pressure, decrease heart rate, cardiac hypertrophy

	Tab	le 1	(continu	ed)
--	-----	------	----------	-----

and provide an indication of pharmacological action and adverse events to watch out for in the clinical program.

On-target-mediated adverse pharmacology can result in an exaggerated pharmacological response. Monoclonal antibodies are commonly associated with these responses, for example, TGN1412 developed by TeGenero, which resulted in catastrophic systemic organ failure (Stebbings et al. 2009).

Alternatively, a particular target for therapeutic intervention likely has more than one physiological function. Consider Fig. 1 in which a single target then has multiple pharmacological, physiological, and behavioral responses. Moreover, the intended target may also be expressed in other tissues or organs (Fig. 3), and "on-target" interactions in the unintended tissue may lead to an adverse pharmacological profile.

Gamma secretase (GS) is a good example of the potential for on-target, improper tissue pharmacological activity with clinical correlates and hence adverse drug effects. Alzheimer's disease (AD) is characterized by abnormal deposits of betaamyloid peptide (Abeta) in the brain. GS is the enzyme that synthesizes Abeta from a substrate known as amyloid precursor protein (APP). Therefore, one hypothesis for development of a therapeutic drug is that if Abeta synthesis can be reduced by inhibiting GS, then this could be beneficial to early-stage AD patients. However, APP in the central nervous system is not the only substrate for GS. GS is also found in crypt cells of the small intestine, where its role is to catabolize a protein called NOTCH and aid normal gastrointestinal (GI) physiology. Thus, GI intolerability is seen in clinical trials of GS inhibitors, which is an on-target, inappropriate tissue enzyme inhibition in the gut instead of the brain. In this case, second-generation molecules are now being investigated with the aim of allosteric modulation to restrict their effects to the CNS (Grosveld 2009; Staal and Langerak 2008).

There are numerous other examples of on-target, inappropriate tissue pharmacology. Inhibition of the phosphodiesterase (PDE) enzymes, in particular the PDE4 isoenzyme, may be beneficial for asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). However, PDE4 inhibition also causes profound emesis, as do some dopaminergic agonists designed for Parkinson's disease. Similarly, the first generation of histamine receptor antagonists (as discussed below) brought with them antimuscarinic properties and caused sedation. Thus, right-target, wrong-tissue pharmacology can prevent a drug from reaching the market and/or result in discontinuation of drug development when drugs with a superior profile follow quickly after the target is validated for a particular therapeutic indication.

3 Safety Pharmacology in Drug Development: Translation to the Clinic

Primum non nocere. . .First, do no harm Attributed to the Hippocratic Corpus, 4th century BC

Strategy When lead candidate and backup compounds are selected from drug discovery platforms to enter the prehuman drug development phase (so-called pre-Investigational New Drug (IND), IND-enabling, or FIH-enabling development), safety pharmacology principles derived from appropriate studies can further assist in estimation of the possible dose or concentration margins between wanted and unwanted effects of the compound. Prediction of safety pharmacology endpoints and potential adverse events in clinical trials then becomes important, even if there is an imperfect translation.

Valuable predictors of clinical hazard can be gleaned from all nonclinical studies of an NCE. While appropriate design of general pharmacology and toxicology studies may reduce the number of separate safety pharmacology studies required, intelligent general toxicology study design can make safety pharmacology studies much more informative. Thus, appropriate IND-enabling safety pharmacology studies—nonclinical pharmacology studies specifically designed "...to investigate the potential undesirable pharmacodynamic [PD] effects of a substance on physiological functions in relation to exposure..." (see ICH S7A 2012)—become pivotally important.

Safety pharmacology studies are ultimately tailored to the specific characteristics of an NCE and the clinical indication(s) for which the NCE is proposed. Therefore, ideally, an understanding of the NCE's clinical development plan (and its regulatory hurdles) should precede and guide safety pharmacology study selection for an NCE. Typically, this takes place as an evolution of the TPP, and the sooner it evolves, preferably using expert input, then the more likely that the relevant safety pharmacology studies will be selected with efficiency and economies of time and cost.

Like the safety pharmacology tests conducted during lead candidate selection in drug discovery, these later IND-enabling safety pharmacology studies should not be considered as a "box-checking" exercise. While early-stage safety pharmacology studies can be hypothesis generating for the future design of the GLP compliant studies, the IND-enabling studies should attempt to elucidate problems that could arise later in clinical development. Observations from discovery stage safety pharmacology studies could and should be followed up with studies will enhance understanding of the mechanism and the dose–response relationship (if any) for the observed effects. Both become important in selecting the initial clinical dose and the dose escalation scheme in the first-in-human phase 1 studies. Occasionally, such studies will even suggest a new and unexpected indication.

Tactics At this IND-enabling stage, key questions to consider include:

- Which patient population(s) may benefit from this NCE?
- What patient-population-specific challenges (e.g., age, kidney or liver function, reproductive potential, etc.) may impact safety pharmacology study selection for this NCE?
- What treatment duration will be required for patients to receive benefit from this NCE?
- What route or routes of administration are feasible for this NCE?
- Of the feasible routes of administration, which is planned for clinical trials?
- Given the preferred route or routes of administration, what administration-routespecific risks are anticipated in patients (e.g., injection site reactions for injectables, skin or mucosal irritation for topicals or transdermals, etc.)?
- Given the formulations available (or likely to be available) for the NCE, what formulation-specific risks are anticipated in patients (e.g., hyperosmolar injectables)?
- Given predicted or known pharmacodynamic (PD) characteristics of the NCE, what PD-specific risks are anticipated in patients?

The answers to such questions will clarify safety pharmacology study requirements, key protocol design elements, and the necessary timing of such trials relative to the clinical research program.

Unless scientifically irrelevant or irrational, the "Safety Pharmacology Core Battery" (see ICH S7A) must be completed, in a GLP-compliant manner, prior to initiation of the FIH study. "The purpose of the safety pharmacology core battery is to investigate the effects of the NCE on vital functions...The cardiovascular, respiratory, and central nervous systems are usually considered the vital organ systems that should be studied in the core battery." Provided these do not reveal undue hazard or risks to potential human subjects, first-in-human studies may be initiated. Key data elements must be incorporated into applications for clinical trial authorizations. In the USA, for example, safety pharmacology data would be included in Section 8 of the Investigational New Drug (IND) application (see 21CFR312.23) and in the Clinical Investigator Brochure (see ICH E6 Good Clinical Practice section related to CIB content and format). Ultimately, if the drug succeeds, these studies will appear in the harmonized electronic Common Technical Document (eCTD) which is the means by which the pharmaceutical industry information on a drug candidate can be transferred to or can be sent to the regulatory agency.

To assess human risk, the predominant adverse events reported in clinical trials are presented in Table 2. Metabolic and hematological changes can be evaluated with clinical chemistry endpoints in nonclinical toxicology studies. Likewise, pathological changes can also be assessed in toxicology studies. However, a vast majority of the adverse events observed in clinical trials would require specific pharmacological studies to identify. The major organ systems outlined as vital in function in the ICH S7A guidance include the CNS, cardiovascular, and

Neurological	Psychiatric	Endocrine	Renal
Headache	Delirium, confusion	Thyroid dysfunction	Nephritis
Dizziness	Depression	Sexual dysfunction	Nephrosis
Sleep disorders	Hallucination	Gynecomastia	Tubular necrosis
Tremor	Drowsiness	Galactorrhea	Renal dysfunction
Seizure	Sleep disturbance		Bladder dysfunction
Extrapyramidal			Nephrolithiasis
Gastrointestinal	Hematology	Dermatology	Cardiovascular
Nausea-vomiting	Agranulocytosis	Erythemas	Arrhythmias
Diarrhea	Hemolytic anemia	Urticaria	Hypotension
Constipation Pancytopenia		Photodermatitis	Hypertension
Gastritis Thrombocytopenia		Eczema	Congestive heart failure
Dry mouth Megaloblastic anemia		Hyperpigmentation	Angina-chest pain
Pancreatitis Clotting or bleeding		Acne	Pericarditis
Ulceration Eosinophilia		Alopecia	Cardiomyopathy
Metabolic	Respiratory	Musculoskeletal	Ophthalmic-otological
Hyperglycemia	Airway obstruction	Myalgia-myopathy	Disturbed color vision
Hypoglycemia Pulmonary infiltrates		Rhabdomyolysis	Cataract
Hyperkalemia Pulmonary edema		Osteoporosis	Optic neuritis
Hypokalemia Respiratory depression			Retinopathy
Metabolic acidosis Nasal congestion			Glaucoma
Hyperuricemia			Corneal opacity
Hypouricemia			Deafness
			Vertigo
			Tinnitus

 Table 2
 Common clinical adverse effects by organ system

respiratory systems. Although not specifically delineated in the guidance, renal and GI safety pharmacology studies also warrant attention when attempting to translate nonclinical findings to the clinic. Some common adverse events like cramps, sweating, xerostomia, headache, dizziness, nausea, psychiatric disturbances, cough, and skin rashes are difficult, if not impossible, to evaluate in animals (Greaves et al. 2004; Fletcher 1978). As safety evaluation in animals is imperfect in toxicology studies, well-designed and well-executed safety pharmacology studies can be complimentary and provide insight into what one might expect in clinical studies.

All these observations and findings will be included in the Clinical Investigators' Brochure (CIB). Indeed, the initial guidance for clinical hazard potential may depend almost entirely on safety pharmacology findings because of an unspectacular toxicology profile, the lack of human exposure, and the fact that normal volunteers are unlikely to be capable of exhibiting certain adverse event types (e.g., the cardiovascular reserve of typical phase I study normal volunteers far exceeds that of smokers over age 45 years with hypertension). The characterization of adverse events as expected or unexpected (21CFR312.32(a) and comparable regulations in Europe and Japan) can also crucially depend upon safety pharmacology findings. For example, a drug that is a demonstrated peripheral vasodilator in safety pharmacology studies might be *expected* to be associated with edema of the dependent parts of the body in clinical trials.

Caveat Much of the above is generalization and example. Automatic rules exist neither for how to translate nonclinical findings to the prediction of human safety risk nor how and when particular safety pharmacology studies can contribute to that translation. Judgment and experience can only guide risk assessment, and drug developers are well advised to listen when regulatory agencies or institutional review boards (or ethics committees) ask questions; they, too, are assessing the weight of evidence in an environment of great uncertainty prior to allowing human exposures. We offer the following case study to illustrate these general principles.

4 The Case of Two Antihistamines

(1) Right Target, Wrong Tissue Histamine-H1 receptor antagonists are used for the treatment of allergic rhinitis, atopic dermatitis, and urticaria. A general side effect of the older ("first-generation") H1 antagonists (e.g., diphenhydramine, promethazine, and doxylamine) was sedation. Sedation occurred because these older drugs crossed the blood–brain barrier (BBB) and interacted with brain H1 receptors (a classic example of an on-target, wrong tissue adverse event). Second-generation antihistamines, such as loratadine and cetirizine, were designed to not cross the BBB and are thus more selective for peripheral H1 receptors, as confirmed by various CNS safety pharmacology studies. These newer drugs have far fewer CNS side effects, are now referred to as "nonsedating antihistamines," and are even sold over the counter without a warning about driving or operating heavy machinery.

(2) Completely Off Target Another antihistamine, terfenadine, provides an example of how modern safety pharmacology and metabolism profiling in drug discovery could have prevented the drug from entering clinical development and avoided clinical hazard and an expensive product withdrawal. Terfenadine was marketed worldwide as the first nonsedating antihistamine and was approved in the USA in 1985. By 1990, an estimated 100 million patients were taking terfenadine for allergies. Exposure of this large patient population was also associated with reports of serious ventricular arrhythmias and QT interval prolongation, which had not been detected in the relatively small-scale phase III studies. In 1997, all products containing terfenadine were removed from the US market. At the time, hERG and cytochrome P450 (CYP) screening were not routine. It turned out

(possibly unexpectedly for those familiar with "first-generation" H1 antagonists) that terfenadine has high affinity to the hERG channel (a classic example of an off-target interaction driving an adverse event). The principal metabolite of terfenadine is fexofenadine (converted by cytochrome CYP450 3A4), which is also an HI antagonist, but fortunately was a much weaker inhibitor of hERG. Inhibition of terfenadine metabolism (e.g., competition for CYP 3A4 by another drug, such as erythromycin or eletriptan) can cause dangerously high plasma levels of unmetabolized terfenadine, leading to hERG blockade, ventricular tachyarrhythmias, and *torsades de pointes* (Monahan et al. 1990). Thereafter, interactions with the hERG channel then became a part of the "standard battery" of safety pharmacology testing for almost all drugs in development for clinical use (see ICH S7B and ICH E14).

The terfenadine experience provides the safety pharmacologist with several key priorities during lead candidate selection and early drug development:

- 1. Carefully evaluate off-target interactions with high-impact targets like hERG.
- 2. Understand drug metabolism and the potential for drug-drug interactions.
- 3. Develop an appreciation for active drug metabolites.
- 4. Be alert for the unexpected and design safety pharmacology studies accordingly.

References

- Bass AS, Kinter LB, Williams P (2004) Origins, practises and future of safety pharmacology. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 49:145–151
- Bowes J, Brown AJ, Hamon J, Jarolimek W, Sridhar A, Waldron G, Whitebread S (2012) Reducing safety-related drug attrition: the use of in vitro pharmacological profiling. Nat Rev Drug Discov 11:909–922
- ICH Efficacy Guidelines E14: The clinical evaluation of QT/QTc interval prolongation and proarrhythmic potential for non-anti-arrhythmic drugs (2005). http://www.ich.org/products/guidelines/efficacy/article/efficacy-guidelines.html. Accessed 19 Apr 2015
- FDA Guidance on IND Content and format (1998), 21CFR312.23. http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/ scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfcfr/CFRSearch.cfm?fr=312.23. Accessed 19 Apr 2015
- FDA Guidance for industry and review staff target product profile—a strategic development process tool (2007). http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatory Information/Guidances/ucm080593.pdf. Accessed 26 Nov 2013
- 21CFR58 Good laboratory practice for nonclinical laboratory studies. http://www.accessdata.fda. gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfcfr/CFRSearch.cfm?CFRPart=58. Accessed 19 Apr 2015
- Fletcher AP (1978) Drug safety tests and subsequent clinical experience. J R Soc Med 71:693-696
- Greaves P, Williams A, Eve M (2004) First dose of potential new medicine to humans: how animals help. Nat Rev Drug Discov 3:226–236
- Grosveld FC (2009) Gamma-secretase inhibitors: notch so bad. Nat Med 15:20-21
- Li Y, Bohm C, Dodd R, Chen F, Qamar S, Schmitt-Ulms G, Fraser PE, St George-Hyslop PH (2014) Structural biology of presenilin 1 complexes. Mol Neurodegener 9:59
- Lindgren S, Bass AS, Briscoe R, Bruse K, Friedrichs GS, Kallman MJ, Markgraf C, Patmore L, Pugsley MK (2008) Benchmarking safety pharmacology regulatory packages and best practice. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:99–109
- Monahan BP, Ferguson CL, Killeavy ES, Lloyd BK, Troy J, Cantilena LR Jr (1990) Torsades de pointes occurring in association with terfenadine use. JAMA 264(21):2788–2790

- OECD (1998) Series on principles of good laboratory practice (GLP) and compliance monitoring. http://www.oecd.org/document/4/0,3746,en_2649_34377_2346175_1_1_1_1_00.html. Accessed 19 Apr 2015
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2008) Principles of safety pharmacology. Br J Pharmacol 154:1382–1399
- Ringel M, Tollman P, Hersch G, Schulze U (2013) Does size matter in R&D productivity? If not, what does? Nat Rev Drug Discov 12:901–902
- ICH Safety Guidelines S7A: Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals (2000), S7B: the non-clinical evaluation of the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by Human Pharmaceuticals (2005). Accessed 31 May 2012
- Staal JFT, Langerak AW (2008) Signaling pathways involved in the development of T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Haematologica 93:493–497
- Stebbings, R, Poole, S, Thorpe, R (2009) Safety of biologics, lessons learnt from TGN1412. Curr Opin Biotechnol 20:673–677
- Whitebread S, Hamon J, Bojanic D, Urban L (2005) In vitro safety pharmacology: an essential tool for successful drug development. Drug Discov Today 10(21):1421–1433

Part II

The Safety Pharmacology Core Battery

CNS Adverse Effects: From Functional Observation Battery/Irwin Tests to Electrophysiology

Carlos Fonck, Alison Easter, Mark R. Pietras, and Russell A. Bialecki

Contents

1	Introduction				
2	2 Behavioral Assessments: Historical and Regulatory Perspective				
	2.1	Irwin Experimental Protocol	86		
	2.2	Data Analysis and Interpretation	-90		
	2.3	Strengths and Shortcomings of Behavioral Approaches	91		
3	Seizu	re Risk Assessment	93		
	3.1	Convulsion Observations in Irwin/FOB	94		
	3.2	Pentylenetetrazol (PTZ) Pro-convulsant Assay	94		
	3.3	Electroencephalography for Seizure Detection	95		
	3.4	In Vitro Electrophysiology and Seizure	- 96		
4	Drug	-Induced Sleep Disruption	99		
	4.1	Behavioral Approaches to Assessing Sleep Disruption	100		
	4.2	Sleep EEG	101		
	4.3	In Vitro Sleep and/or Sedation Assessment	102		
5	Drug	-Induced Cognitive Impairment	103		
	5.1	Behavioral Assessment of Drug-Induced Cognitive Impairment	104		
	5.2	Evoked and Event-Related Potentials	105		
	5.3	In Vitro Electrophysiology and Cognition	106		
6	Conc	luding Remarks	107		
Ref	References				

C. Fonck • M.R. Pietras • R.A. Bialecki (🖂)

e-mail: Russell.bialecki@astrazeneca.com

Biogen Idec, 14 Cambridge Center, Cambridge, MA 02142, USA

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Global Safety Pharmacology, AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals LP, 35 Gatehouse Drive, Waltham, MA 02451, USA

A. Easter

Global Safety Pharmacology, AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals LP, 35 Gatehouse Drive, Waltham, MA 02451, USA

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_4

Abstract

This chapter describes various approaches for the preclinical assessment of druginduced central nervous system (CNS) adverse effects. Traditionally, methods to evaluate CNS effects have consisted of observing and scoring behavioral responses of animals after drug is administered. Among several behavioral testing paradigms, the Irwin and the functional observational battery (FOB) are the most commonly used assays for the assessment of CNS effects. The Irwin and FOB are considered good first-tier assays to satisfy the ICH S7A guidance for the preclinical evaluation of new chemical entities (NCE) intended for humans. However, experts have expressed concern about the subjectivity and lack of quantitation that is derived from behavioral testing. More importantly, it is difficult to gain insight into potential mechanisms of toxicity by assessing behavioral outcomes. As a complement to behavioral testing, we propose using electrophysiology-based assays, both in vivo and in vitro, such as electroencephalograms and brain slice field-potential recordings. To better illustrate these approaches, we discuss the implementation of electrophysiology-based techniques in drug-induced assessment of seizure risk, sleep disruption, and cognitive impairment.

Keywords

Central nervous system • CNS • Irwin • FOB • Electroencephalogram • EEG • Brain slice • Field potential • Hippocampus • Seizure • Preclinical • Nonclinical • Rat • Mouse • Sleep • Cognition • Behavior

1 Introduction

Central nervous system (CNS) adverse effects have accounted for approximately 10 % of the 121 marketed pharmaceuticals withdrawn from sale over the period of 1960–1999 (Fung et al. 2001). This value has been contextualized by others noting that by comparison only 7.5 % of drug withdrawals during the same period were attributed to the cardiac arrhythmia known as torsades de pointes (Fung et al. 2001; Redfern et al. 2005). For all compounds evaluated by Fung et al. (2001), the most common CNS-related reasons for drug withdrawals included neurologic (4.1 %), psychiatric (3.7 %), and abuse liabilities (3.7 %). By convention, new candidate drugs are first screened for potential adverse CNS effects by monitoring behavioral changes in preclinical studies (Greaves et al. 2004). There are a number of behavioral assays available to assess the general effects of compounds on the CNS using an initial broad-based screen, and among these, the most common are the Irwin assay (Irwin 1968) and the functional observational battery (FOB) (Moser et al. 1995). These assays are widely used by safety pharmacology groups across the pharmaceutical industry and are recognized by the International Conference on Harmonisation of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use and Safety Pharmacology Studies for Human Pharmaceuticals S7A (ICH S7A) as important tools for assessing the safety of new chemical entities (Guidance for industry: S7A safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. US department of health and human services food and drug administration center for drug evaluation and research (CDER) center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) 2001; M3(R2) nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals. US department of health and human services food and drug administration center for drug evaluation and research (CDER) center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) 2010; US Environmental Protection Agency 1998). The objectives of these tests as described in ICH S7A are to: (1) identify undesirable pharmacodynamic properties with relevance to human safety, (2) further evaluate effects seen in toxicology or clinical studies, and (3) investigate possible mechanism of action (Guidance for industry: S7A safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. US department of health and human services food and drug administration center for drug evaluation and research (CDER) center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) 2001).

Unlike functional assays for cardiovascular and respiratory organ systems which use quantitative and objective measurements, assessment of CNS function using behavioral assays is largely dependent on multiple subjective endpoints. While recognizing the benefits of an integrated behavioral assessment (Moser and MacPhail 1992; MacPhail et al. 1997; Moser et al. 1997a, b), we would argue that these tests alone are not sufficient to understand the mechanisms associated with many CNS adverse effects. As is the case with all areas in drug-safety assessment, there is an expectation that progress in the evaluation of drug-induced CNS effects will result in earlier testing, more quantitative and physiologically relevant endpoints, higher throughput, as well as better assay sensitivity and specificity with an overall improved predictivity of clinical outcomes. The challenge remains to be able to integrate drug-induced behavioral responses with more direct measures of changes in the neuronal circuits responsible for such behaviors. In this chapter we review various approaches to assess CNS adverse effects, starting with traditional behavioral assays such as Irwin and FOB followed by more quantitative techniques such as in vivo and in vitro electrophysiology.

2 Behavioral Assessments: Historical and Regulatory Perspective

Behavioral assessments have long been recognized as a useful approach to gauge drug-induced CNS adverse effects of chemicals and pharmaceuticals (Irwin 1968; National Research Council 1984; Weiss and Laties 1979; Moser 1991). Historically, there have been marked differences in the test batteries used for evaluating new compounds in the pharmaceutical or chemical industries. In the 1960s, Samuel Irwin (1962, 1964, 1968) described a multi-parametric observational battery to assess the overall behavioral, neurological, and autonomic state of an animal that

was widely adopted for use within the pharmaceutical industry. The method entailed the systematic evaluation of nearly 50 parameters ranked using a detailed rating scale. The resulting profile could be used to differentiate between potential central or peripheral nervous system actions. In contrast to the Irwin test, the FOB arose from the need to improve cage-side observations made in the chemical industry, especially in relation to pesticides, to assess CNS adverse effects. In the past, such observations were only noted when clear adverse events were seen and a systematic elaboration of parameters was not available. In addition, detailed descriptions of the signs observed, including the magnitude and time course of effects, were lacking. Recommendations from experts (National Academy of Sciences (NAS) 1975; Brimblecombe 1979; Mitchell and Tilson 1982) focused concerns about inadequate neurotoxicity testing in the chemical industry. Consequently, the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) developed guidelines for several behavioral tests including some loosely based on the Irwin screen (Sette 1989). The regulatory requirements for preclinical safety pharmacology testing were formalized by ICH S7A guidelines which describe a streamlined package geared to meet the minimal requirements of regulatory agencies (Guidance for industry: S7A safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. US department of health and human services food and drug administration center for drug evaluation and research (CDER) center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) 2001). The Irwin or modified Irwin tests (Irwin 1968) and the FOB (Moser 1991) remain the two most commonly used observational testing paradigms to assess drug-induced CNS adverse effects and are considered equivalent by ICH S7A guidelines. The Irwin and FOB tests can be conveniently applied to longitudinal study designs to assess dose range, duration, magnitude, and reversibility of behavior and physiological functions (Moser 1991, 2011). These behavioral tests are part of the safety pharmacology core battery studies performed in pharmaceutical industry to evaluate motor activity, behavioral changes, coordination, sensory/ motor reflex responses, and body temperature.

2.1 Irwin Experimental Protocol

Since the original description, multiple permutations of the Irwin screen and FOB have been published with variations from numerous investigators (Redfern et al. 2005; Irwin 1968; Moser et al. 1995; Roux et al. 2004; Himmel 2008; Mattsson et al. 1996; McDaniel and Moser 1993). For the remainder of this chapter, we will refer to the Irwin assay although the general principles of the methodology and data interpretation are applicable to other behavioral assessments, including the FOB. A generic Irwin study protocol is shown in Fig. 1 along with a description of the study design.

Rats or mice of either sex can be used in the Irwin test. Various rat or mouse strains may be employed, but often it is necessary to revalidate assay parameters because some behavioral characteristics may differ between strains. For example, different rat strains that may differ in body weights may consequently display



Fig. 1 Study design for the preclinical assessment of potential CNS liabilities. Multiple permutations of observational behavioral tests have been published, and study protocols may also be modified depending on the specific pharmacokinetic or expected behavioral effects of the test compound. This example illustrates a generic Irwin study protocol typical of those used within preclinical CNS safety pharmacology studies; a detailed description of the study design is included in the main text. (a) *Pre-study*: prior to the start of the study, animals are acclimated, randomized, and distributed across test groups and inspected regularly to ensure that behaviors are uniform across each group. Clinical signs and body weight are also recorded. (b) Study time course: animals are dosed (time = 0) and placed back in the home cage, and each animal is then observed at discrete time points post-dose according to the pharmacokinetic properties of the test compound. Dosing is staggered such that one observer can record parameters from multiple animals. In this example, as indicated by each *arrow*, animals are observed at t = 1, 2, 4, 8, and 24 h post-dose. Following study termination, clinical signs and body weights are recorded. (c) Observations recorded at each time point: the order of testing should progress from the least to the most manipulative procedures, starting with home cage observations (i), followed by observations during handling (ii). The animal is then placed in a clear viewing chamber (open field), where a number of parameters are measured during a 3-min exploratory period (iii). Finally, a number of more invasive measures are made, including responses to various stimuli (i.v.). Following the measurement of body temperature, the animal is returned to the home cage. This entire test procedure is completed at each time point for the duration of the experimental time course. A skilled observer typically completes this battery of tests in approximately 5 min on each animal

different baseline locomotor activity (Roux et al. 2004). Adult animals are used in most studies, but, depending on the target patient population, it may be appropriate to use animals at different stages of development, i.e., neonatal, juvenile, adult, or pregnant animals. Note that the behavioral effects of test compounds may differ substantially throughout development (Himmel 2008). A minimum of 3 days acclimation in the test facility is recommended before starting experiments to minimize the stress from transportation which may have an impact on body weight,

heart rate, or activity levels (Capdevila et al. 2007). Likewise, it is recommended to avoid bedding and cage changes within 18 h of the start of the study (Roux et al. 2004).

Animals should be randomized and distributed evenly across treatment groups. Typically, a vehicle and three dose groups are used, and it may also be necessary to include a satellite group for blood sampling and another as a positive control group. Statistical power analysis helps determine an appropriate group size, and as a default, six animals per group are recommended.

Regulatory guidelines suggest testing multiple doses to explore the doseresponse relationship. The main goal of the observational study is to determine the highest dose that can be tolerated without observable behavioral effects (the no observable effect level, NOEL) and to determine the active dose range to a level that causes a noticeable adverse event. With this in mind, where possible, dose levels should be selected based upon a prior animal study such as a maximum tolerated dose (MTD) toxicity assessment that informs the dose selection for the Irwin test. Ideally, the low dose would approximate the human therapeutic dose or a low multiple thereof, while the high dose should be sufficient to produce moderate behavioral and physiological effects. The intermediate dose would further characterize the dose–response relationship.

Rats or mice should receive test article via the clinically intended route of administration where feasible. Regardless of the route of administration, exposure to parent compound and major metabolites (>20 % parent) should be similar to or greater than that anticipated in humans (Guidance for industry: S7A safety pharma-cology studies for human pharmaceuticals. US department of health and human services food and drug administration center for drug evaluation and research (CDER) center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) 2001). The use of several routes of administration may be warranted in situations where marked differences in systemic or local exposure occur or when multiple routes of administration in human are anticipated (e.g., loading dose followed by a maintenance dose). The route of administration should be considered carefully as it can affect rate of adsorption, slope and variability of the dose–response curve, as well as intensity and duration of effect (Buxton 2006).

Ideally, observational time periods are defined based on the pharmacokinetic (PK) properties of the test article with at least one time point approximating the time at which the maximum plasma concentration (C_{max}) occurs. Subsequent time points typically span 24 h or longer depending on the duration of the drug's half life.

Testing is initiated with undisturbed observations taking place first in the home cage and then in an open arena. A manipulative phase follows with each animal exposed to increasingly more provoking stimuli. This process is repeated at multiple time points which are defined according to the PK profile of the test compound. A generic list of parameters measured and the order in which they are performed is shown in Table 1 and Fig. 1, respectively. The reader is referred to reports from multiple laboratories for additional lists of parameters, alternative scoring scales, and convenient data collection forms (Redfern et al. 2005; Irwin 1968; Moser

Parameter	Description
	Behavioral domain
Ataxia	A measure of coordination during locomotion. Animals unable to maintain balance and walk on a rod are considered ataxic
Reactivity	Degree of responsiveness to external stimuli, including responses to a new external environment, touch, sound, or sudden movement
Catalepsy	A lack of response to external stimuli. Assessed as a failure to correct an externally imposed abnormal posture. Animals are placed with forepaws on an elevated wire; posture holding time >10 s indicates catalepsy
Passivity/irritability	Passivity is a reduction in or absence of struggle when loosely restrained, which is considered the opposite of irritability. Irritability may also be associated with signs of aggression such as tail lashing, vocalization, or biting
Spontaneous motor activity	A measure of locomotor activity, rearing, grooming, and social interaction with other animals. May be seen to both increase and decrease
Stereotypy	Animals display repetitive, apparently purposeless behaviors such as head bobbing, shaking, gnawing, or licking. Includes normal behaviors when these are manifested to an abnormal degree
Mortality	The number of dead animals at each dose level and observation time
	Neuromuscular domain
Exophthalmia	Protrusion of the eyeball assessed visually
Gait	Described as hypotonic or hypertonic. Hypotonic gait is caused by muscle weakness or paralysis and is manifested by splayed posture or a swaying/waddling walk. Hypertonic gait is caused by increased muscle tone or spasticity and is manifested by elevation of the hind limbs with limited movement and a shuffling walk or tiptoeing
Grasping reflex	Measured using the wire maneuver which assesses the animal's ability to grasp and retain grip on the horizontal wire
Grip strength	Measured as grip resistance using grip meter device
Straub tail	Elevation of the tail from a horizontal (normal) to vertical position; in extreme cases the tail is held horizontally over the back of the animal
Tremor	Tremors are involuntary movements caused by alternating contractions of opposing muscle groups. They range from slight to pronounced and differentiated into exertion tremors observed during movement and resting tremors
Convulsion	Convulsions are violent involuntary contractions of voluntary muscles. There are two major types of convulsions: clonic in which the muscles alternately contract and relax and tonic in which a sustained contraction, cramp-like, is seen Convulsions may be mixed (clonic followed by tonic)
	Autonomic domain
Diarrhea	Loose or liquid stool
Lacrimation	Watering of the eye. Chromodacryorrhea (red-colored tears) may also be visible
Piloerection	Ruffling of fur or appearance of fur standing on the end

 Table 1
 Irwin screen—test parameters

(continued)

Parameter	Description	
Ptosis	Partial or full eye closure produced by drooping of the upper eyelid.	
	Distinguishable from sleep-related eye closure since ptosis is not easily	
	reversible upon disturbance	
Pupil size	Determined using a binocular microscope. Miosis is a constriction of the	
	pupil size, whereas mydriasis is the opposite	
Rectal temperature	Temperature is recorded with probe. Hypothermia \leq 36 °C,	
	hyperthermia \geq 40 °C	
Salivation	Ranging from dry mouth to wet around the rim of the mouth or drooling	
Urination	Ranging from excessive to unusually low	
	Sensorimotor domain	
Corneal reflex	Eyeblink response elicited by touching the cornea	
Righting reflex	The response to restore the body to its normal upright position.	
	Impairment of the righting reflex is measured by assessing the ability of	
	the animal to land squarely on all four extremities when released from a	
	supine position	
Pineal reflex	The response to retract or twitch the ear and/or shake the head when a	
	bristle is inserted into the auditory meatus	
Tail pinch	The response to the pressure applied to the tail. A normal animal will	
	respond by vocalization or attempting to escape. A decreased or absent	
	response indicates analgesia	
Hot plate	The reaction time when an animal is placed on a hot plate. The latency to	
	paw or hind-leg licking or jumping is recorded. An increased latency	
	indicates analgesia	

Table 1 (continued)

et al. 1988; Gad and Gad 2003; Tegeris and Balster 1994; Porsolt et al. 2002; Gauvin and Baird 2008).

2.2 Data Analysis and Interpretation

The effects seen in an Irwin screen may be grouped by neurological function into four domains (Table 1). Most parameters are evaluated by their presence or absence. Some domains are evaluated or rated on a four-point scale. These ratings are 0 = no change in behavior, 1 = minor change, 2 = intermediate change, and 3 = major change relative to the vehicle group. Parameters such as rectal temperature and pupil diameter are measured quantitatively. For example, chlorpromazine is a standard neuroleptic agent that induces stereotypic, cataleptic, and hypothermic effects (Moscardo et al. 2007) in three different domains, behavioral, neuromuscular, and sensorimotor. In contrast, amphetamine produces characteristic stimulant, psychotomimetic, and hyperthermic effects (Redfern et al. 2005) in the same three domains. Although grouping data in the various domains is useful, one should be mindful that many behavioral parameters engage more than one domain such that simple associations between behavioral effects and single clinical endpoints cannot

be made. For example, most sensory testing available in these batteries involves either the assessment of the motor response to various auditory, nociceptive, or sensorimotor stimuli or the assessment of simple reflexes such as pineal or grasping reflexes. Likewise, assessment of neuromuscular function and coordination employs a wide range of paradigms to evaluate gait and posture, muscle tone, grip strength, and righting ability based on proprioceptive responses.

Irwin assay results could potentially inform an investigator about where to focus future drug discovery efforts to avoid a possible liability. Using this approach overcomes the issue of placing too much emphasis on a single readout and provides a means to collect diverse data into a smaller categorical array (Baird et al. 1997). The downside, however, is that if inappropriate parameters are grouped together into a domain, there is the risk of diluting the analysis of the data within the domain thereby decreasing the probability of identifying true effects. Therefore, any established observational battery should be detailed, standardized, and easily repeatable.

2.3 Strengths and Shortcomings of Behavioral Approaches

The most obvious benefit of using behavioral batteries such as the Irwin test to assess potential adverse CNS effect is that it incorporates a wide variety of endpoints and therefore enables a broader characterization of potential effects. Observational assays are also noninvasive and do not require expensive equipment or time- and resource-intensive training as is required for more specific behavioral or electrophysiological assays. These tests provide flexibility and the parameters used in an observational battery can change in order to focus on specific behaviors and/or test-specific hypotheses. Due to the widespread use of these tests over many years, large data sets are available which demonstrate the reproducibility and validity of these methods. Specifically, an international collaboration sponsored by the International Program on Chemical Safety (IPCS 1997) assessed the general utility and reliability of behavioral observation procedures (Moser et al. 1997a, b). Using a standardized test protocol, eight laboratories from government, academia, and the pharmaceutical industry evaluated the effects of a number of positive and negative control compounds using a functional observational battery. All laboratories were able to discriminate between these two compound sets demonstrating that the observational battery provided a consistent and robust measure of CNS effects. In a more detailed analysis, the investigators then developed a reliability index for each behavioral measure and compared them to assess the accuracy of individual endpoints in detecting adverse events (Moser 2000). Some individual parameters such as tail pinch (nociception) or gait abnormalities were good indicators of CNS adverse events, whereas others, such as piloerection and urination, were not. This is consistent with the recommendation that behavioral observations in multiple endpoints may be more indicative of a potential CNS safety risk than an isolated effect on one parameter. An additional advantage is that, due to the diversity of parameters measured, it may be possible to identify potential

pharmacological mechanisms using Irwin/FOB data. For example, increased salivation, lacrimation, urination, and/or diarrhea would suggest muscarinic receptor agonism (Witkin 1990).

The main weakness of behavioral testing is that some endpoints do not translate directly to CNS adverse events in humans. For example, Straub tail, rearings, and piloerection do not have human equivalents. Many drugs that cause hypothermia in rodents do not alter temperature readings in humans. This is an issue in CNS safety assessment generally since, due to large differences in rodent and human behavior, complete concordance cannot be assumed. Since most behavioral endpoints are subjective, it is unsurprising that comparison of baseline measurements between laboratories shows significant variation and that, in spite of attempts to train observers to rate behaviors consistently, even within the same laboratory, different observers can interpret behaviors differently (Moser et al. 1997a, b). The scope for intra- and interlaboratory differences highlights the need for proficiency studies to confirm the ability of investigators to measure subtle and reliable behavioral endpoints. Another consideration is that behavioral changes may be due to a peripheral mechanism of action. A retrospective analysis of FOB data for 50 non-CNS-targeted compounds demonstrated that the most common outcomes were weight loss or reduced body weight gain and core body temperature changes (Redfern et al. 2005). If a compound has no CNS permeability, it is reasonable to speculate that changes in body weight and temperature are related to peripheral mechanisms of action.

Although behavioral observational tests are informative, they do not represent a complete assessment of drug effects on the CNS (Ross 2000). The Irwin or FOB tests do not assess the senses including taste, visual, olfactory, and auditory systems, as well as drug effects on significant risks such as seizure potential, sleep disruption, cognitive impairments, or abuse potential. The ICH S7A guideline stipulates the need for follow-up studies as warranted by outcomes of CNS core battery experiments or other preclinical studies. In addition, when possible, endpoints should be less subjective and quantifiable and have direct translation to eventual clinical endpoints. In agreement with this, behavioral endpoints together with electroencephalogram (EEG)-based techniques are described below as definitive assays to assess the potential for drug-induced seizures or sleep disruption. Given the current drive within the pharmaceutical industry to develop new, higherthroughput screens for adverse effects, we also discuss the potential use of in vitro brain slice electrophysiology in CNS risk assessment. As with all areas of preclinical safety assessment, the eventual aim is to design testing cascades that flag potential CNS risk using in vitro assays prior to testing in more resource-intensive in vivo assays. In the remainder of this chapter, we describe assays to evaluate the potential for three of the most significant CNS adverse events: seizure, sleep disruption/sedation, and cognition deficits which are not assessed directly using standard behavioral endpoints. This is not intended to give an exhaustive review of the information available but to highlight examples where more specific and/or quantitative models may add value to the traditional behavioral approaches used within CNS safety pharmacology.

3 Seizure Risk Assessment

Seizure is defined as the abnormal synchronous firing of large populations of neurons that may result in involuntary movements, including a clonic-tonic convulsion and/or altered state of consciousness. It is worth noting that there are convulsion-like motor behaviors that are not seizures as well as seizures that are not accompanied by convulsions or other motor behaviors (Kaplan 1996). Drugs that induce seizures are thought to act by directly or indirectly causing excessive inhibition of inhibitory neural circuits, such as those mediated by GABA neurotransmission, or by stimulating excitatory circuits, such as those mediated by glutamate neurotransmission. Most seizure-inducing drugs cause excessive neuronal excitation by acting directly in the brain (Jain 2001; Zaccara et al. 1990). However, it is also possible for non-blood-brain-barrier-penetrating drugs to trigger seizures by inducing hyperglycemia, hypoglycemia, hypotension, or other drastic perturbations of energy balance or metabolism, which in turn may result in abnormal neuronal activation (Delanty et al. 1998). Compounds associated with seizurogenic potential span a wide variety of pharmacological classes and therapy areas, including many not targeted at the CNS (Zaccara et al. 1990). In a recent review it was described that the largest therapy area represented within a group of 275 seizure-associated agents was CNS disorders (35 %). Agents associated with other therapy areas were also well represented, including infection (16%), cardiovascular (14 %), respiratory (12 %), and metabolism (6 %) (Easter et al. 2009). Although marketed drugs can cause seizures in some patients, these seizures generally occur at doses/exposures that are significantly higher than the recommended therapeutic ranges. Such exposures may occur during drug overdose (Thundivil et al. 2007), in patients with compromised blood-brain barrier function (Friedman 2011), or in situations where renal or liver function is reduced resulting in decreased drug metabolism (Marinella 1998). In addition, patients with a genetic predisposition to epilepsy may be more susceptible to drug-induced seizure at lower exposures than non-epileptic patients.

Drug-induced seizure is a potentially life-threatening adverse drug reaction that can consequently result in the failure of drugs to be licensed for use or withdrawn from the market. Surprisingly, there are no regulatory guidelines describing how drug-induced seizure should be addressed preclinically, while CNS safety pharmacology studies performed as part of regulatory submissions are only mandated to assess general behavioral effects as outlined in the ICH S7A guidelines (Guidance for industry: S7A safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. US department of health and human services food and drug administration center for drug evaluation and research (CDER) center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) 2001). However, due to the serious potential consequences of druginduced seizures, a number of optional follow-up studies may be used to address this issue, and, depending on the therapy area and patient population being targeted, significant effort is expended in preclinical safety assessment to identify and mitigate seizure risk. Such studies are usually undertaken if there are risk flags that would indicate seizure potential during early discovery, such as (a) existing

Table 2 Behavioral scores	0 = no abnormal motor signs
of preconvulsive and	1 = facial or mouth movements
	2 = myoclonic jerk or abnormal head movements
	2.5 = forelimb/hind-limb flexion and then extension
	3 = forelimb clonus
	4 = loss of righting reflex
	5 = tonic-clonic convulsion

data suggesting that the compounds from that chemical or drug class are seizurogenic, (b) evidence or knowledge that the compound penetrates the bloodbrain barrier, (c) pharmacological profile indicating that the compound interacts with molecular targets associated with seizure risk, and/or (d) any in vivo behavioral observation suggesting convulsions or other abnormal CNS effects (Easter et al. 2009).

3.1 Convulsion Observations in Irwin/FOB

Behaviors associated with convulsions in species such as rodents, dogs, and nonhuman primates share many characteristics with those seen in humans. In rodents, convulsions are often preceded by other behaviors such as stereotypies (head bobbing, scratching, excessive grooming), twitches, and a general loss of locomotion and exploratory behaviors (Racine 1972). Myoclonic jerks, wild running, and loss of the righting reflex may be observed immediately before the onset of convulsions. Convulsions can be classified as (a) clonic, which involves the rapid movement of the forelimbs and is often accompanied by facial twitching, or (b) tonic, which consists of the sustained contraction of muscle groups in the torso and extending toward the hind and forelimbs (Moser et al. 1995; Veliskova 2006). In the most extreme cases, convulsions may be mixed, by which clonic movements are followed by tonic contractions; on occasion clonic–tonic convulsions can be lethal. Table 2 shows a behavioral scale to score preconvulsive and convulsive behaviors based on the severity of motor manifestations, modified from Racine (1972).

As mentioned previously, there are behavioral manifestations that may be mistaken for a seizure-associated convulsion, and thus it is strongly recommended that observations of preconvulsive or convulsive behaviors be followed up with an EEG study to confirm the occurrence of electrographic seizure.

3.2 Pentylenetetrazol (PTZ) Pro-convulsant Assay

PTZ is a GABA_A receptor antagonist that is widely used to study the susceptibility of drugs to alter convulsive threshold [reviewed in Loscher (2009)]. As a direct inhibitor of GABA systems in the brain, PTZ is itself a potent seizurogenic

compound. In contrast to assaying a drugs' ability to trigger seizures on its own, PTZ can be administered in combination with the test article to assess pro-convulsant potential. Pro-convulsant compounds are defined as those compounds that lower seizure threshold. In that context, information derived from the rodent PTZ assay may help in volunteer or patient selection during clinical trials by excluding individuals with predisposing factors for seizure such as epileptic patients. In addition, it is recognized that pro-convulsant compounds as identified with the PTZ assay, such as venlafaxine, fentanyl, or isoniazid, may also be convulsant when administered alone, and thus the PTZ assay can be used as an indirect preclinical measure of convulsant risk (Himmel 2008; Santos et al. 2002). However, not all convulsant compounds cause pro-convulsant effects; the antidepressant bupropion which has a well-established seizurogenic potential in the clinic does not alter seizure threshold in the PTZ assay (Tutka et al. 2004). The PTZ assay begins with the administration of the test article to rats or mice, followed by the timed intravenous infusion of PTZ. Latency to convulsion onset is proportional to the pro-convulsant potential of the test article.

3.3 Electroencephalography for Seizure Detection

Because the use of the electroencephalogram (EEG) for seizure detection is discussed in detail in a separate chapter, we will limit our description here to a few basic concepts to provide some context for comparison with other seizure detection assays. Given that a seizure is defined as abnormal synchronous neuronal activity, it can be detected by surveying the brains' electrical activity. The EEG is the definitive seizure detection assay both preclinically and clinically. EEGs can help determine, beyond behavioral ambiguities, if a given drug causes seizure and at what doses or exposures. A detailed description of seizure detection with mouse EEG is described by Fonck and collaborators (2005). A seizure recorded from the cortex of any mammalian species typically manifests in the EEG trace as repeated spike waves (Abou-Khahil and Misulis 2006). These spikes are thought to represent the summated synchronous firing of pyramidal neurons that span the cerebral cortex of all mammals. Regardless of where or how a seizure is initiated, drug induced, physical trauma, or epilepsy, once it generalizes to include the cerebral cortex, the spike-wave morphology is easily recognizable. There are other EEG waveforms such as paroxysmal spikes, fast ripples, or postictal depression that can serve to confirm the ictal nature of observed EEG abnormalities. Abundant literature supports a high degree of translation across mammalian species, from rodents to humans, when assessing the seizurogenic potential of drugs using EEG. To our knowledge, there are no published reports of drugs that have triggered seizures in humans that have not done so in rodents when tested. For certain drug classes, it is possible to detect drug-induced changes in EEG frequencies which can serve as translatable safety biomarkers (Fig. 2, unpublished results). Because changes in EEG frequencies are not decipherable with the naked eye, it is necessary to perform spectral analysis of raw EEG data by implementing a fast Fourier transform (FFT).



Fig. 2 *EEG spectral changes as a seizure safety biomarker.* Heat map shows spectral changes from EEG recordings in mice (n = 5) dosed with memantine 25 mg/kg i.p. Baseline recordings lasting 30 min are delineated by *white dotted line.* Frequency changes are calculated with a fast Fourier transform. Memantine causes a significant increase in gamma (>30 Hz) and beta (13–30 Hz) frequency density at sub-seizure threshold doses (≤ 25 mg/kg i.p.), as shown by *dark red coloration* on the heat map. Data are unpublished

Our group recently developed an automated blood sampling and telemetry (ABST) system that combines EEG recordings with other physiological parameters such as blood pressure or core temperature (Kamendi et al. 2010). The ABST system is advantageous to determine the sequence of adverse effects and perhaps the causality of these, when, for instance, the test article demonstrates both CNS and cardiovascular effects. Van der Linde and collaborators also developed a model combining EEG and ECG recordings in fentanyl/etomidate-anesthetized beagle dogs (Van der Linde et al. 2011).

3.4 In Vitro Electrophysiology and Seizure

Brain slices maintain some of the neuronal circuitry and therefore electrophysiological properties as the intact brain (Lynch and Schubert 1980) and are a useful tool to investigate how molecules can modulate brain function, either to drive efficacy (Cho et al. 2007) or to induce CNS adverse events (Fountain et al. 1992). Brain slice electrophysiology has been used extensively in the field of epilepsy research both to investigate the mechanisms underlying seizure induction and propagation and also in antiepileptic drug discovery to assess the efficacy of preclinical candidate drugs. Typically, seizure-like activity is induced by application of drugs known to induce seizures in vivo, and the ability of potential anticonvulsants to inhibit such seizure activity is assessed (Ashton et al. 1988; Sagratella 1998). Less commonly, these techniques have been used to investigate the seizurogenic potential of preclinical drug candidates. To date, most work in this area has focused on the hippocampal brain slice, largely due to a defined cytoarchitecture that makes it amenable to electrophysiological recording (Dingledine et al. 1980). The hippocampus is also strongly linked to partial seizures, including temporal lobe epilepsy (Schwartzkroin 1994). Using single-microelectrode fieldpotential recording of evoked synaptic activity from hippocampal brain slices, it has been shown that a number of standard seizurogenic compounds, including 4-AP (Southan and Owen 1997), picrotoxin (Hablitz 1984), and PTZ (Leweke et al. 1990; Rostampour et al. 2002), cause strong excitatory effects resulting in increased firing in neuronal cell populations. In addition, similar effects have been seen with a number of drugs associated with seizure clinically including antibiotics (Schmuck et al. 1998), antipsychotics (Oliver et al. 1982), X-ray contrast agents (Frigeni et al. 2002), and antidepressants (Luchins et al. 1984). Similar results have been reported using multi-slice recording systems (Easter et al. 2007) which allow increased experimental throughput, although this is still low relative to cell-based in vitro assays. An additional development is the use of multielectrode arrays which consist of a grid of several recording sites, which allow the simultaneous recording of electrical activity across a brain slice (Gonzalez-Sulser et al. 2011). Multielectrode arrays typically have 64 recording sites, and multiple arrays can be combined to increase throughput further, up to 200 compounds per day according to a recent estimate (Johnstone et al. 2010). This can give more mechanistic information regarding the focus and spread of electrical activity. The above techniques may also be adapted to recording from cell populations, either primary cell cultures, stem-cell-derived neuronal cultures (Illes et al. 2007), or mixed organotypic cultures (Berdichevsky et al. 2009) that retain some of the synaptic connections found in intact brain slices. Seizurogenic compounds have been shown to induce synchronous firing in organotypic cell cultures using multielectrode array recording (Routbort et al. 1999). In addition to increasing experimental throughput, a further advantage is that cells can be maintained in long-term culture whereby one preparation can be used multiple days facilitating investigation of the effects of chronic drug exposure. Although most of the work in this area has focused on hippocampal brain slices, compounds may elicit seizure in a number of different brain regions; e.g., generalized seizures are thought to result from changes in the electrical activity of thalamocortical circuits which lead to simultaneous disruption of normal brain activity in other brain areas (Gloor and Fariello 1988). In agreement with this, seizure-like activity has also been recorded from neocortical (Voss and Sleigh 2010) and thalamocortical (Gibbs et al. 2002) brain slices. For this reason, there may be utility in investigating the use of non-hippocampal brain slice preparations; the most appropriate preparation is likely to be dependent on the exact mechanism of drug-induced seizure.

As described above, the throughput and resource requirements of these electrode-based slice techniques make them unsuitable for high-throughput screening in early drug discovery. In cases where there is evidence that drug-induced seizure is due to modulation of a specific molecular target, it may be possible to use



Fig. 3 Use of electrophysiological assays in preclinical seizure risk assessment. Compound X was a small molecule from a non-CNS-targeted drug discovery project. During a rodent maximum tolerated dose (MTD) toxicology study, this compound caused convulsions therefore triggering testing in follow-up seizure assays. (a) Mouse hippocampal brain slice. CA1 population spikes (PS) were recorded as described previously (Easter et al. 2007). Representative PS recording from one slice in the presence of (i) vehicle and (ii) 100 μ M compound X. Note the appearance of additional population spikes due to a direct excitatory effect on synaptic transmission. (b) Mouse EEG. Example trace from a mouse implanted with cortical electrodes following administration of (i) vehicle or (ii) 400 mg/kg compound X. Spike-wave activity was contemporaneous with forelimb extension, Straub tail, shaking, and convulsion. (c) Integrated data summary of compound X effects in preclinical seizure assays. 1-100 µM compound X evoked a clear concentration-dependent increase in PS area (filled circle; *P < 0.05, ***P < 0.001). Line (i) indicates the estimated efficacious human free C_{max} plasma exposure, and compound X was inactive in both brain slice and EEG at this exposure. Also shown are exposures measured during in vivo studies: (ii) dotted line indicating brain exposure associated with seizure activity in the EEG study and (iii) dashed line indicating the free plasma exposure associated with convulsion in the MTD study. Note that the in vivo exposure values overlap with the concentrations of the compound which evoked significant effects in the in vitro brain slice assay. Following demonstration of in vitro-in vivo concordance, the brain slice assay was used to select additional candidate compounds. Data shown are unpublished

higher-throughput electrophysiology or other in vitro techniques in preclinical safety screening. An example of this would be in the screening of beta-lactam antibiotics where activity at recombinantly expressed GABA_A receptors has been shown to correlate with brain slice electrophysiology and in vivo data (Sugimoto et al. 2003). Where in vitro–in vivo concordance is established, it is then possible to screen compounds using higher-throughput in vitro assays which can assess compound activity at a single target (Fig. 3). As more knowledge surrounding the pharmacological mechanisms underlying drug-induced seizure becomes available, it is likely that electrophysiological screening of recombinantly expressed targets will become more common in this area.

4 Drug-Induced Sleep Disruption

Drug-induced sleep disruption has been well documented since the introduction of barbiturates as hypnotics in the 1970s (Stotsky et al. 1971). From a drug-safety perspective, the main concern with drug-induced sleep disruption is the consequent daytime drowsiness that follows, which in turn may lead to increased risk of workor driving-related accidents. Long-term chronic sleep disruption, drug induced or otherwise, has been linked to obesity (Cappuccio et al. 2008), cardiovascular disease (Cappuccio et al. 2011), and depression (Nakata 2011). Several drug classes are associated with sleep perturbation including antidepressants, antipsychotics, corticosteroids, and antihistamines. Drugs can interfere with sleep by impacting some or all of the sleep stages; in general, drugs that suppress the slow-wave stage (SWS), also called restorative sleep, are regarded as the most detrimental (Novak and Shapiro 1997). Drugs that have central stimulant effects such as the appetite suppressant pseudoephedrine or the corticosteroid prednisolone can reduce all stages of sleep including SWS (Berkowitz et al. 1989). Opioid analgesics and antidepressants can impact sleep by primarily suppressing the rapid eye movement (REM) stage of sleep (Novak and Shapiro 1997). The question of whether a net reduction in REM sleep alone can negatively impact overall health remains a subject for debate. Some antidepressants like amitriptyline and the beta-blocker propranolol have been associated with an increase in parasomnias, which are sleep disturbances commonly described as sleepwalking or sleep terrors (Thompson and Pierce 1999). Drug-induced sedation is considered an adverse effect for reasons akin to those for sleep disruption. In this context, it is worth noting that hypnotics, which are drugs that induce sleep, often have overlapping effects with sedatives, which are drugs intended to reduce irritability or excitement.

In general, drug-induced sleep disruption is not regarded as a serious safety risk when considering progression to a phase I clinical trial; however, for certain indications and patient populations, drug-induced sleep disruption may be an unacceptable adverse effect. In this context, it is useful to consider the benefit of studying drug-induced effects on sleep in preclinical models. Given that all mammalian species have measurable sleep/wake cycles, there is the expectation that rodent or non-rodent species used in standard safety assessment studies can serve as animal models to study drug-induced sleep disruption in human. There is a significant body of literature that supports the notion that most, if not all, drugs that perturb sleep in humans do so in other mammalian species. It is also important to consider differences in sleep architecture across species when deciding which aspects of preclinical sleep assessment might translate into the clinic. For example, humans typically have two bouts of SWS in a normal night's sleep, while rodents have multiple sleep—wake transitions, with several dozen discrete periods of SWS distributed in a 24-h cycle. In other words, sleep architecture in rodents is significantly more fragmented compared to that of humans. Nonetheless, rodents, dogs, nonhuman primates, and people share the main vigilance states: (a) an awake phase associated with a conscious state in humans, (b) a REM stage which is a sleep/wake transition period during which humans report having dreams, and (c) a non-REM (NREM) period that includes SWS which is thought to be the most important contributor to achieving a state of restfulness.

4.1 Behavioral Approaches to Assessing Sleep Disruption

Behavioral assays to study the effect of drugs on sleep consist of observing and/or measuring activity patterns of animals. In this sense, behavioral assays are actually measuring drug effects on circadian rhythm rather than on sleep. Circadian rhythm refers to any of many biological processes, including behaviors, which occur in a 24-h cycle and are controlled by an endogenous but entrainable pattern generator residing in the suprachiasmatic nucleus of the hypothalamus. It is well established that disruptions of the circadian rhythm often impact the quality and quantity of sleep (Franken and Dijk 2009). The most popular behavioral assays to study changes in circadian rhythm are the locomotor activity assay and the wheel-running assay, both of which are typically performed with rodents. The locomotor activity assay involves measuring horizontal movement of mice or rats in their home cage over many hours or days. Most locomotion detection systems are based on the interruption of infrared beams detected by photocells on the outside of a transparent cage. It is assumed that animals are awake and active during periods of high beambreak counts. The wheel-running assay is another method by which circadian locomotor activity can be tracked. Compared to other behavioral assays such as the Irwin test, the locomotor activity and wheel-running assays have a number of advantages: they are relatively easy to implement, experimenters need little or no training, and data are objective and quantitative allowing for direct statistics-based comparisons across compounds. Drugs known to prevent or reduce sleep in humans such as sibutramine, modafinil, and ephedrine trigger a strong signal in the locomotor activity or wheel-running assays (Meng et al. 1999; Kim et al. 2005). Likewise, drugs that promote sleep or cause sedation in humans such as diazepam, zolpidem, and diphenhydramine will readily cause a decrease in locomotor activity in rats and mice (Kalivas 1982; Vlainic and Pericic 2009).

4.2 Sleep EEG

Behavioral approaches to evaluate drug-induced sleep disruption are limited by their inability to distinguish between lack of motor activity and sleep. In addition, drug-induced effects on the cardiovascular system and the respiratory system or any effect resulting in a general decrease in metabolism may cause a reduction in behavioral activity which could be misinterpreted as a direct CNS effect. As is the case with the evaluation of drug-induced seizure, EEG is the most definitive assay for both preclinical and clinical assessment of drug-induced sleep disruption. Furthermore, the terminology used to describe specific stages of sleep is based on changes in the wave form and frequencies of cortical EEGs. In humans as well as in rodents, dogs, and nonhuman primates, wakefulness manifests in the EEG as oscillations in alpha (8-13 Hz), beta (14-30 Hz), or gamma (>30 Hz) frequency bands. Depending on the degree of alertness or activity, EEG frequencies shift between alpha and higher frequency bands. Sleep in all mammalian species is composed of two main stages: NREM sleep which fluctuates between delta (0.5-3 Hz), theta (4–8 Hz), and alpha frequencies and REM sleep which occurs in the theta-alpha frequency range (6-9 Hz). NREM sleep is divided into N1 which occurs during sleep onset, N2 which is characterized by sleep spindles (quick burst of low-amplitude spikes) and K-complexes (large-amplitude peaks), and N3 which is also called SWS or deep sleep and is dominated by delta frequency. The resulting spectrogram is typically scored manually by designating vigilance states based on the dominant EEG frequencies over the time course of the experiment as identified by FFT analysis (Fig. 4, Fonck et al. 2005). Although there are some systems that provide automated sleep scoring, most experts agree that manual scoring is still more accurate, in particular when video feed is available to confirm vigilance states.

There are a number of commercially available systems to perform mouse or rat EEG sleep studies. EEG-recording electrodes are typically implanted bilaterally in



Fig. 4 Sleep EEG recording and analysis. Example of an EEG trace (*top* of figure in black) with its corresponding spectrogram from a C57BL6 mouse during baseline recording. Power density changes in the spectrogram are represented by the color intensity of individual pixels: dark coloration means high-power density. The vigilance state of the mouse was determined with a computer algorithm that calculated power spectrum changes over time. The *blue line* in the *upper portion* of the spectrogram represents the output of the algorithm, which is confirmed by visual inspection of the raw EEG trace and video feed of the mouse. This 15 min segment shows periods of wake and NREM and REM sleep (Fonck et al. 2005). Permission granted by Journal of Neuroscience

the parietal, motor, or somatosensory cortices. The signal required for sleep/wake EEG assessment is robust across several regions of the cortex. In addition, it is recommended that an electromyogram lead be placed on the nuchal (neck) muscle to detect changes in muscle tone which serve to distinguish between awake and sleep states, in particular REM. Prior to drug administration, a baseline recording session lasting at least 24 h, but preferably longer, is used to establish sleep-wake baseline of a specific cohort of animals. In studies to determine the acute effect of a drug on sleep, the postdrug recording period should last another 24 h because of a potential rebound effect. Rebound effect refers to an increase in sleep time following a period of excessive wakefulness. Similarly, EEG recordings for a chronic drug regimen should last 24 h past the last dose of compound. In addition to measuring sleep and wake time, it is important to quantify the number of sleep-wake transitions as a measure of drug-induced sleep fragmentation. Spectral analysis also serves to quantify the amount of delta (0.5-3 Hz) activity that occurs during NREM sleep. NREM delta power is a measure of the sleep homeostatic drive, which is thought to represent how tired the animal or person is. In addition to running a vehicle control group, it is useful to have a positive control group tested with compounds such as modafinil, which is a powerful pro-wakefulness drug, or alternatively, and depending on the expected effect of the test compound, with zolpidem which is a commonly used sleep aid.

4.3 In Vitro Sleep and/or Sedation Assessment

As for other CNS adverse events, there has been limited use of in vitro techniques to investigate drug-induced sleep disruption. This is most likely due to the complex network activity required to generate the changes in neuronal firing pattern that ultimately result in EEG frequency changes. However, brain slice electrophysiology represents one area which may be promising in terms of developing in vitro screens to assess this adverse event.

As discussed previously, there has been considerable clinical research to investigate the EEG patterns associated with sleep disruption, and in vivo studies demonstrate that these changes are translated in preclinical species. Less is known about how these EEG observations correlate with electrical activity in in vitro brain slices. Since clinical EEG recordings represent the total synaptic activity of the upper layers of the cerebral cortex, much research in this area has focused on thalamocortical brain slices, although hippocampal slices have also been used. It has long been known that rhythmic network-driven oscillatory activity can be recorded from in vitro brain slices and the frequency of this activity is similar to the EEG frequencies associated with sleep. For example, theta rhythm activity has been recorded from cortical (Lukatch and MacIver 1997) and hippocampal (Konopacki et al. 1987) brain slices, and similar activity has also been recorded from organotypic slice cultures (Fischer et al. 2002). Furthermore, anesthetic agents depress action potential firing and oscillatory network activity in neocortical brain slices (Lukatch et al. 2005) and organotypic cultures (Antkowiak and Helfrich-
Forster 1998). Similar effects were seen with benzodiazepines (Drexler et al. 2010) and barbiturates (Lukatch and MacIver 1996) which are used clinically to induce sedation. To date, brain slice assays have not been utilized in the assessment of potential sedative effects, and this is unlikely to be used as a routine screen in preclinical safety assessment. However, in cases such as those discussed above, where in vitro correlates of in vivo effects are seen, brain slice studies could be used to gain mechanistic understanding of a sedative effect or to enable comparison of compounds from different chemical series or classes. Furthermore, if mechanistic studies revealed a potential mechanism of drug-induced sleep disruption (e.g., identified the involvement of a specific receptor), it would be possible to develop much higher-throughput cell-based assays to screen out this activity during chemical design.

5 Drug-Induced Cognitive Impairment

Drug-induced cognitive impairment refers to a number of symptoms by which patients report being confused, unable to recall memories, having difficulty performing computational tasks, or experiencing a loss of verbal fluency following drug treatment. From a mechanistic point of view, drug-induced cognitive effects can be separated into those that disrupt cognitive function following acute drug exposure and those effects that emerge following a chronic regimen. In the acute effects category, drugs such as benzodiazepines to treat anxiety or opioids used as analgesics can cause confusion or even delirium following a single dose (Tune and Bylsma 1991). Given the importance of the balance between neuronal excitation and inhibition, it is not surprising that drugs such as diazepam, which cause excessive inhibition by stimulating the GABAergic system, would disrupt cognitive function. With regard to chronic effects of drugs on cognition, drugs such as tricyclic antidepressants, for example, amitriptyline (Timoshanko et al. 2001), or antiepileptics such as phenytoin (Jokeit et al. 2005) may cause cognition deficits that become progressively more apparent following several doses. An area that has garnered significant interest recently stems from the observation that a large proportion of chemotherapy patients, up to 30 % in patients treated for breast cancer (Tannock et al. 2004), experience cognitive deficits that can persist several years beyond the time therapy ended. This condition is referred to as "chemo brain." Mounting evidence suggests that chemo brain involves damage to or loss of neuronal populations important for cognitive function (Mustafa et al. 2008).

As the study of mechanisms responsible for learning and memory in people and animals has been at the center of much of neuroscience research, the number of techniques and tools available to explore agents that impact these brain functions is overwhelming. In practice, however, evaluation of drugs that may impair cognitive function is rare relative to efforts to identify drugs that enhance cognition. Many cognitive function assays are based on the ability of rodents to learn and display complex behaviors. A challenging aspect of evaluating drug-induced effects on learning and memory arises from the inability of many assays to discriminate among several discrete processes by which animals express learned behaviors: sensory input, memory formation and consolidation, memory recall, and ability to perform a motor task. For instance, a candidate drug that causes a loss of visual acuity may impair a rat's ability to map and find the standing platform in the Morris water maze, which ultimately could be mistaken for a sign of drug-induced impairment of working memory. More mechanistic approaches to assessing druginduced cognitive impairment involve the use of in vivo or in vitro electrophysiological and imaging techniques that probe specific brain regions and neuronal circuits. For example, event-related potential (ERP) techniques, which are based on detecting EEG-measured responses to external stimuli, complement behavioral studies by providing a quantitative approach to track neuronal network activity during the acquisition and processing of information in the brain. In vitro brain slice electrophysiology may be used to investigate the sustained changes in synaptic transmission, often referred to as synaptic plasticity, which may underlie cognitive function. More so than in the assessment of other types of drug-induced CNS adverse effects such as seizure or sleep disruption, drug-induced cognitive impairment calls for a comprehensive approach by which behavioral assessment should be combined with electrophysiological and imaging techniques, while neuro-histopathology could help identify damaged or lost neuronal populations important for cognitive function.

5.1 Behavioral Assessment of Drug-Induced Cognitive Impairment

The Irwin or FOB tests do not evaluate the effects of new chemical entities on learned behaviors, and thus there is a need to deploy specialized behavioral assays to assess the potential for drug-induced cognitive impairment in preclinical species. The simplest models of memory formation describe a two-step process by which newly acquired sensory information enters short-term memory, and it then undergoes a process referred to as memory consolidation and eventually becomes long-term memory. In this scheme, short-term memory is retained for a few seconds, while long-term memory is retrievable over extended periods of time, sometimes through a lifetime. In contrast to humans, whereby a person may be asked to describe a memory (declarative memory), assessment of memory function is more challenging in preclinical species. Nonetheless, researchers in the field believe that approaches such as classical conditioning, passive avoidance, or the Morris water maze represent close approximations to evaluating the acquisition and retention of a learned behavior (Morris et al. 1982; van der Poel 1967).

Classical conditioning is the acquisition of a behavioral response to a new stimulus by association with a previous stimulus. Contextual fear conditioning is a form of classical conditioning used to evaluate the learned response to an environment where the animal previously experienced an aversive stimulus. For example, rats "freeze" when placed in a chamber where they have previously been subjected to an electric shock. This freezing response is either absent or reduced in an animal with a lesion in the hippocampus or exposed to a drug that interferes with memory consolidation (Crawley 2000; Barak and Weiner 2011). Similarly, in the passive avoidance test, the animal is trained to withhold a response to avoid punishment (Barak and Weiner 2011). Passive avoidance learning involves not only declarative memory, which is hippocampus dependent, but also amygdaladependent emotional memory: "fear of the shock box" (Grossman et al. 1975). Zaleplon, triazolam, and chlordiazepoxide are compounds known to lessen the stepthrough latency in passive avoidance (Noguchi et al. 2002). The Morris water maze is a popular behavioral assay to study spatial learning and memory (Morris et al. 1982). Rats or mice are placed in a circular pool with a hidden submerged platform that provides relief from swimming and the aversion rodents have for water. Animals need to properly map the platform location in order to gain access to an exit ramp. Like most learning and memory assays, the Morris water maze is also dependent on a functional hippocampus as demonstrated in lesion experiments (Eichenbaum 2000). An animal's use of specific events, cues, and reference points to find the platform are all considered types of declarative memory. Morris water maze studies have revealed learning deficits in animals exposed to (+)methamphetamine (Vorhees 1996), to the NMDA antagonist AP-5 (Ferretti et al. 2007), and to several other drugs.

5.2 Evoked and Event-Related Potentials

When stimulated by a discrete event, such as a flash of light or a brief sound, the nervous system translates the information by synchronously firing action potentials in specific groups of neurons, starting, for instance, with cone cells in the retina. As information propagates through sensory pathways and into information-processing centers in the brain, discrete neuronal populations are activated in sequence, generating evoked electric potentials (EP) that can be detected with in vivo electrophysiological techniques. The timing and amplitude of these EPs, and how they can be disrupted by disease, injury, or drugs, form the basis for using in vivo electrophysiology for the study of drug-induced cognitive impairment. For example, a loss of neurons in the auditory pathway, including the auditory cortex, would typically manifest itself as a decrease in the amplitude (measured in μV) in the peaks of the EP, whereas a loss in myelination or other insults that slow nerve conduction would result in the delayed appearance and disappearance (measured in ms) of relevant peaks. When studying stimulus-induced responses in the brain, in contrast to peripheral ones, EPs are referred to as event-related potentials (ERPs).

One important feature of ERP paradigms for the study of drug-induced cognitive impairment is their ability to distinguish between responses that reflect the physical attributes of a stimulus and those that represent the meaning or symbolism a person or animal assigns to the stimulus. The P300 potential (P designates a positive inflection in voltage, and 300 is the response latency in milliseconds from stimulus presentation) discovered by Chapman and Bragdon (Chapman and Bragdon 1964) varies in amplitude depending on whether a correct combination of numbers

resulting in a meaningful association is presented to a subject, whereas the intensity of flashing lights shown to the same person instead modulates the amplitude of other ERP peaks such as N200 (negative voltage inflection ≈ 200 ms poststimulus presentation). ERPs can be elicited via auditory, visual, somatosensory, or electrical stimulation. Selection of a particular ERP protocol may depend on how important a sensory modality is for a given species, for instance, rodents are more sensitive to auditory stimuli compared to visual ones. Although there are shifts in timing and amplitude, rodents share many similarities with humans in the various components of the ERP (Umbricht et al. 2004). In mice the P1, P2, P3, and N1 peaks are equivalent in stimulus and pharmacological response properties to human peaks P50, P200, P300, and N100, respectively, when using auditory ERPs, described by Connolly and collaborators (2004). In an effort to establish an electrophysiological model of chemotherapy-induced cognitive impairment, Gandal and colleagues (2008) studied the effect of chronic regimens of methotrexate or 5-fluorouracil in mice using an auditory ERP paradigm (Gandal et al. 2008). Chemotherapy-treated mice showed a significant impairment in sensory gating as evidenced by an increased response ratio between P1 and N1 amplitudes following presentation of auditory stimuli. Compared to behavioral assays, ERPs have the additional advantage of detecting stimulus-elicited changes in neuronal processing in the absence of a behavioral response.

5.3 In Vitro Electrophysiology and Cognition

The hippocampus is known to be critically important in memory formation (Squire 1992). In agreement with this, hippocampal damage or lesions have been shown to disrupt cognitive function in both preclinical species and humans (Scoville and Milner 1957). For this reason, the hippocampal brain slice has been used widely to investigate cognitive function. It has long been postulated that long-lasting changes in the strength of synaptic connections between neuronal populations may underlie this effect; this is usually referred to as synaptic plasticity and may result in a potentiation or depression of synaptic function. In terms of cognitive function, long-term potentiation (LTP) and depression (LTD) are the most critical (Malenka and Bear 2004; Lynch 2004), with LTP being the most investigated.

LTP was first reported in the perforant pathway of rabbit hippocampal slices (Bliss and Lomo 1973) and has since been described in multiple preclinical species both in vitro and in vivo. Memory formation in rodents, e.g., during exploratory behaviors, has been shown to be associated with theta rhythm neuronal firing (Buzsaki et al. 1989), and similar stimulation patterns have been shown to induce LTP in vitro brain slices. Therefore, it appears that some of the circuitry involved in memory formation in vivo is retained in vitro suggesting that brain slice electrophysiology may be a useful tool to investigate drug-induced cognitive impairment. In agreement with this, a number of compounds known to cause deficits in cognition in vivo have been shown to decrease the magnitude of LTP, such as benzodiazepines (del Cerro et al. 1992), muscarinic antagonists (Hirotsu

et al. 1989), glutamate receptor antagonists (Collingridge et al. 1983; Balschun et al. 1999), and dopaminergic antagonists (Kerr and Wickens 2001). All of the above experiments used traditional single-microelectrode field-potential recording, and more recently similar results have been obtained using multi-slice recording systems (Kroker et al. 2011). LTP has also been recorded from hippocampal slice cultures (Collin et al. 1997), which, unlike acute brain slices, can be maintained for several weeks enabling chronic exposure to compounds. There have been very few reports that LTP can be recorded from cultured primary neuronal cultures (Salter 2001) or stem-cell-derived neuronal cultures; this is presumably due to the lack of complex synaptic connections in these cultures.

Although brain slice electrophysiology has been used extensively in basic research to investigate the synaptic events underlying memory formation, it has not been widely used in preclinical safety assessment in the pharmaceutical industry. However, it has been used to assess the potential adverse effects of industrial or agricultural chemicals on cognitive function (Altmann et al. 2002; White et al. 2007), and it has been suggested that hippocampal brain slice recording is of potential value in the preclinical assessment of drug-induced cognition deficits (Fountain et al. 1992; Wakefield et al. 2002).

6 Concluding Remarks

The need to use a comprehensive approach combining various behavioral and electrophysiological methodologies to evaluate drug-induced effects is not surprising given the complexity of the CNS. Drug-induced CNS adverse effects are rarely traceable to the direct interaction between a compound and a single receptor or enzyme because the information-processing role the nervous system plays is contained in a vast and complex neural network. Behavioral observations remain an effective way to evaluate CNS function, but as described above, more direct measures of network activity using in vitro and/or in vivo electrophysiology provide more objective and quantitative endpoints, a deeper understanding of the neuronal mechanisms involved, better translation to clinical methodologies, and improved prediction of clinical outcomes. As data derived from these mechanism-based assays accumulate, the hope is that we develop a better understanding of the chemical structure–activity relationships that are ultimately responsible for CNS adverse effects.

References

Abou-Khahil B, Misulis KE (2006) Atlas of EEG and seizure semiology. Elsevier, Philadelphia, p 213

Altmann L, Welge P, Mensing T, Lilienthal H, Voss B, Wilhelm M (2002) Chronic exposure to trichloroethylene affects neuronal plasticity in rat hippocampal slices. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol 12:157–167

- Antkowiak B, Helfrich-Forster C (1998) Effects of small concentrations of volatile anesthetics on action potential firing of neocortical neurons in vitro. Anesthesiology 88:1592–1605
- Ashton D, Willems R, de Prins E, Wauquier A (1988) Field-potential assay of antiepileptic drugs in the hippocampal slice. Epilepsia 29:321–329
- Baird SJ, Catalano PJ, Ryan LM, Evans JS (1997) Evaluation of effect profiles: functional observational battery outcomes. Fundam Appl Toxicol 40:37–51
- Balschun D, Manahan-Vaughan D, Wagner T, Behnisch T, Reymann KG, Wetzel W (1999) A specific role for group I mGluRs in hippocampal LTP and hippocampus-dependent spatial learning. Learn Mem 6:138–152
- Barak S, Weiner I (2011) Putative cognitive enhancers in preclinical models related to schizophrenia: the search for an elusive target. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 99:164–189
- Berdichevsky Y, Sabolek H, Levine JB, Staley KJ, Yarmush ML (2009) Microfluidics and multielectrode array-compatible organotypic slice culture method. J Neurosci Methods 178:59–64
- Berkowitz RB, Connell JT, Dietz AJ, Greenstein SM, Tinkelman DG (1989) The effectiveness of the non-sedating antihistamine loratadine plus pseudoephedrine in the symptomatic management of the common cold. Ann Allergy 63:336–339
- Bliss TV, Lomo T (1973) Long-lasting potentiation of synaptic transmission in the dentate area of the anaesthetized rabbit following stimulation of the perforant path. J Physiol 232:331–356
- Brimblecombe RW (1979) Behavioral tests in acute and chronic toxicity studies. Pharmacol Ther 5:413–415
- Buxton ILO (2006) Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics: the dynamics of drug absorption, distribution, action and elimination. In: Brunton LL, Lazo JS, Parker KL (eds) Goodman and Gilman's: the pharmacological basis of therapeutics. McGaw Hill, New York, pp 1–39, Chapter 1
- Buzsaki G, Bickford RG, Ryan LJ, Young S, Prohaska O, Mandel RJ, Gage FH (1989) Multisite recording of brain field potentials and unit activity in freely moving rats. J Neurosci Methods 28:209–217
- Capdevila S, Giral M, Ruiz de la Torre JL, Russell RJ, Kramer K (2007) Acclimatization of rats after ground transportation to a new animal facility. Lab Anim 41:255–261
- Cappuccio FP, Taggart FM, Kandala NB, Currie A, Peile E, Stranges S, Miller MA (2008) Metaanalysis of short sleep duration and obesity in children and adults. Sleep 31:619–626
- Cappuccio FP, Cooper D, D'Elia L, Strazzullo P, Miller MA (2011) Sleep duration predicts cardiovascular outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. Eur Heart J 32:1484–1492
- Chapman RM, Bragdon HR (1964) Evoked responses to numerical and non-numerical visual stimuli while problem solving. Nature 203:1155–1157
- Cho S, Wood A, Bowlby MR (2007) Brain slices as models for neurodegenerative disease and screening platforms to identify novel therapeutics. Curr Neuropharmacol 5:19–33
- Collin C, Miyaguchi K, Segal M (1997) Dendritic spine density and LTP induction in cultured hippocampal slices. J Neurophysiol 77:1614–1623
- Collingridge GL, Kehl SJ, McLennan H (1983) The antagonism of amino acid-induced excitations of rat hippocampal CA1 neurons in vitro. J Physiol 334:19–31
- Connolly PM, Maxwell C, Liang Y, Kahn JB, Kanes SJ, Abel T, Gur RE, Turetsky BI, Siegel SJ (2004) The effects of ketamine vary among inbred mouse strains and mimic schizophrenia for the P80, but not P20 or N40 auditory ERP components. Neurochem Res 29:1179–1188
- Crawley J (2000) What's wrong with my mouse? Wiley, New York
- del Cerro S, Jung M, Lynch G (1992) Benzodiazepines block long-term potentiation in slices of hippocampus and piriform cortex. Neuroscience 49:1–6
- Delanty N, Vaughan CJ, French JA (1998) Medical causes of seizures. Lancet 352:383-390
- Dingledine R, Dodd J, Kelly JS (1980) The in vitro brain slice as a useful neurophysiological preparation for intracellular recording. J Neurosci Methods 2:323–362

- Drexler B, Zinser S, Hentschke H, Antkowiak B (2010) Diazepam decreases action potential firing of neocortical neurons via two distinct mechanisms. Anesth Analg 111:1394–1399
- Easter A, Sharp TH, Valentin JP, Pollard CE (2007) Pharmacological validation of a semiautomated in vitro hippocampal brain slice assay for assessment of seizure liability. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56:223–233
- Easter A, Bell ME, Damewood JR Jr, Redfern WS, Valentin JP, Winter MJ, Fonck C, Bialecki RA (2009) Approaches to seizure risk assessment in preclinical drug discovery. Drug Discov Today 14:876–884
- Eichenbaum H (2000) A cortical-hippocampal system for declarative memory. Nat Rev Neurosci 1:41–50
- US Environmental Protection Agency (1998) Neurotoxicity screening battery. EPA 712-C-98-238. In: Health effects test guidelines Neurotoxicity screening battery. EPA 712-C-98-238. Washington, DC
- Ferretti V, Sargolini F, Oliverio A, Mele A, Roullet P (2007) Effects of intra-accumbens NMDA and AMPA receptor antagonists on short-term spatial learning in the morris water maze task. Behav Brain Res 179:43–49
- Fischer Y, Wittner L, Freund TF, Gahwiler BH (2002) Simultaneous activation of gamma and theta network oscillations in rat hippocampal slice cultures. J Physiol 539:857–868
- Fonck C, Cohen BN, Nashmi R, Whiteaker P, Wagenaar DA, Rodrigues-Pinguet N, Deshpande P, McKinney S, Kwoh S, Munoz J, Labarca C, Collins AC, Marks MJ, Lester HA (2005) Novel seizure phenotype and sleep disruptions in knock-in mice with hypersensitive alpha 4* nicotinic receptors. J Neurosci 25:11396–11411
- Fountain SB, Ting YL, Teyler TJ (1992) The in vitro hippocampal slice preparation as a screen for neurotoxicity. Toxicol in Vitro 6:77–87
- Franken P, Dijk DJ (2009) Circadian clock genes and sleep homeostasis. Eur J Neurosci 29:1820–1829
- Friedman A (2011) Blood-brain barrier dysfunction, status epilepticus, seizures, and epilepsy: a puzzle of a chicken and egg? Epilepsia 52(Suppl 8):19–20
- Frigeni V, Samuelli G, Miragoli L, Grotti A, Lorusso V (2002) Effect of iomeprol on rat hippocampal slice synaptic transmission: comparison with other X-ray contrast agents. Invest Radiol 37:222–231
- Fung M, Thornton A, Mybeck K, Hsiao-hui J, Hornbuckle K, Muniz E (2001) Evaluation of the characteristics of safety withdrawal of prescription drugs from worldwide pharmaceutical markets - 1960 to 1999. Drug Inf J 35:293–317
- Gad S, Gad S (2003) A functional observational battery for use in canine toxicity studies: development and validation. Int J Toxicol 22:415–422
- Gandal MJ, Ehrlichman RS, Rudnick ND, Siegel SJ (2008) A novel electrophysiological model of chemotherapy-induced cognitive impairments in mice. Neuroscience 157:95–104
- Gauvin DV, Baird TJ (2008) A functional observational battery in non-human primates for regulatory-required neurobehavioral assessments. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:88–93
- Gibbs JW III, Zhang YF, Ahmed HS, Coulter DA (2002) Anticonvulsant actions of lamotrigine on spontaneous thalamocortical rhythms. Epilepsia 43:342–349
- Gloor P, Fariello RG (1988) Generalized epilepsy: some of its cellular mechanisms differ from those of focal epilepsy. Trends Neurosci 11:63–68
- Gonzalez-Sulser A, Wang J, Motamedi GK, Avoli M, Vicini S, Dzakpasu R (2011) The 4-aminopyridine in vitro epilepsy model analyzed with a perforated multi-electrode array. Neuropharmacology 60:1142–1153
- Greaves P, Williams A, Eve M (2004) First dose of potential new medicines to humans: how animals help [review]. Nat Rev Drug Discov 3:226–236
- Grossman SP, Grossman L, Walsh L (1975) Functional organization of the rat amygdala with respect to avoidance behavior. J Comp Physiol Psychol 88:829–850
- Guidance for industry: S7A safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. U.S. department of health and human services food and drug administration center for drug

evaluation and research (CDER) center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) (2001) CPMP/ICH/539/00

- Hablitz JJ (1984) Picrotoxin-induced epileptiform activity in hippocampus: role of endogenous versus synaptic factors. J Neurophysiol 51:1011–1027
- Himmel HM (2008) Safety pharmacology assessment of central nervous system function in juvenile and adult rats: effects of pharmacological reference compounds. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:129–156
- Hirotsu I, Hori N, Katsuda N, Ishihara T (1989) Effect of anticholinergic drug on long-term potentiation in rat hippocampal slices. Brain Res 482:194–197
- Illes S, Fleischer W, Siebler M, Hartung H, Dihné M (2007) Development and pharmacological modulation of embryonic stem cell-derived neuronal network activity. Exp Neurol 207:171–176
- Irwin S (1962) Drug screening and evaluative procedures. Science 136:123-128
- Irwin S (1964) Drug screening and evaluation of new compounds in animals. In: Nodine H, Siegler PE (eds) Animal and clinical pharmacologic techniques in drug evaluation. Year Book Medical, Philadelphia
- Irwin S (1968) Comprehensive observational assessment: a systematic quantitative procedure for assessing the behavioral and physiologic state of the mouse. Psychopharmacologia 13:222–257
- Jain KK (2001) Drug-induced seizures. In: Jain KK (ed) Drug-induced neurological disorders, 2nd edn. Hogrefe & Huber, Seattle, WA, pp 139–169. ISBN 0-88937-219-5
- Johnstone AFM, Gross GW, Weiss DG, Schroeder OH, Gramowski A, Shafer TJ (2010) Microelectrode arrays: a physiologically based neurotoxicity testing platform for the 21st century. Neurotoxicology 31:331–350
- Jokeit H, Kramer G, Ebner A (2005) Do antiepileptic drugs accelerate forgetting? Epilepsy Behav 6:430–432
- Kalivas PW (1982) Histamine-induced arousal in the conscious and pentobarbital-pretreated rat. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 222:37–42
- Kamendi HW, Brott DA, Chen Y, Litwin DC, Lengel DJ, Fonck C, Bui KH, Gorko MA, Bialecki RA (2010) Combining radio telemetry and automated blood sampling: a novel approach for integrative pharmacology and toxicology studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:30–39
- Kaplan PW (1996) Nonconvulsive status epilepticus. Semin Neurol 16:33-40
- Kerr JN, Wickens JR (2001) Dopamine D-1/D-5 receptor activation is required for long-term potentiation in the rat neostriatum in vitro. J Neurophysiol 85:117–124
- Kim EJ, Park EK, Suh KH (2005) Safety pharmacology of sibutramine mesylate, an anti-obesity drug. Hum Exp Toxicol 24:109–119
- Konopacki J, MacIver MB, Bland BH, Roth SH (1987) Carbachol-induced EEG 'theta' activity in hippocampal brain slices. Brain Res 405:196–198
- Kroker KS, Rosenbrock H, Rast G (2011) A multi-slice recording system for stable late phase hippocampal long-term potentiation experiments. J Neurosci Methods 194:394–401
- Leweke FM, Louvel J, Rausche G, Heinemann U (1990) Effects of pentetrazol on neuronal activity and on extracellular calcium concentration in rat hippocampal slices. Epilepsy Res 6:187–198
- Loscher W (2009) Preclinical assessment of proconvulsant drug activity and its relevance for predicting adverse events in humans. Eur J Pharmacol 610:1–11
- Luchins DJ, Oliver AP, Wyatt RJ (1984) Seizures with antidepressants: an in vitro technique to assess relative risk. Epilepsia 25:25–32
- Lukatch HS, MacIver MB (1996) Synaptic mechanisms of thiopental-induced alterations in synchronized cortical activity. Anesthesiology 84:1425–1434
- Lukatch HS, MacIver MB (1997) Physiology, pharmacology, and topography of cholinergic neocortical oscillations in vitro. J Neurophysiol 77:2427–2445
- Lukatch HS, Kiddoo CE, Maciver MB (2005) Anesthetic-induced burst suppression EEG activity requires glutamate-mediated excitatory synaptic transmission. Cereb Cortex 15:1322–1331
- Lynch MA (2004) Long-term potentiation and memory. Physiol Rev 84:87-136

- Lynch G, Schubert P (1980) The use of in vitro brain slices for multidisciplinary studies of synaptic function. Annu Rev Neurosci 3:1–22
- M3(R2) nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals. U.S. department of health and human services food and drug administration center for drug evaluation and research (CDER) center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) (2010)
- MacPhail RC, Tilson HA, Moser VC, Becking GC, Cuomo V, Frantik E, Kulig BM, Winneke G (1997) The IPCS collaborative study on neurobehavioral screening. Background and genesis. Neurotoxicology 18:925–928
- Malenka RC, Bear MF (2004) LTP and LTD: an embarrassment of riches. Neuron 44:5-21
- Marinella MA (1998) Medical causes of seizure. Lancet 352:1390
- Mattsson JL, Spencer PJ, Albee RR (1996) A performance standard for clinical and functional observational batter y examinations in rats. J Am Coll Toxicol 15:239–254
- McDaniel KL, Moser VC (1993) Utility of neurobehavioral screening battery for differentiating the effects of two pyrethroids, permethrin and cypermethrin. Neurotoxicol Teratol 15:71–83
- Meng Y, Dukat M, Bridgen DT, Martin BR, Lichtman AH (1999) Pharmacological effects of methamphetamine and other stimulants via inhalation exposure. Drug Alcohol Depend 53:111–120
- Mitchell CL, Tilson HA (1982) Behavioral toxicology in risk assessment: problems and research needs. CRC Crit Rev Toxicol 10:265–274
- Morris RG, Garrud P, Rawlins JN, O'Keefe J (1982) Place navigation impaired in rats with hippocampal lesions. Nature 297:681–683
- Moscardo E, Maurin A, Dorigatti R, Champeroux P, Richard S (2007) An optimized methodology for the neurobehavioral assessment in rodents. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56:239–255
- Moser VC (1991) Applications of a neurobehavioral screening battery. Int J Toxicol 10:661-669
- Moser VC (2000) Observational batteries in neurotoxicity testing. Int J Toxicol 19:407-411
- Moser VC (2011) Functional assays for neurotoxicity testing. Toxicol Pathol 39:36-45
- Moser VC, MacPhail RC (1992) International validation of a neurobehavioral screening battery: the IPCS/WHO collaborative study. Toxicol Lett 64:217–223
- Moser V, McCormick J, Creason J, MacPhail R (1988) Comparison of chlordimeform and carbaryl using a functional observational battery. Fundam Appl Toxicol 11:189–206
- Moser VC, Cheek BM, McPhail RC (1995) A multidisciplinary approach to toxicological screening. Neurobehavioral toxicology. J Toxicol Environ Health 45:173–210
- Moser VC, Becking GC, Cuomo V, Frantik E, Kulig BM, MacPhail RC, Tilson HA, Winneke G, Brightwell WS, Cagiano R, Gill MW, Haggerty GC, Hornychova M, Lammers J, Larsen JJ, McDaniel KL, Nelson BK, Ostergaard G (1997a) The IPCS collaborative study on neurobehavioral screening methods: III. Results of proficiency studies. Neurotoxicology 18:939–946
- Moser VC, Becking GC, MacPhail RC, Kulig BM (1997b) The IPCS collaborative study on neurobehavioral screening methods. Fundam Appl Toxicol 35:143–151
- Mustafa S, Walker A, Bennett G, Wigmore PM (2008) 5-fluorouracil chemotherapy affects spatial working memory and newborn neurons in the adult rat hippocampus. Eur J Neurosci 28:323–330
- Nakata A (2011) Work hours, sleep sufficiency, and prevalence of depression among full-time employees: a community-based cross-sectional study. J Clin Psychiatry 72:605–614
- National Academy of Sciences (NAS) (1975) Principles for evaluating chemicals in the environment. National Academy Press, Washington, DC
- National Research Council (1984) Toxicity testing: strategies to determine needs and priorities. Washington, DC
- Noguchi H, Kitazumi K, Mori M, Shiba T (2002) Effect of zaleplon on learning and memory in rats. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 366:183–188
- Novak M, Shapiro CM (1997) Drug-induced sleep disturbances. Focus on non-psychotropic medications. Drug Saf 16:133–149

- Oliver AP, Luchins DJ, Wyatt RJ (1982) Neuroleptic-induced seizures: an in vitro technique for assessing relative risk. Arch Gen Psychiatry 39:206–209
- Porsolt RD, Lemaire M, Durmuller N, Roux S (2002) New perspectives in CNS safety pharmacology. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:197–207
- Racine RJ (1972) Modification of seizure activity by electrical stimulation. II. Motor seizure. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 32:281–294
- Redfern W, Strang I, Storey S, Heys C, Barnard C, Lawton K, Hammond T, Valentin J (2005) Spectrum of effects detected in the rat functional observational battery following oral administration of non-CNS targeted compounds. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:77–82
- Ross JF (2000) ECOs, FOBs, and UFOs: Making sense of observational data. Toxicol Pathol 28:132-136
- Rostampour M, Fathollahi Y, Semnanian S, Hajizadeh S, Mirnajafizadeh J, Shafizadeh M (2002) Cysteamine pre-treatment reduces pentylenetetrazol-induced plasticity and epileptiform discharge in the CA1 region of rat hippocampal slices. Brain Res 955:98–103
- Routbort MJ, Bausch SB, McNamara JO (1999) Seizures, cell death, and mossy fiber sprouting in kainic acid-treated organotypic hippocampal cultures. Neuroscience 94:755–765
- Roux S, Sable E, Porsolt RD (2004) Primary observation (Irwin) test in rodents for assessing acute toxicity of a test agent and its effects on behavior and physiological function. Curr Protoc Pharmacol 27:10.10.1–10.10.23
- Sagratella S (1998) Characterization of the in vitro antiepileptic activity of new and old anticonvulsant drugs. Gen Pharmacol 30:153–160
- Salter MW (2001) LTP gets culture. Trends Neurosci 24:560-561
- Santos JG Jr, Do Monte FH, Russi M, Agustine PE, Lanziotti VM (2002) Proconvulsant effects of high doses of venlafaxine in pentylenetetrazole-convulsive rats. Braz J Med Biol Res 35:469–472
- Schmuck G, Schurmann A, Schluter G (1998) Determination of the excitatory potencies of fluoroquinolones in the central nervous system by an in vitro model. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 42:1831–1836
- Schwartzkroin PA (1994) Role of the hippocampus in epilepsy. Hippocampus 4:239-242
- Scoville WB, Milner B (1957) Loss of recent memory after bilateral hippocampal lesions. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 20:11–21
- Sette WF (1989) Adoption of new guidelines and data requirements for more extensive neurotoxicity testing under FIFRA. Toxicol Ind Health 5:181–194
- Southan AP, Owen DG (1997) The contrasting effects of dendrotoxins and other potassium channel blockers in the ca1 and dentate gyrus regions of rat hippocampal slices. Br J Pharmacol 122:335–343
- Squire LR (1992) Memory and the hippocampus: a synthesis from findings with rats, monkeys, and humans. Psychol Rev 99:195–231
- Stotsky BA, Cole JO, Tang YT, Gahm IG (1971) Sodium butabarbital (butisol sodium) as an hypnotic agent for aged psychiatric patients with sleep disorders. J Am Geriatr Soc 19:860–870
- Sugimoto M, Uchida I, Mashimo T, Yamazaki S, Hatano K, Ikeda F, Mochizuki Y, Terai T, Matsuoka N (2003) Evidence for the involvement of GABAA receptor blockade in convulsions induced by cephalosporins. Neuropharmacology 45:304–314
- Tannock IF, Ahles TA, Ganz PA, Van Dam FS (2004) Cognitive impairment associated with chemotherapy for cancer: report of a workshop. J Clin Oncol 22:2233–2239
- Tegeris J, Balster R (1994) A comparison of the acute behavioral effects of alkylbenzenes using a functional observational battery in mice. Fundam Appl Toxicol 22:240–250
- Thompson DF, Pierce DR (1999) Drug-induced nightmares. Ann Pharmacother 33:93–98
- Thundiyil JG, Kearney TE, Olson KR (2007) Evolving epidemiology of drug-induced seizures reported to a poison control center system. J Med Toxicol 3:15–19
- Timoshanko A, Stough C, Vitetta L, Nathan PJ (2001) A preliminary investigation on the acute pharmacodynamic effects of hypericum on cognitive and psychomotor performance. Behav Pharmacol 12:635–640

- Tune LE, Bylsma FW (1991) Benzodiazepine-induced and anticholinergic-induced delirium in the elderly. Int Psychogeriatr 3:397–408
- Tutka P, Barczynski B, Wielosz M (2004) Convulsant and anticonvulsant effects of bupropion in mice. Eur J Pharmacol 499:117-120
- Umbricht D, Vyssotky D, Latanov A, Nitsch R, Brambilla R, D'Adamo P, Lipp HP (2004) Midlatency auditory event-related potentials in mice: comparison to midlatency auditory ERPs in humans. Brain Res 1019:189–200
- Van der Linde HJ, Deuren BV, Somers Y, Teisman A, Gallacher DJ (2011) The fentanyl/ etomidate-anesthetized beagle (FEAB) model in safety pharmacology assessment. Curr Protoc Pharmacol 10:Unit10.13
- Van der Poel AM (1967) Ethological study of the behavior of the albino rat in a passive-avoidance test. Acta Physiol Pharmacol Neerl 14:503–505
- Veliskova J (2006) Behavioral characterization of seizures in rats. In: Schwartzkroin PA, Moshe SL (eds) Models of seizures and epilepsy (Pitkanen A. Elsevier Academic, London, pp 601–611
- Vlainic J, Pericic D (2009) Effects of acute and repeated zolpidem treatment on pentylenetetrazole-induced seizure threshold and on locomotor activity: comparison with diazepam. Neuropharmacology 56:1124–1130
- Vorhees C (1996) Design considerations in the use of behavioral test batteries for the detection of CNS dysfunction in laboratory animals. Ment Retard Dev Disabil Res Rev 2:227–233
- Voss LJ, Sleigh JW (2010) Stability of brain neocortical slice seizure-like activity during low-magnesium exposure: measurement and effect of artificial cerebrospinal fluid temperature. J Neurosci Methods 192:214–218
- Wakefield ID, Pollard C, Redfern WS, Hammond TG, Valentin JP (2002) The application of in vitro methods to safety pharmacology. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:209–218
- Weiss B, Laties VG (1979) Assays for behavioral toxicity: a strategy for the environmental protection agency. Neurobehav Toxicol 1:213–215
- White LD, Cory-Slechta DA, Gilbert ME, Tiffany-Castiglioni E, Zawia NH, Virgolini M, Rossi-George A, Lasley SM, Qian YC, Basha MR (2007) New and evolving concepts in the neurotoxicology of lead. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 225:1–27
- Witkin JF (1990) Behavioral pharmacology of compounds affecting muscarinic cholinergic receptors. In: Barrett JE, Thompson T, Dews PB (eds) Advances in behavioral pharmacology. Lawrence Erlbaum, Hillsdale, NJ, pp 79–118
- Zaccara G, Muscas GC, Messori A (1990) Clinical features, pathogenesis and management of drug-induced seizures. Drug Saf 5:109–151

Preclinical Abuse Potential Assessment

Mary Jeanne Kallman

Contents

1	A History of Abuse Liability Testing				
2	Reasons for Industry Interest in Abuse Potential 1				
3	Regulatory Expectancies 1				
4	Preclinical Studies Required 1				
5	GLP Requirement				
6	Strategic Choices for Preclinical Abuse Potential Studies				
	6.1 Species Selection	121			
	6.2 Dose Selection	122			
	6.3 Comparator Compounds	123			
	6.4 Route of Administration	123			
7	The Dependence/Withdrawal Model 1				
8	The Drug Discrimination Model				
9	The Self-Administration Model				
10	Integration of Data				
	10.1 How Are the Data Used?	128			
	10.2 What Is the Future in Preclinical Abuse Liability Testing?	129			
Refe	rences	129			

Abstract

Although laboratories have been conducting scientific evaluations of the abused drugs for many years, preclinical evaluations of the abuse potential of new drugs have been an integral component of new drug applications more recently. The development of a unified testing approach is crucial prior to initiating individual studies to address abuse potential. The core preclinical studies that will be required include a dependence/withdrawal study, an assessment of the discriminative cue produced by the new drug, and an assessment of whether the drug will

M.J. Kallman (🖂)

Covance Laboratories, Greenfield, IN 46140, USA e-mail: maryjeanne.kallman@covance.com

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_5

be self-administered. This discussion is focused on the requirements for drug scheduling recommendations from the FDA and how to conduct the evaluations that will be used to make those recommendations and how to select parameter details such as preclinical species, test doses, test conditions, route of drug administration, comparator compounds, and behavioral test designs recommended.

Keywords

Abuse liability • Central nervous system • Conditioned place preference • Controlled Substance Staff • Discriminative stimulus • Drug dependence • Drug development • Intracranial self-stimulation • Self-administration

1 A History of Abuse Liability Testing

Abuse liability as a topic for modern scientific exploration and model development goes back to the 1960s. The focus of the work in this area was on the understanding of drugs that were known to be abused by humans by building a preclinical database on these known compounds. The early researchers in the area developed animal models for characterizing compounds with known abuse and impacting policy on the availability of clinically scheduled and unscheduled compounds. Research efforts were primarily directed toward understanding robust drug effects in abuse models with little emphasis on compounds in the Schedule IV category or compounds with minimal effects. Excellent reviews of the preclinical models are available and the characterization of drugs with human abuse should be consulted by those who need in-depth understanding of this earlier literature (Balster and Bigelow 2003; Brady 1991; Collins et al. 1984). From the human data perspective, these early investigators were eager to better understand the drivers for human abuse as a psychiatric phenomenon and to identify pharmacological tools for treating abuse. The primary emphasis of this chapter will be the reverse of this perspective where one is interested in using often the same techniques to predict abuse or identify the potential for abuse of new novel compounds entering the clinical market. Although drug development teams within the pharmaceutical industry are interested in some compounds with scheduling potential as Schedule 2, the majority of compounds in development are steered away from this level of scheduling. The goal of applying the data from these studies to drug scheduling for novel compounds is widely different than studies focused on characterizing compounds that are already known as abused compounds.

2 Reasons for Industry Interest in Abuse Potential

In the last 15 years, there has been a renewed interest by the pharmaceutical industry for the conduct of preclinical abuse liability assessments. The timeline of regulatory events from the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and European Medicines Agency (EMA) has motivated the increased industry interests (see Fig. 1 for an illustration of the relationship between significant events affecting the

Recent Regulatory Events & Guidances



Fig. 1 Timeline for recent events impacting current regulatory requirements for abuse potential assessment

regulatory arena). The chain of events, as depicted in Fig. 1, was initiated by EMA concerns in 2000 over the withdrawal effects observed from the clinical use of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) that were not adequately described in preclinical studies. Although antidepressants are not scheduled compounds, issues related to tapering or discontinuing new antidepressant medications were not well understood. In 2001, soon after the issues with the SSRIs developed, the FDA formed the Controlled Substance Staff (CSS) to be advisory consultants for new drug applications (NDAs) at the FDA and advisory as well to the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) for scheduling decisions. Since 2001, this team has become active in providing review and advice on abuse liability data and consultative to individual pharmaceutical companies on strategies for the submission of drugs with central nervous system (CNS) effects. To be more involved in the development of abuse liability strategies, individual pharmaceutical companies formed the Cross-Company Abuse Liability Consortium (CCALC) to provide the opportunity to support scientific discussion with CSS and other scientists with the goal of having input in future regulatory decisions. Transcripts that summarize the discussions of these face-to-face discussions are available. In Anonymous 2006, the EMA published a guidance on preclinical abuse liability testing and in 2012 the FDA published a draft guidance on preclinical abuse liability testing. The topic of abuse liability potential of new drug candidates is also discussed in the M3 document (2009) titled "Nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of nonclinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals."

The CCALC has participated in several interactive discussions with the CSS. The proceedings from these meetings are publicly available for anyone interested.

3 Regulatory Expectancies

The flowcharts from both the EMA and the FDA (see Figs. 2 and 3) documents offer direction to drug developers on how to identify the need for specific evaluations to support recommendations to the DEA for scheduling when a new compound is approved for clinical use. The first step in the process is the identification of central nervous system activity as the prerequisite for conducting these studies. The identification of compounds with CNS activity can easily be determined from preclinical data available early in pharmaceutical compound discovery and development. The most obvious indicators of CNS activity are related to indication/ therapeutic class for the compound, proposed mechanism of action, binding assay data, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and brain circulation of the compound, micro-dialysis, and brain imaging. The activity of a compound to produce functional changes in traditional CNS function assays such as CNS signs, locomotor activity, electroencephalography (EEG), convulsion, or brain imaging changes would all be



Fig. 2 Illustration of drug discrimination paradigm (*left panel*). On the *right side* of the figure, data are presented for the generalization of caffeine and methylphenidate to an amphetamine training cue of 0.3 mg/kg s.c.

Rats are trained to self administer a known reinforcing compound (CNS reference

- Rats are trained to self administer a known reinforcing compound (CNS reference compound)
- Test articles are substituted for the CNS reference compound and number of injections and rates of responding are compared to reference compounds



Fig. 3 Illustration of the self-administration paradigm (*left panel*). The *right panel* shows data for cocaine in self-administration

indicative of the directive for abuse liability evaluations. Compounds with binding affinity to know receptors associated with abused compounds will be scrutinized most. These receptors include dopamine, norepinephrine, serotonin, γ -amino butyric acid (GABA), nicotinic, acetylcholine, opioid, NMDA, and cannabinoid receptors. It should also be acknowledged that some compounds that are abused by humans do not produce positive profiles in the traditional preclinical abuse liability models. Examples of this discordance are anabolic steroids that are used in bodybuilding to improve performance in various sports. They are not abused in animals but widely abused in the young sports-focused population. Another example would be new obesity-/diet-reducing drugs that act peripherally on the gut rather than the CNS. Although peripherally active, these compounds would be abused by some human populations but would not have traditional preclinical abuse profiles.

The timing of the conduct of the abuse liability assessments should occur mid- to late Phase 2 of clinical development when the upper therapeutic dose has been identified and the plasma level at C_{max} in humans is characterized. Abuse liability assessments will require preclinical testing at doses up to three times the highest clinical blood level at C_{max} for the highest intended clinical dose if the compound can be dosed at that level without toxic consequences. The clinical information on the upper therapeutic dose is not typically available until late in Phase 2 so studies conducted earlier have the risk of either not being sufficiently complete for scheduling recommendations or testing may be conducted at heroically high doses that

are not required. Any assessments conducted earlier, without an understanding of the therapeutic doses, may require replication at higher doses or may influence scheduling decisions at a dose range that is higher than required. If the drug development company is interested in screening compounds to make strategic decisions about the continuation of molecule development, special consideration of an approach that does not interfere with the required data that will be collected in Phase 2 under structured conditions should be planned. A single approach for screening has not been accepted across laboratories but is a topic that will receive more discussion in the future. Some companies have internal strategies for screening that generate data that is used to make go-no-go decisions about continued drug development. Compounds with a high risk for abuse potential may be dropped from continued drug development efforts.

4 Preclinical Studies Required

Abuse liability assessments are based on three preclinical study types (see the FDA guidance, 2013). The three study types included are a dependence/withdrawal study, a drug discrimination study, and a self-administration study. Data from the three preclinical study types will be coupled with data from the human abuse evaluations to provide a perspective on potential scheduling at the time of the NDA submission and compound registration. An ideal preclinical evaluation should have a strong predictability of human abuse. Of the three models, positive effects in both the dependence/withdrawal study and the drug discrimination studies are not directly related to the question of abuse. Positive effects in the third study type in this package, the self-administration paradigm, is the best predictor/correlate to human abuse (O'Connor et al. 2011; Horton et al. 2013). The overall concordance between the rodent data and human abuse is estimated to be 95 % and the concordance between the primate self-administration and human abuse is estimated to be 97 % (O'Connor et al. 2011). These concordance rates are very similar for rodents and primates supporting the position that rodents are sufficiently predictive to be used in most circumstances for predicting the human potential for abuse. Data from dependence/withdrawal studies can be used to address discontinuation patterns for compounds without abuse potential. There are non-CNS drugs that are not abused that have positive profiles in dependence/ withdrawal preclinical and clinical models. Examples of this profile are antihypertensive drugs and SSRIs. Neither type of compound is scheduled but these compounds do have discontinuation profiles. With antihypertensive compounds, the rebound hypertension can be clinically significant if the tapering of the drug use is not applied. Due to the implications for clinical patient management and new drug labeling, it has been suggested that all development compounds should be evaluated in preclinical dependence/withdrawal paradigms and not just CNS compounds. A positive effect in the dependence/withdrawal investigation is not sufficient for scheduling but rather becomes one piece of data that contributes to an integrated recommendation on scheduling.

5 GLP Requirement

The FDA draft guidance (2013) states that "The good laboratory practice (GLP) principles described in the guidance for industry S7A Safety Pharmacology Studies for Human Pharmaceuticals (ICH S7A) and in FDA regulations, 21CFR part 58, apply to abuse potential studies in animals." The S7A guidance indicates that the three core required studies on cardiovascular, central nervous system, and respiratory functioning are to be conducted GLP and all other tier two studies or issue resolution studies should be as GLP compliant as possible. Most tier two studies and issue resolution studies are rarely 100 % GLP compliant. Investigators should use characterized material, determine dose formulation concentrations and plasma levels for relevant doses delivered, document the operation of equipment, and have a detailed protocol with delineated protocol amendments to permit reconstruction of the study. Total compliance with GLP principles is not required for these preclinical assessments.

6 Strategic Choices for Preclinical Abuse Potential Studies

6.1 Species Selection

Several decisions other than doses for the conduct of these studies are required before the actual data collection. One of the most important decisions is the choice of species for conducting the evaluations. Although most industry studies are conducted with rats, the justification for species choice should be considered. There may be legitimate reasons for selecting a non-rodent species for these studies. A recent paper discusses when primates may be a better choice (Weerts et al. 2007). Both the EMA guideline and the FDA guidance recommend the rodent as the preferred species for these evaluations. The alternative to the rodent would be the primate where there is a sufficiently large database for placing a perspective on results of primate evaluations with a novel compound. In preclinical drug development, the most detailed data sets are obtained in the conduct of the toxicology studies where two species are required. The rodent and a large animal species are typical but most frequently the dog is the choice for a second large animal species based on cost and availability. The dog has rarely been used for abuse liability assessments; therefore, if the rat is not sufficient for these studies, then the studies would be conducted in primates due to a larger database for comparison. The primate actually has a higher concordance rate with the human abuse of known compounds but this higher concordance rate is not sufficient to require that primates are always used in evaluation. There are some questions that can direct the decision-making about species selection all based on the knowledge about the compound under consideration for registration as a new drug. The first question deals with the mechanism of action and the conservation of receptors in the rodent to be reassured that the rodent self-administration evaluation will reflect the action of the compound in humans. The second question is about the similarity of the

pharmacokinetic parameters in the rodent and the large animal used in the toxicology studies. If these PK profiles are widely divergent, with respect to C_{max} , $T_{1/2}$, and the metabolite profile, then probably the primate is the better test subject. The third question is: are all CNS active metabolites that circulate at 10 % or higher of the level of the parent compound in plasma represented in the rodent? If not, then CSS would recommend evaluation of each metabolite alone in the abuse liability package which can be a costly requirement where sufficient quantities of the metabolite would have to be synthesized to conduct these evaluations. Conducting primate studies might be a more cost-efficient approach in this situation. A fourth question for consideration involved whether the toxicology profiles are similar for the rodent and the large animal. Clearly, a maximum tolerated dose for a compound will affect the ceiling level of dosing for the abuse liability studies. A fifth question of some importance is the sufficiency of the scientific database on abuse liability for compounds with similar actions in the rodent. A good example of compounds that are more difficult to evaluate experimentally in the rodent are sedatives since better predictability has been reported with the primate than the rodent. When working with anesthetics and sedatives, the primate may be the best choice for designing abuse liability studies from the beginning. The CSS will expect some justification for species selection for the study package, so organizing the information on these questions will help to explain the selection.

6.2 Dose Selection

The doses selected for investigation in an abuse potential package are based on the upper range of the intended therapeutic dosing window. The preclinical studies should approximate a dose that produces a blood level three times the blood level produced at the upper end of the human therapeutic dose. This upper dose in the preclinical studies assumes that toxicity or significant behavioral effects would not prevent the escalation of the dose to this upper range. Behavioral disruption that interferes with the ability of the animals to make lever presses in the drug discrimination and self-administration studies definitely limits interpretation of the data generated with these models. Typically, the mid- and low doses for these studies are within a log range for these types of studies, but the doses are selected to cover a range of effects. Pretreatment times for testing in these models should also take into consideration of the C_{max} and time course for these selected doses. This information is usually available from earlier pharmacology and toxicology studies to support the development of the compound. Doses that significantly interfere with operant-level pressing are unacceptable for the drug discrimination and self-administration paradigms.

6.3 Comparator Compounds

Other questions that should be answered to support the design of an abuse liability package of studies includes what comparator compounds will be used in the studies and what training drugs will be used for the drug discrimination and self-administration studies. Whenever possible, comparator compounds should be consistent across all the studies and representative of the scheduled therapeutic indication intended. There may be situations where more than one comparator compound is useful but the FDA has discouraged the use of a negative comparative compound as the vehicle condition should be representative of the negative profile. An example about how comparator compounds might be selected can be taken from the work on atomoxetine (Upadhyaya et al. 2013). Atomoxetine (a norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor) is approved for the treatment of attention deficit disorder (ADD). The comparator compounds used in these studies were amphetamine and methylphenidate, both Schedule 2 compounds for the same indication.

6.4 Route of Administration

The route of drug administration for these studies differs depending on the study type. For the drug dependence/withdrawal study, the intended therapeutic route of administration is used. Data from both the toxicology and toxicokinetic studies provide the basic information on adverse effect levels and the plasma levels produced by the delivery of the compound by the therapeutically relevant route. The route for the dependence study would be oral, to be consistent with the most common route of administration for new drugs, and the drug would be administered once a day.

The drug discrimination study requires a well-defined drug cue with a reasonably short pretreatment time to support the behavioral performance on the task. Subcutaneous and intraperitoneal injections are most common permitting pretreatment times of 15–60 min prior to behavioral testing on the discrimination task. Other routes of drug administration that have been used in drug discrimination studies include oral (Shelton and Grant 2001), smoking (Newman and Carroll 2006), and inhalation (Bowen 2006; Shelton 2007; Shelton and Grant 2001; Shelton and Nicholson 2013; Shelton and Slavova-Hernandez 2009; Weiss et al. 1979; Wood et al. 1977). The effects produced by the drug for evaluation may not be available; therefore, a pilot study to understand clinical signs and blood levels of the compound may be required prior to initiating the drug discrimination study. Other routes of drug administration can sometimes be used in these studies, but divergence from traditional approaches may require extensive model development prior to the execution of the definitive study and is not preferred by the CSS.

7 The Dependence/Withdrawal Model

Typically, the dependence/withdrawal study requires rodent exposure by the intended clinical route for 2-4 weeks and then the characterization of the period when drug administration stops. The duration of drug exposure and the duration of the withdrawal phase are determined by the pharmacokinetics of the compound. The compound which is given once a day for toxicology profiling is usually given for 2 weeks with a 7–10-day withdrawal phase. The treatment groups examined in the study includes a vehicle control group; a low, mid-, and high dose of the new compound; and a single-dose comparator group. The selection of a comparator compound is based on a known compound from the same drug class or having a similar pharmacological profile that is scheduled. An additional negative comparator is not required. The standard design would include the assessment of clinical signs, locomotor activity, body temperature, body weight, and food intake before the initiation of dosing, at least on the last day of dosing, and daily for most of the assessments. Clinical signs should be collected more than once a day to adequately capture the behavioral changes that might occur during withdrawal. One week is typically sufficient to characterize a return to a normal state, but if all functions are not normal, then the withdrawal period should be extended. Additional assessments during the withdrawal phase of the study might be added for individual compounds with specific pharmacology. If a compound affects blood pressure or seizure threshold, for example, then blood pressure and EEG or convulsion rate might be included in the withdrawal phase. Compounds with a long duration of activity or one that is given twice per week would require a longer dependence phase and longer than 1 week to characterize withdrawal. The scientific literature offers multiple examples of comparator compounds that can be selected for a comparator treatment group.

8 The Drug Discrimination Model

The second model, the drug discrimination model, depends on the animal's ability to detect drug effects produced by drug exposure prior to the testing session to control responding during the session. Figure 2 illustrates the behavioral testing environment and a graph of data generated in this model with amphetamine as a training drug and the generalization of caffeine and methylphenidate to the training drug. The testing chamber is outfitted with two response levers. Responses on one lever are reinforced when a drug is given before the session and responses on the other lever are reinforced when a vehicle or saline is administered prior to the session. Primates, rats, and humans readily learn to distribute their responses in order to maximize the delivery of reinforcement. Scientifically, this technique was first used to identify drugs with similar pharmacological effects. The animals do learn to respond specifically to the actual dose delivered prior to the session since responding on the drug appropriate level is proportional to the dose of the drug administered. Animals are trained to respond in the assay to a training compound. When responding on the drug, lever is stable and reliable testing of novel compounds can be conducted. The inclusion of data from this model in the abuse potential model is to explore whether the novel compound is similar to known, abused compounds or to identify if the novel compound produces a reliable discriminate effect. Humans typically abuse drugs that produce effects that the individual can identify and describe. Most of the compounds that have been successful discriminative stimuli in this model are predominately CNS active compounds. Although most of us could discriminate some peripherally active compounds like atropine, which produces dry mouth, or a drug that would increase heart rate, peripherally active compounds have not been used as frequently in this model and are not as easily conditioned as discriminative stimuli. Multiple training drugs or multiple drug discrimination studies maybe appropriate depending on the proposed mechanism of action for the novel compound. This assay is also not sufficient for recommendations on scheduling, but these data contribute to the integrated assessment. Many different drugs and CNS mechanisms have been explored with the drug discrimination model in the last 50 years. See excellent reviews for different mechanisms that have been explored in the discrimination model. The reader interested in specific compounds and training doses is referred to the scientific literature or one of the earlier symposiums on the application of this technique in pharmacology (Colpaert and Rosecrans 1978; Colpaert and Slangen 1982).

9 The Self-Administration Model

The self-administration model is the third model in the abuse potential package. This model is based on a within-subject design that is applied to determine if animals will work to get access to a drug (See Thomsen and Caine, 2005). Figure 3 depicts the testing setup and provides some data on responding under the testing paradigm for cocaine, a highly preferred drug for both humans and animals. All data points on the graph were collected from the same animals rather than different groups of animals; thus, this design is a within-animal design. Animals are surgically prepared with an intravenous catheter. Lever responses, 5-10, in the operant chamber produce the delivery of a small drug bolus that is delivered through the intravenous catheter. Animals are initially trained to respond for a drug with known reinforcing characteristics. Cocaine is the drug used most frequently since animals are known to respond about 50-60 times/h for a small injection of cocaine. Other drugs such as morphine or midazolam will also support stable baselines of responding in this test situation. Once responding for a compound with known effects is stable, then other drugs can be substituted for the training drug. The standard preclinical test session is 1-2 h in duration but that can be extended, if needed, for assessing drugs with longer durations of activity. The most difficult aspect of this evaluation is maintaining catheter patency and surgical repair since animals are repetitively tested across several months. A dose response curve would be generated in the self-administration model for the novel compound and at least one comparator compound. A comparator compound should be scheduled and have a history of self-administration. This model is similar to the setup of a Demerol (meperidine) pump in the hospital postsurgical suite. Once recovered from anesthesia, postsurgical patients can self-administer drug for pain relief by pressing a button. Patients usually require less pain relief medication when they can control the delivery of the medication. For reviews of data collected with the selfadministration model, see Balster and Bigelow (2003) or O'Connor et al. (2011).

When a new drug is self-administered, it is necessary to determine the reinforcing quality of the new drug. Two approaches have been used to determine how hard animals will work for the compound. One approach is to test under progressive ratio conditions where the number of lever presses required for a single drug injection increases until the animal quits working (Roberts and Bennett 1993). The quantitative point where they quit working is called "the breakpoint." The breakpoint can be used to make comparisons across drugs. In the human situation, this is similar to how much one would be willing to pay to get a drug or how hard one would work to get the drug.

A second approach for understanding the value of a reinforcing drug is to use a choice paradigm. The Gasior et al. (2005) paper is an example of the use of the choice paradigm in the lab. An animal has the opportunity to choose between food and a drug as a reinforcer. The index effect tracks when responding shifts from responding for drug to responding for food.

The greatest strength of the self-administration is that the data addresses the question of will an animal take a drug and the strong predictability to the human abuse situation (O'Connor et al. 2011). The weaknesses of the model are that it has both false-positive and false-negative profiles, requires intravenous drug administration, and is dependent on surgically prepared animals for stable data collection.

10 Integration of Data

These data are integrated to provide a recommendation about the potential need to schedule the new compound for clinical use. The US and the European flowcharts for the conduct of studies that will be used to provide an integrated profile for the regulatory agencies are presented in Figs. 4 and 5. These two flow schemas are very similar. The primary exception is that European regulators expect drug discrimination *where the novel drug is the training drug.* The justification for this study is that a novel mechanism compound may not have an appropriate comparator for conducting drug discrimination. If the novel compound produces a discriminable stimuli, that would be an initial indication that further work would be required. The problem with actually applying this approach is it is difficult to identify how much training would be required to demonstrate that the animals cannot learn to discriminate the novel cue. Is a month, 6 months, or 6 years required? It is difficult to demonstrate that the null hypothesis or no effect is in action. Comparisons with known abused drugs that are used as the training drug in these paradigms will be influential in the decision reached. After the completion of the human data

Revised: Preclinical Flow Chart



Fig. 4 CSS/FDA flowchart for the conduct of specific abuse potential assessments

Preclinical Flow Chart: EMEA Guideline 2006



Fig. 5 EMEA flowchart for the conduct of specific abuse potential assessments

assessment, the human and animal data will be considered as a whole package. The data are weighted in several ways. First, the human data always weighs heavier than

animal data for reaching a final decision. Among the three animal assessments, the self-administration assessment is most valued as data from this paradigm directly addresses whether the compound will sustain responding for the self-administration of the compound. As indicated in the earlier section on self-administration, positive data in the self-administration paradigm should be put into perspective by testing in progressive ratio or in the choice situation that provides information about the potency of the novel reinforcer. The regulatory decision around the scheduling of a new compound is coupled with the need to monitor post-marketing data which can alter the decision made at the time of approval if necessary.

10.1 How Are the Data Used?

The data collected in the three required preclinical assays and the clinical data collected will be used by the CSS/FDA to make a recommendation with consultation from the National Institute on Abuse Liability to the Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) about scheduling at the time that the NDA is submitted. The preclinical and clinical data will be integrated by the company seeking registration of the compound in a draft 8-factor document. The FDA will edit the draft 8-factor document, much like occurs with a drug label to be finalized. Figure 6 lists the 8 factors that must be discussed in this document. The document homogenizes clinical and preclinical abuse potential information with the competitive therapeutic landscape. The parameters that reflect the preclinical data are indicated in Fig. 6.

The preclinical data can also impact the design and breadth of the clinical abuse liability package that will be expected. In addition, the data from the dependence

Information in 8-Factor Analysis

- 1. Drug's actual or relative potential for abuse
- 2. *Scientific evidence of the drug's pharmacological effects
- *The state of current scientific knowledge regarding the substance
- 4. It's history and current pattern of abuse
- 5. The scope, duration, and significance of abuse
- 6. What, if any, risk there is to the public health
- 7. *The drug's psychic or physiological dependence liability
- 8. Whether the substance is an immediate precursor of a substance already controlled

*Sections requiring details of preclinical data for final scheduling decision by Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA)

Fig. 6 A list of the specific sections included in each of the 8-factor document headings. Sections 2, 3, and 7 are based on preclinical data

study will support clinical recommendations on drug tapering for medication changes. This information is included in the label for the marketed compound and will be available for physician advice.

10.2 What Is the Future in Preclinical Abuse Liability Testing?

The pharmaceutical industry has established avenues for interaction with the Controlled Substance Staff through participation in face-to-face meetings and the joint organization of symposium at scientific meetings to encourage the discussion of topics of common interest. This interaction is expected to continue in the future with interactive involvement in new models and the implications of data generated. Currently, planning is ongoing for a face-to-face meeting between the CCALC and the FDA for April 2015.

The development of some of the secondary models such as conditioned place preference and electrical brain stimulation which do not require intravenous drug injections will continue to occur (for complete descriptions of the conditioned place preference paradigm and validation data, see Bardo and Bevins (2000) or Cunningham et al. (2006, 2011); for a complete description of the electrical brain stimulation model, also see O'Neill and Todtenkopf (2010) or McBride et al. (1999)). A better understanding of the predictivity of these models and correlation with the traditional self-administration model will be required for these models to assume a mainstream position in abuse potential assessment. The self-administration model's predictive correlation to abuse potential in humans has been well characterized but new models will have to be characterized and published to have equal impact in future abuse potential testing.

Other considerations that will shape the future include a better understanding of potential screening approaches for abuse potential, how to handle large molecules (see de Zafra 2014), and the development of a broader database for resolution of drug development strategies and the selection of comparator compounds.

References

- Anonymous EMA (2006) Guideline on the non-clinical investigation of the dependence potential of medicinal products. European Medicines Agency. Evaluation of medicines for human use
- Anonymous FDA (2013) Guidance for industry on assessment of abuse potential of drugs
- Anonymous ICH M3(R2) Guideline (2009) Nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals
- Balster RL, Bigelow GE (2003) Guidelines and methodological reviews concerning drug abuse liability assessment. Drug Alcohol Depend 70:513–540
- Bardo MT, Bevins RA (2000) Conditioned place preference: What does it add to our preclinical understanding of drug reward? Psychopharmacology 153(1):31–43
- Bowen SE (2006) Increases in amphetamine-like discriminative stimulus effects of the abused inhalant toluene in mice. Psychopharmacology 186:517–524
- Brady JV (1991) Animal models for assessing drugs of abuse. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 15:35-43

- Collins RJ, Weeks JR, Cooper MM, Good PL, Russell RR (1984) Prediction of abuse liability of drugs using IV self-administration by rats. Psychopharmacology 82:6–13
- Colpaert F, Rosecrans J (eds) (1978) Stimulus properties of drugs: ten years of progress. Elsevier/ Holland Biomedical, Amsterdam
- Colpaert F, Slangen J (eds) (1982) Drug discrimination: applications in CNS pharmacology. Elsevier/Holland Biomedical Press, Ansterdam
- Cunningham CL, Gremel CM, Groblewski PA (2006) Drug-induced conditioned place preference and aversion in mice. Nat Protoc 1(4):1662–1670
- Cunningham CL, Groblewski PA, Voorhees CM (2011) Place conditioning. In: Olmstead MC (ed) Animal models of drug addiction, neuromethods, vol 53. Springer Science and Business Media, New York
- de Zafra C (2014) Considerations for abuse liability assessment. Paper presentation at the Safety Pharmacology Society annual meeting in Washington, DC, October 20–22, 2014
- Gasior M, Kallman MJ, Bergman J, Paronis CA (2005) Evaluation of the reinforcing effects of monoamine reuptake inhibitors under a concurrent schedule of food and other venues of drug delivery in rhesus monkeys. Neurophamacology 30:758–764
- Horton DB, Potter DM, Mead AN (2013) A translational pharmacology approach to understanding the predictive value of abuse potential assessments. Behav Pharmacol 24:410–436
- McBride WJ, Murphy JM, Ikemato S (1999) Localization of brain reinforcement mechanisms: intracranial self-administration and intracranial place-conditioning studies. Behav Brain Res 101:129–152
- Newman JL, Carroll ME (2006) Reinforcing effects of smoked methamphetamine in rhesus monkeys. Psychopharmacology 188:193–200
- O'Connor EC, Chapman K, Butler P, Mead AN (2011) The predictive validity of the rat selfadministrative model for abuse liability. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 35:912–938
- O'Neill KS, Todtenkopf MS (2010) Using a rate-frequency curve method to assess the rewarding properties of morphine in intracranial self-stimulation paradigms in rats. J Neurosci Methods 189(1):75–79
- Roberts DCS, Bennett SAL (1993) Heroin self-administration in rats under a progressive ratio schedule of reinforcement. Psychopharmacology 111:215–218
- Shelton KL (2007) Inhaled toluene vapor as a discriminative stimulus. Behav Pharmacol 18: 219–229
- Shelton RL, Grant KL (2001) Effects of naltrexone on Rl 15-4513 on multiple schedule of ethanol and tang self-administration. Clin Exp Res 25:1576–1585
- Shelton KL, Nicholson K (2013) Benzodiazepine-like discriminative stimulus effects of toluene vapor. Eur J Pharmacol 720:131–137
- Shelton KL, Slavova-Hernandez G (2009) Characterization of an inhaled toluene drug discrimination in mice: effects of exposure conditions and route of administration. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 92:614–620
- Thomsen M, Caine SB (2005) Chronic intravenous drug self-administration in rats and mice. In Current protocols in neuroscience, 920.1–9.20.40. Wiley, New York
- Upadhyaya H, Desaiah D, Schuh K, Bymaster F, Kallman M, Clarke D, Durell T, Trzepacz P, Calligaro D, Nisenbaum E, Emmerson P, Schuh L, Bickel W, Allen A (2013) A review of the abuse liability assessment of atomoxetine: a nonstimulant medication for attention-deficit/ hyperactivity disorder. Psychopharmacology 226:189–200
- Weerts EM, Fantegrossi WE, Goodwin AE (2007) The value of nonhuman primates in drug abuse research. Exp Clin Psychopharmacol 15:309–327
- Weiss B, Wood RW, Macys DA (1979) Behavioral toxicology of carbon disulfide and toluene. Environ Health Perspect 30:39–45
- Wood RW, Grubman J, Weiss B (1977) Nitrous oxide self-administration of the squirrel monkey. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 202:491–499

Overview of Respiratory Studies to Support ICH S7A

Michael Stonerook

Contents

1	ICH	S7A: Why Conduct Respiratory Safety Pharmacology Studies?	132	
2	Lung Anatomy and Physiology			
3	In Vivo Assays: Techniques and Endpoints			
4	Assa	hys for Ventilatory Function	137	
	4.1	Plethysmography	137	
	4.2	Respiratory Inductance Plethysmography	140	
	4.3	Resistance/Compliance	141	
	4.4	Airway Oscillometry	143	
	4.5	Blood Gases and Oxygen Saturation	144	
5	Con	clusions	145	
Re	ferenc	ces	145	

Abstract

Tests of pulmonary function are useful tools for evaluating the potential for compounds to produce toxicity affecting the pulmonary system. Insults to the pulmonary system (i.e., due to drugs, biologics, toxins) can cause detectable dysfunction through multiple mechanisms. Manifestation of the response to insults will depend on the component(s) involved and the compensatory mechanism(s) initiated. The purpose of this chapter is to introduce the concepts of pulmonary testing as it is applied to the preclinical evaluation of pharmaceutical test articles. The topics will include the techniques and methods that have been developed for use in nonclinical (animal) subjects and the parameters that are routinely measured.

M. Stonerook (🖂)

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Independent Toxicology/Safety Pharmacology Consultant, Columbia, MO, USA e-mail: stonerookconsulting@gmail.com

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_6

Keywords

Blood gases • Compliance • ICH S7A • Oscillometry • Oxygen saturation • Plethysmography • Pneumotachograph • Resistance • Respiratory inductance plethysmography (RIP) • Respiratory rate • Tidal volume

1 ICH S7A: Why Conduct Respiratory Safety Pharmacology Studies?

The cardiovascular, respiratory, and central nervous (CNS) systems were selected by the regulatory guidances since they represent vital functions where acute dysfunction can lead to serious adverse events. The function of the respiratory system is interesting among these three systems in that it is tightly integrated with the neural control from the CNS for ventilation and reflexes and the distribution functions for gases by the cardiovascular system.

Based on the guidance provided in the ICH S7A document (ICH 2000) and the FDA guidance for industry (FDA 2001), respiratory safety pharmacology studies should include *respiratory rate and other measures of respiratory function* (e.g., *tidal volume or hemoglobin oxygen saturation*). The term respiratory function generally refers to a number of endpoint parameters of the pulmonary system from ventilation (rate, tidal volume, minute volume) to airflow within the tracheobronchial tree (resistance, airflow, flow durations), to the ease of lung motion and filling (compliance, elasticity), and finally to alveolar gas diffusion, all of which result in a homeostatic balance of the dissolved gases in the blood (i.e., PCO₂, PO₂, and oxygen saturation).

There are numerous classes of drugs that have been documented to produce altered pulmonary function including chemotherapeutics, analgesics, antibiotics, and anti-inflammatories among others (Gad 2004). Using the PharmaPendiumTM database, a search on drug-induced respiratory disorders showed that the percent of total drug products associated with breathing abnormalities (ventilatory alterations), airway obstruction, or lower respiratory tract disorders were 40 %, 29 %, and 31 %, respectively (Murphy 2014b). Although not common, acute treatment with drugs can cause pulmonary edema or pneumonitis, whereas, in repeat-dose studies, alterations in the fibrous network, surfactant disruption, or pulmonary congestion are more common (Erasmus et al. 2002).

In most respiratory safety pharmacology assays, respiratory rate, tidal volume, and their mathematical product, minute volume, are the primary current parameters assayed. When respiratory study endpoints were assessed in the Safety Pharmacology Society's best practices survey (Lindgren et al. 2008), 100 % of respondents (N = 64-66) measured respiratory rate and 98 % measured tidal/minute volume; however, only 39 % measured compliance/resistance and only 16 % measured additional endpoints including blood gases, peak inspiratory and expiratory flow rates, inspiratory and expiratory time, enhanced pauses, lung sounds, and pulse

oximetry. The value of evaluating resistance and compliance as endpoints has been reviewed for the value of these parameters to characterize acute drug-induced effects on the lung (Murphy 2014a, b).

Changes in respiratory function can result either from alterations in the pumping apparatus including nervous and muscular components that control the pattern of pulmonary ventilation or from changes in the mechanical properties of the gas exchange unit consisting of the lung with its associated airways, alveoli, and interstitial tissue (Murphy 2002). Defects in the pumping apparatus and reflex-related alterations can change the breathing pattern and can be tested noninvasively in conscious animal models. Defects in mechanical properties of the lung can result in obstructive or restrictive disorders which often can also be detected by noninvasive lung function parameters but can be better evaluated by invasive lung function tests and pulmonary maneuvers in anesthetized animals due to their higher sensitivity and specificity.

The rat remains the most widely used species (Lindgren et al. 2008) for the conduct of respiratory safety pharmacology studies while presenting a respiratory response sometimes different from humans (Legaspi et al. 2010). However, other species are also viable candidates for use in respiratory safety pharmacology studies. The minipig, dog, and primate have been evaluated and are considered to be a valid alternative to other non-rodent species for cardiovascular and respiratory safety pharmacology studies (Authier et al. 2008, 2009, 2011; Truchetti et al. 2014).

The typical study design for such a study involves a single administered dose to each of three dose-level groups (and a control group) where n = 4-8 animals in each dose group. Data is collected for a baseline period prior to dose administration and then subsequently post-dose for several hours and may include a second data collection targeting the 24-h post-dose period to evaluate the resolution of any effects noted. Because of the nature of acute dosing and data collection, only compounds that produce rapid pharmacological effects will likely have detectable signals. Compounds that may take hours to days to manifest effects either as structural changes or as a result of repeated dosing are not typically identified during the stand-alone safety pharmacology study; however, it may be detectable if the respiratory study is incorporated as an element of a longer-term pivotal repeat-dose study (Redfern et al. 2013).

2 Lung Anatomy and Physiology

The principal function of the respiratory system in mammals is gas exchange. The functional unit of the lung is the pulmonary acinus and associated alveoli. This requires the presence of a membrane with a very large surface area, but with minimal thickness. The barrier that separates the air surface of this membrane



Fig. 1 Schematic representation of the blood-gas barrier at the level of the alveolus-pulmonary capillary

from the large vascular bed associated with it is limited in thickness by the requirements for gas diffusion (Fig. 1).

The airways and lungs exhibit a significant amount of species diversity in composition of the cellular elements and organization of the tracheobronchial structures and the lungs themselves (Tyler and Julian 1992). These variances have important consequences when considering an animal species for the evaluation of drug effects, particularly compounds that may be administered through the inhalation route. See Table 1 for details regarding a comparison of lung structure in nonclinical animal species to that found in humans.

	Human	Macaque	Dog	Rodent, rabbit	Pig
Pleura	Thick	Thin	Thin	Thin	Thick
Interlobular connective tissue	Extensive	Little	Little, if any	Little, if any	Extensive
Non- respiratory bronchiole	Several generations	Fewer generations, commonly only one	Fewer generations	Several generations	Several generations
Respiratory bronchiole	Several generations	Several generations	Several generations	Absent or single short generation	Absent or single short generation

 Table 1
 Comparison of lung structures between species

Modified from Tyler and Julian (1992)

3 In Vivo Assays: Techniques and Endpoints

Insults (due to drugs, biologics, or toxins) can cause detectable changes in function through multiple mechanisms depending on the nature of the insult, timing, route of delivery (air or blood), duration of insult, and the initial respiratory health of the animal. The manifestation of the dysfunction will depend on which components of the respiratory system are affected and the compensatory mechanisms initiated. The pattern of dysfunction detected may reflect the primary response or may reflect the compensatory changes to the primary response.

Studies of the diseased lung have provided a basis for two broad categories of impairment based on the type of dysfunction that are termed restrictive or obstructive. Restrictive dysfunction (or restrictive ventilatory defects) would include diseases which affect the lung parenchyma or pleura and interfere with normal expansion of the lung, i.e., increase lung stiffness. Obstructive dysfunctions are characterized by an interference with normal airflow through the airways. In many cases, these dysfunctions may not produce a change in ventilatory activity due to the large dynamic reserves of the lung and cardiovascular system to maintain ventilation-perfusion matching (Costa et al. 1992).

Respiratory safety pharmacology studies can be conducted on a series of tiers that allow for progressive interrogation of the system as abnormalities are noted. The first tier of assays is, at a minimum, conducted to evaluate ventilatory functions including respiratory patterns (rate, tidal volume, and their product which is minute volume), resistance of airflow within the large and/or small airways, and the compliance of the structure of the lung. As noted previously, in most respiratory safety pharmacology assays, respiratory rate, tidal volume, and minute volume are the primary parameters assayed for drug safety evaluation (Lindgren et al. 2008); however, there is sound scientific basis for the inclusion of resistance and compliance assays (Murphy 2014a).

The validity of rate and volume measurements alone to evaluate respiratory changes has been shown to be in question. Studies have demonstrated that two- to threefold increases in airway resistance using an intravenous infusion of the bronchoconstrictive agent, methacholine, does not cause ventilatory changes in the rat, dog, or monkey (Murphy 2014b). Given that the ventilatory parameters of rate and volume may be inherently insufficient for a complete evaluation of respiratory changes, the addition of other endpoints such as times and flows of inspiration and expiration can provide further detail (Legaspi et al. 2010). For example, a selective increase in inspiratory time or decrease in mean inspiratory flow (tidal volume/inspiratory time) is indicative of a decrease in respiratory drive (Remmers 1976) while a selective increase in expiratory time or decrease in expiratory flow can be indicative of airway obstruction (Glaab et al. 2002). In addition, the presence of an end-inspiratory pause or end-expiratory pause has been shown to be indicative of upper airway sensory and lower airway irritant receptor activation, respectively (Ferguson et al. 1986).

An additional consideration for the endpoints to be examined is related to the timing of the insult, whether acute or chronic, as this will produce different responses based on the nature of the injury and the ability of the cardiorespiratory system to respond to maintain homeostatic balance (see Table 2 for details).

Peracute responses: neurally/receptor mediated					
Mechanism	Endpoints				
Bronchoconstriction	• Airway resistance				
↓ Relaxing factors	• Dynamic compliance (Cdyn)				
↑ Contracting factors	• Work of breathing				
Mucus secretion	• Δ Breath sounds				
Ventilatory events	• Δ Distribution of ventilation				
Cough/sneeze/laryngospasm	• Δ Rate, tidal volume, minute ventilation				
Apnea, tachypnea, hyperpnea	• Δ Arterial blood gases				
Acute responses: changes in structural integrity					
Mechanism	Endpoints				
• Δ Endothelial permeability	• ↑ Airway resistance				
• Δ Epithelial permeability	• Upnamic compliance (Cdyn)				
Bronchoconstriction	• ↓ Static compliance (Cstat)				
 Hypersensitivity 	• ↑ Work of breathing				
	• ↑ Lung water (edema)				
	Radiographic changes				
	• Δ Lung cell populations				
	• Δ Arterial blood gases				
Chronic responses: structural changes \pm repair changes					
Mechanism	Endpoints				
Fibroproliferation	• Δ Cstat, Cdyn				
– Fibrosis	• Δ Forced volume/flow maneuvers				
Alveolar destruction	• ↑ Airway resistance				
– Emphysema	• ↑ Work of breathing				
 Airway remodeling 	 Radiographic changes 				
 ↓ Clearance promoting infection 	• Δ Arterial blood gases				
	• Δ Lung cell populations				

 Table 2
 Response of the respiratory system to insult

4 Assays for Ventilatory Function

Change in the functional status of ventilation is determined by measuring respiratory patterns which should include, at a minimum, the endpoints respiratory rate (frequency), tidal volume (depth), and minute volume (or minute ventilation or expired minute volume). By monitoring the frequency and depth of the pumping apparatus, the effects of drugs on total pulmonary ventilation (i.e., respiratory stimulation or depression) can be established.

4.1 Plethysmography

4.1.1 Pneumotachograph

A pneumotachograph (PT) is a device consisting of a resistance element across which a flow occurs which creates a pressure difference between the two sides of the resistance element according to the following relationship:

$$Flow(F) \times Resistance(R) = Pressure Difference(\Delta P)$$

The pressure difference generated by a PT is directly proportional to the flow rate as long as the flow is laminar. Note that the laminar flow has less resistance than when the flow is turbulent. Flows with a Reynolds number (a dimensionless parameter of the airflow) less than 2,000 are considered laminar.

The resistance elements that are used in commercially available PTs can be based on different technologies including fine mesh wire screens, each of which has a uniform hydraulic diameter (Hans Rudolph, Shawnee, KS), bundled small capillary tubes which create pseudo-laminar flow (Fleisch Vitalograph®, Lenexa, KS), or a constriction of the airflow path (as observed with a Venturi-type effect). The PT is connected to a differential pressure transducer that is coupled to an amplifier to measure the pressure difference and is calibrated in units of flow (mL/min or L/min depending on the normal range of the species measured). Data acquisition software is then used to integrate the flow signal with time to provide a volume calculation as well as various waveform morphology calculations such as inspiratory/expiratory time and other characteristics (Fig. 2). Pneumotach can be placed in line with the breathing path of an animal by using a mask in conscious subjects or an endotracheal tube in anesthetized subjects. Alternatively, PTs can be used with plethysmographs (described in next section) to avoid being placed in line with the breathing path. Wire screens have been integrated into the wall of a plethysmograph to create an integrated PT with good response frequencies and this design is commercially available from several vendors for small species such as mice, rats, and guinea pigs.

4.1.2 Plethysmograph (Restrained)

A plethysmograph (from the Greek, *plethysmos*—to increase) is a rigid-walled container into which the animal is placed to allow the measurement of flows and/or pressure changes that can be integrated to report volumes. Plethysmographs



Fig. 3 Schematic diagrams of the different types of plethysmographs. (a) Head-out with volume displacement, (b) head-out with constant volume, (c) whole body, (d) "Pennock"-style dual-chamber plethysmograph to measure both airway flow and thoracic volume changes

are commercially available in a variety of designs and are particularly useful for small animals up to rabbits but have been built for dogs and primates.

There are three basic types of plethysmographs (Fig. 3) based on their design to detect airflows or pressure changes: (1) volume displacement, (2) constant volume, and (3) barometric or whole body. In the volume displacement and constant volume designs, the animal's thorax is enclosed and the breathing airflow is to the ambient air, either by a tube or by the head extending through a diaphragm in the wall. In the volume displacement, as the thorax moves with respiration, an equivalent flow is generated from the chamber and across a PT. In the constant volume, the chamber is

sealed and thoracic volume changes are detected as pressure changes within the chamber. For this design, flow is derived from the volume signal that is calibrated to the pressure changes. Due to the technical challenges and risk of artifacts altering the pressure signal, e.g., adiabatic heating of the chamber, the constant volume design is not commonly in use for safety pharmacology evaluation of respiratory parameters.

Modified plethysmographs both in the style of a head-out which incorporates the body but leaves the head exposed to ambient conditions or in the style of a headdome which incorporates the head but leaves the body exposed to ambient conditions have been developed for larger animals such as dogs and primates.

4.1.3 Plethysmograph (Unrestrained)

In the barometric (whole body) chamber design, the animal is completely contained within the plethysmograph and has no limitation to movement within the chamber. The use of an unrestrained system allows for longer-duration evaluations and repeated evaluations with minimal disturbance to the animals, primarily rats and mice (Delaunois et al. 2009).

During inspiration, it is observed that the box pressure rises, and during expiration, the box pressure falls. The rise in pressure during inspiration is due to the tidal air, as it moves from the box into the lungs, being warmed to core body temperature (~37 °C) and humidified to 100 % relative humidity by the time gas reaches the alveolar spaces. The difference between the external process of the thoracic expansion, which is adiabatic, and the internal process of it, which is isothermic, is an important factor of internal energy change in the whole-body plethysmography method (Chaui-Berlinck and Bicudo 1998).

The larger the tidal volume, the larger the pressure increase, with other factors being equal. On the basis of the original analysis (Drorbaugh and Fenn 1955), the following formula can be used to calculate the pressure increase during inspiration:

$$\Delta P_{\text{box}} = V_{\text{t}}/C_{\text{gas}} \left| 1 - \left(T_{\text{box}}/T_{\text{lung}} \right) (\text{Pb} - \text{PH}_2\text{O}, \text{lung}) / (\text{Pb} - \text{PH}_2\text{O}, \text{box}) \right|$$

where V_t is the tidal volume; T_{box} and T_{lung} are the temperatures (°K) in the box and lung, respectively; Pb is the barometric pressure; PH₂O box and PH₂O lung are the water vapor pressures in the box and lung, respectively; and C_{gas} is the compliance (mostly adiabatic compressibility) of the air in the plethysmograph (~75 ml cmH₂O⁻¹).

The equations used by Drorbaugh and Fenn (1955) to calculate tidal volume described only events occurring during inspiration. The neglect of events during expiration has been argued to cause a systematic error that may underestimate V_t by up to 30 % (Epstein and Epstein 1978), and it was confirmed that the error increases as the ratio of inspiratory duration (TI) to total breath duration (Ttot) increases and as the expired temperature at the nares increases (Jacky 1980).

Although the whole-body plethysmography for unrestrained animals is the most widely used method to assess the respiratory risk of new drugs in safety pharmacology, non-appropriate experimental conditions may mask deleterious side effects
of some substances. Under normocapnia, the ventilatory depressant effects of morphine can be easily evidenced in mice, slightly observed in guinea pigs, and not detected in rats in any day phase. Slight hypercapnic conditions enhanced the responsiveness of rats to morphine but not that of guinea pigs, and importantly, they did not blunt the airway responsiveness of rats to the stimulation and bronchodilation evoked by theophylline (Goineau et al. 2010).

4.2 Respiratory Inductance Plethysmography

Respiratory inductance plethysmography (RIP) utilizes straps containing inductive coils placed around the thorax and abdomen to measure lung volume changes. A continuous, low-voltage electrical current is passed through the inductive coils, and current changes that are proportional to the changes in length of the inductive coil straps are produced by the expansion and contraction of the thorax and abdomen during breathing. The use of inductance methodology allows for the application of more than one band, providing for the ability to assess both thoracic and abdominal movement; this then permits an assessment of phase differences between the two bands. The resulting patterns produced by each band are sinusoidal in nature and may be summed to determine the total volume inspired. The phasic relationship between the abdominal and thoracic bands may also provide an assessment of pulmonary resistance (Hammer and Newth 2009). Inductance plethysmography has been developed for clinical use, particularly in pediatric medicine (Fiamma et al. 2007; Brouillette et al. 1987; Zupnick et al. 1990).

Inductive systems correlate absolute volume changes, as measured by a pneumotachograph (PNT), to a measured difference in diameter of bands traversing the thoracic and abdominal cavities. This system however requires calibration prior to each collection session and complete stabilization of bands following calibration in order to maintain accuracy for the duration of a collection. Moreover, these techniques require great skill and calibrations need to be carefully performed in order to generate consistent data, which could be of disadvantage.

The original designs to incorporate RIP for use in safety pharmacology studies involved the use of external bands and protective shirts/jackets. External RIP has been validated to be an acceptable method for measuring ventilatory parameters in conscious non-restrained dogs (Murphy et al. 2010; Purbrick et al. 2012) and primates (Maucote et al. 2013). The primary advantages of the external RIP systems are that they can be combined with cardiovascular telemetry in order to reduce the numbers of animals needed to evaluate these two systems, they allow for 24+ hour continuous data collection, and they can be incorporated into repeat-dose study designs. The disadvantages of the external system are the maintenance of the band placement over time, the inaccuracy of the volume data that can be the result of poor calibration or band movement, and the time to place animals into the external jacket systems, particularly for primates.

In an attempt to avoid the issues with external systems, a fully implantable system linked to radiotelemetry was developed based on transthoracic inductance

plethysmography (TIP). The telemetry-based device adds an impedance-based biosensor and lead set for the measurement of respiratory function to the standard cardiovascular telemetry device used in large animals. The impedance sensor detects respiratory changes by injecting a low-amplitude, imperceptible, and non-tissue-stimulating (neither skeletal nor cardiac) electrical current across the thorax and measuring the resultant respiratory-induced voltage modulation via leads placed on either side of the thorax. The measured voltage is then converted into electrical respiratory volume. The primary advantage of this system is that it cannot be displaced once implanted. The disadvantage is that the system placement does require surgery and a knowledge of the best lead placement. Several labs have validated these implantable systems and have found them to be valuable for respiratory assessment in dogs (Kearney et al. 2010; Milano et al. 2011) and primates (Ingram-Ross et al. 2012; Renninger et al. 2012).

4.3 Resistance/Compliance

Airway resistance is quantified by measuring the transpulmonary pressure (mouth pressure – pleural pressure) required to achieve a given lung airflow. Lung compliance is quantified by measuring the change in pressure associated with a change in volume. Lung compliance measurement in single-dose safety pharmacology studies may be limited in sensitivity in that marked lung injury affecting the parenchyma or pleura rarely occurs following acute drug treatment or, if injury occurs, it can generally be detected by histopathological evaluation. However, inclusion of lung compliance as an endpoint should be considered when there is concern for acute lung injury following an inhaled dose of drug or when effects, which may not be detected by histopathological evaluation, such as interstitial edema or alterations in alveolar surfactant production, are anticipated (Murphy 2014b).

Methodologies are currently available for measuring airway resistance and compliance in rodents and non-rodents either during spontaneous breathing (dynamic) or using a forced maneuver procedure (flow–volume or pressure–volume curves) that involves a controlled inflation and rapid deflation of the lung to evaluate forced expiratory flows and static or quasi-static compliance. The direct measurement of resistance and compliance typically requires an anesthetized model so that the airflows, pressures, and volumes can be monitored and controlled (Diamond and O'Donnell 1977; Costa et al. 1992; Mauderly 1989).

For the inclusion of dynamic resistance and compliance measurement in safety pharmacology studies, a technique using an implanted pressure lead from a radio-telemetry device was developed in rats (Murphy et al. 1998) and monkeys (Murphy et al. 2001). This technique placed the pressure catheter tip beneath the esophageal serosa within the pleural cavity. This approach allowed the catheter tip to remain outside of the pleural space thus eliminating inflammatory responses that would occlude the pressure signal over time. When coupled with a head-out plethysmograph located above a radiotelemetry receiver, the pleural pressure signal and



Fig. 4 Functional endpoints for airway resistance and lung dynamic compliance calculations. Shown on the *right side* is the calculation for airway resistance (Raw) where Raw = $\Delta P/\Delta F$ calculated at points of isovolume. Shown on the *left side* is the calculation for dynamic compliance (Cdyn) where Cdyn = $\Delta V/\Delta P$ calculated at points of isoflow (typically zero flow). (ΔP —pressure difference, ΔF —flow difference, ΔV —volume difference)

respiratory airflows could be simultaneously recorded and used to calculate dynamic resistance and compliance (see Fig. 4). This technique is subject to issues with the quality of the pressure signal based on the surgical technique (Ewart et al. 2010). The other limitation of this technique is the requirement for restrained plethysmography to collect the airflow signal, thus limiting the duration of data collection possible in the conscious animal.

As an indirect measurement of changes in airway resistance, unrestrained wholebody plethysmography (WBP) has been developed to measure airway reactivity in conscious animals (Lomask 2006). A nondimensional parameter based on a characteristic change in the expiratory waveform of the WBP signal, termed Penh (enhanced Pause), has been used as an indicator of bronchoconstriction. The calculation of Penh is:

$$\text{Penh} = (\text{PEF}/\text{PIF}) \times ((T_e/R_t) - 1)$$

where PEF = peak inspiratory flow, PIF = peak expiratory flow, $T_e = expiration$ time, and $R_t = time$ to relax to 65 % of expiratory volume.

It is of interest to note that the waveform of the WBP is not a true inspiratory or expiratory signal as it is the summed waveform of both the nasal flow and thoracic movement. The separate analysis of both signals can be obtained with an animal in a dual-chamber plethysmograph (Pennock et al. 1979) where the nasal flow signal comes from the head portion of the box and the thoracic signal comes from the body portion of the box. Specific airway resistance can be assessed as the phase angle, or time delay, of the two signals within a dual-chamber plethysmograph. In the WBP where the signals are summed, a phase delay as a result of change in resistance will produce a characteristic wave change that is reflected in the PEF and/or Rt of the

waveform, thus the basis for the correlation of Penh to change in airway resistance which is particularly useful in acute bronchoconstrictive models. Comparison of physiological data generated with the dual-chamber plethysmograph to that generated with the WBP has revealed several differences. While the WBP appeared to give inaccurate measurements of tidal volume, it provided much better analysis of airway reactivity. In contrast, the dual-chamber plethysmograph provided accurate physiological data such as tidal volume and respiratory rate, but provided inaccurate and irreproducible airway reactivity results (DeLorme and Moss 2002).

The technique of using Penh as an index of bronchoconstriction has been supported in mice (Hamelmann et al. 1997; DeLorme and Moss 2002) and has been used in freely moving piglets as a screening index for airway reactivity and pulmonary functional changes in cholinergic and endotoxin challenges (Halloy et al. 2004) and in dogs (Hirt et al. 2008; Talavera et al. 2006).

Several studies have shown that changes in Penh and respiratory resistance sometimes do not correlate (Adler et al. 2004; DeLorme and Moss 2002; Flandre et al. 2003). Investigators have presented mathematical and theoretical arguments that the WBP waveform and parameters derived from Penh are dominated by conditioning, primarily related to ventilatory timing and unrelated to airway resistance (Lundblad et al. 2002; Mitzner and Tankersley 2003); however, it may be the nature of the restrictive changes anatomically and physiologically that limit the sensitivity and specificity of the Penh analysis.

4.4 Airway Oscillometry

Techniques are available that allow for the ability to assess abnormalities in airway mechanics or structure by imposing a small oscillating pressure signal on the airway during tidal breathing (Peslin and Fredberg 1986). The sinusoidal pressure oscillations may consist of a single or a spectrum of frequencies, but must exceed the normal tidal volume frequency. In the clinic, airwave oscillometry is used in evaluation of toxicity and disease conditions (Gube et al. 2009; Frantz et al. 2012).

The alterations in the resulting pressure, volume, and flow signals within the airway can be used to calculate resistive, compliant, and inertial characteristics of the entire system or of anatomical compartments (reviewed by Watson 1992). The techniques have been used for respiratory interrogation in horses (Mazan and Hoffman 2003), monkeys (Watson and Jackson 1985; Wegner et al. 1984), dogs (Jackson et al. 1984; Hoffman 2007), and rats (Jackson and Watson 1982). More recently, the use of oscillometric techniques has been adapted for respiratory safety pharmacology evaluations in both dogs and monkeys (Bassett et al. 2014).

Use of oscillometric techniques to assess airway changes is limited in rodents and small mammals as they typically need to be anesthetized with tracheal intubation to best access the airways. Use of oscillometric techniques in larger species, such as dogs, can be done in conscious animals and only requires acclimation to masks and short-duration restraint making them a viable alternative to plethysmographic techniques.

4.5 Blood Gases and Oxygen Saturation

Monitoring ventilatory parameters cannot generally be used to directly assess the status of the gas exchange unit of the lung. To better characterize the functional consequences of respiratory changes, the impact on blood gas diffusion should be considered. Comparing the relative changes in the partial pressures of arterial O_2 (PaO₂) and CO₂ (PaCO₂) is one method for detecting injury at any level that would hinder the diffusion of gases from the alveoli to the pulmonary arterioles as would be caused by interstitial or intra-alveolar accumulation of fluid, reduction in alveolar ventilation by small airways, or the reduction in alveolar blood flow.

One issue with the use of blood gases as an endpoint in a safety pharmacology study is the technical challenge to collect them. For proper evaluation of respiratory effects, the blood sample must be collected from an artery which is difficult to locate in small species such as rats and difficult to obtain safely from any species without some form of physical or chemical restraint. As a modification for access, an arterial vascular access port (VAP) can be placed surgically, prior to study activities, but then requires subsequent careful maintenance to ensure patency.

The second issue with the use of blood gases, particularly PaO₂, is that oxygen is very poorly soluble in plasma with a typical value of ~0.3 mL of oxygen per 100 mL of blood at a PaO₂ of 160 mmHg (partial pressure of O₂ in alveolar air). In contrast, the hemoglobin-bound O₂ is ~20.1 mL per 100 mL of blood at this PaO₂. Thus, the PaO₂ is only indicative of changes in the small percentage dissolved in plasma and not of the overall blood-carrying capacity.

A proposed alternative to arterial blood gases is to use the percent of oxygen saturation (SaO₂) in the blood. This is an easily measured value using light-based pulse oximetry. The limitations to the use of SaO₂ are that the total oxygen content of the blood is based on three aspects: the quantity per unit of blood of hemoglobin, the O₂-binding capacity of hemoglobin, and the percent saturation. Further, the O₂-hemoglobin binding curve is sigmoidal in shape as it reaches the 100 % saturation asymptote. Because of the flattened portion of the upper binding curve, it is possible to have the PaO₂ drop from 100 mmHg to 60 mmHg, with only a drop to 90 % for saturation values. These characteristics allow the hemostasis of oxygen supply in the presence of altered physiological parameters, and it is this characteristic that makes the use of SaO₂ of limited value for assessment of respiratory dysfunction.

The lack of sensitivity of SaO_2 for detecting blood gas changes was demonstrated in a study using healthy conscious dogs. In that study, minute ventilation was reduced by approximately 68 % following the intravenous injection of a respiratory depressant. The severe hypoventilation was associated with a 21 % increase in PaCO₂, a 14 % decrease in PaO₂, and no change in SaO₂ (Authier et al. 2008). Conversely, a 96 % increase in minute ventilation produced by a respiratory stimulant (albuterol) had no effect on PaO₂, PaCO₂, or SaO₂ (Authier et al. 2008). These findings indicate that a change in blood gases (especially SaO₂) is not a sensitive measure of drug-induced ventilator change in conscious, healthy animals as are used in standard safety pharmacology studies.

5 Conclusions

The goal of respiratory safety pharmacology studies under ICH S7A is to be able to predict the effects of test substances on pulmonary function by evaluating one or more parameters. The lungs have limited response mechanisms that are based on the nature and duration of the insult as well as the duration for compensatory responses. Like many physiological homeostatic systems, the respiratory system is overengineered, i.e., has many redundant mechanisms, thus making detection of differences due to drug administration challenging.

Core respiratory function assessment should include direct measures of both ventilation patterns and lung mechanical changes. The altered ventilatory patterns detect changes in the control of respiration, whereas altered lung mechanics can detect changes in lung function related to the ability to move air in and out of the lung. Methods for identifying mechanism, location, and/or consequences of respiratory dysfunctions are needed in order to be evaluated relative to their sensitivity and specificity for detecting a particular endpoint.

References

- Adler A, Cieslewicz G, Irvin CG (2004) Unrestrained plethysmography is an unreliable measure of airway responsiveness in BALB/c and C57BL/6 mice. J Appl Physiol 97:286–292
- Authier S, Legaspi M, Gauvin D, Chaurand F, Fournier S, Troncy E (2008) Validation of respiratory safety pharmacology models: conscious and anesthetized beagle dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 57(1):52–60
- Authier S, Legaspi M, Gauvin D, Troncy E (2009) Respiratory safety pharmacology: positive control drug responses in Sprague–Dawley rats, Beagle dogs and cynomolgus monkeys. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 55(2):229–235
- Authier S, Gervais J, Fournier S, Gauvin D, Maghezzi S, Troncy E (2011) Cardiovascular and respiratory safety pharmacology in Göttingen minipigs: pharmacological characterization. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64(1):53–59
- Bassett L, Troncy E, Robichaud A, Schuessler TF, Pouliot M, Ascah A, Authier S (2014) Non-invasive measure of respiratory mechanics and conventional respiratory parameters in conscious large animals by high frequency Airwave Oscillometry. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70(1):62–65
- Brouillette RT, Morrow AS, Weese-Mayer DE, Hunt CE (1987) Comparison of respiratory inductive plethysmography and thoracic impedance for apnea monitoring. J Pediatr 111 (3):377–383
- Chaui-Berlinck JG, Bicudo JEPW (1998) The signal in total-body plethysmography: errors due to adiabatic-isothermic difference. Respir Physiol 113(3):259–270
- Costa DL, Tepper JS, Raub JA (1992) Interpretations and limitations of pulmonary function testing in small laboratory animals. In: Parent RA (ed) Comparative biology of the normal lung, vol 1, CRC Press. Boca Raton, FL, pp 367–399
- Delaunois A, Dedoncker P, Hanon E, Guyaux M (2009) Repeated assessment of cardiovascular and respiratory functions using combined telemetry and whole-body plethysmography in the rat. Sixth Annual Focused Issue on Methods in Safety Pharmacology [Part II] 60(2):117–129
- DeLorme MP, Moss OR (2002) Pulmonary function assessment by whole-body plethysmography in restrained versus unrestrained mice. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 47(1):1–10
- Diamond L, O'Donnell M (1977) Pulmonary mechanics in normal rats. J Appl Physiol 43 (6):942–948

- Drorbaugh JE, Fenn WO (1955) A barometric method for measuring ventilation in newborn infants. Pediatrics 16(1):81–87
- Epstein MA, Epstein RA (1978) A theoretical analysis of the barometric method for measurement of tidal volume. Respir Physiol 32(1):105–120
- Erasmus JJ, Page McAdams H, Rossi SE (2002) Drug-induced lung injury. Diffuse Lung Dis 37 (1):72–81
- Ewart LC, Haley M, Bickerton S, Bright J, Elliott K, McCarthy A, Valentin JP (2010) Pharmacological validation of a telemetric model for the measurement of bronchoconstriction in conscious rats. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 61(2):219–229
- FDA (2001) S7A safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. In Guidance for industry
- Ferguson JS, Schaper M, Stock MF, Weyel DA, Alarie Y (1986) Sensory and pulmonary irritation with exposure to methyl isocyanate. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 82(2):329–335
- Fiamma MN, Samara Z, Baconnier P, Similowski T, Straus C (2007) Respiratory inductive plethysmography to assess respiratory variability and complexity in humans. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 156(2):234–239
- Flandre TD, Leroy PL, Desmecht DJ (2003) Effect of somatic growth, strain, and sex on doublechamber plethysmographic respiratory function values in healthy mice. J Appl Physiol 94:1129–1136
- Frantz S, Nihlén U, Dencker M, Engström G, Löfdahl CG, Wollmer P (2012) Impulse oscillometry may be of value in detecting early manifestations of COPD. Respir Med 106(8):1116–1123
- Gad S (2004) Safety pharmacology in pharmaceutical development and approval. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL
- Glaab T, Hoymann HG, Hohlfeld JM, Korolewitz R, Hecht M, Alarie Y, Fabel H (2002) Noninvasive measurement of midexpiratory flow indicates bronchoconstriction in allergic rats. J Appl Physiol 93(4):1208–1214
- Goineau S, Rompion S, Guillaume P, Picard S (2010) Ventilatory function assessment in safety pharmacology: optimization of rodent studies using normocapnic or hypercapnic conditions. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 247(3):191–197
- Gube M, Brand P, Conventz A, Ebel J, Goeen T, Holzinger K, Kraus T (2009) Spirometry, impulse oscillometry and capnovolumetry in welders and healthy male subjects. Respir Med 103 (9):1350–1357
- Halloy DJ, Kirschvink NA, Vincke GL, Hamoir JN, Delvaux FH, Gustin PG (2004) Whole body barometric plethysmography: a screening method to investigate airway reactivity and acute lung injuries in freely moving pigs. Vet J 168(3):276–284
- Hamelmann E, Schwarze J, Takeda K, Oshiba A, Larsen GL, Irvin CG, Gelfand EW (1997) Noninvasive measurement of airway responsiveness in allergic mice using barometric plethysmography. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 156:766–775
- Hammer J, Newth CJL (2009) Assessment of thoraco-abdominal asynchrony. Paediatr Respir Rev 10(2):75–80
- Hirt RA, Leinker S, Mosing M, Wiederstein I (2008) Comparison of barometric whole body plethysmography and its derived parameter enhanced pause (PENH) with conventional respiratory mechanics in healthy Beagle dogs. Vet J 176(2):232–239
- Hoffman AM (2007) Airway physiology and clinical function testing. Respir Physiol Diagn Dis 37 (5):829–843
- ICH (2000) Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals S7A. Presented at the international conference on harmonisation
- Ingram-Ross JL, Curran AK, Miyamoto M, Sheehan J, Thomas G, Verbeeck J, Pugsley MK (2012) Cardiorespiratory safety evaluation in non-human primates. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66 (2):114–124
- Jackson AC, Watson JW (1982) Oscillatory mechanics of the respiratory system in normal rats. Respir Physiol 48(3):309–322

- Jackson AC, Watson JW, Kotlikoff MI (1984) Respiratory system, lung, and chest wall impedances in anesthetized dogs. J Appl Physiol 57(1):34–39
- Jacky JP (1980) Barometric measurement of tidal volume: effects of pattern and nasal temperature. J Appl Physiol 49(2):319–325
- Kearney K, Metea M, Gleason T, Edwards T, Atterson P (2010) Evaluation of respiratory function in freely moving Beagle dogs using implanted impedance technology. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62(2):119–126
- Legaspi M, Authier S, Gauvin D, Moreau M, Beauchamp G, Chaurand F, Troncy E (2010) Respiratory safety pharmacology: concurrent validation of volume, rate, time, flow and ratio variables in conscious male Sprague–Dawley rats. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 58(3):444–450
- Lindgren S, Bass AS, Briscoe R, Bruse K, Friedrichs GS, Kallman MJ, Pugsley MK (2008) Benchmarking Safety Pharmacology regulatory packages and best practice. Fifth Annual Focused Issue on Methods in Safety Pharmacology 58(2):99–109
- Lomask M (2006) Further exploration of the Penh parameter. Exp Toxicol Pathol 57, Supplement 2(0):13–20
- Lundblad LK, Irvin CG, Adler A, Bates JH (2002) A reevaluation of the validity of unrestrained plethysmography in mice. J Appl Physiol 93:1198–1207
- Maucote J, El Amrani F, Loriot S, El Amrani AI, Forster R, Legrand JJ (2013) Evaluation of respiratory function in conscious, non-restrained cynomolgus monkey using respiratory inductive plethysmography. 10th Annual focused issue on methods in safety. Pharmacology 68(1): e42
- Mauderly JL (1989) Effect of inhaled toxicants on pulmonary function. In: McClellan R, Henderson R (eds) Concepts in inhalation toxicology. Hemisphere Publishing Company, New York, pp 347–402
- Mazan MR, Hoffman AM (2003) Clinical techniques for diagnosis of inflammatory airway disease in the horse. Equine Sports Med 2(3):238–257
- Milano SP, Bpry C., Boucheix O, Lor I, Dupuis C, Moon B (2011) Assessment of thoracic impedance pneumography telemetry to ambulatory and restrained respiration measurement standards in the dog. Eighth Annual Focused Issue on Methods in Safety Pharmacology 64(1): e56
- Mitzner W, Tankersley C (2003) Interpreting Penh in mice. J Appl Physiol 94:828-831
- Murphy DJ (2014a) Optimizing the use of methods and measurement endpoints in respiratory safety pharmacology. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70(3):204–209
- Murphy DJ (2014b) Respiratory safety pharmacology current practice and future directions. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 69(1):135–140
- Murphy DJ, Renninger JP, Gossett KA (1998) A novel method for chronic measurement of pleural pressure in conscious rats. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 39(3):137–141
- Murphy DJ, Renninger JP, Coatney RW (2001) A novel method for chronic measurement of respiratory function in the conscious monkey. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 46(1):13–20
- Murphy DJ (2002) Assessment of respiratory function in safety pharmacology. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16(3):183–196
- Murphy DJ, Renninger JP, Schramek D (2010) Respiratory inductive plethysmography as a method for measuring ventilatory parameters in conscious, non-restrained dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62(1):47–53
- Pennock BE, Cox CP, Rogers RM, Cain WA, Wells JH (1979) A noninvasive technique for measurement of changes in specific airway resistance. J Appl Physiol 46(2):399–406
- Peslin R, Fredberg J (1986) Oscillation mechanics of the respiratory system. In: Macklem P, Mead J (eds) Mechanics of breathing, Part 1, vol III. American Physiological Society, Bethesda, MD
- Purbrick S, Jordan S, Moore S, Butler D, French A, Jones D, Meecham K (2012) Evaluation of Respiratory Inductive Plethysmography using the EMKABelt (Jacket) system in the conscious beagle dog. Ninth Annual Focused Issue on Methods in Safety Pharmacology 66(2):183–184
- Redfern WS, Ewart LC, Lainee P, Pinches M, Robinson S, Valentin JP (2013) Functional assessments in repeat-dose toxicity studies: the art of the possible. Toxicol Res 2(4):209–234

Remmers J (1976) Analysis of ventilatory response. Chest 70:134-137

- Renninger JP, Murphy DJ, Kohrs LC (2012) Evaluation of a combined model for assessing respiratory and cardiovascular function in the conscious non-restrained monkey. Ninth Annual Focused Issue on Methods in Safety Pharmacology 66(2):178
- Talavera J, Kirschvink N, Schuller S, Garrérès AL, Gustin P, Detilleux J, Clercx C (2006) Evaluation of respiratory function by barometric whole-body plethysmography in healthy dogs. Vet J 172(1):67–77
- Truchetti G, Troncy E, Robichaud A, Gold L, Schuessler T, Maghezzi S, Authier S (2014) Respiratory mechanics: comparison of Beagle dogs, Gottingen minipigs and Cynomolgus monkeys. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70(1):48–54
- Tyler W, Julian MD (1992) Gross and subgross anatomy of the lungs, pleura, connective tissue septa, distal airways, and structural units. In: Parent RA (ed) Comparative biology of the normal lung, vol 1, CRC Press. Boca Raton, FL, pp 37–48
- Watson J (1992) Elastic, resistive, and inertial properties of the lung. In: Parent RA (ed) Comparative biology of the normal lung, vol 1. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, pp 175–216
- Watson JW, Jackson AC (1985) Frequency dependence of CO2 elimination and respiratory resistance in monkeys. J Appl Physiol 58(2):653–657
- Wegner CD, Jackson AC, Berry JD, Gillespie JR (1984) Dynamic respiratory mechanics in monkeys measured by forced oscillations. Respir Physiol 55(1):47–61
- Zupnick HM, Brown LK, Miller A, Moros DA (1990) Respiratory dysfunction due to L-Dopa therapy for parkinsonism: diagnosis using serial pulmonary function tests and respiratory inductive plethysmography. Am J Med 89(1):109–114

Biophysics and Molecular Biology of Cardiac Ion Channels for the Safety Pharmacologist

Michael K. Pugsley, Michael J. Curtis, and Eric S. Hayes

Contents

1	Current Cardiovascular Safety Pharmacology Studies		
	1.1	Ion Channel Blockade Assays	151
	1.2	QT as a Surrogate Biomarker and Studies Used to Assess Ion Channel Modulation	152
	1.3	The Comprehensive In Vitro Proarrhythmia Assay	156
2	Myc	cardial Cell Types and Myocyte Coupling in the Heart	159
3	Bioelectrical Properties in the Myocardium		
	3.1	The Nernst Equation for Membrane Potential	160
4	Voltage-Gated Ion Channels and Genesis of Cardiac APs		
	4.1	Hodgkin–Huxley Equations	163
	4.2	Genesis of the Cardiac AP	164
5	The	Cardiac Sodium Channel	167
	5.1	Molecular and Pharmacological Properties	168
6	Cardiac Calcium Channels		
	6.1	Molecular and Pharmacological Properties	173
7	Cardiac Potassium Channels		
	7.1	Diversity of Voltage-Gated Potassium Channels	176
	7.2	Voltage-Dependent (K_V) Transient Outward (I_{to}) and Delayed Rectifier (I_K)	
		Channels	181
	7.3	The Inward Rectifier Potassium Current (<i>I</i> _{Kir})	187
8	The	Electrocardiogram	191
	8.1	ECG Changes that Can Occur in the Myocardium	193
	8.2	Early Afterdepolarisations	195

M.K. Pugsley (🖂)

M.J. Curtis

E.S. Hayes Porolt, 3055 NW 57th Street, Seattle, WA 98107, USA

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Global Safety Pharmacology and Toxicology/Pathology, Janssen Pharmaceuticals LLC, 1000 Route 202 South, Raritan, NJ 08869, USA e-mail: mkpugsley@yahoo.com

Cardiovascular Division, Faculty of Life Sciences & Medicine, King's College London, Rayne Institute, St Thomas' Hospital, London, UK

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_7

	8.3	Delayed Afterdepolarisations (DADs)	195	
	8.4	Re-entrant Arrhythmia Pathways	196	
9	Cond	clusion	197	
References				

Abstract

Cardiac safety pharmacology is a continuously evolving discipline that uses the basic principles of pharmacology in a regulatory-driven process to generate data to inform risk/benefit assessment of a new chemical entity (NCE). The aim of cardiac safety pharmacology is to characterise the pharmacodynamic/pharmacokinetic (PK/PD) relationship of a drug's adverse effects on the heart using continuously evolving methodology. Unlike Toxicology, safety pharmacology includes within its remit a regulatory requirement to predict the risk of rare cardiotoxic (potentially lethal) events such as torsades de pointes (TdP), which is statistically associated with drug-induced changes in the QT interval of the ECG due to blockade of $I_{\rm Kr}$ or $K_{\rm v}$ 11.1 current encoded by hERG. This gives safety pharmacology its unique character. The key issues for the safety pharmacology assessment of a drug on the heart are detection of an adverse effect liability, projection of the data into safety margin calculation and clinical safety monitoring. This chapter will briefly review the current cardiac safety pharmacology paradigm outlined in the ICH S7A and ICH S7B guidance documents and the non-clinical models and methods used in the evaluation of new chemical entities in order to define the integrated risk assessment for submission to regulatory authorities. An overview of how the present cardiac paradigm was developed will be discussed, explaining how it was based upon marketing authorisation withdrawal of many non-cardiovascular compounds due to unanticipated proarrhythmic effects. The role of related biomarkers (of cardiac repolarisation, e.g. prolongation of the QT interval of the ECG) will be considered. We will also provide an overview of the 'non-hERG-centric' concepts utilised in the evolving comprehensive in vitro proarrhythmia assay (CIPA) that details conduct of the proposed ion channel battery test, use of human stem cells and application of in silico models to early cardiac safety assessment. The summary of our current understanding of the triggers of TdP will include the interplay between action potential (AP) prolongation, early and delayed afterdepolarisation and substrates for re-entry arrhythmias.

Keywords

Activation • Atrial preparation • Biophysics • Calcium channel • Cardiac action potential • Channel kinetics • Comprehensive in vitro proarrhythmia assay • Delayed rectifier • Early afterdepolarisation • ECG • Hodgkin–Huxley • ICHS7A • ICHS7B • In silico modelling • Inactivation • Inward rectifier • Langendorff heart • Purkinje fibre • Safety assessment • Sodium channel • Stem cells

1 Current Cardiovascular Safety Pharmacology Studies

1.1 Ion Channel Blockade Assays

Each NCE is evaluated for potential proarrhythmic liability (particularly TdP liability) initially by evaluating potential adverse effects on cardiac ion channels in the very early stages of drug development. These 'frontloading' safety pharmacology (SP) studies are normally undertaken *before* selection of a candidate drug for development and before regulatory studies are conducted. Frontloading studies are conducted by 80 % of all companies. The safety pharmacologist is the individual primarily responsible for initiating, driving and leading the early SP assessment. Although there is increasing focus on a wide range of ion channels, all cardiac safety includes high-throughput (HT) evaluation of effects on the hERG-encoded $I_{\rm Kr}$ current (often abbreviated as hERG screening). The assay predominantly uses the cloned human channel expressed in either CHO or HEK cell lines (isolated myocytes are rarely used) as their primary test system. These studies are conducted at room temperature or at physiological temperatures (~37 °C). Temperature has an effect on channel kinetics; thus, physiological temperatures are recommended (Kirsch et al. 2004).

Larger companies require mandatory hERG screening prior to compound progression. Smaller companies may sell on their intellectual property (IP) rather than invest in a full SP programme. The following methodologies are used: automated patch clamp, non-automated patch clamp, ligand binding studies, and rubidium efflux studies. Selectivity screen/receptor binding profiling of the NCE is often undertaken. Other studies that are frontloaded include cardiac AP duration (APD) measurement in rabbit guinea pig and dog and haemodynamic/ECG studies in dogs or rodents (Lindgren et al. 2008).

Subsequently, either additional ion channel studies or more sophisticated voltage-clamp methods may be used in conjunction with in vitro APD studies to assess proarrhythmia liability. In vivo models may be used before selection of the candidate drug, but use is limited due to their low-throughput nature. Prior to first in human (FIH) studies in vitro APD and in vivo APD and QT interval assessments are usually undertaken to complement the early cardiac screening data, thus establishing a dataset used to inform an integrated risk assessment as described in the ICH S7A and ICH S7B guidelines (Anon. 2001, 2005). Almost no non-clinical safety work is conducted after FIH.

In summary, a large range of in vitro and in vivo cardiovascular (CV) studies are used by safety pharmacologists in order to fully characterise the safety profile of a lead candidate molecule.

1.2 QT as a Surrogate Biomarker and Studies Used to Assess Ion Channel Modulation

The cardiovascular safety core battery of tests evolved over many years due to the inherent difficulty in reaching consensus about how to safely test for risk of a rare but potentially lethal drug-induced cardiac syndrome known as TdP. Non-clinical detection of a clinically rare adverse event is difficult to undertake if the adverse event is equally rare in animals. Since this is the case for drug-induced TdP, a surrogate biomarker was needed. However, as surrogate biomarkers for rare events are difficult to validate (where validation requires the accumulation of a large database of positive and negative controls) and there is uncertainty over the extent of the risk that clinically established drugs have for generating the adverse effect in patients (no 'gold standard' or quantitatively structured template of human response to drugs), then reliable validation of the biomarker becomes an elusive (if not impossible) goal. This summarises the situation with TdP risk assessment. Today, a uniform international consensus exists regarding mandatory cardiovascular safety testing methods, which is, predictably, conservative and exhaustive: ICH guidelines S7A and S7B.

Since the 1970s, there has been a growing awareness that widening of the OT interval of the ECG is statistically associated with a risk in development of druginduced TdP (Malik and Camm 2001; Shah 2001). This was initially recognised only for 'cardiovascular-targeted' therapeutic drugs such as prenylamine, bepridil, sotalol and quinidine (Vos 2001). However, it was then found that 'noncardiovascular'-targeted drugs could also precipitate TdP and that this appeared to be most common among drugs that also widened QT interval (DePonti et al. 2002). In the 1990s, many well-known drugs were withdrawn from the market as a result of TdP liability, including terfenadine and astemizole (second-generation antihistamines), cisapride (a prokinetic GI agent with cholinomimetic and 5-HT₄ receptor agonistic properties), terodiline (an anticholinergic/antispasmodic drug effective in the treatment of urinary incontinence) and grepafloxacin (a fluoroquinolone antibiotic) (DePonti et al. 2002). This precipitated the collaboration between pharmaceutical companies and regulatory authorities that led to the construction of the guidance documents we now know as ICH S7A and S7B.

When the S7A guidance was published, selecting a method for evaluating TdP liability was an issue that was not addressed. Ventricular repolarisation delay is generally regarded as the best, albeit still poor, biomarker for TdP risk. A degree of consensus with respect to approach has been achieved, albeit through compromise regarding what actually constitutes a threshold transgression (in terms of magnitude of threshold dose and magnitude of threshold effect) for different putative TdP biomarkers such as prolongation of the QT interval and blockade of the cardiac potassium current $I_{\rm Kr}$ (Cavero and Crumb 2005). Despite the years since implementation of the SP guidance documents, there is still no agreement regarding the identification of a single best preclinical animal model for detection of TdP liability, and instead the compromise has been adoption of an integrated risk assessment strategy (Pugsley et al. 2008).

Cardiac SP in vivo methods primarily use conscious telemetered animals to assess the effects of the test item on the cardiovascular system. Variables that are recorded in the dog include blood pressure, heart rate and ECG (see Authier et al. 2015). Complementary studies, usually non-GLP in nature, include a number of in vitro assays that have been well characterised with utility in the safety profiling of an NCE. These assays include assessment of drug effects in the isolated guinea pig right atrium preparation, rabbit Purkinje fibre preparation, the isolated Langendorff heart and the isolated wedge preparation. Each assay will be briefly discussed.

1.2.1 The Isolated Atrial Preparation

The types of isolated tissues that can be used to assess drug effects on the heart are extensive and remain a cornerstone of not only the physiological and pharmacological evaluation of natural and synthetic drugs but also proved a means by which to characterise cardiac safety. The cardiovascular system is a rich source of tissue for in vitro studies. Some of the earliest assessments of a drug effect (i.e. not simply a CEREP non-functional binding study) can be made in isolated cardiac tissues, such as the isolated atrium. Such preparations can involve strips of atrial tissue (such as from the rabbit) or the entire atria (left and right) but usually just involve the single right atrium. Intact preparations are particularly useful in assessing the nature of a drug on cardiac function in terms of changes to beating rate, force of contraction, membrane potential as well as determining biochemical activity. Recently, Goineau et al. (2012) compared the sensitivity of three SP models that could be used in the assessment of drug-induced effects on cardiac conduction. They observed that rabbit atria were more sensitive at detecting lidocaine-induced cardiac slowing than rabbit Purkinje fibres or guinea pig atria.

Anatomically, in adult mammals, the right atrium is primarily used as it is larger than the left atrium and contains the anatomical structures necessary for cardiac conduction and the coronary circulation. Additionally, the right atrium spontaneously beats at a rate dominated by the sinus node and because atrial cells contain numerous G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCR) and ion channels provide a 'multiple target' testing assay. However, delineation of the mechanism of action for the drug effect is not easy to establish and would require follow-up studies. The strength of the assay is that it can be used as an early safety screen to direct medicinal chemistry synthesis of compounds that lack untoward cardiac effects. Moreover, drugs can be added directly to an organ bath, and there is no requirement for technically difficult aortic cannulation (required for the Langendorff model see later) and so the technique maybe applies with ease to mouse models, in which gene modification studies are most conveniently undertaken. This allows for heritable risk to be factored into assessment.

1.2.2 The Isolated Purkinje Fibre

Cardiac Purkinje fibres are subendocardially located within the heart along the inner ventricular wall and are responsible for the spread of myocardial electrical activity that results in the generation of the QRS complex of the ECG. These fibres, first described by the Czech physiologist and anatomist Johannes (Jan) Evangeline

Purkinje (Purkyně) in 1839, are comprised of specialised cardiomyocytes with a distinctive ion channel profile that effect rapid conduction of an electrical impulse $(\sim 4.0 \text{ m/s})$ from the bundle branches through the heart to the working myocardium the point of termination of the cardiac conduction system (Sedmera and Gourdie 2014). It is the fast conduction in the Purkinje fibre that establishes the cardiac conduction synchrony of the ventricles from apex to base that maintains a consistent heart rhythm. However, it is this same property of these fibres that can make the heart susceptible to, or perpetuate, the development of re-entrant arrhythmias and abnormal automaticity (Boyden et al. 2010). Purkinje fibres are large cells with limited contractile elements and fewer mitochondria and conduction does not respond to changes in autonomic tone compared with cells of the working myocardium (Boyden et al. 2010). In SP the assay may consist of Purkinje fibres isolated from the rabbit, guinea pig or dog and usually involves determining the concentration-response profile and rate dependence of the NCE on AP parameters. These standard parameters include the AP amplitude (APA), maximum rate of ventricular depolarisation (V_{max}) and APDat 60 % and 90 % repolarisation (APD₆₀ and APD_{90}). Additionally the magnitude of the effects of the NCE should be routinely compared to vehicle and usually a positive control (such as sotalol) conducted in parallel within the study.

SP studies have shown that isolated rabbit Purkinje fibres, when used in the assay, are highly sensitive to drugs with a greater propensity to prolong the APD and elicit early afterdepolarisations (EAD) compared to fibres from guinea pig, dog or swine (Lu et al. 2000, 2001). Thus, it appears that it is a highly specific and sensitive model to investigate drug-induced TdP liability. Lu et al. (2008) have also shown that there are marked differences in tissue response to drugs when isolated rabbit Purkinje fibres are used in the assay compared to either papillary muscle with ventricular trabeculae. Over the years, the assay has been well validated through the testing of many reference compounds (see Champeroux et al. 2005; Hanson et al. 2006; Aubert et al. 2006; Puddu et al. 2011) for use in the early de-risking stages of development (as a non-GLP assay) or as a component of the GLP-compliant in vitro core battery testing scheme. It has been identified as an important non-clinical assay in drug safety assessment by global regulatory authorities (Corrias et al. 2011).

1.2.3 The Langendorff Isolated Heart

The perfused isolated heart has many advantages in the study of the actions of an NCE on the mechanical (i.e. inotropic and lusitropic effects) and electrical properties of the heart (Bell et al. 2011; Clements-Jewery and Curtis 2014). The isolated heart was first described by Langendorff in 1895 as a simple preparation with which to study the activities of drugs. Briefly, hearts are perfused through the aorta with an oxygenated physiological buffer solution using a methodology essentially unchanged since originally described. The isolated heart is free of extrinsic nerves (but does contain a rich intrinsic innervation of ganglionic plexuses; see Brack 2014) and circulating systemic hormonal factors as well as variation in haemodynamics that may alter drug activities. A constant perfusion pressure closes

the aortic valve facilitating coronary artery blood vessel perfusion. The highly vascularised cardiac muscle ensures that exposure to drugs carried within the buffer rapidly gains access to all myocytes providing a sensitive measure of drug effects on contractility (mechanics), coronary flow and the electrocardiogram (ECG). This model is used extensively in SP studies (Lawrence et al. 2006; Guo et al. 2009) and is widely recognised as a surrogate for the study of human cardiac function and considered a conduit between in vitro cellular studies (hERG) and in vivo (conscious dog) screening methods. The nature of the preparation allows for hearts from a wide range of non-clinical species to be studied and may better predict effects observed in vivo than single cell studies since the syncytium is intact (Clements-Jewery and Curtis 2014). The rabbit and guinea pig hearts are used extensively in drug safety assessment since they show comparable electrophysiological responses to that observed in human hearts when similar drugs are investigated (Hondeghem and Hoffmann 2003; Hamlin et al. 2004). Thus, the Langendorff isolated heart provides a means by which to assess the safety profile of NCEs contiguously on electrical, mechanical and biochemical properties of the heart (Clements-Jewery and Curtis 2014; Curtis 1998).

1.2.4 The Isolated Coronary-Perfused Wedge Preparation

The isolated coronary-perfused wedge preparation is a commonly used non-clinical model in SP (Lee et al. 2010) that was developed by Yan and Antzelevitch (1996). The preparation is highly sensitive to detect effects of drugs while remaining selective enough to differentiate between drugs with known TdP liability drugs and non-arrhythmic drugs (Wang et al. 2008). Because of the nature of the preparation, the NCE can be continuously infused into the perfusion medium at increasing concentrations and a number of superimposed physiological alterations such as hypokalaemia, bradycardia or tachycardia (albeit limited in duration to ~ 60 s in order to avoid myocardial ischaemia) can be assessed. This method makes use of the marked regional differences in electrophysiology across the ventricle (intramural dispersion) that is characteristic of the preparation. Drug effects are evaluated on three distinct tissues within the ventricle: the epicardium, mid-myocardium (M-cells) and endocardium (Yan et al. 1998). The M-cells are the last to complete repolarisation and this is thought to be due to the presence of a smaller, slowly activating, delayed rectifier current (IKs), a larger late depolarising sodium current (or late INa) and a larger electrogenic sodium-calcium exchange current (Yan and Antzelevitch 1998; Antzelevitch and Shimizu 2002). The model uses electrodes that are placed at the level of each tissue region, which then record the three transmembrane potentials simultaneously, with an accompanying ECG for reference. In addition to the standard ECG measures, transmural dispersion of repolarisation (TDR) can be evaluated as the ratio of the interval between the peak and end of the T-wave and the QT interval [(Tp-Te)/QT] (Liu et al. 2006). The model also detects Phase 2 EADs and EAD-mediated R-on-T extrasystoles and an arrhythmia score can be applied for a semi-quantitative estimate of TdP potential.

The wedge preparation has been criticised on the grounds that transmural dispersion of the magnitude expressed is not found in an intact heart in which cell coupling largely precludes it (Curtis et al. 2013). However, this is not relevant if the model accurately predicts TdP liability with precision and accuracy. Indeed clinical relevance in the context of SP must be and need only be measured in terms of predictivity, and not the degree of identity between screen readout and human physiology.

While the isolated coronary artery-perfused ventricular wedge preparations have been shown to have a high specificity and selectivity for human torsadogens (Antzelevitch 2004; Liu et al. 2006), perceived limitations include the in vitro setting, the requirement for technical expertise and familiarity and the consequence that the model is not fit for high-throughput SP.

1.3 The Comprehensive In Vitro Proarrhythmia Assay

The clinical thorough QT (TQT) study (as outlined in the ICH E14 guidance) in conjunction with the series of non-clinical studies focused on assessing hERG current block (as outlined in the ICH S7B guidance) has effectively reduced the risk of developing (and subsequently approving) new drugs with the potential for precipitating torsades de pointes (TdP) cardiac arrhythmias. However, development and current conduct of this paradigm have come at a high cost to both the pharmaceutical industry in terms of the actual added cost to develop new drugs (i.e. conduct of the TQT study is ~\$4M/study) and society in terms of the loss to patients of potentially novel, effective drugs that have a hERG liability (or potential to prolong the QT interval) but with a low potential for proarrhythmia.

A novel cardiovascular risk assessment paradigm is being developed that would help to obviate conduct of the clinical TQT study (Darpo et al. 2014). The proposed Comprehensive In vitro Proarrhythmia Assay (CIPA) paradigm aims to modernise and provision current non-clinical, 'hERG-centric' cardiac safety screening efforts (Sager et al. 2014). A number of challenges and opportunities exist that are associated with adoption of a new approach in the evaluation of the arrhythmia potential of new drugs using novel in vitro (human stem cells) and in silico (cardiac AP modelling) methods and their application to clinically relevant arrhythmias such as TdP.

1.3.1 Stem Cells and CIPA

Current alternative screening models and methods under consideration by the SP and regulatory communities for the CIPA initiative include stem cells in which hERG ($I_{\rm Kr}$) as well as other cardiac ion channels such as sodium (SCN5A), calcium (Cav1.2) and some potassium channels ($I_{\rm K1}$ and $I_{\rm Ks}$) can be assessed in totality (Pugsley et al. 2014). Rather than examining human ion channel isoforms heterogeneously expressed in cell lines (such as CHO or HEK) as is current practice in drug safety or, on the rare occasion, actually using isolated human cardiac myocytes, the community is investigating applicability of human-induced

pluripotent stem cells (Vidarsson et al. 2010; Peng et al. 2010). The undifferentiated human stem cell of embryonic origin (hESC) and induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSCs) of somatic origin (the latter with the potential advantage that they can be obtained from diseased patients, e.g. congenital LOTS) continue to be evaluated for all aspects of their cardiac electrophysiological potential (Tanaka et al. 2009). The use of stems cells, despite being an evolving technology, may have implications in SP testing related to the CIPA initiative. It has been suggested that the use of human stem cells would be desired in order to assess drug effects on cardiac ion channels, rather than using heterologous expression systems. These cells would be an alternative model to the use of isolated human cardiac myocytes which have been plagued with numerous limitations for many years. Thus, primary induced pluripotent cardiac stem cell (iPSC-CM) of somatic origin would be preferred for use compared to undifferentiated human stem cells of embryonic origin (hESC). Embryonic stem cells clearly have limitations that undermine their place in non-clinical research. However, primary iPSC-CM are being evaluated for cardiac electrophysiological properties and potential for use as a drug screening assay (Tanaka et al. 2009; Peng et al. 2010; Vidarsson et al. 2010; Gibson et al. 2014). Human iPSC-CM have the additional potential advantage that they can be obtained

from diseased patients, e.g. with congenital LQTS. Intracellular recordings from individual cells (Peng et al. 2010) and multi-electrode arrays (MEA) enable measurement of sodium (SCN5A), calcium (Cav1.2) and potassium ($I_{\rm Kr}$ or hERG) current.

Implementation in CIPA will provide the impetus for conduct of ion channel blockade validation studies using stem cell technologies in order to establish a case for their use as an early drug screening assay or cardiovascular SP study model (with the hope they may be used routinely in the future as part of the core battery cardiovascular studies). However, not until phenotypic consistency, ion channel expression and electrophysiology profiles and responses to control drugs are established in terms of sensitivity, specificity and predictive utility are shown to be favourable versus current, established non-clinical models will stem cells transcend their status as secondary or tertiary cardiovascular assays. High-throughput screening (HTS) methods involving the use of stem cells create additional experimental concerns compared to those involving standardised CHO or HEK cell lines. A major constraint, in the foreseeable future, for the use of stem cells is their availability for HTS applications because of the number of cells required in automated chip-based patch-clamp systems. It should be remembered that a cell does not provide a complete physiological response.

1.3.2 In Silico Methods with Application to SP

For many years, there has been an ongoing effort to mathematically describe the cardiac AP (see below). Primarily driven by academic research groups, there has been a recent shift involving the integration of these researchers with those in industry in order to apply in silico methods to the CIPA initiative. For example, Mirams et al. (2014) characterised ion channel blockade for the series of ion channels that are responsible for genesis of the cardiac AP and proposed CIPA

candidates. These include hERG, the L-type calcium channel, the inward sodium channel, the KCNQ1/MinK or $K_v7.1$ (K_vLQT1) and transient outward K current). Mirams et al. (2014) used two standard high-throughput screening (HTS) assay systems to generate the data employed in the in silico models to simulate drugmediated effects on human ventricular APs. Several mathematical simulation models were tested including the ten Tusscher and Panfilov (2006), Grandi et al. (2010) and O'Hara et al. (2011) models. Data derived from these in silico concentration–response simulations were compared to clinical TQT results for the 34 compounds tested. At the study conditions used (1 Hz pacing and channel block determined at steady state) simulations tended to underestimate the QT prolongation observed in the clinic. Note that there are some differences, albeit subtle, between the numerous in silico methods utilised in AP simulation.

ten Tusscher and Panfilov (2006) developed a model of the cardiac ventricular AP based upon the measurement of human APD restitution, extensive description of intracellular calcium dynamics and importance of sodium channel recovery dynamics. The latter is important in defining the occurrence of electrical instability. Grandi et al. (2010) developed a mathematical model of the ventricular AP that characterised calcium handling as well as ionic currents measured in human cells. In development of their model they simulated basic excitation-contraction coupling phenomena and applied repolarising potassium current densities derived from a previously established rabbit myocyte model. However, unlike other models this one includes subsarcolemmal compartments where ion channels are programmed to 'sense' higher levels of calcium compared to the cytosol. In addition, transmural gradients for Ca handling proteins and the Na pump were simulated and both the rapid and slow inactivating components of the transient outward K current (I_{to}) were simulated to differentiate between localisation either endocardially or epicardially. O'Hara et al. (2011) developed a human ventricular cardiac AP model based upon data measured from over 100 undiseased human hearts. Components of the model were evaluated over the human range of physiological frequencies and include calcium versus voltage-dependent inactivation of L-type calcium current (I_{CaL}) and kinetics for the transient outward, rapid delayed rectifier $(I_{\rm Kr})$ and inward rectifier $(I_{\rm K1})$ potassium currents along with the Na⁺/Ca²⁺ exchange pump (I_{NaCa}) . The authors also examined model response to rate dependence and restitution of cardiac AP duration (APD). Note that this model is referred to as the O'Hara-Rudy Dynamic (ORd) model.

The results derived from this ongoing research are important to development of the CIPA initiative currently ongoing between the pharmaceutical industry, contract research organisations and regulatory authorities (FDA) (Sager et al. 2014). The establishment of datasets of clinically used compounds should provide much needed information to the entire scientific community regarding adoption and applicability of in silico simulations in safety hazard identification as well as the nature of the data derived from HTS (vs. patch clamp) methods subsequently used in simulation methods.

Thus, application of in silico methods, with noted limitations, may have use in studies preceding frontloading SP cardiovascular studies provided that the

respective participants (companies or CRO laboratories) have the capability (i.e. informational technology computing capability, technical understanding of the mathematical models used in the model construction, etc.) to incorporate such assays into discovery screening procedures. Introduction could increase throughput and limit development of chemical scaffolds with potential cardiac liability.

The anticipated outcome from this change in paradigm is the development of a non-clinical, standardised in vitro assay that determines the effects of drugs on the major cardiac ion channels and provide an assessment of the potential to precipitate clinical proarrhythmia, obviate conduct of the clinical TQT study and facilitate more efficient drug discovery efforts. In order to understand the fundamentals of this novel paradigm, it is important to review fundamental cardiac electrophysiology including basic ion channel biophysics as well as review some fundamental cardiac arrhythmia mechanisms to achieve this alternate approach.

2 Myocardial Cell Types and Myocyte Coupling in the Heart

The safety pharmacologist, when conducting cardiac studies, should know that within the myocardium cardiac cells (myocytes) differ both in their morphology and electrophysiological properties. This distinction must be clearly appreciated since this cellular disparity exists between atrial and ventricular myocytes as well as transmurally within ventricular muscle. At least five distinct types of cell can be distinguished based upon anatomical, morphological and electrophysiological properties. These cell types are found in the sino-atrial node (SAN) tissue, atrial muscle, atrio-ventricular node (AVN) tissue, His-Purkinje fibres and ventricular muscle. In general these cells, usually quadrangular in shape (50–100 μ m in length by 10–20 μ m in width), though bounded in the usual way by their cell membranes (the sarcolemma) and separated from their neighbours by extracellular fluid, are also anchored to adjacent cells, mainly end to end, by adhesive complexes called intercalated discs.

The intercalated disc is composed of three structurally distinct regions: (a) the *macula adherens or desmosome* which is a complex where the central lamella appears to receive filamentous projections from the sarcolemma providing integrity to muscle during contraction, (b) the *fascia adherentes* or 'intermediate junction' where actin myofibrils terminate, and (c) the *nexus* or gap junction which provides a low impedance pathway permitting the conduction of APs from cell to cell.

These unique sites of cellular communication sanction the propagation of electrical impulses, and hence contraction, from their origin in SAN pacemaker cells to the ventricles. Thus, the heart functions as an electrical and mechanical syncytium in which the anatomical arrangement and diverse electrical properties of cells serve to produce the sequential cell activation that underlies the coordinated function of the heart.

3 Bioelectrical Properties in the Myocardium

The electrical properties of cardiac myocytes are best introduced and described in terms of circuit elements. These concepts are of relevance to understanding of drug-ion channel interactions and hence safety characterisation of a new chemical entity (NCE) or biological drug. Important components of these idealised circuits include conductors, capacitors and voltage generators (or batteries) (Hubbard et al. 1969). An understanding of how the cardiac AP (AP) is generated and propagated depends upon both knowledge as to how these elements are arranged in cells and their relation to electric current. Electrical current is simply defined as a flow of ions (of either positive or negative charge). By convention, current flows from a positive to a negative direction. Thus, cations (positive ions) such as K⁺ and Na⁺ flow in the same direction as current. The *potential* (or *voltage*) gradient is the force that causes charged particles to move. In a conductor, Ohm's law is followed such that I = GV or V = IR where R, resistance, is the inverse of conductance (G) and V (voltage) is the potential difference between the points between which the current, (1), flows. Thus, in a conductor (such as a myocardial cell membrane), there can be no voltage gradient unless there is current flow and no current flow unless there is a voltage gradient. Ionic (or salt) solutions are Ohmic. It is thought that these charged particles (ions) move in an electric field rapidly and thus reach a limiting velocity; the point at which 'frictional' forces balance the electrical force and current becomes proportional to the voltage gradient. The heart (not unlike the whole human body) can be thought of as a 'volume conductor', which can be simulated by a three-dimensional network of linked resistors. This simulation of the heart can result because myocardial cell membranes act as capacitors. While anisotropicity, the non-uniform conductivity that depends upon current direction, is characteristic of many tissues (muscle in particular), it is especially important to the heart as it ensures proper uniform excitation of cardiac muscle and contraction (Pugsley and Quastel 1998).

Capacitance results whenever two conductors are separated by an insulator. In this case, a potential difference can be maintained indefinitely between the two conductors. Then, by definition, Q = CE and I = dQ/dt = CdE/dt where Q is charge and capacitance is C. When the voltage across a capacitor is altered charged particles move to or from both sides; this in effect results in a current 'through' the capacitor that is proportional to the rate of change of the voltage. Conversely, the voltage across a capacitor cannot change instantaneously; rather the charging or discharging of the capacitor is time dependent.

3.1 The Nernst Equation for Membrane Potential

Electrophysiological studies show that most cells have an average resting membrane potential of -80 mV. This value has been attributed to unequal concentrations across the membrane of ions to which the membrane is permeable. The myocardial cell can be thought of as being composed of two compartments corresponding to the inside and outside of the cell. These compartments are separated by a membrane that is permeable to only one ion, K^+ for example. Thus, inside the cell are K^+ ions and the charge on these ions is balanced predominantly by large negatively charged (anionic) protein molecules which cannot penetrate through pores in the membrane. Outside the cell there is a relatively low concentration of K⁺ ions and other additional ions that cannot pass through the membrane. In order for this model to be effective, it is assumed that there is no potential across the membrane. More intracellular K⁺ ions, by thermal movement, leave the cell through the membrane pores than enter. Since the K⁺ ions move outward from the cell and are not accompanied by anions, the result is a net negative charge in the cell. This negative charge then opposes the exit and promotes the entry of K^+ . It can be calculated that this exactly balances the tendency of K^+ ions to flow from high to low concentration when the transmembrane potential is that given by the Nernst equation (Pugsley and Quastel 1998). Thus for any ion, J, with concentrations $[J]_0$ outside and $[J]_i$ inside, and valence z_1 this equation states that $E_I = RT/z_I F \cdot \ln ([J]_0/[J]_i)$ and for an ion such as K⁺ this equation can be written as $E_{\rm K} = RT/F \cdot \ln \left([{\rm K}^+]_{\rm o}/[{\rm K}^+]_{\rm i} \right)$. In these equations, R is the universal gas constant, T is the absolute temperature and F is the Faraday constant (96,500 C/mol). $E_{\rm K}$ is termed the 'equilibrium potential' or 'reversal potential" for K⁺ ions and it is the transmembrane voltage at which the net flow of K⁺ ions through the membrane is zero. In this hypothetical cell model, the concentration difference across the membrane results in a stable situation where transmembrane potential is maintained at $E_{\rm K}$ and $[{\rm K}^+]_{\rm i}$ remains constant. Note that the myocardial cell membrane is permeable to a number of anions and cations, so each of the resulting derivations of the above equation must consider the valence of the ion in question. Thus for a membrane that is permeable to any of these ions, modifications can be made to the equation. For Na⁺ ions, the equation can be written as $E_{Na} = RT/F \cdot \ln ([Na^+]_o/$ $[Na^+]_i$) while for Ca^{2+} ions $E_{Ca} = RT/2F \cdot \ln ([Ca^{2+}]_o/[Ca^{2+}]_i)$ and for Cl^- ions $E_{\rm Cl} = -RT/F \cdot \ln ([{\rm Cl}^-]_0/[{\rm Cl}^-]_i) \text{ or } E_{\rm Cl} = RT/F \cdot \ln ([{\rm Cl}^-]_i/[{\rm Cl}^-]_0).$

For a cell membrane that has channels allowing permeation of more than one type of ion, the resting membrane potential will evidently result from a compromise between the equilibrium potentials for each of the various contributing ions. Two approaches can be used to calculate cell potentials. The first method calculates the theoretical current carried by each ion at various voltages. The Goldman-Hodgkin-Katz (GHK) current equation (Hille 1992) was developed based on the assumption that the electrical field in the membrane is constant. It states that for any ion J that $I_J = P_J z_J F \cdot v_J \cdot ([J]_i \exp(v_J) - [J]_o) / (\exp(v_J) - 1)$ where $v_J = V / (RT/z_J F)$. In this equation, $P_{\rm I}$ is the membrane permeability to the J ion and V is the potential across the membrane. As a result, in this equation current is non-linearly related to voltage, i.e. the membrane becomes a non-Ohmic conductor, unless the ionic concentrations on the two sides of the membrane are equal. The GHK voltage equation (Hille 1992) can be easily acquired by determining the voltage at which the sum of all currents is zero. For a membrane that is permeable only to K⁺, Na⁺ and Cl⁻ and for which no other source of membrane current exists, the equilibrium or resting membrane potential, V_r , is $V_r = (RT/F) \cdot \ln\{(P_K[K^+]_0 + P_{Na}[Na^+]_0 + P_{CI}[CI^-]_i)/$ $(P_{K}[K^{+}]_{i} + P_{Na}[Na^{+}]_{i} + P_{Cl}[Cl^{-}]_{o})$. In fact, this equation can be correctly applied when the electrical field in the membrane is not uniform.

Physiologically, the Cl⁻ ion terms in these equations can often be ignored. With a high external Na⁺ and high internal K⁺, the resultant V_r (whatever its value may happen to be between E_K and E_{Na}) cannot be sufficiently negative to prevent the continuous egress of K⁺ ions and entry of Na⁺ ions. Therefore, stability of the cell becomes paramount and requires an active (and perpetual energy consuming) ionic transport mechanism. The 'sodium/potassium pump exchanger' then continuously extrudes Na⁺ ions and imports K⁺ ions.

The second approach in the derivation of the resting membrane potential of a cell considers the equivalent circuit of the membrane. With a separation between the inside and outside of the cell, there develops a capacitance and voltage potential, with an internal resistance (or conductance) that corresponds to each of the relevant permeant ions. Simple mathematical equations can be developed for each ion such that for K⁺ ions $I_{\rm K} = g_{\rm K} (V - E_{\rm K})$, for Na⁺ ions $I_{\rm Na} = g_{\rm Na} (V - E_{\rm Na})$, for Cl⁻ ions $I_{\rm Cl} = g_{\rm Cl} (V - E_{\rm Cl})$ and for Ca²⁺ ions $I_{\rm Ca} = g_{\rm Ca} (V - E_{\rm Ca})$. As with the GHK equations for the 'resting' state of membrane currents, the sum of all currents is zero and the equation becomes $V_{\rm r} = (g_{\rm K}E_{\rm K} + g_{\rm Na}E_{\rm Na} + g_{\rm Cl}E_{\rm Cl} + g_{\rm Ca}E_{\rm Ca})/$ $(g_{\rm K} + g_{\rm Na} + g_{\rm Cl} + g_{\rm Ca})$. With this model, there is a continuous inward Na⁺ and Ca²⁺ current that is balanced by the sum of many outward K^+ currents (see below for details on K⁺ current subtypes involved). However, unlike the GHK current equation, this approach does not account for the fact that, in general, conductance should be non-linear, i.e. it should depend upon voltage, since each ion exists in unequal concentrations on either side of the membrane. However, this equivalent circuit model can be applied if it is assumed that conductance is nearly a constant when associated with small changes in membrane potential and that, in myocytes, changes in the potential of the cardiac cell membrane are associated with *large* changes in conductance.

In an attempt to refine the above formulation, it was thought that perhaps it might be more accurate to describe the components of the equivalent circuit (i.e. the combination of battery and internal resistance) for each ion *channel* rather than to a particular ion. As well, to impart relevance to the system to accurately model the cardiac myocyte (as has been done by Noble & Mirams, O'Hara & Rudy and ten Tusscher & Panfilov amongst others), this approach should include as many different types of physiological ion channels as possible. Each voltage (or equilibrium potential) is represented not by the Nernst equation for a particular ion but rather by the GHK voltage equation using both ion concentrations and permeability ratio(s). This approach was formally described for currents in the mammalian ventricular cell by Luo and Rudy (1991) who used Na⁺ and Ca²⁺ currents, three distinct K⁺ currents as well as a 'background' K⁺ current with an equilibrium potential between E_K and E_{Na} .

The equivalent circuit model of the membrane is best visualised schematically where capacitance represents the insulating myocardial lipid bilayer and each conductor–voltage (battery) combination represents a type of ionic channel. Similarly for the more mathematically inclined, this may be a simple mathematical model such that the sum of all currents (CdV/dt) must be zero.

The greatest physiological application for the equivalent circuit model is where myocardial cells are represented as a 'ladder' network. In the case of the heart, myocytes are represented as being connected end to end (which they are within the heart) with an internal resistance (R_i) between two cells. Within the context of the heart, it must be realised that myocytes are connected to adjacent cells and therefore the network most accurately reflects the physiological scenario when considered in two or even three dimensions.

4 Voltage-Gated Ion Channels and Genesis of Cardiac APs

Our current understanding of electrical activity of cardiac muscle is based upon the observation that transmembrane potentials result from the coordinated integration of the opening and closing of many different ion channels. The corresponding changes in ionic permeability and conductance result in the flow of current, genesis of an AP and contraction of heart muscle.

Development of the theory of AP genesis and propagation in nerve and cardiac muscle resulted from the work of Hodgkin and Huxley (1952). APs in excitable cells result from the presence of voltage-gated ion channels that open and close depending upon the voltage across the membrane. Depolarisation of the resting membrane potential causes the opening of voltage-gated Na⁺ channels. This increase in Na⁺ permeability (or conductance, g_{Na} or G_{Na}) results in the development of an inward current which enhances depolarisation and increases g_{Na} . This, in turn, further increases the inward current and g_{Na} until a maximum is attained. If this were the case, the membrane potential would be permanently shifted to E_{Na} in response to *any* depolarisation. Several factors prevent this event from transpiring. These include the fact that resting conductance allows for only a small increase in g_{Na} and inward current (which does not adversely affect the transmembrane potential), voltage-gated Na⁺ channels rapidly inactivate (within several milliseconds after depolarisation) and depolarisation marks the opening of voltage-gated K^+ channels which shifts the membrane potential back to $E_{\rm K}$. In contrast to nerves, the situation in the heart is complicated by the presence of voltage-gated Ca²⁺ channels. These channels mediate the 'slow inward current' (I_{si}) that is predominantly responsible for the plateau phase of the AP (see details below). In some tissues, such as the sino-atrial and atrio-ventricular nodes, voltage-gated Ca²⁺ channels predominate and provide a basis for the AP.

4.1 Hodgkin–Huxley Equations

It was from studies and conclusions based upon the classical work of Hodgkin and Huxley (1952) that provides us with a basis for a mathematical description of voltage-dependent ion channel conductance. Their experimental strategy was

essentially to record electrical activity inside a giant squid axon cell using a 'voltage clamp'. Experimental evidence however did not support the predicted change in current amplitude. The theoretical model predicts that if conductance were constant, then steady current responses should result, and this was not observed. Rather, experimental currents were not maintained in a steady state. The initial inward Na⁺ current reached a maximum quickly but with time subsequently declined. An outward K⁺ current that slowly reached a maximum immediately followed decline in this current. Recordings of these currents at the given voltages that generated them allowed for a calculation of the conductance of each ion channel type involved in electrical activity in the axon. The fundamental feature observed for K⁺ ion channels was that with depolarisation the sigmoidal rising phase of the conductance curve for this ion could be mathematically defined as an exponential rise to a maximum. Potassium channel conductance could be expressed as $g_{\rm K} = G_{\rm K} \cdot n^4$ where $G_{\rm K}$ is the maximal possible $g_{\rm K}$ and *n* is a parameter (usually less than 1.0) that changes according to the equation $dn/dt = \alpha_n(1-n) - \beta_n n$ or $dn/dt = \alpha_n(1-n) - \beta_n n$ or $dn/dt = \alpha_n(1-n) - \beta_n n$ $dt + (\alpha_n + \beta_n)n = \alpha_n$ with both α_n and β_n being a constant at any given transmembrane potential, V. Experimentally a change to a new constant voltage would allow for a new set of values for α_n and β_n . These values are such that when the difference for *n* is determined for its final value, the path it follows is an exponential decrease in time course where the time constant, τ_n , equals $1/(\alpha_n + \beta_n)$.

This mathematical formalisation for the experimentally obtained values allowed α_n and β_n to be obtained for any given membrane potential. Thus, since n_f is given by the 4th root of the final g_K divided by maximum possible g_K , the resulting equations determined by Hodgkin and Huxley resembled those obtained by the GHK current equation. It was theorised that the set of obtained equations for K⁺ correspond to the gating or movement of 4 '*n*' particles within the membrane and that the 'on' rate value for movement could be described by α_n and the 'off' rate value by β_n (Hodgkin and Huxley 1952).

By using a similar recording approach and mathematical analysis profile for the rapidly activating and inactivating Na⁺ current, it was found that g_{Na} could be described by the equation $g_{\text{Na}} = G_{\text{Na}} m^3 h$. In this equation, the 'm' term describes the activation properties of the channel while the 'h' term describes the 'inactivation gate' the actions of which are governed by the time-independent parameters α_{m} and β_{m} and α_{h} and β_{h} , respectively. Mathematically (and experimentally) 'm' increased while 'h' decreased with membrane depolarisation. From their work, Hodgkin and Huxley showed that they could mathematically reconstruct the time course (and magnitude) of the squid axon AP.

4.2 Genesis of the Cardiac AP

The cardiac AP, illustrated in Fig. 1 for a ventricular myocyte, is conventionally composed of four phases. A rapid upstroke (phase 0) is followed by a brief peak (phase 1) followed by a sustained plateau (phase 2). A rapid repolarisation (phase 3) begins after several hundred milliseconds have elapsed and this is followed by



Fig. 1 The cardiac action potential (AP) (*upper panel*) conventionally consists of several phases (0–4) with a duration of approximately 300 ms. Phase 0 corresponds to membrane depolarisation (Na⁺ influx), while phase 1 shows the early rapid repolarisation of the membrane. Phase 2 is the plateau of the AP (due to a reduction in Na⁺ influx and increase in Ca²⁺ influx), while phase 3 shows membrane repolarisation (resulting from the coordinated opening and closing of many different K⁺ channels). Phase 4 corresponds to the resting membrane potential. The *lower panels* depict the currents produced by the movement of several different ions across the membrane. By convention, both the inward Na⁺ (I_{Na}) and Ca²⁺ (I_{Ca}) ionic currents are shown downward. Several of the outward K⁺ ionic currents responsible for repolarisation are shown: the delayed rectifier (I_{K}) and the inward rectifier (I_{K1}). *Note that current amplitudes are not shown to scale*

phase 4 that persists until the next rapid upstroke event. Thus, the shape of the AP is governed by ionic current flux via gated channels in the membrane for sodium, calcium and potassium (Fig. 1). As well, membrane pumps and exchangers such as for Na/K-ATPase and Na/Ca are involved. The properties of the AP change moderately amongst tissue types. In pacemaker cells of the nodal tissues (and to a lesser degree in atrial cells and Purkinje fibres), phase 4 is characterised by a slow steady depolarisation from the resting membrane potential (V_m) that leads to a 'threshold' potential (TP). When this potential is met, a rapid upstroke (phase 0) results and a nodal AP develops that is composed of similar 'phases' as in ventricular or other cardiac cells. While there may be some differences in regard to phase 4 development in various cardiac tissue, the fundamentals of AP generation remain essentially unchanged. The pacemaker current shapes the periodicity of oscillations in the heart since this current is activated by the hyperpolarised cell membrane at the conclusion of the AP.

The ventricular AP has been mathematically modelled by several groups of researchers (Hille 1992; DiFrancesco and Noble 1985). In each model, the genesis of the AP depends upon an accurate account of the biophysical and physiological properties of the component ionic currents. These properties are then integrated into a series of uniform equations (which are based upon those of Hodgkin and Huxley) and the AP model developed.

The inward, fast voltage-gated Na⁺ channel (g_{Na}) is responsible for producing phase 0 and the rapid upstroke of the cardiac AP. It is best approximated by the equation $g_{Na} = G_{Na} m^3 \cdot h \cdot j$, where the *j* represents a slow inactivation gate component of the current which has its own voltage-dependent α and β rate constants.

While Na⁺ channels rapidly inactivate as the membrane potential (V_m) approaches the equilibrium potential (0 mV), a second voltage-gated ion channel is activated that is carried by Ca²⁺ ions. Calcium channels carry I_{si} that is responsible for the plateau phase of the AP (Fig. 1). These channels activate rapidly at approximately -40 to -20 mV and inactivate slowly. Calcium current can be approximated by the equation $g_{Ca} = G_{Ca} \cdot d \cdot f$ where voltage-dependent rate constants (α and β) are determined for d and f. Many Ca²⁺ channel subtypes occur in the body. In the heart, at least 2 isoforms can be found: the 'L' and 'T' types (see below for details).

Within a short period of time (≈ 150 ms), cardiac Ca²⁺ channels begin to inactivate and K⁺ channels begin to activate. Repolarisation becomes relatively rapid when the total outward K⁺ current becomes appreciably greater than inward Ca²⁺ current. A large number of voltage- and non-voltage-gated K⁺ currents are involved in repolarisation of the cardiac AP. The voltage-gated K⁺ currents include the transient outward K⁺ current (I_{to}), one of the earliest channels to open (during phase 1) to begin repolarisation, the outward or delayed rectifier current (I_K) which opens and the end of phase 2 and is the main K⁺ current responsible for ventricular repolarisation and the inward rectifier K⁺ current (I_{K1}) which, unlike other K⁺ currents, closes during depolarisation and is responsible for maintenance of the resting membrane potential (see the lower panel of Fig. 1 for details). An integration of the equations discussed above can accurately predict the shape of the AP. These equations can not only predict the shape of the AP but can be used to investigate changes in cellular physiology (such as elevated or reduced ion concentrations associated with disease states), the presence of 'unusual' electrical activity (such as is found with various arrhythmias resulting from myocardial ischaemia or infarction) or how drugs may interact with multiple ion channels concurrently and modulate or alter the AP.

In an actual heart, the situation is much more complicated than what can be described for a single isolated myocyte. Myocardial cells are coupled in three dimensions to adjacent cells as a means with which to assure the unified propagation of the AP and all cells assist in generating an AP synchronously. If this does not occur, disparity exists within the ventricle and altered excitability may result in disastrous consequences including proarrhythmia and sudden cardiac death. The uniform propagation of the AP is required for contractility and depends upon factors such as the geometric arrangement of cells, cell-to-cell coupling, the functional properties of each ion channel type involved in its genesis and current density within the cell membrane and its variation within regions of the heart.

5 The Cardiac Sodium Channel

Hodgkin and Huxley studied sodium conductance in the squid giant axon and were the first to propose a structural model for the channel such that the voltagedependent opening and closing of membrane 'gates' resulted in a change in membrane permeability to sodium. The permeability change generated the AP and was responsible for the transmembrane movement of sodium ions. They proposed 'm' as an activation gate particle and 'h' as an inactivation gate particle, which display distinct kinetic properties highly dependent upon changes in membrane potential. Hodgkin and Huxley also postulated that for the conformational transitions of these gates to be voltage dependent, there must be a voltage sensor, or charge movement, during such transitions. They predicted the existence of the 'gating current'.

Depolarisation of the cell membrane opens Na⁺ channels. However, this event only occurs after some delay. During this short time period (<1 ms), charge movement occurs. This delay was described as a series of voltage-dependent, closed-state conformational transitions the macromolecular protein which comprised the Na⁺ channel had to pass through before the channel opened. The cause of this delay remained elusive until 1973 when Armstrong and Bezanilla first recorded the 'gating current'. It was a current of small amplitude (0.13 pA) and fast kinetics (80 µs to reach a maximum) (Armstrong and Bezanilla 1974). Thus, a majority of this current flows prior to the opening of the m gate for activation.



Fig. 2 A schematic of the proposed molecular structure of the Na⁺ channel present in the heart. This model depicts the transmembrane folding of the primary structure of the Na⁺ channel α -subunit. The domains of the channel are indicated as DI–DIV. The six α -helical transmembrane-spanning sequences are indicated as S1–S6 for the DI domain. Some experimentally determined sites for protein kinase A phosphorylation and local anaesthetic binding are shown. Those sequences involved in channel inactivation are also indicated along with those regions that constitute the ion channel pore (P)

5.1 Molecular and Pharmacological Properties

Molecular studies have revealed characteristics of the Na⁺ channel itself as well as the putative 'voltage sensor' for the gating current (see Fig. 2). All voltage-gated Na⁺ channels are comprised of approximately 2,000 amino acids and contain four homologous internal repeats (DI-DIV), each of which has six putative transmembrane (SI-S6) segments (Catterall 1993; Denac et al. 2000). The α -subunit is a phosphorylated and glycosylated protein that forms the ion channel pore and contains a particular region, the fourth transmembrane segment, S4, which is composed of a number of positively charged amino acids (lysine and arginine) and has been postulated to be the voltage sensor (Catterall 1993). Displacement by the change in membrane potential of these amino acids may be responsible for the gating current (Catterall 1995). The outward gating charge for sodium is due to the movement of 6 charges across the membrane. This finding corroborated the proposed charge displacement equivalent to 6 electrons flowing from the extra- to intracellular side of the membrane by Hodgkin and Huxley (1952). However, despite the implication of the S4 region in gating, the mechanism by which activation is initiated is not completely elucidated but does immediately precede Na⁺ channel opening. The S6 regions within each of the four domains of the α - subunit are thought to form the pore region of the channel while the P loops from each domain (see Fig. 2 for details) comprise the 'selectivity' filter in the outer or more extracellular region of the pore (Catterall 2001). Sato et al. determined, at a resolution of 19 A, the structure of the complete Na⁺ channel in 2001. From a reconstruction of cryo-electron microscopic images, it is suggested that the Na⁺ channel is bell shaped with the bulk of the protein structure (47 %) existing cytoplasmically. Structural features of the protein suggest an intercellular region for the inactivation particle and gating 'pores' for the outward movement associated with the voltage-sensing S4 transmembrane helices of each domain (Sato et al. 2001). These images also suggest that the central pore formed by the α subunit is not simply linear across the membrane as has been suggested for decades but rather is divided into four branches that connect the cytoplasm to the extracellular medium (Sato et al. 2001).

Most Na⁺ channels are heterotrimeric complexes in the membrane. The α subunit (≈ 260 kDa) interacts with at least 2 small auxiliary β -subunit proteins. The β_1 -subunit (≈ 36 kDa) is non-covalently associated with the α -subunit and has been shown to increase Na⁺ current amplitude and increase the kinetic rate of activation and inactivation of the channel (Isom et al. 1992). While the expression of the α -subunit alone results in a functional channel, the β_1 -subunit is responsible for refining the kinetic activity of the channel. These properties are crucial to the neuronal isoform of the channel but not the cardiac isoform of the channel. The β_2 subunit (≈ 33 kDa) modulates Na⁺ channel localisation in tissue. Various subtypes of voltage-gated Na⁺ channels have been described (see Table 1) (Goldin 2001). The cardiac subtype is distinguished from most by being relatively insensitive to blockade by the puffer fish neurotoxin, tetrodotoxin.

Initially, local anaesthetics and anticonvulsant and antiarrhythmic drugs were believed to interact with the Na⁺ channel and immobilise a fraction of the gating charge when the channel was blocked. However, Hanck et al. (1994) showed that drugs could bind the cardiac channel gate, but with altered kinetics, i.e. exhibit a reduced voltage dependency. In light of the Modulated Receptor Hypothesis (see below), this may alter our perspectives regarding the mechanism by which drugs interact with the Na⁺ channel. Thus drug occupancy may reduce the voltage dependence of gating by inhibition of voltage-sensitive charge movement rather than by drugs producing a shift in channel states to the favoured drug-bound inactive state of the channel (Hanck et al. 1994).

Activation (or gating) is a change between a closed and resting (non-conducting) state of the Na⁺ channel to an open (conducting) state in response to a change in membrane potential (see example of Na⁺ current in Fig. 2). It occurs rapidly in excitable cells and is very steeply dependent upon depolarisation (Hille 1992). Thus, the rate of activation increases with membrane depolarisation. Activation of Na⁺ currents generally occurs at thresholds between -40 and -60 mV via the voltage-dependent opening of the 'm' gate (see Fig. 3). The change in voltage opens the channel and allows for a rapid increase in Na⁺ permeability. Activation kinetics can be altered by plant alkaloids such as veratridine, scorpion or sea anemone toxins or by insecticides such as pyrethroids (Catterall 1980). This kinetic property is not

Tissue location	α-subunit	Channel ^a
Heart (human)	SCN5A	Nav1.5
Heart/Denervated skeletal muscle (rat)	SCN5A	Nav1.5
Heart/Uterine muscle (human)	SCN7A	Nav2.1
Heart/Uterine muscle (mouse)	SCN7A	Nav2.3
CNS (human)	SCN1A	Na _v 1.1
CNS (human)	SCN2A1	Na _v 1.2
CNS (human/mouse)	SCN8A	Na _v 1.6
CNS (rat)	SCN1A1	Na _v 1.1
CNS (rat)	SCN2A1	Na _v 1.2
CNS (rat)	SCN3A	Nav1.3
PNS (rat)	SCN8A	Na _v 1.6
PNS (rat DRG)	SCN10A	Nav1.8
Skeletal muscle (human)	SCN4A	Na _v 1.4
Skeletal muscle (rat)	SCN4A	Na _v 1.4

Table 1 Various types of mammalian voltage-gated Na⁺ channels

^aAccording to the standardised nomenclature proposed for Na⁺ channels at The IUPHAR/BPS Guide to PHARMACOLOGY website that builds upon and replaces the original IUPHAR Committee on Receptor Nomenclature and Drug Classification Database (IUPHAR-DB). See http://www.guidetopharmacology.org/ for details

DRG dorsal root ganglion



Fig. 3 A representative family of cardiac Na⁺ currents traces evoked in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes. Currents were recorded by two-electrode whole-cell voltage clamp. Oocytes were injected with 50 ng of in vitro transcribed RNA encoding the SkM2 cardiac Na⁺ channel α -subunit. After 2 days of incubation at 20 °C in ND-96 with supplements, currents were evoked by depolarising the cell to -40, -30, -20, -10 and 0 mV from a holding potential (V_m) of -120 mV at 3 s intervals. Maximal Na⁺ channel conductance (G_{max}) was observed when the cell was depolarised to 0 mV. The evoked Na⁺ channels all inactivated within \approx 4 ms after depolarisation

altered by most antiarrhythmic or local anaesthetic drugs such as quinidine or lidocaine. These biological toxins bind to specific binding sites at extracellular sites on the Na⁺ channel and generally shift activation to more negative membrane potentials. Thus, at resting membrane potentials a steady-state depolarisation results that is due to a sustained sodium current. It was originally proposed (for simplicity) that activation was independent of inactivation. However, it was not until Armstrong et al. (1973) perfused the squid giant axon with the enzyme pronase, and showed that inactivation was selectively destroyed and activation was unaltered and that the two processes could be dissociated.

Ionic conductance of the Na⁺ channel is transient in nature. Prolonged depolarisation results in Na⁺ channel inactivation and prevents the influx of Na⁺ into the cell. Thus, refractoriness is maintained. As with activation, the rate of inactivation increases with an increase in the rate of depolarisation (see Fig. 3, panel b). Hodgkin and Huxley (1952) postulated that decay of Na⁺ currents to resting values was mono-exponential. However, Chiu (1977) found that the rate of inactivation was much better approximated with a bi-exponential function and described two voltage-sensitive components for inactivation: fast and slow. Studies by Khodorov et al. (1976) described the slow component and how it was involved in cellular excitability but may have relevance in pathophysiological processes in brain and muscle tissue. Aldrich et al. (1983) used inactivation studies of single channel Na⁺ currents to show that decay was biphasic, and largely coupled to activation, yet slow and fast inactivation are independent events. These studies indicate that some fraction of Na⁺ channels must be open before inactivation proceeds (see Fig. 3). To date, slow inactivation, as a physiological process, remains poorly studied; however, fast inactivation has been extremely well investigated.

The inactivation gate, 'h', can be selectively destroyed by the internal application of protease and chemicals such as the piperazinyl-indole derivative DPI 201-106 (Wang et al. 1990). Veratridine and batrachotoxin, alkaloid toxins, also inhibit inactivation and produce a steady-state depolarisation due to enhanced sodium permeability (Catterall 1980). At the cellular level, this results in a prolongation of the AP and positive inotropism.

Molecular studies have shown that a highly conserved α -helical intracellular linker between domains III and IV (DIII–DIV) of the sodium channel (see Fig. 2) is responsible for fast inactivation kinetics (Goldin 1993). In addition, these molecular studies provide evidence for the proposed 'ball and chain' model of inactivation whereby this cytoplasmic linker may influence the activation and inactivation coupling process. This model suggests that a positively charged cytoplasmic protein particle (the 'h' gate using Hodgkin and Huxley formalism) electrostatically interacts with a negatively charged inactivation subunit of the sodium channel (Goldin 1993). Three amino acids (IFM) contained within the DIII–DIV loop sequence (isoleucine 1488, phenylalanine 1489 and methionine 1490) are crucial to channel inactivation (West et al. 1992) (Fig. 2). Thus, during inactivation this motif is thought to interact with amino acids that constitute a 'docking' site or receptor within the pore region and block the pore, impeding the inward movement of Na^+ ions.

It is important that as a safety pharmacologist that one realises that any NCE in development is not unlike a local anaesthetic or classic antiarrhythmic drug interact with the inactivation gate (Hondeghem and Katzung 1977; Hille 1992). The inactivation produced by a change in membrane potential and drug block of the channel are interacting processes. These occur as a result of drug binding to a site on or near the 'h' gate in a voltage, time and channel state-dependent manner according to the Modulated Receptor Hypothesis (Hille 1992).

Hille in 1977 proposed a model for local anaesthetic action on nerve (Hille 1992). He suggested that there was a single specific binding site for local anaesthetics and that drug occupancy (block) alters the inactivation kinetics of the channel. The proposed location of drug action was intracellular. Hille also postulated that multiple pathways existed for drug access to these binding sites; thus, it could account for all drug access routes to this binding site. Hondeghem and Katzung (1977) used studies in cardiac muscle to propose a similar model for antiarrhythmic drug interaction with cardiac Na⁺ channels. In this cardiac model, a series of equations were developed which defined binding parameters for each state of the channel (rest, open, inactive) and accurately described channel block by quinidine and lidocaine. The general model suggests that as Na⁺ channels change states in a voltage-dependent manner local anaesthetic or antiarrhythmic drugs can associate or dissociate from each state. Thus, each state has a characteristic set of association (k) and dissociation (l) rate constants and voltage and time modulate binding (Hondeghem 1994). Since the affinity for the binding site is modulated by the state of the channel, the proposed model was called the Modulated Receptor Hypothesis (MRH) (Hille 1992; Hondeghem and Katzung 1977).

There is evidence for a specific binding site on the Na⁺ channel for drugs. Ragsdale et al. (1996) identified a putative local anaesthetic, antiarrhythmic and anticonvulsant drug binding site on the S6 transmembrane-spanning region of domain IV (DIVS6) that lines the pore of the Na⁺ channel (see Fig. 2). Additional delineation of the amino acids involved in drug binding suggests that pore-lining residues in the S6 region of domain III (DIIIS6) may also be involved in drug binding.

The existence of a persistent or 'late' Na⁺ channel has been proposed for decades (Saint 2007). While the physiological role for the late Na⁺ channel remains unknown, it has similar biophysical properties to the fast (or transient) Na⁺ channel including ion channel selectivity and single channel conductance properties, but the population of ion channels that constitute the late channels fail to inactivate after opening (Saint 2007). The late Na⁺ current is pharmacologically distinct and appears more sensitive to block by tetrodotoxin (TTX) and lidocaine as well as ranolazine and vernakalant (Ju et al. 1992; Saint et al. 1992). While the magnitude of the late Na⁺ current in the normal heart is small (~1 % that of the fast Na⁺ current), its magnitude is increased in many pathologic conditions including ischaemia (see Zaza et al. 2008). An enhanced cardiac late Na⁺ current is proarrhythmic (i.e. elicits EADs, triggered arrhythmic activity, and TdP) an effect

that has been demonstrated in many SP assays including isolated Purkinje fibres, coronary-perfused wedge preparations and Langendorff hearts (Saint 2007; Zaza et al. 2008). This cardiac Na⁺ current is currently being considered as a component to the CIPA ion channel assay.

With an understanding of the cardiac Na^+ channel complete, a return of the membrane potential to its pre-depolarising (resting) level begins with activation of Ca^{2+} current and repolarising K⁺ currents.

6 Cardiac Calcium Channels

Voltage-gated Ca²⁺ channels are important regulators of electrical signalling and mechanical function in the heart. Calcium is an important ion to the myocyte (and to all cells) as it acts as an intracellular messenger in the initiation and/or regulation of many cellular processes including gene expression, enzyme function and cardiac muscle contraction.

At the myocyte level, Ca^{2+} is highly regulated both at the cell membrane and at intracellular loci (organelles) where concentrations $\approx 10^{-8}$ M are maintained. At the cell membrane, regulation is mediated by voltage-gated Ca^{2+} channels, by Ca^{2+} pumps and by the Na⁺/Ca²⁺ exchanger. At intracellular loci, the sarcoplasmic reticulum, endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria regulate Ca^{2+} levels. With such a complex hierarchical distribution and functional display by the Ca^{2+} ion, a number of voltage-gated channels exist that gate only this ion in excitable cells.

6.1 Molecular and Pharmacological Properties

Calcium channels are responsible for the genesis of APs in cardiac pacemaker cells (diastolic depolarisation) and the propagation of slow APs in sino-atrial and atrioventricular node cells and are equally important in the control of depolarisationinduced Ca^{2+} entry responsible for the plateau (phase 2) of the AP (see Fig. 1).

Voltage-gated Ca²⁺ channels are hetero-oligomeric protein complexes that are comprised of an α_1 - (\approx 240 kDa) subunit, a β -subunit (\approx 60 kDa) and an accessory $\alpha_2 - \delta$ (\approx 175 kDa) subunit (Striessnig 1999). At least six classes of voltage-gated Ca²⁺ channel have been characterised. Cloning studies reveal that these channels exist in various tissues as a result of the co-assembly into protein complexes with variable accessory subunits (see Table 2). Expression in heterologous systems has allowed for their electrophysiological and pharmacological characterisation. There is a single L-type and five non-L-type channels called T, N, P/Q and R (Ertel et al. 2000). These channels can be further subdivided into those that exhibit low voltage-activating (LVA) properties and rapidly inactivate (properties of the T-type channel isoform) and those that are highly voltage-activated (HVA) and do not inactivate.

Each of the α_1 -subunits of the Ca²⁺ channel, composed of approximately 1,800 amino acid residues, is the major protein constituent that contains the ionic pore, the

Table 2 Types of	Tissue location	α -subunit	Gene	Channel
calcium channels	Heart (rat)	α_{1C}	CACNA1C	L-type
calcium chamicis	Heart (rat)	α_{1G}	CACNA1G	T-type
	Heart (human)	$\alpha_{1\mathrm{H}}$	CACNA1H	T-type
	CNS/NMJ	α_{1A}	CACNA1A	P/Q-type
	CNS/NMJ	α_{1B}	CACNA1B	N-type
	CNS/NMJ	$\alpha_{1\mathrm{E}}$	CACNA1E	R-type
	Retina	$\alpha_{1\mathrm{F}}$	CACNA1F	L-type
	Skeletal muscle	α_{1S}	CACNA1S	DHP

Note: L- and T-type channels are found in cardiac muscle where they are sensitive to blockade by pharmacological agents including verapamil and diltiazem

selectivity filter, intracellular regulatory regions and necessary gating machinery of the channel (see Fig. 4). Ten α_1 -subunit genes have been identified as $\alpha_{1A} - \alpha_{1I}$ and α_{1S} . In cardiac ventricular muscle, only the α_{1C} -subunit encoding the L-type Ca²⁺ channel is found at appreciably high levels (>80 %) while α_{1D} -subunit expression is found in atrial muscle (Striessnig 1999; Ertel et al. 2000). Of the three isoforms of the α_1 -subunit that encode for the T-type channels (see Table 2), only α_{1G} and α_{1H} are found in cardiac tissue.

The α_1 -subunit also contains the binding domain for Ca²⁺ channel antagonist drugs. The L-type channel, which carries I_{si} in the heart, is blocked by three groups of drugs. The phenylalkylamine (e.g. verapamil) and benzothiazepine (e.g. diltiazem) blockers are effective clinically used antiarrhythmics while the 1,4-dihydropyridines (e.g. nifedipine) are useful antihypertensive agents. Chemically, Ca²⁺ channels show a marked structural homology to each other and to voltage-gated Na⁺ channels. This subunit is composed of four homologous domains (DI–DIV), each of which is composed of six transmembrane-spanning α -helical proteins that form a pore in the membrane (see Fig. 4). Like Na⁺ channels, the fourth transmembrane helix (S4) contains positively charged amino acids which are responsible for the gating or voltage-sensing activity of the channel. The sixth transmembrane helix of each domain is responsible for conferring inactivation properties to the channel.

Calcium channels, like many other voltage-gated ion channels, require auxiliary subunits for functional expression. Currently four mammalian isoforms of the β subunit exist. These polypeptides vary between 52 and 71 kDa and are involved in membrane stabilisation and trafficking of the α_1 -subunit within the cell (DeWaard et al. 1994). Note that the cardiac L- and T-type Ca2+ channels are only co-expressed with the β_2 -subunit isoform. Of the three $\alpha_2 - \delta$ subunit isoforms that have been detected in various tissues, only the $\alpha_2 - \delta_1$ and $\alpha_2 - \delta_2$ types are expressed in the heart (Klugbauer et al. 1999). The α_2 component is a highly glycosylated extracellular protein that associates with extracellular regions of the α_1 -subunit and stabilises drug binding while the δ component may stabilise channel gating properties (Striessnig 1999).

Table 2 Types of



Fig. 4 Biophysical properties of cardiac voltage-gated Na⁺ ion channels. Panel (a) depicts the current-voltage relationship for the cardiac rH1 Na⁺ current isoform expressed in Xenopus oocytes. Cells were held at a membrane potential of -120 mV and currents were measured by depolarisations ranging from -90 to +50 mV in 10 mV increments. Sodium channel conductance (G_{max}) was maximal at a depolarising potential to -10 mV. The data are plotted as peak current amplitude versus the pulse potential and the curve for the figure is the best fit of the equation: $I = G_{\text{max}}/1 + \exp[(V - V')/k]$ (V – E_{rev}) (see text for details). Panel (b) shows the voltage dependence of Na⁺ channel activation (m³) and inactivation (h) for the cardiac rH1 isoform expressed in oocytes. The voltage dependence of Na⁺ channel activation or conductance (G/G_{max}) was calculated by measuring the peak current at test potentials ranging from -90 mV to +20 mV evoked in 10 mV increments and dividing by $(V - V_{rev})$, where V is the test potential and V_{rev} is the reversal potential for Na⁺. Peak conductance values were fit with a two-state Boltzmann equation of the form $G = 1*[1 + \exp(-0.03937 z_{app} (V - V_{1/2}))]$. The voltage dependence of steady-state inactivation was determined using 500 ms conditioning pre-pulses from a holding potential of -120 mV to +15 mV in 10 mV increments, followed by a test pulse to -5 mV for 22.5 ms. The peak current amplitude evoked during the test depolarisation was normalised to the maximum current amplitude and plotted as a function of the conditioning pre-pulse potential. The data were fit with a two-state Boltzmann equation of the form $I = I_{max} * [1 + (\exp(V - V_{\frac{1}{2}})/k)]^{-1}$

As mentioned above, the α_1 isoforms determine the pharmacological properties of each of the Ca²⁺ channels in the heart. The L-type Ca²⁺ channels possess highaffinity, stereoselective-binding domains for channel blocking drugs, and thus blockade of these Ca²⁺ channels in the heart exerts antiarrhythmic activity against
supraventricular arrhythmias. A combination of complementary photo-affinity labelling, antibody mapping and cloning studies of the various α_1 -subunits present in the heart suggests that it is the S6 regions of domains III and IV and the S5–S6 linker of domain III that may contain the actual high-affinity binding sites for channel blocking drugs. All Ca²⁺ channel blocking drugs bind with close proximity to the pore and as a result of their binding alter the actual binding site for Ca²⁺ ions within the pore (Fig. 4). These actions have been used to explain the non-competitive allosterism that is observed for various blocking drugs on many Ca²⁺ channel preparations. The binding of channel blocking drugs is suggested to produce conformational changes in amino acids in this region, which then alter pore-associated binding properties to Ca²⁺ ions.

Unlike the L-type cardiac Ca^{2+} current, the T-current rapidly inactivates and is involved in pacemaker activity in the sino-atrial node and intracellular Ca^{2+} induced Ca^{2+} release.

7 Cardiac Potassium Channels

7.1 Diversity of Voltage-Gated Potassium Channels

During the 1980s and into the 1990s, interest in the development of drugs which prolong refractoriness, i.e. possess class III antiarrhythmic action, had increased markedly. Several reasons for this resurgence in interest included the negative results of the CAST trials where proarrhythmic tendencies were associated with some class I agents and the effectiveness of long-term studies with amiodarone which suggested that it may, in a manner similar to the β -blockers, decrease postinfarction arrhythmic death (Vaughan Williams 1984). Repolarisation and the configuration of phase 3 of the AP in cardiac tissue occur as a result of the complex interaction of multiple K⁺ channels (Snyders 1999). These K⁺ channels are heterogeneous and differ in gating and permeation properties as well as in susceptibility to modulation by neurotransmitters, intracellular ions such as Na⁺ and Ca²⁺ and NCEs. In essence, K⁺ channels regulate cell function by establishing the resting membrane potential and controlling cell repolarisation processes. Individual K⁺ currents overlap in their contribution to the total membrane current during the AP. The relative importance of each may vary under different conditions; for example, during ischaemia changes in cell electrophysiology may alter the degree to which different channels contribute to the AP.

Amongst ion selective channels within the myocardium, the K⁺ channel is unrivalled in terms of molecular and functional diversity. As the genetic, molecular and functional diversity of K⁺ channels grows so does the general complexity with regard to its pharmacology and nomenclature. In general, mammalian K⁺ channels have been categorised into three main families: the voltage-gated K⁺ channels (K_{v}), the inward rectifying K⁺ channels (K_1) and the two pore domain channels (K_{2P}) (see Table 3). However, the literature is rife with creative modifications to this simple classification scheme. For the purposes of the present discussion, channels will be

Table 3 Types of mammalian cardiac voltage- and ligand-gated potassium channels	Cardiac current	α -Subunit clone			
	Transient outward (I _{to})				
	Fast component $(I_{to,f})$	$K_{\rm v}4.2/K_{\rm v}4.3$			
	Slow component $(I_{to,s})$	<i>K</i> _v 1.4			
	Delayed rectifier $(I_{\rm K})$				
	Rapid component (I_{Kr})	<i>K</i> _v 11.1 (hERG)			
	Slow component (I_{Ks})	K_v LQT1 + min K			
	Ultra-rapid component (I_{Kur})	K _v 1.5			
	Inward rectifier (I_{K1})				
	I _{K1}	Kir2.1			
	(I _{KATP})	Kir6.2+SUR2A			
	(I _{KAch})	(GIRK) Kir3.4 + Kir3.1			
	Pacemaker current $(I_{\rm f})$	HCN4			

described using the classification system mentioned above, but safety pharmacologists should be aware of alternate names for these channels. Refer to the IUPHAR/BPS Guide to PHARMACOLOGY website for the latest detailed list of ion channel nomenclature (Pawson et al. 2014).

Genes that encode the nucleotide sequence(s) responsible for the expression of functional K⁺-selective ion channels in the myocardium are distributed widely throughout the genomes of many diverse species. These include yeast (*S. lividans* and *S. cerevisiae*), the nematode *C. elegans*, the fruit fly (*D. melanogaster*), the cyanobacteriae (*A. thaliana*), the mouse (*M. musculus*) and humans (*H. sapiens*). In some instances, the gene sequences and functional characteristics of the channels themselves are highly conserved across species (MacKinnon et al. 1998). Note that mutations in K⁺ channel genes may be responsible for certain types of cardiac pathology that may or may not be dependent upon environmental factors (e.g. idiopathic long QT syndrome and hypokalemia) (Roberts and Brugada 2000).

In general, all K⁺ currents have a similar primary amino acid sequence with highly conserved structural regions (see Fig. 5). The molecular structures of K^+ channels may be described as having one or two pore-forming domains and two, four or six transmembrane-spanning domains (collectively referred to as the α subunit). The molecular diversity of K^+ channels, like the Ca²⁺ channels described above, is largely due to variability in the heterometric association of pore-forming α subunits and accessory, or β -subunits, during formation of channel complexes (Nerbonne 2000). Voltage- and Ca²⁺-dependent K⁺ channel α -subunits exhibit six transmembrane-spanning sequences with a voltage sensor in S4 and a pore-forming region located between S5 and S6 (see Fig. 6). Inwardly rectifying K⁺ channel α subunits are comprised of two transmembrane-spanning sequences and like the voltage-gated channels have one pore-forming region. Other K^+ channels that exhibit little or no voltage-dependent action but are modulated by pH, stretch, temperature and a variety of second messengers are formed through the dimerisation (sometimes requiring a cysteine residue) of α -subunits containing two pore-forming sequences and four transmembrane sequences. The common



Fig. 5 A schematic of the proposed molecular structure of the Ca²⁺ channel present in the heart. This model depicts the transmembrane folding of the primary structure of the Ca²⁺ channel α -subunit. The domains of the channel are indicated as DI–DIV. The six α -helical transmembrane-spanning sequences are shown for each domain. Transmembrane segment S4, the channel voltage sensor, is depicted with (+) residues and those regions associated with formation of the channel pore as P. Some experimentally determined sites for β -subunit interaction, channel phosphorylation and excitation–contraction (EC) coupling are shown along with the putative α -helices important for the high affinity of dihydropyridine (DHP), phenylalkylamine (PAA) and benzothiazepine (BTZ) drugs

feature amongst these different channel-forming strategies is that the ion selective pore is always formed by the fusion of four pore-forming segments. Also, K⁺ channels all commonly contain regulatory sites on both amide and carboxyl terminal sequences. Similar sites are also located on the β -subunits that in turn directly modify α -subunit function (Nerbonne 2000).

The functional properties of currents carried by K^+ channels range from those with strong time- and voltage-dependent activation and inactivation kinetics with an associated strong inward or outward rectification (e.g. as seen with I_{Kr}) to timeand voltage-independent activation and inactivation kinetics with very weak rectification (e.g. as seen with I_{TWIK-1}). Voltage-dependent activation of K^+ currents plays a considerable role in the repolarisation of the cardiac cell membrane whereas constitutive activation of K^+ currents that are voltage *independent* may play roles in both repolarisation and maintenance of the cell resting membrane potential. Voltage-dependent inactivation may proceed either rapidly or slowly by N- and C-type inactivation, respectively (Rasmusson et al. 1998). Cardiac K^+ channels that activate and inactivate rapidly (such as the fast component of the transient outward K^+ current, $I_{to,f}$), slowly (such as the slow component of the delayed rectifier K^+ current, I_{Ks}) or at variable rates (such as the ultra-rapid component of the delayed



Molecular Correlates of Voltage-Gated K⁺ Channels

Fig. 6 Molecular correlates of some native voltage- and ligand-gated K⁺ channels found in cardiac muscle. Panel (**a**) depicts the putative molecular model shared by delayed rectifier ($I_{\rm K}$) and transient outward ($I_{\rm to}$) K⁺ channels. These subunits contain six transmembrane segments (S1–S6) and one P-loop for the mammalian channel clones $K_v 1.x - K_v 4.x$ ($I_{\rm K}$ and $I_{\rm to}$), HERG ($I_{\rm Kr}$) or $K_v LQT1 + \min(I_{\rm Ks})$. Panel (**b**) depicts subunits that encode the inward rectifier ($I_{\rm K1}$) and several ligand-gated K⁺ currents including $I_{\rm KATP}$ and $I_{\rm KAch}$. These channels contain only two transmembrane segments (M1 and M2) and one P-loop for the mammalian channel clones Kir2.1 ($I_{\rm K1}$), Kir6.2 + SUR1 ($I_{\rm KATP}$) and Kir3.1 + Kir3.4 ($I_{\rm Kach}$)

rectifier K⁺ current, I_{Kur}) will therefore contribute differently to cardiac cell excitability and repolarisation under different circumstances (e.g. at fast or slow heart rates). Potassium channels may have very diverse mean open times such that some channels may be open as briefly as 1 ms or remain open for hundreds of milliseconds. Single channel conductance through the open cardiac K⁺ channel may be low in some channels (such as <5 pS in the two-pore domain K⁺ channel I_{TWIK-2}), moderate in others (such as 20–30 pS in the transient outward K⁺ channel I_{TREK-1}). Note however that ion channel conductance depends upon the expression system employed (i.e. is the system native or heterologous or involve stem cell differentiation and expression?) and the recording environment (i.e. currents should be recorded using the whole-cell configuration of the patch clamp and utilise physiologically relevant K⁺ concentrations used to delineate channel activity). Such criteria should be strictly defined in any SP electrophysiology study and strive

for physiological relevance in order to optimise biophysical properties of K^+ channels in cardiac tissue to best characterise any potential for interactions with NCEs.

Currents carried by K^+ channels are therefore extremely important in the regulation of myocardial cell resting potential and repolarisation and, thus, to the configuration of the cardiac AP and ECG morphology. The differential distribution of K^+ channels within the myocardium accounts for the large variation in K^+ current density, AP morphology within different cells of the heart and in AP and ECG morphology across species (Yan and Antzelevitch 1996; Yan et al. 1998). The abundance of K^+ channel mRNA can vary dramatically in different cell types (see below for more detail). The combined effects of highly varied K^+ channel type and subtype expression, function and regulation converge in the myocardium to produce a complex effect on the electrical excitability of cardiac cells and the morphology of recorded electrical activity in normal, diseased and drug-treated hearts.

Traditionally K^+ channels have been characterised pharmacologically based on their sensitivity to tetraethylammonium (TEA), 4-aminopyridine (4-AP) or cations such as cesium (Cs⁺) and barium (Ba²⁺). More recently, naturally occurring venoms such as that isolated from the scorpion and synthetic compounds including dofetilide, astemizole, E-4031, JNJ-202 and Chromanol 293B have been used to successfully isolate and study specific components of different K⁺ channel currents. While K_v channels are ubiquitously sensitive to blockade by either TEA or 4-AP, they exhibit a differential sensitivity to a range of cardiovascular and non-cardiovascular drugs in normal (and diseased) myocardium (Yang and Roden 1996).

The inward rectifying K⁺ channels (K_{ir}) couple direction of K⁺ flow in the myocyte (inward *against* the normal K⁺ ion concentration gradient) to the metabolic status of the myocardium. These channels are commonly activated or blocked by the products of cellular metabolism and by various cations. The K_{IR} family is composed of a large number of channel subtypes; some are voltage dependent while others are not. In addition, some channels in this group are ATP sensitive (I_{KATP}) or GTP activated. Many synthetic and naturally occurring drugs can activate (benzopyrans) or block (sulfonylureas) I_{KATP} currents in cardiac and non-cardiac (pancreatic) tissue providing these channels as good clinical targets for drug development.

The safety pharmacologist should be aware of the differences that single or multiple nucleotide polymorphisms (SNP) make in the gene sequences of various K^+ channels that result in the expression of ion channel proteins with either severe or subtle changes in biophysical properties. While these proteins may perform most functional tasks sufficiently such that myocyte function is not significantly impeded, drug properties may change and hence unanticipated clinical adverse events such as prolongation of the QT interval could occur or precipitate other untoward adverse responses of the myocyte to drugs in the clinical population. Therefore changes in K^+ channel structure can contribute to a number of congenital or drug-induced cardiac disorders including the long QT syndrome, idiopathic

polymorphic VT, Andersen's Syndrome and the Jervell and Lange-Nielsen Syndrome.

Thus, the heterogeneity of K^+ channels provides for a large potential for NCEs in development to potentially block K^+ channels. This is well documented within the drug safety literature where the therapeutic potential and benefits of these agents were dashed by their ability to precipitate TdP arrhythmias (Pugsley 2002).

An important property that should be understood when assessing the safety profile with regard to blockade of K channels is that prolongation of the APD occurs optimally at low rates of stimulation while are limited at high heart rates. This 'reverse use dependence' is an important drug property to characterise with any drug as it suggests that mechanistically these drugs may have a high affinity for the closed state of the K⁺ channel (Pugsley 2002). Only amiodarone lacks this effect. The resulting bradycardia associated with potent and selective $I_{\rm Kr}$ channel blockade is known to precipitate arrhythmias such as the prolonged Q–T and TdP.

Of the many K⁺ channels that exist in cardiac muscle, we will provide an overview of only those K⁺ conductances which carry most of the outward repolarising current and that are important in understanding the basis for development of the CIPA paradigm for SP. These include only the transient outward (I_{to}) K⁺ current, the delayed rectifier K⁺ (I_K) current and its components that contribute predominantly during the plateau and early stages of repolarisation of the AP and the inward rectifier (I_{KIR}) K⁺ channels.

7.2 Voltage-Dependent (K_V) Transient Outward (I_{to}) and Delayed Rectifier (I_K) Channels

The voltage-dependent K⁺ currents (K_V) that have the greatest influence on changes in cardiac cellular resting membrane potential, especially repolarisation, are the transient outward (I_{to}) and the delayed rectifier (I_K) K⁺ currents and their many subtypes (Nerbonne 2000). K_V channel α -subunits are derived from six families of channel proteins, most of which are based on the *D. melanogaster* nomenclature (*Shaker, Shab, Shaw, Shal, Eag* and K_VLQT1). The genes responsible for the mammalian cardiac α -subunits that produce the pore-forming regions and some of the β -subunits that modify channel expression and function are distributed widely throughout the genome. In most cases, the K_V genes are transcribed according to the same mechanisms that operate for transcription of other voltagedependent ion channels. Large conductance Ca²⁺- and voltage-activated K⁺ channels are also found within the myocardium; however, these ion channels are predominantly expressed in neurons and vascular smooth muscle cells and will therefore not be discussed here.

7.2.1 Molecular Genetics of I_{to} and I_K Channels

All K_V channels are comprised of four α -subunits and may co-assemble with at least one of four possible β -subunits. $K_V \alpha$ - and β -subunits co-assemble within the endoplasmic reticulum and exhibit chaperone-dependent trafficking to the membrane surface (Kuryshev et al. 2001). Each α -subunit (see Fig. 5 for details) consists of six transmembrane-spanning sequences (S1–S6) that perform a variety of functions including voltage sensing (the S4 region), rapid N-type inactivation (the N-terminal and S5 region), slower C-type inactivation (the H5 pore loop and S6 region) and intracellular communication (the C-terminal) (Armstrong and Hille 1998). K_V channels are unique compared to their inward rectifying counterparts in that functional channels may form through the heteromeric association of α -subunits and that subunit dosage may regulate membrane trafficking of functional channels. The molecular correlates of heteromeric α -subunit channels have been the subject of intense investigation in a number of tissues and in a variety of species (Nerbonne 2000).

The transient outward K⁺ channel (I_{to}) is a relatively common current found in a wide variety of species and cell types. The channel possesses rapid activation and inactivation kinetics and is important during early phase I repolarisation (Coraboeuf and Carmeleit 1982). It is coupled to both Na⁺ and Ca²⁺ and is critical for the classic 'spike and dome' appearance of the ventricular AP. Channel density and distribution differences amongst cell type's results in a variable AP morphology in various regions of the heart. I_{to} are composed of a large voltage-activated, Ca²⁺-independent component, $I_{to,f}$ (or I_{to1}), and a small Ca²⁺-activated component, $I_{to,s}$ (or I_{to2}), and the channel activates at membrane potentials more positive than -70 mV and inactivates at -10 mV (Coraboeuf and Carmeleit 1982). I_{to} is highly K⁺ selective, shows little rectification, reaches its peak in 3 ms and, depending on the species, shows either mono- or bi-exponential rates of inactivation (Jahnel et al. 1994). In the rat, I_{to} is the main repolarising current and is sensitive to blockade by 4-aminopyridine (4-AP) and tedisamil (Beatch et al. 1991).

The fast component of the transient outward current $(I_{to,f})$ is comprised of predominantly $K_V4.2$ and $K_V4.3 \alpha$ -subunits; however, it depends upon the selection of cardiac tissue whereas the slow component $(I_{to,s})$ is primarily composed of $K_V1.4 \alpha$ -subunits (Wickenden et al. 1999). Modulation of both I_{to} and I_K currents by accessory β -subunit proteins is important, especially in many cardiac pathophysiological diseases.

The time- and voltage-dependent K^+ current (I_K) channel, also called the 'delayed rectifier', is governed by a single voltage-dependent gate that activates slowly. The G_{max} for this channel shows some slight 'inward rectification', i.e. the current decreases markedly with depolarisation. This rectification is in the opposite direction to that predicted by the GHK current equation. This current is dependent upon extracellular K^+ and because the channel has appreciable Na⁺ permeability V_K is less negative than the Nernst potential for K^+ . The slowness of activation of the I_K channel may be regarded as permitting the prolonged plateau of the cardiac AP (phase 2), despite slow inactivation of voltage-dependent Ca²⁺ channels and its eventual activation as principally responsible for terminating phase 2. The sensitivity of I_K to extracellular K^+ accounts very largely for the phenomenon whereby phase 2 is prolonged (and repolarisation, phase 3, delayed) when extracellular K^+ is lowered, and the reverse when it is raised. The delayed rectifier K^+ current (I_K) has (at least) two components, one relatively large and slow to activate (I_{Ks}) and the

other small and more rapidly activating ($I_{\rm Kr}$). Currently a number of $I_{\rm K}$ channel types have been cloned and are comprised of many channel subtypes that result from the functional assembly of $K_{\rm V}1.1$, $K_{\rm V}1.2$, $K_{\rm V}1.5$, $K_{\rm V}2.1$, $K_{\rm V}2.2$, $K_{\rm V}3.1$, $K_{\rm V}LQT1$ and HERG α -subunits (Nerbonne 2000).

7.2.2 Functional and Pharmacological Properties

The functional properties of most $K_{\rm V}$ channels have been described in detail in native and heterologous expression systems and the effects of modifications to various regions of the S1–S6 transmembrane sequences of the α -subunits have been well characterised (Boyett et al. 1996). Both of the I_{to} channel subtypes activate early and the distinguishing functional feature that arises between $I_{to,f}$ and $I_{to,s}$ current involves their rates of channel inactivation and recovery from inactivation. While I_{μ} currents activate at variable rates, they all tend to inactivate slowly, or very slowly, with the inactivation kinetics of I_{Kr} being the only exception and a unique identifier of that current. Native and heterologously expressed $K_V4.2$ and $K_V4.3$ channels exhibit sensitivity to protein kinase C (PKC) that is manifest as a reduction in outward K^+ current due to changes in inactivation kinetics and recovery from inactivation (Nakamura et al. 1997). The voltage-dependent, ultra-rapidly activating K^+ current (I_{Kur}) is sensitive to protein kinase A (PKA)-mediated phosphorylation and it is known that the PKA regulation of $K_V 1.5$ channel function is mediated by a specific set of N-terminal residues on the $K_{\rm V}\beta$ 1.3 subunit (Kwak et al. 1999). In native atrial myocytes α - and β -receptor mediated adrenergic stimulation may significantly modify members of the $I_{\rm K}$ family such as $I_{\rm Kur}$ via interactions with PKC and PKA (Yue et al. 1999). Therefore, $K_{\rm V}$ channels are not only unique with regard to their regulation by voltage but also exhibit sensitivity to modification by the intracellular and extracellular myocardial environment, a sensitivity that may enhance the potential for pharmacological regulation of $K_{\rm V}$ channels.

Like the functional properties of K_V channels, the pharmacology of native and cloned K_V channels has been described in considerable detail (Rolf et al. 2000. However, one should note that there are key aspects of K_V channel pharmacology which produce significantly different effects under either normal or pathological cardiac conditions. It remains very difficult to isolate specific channel subtypes in vitro due to (1) contamination of preparations by other K⁺ currents, (2) poor selectivity of subtype-specific blocking agents and (3) the inability to measure gross electrophysiological variables (APD, ERP) using cloned channels in heterologous expression systems. The reverse use dependence associated with drugs interacting with K⁺ channel has been rigorously investigated. Reverse use dependence is a pronounced pharmacological phenomenon associated with K_V channel block and should be an electrophysiological parameter of assessment in drug safety studies.

Pharmacologically, $I_{to,f}$ and $I_{to,s}$ can be distinguished by their sensitivity and insensitivity, respectively, from the class Ic antiarrhythmic drug, flecainide and the heteropodatoxins (Xu et al. 1999). The pharmacology of K_V channels is complex. Several examples of the complexity are given. The rapid (I_{Kr}) and slow (I_{Ks}) activating components of I_K are readily distinguishable based upon their sensitivity and insensitivity, respectively, to methanesulfonamide drugs such as dofetilide and E-4031 and the cation La³⁺ (Main et al. 1998). I_{Kur} or the K_v 1.5 channel is present in human atrial tissue. It is outwardly rectifying and highly selective for K⁺. Like other K_v channels it activates during the plateau phase of the cardiac AP and is distinguished from related K_v channels by its sensitivity to very low concentrations of extracellular 4-AP. $I_{K,slow}$ is another distinct K_v channel represented by K_v 1.2 expression (Nerbonne 2000). It is sensitive to block by very low concentrations of 4-AP but unlike I_{Kur} this current is sensitive to nanomolar concentrations of dendrotoxin (DTX) and thus may be designated as $I_{K,DTX}$ (Nerbonne 2000).

As a result of its rapid voltage-sensitive activation and inactivation, $I_{to,f}$ contributes substantially to the very early phase of repolarisation prior to the AP plateau. It exhibits marked, variable expression patterns in cardiac tissue. These differences in gradients for the expression of $K_{\rm v}4.2$ proteins exist at all levels in the heart including transmurally where $I_{\text{to f}}$ is present at high levels in the epicardium and at low levels in the endocardium, interventricularly where it is present at greater levels in the right compared to the left ventricle, intraventricularly where $I_{to,f}$ is present in the apex and septum, but $I_{to.s}$ is present in the septum only, and longitudinally where $I_{to,f}$ is greater in the apex than the base of the heart. These differences therefore account for the sharp spike and dome appearance of APs obtained from the epicardium compared to the endocardium as well as for differences in the spike and dome morphology in epicardial cells from different species and may account for the varied J-T interval duration and S-T segment elevation observed between species. For example, ventricular $K_{\rm V}4.2$ subunit levels are greatest in the rat and non-existent in the guinea pig (rat > dog > human >>> guinea pig) (Nakamura et al. 1997; Gussak et al. 2000). Interestingly, small and large mammals may regulate the expression profiles of functional $K_{\rm V}4$ channels via different mechanisms.

Like K_V4 channels, K⁺ channels that carry the many varieties of I_K currents also exhibit differential expression profiles within the mammalian myocardium. In dogs and humans, I_{Kr} densities are larger in left versus right atrium whereas I_{Ks} current densities exhibit an even distribution across human atria (Li et al. 2000). Different inter-atrial distributions of I_K may have a functional role in the maintenance of re-entry arrhythmias (Li et al. 2000). Gintant (1995) demonstrated transmural differences in I_K current densities that are associated with longer APDs in mid-myocardial cells of dogs as compared to epi- and endocardial cells. In guinea pigs, ventricular subepicardial myocytes and M-cells exhibit the longest and shortest APD₉₀ values and the lowest and highest I_K densities, respectively (Main et al. 1998). Expression of I_{Kur} in dogs is limited to atrial tissue and may therefore be responsible for shorter APD observed in canine atrium versus ventricle (Yue et al. 1999).

Due to the strong rate-dependent activation and inactivation kinetics displayed by K_V channels and the heterogeneity of K_V channel distribution within the myocardium, the combined effect of K_V channel expression and function on AP morphology will vary considerably under normal and abnormal conditions and between species and are therefore difficult to translate into specific effects on the ECG. However, differences in ECG morphology between species at rest under normal conditions and under abnormal or diseased states do allow us to make some generalisations based on the difference in functional effects of K_V channels observed under experimental conditions.

Unfortunately atrial repolarisation is masked in the surface ECG by ventricular depolarization. However, effects of drugs and pathology on ventricular repolarisation can be mapped on the surface ECG through analysis of the J-T segment of the ECG. Under normal circumstances, direct reductions in $K_{\rm V}$ mediated current are expected to prolong ventricular repolarisation and thereby produce a prolongation of the QT and J-T segments of the ECG. There is also an increase in the height of, and area under, the T-wave and possibly production of an abnormal T-wave morphology. Guo et al. (2000) have demonstrated that transgenic mice expressing homozygous dominant negative $K_V4.2$ and $K_V1.4$ subtypes of I_{to} exhibit rate-dependent prolonged ventricular AP and QT intervals and also exhibit spontaneous ventricular tachyarrhythmias. These same authors demonstrated that $K_{\rm V}$ 1.4 elimination alone had no significant effect on QT interval duration and that $K_{\rm V}4.2$ alone and in combination with $K_{\rm V}1.4$ elimination had profound effects on QT interval duration, thereby suggesting that compensatory upregulation of I_{to} subtypes may occur and thereby act as a limiting factor to excessive QT interval prolongation. In a mouse model of the Jervell and Lange-Nielsen syndrome in which a double homozygous loss-of-function mutation in KCNQ1 is introduced, animals exhibit the three characteristics described above (Casimiro et al. 2001). It should be recognised that KCNO1 was the first member of the KCNO family of K⁺ channels that are structurally similar to $K_{\rm V}$ and is identified as the gene responsible for the long OT syndrome, LOT1. Thus, under relatively defined conditions, reductions in $K_{\rm V}$ channel function and expression have potentially predictable effects on APD and the ECG.

It should be appreciated by safety pharmacologists that as the NCE drug concentration increases in the model or plasma, cellular effects become less defined due to the complex interactions between the NCE and many ion channels, their multiple subtypes and activation of compensatory and adaptive physiological mechanisms. Under these circumstances, the expression and function patterns of a single ion channel group or subgroup may not produce the predicted macroscopic effects as measured by either the AP or ECG. For example, both I_{to} and I_{K} are reduced (>50 %) in chronic and postoperative atrial fibrillation and both disorders are marked by reduced atrial APD and atrial ERP (AERP) and maintained re-entry, a consequence of AF-induced remodelling. An understanding of the properties of the ion channels involved would suggest that reductions in these currents should produce an anticipated contradictory effect. That is, APD prolongation and an increase in AERP followed by an increase in re-entry path length and abolition of the arrhythmia should result. However, in reality the reductions in I_{to} and I_{K} probably do serve as protective measures but are impeded in their efforts by changes in other ion channel function. It is known that a reduction in I_{Ca} may be greater than the overall reduction in $I_{\rm K}$ in atrial fibrillation (AF) and therefore may have a greater impact on APD and AERP reductions associated with chronic and postoperative AF. This concept has been reiterated by work in dogs that shows that reductions of up to 75 % of atrial I_{to} current could not compensate for reductions in I_{Ca} associated with AF and remodelling (Yue et al. 1997). However, the effects described above appear to be very specific for AF secondary to Ca²⁺ overload-induced hypertrophy and the physical act of remodelling under the influence of the arrhythmia. Therefore, location and distribution of K_V channels and their interactions with other ion channel families may have important implications for specific diseased states, pharmacological management and safety.

Heart failure, hypertrophic cardiomyopathy and myocardial infarction are just several of the cardiac disorders associated with prolonged and abnormal QT intervals of the ECG and region-specific reductions in I_{to} and I_K with subsequent increases in APD (Yue et al. 1997). Reductions in I_{to} may lead to the improper establishment of the plateau of the cardiac AP and to subsequent changes in Ca²⁺ ion release and loading that result from changes in L-type Ca²⁺ channels, $I_{Ca,L}$, and Na⁺–Ca²⁺ exchange, effective mechanisms that increase the inotropic capability of the myocardium in the diseased state (Yue et al. 1997). Reduced I_K may also be responsible for improper plateau phase repolarisation of the AP with subsequent effects on the late phase of repolarisation mediated by inwardly rectifying K⁺ (I_{Kir}) channels and hence prolongation of the AP and the QT interval of the ECG. Together these two effects may manifest themselves as early and/or late afterdepolarisations and the arrhythmias associated with them (Studenik et al. 2001).

Interestingly, Han et al. (2000) have explored K^+ channel heterogeneity and shown that canine Purkinje fibres express I_{to} currents that are functionally and pharmacologically different from ventricular I_{to} currents. Clinically, such heterogeneity also exists in I_{to} current.

The best characterised of the cardiac disorders involving a K⁺ channel is the long QT syndrome (LQTS), the clinical effect that ushered in the discipline of SP over a decade ago. It is a specific cardiac disorder that is related to genetic alterations (either acquired or inherited) or occur due to drug blockade of the $I_{\rm K}$ channel. Regardless of the cause, it results in the development of a specific, distinguishable, cardiac phenotype called torsade de pointes or TdP. While a number of genetic loci (such as 11p15 in humans) have been identified that contain the genes responsible for LQTS, the majority of these loci encode α - and β -subunits for the $I_{\rm K}$ channel (Roberts and Brugada 2000).

In most mammalian species, a gene from the KCNQ (formerly K_v LQT) subfamily, KCNQ1, when co-expressed with the auxiliary subunit, minK (or IsK or KCNE1), combines to form functional K⁺ channels that mimic the slowly activating component of the delayed rectifier current ($I_{\rm Ks}$). LQTS1 is associated with abnormalities in both of these potassium channel subunits and is expressed as auditory and cardiac phenotypes in the Jervell and Lange-Nielsen syndrome (Casimiro et al. 2001). Using site-directed mutagenesis, Hoppe et al. (2001) have determined that mutations in the human *ether-a-go-go* (*Eag*) related gene (HERG) can suppress $I_{\rm Kr}$ and lead to significant transmural variability in beat-to-beat APD and ECG morphology. Also, KCNE1 mutagenesis can markedly suppress $I_{\rm Ks}$ and result in the development of early afterdepolarisation arrhythmias (EADs). Thus, delayed repolarisation predisposes the heart to EADs and provides a mechanism for functional block resulting in the maintenance of a polymorphic re-entry pattern due to APD heterogeneity and potential for induction of TdP.

The association of HERG (Erg1 or KCNH2 gene) with minK (KCNE1) or KCNE2 (a minK homolog called MiRP) forms the molecular equivalent of the rapidly activating delayed rectifier K⁺ channel ($I_{\rm Kr}$) (Nerbonne 2000). Missense and frameshift mutations in a number of locations within the HERG α -subunit have been demonstrated and proposed as possible mediators of LQTS2; however, mutations in the KCNE2 β -subunit have been less numerous and have not been implicated in LQTS2 (Roberts and Brugada 2000). Mutations in the HERG sequences responsible for inactivation (both N- and C-type) and mutations within the pore loop alter the kinetics of $I_{\rm Kr}$ channels. These mutations, or equally they could be sites in which an NCE may interact, could potentially be associated with drug-induced LQTS2 and result in an increased tendency to development of cardiac arrhythmias.

The development of potent and selective methanesulfonamide drugs led to the discovery of an unexpected adverse event in the form of pronounced QT prolongation at low heart rates and induction of TdP. Subsequent studies indicated that the methanesulfonamide group of drugs were also potent blockers of native $I_{\rm Kr}$ channels in cardiac tissue as well as the molecular correlate of I_{Kr} , the HERG K⁺ channels. Since they were potent blockers of these channels, they could essentially produce a chemical loss-of-function type of mutation. This uniform chemical lossof-function type of mutation, if it occurs across a background of non-uniformly distributed $K_{\rm V}$ channels within the myocardium, may suggest a potential mechanism whereby these types of cardiac drugs (as well as the plethora of non-cardiac drugs that produce QT interval prolongation) produce a dispersion of refractoriness and a predisposition to TdP (Nalos et al. 2012). Drug-induced long QT syndrome developed into a major concern for the pharmaceutical industry, as well as global regulatory authorities since a wide range of non-cardiac marketed drugs (beginning with terfenadine) unexpectedly prolonged the QT interval precipitating TdP in patients. Terfenadine, a clinically used, non-sedating histamine (H₁) receptor antagonist, was the first drug to be shown to block HERG channels (Roy et al. 1996). Thus as a result of the effects of non-cardiac drug block of HERG ion channels and the involvement of these same channels in TdP arrhythmias and sudden cardiac death led to development of the regulatory requirements that appropriate safety studies be conducted in which this aspect of channel block and effects on the ECG be determined, the remit of SP.

7.3 The Inward Rectifier Potassium Current (I_{Kir})

The inward rectifier (K_{ir} or I_{K1}) K⁺ channel can be described mathematically with a single gate that operates so fast (usually less than a ms) that g_{K1} can be treated as changing instantaneously with voltage; since channels close with depolarisation, there is in effect a *very* strong inward rectification. The inward rectification of these channels tends to hold the resting membrane potential close to V_{K} . These channels

are greatly dependent on K^+ and this probably accounts for the strong dependence of myocardial cell excitability on K^+ .

The K_{ir} channel α -subunits have been defined and, like other K⁺ channels, are widely distributed in the mammalian genome. More than 15 α -subunits have been defined and grouped into seven families ($K_{ir}1$ –7). The $K_{ir}2$, $K_{ir}3$ and $K_{ir}6$ families appear to be the most important with respect to K⁺ channel function in the mammalian myocardium. Within the $K_{ir}2$ family, the genes for subunits $K_{ir}2.1$, 2.2 and 2.4 combine to form I_{Kir} (Topert et al. 2000) while the $K_{ir}3.1$ –3.4 subunits form G-protein-coupled inward rectifying K⁺ channels (I_{KACh}) (Sakura et al. 1995). The ATP regulated inward rectifying potassium channels (I_{KATP}) are formed from α -subunits produced by genes for $K_{ir}6.1$ and 6.2 (Ashcroft and Gribble 2000).

7.3.1 Molecular Genetics of I_{Kir}

The K_{ir} channels exhibit the simplest structure of all of the K⁺ channel families (see Fig. 5) described to date comprised of the most basic form of a K⁺-selective pore and possibly the evolutionary starting point for $K_{\rm V}$ and $K_{\rm 2P}$ channel formations (Nerbonne 2000). The pore-forming α -subunits exhibit two transmembranespanning sequences with a pore loop sequestered between them and intracellular N- and C-terminals. However, the sulfonylurea receptor (SUR) accessory subunits that combine with the α -subunits to form functional channels exhibit extracellular and intracellular N- and C-termini respectively and 17 transmembrane-spanning sequences in a 5-6-6 configuration (Ashcroft and Gribble 2000). Like the K_V and K_{2P} channels, functional K_{ir} channels are formed through the oligometric association of α - and accessory subunits to form the K⁺-selective pore-forming region. However, unlike these channels, some of the K_{ir} channels (such as I_{KATP} in pancreatic β cells) only exist as functional channels in an octomeric form. The octomeric form results from the association of 4 K_{ir} subunits with 4 SUR subunits as opposed to typical functional tetramers. These functional K_{ir} channels then require homoligomerisation of subunits where $4 K_{ir}6.2$ subunits and 4 SUR1 subunits co-assemble as opposed to hetero-oligometrisation (Ashcroft and Gribble 2000). The H5 loop of $K_{\rm V}$ channels and the signature sequence G(Y)G selectivity filter of the pore are found in all $K_{\rm ir}$ channels. Unlike the $K_{\rm V}$ channels, $K_{\rm ir}$ channels lack an intrinsic S4 voltagesensing element and a mechanism for rapid N-type inactivation and therefore do not 'sense' and respond to changes in membrane potential in the manner of $K_{\rm V}$ channels. The K_{ir} channels are nonetheless affected by membrane voltage. The orientation of the M2 transmembrane-spanning sequences is believed to provide the permeability filter whereas M1-M2 orientation relative to each other is believed to provide the channel gating mechanism (Ashcroft and Gribble 2000). However, due to their early evolutionary appearance (e.g. as KcsA in some bacteria) and abundance in primitive intracellular structures (e.g. mitochondria), most K_{ir} channels play large roles in linking cellular metabolism to excitability.

7.3.2 Functional and Pharmacological Properties

Within the heart, I_{K1} , I_{KATP} and I_{KACh} play different roles due to their unique functional properties and channel distributions. I_{K1} is strongly active at potentials

close to the resting membrane potential; therefore, I_{K1} plays an important role in the maintenance of the AP plateau, rapid terminal repolarisation and resting membrane potential. Both I_{KATP} and I_{KACh} are ligand-gated currents and are therefore heavily regulated by both intracellular and extracellular messages. I_{KATP} is regulated by myocardial metabolic status and those elements that serve key functional roles in metabolism (e.g. glucose, ATP/ADP, CO₂ and pH) (Weiss and Venkatesh 1993). Therefore I_{KATP} will have a strong functional role in the regulation of cardiac excitability under both normal and abnormal conditions (e.g. ischaemia or infarction). I_{KACh} is sensitive to G-protein regulation in both a muscarinic (M) receptor dependent and independent manner and is therefore susceptible to modulation via the autonomic nervous system and by a variety of other G-protein-coupled receptor systems. As such, I_{KACh} is instrumental in vagal mediated heart rate modulation and beat-to-beat management during exercise and other physiological situations where rapid changes in heart rate occur.

Like most K^+ channels, the K_{ir} channels extrude intracellular K^+ in order to re-establish the membrane potential and to bring about cellular repolarisation in excitable myocardial cells. Therefore, activation of $K_{\rm ir}$ channels is expected to increase APD whereas a reduction of this current is expected to increase APD. An increase in I_{K1} is associated with a reduction in the J–T segment duration and a narrowing of the T-wave in the ECG. Wu et al. (1999) showed that I_{K1} blockade in the rabbit heart, with concomitant APD and QT_c prolongation, is associated with an almost complete flattening of the T-wave in accordance with the known relationship between T-wave amplitude and activation time. Interestingly, the same authors showed that I_{K1} blockade had a greater effect on T-wave morphology than did I_{to} blockade, thereby demonstrating the relative importance of the two K⁺ channel types in rabbit ECG morphology. Additionally, blockade of I_{K1} with Ba²⁺ produced increases in the APD of both atrial and ventricular myocytes and prolonged the ratecorrected QT interval of isolated rabbit hearts without detrimental effects on conduction and no proarrhythmic potential (Wu et al. 1999). It was a result of these properties that drugs such as terikalant (RP58866) were investigated for their antiarrhythmic potential (Rees and Curtis 1995). Williams et al. (1999) have shown that I_{K1} is involved in the rate-dependent shortening of APD and that terikalant possesses positive rate-dependent prolongation of the AP, a unique profile compared to selective blockers of the $I_{\rm K}$ channel. Wu et al. (1999) have shown that terikalant maintains its ability to prolong APD at depolarised membrane potentials and abolish ischaemia-induced arrhythmias. However, terikalant also produces significant inactivation block of HERG and theoretically could predispose the heart to idiopathic LQTS and TdP arrhythmias. Farkas and Coker (2002) evaluated terikalant in a proarrhythmia model and showed that it produced limited induction (20 %) compared to clofilium (60 %). Due to the nature of I_{K1} activation and role in rate-dependent APD modification, drugs that selectively block I_{K1} were initially hoped to provide antiarrhythmic efficacy. Development of the class has halted.

The pharmacology of I_{KATP} channels has been very well studied. Briefly, sulfonylurea drugs such as glibenclamide bind with high affinity to the sulfonylurea receptor (SUR1) subunit and produce blockade of K_{ATP} channels. Diazoxide as well

as benzopyran derivatives such as cromakalim also bind to SUR1 but act to open $K_{\rm ATP}$ channels (Ashcroft and Gribble 2000). The role of $I_{\rm KATP}$ openers in the treatment of atrial and ventricular arrhythmic disorders is limited due to the drug's potential to reduce APD and thereby predispose cells to maintenance of re-entry circuits. However, in situations where bradycardia and much slowed conduction are associated with depressed myocardial function, the administration of I_{KATP} openers may be of use in reversing the depressive state. The role of I_{KATP} blockers on the other hand is much less clear. In some models I_{KATP} blockade by glibenclamide produces antiarrhythmic protection whereas in others the protection is either limited, not apparent and even detrimental (Barrett and Walker 1998). Like most of the K⁺ channel pharmacology described in this chapter, the effects of I_{KATP} blockade by an NCE (or augmentation in myocardial disorders) will depend specifically on the role of the I_{KATP} channel in off-target drug activity and the selectivity of drugs with which I_{KATP} can be augmented in cardiac disorders. As a result of the strong link between I_{KATP} channels and cellular metabolism, these channels may be expected to have a limited, discernible contribution to the ECG under normal circumstances. However, these same channels might be expected to contribute significantly to observed changes in ECG morphology in diseased or metabolically compromised states.

The pharmacology of I_{KACh} is at least as diverse as the substantial pharmacology of G-proteins and the numerous receptors and intracellular signals that modulate these channels and will therefore not be discussed in detail here. I_{KACh} is highly expressed in atria and in particular the SA node. Less expression is found within the ventricles, in agreement with the fundamental role of this channel in autonomic regulation of heart rate and, therefore, may be significantly affected by pharmacological manipulation of atrial or SA node cells. The effects of I_{KACh} on APD and the ECG may be observed most readily through analysis of A-H and H-V cardiac electrograms since the channel may have very little influence on ventricular repolarisation.

Previously we described the regulation and function of K_V channels in AF (see K_V section above) and the apparent paradox that exists whereby a reduction in K_V channel density occurs with a reduced APD in AF following remodelling in the heart. This physiological effect is similarly relevant to consideration of drug effects in the ventricle. The I_{K1} channel may also play a role in APD reduction during AF-induced remodelling in addition to the effects of a reduced I_{Ca} and in keeping with its strong function in rate-dependent APD shortening (Farkas and Coker 2002). Bosch et al. (1999) have demonstrated that increases in both I_{K1} and I_{KACh} densities in AF remodelled human atria, along with reduced I_{Ca} , may circumvent the protective reductions in K_V currents exhibited. Therefore, selective pharmacological manipulation of I_{K1} and/or I_{KACh} with drugs such as adenosine is useful in the treatment of supraventricular arrhythmias such as AF.

8 The Electrocardiogram

Electrical activity in electrically excitable cells results from the opening and closing of ion channels in a voltage- and time-dependent manner. The depolarisation of a single cardiac cell results in the electronic spread of electrical activity to adjacent cells and the production of current which flows in the direction of depolarisation. A second, repolarising current, is established in order to restore electrical excitability to cells. If these currents are recorded in individual cells we observe an AP, if they are recorded on the surface of the body we observe an electrocardiogram (ECG).

Thus, the electrocardiogram (ECG) is most easily defined as the global summation of all the electrical activity that is generated by cells within the various regions of the heart. It represents the rate of change of voltage across all the cell membranes as a function of time, $\Delta V_m/dt$. Willem Einthoven first developed the ECG in 1903 (Einthoven 1912). It was realised early on in its development that components of the electrical signal coincide with components of electrical signals that arise within cardiac muscle. These ECG intervals represent activation and inactivation properties of the myocardial cells.

The intervals that are defined by the ECG present both the clinician and safety pharmacologist with a fundamental tool with which to diagnose disease or investigate drug safety and elucidate mechanisms responsible for ECG changes that could suggest development of aberrant electrical activity (i.e. arrhythmia) within the heart. The ECG is a sensitive enough diagnostic tool to delineate drug-induced changes in electrical activity or diseases such as regional myocardial infarction or cardiac hypertrophy or can provide indications of abnormal electrolyte levels.

Within conducting tissue, there exists an important cellular hierarchy which ensures proper genesis and conduction of current and hence contraction of cardiac muscle since all cells in the heart are capable of generating electrical impulses spontaneously. Thus, under some conditions, various cells in the heart can display the property of automaticity. The sino-atrial node (SAN) dominates and is the primary pacemaker of the heart, as it possesses the highest rate of automaticity compared to any other cell in the heart. Electrical impulses generated by cells within the SAN are conducted across atrial conduction pathways, through the AV node (AVN) into the bundle of His. The impulse then moves down the left and right bundle branches into Purkinje fibres that are diffusely spread throughout the myocardium and terminate in muscle cells. The propagation of an electrical impulse generated in the SAN through cardiac tissue is proportional to the volume of tissue that is electrically excitable. Hence, the various deflections observed in the ECG waveform also reflect the changing size of the tissue that is generating and conducting the current.

Electrical activity generated by atrial depolarisation is recorded on the ECG as the P-wave. Atrial repolarisation occurs immediately, as the ventricles depolarise; however, since the ventricular depolarisation occurs at the same time, the repolarisation wave for the P-wave of the atria is not observed on the ECG. Rather, a large QRS complex is observed to follow the P-wave. Ventricular depolarisation is a composite of the Q, R and S waves. The Q-wave represents depolarisation of the interventricular septum, while the R-S complex represents the simultaneous depolarisation of both the left and right ventricles. Due to the dissimilarity in muscle mass between the ventricles, the QRS complex, by convention, represents depolarisation of the left ventricle. Repolarisation of the ventricles is recorded on the ECG as the T-wave. Occasionally a U-wave is present in the ECG (as slow heart rates) which represents the final stages of ventricular repolarisation. It usually results from repolarisation of papillary muscles or ventricular septum and occurs after most of the ventricular tissue has repolarised. In addition to waves and complexes, the ECG contains intervals and segments that represent flat or isoelectric sections on the ECG record.

The PR interval represents the time required for electrical impulse conduction from its origin at the onset of atrial depolarisation through the atrial conduction system to the ventricular myocardium. It generally represents conduction time across the AVN. Changes in this interval, in most species, reflect changes in Ca²⁺ channel function; however, in the rat Na⁺ channels are dominant (Botting et al. 1985). Unlike the PR interval, the QT interval represents the ventricular refractory period and includes depolarisation and repolarisation of ventricular muscle. In contrast to the atria, the AP in ventricular tissue is long (\approx 300 ms), which is a time interval that is similar to the duration of the QT interval. Thus, the QT interval is an approximate measure of ventricular repolarisation and thus K⁺ channel function.

Only three segments of the ECG will be discussed. The PR segment represents the time required for an electrical impulse to propagate from the AVN through to the ventricular myocardium. It reflects the time between the end of atrial depolarisation and the onset of ventricular depolarisation. The ST segment is one of the most important measures of the ECG since it represents the early phase of ventricular repolarisation. If a depression in this segment of the ECG occurs, it can be used to diagnose conditions whereby a reduction in coronary blood flow occurs to the heart. An elevation in this segment occurs in a damaged area to the ventricular wall that may be associated with myocardial ischaemia or infarction. However, any abnormality in these measures may be indicative of some underlying pathophysiological process that alters the AP in cardiac cells that are a consequence of changes in voltage-gated ion channel(s) in tissue. Note that if the ST segment of the ECG is absent, the T-wave is thought of as beginning at the end of the QRS complex, or the J-point. Most often a J-T interval can be measured as the distance from the convergence of the J-point and the isoelectric baseline to the end of the T-wave (i.e. where the T-wave returns to the isoelectric line). However, sometimes the onset and end of the T-wave are difficult to determine. This measure provides a representation of ventricular repolarisation independent of the QT interval and is sometimes used as an indirect assessment of the heterogeneity of repolarisation.

Since the ECG is a composite of many voltage-gated ion channels, it may not be consistent between various animal species. The variability may be quantitative, i.e. different currents or current densities in the hearts of different species may result in differences in the duration of various segments or intervals. The variability may also be qualitative, i.e. the ECG may exhibit a different shape as a result of the expression of an ion channel distinct from that found in the human heart or in other species.

These marked variations can be observed in the ECGs from animals and are especially noticeable when compared to ECGs recorded in humans. While little disparity exists regarding the role of both Na⁺ and Ca²⁺ channels in the hearts of various species, the rat being an exception, important species and regional differences exist in the contribution K⁺ channels make to repolarisation of the cardiac AP. Studies have shown that electrophysiological distinctions can be made between epi- and endocardial tissue in many species including the dog (Yan et al. 1998). In canine ventricles, epicardial, mid-myocardial (M-cells) and endocardial cells display distinct electrical properties and hence different AP morphology (Antzelevitch 2004). Wang et al. (1998) have characterised epicardial and endocardial differences in APD in human atrial tissue and suggest that the ionic mechanism for these differences is due to different amplitudes of the transient outward K^+ current (I_{to}). Similar differences are also seen in ventricular tissue. In the rat the density of the fast component of I_{to} , $I_{to,f}$, current is greater in the atria than in the ventricle while in the mouse the opposite is observed (Nerbonne 2000). However, this current is ubiquitous in the hearts of most species including humans, rat, mice, feline, canine and ferrets. Not unlike $I_{to,f}$, other K⁺ current densities vary in myocardial cells. The delayed rectifier $(I_{\rm K})$ current is greater in the atria than in the ventricles of the guinea pig (Sanguinetti and Jurkiewicz 1991). Thus, the disparity in level of K^+ channel expression and the resulting current density contribute significantly to the variations in AP waveforms observed in myocardial cells in the atria and ventricles and in turn result in differences in the recorded ECG.

The diversity of ion channels present in cardiac tissue has been observed, to a greater degree than by simply recording currents from whole and isolated cardiac tissue, through molecular cloning procedures. The molecular cloning of various ion channels, their component current subtypes and accessory subunits has resulted in the establishment of an even greater level of ion channel diversity than could have originally been anticipated. The complexity in ion channels arises from the diverse protein nature of the individual pore-forming α -subunits present in cardiac tissue and also as a result of alternative splicing of transcripts for these proteins. The large number of accessory subunits specific for the ion channel again complicates matters.

8.1 ECG Changes that Can Occur in the Myocardium

The ECG can be used as a means to detect cardiac related adverse drug effects or as a diagnostic aid for disease since many of its intervals and segments are sensitive to electrical, biochemical and pathological changes in myocytes. In humans, common causes of arrhythmias include myocardial ischaemia, myocardial infarction or reperfusion of a previously ischaemic myocardium. These conditions can be readily reproduced in both intact and isolated hearts in many species. While the pathology of arrhythmias may not appear to be relevant to the safety pharmacologist, the mechanism(s) derived from arrhythmia studies that explain arrhythmogenesis have direct implications in the development of the CIPA paradigm and its ability to assess the 'proarrhythmia potential' for a new drug. The mechanism(s) developed will be important in the interpretation of ion channel binding data and predicted changes in the AP using in silico models. Thus, a review of the pathological changes associated with the ischaemic myocardium is warranted since an understanding of such changes is likely to better arm the safety pharmacologist when drug-mediated adverse cardiac effects produce altered depolarisation (PR and QRS interval) and repolarisation (QT or T-wave morphology) effects.

The hearts of many non-clinical species used in SP studies including primates, pigs and rats do not have extensive coronary collaterals, i.e. these coronary arteries are end-arteries, like humans (Schaper et al. 1986). Thus, when a coronary artery is occluded an area is rendered uniformly ischaemic. If occlusion of an artery persists, irreversible damage occurs and progresses until infarction results. The time dependency of the onset of arrhythmias after occlusion is characteristic for many species. For example, arrhythmias first occur in conscious chronically prepared rats 5–15 min after occlusion during the reversible stage of ischaemia (Clements-Jewery et al. 2007). The most common arrhythmias seen include premature ventricular contractions (PVC), ventricular tachycardia (VT) and ventricular fibrillation (VF). A second arrhythmic period occurs 1–3 h after occlusion during the evolution of the infarct and consists of PVC, VT and VF (Clements-Jewery et al. 2007). Various factors influence the severity and incidence of arrhythmic outcomes after occlusion. These include both the size of the ischaemic zone and the serum K⁺ concentration.

Well-defined ECG changes commonly occur in many animal models of coronary artery occlusion. These time-dependent changes delineate the course of events associated with ischaemia. Typically, occlusion of a coronary artery results in a change in the R-wave amplitude that begins within minutes after occlusion followed by an elevation in the S–T segment and many types of arrhythmias including VT and VF. The mechanism by which S–T segment elevation occurs is not known but is suggested to relate to changes in cellular biochemistry and electrophysiology (possibly due to ion channels' up- or downregulation) as they relate to anoxia and deranged energetics. ECG responses to ischaemia are well defined in many animal species.

Ischaemia also produces changes in the extracellular milieu of the cell. Case et al. (1979) showed that ischaemia increases extracellular K^+ and is accompanied by changes in pH, O₂ and CO₂ levels within the ischaemic zone. These changes in ion concentrations have become better defined with improved experimental techniques including ion-sensitive electrodes, nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) and voltage-sensitive dyes.

Briefly, the intracellular events that occur as a result of ischaemia includes a reduction in pH, an elevation in Na⁺ due to partial suppression of the Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase pump and an increase in Ca²⁺. Many of these changes are not homogeneous within the ischaemic myocardium due to local variations in accumulation and diffusion of cellular wastes such as CO₂. This may have implications in the changes observed in the ECG since ion channel properties change as well as in the

development of arrhythmogenic circuits (see below). Accompanying the intracellular changes are extracellular changes. Within the ischaemic myocardium, there is a triphasic increase in K⁺ which, unless reversed, results in an irreversible loss in membrane integrity (Hill and Gettes 1980). A reduction in extracellular pH occurs that parallels the change in extracellular K⁺ levels. In a similar manner, intracellular events are varied and contribute to the heterogeneity within ischaemic tissue. In addition to the local micro-inhomogeneities of ions which occur within the myocardial extracellular space, Hill and Gettes (1980) also showed that a disparity exists between the centre and the border zone of the developing ischaemic tissue and still yet between the myocardial subepicardium and subendocardium. These transmural differences have been associated with the wave-like spread of ischaemia from the endocardium to the epicardium.

Abnormal impulse generation can arise from oscillations in the membrane potential and has been characterised as triggered rhythms (Binah and Rosen 1992). These triggered rhythms occur in two forms: early or late afterdepolarisations (EADs or DADs).

8.2 Early Afterdepolarisations

EADs interrupt either Phase 2 or 3 repolarisation of the AP. If these afterdepolarisations attain sufficient thresholds, they may produce triggered responses and induce single or multiple extrasystoles and even VT. The EAD is an oscillatory potential that is sensitive to frequency and often occurs at slow stimulation rates. EAD activity has been shown in vitro using many types of isolated cardiac muscle and various cell types including mid-myocardial cells (M-cell) (Antzelevitch 2004). Induction of EAD activity can be induced by a variety of drugs that block sodium and potassium channels as well as by catecholamines.

The ionic basis for EAD development is unclear. However, studies suggest the involvement of the slow inward Ca^{2+} current (I_{si}) of the cardiac L-type Ca^{2+} channel during the plateau of the AP. Essentially, I_{si} re-activation acts as a depolarising charge carrier during the depolarising phase of the EAD. Prolongation of the plateau phase of the AP allows for an increased time for Ca^{2+} channel recovery which enhances the inward current, thereby depolarising the membrane and sustaining the EAD. Other proposed mechanisms include a reduction of outward K⁺ currents resulting in slow repolarisation and an increase in Na⁺ window current associated with a prolonged plateau of the AP. Ultimately, arrhythmias which result include the long Q–T syndrome and TdP; however, the genesis and maintenance of these arrhythmias by an EAD mechanism remain unclear.

8.3 Delayed Afterdepolarisations (DADs)

Transient depolarisations that occur during Phase 4 of the cardiac AP are dependent upon the rate of the preceding AP (Antzelevitch and Sicouri 1994). Unlike EADs

the amplitudes of DADs increase with decreasing cycle lengths. DADs have been observed under a variety of experimental conditions all of which have a similar end result, i.e. intracellular Ca^{2+} overload. High intracellular Ca^{2+} concentrations saturate sarcoplasmic reticulum sequestration mechanisms resulting in Ca^{2+} oscillations due to Ca^{2+} -induced Ca^{2+} release (Clusin 2003). The ionic currents that contribute to this mechanism are not known. Ischaemia, digitalis and catecholamines can directly produce DAD by enhancing Ca^{2+} entry into cells. Thus, Ca^{2+} channel blockers, such as verapamil, abolish DADs. Studies show that Na⁺ channel blockers including lidocaine and the K⁺ channel activator, pinacidil, may all effectively suppress DAD and DAD-induced triggered activity (Clusin 2003).

8.4 Re-entrant Arrhythmia Pathways

The major cause of ventricular arrhythmias is due to re-entry. Re-entry has been subdivided into either circus-movement excitation or reflection (Wit and Rosen 1983). The basic model for re-entrant circus movement is a bifurcating Purkinje fibre bundle attached to the ventricle that gives rise to different anatomical conduction pathways. Re-entry occurs when antegrade conduction of the impulse is extinguished at a site of unidirectional block. This type of block may arise from ischaemic damage of previously normal conduction pathways. If normal conduction continues in the other branches of the pathway, an impulse can retrogradely enter the area of unidirectional block where its conduction is slowed but not extinguished. The impulse can then emerge from this depressed area and, providing that the cells are not refractory, re-excite the tissue proximal to the area of block. This generates premature ventricular complexes (PVC) which can remain as such, or deteriorate into VT or VF along a pre-existing pathway and usually results in VT. Random re-entry of impulse propagation results when electrophysiological differences exist between areas of cardiac muscle. The development of ischaemia in cardiac muscle is a dynamic process; therefore, the pathway is not constant for the impulse which circulates. It may fractionate, produce multiple re-entrant circuits and result in VF.

The mechanisms suggested for arrhythmogenesis are complex and all, under ischaemic conditions, may play a significant role. It is most likely that re-entry dominates during VT and VF while the mechanisms for PVCs are less clear. However, the changes observed in the ECG under these conditions provide a reliable index of myocardial ischaemia; further studies in the area of ion channel physiology, molecular biology and how ion channels change during conditions of ischaemia may provide us the fundamentals for novel therapeutic drug development.

9 Conclusion

Thus, SP continues to seek to provide validation and refine methods for use in preclinical hazard detection of NCE adverse effect liability. It does so in accordance with the scientific methods that rapidly progress with technology advances for functional measures. Additionally, while SP seeks to organise the strategy of implementation of methods according to regulatory guidance documents issued by the ICH and regulatory authorities, it aims to maximise translational value of the data acquired in hope of better predictivity in drug development. Currently there is an evaluation ongoing that thinks 'outside the box' with regard to characterising the safety profile of novel drugs in development. The CIPA initiative seeks to provide a greater comprehensive assessment of the direct proarrhythmic potential of a drug. It is hoped that implementation of this assay which focuses on the evaluation of multiple cardiac ion channels can be ultimately developed to assess drug effects on human cardiac electrophysiology with perhaps induced pluripotent stem cells acting as the validated, sensitive and specific cellular assay. Implicit understanding is required of basic ion channel biophysics and cardiac electrophysiology of sodium, calcium and potassium channels that constitute the AP and arrhythmia mechanisms. Thus, the paradigm shift related to CIPA is being realised by safety pharmacologists and because of this the discipline remains in evolution and this coverage of new aspects of safety is certain to expand to provide better, or modified, guidance in the next few years.

References

- Aldrich RW, Corey DP, Stevens CF (1983) A reinterpretation of mammalian sodium channel gating based on single channel recording. Nature 306:436–441
- Anon (2001) ICH S7A: Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. Fed Regist 66:36791–36792. Retrieved January 2015 at: http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/Guidances/ucm074959.pdf
- Anon (2005) ICH S7B: The nonclinical evaluation of the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by human biopharmaceuticals. Fed Regist 70:61133–61134. Retrieved January 2015 at: http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/ GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/Guidances/ucm074963.pdf
- Antzelevitch C (2004) Arrhythmogenic mechanisms of QT prolonging drugs: Is QT prolongation really the problem? J Electrocardiol 37:15–24
- Antzelevitch C, Shimizu W (2002) Cellular mechanisms underlying the long QT syndrome. Curr Opin Cardiol 17:43–51
- Antzelevitch C, Sicouri S (1994) Clinical relevance of cardiac arrhythmias generated by afterdepolarizations. Role of M cells in the generation of U Waves, triggered activity and torsade de pointes. J Am Coll Cardiol 23:259–277
- Armstrong CM, Bezanilla F (1974) Charge movement associated with the opening and closing of the activation gates of the Na channels. J Gen Physiol 63:533–552
- Armstrong CM, Hille B (1998) Voltage-gated ion channels and electrical excitability. Neuron 20:371–380
- Armstrong CM, Bezanilla F, Rojas E (1973) Destruction of sodium conductance inactivation in squid axons perfused with pronase. J Gen Physiol 62:375–391

- Ashcroft FM, Gribble FM (2000) New windows on the mechanism of action of K(ATP) channel openers. Trends Pharmacol Sci 11:439–445
- Aubert M, Osterwalder R, Wagner B, Parrilla I, Cavero I, Doessegger L, Ertel EA (2006) Evaluation of the rabbit Purkinje fibre assay as an in vitro tool for assessing the risk of druginduced torsades de pointes in humans. Drug Saf 29:237–254
- Authier S, Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (2015) Hemodynamic assessment in safety pharmacology. In: Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (eds) Principles of safety pharmacology. Springer, Heidelberg
- Barrett TD, Walker MJA (1998) Glibenclamide does not prevent action potential shortening induced by ischemia in anesthetized rabbits but reduces ischemia-induced arrhythmias. J Mol Cell Cardiol 30:999–1008
- Beatch GN, Abraham S, MacLeod BA, Yoshida NR, Walker MJ (1991) Antiarrhythmic properties of tedisamil (KC8857), a putative transient outward K+ current blocker. Br J Pharmacol 102:13–18
- Bell RM, Mocanu MM, Yellon DM (2011) Retrograde heart perfusion: the Langendorff technique of isolated heart perfusion. J Mol Cell Cardiol 50:940–950
- Binah O, Rosen MR (1992) Mechanisms of ventricular arrhythmias. Circulation 85:I25-I31
- Bosch RF, Zeng X, Grammer JB, Popovic K, Mewis C, Kuhlkamp V (1999) Ionic mechanisms of electrical remodeling in human atrial fibrillation. Cardiovasc Res 44:121–131
- Botting JH, Curtis MJ, Walker MJA (1985) Arrhythmias associated with myocardial ischaemia and infarction. Mol Aspects Med 8:311–422
- Boyden PA, Hirose M, Dun W (2010) Cardiac Purkinje cells. Heart Rhythm 7:127-135
- Boyett MR, Harrison SM, Janvier NC, McMorn SO, Owen JM, Shui Z (1996) A list of vertebrate cardiac ionic currents nomenclature, properties, function and cloned equivalents. Cardiovasc Res 32:455–481
- Brack KE (2014) The heart's 'little brain' controlling cardiac function in the rabbit. Exp Physiol. doi:10.1113/expphysiol.2014.080168
- Case RB, Felix A, Castellana FS (1979) Rate of rise of myocardial pCO2 during early myocardial ischemia in the dog. Circ Res 45:324–330
- Casimiro MC, Knollmann BC, Ebert SN, Vary JC Jr, Greene AE, Franz MR, Grinberg A, Huang SP, Pfeife K (2001) Targeted disruption of the Kcnq1 gene produces a mouse model of Jervell and Lange-Nielsen Syndrome. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:2526–25231
- Catterall WA (1980) Neurotoxins that act on voltage-sensitive sodium channels in excitable membranes. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 20:15–43
- Catterall WA (1993) Structure and function of voltage-gated ion channels. Trends Neurosci 16:500–506
- Catterall WA (1995) Structure and function of voltage-gated ion channels. Annu Rev Biochem 64:493–531
- Catterall WA (2001) A 3D view of sodium channels. Nature 409:988-991
- Cavero I, Crumb W (2005) ICH S7B draft guideline on the non-clinical strategy for testing delayed cardiac repolarisation risk of drugs: a critical analysis. Expert Opin Drug Saf 4:509–530
- Champeroux P, Viaud K, El Amrani AI, Fowler JS, Martel E, Le Guennec JY, Richard S (2005) Prediction of the risk of Torsade de Pointes using the model of isolated canine Purkinje fibres. Br J Pharmacol 144:376–485
- Chiu SY (1977) Inactivation of sodium channels: second order kinetics in myelinated nerve. J Physiol 273:573–596
- Clements-Jewery H, Curtis MJ (2014) The Langendorff preparation. In: Ardehali H, Bolli R, Losordo DW (eds) Manual of research techniques in cardiovascular medicine. Wiley Blackwell, Oxford
- Clements-Jewery H, Hearse DJ, Curtis MJ (2007) Neutrophil ablation with anti-serum does not protect against phase 2 ventricular arrhythmias in anaesthetised rats with myocardial infarction. Cardiovasc Res 73:761–769
- Clusin WT (2003) Calcium and cardiac arrhythmias: DADs, EADs, and alternans. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci 40:337–375

- Coraboeuf E, Carmeleit E (1982) Existence of two transient outward currents in sheep cardiac Purkinje fibers. Pflugers Arch 392:352–359
- Corrias A, Giles W, Rodriguez B (2011) Ionic mechanisms of electrophysiological properties and repolarization abnormalities in rabbit Purkinje fibers. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 300: H1806–H1813
- Curtis MJ (1998) Characterisation, utilisation and clinical relevance of isolated perfused heart models of ischaemia-induced ventricular fibrillation. Cardiovasc Res 39:194–215
- Curtis MJ, Hancox JC, Farkas A, Wainwright CL, Stables CL, Saint DA, Clements-Jewery H, Lambiase PD, Billman GE, Janse MJ, Pugsley MK, Ng GN, Roden DM, Camm AJ, Walker MJA (2013) The Lambeth conventions (II): guidelines for the study of animal and human ventricular and supraventricular arrhythmias. Pharmacol Ther 139:213–248
- Darpo B, Garnett C, Benson CT, Keirns J, Leishman D, Malik M et al (2014) Cardiac Safety Research Consortium: can the thorough QT/QTc study be replaced by early QT assessment in routine clinical pharmacology studies? Scientific update and a research proposal for a path forward. Am Heart J 168:262–272
- Denac H, Mevissen M, Scholtysik G (2000) Structure, function and pharmacology of voltagegated sodium channels. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 362:453–479
- DePonti F, Poluzzi E, Cavalli A, Recanatini M, Montanaro N (2002) Safety of non-antiarrhythmic drugs that prolong the QT interval or induce torsade de pointes: an overview. Drug Saf 25:263–286
- DeWaard M, Pragnel M, Campbell KP (1994) Ca2+ channel regulation by a conserved beta subunit domain. Neuron 13:495–503
- DiFrancesco D, Noble D (1985) A model of cardiac electrical activity incorporating ionic pumps and concentration changes. Philos Trans R Soc Lond 307:353–398
- Einthoven WE (1912) The different forms of the human electrocardiogram and their signification. Lancet 1:853–861
- Ertel EA, Campbell KP, Harpold MM, Hofmann F, Mori Y et al (2000) Nomenclature of voltagegated calcium channels. Neuron 25:533–535
- Farkas A, Coker SJ (2002) Limited induction of torsade de pointes by terikalant and erythromycin in an in vivo model. Eur J Pharmacol 449:143–153
- Gibson JK, Bronson J, Palmer C, Numann R (2014) Adult human stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes detect drug-mediated changes on action potentials. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:255–267
- Gintant GA (1995) Regional differences in IK density in canine left ventricle: role of IKs in electrical heterogeneity. Am J Physiol 268:H604–H613
- Goineau S, Castagné V, Guillaume P, Froget G (2012) The comparative sensitivity of three in vitro safety pharmacology models for the detection of lidocaine-induced cardiac effects. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:52–58
- Goldin AL (1993) Accessory subunits and sodium channel inactivation. Curr Opin Neurobiol 3:272–277
- Goldin AL (2001) Resurgence of sodium channel research. Annu Rev Physiol 63:871-894
- Grandi E, Pasqualini FS, Bers DM (2010) A novel computational model of the human ventricular action potential and Ca transient. J Mol Cell Cardiol 48:112–121
- Guo W, Li H, London B, Nerbonne JM (2000) Functional consequences of elimination of i(to, f) and i(to, s): early afterdepolarizations, atrioventricular block, and ventricular arrhythmias in mice lacking Kv1.4 and expressing a dominant-negative Kv4 alpha subunit. Circ Res 87:73–79
- Guo L, Dong Z, Guthrie H (2009) Validation of a guinea pig Langendorff heart model for assessing potential cardiovascular liability of drug candidates. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:130–151
- Gussak I, Chaitman BR, Kopecky SL, Nerbonne JM (2000) Rapid ventricular repolarization in rodents: electrocardiographic manifestations, molecular mechanisms, and clinical insights. J Electrocardiol 33:159–170

- Hamlin RL, Cruze CA, Mittelstadt SW, Kijtawornrat A, Keene BW, Roche BM, Nakayama T, Nakayama H, Hamlin DM, Arnold T (2004) Sensitivity and specificity of isolated perfused guinea pig heart to test for drug-induced lengthening of QTc. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 49:15–23
- Han W, Wang Z, Nattel S (2000) A comparison of transient outward currents in canine cardiac Purkinje cells and ventricular myocytes. Am J Physiol 279:H466–H474
- Hanck DA, Makielski JC, Sheets MF (1994) Kinetic effects of quaternary lidocaine block of cardiac sodium channels: a gating current study. J Gen Physiol 103:19–43
- Hanson LA, Bass AS, Gintant G, Mittelstadt S, Rampe D, Thomas K (2006) ILSI-HESI cardiovascular safety subcommittee initiative: evaluation of three non-clinical models of QT prolongation. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 54:116–129
- Hill JL, Gettes LS (1980) Effect of acute coronary artery occlusion on local myocardial extracellular K+ activity in swine. Circulation 61:769–778
- Hille B (1992) Ionic channels of excitable membranes. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland
- Hodgkin AL, Huxley AF (1952) A quantitative description of membrane current and its application to conduction and excitation in nerve. J Physiol 116:500–544
- Hondeghem LM (1994) Computer aided development of antiarrhythmic agents with class IIIa properties. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 5:711–721
- Hondeghem LM, Hoffmann P (2003) Blinded test in isolated female rabbit heart reliably identifies action potential duration prolongation and proarrhythmic drugs: importance of triangulation, reverse use dependence, and instability. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 41:14–24
- Hondeghem LM, Katzung BG (1977) Time- and voltage-dependent interactions of antiarrhythmic drugs with cardiac sodium channels. Biochim Biophys Acta 472:373–398
- Hoppe UC, Marban E, Johns DC (2001) Distinct gene-specific mechanisms of arrhythmia revealed by cardiac gene transfer of two long QT disease genes, HERG and KCNE1. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:5335–5340
- Hubbard JI, Llinas R, Quastel DMJ (1969) Electrophysiological analysis of synaptic transmission. Edward Arnold, London
- Isom LL, De Jongh KS, Patton DE, Reber BF, Offord J, Charbonneau H, Walsh K, Goldin AL, Catterall WA (1992) Primary structure and functional expression of the beta 1 subunit of the rat brain sodium channel. Science 256:839–842
- Jahnel U, Klemm P, Nawrath H (1994) Different mechanisms of the inhibition of the transient outward current in rat ventricular myocytes. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 349:87–94
- Ju YK, Saint DA, Gage PW (1992) Effects of lignocaine and quinidine on the persistent sodium current in rat ventricular myocytes. Br J Pharmacol 107:311–316
- Khodorov B, Shishkove L, Peganov E, Revenko S (1976) Inhibition of sodium currents in frog Ranvier node treated with local anesthetics. Role of slow sodium inactivation. Biochim Biophys Acta 433:409–435
- Kirsch GE, Trepakova ES, Brimecombe JC, Sidach SS, Erickson HD, Kochan MC, Shyjka LM, Lacerda AE, Brown AM (2004) Variability in the measurement of hERG potassium channel inhibition: effects of temperature and stimulus pattern. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 50:93–101
- Klugbauer N, Lacinova L, Marais E, Hobom M, Hofmann F (1999) Molecular diversity of the calcium channel alpha2delta subunit. J Neurosci 19:684–691
- Kuryshev YA, Wible BA, Gudz TI, Ramirez AN, Brown AM (2001) KChAP/Kvbeta1.2 interactions and their effects on cardiac Kv channel expression. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 281:C290–C299
- Kwak YG, Navarro-Polanco RA, Grobaski T, Gallagher DJ, Tamkunk MM (1999) Phosphorylation is required for alteration of kv1.5K(+) channel function by the Kvbeta1.3 subunit. J Biol Chem 274:25355–25361

- Lawrence CL, Bridgland-Taylor MH, Pollard CE, Hammond TG, Valentin J-P (2006) A rabbit Langendorff heart proarrhythmia model: predictive value for clinical identification of Torsades de Pointes. Br J Pharmacol 149:845–860
- Lee N, Authier S, Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (2010) The continuing evolution of torsades de pointes liability testing methods: is there an end in sight? Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 243:146–153
- Li H, Fuentes-Garcia J, Towbin JA (2000) Current concepts in long QT syndrome. Pediatr Cardiol 21:542–550
- Lindgren S, Bass AS, Briscoe R, Bruse K, Friedrichs GS, Kallman M-J, Markgraf C, Patmore L, Pugsley MK (2008) Benchmarking safety pharmacology regulatory packages and best practice. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:99–109
- Liu T, Brown BS, Wu Y, Antzelevitch C, Kowey PR, Yan GX (2006) Blinded validation of the isolated arterially perfused rabbit ventricular wedge in preclinical assessment of drug-induced proarrhythmias. Heart Rhythm 3:948–956
- Lu HR, Mariën R, Saels A, De Clerck F (2000) Are there sex-specific differences in ventricular repolarization or in drug-induced early afterdepolarizations in isolated rabbit Purkinje fibers? J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 36:132–139
- Lu HR, Mariën R, Saels A, De Clerck F (2001) Species plays an important role in drug-induced prolongation of action potential duration and early afterdepolarizations in isolated Purkinje fibers. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 12:93–102
- Lu HR, Vlaminckx E, Gallacher DJ (2008) Choice of cardiac tissue in vitro plays an important role in assessing the risk of drug-induced cardiac arrhythmias in human: beyond QT prolongation. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 57:1–8
- Luo C, Rudy Y (1991) A model of the ventricular action potential: depolarization, repolarization, and their interaction. Circ Res 68:1501–1526
- MacKinnon R, Cohen SL, Kuo A, Lee A, Chait BT (1998) Structural conservation in prokaryotic and eukaryotic potassium channels. Science 280:106–109
- Main MC, Bryant SM, Hart G (1998) Regional differences in action potential characteristics and membrane currents of guinea-pig left ventricular myocytes. Exp Physiol 83:747–761
- Malik M, Camm AJ (2001) Evaluation of drug-induced QT Interval prolongation: implications for drug approval and labelling. Drug Saf 24:323–351
- Mirams GR, Davies MR, Brough SJ, Cui Y, Gavaghan DJ, Abi-Gerges N (2014) Prediction of thorough QT study results using action potential simulations based on ion channel screens. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:246–254
- Nakamura TY, Coetzee WA, Vega-Saenz De Miera E, Artman M, Rudy B (1997) Modulation of Kv4 channels, key components of rat ventricular transient outward K+ current by PKC. Am J Physiol 273:H1775–H1786
- Nalos L, Varkevisser R, Jonsson MK, Houtman MJ, Beekman JD et al (2012) Comparison of the IKr blockers moxifloxacin, dofetilide and E-4031 in five screening models of pro-arrhythmia reveals lack of specificity of isolated cardiomyocytes. Br J Pharmacol 165:467–478
- Nerbonne JM (2000) Molecular basis of functional voltage-gated K+ channel diversity in the mammalian myocardium. J Physiol 525:285–298
- O'Hara T, Virág L, Varró A, Rudy Y (2011) Simulation of the undiseased human cardiac ventricular action potential: model formulation and experimental validation. PLoS Comput Biol 7(5):e1002061. doi:10.1371/journal.pcbi.1002061
- Pawson AJ, Sharman JL, Benson HE, Faccenda E, Alexander SP, Buneman OP, Davenport AP, McGrath JC, Peters JA, Southan C, Spedding M, Yu W, Harmar AJ, NC-IUPHAR (2014) The IUPHAR/BPS Guide to PHARMACOLOGY: an expert-driven knowledgebase of drug targets and their ligands. Nucleic Acids Res 42:D1098–D1106
- Peng S, Lacerda AE, Kirsch GE, Brown AM, Bruening-Wright A (2010) The action potential and comparative pharmacology of stem cell-derived human cardiomyocytes. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 61:277–286

- Puddu PE, Legrand J-C, Sallé L, Rouet R, Ducroq J (2011) I(Kr) vs. I(Ks) blockade and arrhythmogenicity in normoxic rabbit Purkinje fibers: does it really make a difference? Fundam Clin Pharmacol 25:304–312
- Pugsley MK (2002) Antiarrhythmic drug development: historical review and future perspective. Drug Dev Res 55:3–16
- Pugsley MK, Quastel DMJ (1998) Basic cardiac electrophysiology. In: Pugsley MK, Walker MJA (eds) Methods in cardiac electrophysiology. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2008) Principles of safety pharmacology. Br J Pharmacol 154:1382–1399
- Pugsley MK, Dalton JA, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2014) Safety pharmacology in 2014: new focus on non-cardiac methods and models. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:170–174
- Ragsdale DS, McPhee JC, Scheuer T, Catterall WA (1996) Common molecular determinants of local anesthetic, antiarrhythmic, and anticonvulsant block of voltage-gated Na+ channels. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 93:9270–9275
- Rasmusson RL, Morales MJ, Wang S, Liu S, Campbell DL, Brahmajothi MV, Strauss HC (1998) Inactivation of voltage-gated cardiac K+ channels. Circ Res 82:739–750
- Rees SA, Curtis MJ (1995) Further investigations into the mechanism of antifibrillatory action of the specific IK1 blocker, RP58866, assessed using the rat dual coronary perfusion model. J Mol Cell Cardiol 27:2595–2606
- Roberts R, Brugada R (2000) Genetic aspects of arrhythmias. Am J Med Genet 97:310-318
- Rolf S, Haverkamp W, Borggrefe M, Musshoff U, Eckardt L, Mergenthaler J et al (2000) Effects of antiarrhythmic drugs on cloned cardiac voltage-gated potassium channels expressed in Xenopus oocytes. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 362:22–31
- Roy M, Dumaine R, Brown AM (1996) HERG, a primary human ventricular target of the nonsedating antihistamine terfenadine. Circulation 94:817–823
- Sager PT, Gintant G, Turner JR, Pettit S, Stockbridge N (2014) Rechanneling the cardiac proarrhythmia safety paradigm: a meeting report from the Cardiac Safety Research Consortium. Am Heart J 167:292–300
- Saint DA (2007) The cardiac persistent sodium current: an appealing therapeutic target? Br J Pharmacol 153:1133–1142
- Saint DA, Ju YK, Gage PW (1992) A persistent sodium current in rat ventricular myocytes. J Physiol 453:219–231
- Sakura H, Bond C, Warren-Perry M, Horsley S, Kearney L, Tucker S, Adelman J, Turner R, Ashcroft FM (1995) Characterization and variation of a human inwardly-rectifying-K-channel gene (KCNJ6): a putative ATP-sensitive K-channel subunit. FEBS Lett 367:193–197
- Sanguinetti MC, Jurkiewicz NK (1991) Delayed rectifier outward K+ current is composed of two currents in guinea pig atrial cells. Am J Physiol 260:H393–H399
- Sato C, Ueno Y, Asai K, Takahashi K, Sato M, Engel A, Fujiyoshi Y (2001) The voltage-sensitive sodium channel is a bell-shaped molecule with several cavities. Nature 409:1047–1051
- Schaper W, Schaper J, Winkler B (1986) The collateral circulation of the heart. J Mol Cell Cardiol 18:60
- Sedmera D, Gourdie RG (2014) Why do we have Purkinje fibers deep in our heart? Physiol Res 63: S9–S18
- Shah RR (2001) Drug-induced prolongation of the QT interval: why the regulatory concern? Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:119–124
- Snyders DJ (1999) Structure and function of cardiac potassium channels. Cardiovasc Res 42:377–390
- Striessnig J (1999) Pharmacology, structure and function of cardiac L-type Ca2+ channels. Cell Physiol Biochem 9:242–269
- Studenik CR, Zhou Z, January C (2001) Differences in action potential and early afterdepolarization properties in LQT2 and LQT3 models of long QT syndrome. Br J Pharmacol 132:85–92

- Tanaka T, Tohyama S, Murata M, Nomura F, Kaneko T, Chen H, Hattori F, Egashira T, Seki T et al (2009) In vitro pharmacologic testing using human induced pluripotent stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 385:497–502
- ten Tusscher KH, Panfilov AV (2006) Cell model for efficient simulation of wave propagation in human ventricular tissue under normal and pathological conditions. Phys Med Biol 51:6141–6156
- Topert C, Doring F, Derst C, Daut J, Grzeschik KH, Karschin A (2000) Cloning, structure and assignment to chromosome 19q13 of the human Kir2.4 inwardly rectifying potassium channel gene (KCNJ14). Mamm Genome 11:247–249
- Vaughan Williams EM (1984) A classification of antiarrhythmic actions reassessed after a decade of new drugs. J Clin Pharmacol 24:129–147
- Vidarsson H, Hyllner J, Sartipy P (2010) Differentiation of human embryonic stem cells to cardiomyocytes for in vitro and in vivo applications. Stem Cell Rev 6:108–120
- Vos MA (2001) Preclinical evaluation of antiarrhythmic drugs: new drugs should be safe to be successful. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 12:1034–1036
- Wang G, Dugas M, Ben Armah I, Honerjager P (1990) Interaction between DPI 201-106 enantiomers at the cardiac sodium channel. Mol Pharmacol 37:17–24
- Wang Z, Yue L, White M, Pelletier G, Nattel S (1998) Differential distribution of inward rectifier potassium channel transcripts in human atrium versus ventricle. Circulation 98:2422–2428
- Wang D, Patel C, Cui C, Yan GX (2008) Preclinical assessment of drug-induced proarrhythmias: Role of the arterially perfused rabbit left ventricular wedge preparation. Pharmacol Ther 119:141–151
- Weiss JN, Venkatesh N (1993) Metabolic regulation of cardiac ATP-sensitive K+ channels. Cardiovasc Drugs Ther 7:499–505
- West JW, Patton DE, Scheuer T, Wang Y, Goldin AL, Catterall WA (1992) A cluster of hydrophobic amino acid residues required for fast Na(+)-channel inactivation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89:10910–10914
- Wickenden AD, Jegla TJ, Kaprielian R, Backx PH (1999) Regional contributions of Kv1.4, Kv4.2, and Kv4.3 to transient outward K+ current in rat ventricle. Am J Physiol 276:H1599–H1607
- Williams BA, Dickenson DR, Beatch GN (1999) Kinetics of rate-dependent shortening of action potential duration in guinea-pig ventricle; effects of IK1 and IKr blockade. Br J Pharmacol 126:1426–1436
- Wit AL, Rosen MR (1983) Pathophysiologic mechanisms of cardiac arrhythmias. Am Heart J 106:798–811
- Wu MH, Su MJ, Sun SS (1999) Electrophysiological profile after inward rectifier K channel blockade by barium in isolated rabbit hearts. Altered repolarization and unmasked decremental conduction property. Europace 1:85–95
- Xu H, Guo W, Nerbonne JM (1999) Four kinetically distinct depolarization-activated K+ currents in adult mouse ventricular myocytes. J Gen Physiol 113:661–678
- Yan GX, Antzelevitch C (1996) Cellular basis for the electrocardiographic J wave. Circulation 93:372–379
- Yan GX, Antzelevitch C (1998) Cellular basis for the normal T wave and the electrocardiographic manifestations of the long QT syndrome. Circulation 98:1928–1936
- Yan GX, Shimizu W, Antzelevitch C (1998) Characteristics and distribution of M cells in arterially perfused canine left ventricular wedge preparations. Circulation 98:1921–1927
- Yang T, Roden DM (1996) Extracellular potassium modulation of drug block of IKr. Implications for torsade de pointes and reverse use-dependence. Circulation 93:407–411
- Yue L, Feng J, Gaspo R, Li GR, Wang Z, Nattel S (1997) Ionic remodeling underlying action potential changes in a canine model of atrial fibrillation. Circ Res 81:512–525
- Yue L, Feng J, Wang Z, Nattel S (1999) Adrenergic control of the ultrarapid delayed rectifier current in canine atrial myocytes. J Physiol 516:385–398
- Zaza A, Belardinelli L, Shryock JC (2008) Pathophysiology and pharmacology of the cardiac "late sodium current". Pharmacol Ther 119:326–339

Sensitivity and Specificity of the In Vitro Guinea Pig Papillary Muscle Action Potential Duration for the Assessment of Drug-Induced Torsades De Pointes Liability in Humans

Joffrey Ducroq

Contents

1	Intro	duction to Preclinical Cardiac Safety Pharmacology	206
2	The	Guinea Pig Isolated Papillary Muscle Action Potential Assay	208
	2.1	Why in Guinea Pig?	208
	2.2	Specificity and Sensitivity of the Guinea Pig Papillary Muscle Action Potential	
		Assay: The QT PRODACT Initiative	208
3	Cone	clusion	218
Re	ferenc	es	219

Abstract

The ICH S7B document, which provides guidance for the preclinical cardiovascular evaluation of pharmaceutical new chemical entities (NCE), is essentially focused on drug-induced QT lengthening, a biomarker for the proarrhythmic adverse drug reaction, torsades de pointes (TdP). In 2005, this guidance recommended the IKr assay and the in vivo QT telemetry study as mandatory assays for detecting potential torsades de pointes liability and relegated the cardiac action potential (AP) assay as a follow-up study. The IKr assay has become a mandatory screening tool in the early development and safety assessment process. Using only the IKr assay as a go/no go decision arbiter is regrettable since, due to the low specificity of the model (positives that are false for proarrhythmia liability, e.g. verapamil), promising, safe NCEs may be inadvertently discarded. Inclusion of additional medium throughput assays should be performed early to confirm or balance the putatively unfavourable IKr result with positive discovery model output (Pugsley et al., J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:24–27, 2009). In the present chapter, the predictive value of in vitro

J. Ducroq (🖂)

PhysioStim, ZI de Brenas, 81440 Lautrec, France e-mail: joffrey.ducroq@physiostim.com

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_8

guinea pig papillary muscle action potential assay will be discussed in terms of sensitivity and specificity and compared to currently available preclinical models such as IKr/hERG assay, dog Purkinje fibre action potential and in vivo QT measurements in dog and cynomolgus monkey.

Keywords

Action potential • Guinea pig • Papillary muscle • QT PRODACT • QT prolongation • Sensitivity • Specificity • TdP

1 Introduction to Preclinical Cardiac Safety Pharmacology

In the last few decades, many drugs such as the gastrointestinal prokinetic agent cisapride and the non-sedating antihistamines astemizole and terfenadine have been withdrawn from the market because of their propensity to induce torsades de potentially life-threatening tachyarrhythmia pointes (TdP), a (Redfern et al. 2003). TdP has been shown to occur in association with prolongation of the OT interval of the electrocardiogram, which is indicative of ventricular AP repolarisation delay (Viskin 1999). Moreover, the vast majority of torsadogenic compounds were found to block the hERG-encoded current (IKr), which is one of the principal repolarising currents in human ventricular cells (Sanguinetti and Jurkiewicz 1990). The likelihood of TdP, when a drug prolongs the QT interval, is nevertheless very low, estimated in the range of 1 in 2,000–20,000 patients, depending in part on other risk factors in the treated population (Bass et al. 2005) but largely determined by stochastic factors. Therefore, it is difficult to evaluate the torsadogenic liability of NCEs during early phase I clinical trials by determining TdP incidence or even by measuring QT prolongation—the former being perhaps too infrequent to detect in a feasible study sample and the latter being a surrogate biomarker of limited value (Pugsley et al. 2009). For this reason, the choice of an adequate strategy in preclinical cardiac safety pharmacology studies has become a major subject of concern shared by both the pharmaceutical industry and global regulatory authorities in the drug development process (Pugsley et al. 2008).

With regard to this matter, in 2005, the International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH) of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use has published a final version of the ICHS7B guidance (CHMP/ICH/ 423/02), in order to 'describe a non-clinical testing strategy for assessing the liability of a test substance to delay ventricular repolarization'. Clearly repolarisation delay is merely a biomarker for TdP, but this is the guidance nevertheless. In this guidance, the in vitro IKr assay and the in vivo QT assay are suggested models to be used in a general non-clinical testing strategy. In the guidance, the in vitro AP assay has been removed from the recommended core set of studies and relegated to 'optional' or 'follow-up' test status, giving the impression of a model providing little value to safety pharmacology integrated risk assessment strategy.

Limiting the in vitro cardiac preclinical investigations to only the IKr assay for the selection of a lead candidate before regulatory-predicated in vivo OT studies in dogs or non-human primates (NHP) assay would be a serious strategic mistake for two main reasons. First, the predictive value of preclinical models to TdP liability in humans is commonly discussed in terms of 'sensitivity' and 'specificity'. Sensitivity is defined, from a panel of compounds, as the number of true positives (positive for both the preclinical assay and the clinical QT study) divided by the sum of true positives and false negatives (negative for preclinical assay but positive for clinical QT study). Specificity is defined as the number of true negatives (negatives for both preclinical assay and clinical QT study) divided by the sum of true negatives and false positives (positive for preclinical assay but negative for clinical QT studies). It was clearly demonstrated that if the IKr assay shows good sensitivity, the specificity of the model is likely to be poor, especially when high drug concentrations are tested, i.e. 10- to 30-fold the free clinical plasma concentration (Wallis 2010). This result is all the more important given that a safety margin of 30-fold the expected maximal therapeutic plasma concentration (C_{max}) is recommended for assigning an NCE as having a potential TdP liability (Redfern et al. 2003). In the literature, the most cited example of a false positive compound in the IKr assay is verapamil, a class IV antiarrhythmic drug which, in addition to its primary desired therapeutic calcium channel blocking property, also potently reduces IKr (with an IC₅₀ of 100– 800 nM). Despite its high affinity for IKr, verapamil is devoid of QT-prolonging action in human hearts even though the total and free effective therapeutic plasma concentrations are 250-810 nM and 25-81 nM, respectively (Omata et al. 2005). The 'neutral' effect of verapamil on QT is explained by the fact that the expected AP lengthening induced by IKr inhibition is counterbalanced by the AP-shortening effect associated with blockade of L-type calcium channels. Secondly, cardiac safety pharmacology studies should never be limited to IKr-related QT prolongation but should accommodate the fact that TdP is associated with modulation of other ionic currents mediated by other channels such as the slow component of the delayed rectifier current (I_{Ks}), the persistent sodium current (I_{NaL}), the inward rectifying potassium current (IK1) and the transient outward potassium current (I_{to}). Moreover other types of severe arrhythmias may be associated with modulation of I_{Na} and I_{CaL}. The AP prolongation assay, performed using isolated papillary muscle or Purkinje fibre, constitutes a more integrative readout than the IKr assay, since all ventricular ion channels are involved.

In this chapter, we will focus on the papillary muscle action potential assay and compare the predictive value of this model in terms of sensitivity and specificity to that of the IKr assay, the canine Purkinje fibre action potential and the in vivo dog and monkey QT.

2 The Guinea Pig Isolated Papillary Muscle Action Potential Assay

In safety pharmacology studies, the papillary muscle is mainly used for the evaluation of the effects of NCEs on AP parameters. Indeed, the use of the poorly specific IKr assay as a unique in vitro screening tool before conduct of in vivo studies increases the risk of discontinuing development of promising, safe and effective compounds during the selection of a lead candidate. Taking this matter in consideration, pharmaceutical companies such as Boehringer Ingelheim decided to integrate, systematically, the guinea pig papillary muscle AP assay as a complementary tool to confirm or attempt to balance the IKr assay result (Guth et al. 2004). In case of any discrepancy between the two in vitro assays, the in vivo dog telemetry study, recommended as a core battery study by the ICH S7B guidance, arbitrates between any opposite results.

2.1 Why in Guinea Pig?

Papillary muscle APs are mainly recorded from cardiac tissue derived from either guinea pig or rabbit with a preference for guinea pig for primarily two technical reasons. In 'large' papillary muscles, the middle of the muscle may have a reduced access to the oxygenated perfusion medium. Therefore, the size of the papillary muscle should be as small as possible to avoid the risk of recording from potentially ischemic tissue that is likely to occur in large species such as the dog and larger non-human primates (Guth 2007). Moreover, the papillary muscle is a contractile tissue and contractile movements of the muscle make stable placement of the microelectrode in a cell challenging. It may be most desirable to the safety pharmacologist to ensure that the papillary muscle be small and consistent in size from preparation to preparation in order to reduce the potential for a risk of loss of microelectrode impalement during the experiment. A second impalement may be possible, albeit not optimal, when it has been quickly obtained and the experimenter ensures that the AP parameters have not significantly changed between the two impalements. However, it is generally recommended that such preparations be discarded from all experiments in which impalement is lost because it is not possible to record all events that transpired during the time lapse.

2.2 Specificity and Sensitivity of the Guinea Pig Papillary Muscle Action Potential Assay: The QT PRODACT Initiative

A project named 'QT Interval Prolongation: Project for Database Construction (QT PRODACT)' was organised by pharmaceutical companies belonging to the Japan Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association (JPMA) and contract laboratories belonging to the Japan Association of Contract Laboratories for Safety Evaluation (JACL). The aim of this project was first to construct a non-clinical database to

evaluate predictive values of three preclinical models: hERG/IKr, guinea pig papillary muscle action potential and in vivo dog QT measurements for the assessment of QT prolongation and TdP liability in humans. The database used 11 positive reference compounds (astemizole, bepridil, cisapride, disopyramide, E-4031, haloperidol, MK-499, pimozide, quinidine, terfenadine and thioridazine) and 10 negative reference compounds (amoxicillin, aspirin, captopril, ciprofloxacin, diphenhydramine, flecainide, lidocaine, nifedipine, propranolol, verapamil) where reference drug classification was based on clinical QT prolongation data and evidence of TdP occurrence (Hayashi et al. 2005). The QT PRODACT results were published in a special issue of the *Journal of Pharmacological Science*. To our knowledge, if the predictive values of IKr, dog Purkinje fibre and in vivo dog QT assays have been evaluated later by other cooperating groups such as it was done in the ILSI-HESI initiative, only QT PRODACT initiative evaluated the sensitivity and specificity of the papillary muscle action potential assay.

The first paper of the Journal of Pharmacological Science special issue focused on the guinea pig papillary muscle action potential assay (Hayashi et al. 2005). In this study, the authors used two action potential parameters as predictive markers: APD_{90} and APD_{30-90} . All compounds were tested at three pacing frequencies (0.5, 1 and 2.5 Hz). Three or four concentrations were tested for each compound, based for the positive compounds on preliminary results or previous studies showing the maximum effects on action potential prolongation and those of the negative compounds on the maximum soluble concentration or set at a supratherapeutic plasma clinical concentration. For one parameter (APD₉₀ and APD₃₀₋₉₀), the authors considered a result as positive if, for at least one tested concentration at 1 Hz, the statistical analysis showed a statistically p < 0.05 and/or a 10 % increase vs. baseline values. Table 1 shows sensitivity and specificity of the assay using APD₉₀ or APD₃₀₋₉₀ as biomarkers for TdP liability for the three tested concentrations using these discriminating criteria, not only for 1 Hz pacing frequency but also for 0.5 and 2.5 Hz. We can first conclude that the modulation of pacing rate did not really influence the sensitivity and the specificity of the assay. Hayashi et al. (2005)

Table 1 Sensitivity and specificity of the guinea pig papillary muscle action potential assay for QT and TdP liability using APD₉₀ or APD₃₀₋₉₀ as predictive biomarkers. Predictive values were calculated for three tested pacing frequencies independently from the tested concentrations for all compounds. An in vitro result is considered positive for a compound if at least one concentration showed a statistically significant *and/or* \geq 10 % increase in the selected parameter (APD₉₀ or APD₃₀₋₉₀) vs. baseline values

	0.5 Hz		1 Hz		2.5 Hz	
	Sensitivity	Specificity	Sensitivity	Specificity	Sensitivity	Specificity
APD ₉₀	0.82 (9/11)	0.70 (7/10)	0.82 (9/11)	0.80 (8/10)	0.82 (9/11)	0.80 (8/10)
APD ₃₀₋₉₀	0.91 (10/11)	0.50 (5/10)	0.91 (10/11)	0.50 (5/10)	0.91 (10/11)	0.60 (6/10)

Sensitivity is defined as the number of true positives divided by the number of clinical positive compounds and specificity as the number of true negative compounds divided by the number of negative clinical compounds

Table is based on data presented in the supplementary materials of the Hayashi et al. study (2005)

concluded that APD₉₀ showed a moderate sensitivity of 0.82 because two positive clinical compounds (pimozide and terfenadine) were not detected but also showed a relatively good specificity of 0.80 (two negative clinical compounds, ciprofloxacin and flecainide increased APD₉₀). When APD_{30–90} was considered, the sensitivity increased to 0.91 for all pacing rates since pimozide became positive but, on the other hand, the number of false positives strongly increased. Indeed, specificity fell to 0.50 since half of the negative compounds increased APD_{30–90} at 0.5 and 1 Hz. It is interesting to note that, in the ILSI-HESI cardiovascular subcommittee initiative study, the two false negative compounds for APD₉₀ (terfenadine and pimozide) were also false positive in the dog Purkinje fibre preparation using the same parameter and that pimozide also became positive using action potential triangulation as a predictive marker (Hanson et al. 2006).

Looking at detailed results of the Hayashi et al. (2005) study in the supplementary materials, we can see that the negative clinical compound ciprofloxacin was considered positive for APD₉₀ in papillary muscle by the authors even if the observed significant increase was only 3 %. Instead of using a p < 0.05 or ≥ 10 % criteria to discriminate negative and positive in vitro results as was done by Hayashi et al., considering a p < 0.05 and ≥ 10 % criteria would convert ciprofloxacin from false positive to true negative. However, bepridil would in turn not have been detected as a positive compound.

It is interesting to observe what the results of the Hayashi et al. study (2005) would have been if the authors have used a lower but statistically significant threshold (p < 0.05 and ≥ 7 %) discriminating criteria for all pacing frequencies (Table 2). If the predictive value is not globally improved for APD₉₀, we can see that considering APD_{30–90} and focusing on the frequency of 2.5 Hz, it would keep high the good sensitivity of APD_{30–90} (0.91), but it would also increase its specificity from 0.60 to 0.80 (a value considered as good by Hayashi et al. for APD₉₀ in the original article). Thus, changing the criteria and analysed frequency may improve the predictive value of the guinea pig action potential assay to predict TdP liability in humans.

Table 2 Sensitivity and specificity of the guinea pig papillary muscle action potential assay for QT and TdP liability using APD_{90} or APD_{30-90} as predictive biomarkers. Predictive values were calculated for three tested pacing frequencies independently from the tested concentrations for all compounds. An in vitro result is considered positive for a compound if at least one concentration showed a statistically significant *and* \geq 7% increase in the selected parameter (APD₉₀ or APD₃₀₋₉₀) vs. baseline values

	0.5 Hz		1 Hz		2.5 Hz	
	Sensitivity	Specificity	Sensitivity	Specificity	Sensitivity	Specificity
APD ₉₀	0.64 (7/11)	1.0 (10/10)	0.64 (7/11)	1.0 (10/10)	0.82 (9/11)	0.90 (9/10)
APD ₃₀₋₉₀	0.91 (10/11)	0.60 (6/10)	0.91 (10/11)	0.60 (6/10)	0.91 (10/11)	0.80 (8/10)

Sensitivity is defined as the number of true positives divided by the number of clinical positive compounds and specificity as the number of true negative compounds divided by the number of negative clinical compounds

Table is based on data presented in the supplementary materials of the Hayashi et al. study (2005)

If the article of Hayashi et al. constitutes the first important work on guinea pig papillary muscle allowing to give a ruling on the assay in terms of sensitivity and specificity, the OT PRODACT initiative not only focused on this in vitro model but also evaluated the same set of compounds in vivo on OTc interval in anaesthetised dog, conscious dog and conscious cynomolgus monkey. It was therefore essential to evaluate the predictive value of the guinea pig papillary muscle action potential in comparison with other evaluated models. This analytical work was performed by Omata et al. (2005). The authors compared in vitro papillary muscle results with in vivo dog and monkey data and published IKr/hERG results for the 21 compounds of the database. First, the authors calculated the EC_{10} for APD₉₀ and APD₃₀₋₉₀ in guinea pig papillary muscle action potential (i.e. a concentration inducing a 10 % increase in the parameter), the EC_{10} [unbound] value for in vivo QTc in dogs and monkeys (plasmatic unbound/free plasma concentration that produced a 10 % increase in QTc) and also the IC_{50} (half maximal inhibitory concentration) for the IKr/hERG assay. Then, they compared EC10 values of papillary muscle, in vivo dog and monkey and IC_{50} for hERG assay to determine which model would show the lowest values for the set of clinical positive compounds and, as a result, reveal the most sensitive assay to detect clinical TdP liability. As expected from the work of Hayashi et al. in guinea pig papillary muscle, EC_{10} values for APD₃₀₋₉₀ were lower than those of APD₉₀ for all positive control torsadogenic compounds. Nevertheless, published IC₅₀ values for IKr were lower than guinea pig APD₃₀₋₉₀ EC₁₀ for most all positive compounds (with the exception of E-4031 and MK-499 for which values were similar), and there was no clear correlation between EC_{10} for APD_{30-90} and IC_{50} for IKr. In the same way, EC_{10} values for both guinea pig APD_{90} and APD_{30-90} were lower than EC_{10} [unbound] for most compounds. Only weak correlation was observed between the in vitro EC_{10} for APD_{30-90} and dog EC_{10} [unbound], and no correlation was observed between the in vitro EC_{10} for APD₉₀ and dog EC_{10} [unbound]. Since EC_{10} [unbound] values for conscious monkeys were similar to those of both anaesthetised and conscious dog, the authors concluded that the hERG assay and the in vivo QT assay in dog and monkey are able to detect positive compounds, i.e. 'hits', at lower concentrations than the guinea pig papillary muscle assay; however, the safety pharmacologist should note that it presumably depends on the ratio of therapeutic drug concentration to potential torsadogenic concentration in vivo that matters. Not only did the dog and monkey QT assay detect clinical QT-prolonging drugs at lower concentration than guinea pig papillary muscle assay, these in vivo QT assays also did not normally show false positive results since no negative compounds prolonged QTc by at least 10 % in the QT PRODACT study with the exception of nifedipine in conscious dogs. In vivo QT can then be considered at least as good as guinea pig papillary muscle in terms of specificity.

As stated above in the introduction, Redfern et al. (2003) have shown that a safety margin of 30-fold the unbound therapeutic plasma concentration in man (free effective therapeutic plasma concentration, free ETPC) should be taken into account when evaluating an NCE. Consequently the sensitivity and specificity of preclinical assays are commonly compared at fixed clinical exposure multiples.

Table 3 Sensitivity and specificity of non-clinical QT assays to predict the outcome of a clinical QT study. A preclinical result is considered positive for a compound if, at a preclinical concentration exposure (1-, 10- or 30-fold the unbound drug concentrations achieved in the clinic), a minimum 10 % increase is observed (hERG and canine Purkinje fibre assays) or a minimum 10 ms increase in QT is recorded (in vivo dog) vs. baseline values

Clinical	hERG		Canine Purkinje fibre		In vivo dog	
exposure						
multiple	Sensitivity	Specificity	Sensitivity	Specificity	Sensitivity	Specificity
2	0.82	0.75	0.2	1.0	0.83	0.86
10	0.90	0.38	0.33	0.80	0.83	0.33
30	0.90	0.14	1.0	0.40	0.83	-

Sensitivity is defined as the number of true positives divided by the number of clinical positive compounds and specificity as the number of true negative compounds divided by the number of negative clinical compounds

The Table is derived from the review by Wallis (2010)

For example, Wallis (2010) evaluated the sensitivity of in vitro hERG, in vitro dog Purkinje fibre and in vivo dog QT assays at 2-, 10- and 30-fold the free ETPC using 11 positive and 8 negative clinical compounds. The results of this study are presented in Table 3. In the Omata et al. (2005) study, it was not possible to compare the specificity and sensitivity of in vitro guinea pig papillary muscle and in vivo dog and monkey QT at 30-fold the free ETPC because the free plasmatic concentrations were not calculated for negative compounds in the in vivo assays.

In this chapter, we undertook to compare the predictive value of in vitro guinea pig action potential to IKr/hERG, dog Purkinje fibre and in vivo dog OT results of the review published by Wallis (2010) at 2-, 10- and 30-fold the free effective therapeutic (clinical) plasma concentration (ETPC). To do that, we based our analysis on the positive in vitro guinea pig supplementary materials of the Hayashi et al. study (2005) and also on the calculated guinea pig EC_{10} values for APD₉₀ or APD₃₀₋₉₀ and reported human unbound ETPC values. We first presented positive in vitro results (at least 10 % increase) for all compounds of the QT PRODACT initiative and the ratio 'in vitro positive concentration/maximal human free ETPC' (Table 4). From these positive concentrations, we could state whether compounds showed positive or negative in vitro results for APD₉₀ and APD₃₀₋₉₀ at 2-, 10- and 30-fold the human free ETPC (Table 5). Positive or negative in vitro results for APD_{90} could not be determined for disopyramide at 10- and 30-fold the free ETPC because the calculated EC10 corresponded to fivefold the free ETPC, and because the compound showed a 'bell-shaped' concentration-response relationship, disopyramide was negative at 30 μ M, corresponding to 40-fold the free ETPC. It was therefore not possible to determine the free multiple clinical exposure between 5 and 40 where APD₉₀ declined down to the 10 % limit and so, turn from positive to negative. For the same reason, the tenfold ETPC result for quinidine was not determined. Regarding the last positive clinical compound thioridazine, we also did not fix a result for the 30-fold safety margin even if result was positive at tenfold (corresponding to the maximal tested concentration of 10 µM in the QT PRODACT initiative). Indeed, the compound is a multichannel blocker showing IC₅₀ for INa
and ICaL of 1.83 μ M and 1.3 μ M, respectively (Mirams et al. 2011), and it also may show a bell-shaped concentration-response relationship and so a negative result at 30-fold the free ETPC. In addition, the maximal tested concentration of negative clinical compounds, ciprofloxacin, flecainide and lidocaine, did not cover the 30-fold safety margin, and it was therefore not possible to determine if results would have been positive or negative at 30-fold the human free ETPC. Finally, from results exposed from Table 5, we determined the specificity and sensitivity of the assay taking into account the safety margins exposed by Wallis in 2010 (Table 6). If the sensitivity of APD₉₀ parameter was considered moderate (0.82)when safety margins from clinical exposure were not taken into account in the first published QT PRODACT study (Hayashi et al. 2005), it becomes dramatically insufficient when safety margins of 2- to 30-fold the clinical exposure are considered (max 0.11). Nevertheless, the specificity of the assay is perfect (1.0) at 2-, 10and 30-fold the clinical exposure. The sensitivity of APD₃₀₋₉₀ is better than that of APD_{90} for all clinical exposure multiples but nevertheless remains insufficient (0.27, 0.36 and 0.45 at, respectively, 2-, 10- and 30-fold the human free ETPC). On the other hand, specificity for APD₃₀₋₉₀ declined as safety margin increased from 1.0 at twofold the clinical exposure to 0.75 at 30-fold the clinical exposure. Even if compounds used for the OT PRODACT initiative and those used in the Wallis review (2010) were different, we can conclude from values reported in Tables 3 and 6 that, when compared to IKr, dog Purkinje fibre and dog in vivo QT assays at the recommended 30-fold safety margin (Redfern et al. 2003), the in vitro guinea pig assay exhibits the poorest sensitivity to detect torsadogenic compounds but also the highest specificity.

Table 4Concentratpapillary muscle actiright column)	ions inducing on potential a	ç at least a 10 % increase assay. The ratio of in vi	s in APD ₉₀ or APD ₃₀₋₉₀ and corres tro positive concentration/maxima	sponding calculated EC ₁₀ (<i>i</i>) I human free ETPC is also	<i>n italics</i>) from the in vitro guinea pig presented for each parameter (in the
		APD ₉₀		APD ₃₀₋₉₀	
	Max unbound	Positive in vitro tested concentration		Positive in vitro tested	
	clinical ETPC (nmol/L)	and/or calculated EC10 values (nmol/L)	Katto positive and EC10 concentration/unbound human ETPC	concentration Calculated EC10 values (nmol/L)	Katto positive and EC10 concentration/unbound human ETPC
Positive compounds					
Astemizole	0.26	>10,000	>35,000	1,000, 2,500, 10,000	3,500, 9,615, 35,000
Bepridil	33	>100,000	>3,030	3,800, 10,000, 100,000	115, 303, 3,030
Cisapride	4.9	200, 1,000	41,204	90, 100, 1,000	18, 20, 204
Disopyramide	742	3,000, 3,900	4,5	1,100, 3,000, 30,000	1.5, 4, 40
E-4031	1.09	20, 100	18, 92	7, 10, 100	6.4, 9, 92
Haloperidol	3.6	400, 1,000, 10,000	111, 278, 2,778	I,300, 10,000	361, 2,778
MK-499	0.04	40, 100, 1,000	1,000, 2,500, 25,000	20, 100, 1,000	500, 2,500, 25,000
Pimozide	0.43	>10,000	>23,255	>10,000	>23,255
Quinidine	3,237	6,800, 10,000	2.1, 3.1	4,500, 10,000, 100,000	1.4, 3.1, 31
Terfenadine	0.29	>20,000	>68,966	>20,000	>68,966
Thioridazine	979	7,000, 10,000	7, 10	800, 1,000, 10,000	0.8, 1, 10
Negative compound	S				
Amoxicillin	23,841	>2,700,000	>113	>2,700,000	>113
Aspirin	62,278	>10,000,000	>160	>10,000,000	>160
Captopril	583	>100,000	>171	>100,000	>171
Ciprofloxacin	5,281	>100,000	>20	>100,000	>20
Diphenhydramine	34	>30,000	>882	>30,000	>882

214

Flecainide	753	>10,000	>13	5,600, 10,000	7.4, 13
Lidocaine	6,657 ^a	>100,000	>15	>100,000	>15
Nifedipine	7.7	>30,000	>3,896	>30,000	>3,896
dl-Propranolol	21.9	>30,000	>1,370	19,200	877
Verapamil	81	>100,000	>1,234	1,000, 10,000, 46,000, 100,000, 100,000	12, 123, 568, 1,234

*Note that the maximal free ETPC (not published in the Omata et al. study) was estimated based on a 4 µg/mL plasma concentration and a 39 % unbound Data has been re-analysed from Hayashi et al. (2005) and Omata et al. (2005) plasma fraction (see Collinsworth et al. 1974; Routledge et al. 1980)

Table 5Positive (+)corresponding to 2-,) and negative $(-)$ in vi 10- and 30-fold the ma	tro guinea pig action po ximal free effective the	otential study results for erapeutic plasma conce	r all QT PRODACT in ntration (ETPC)	itiative compounds rela	ted to safety margins
	APD_{90}			APD_{30-90}		
	Clinical exposure multiple (x2 free ETPC)	Clinical exposure multiple (x10 free ETPC)	Clinical exposure multiple (x30 free ETPC)	Clinical exposure multiple (x2 free ETPC)	Clinical exposure multiple (x10 free ETPC)	Clinical exposure multiple (x30 free ETPC)
Positive compounds						
Astemizole	1	I	I	1	1	1
Bepridil	1	I	I	I	I	I
Cisapride	1	I	I	I	I	+
Disopyramide	I	NA	NA	+	+	+
E-4031	I	I	+	I	+	+
Haloperidol	I	I	I	I	Ι	Ι
MK-499	I	I	I	I	I	I
Pimozide	I	I	I	I	Ι	Ι
Quinidine	+	NA	I	+	+	+
Terfenadine	I	I	I	I	I	Ι
Thioridazine	I	+	NA	+	+	+
Negative compound	S					
Amoxicillin	I	I	I	I	Ι	Ι
Aspirin	1	I	I	I	I	I
Captopril	1	I	I	I	I	I

Ciprofloxacin	I	I	NA		1	NA
Diphenhydramine	I	I	I		1	I
Flecainide	I	1	NA	1	+	+
Lidocaine	I	I	NA		1	NA
Nifedipine	I	I	1	1	1	I
dl-Propranolol	I	I	I	I		I
Verapamil	I	I	1	1	1	+

Note that NA indicates that neither a positive nor negative result could be determined

Table 6 Sensitivity and specificity of guinea pig papillary muscle action potential assay to predict the outcome of a clinical QT study. A preclinical result is considered positive for a compound if, at a preclinical concentration exposure (1-, 10- or 30-fold the unbound drug concentrations achieved in the clinic), a minimum 10 % increase in the selected parameter (APD₉₀ or APD₃₀₋₉₀) is observed

	APD ₉₀		APD ₃₀₋₉₀	
Clinical exposure multiple	Sensitivity	Specificity	Sensitivity	Specificity
2	0.09	1.0	0.27	1.0
10	0.11	1.0	0.36	0.89
30	0.11	1.0	0.45	0.75

Sensitivity is defined as the number of true positives divided by the number of clinical positive compounds and specificity as the number of true negative compounds divided by the number of negative clinical compounds

3 Conclusion

The QT PRODACT initiative, which investigated the effects of 21 reference compounds on three non-clinical models (IKr, in vitro guinea pig papillary muscle action potential and in vivo dog and monkey QT), gave important information concerning predictive values for these assays to the community of safety pharmacologists. Guinea pig action potential, when tissue is paced at 1 Hz and all tested concentrations are pooled together, was found to be highly specific but moderately sensitive when APD₉₀ was the selected predictive parameter, but on the contrary highly sensitive but poorly specific (as it is the case for the IKr assay) when APD₃₀₋₉₀ was chosen (Hayashi et al. 2005). We have furthermore demonstrated that, considering APD₃₀₋₉₀, changing the criteria to discriminate positive and negative in vitro results and pacing preparations at faster rates (2.5 Hz) improve the specificity of the assay without altering its sensitivity.

Nevertheless, Omata et al. have shown that comparing EC_{10} values for in vitro guinea pig and IKr IC₅₀ or EC_{10} values for in vitro guinea pig and EC_{10} values for dog and monkey in vivo QT, guinea pig was the least sensitive model to detect torsadogenic drugs since higher concentrations of clinical positive drugs were required to induce true positive in vitro results in papillary muscles.

The choice of tested concentrations in the QT PRODACT guinea pig papillary muscle experiments unfortunately did not take into account the concept of safety margin from clinical free ETPC. By refining the sensitivity and specificity of guinea pig action potential from the QT PRODACT initiative data using the integration of clinical multiple exposure, we have also showed that compared to IKr/hERG, dog Purkinje fibres and in vivo dog QT assays, the guinea pig papillary muscle action potential is the most specific but least sensitive model at the well-established recommended 30-fold free ETPC safety margin.

The poor sensitivity of the guinea pig papillary muscle action potential assay should not lead the scientific community to disregard this preclinical model since its specificity should make it interesting. Indeed, it is accepted that there is no existing preclinical model showing a perfect predictive value for clinical QT and TdP liability. The strategy to adopt is to consider an integrative risk assessment, using a combination of in vitro and in vivo non-clinical models in order to better discriminate between positive and negative clinical compounds (Hanson et al. 2006; Pugsley et al. 2008, 2009; Wallis 2010).

References

- Bass AS, Tomaselli G, Bullingham R III, Kinter LB (2005) Drugs effects on ventricular repolarization: a critical evaluation of the strengths and weaknesses of current methodologies and regulatory practices. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:12–21
- Collinsworth KA, Kalman SM, Harrison DC (1974) The clinical pharmacology of lidocaine as an antiarrhythmic drug. Circulation 50:1217–1230
- Guth BD (2007) Preclinical cardiovascular risk assessment in modern drug development. Toxicol Sci 97:4–20
- Guth BD, Germeyer S, Kolb W, Markert M (2004) Developing a strategy for the non clinical assessment of proarrhythmic risk of pharmaceuticals due to prolonged ventricular repolarization. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 49:159–169
- Hanson LA, Bass AS, Gintant G, Mittelstadt S, Rampe D, Thomas K (2006) ILSI-HESI cardiovascular safety subcommittee initiative: evaluation of three non-clinical models of QT prolongation. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 54:116–129
- Hayashi S, Kii Y, Tabo M, Fukuda H, Itoh T, Shimosato T, Amano H, Saito M, Morimoto H, Yamada K, Kanda A, Ishitsuka T, Yamakasi T, Kiuchi Y, Tanigushi S, Mori T, Shimizu S, Tsurubuchi Y, Yasuda S, Kitani S, Shimada C, Kobayashi K, Komeno M, Kasai C, Hombo T, Yamamoto K (2005) QT PRODACT: a multi-site study of in vitro action potential assays on 21 compounds in isolated guinea-pig papillary muscles. J Pharmacol Sci 99:423–427
- Mirams GR, Cui Y, Sher A, Fink M, Cooper J, Heath BM, McMahon MC, Cavaghan DJ, Noble D (2011) Simulation of multiple ion channel block provides improved early prediction of compounds' clinical torsadogenic risk. Cardiovasc Res 91:53–61
- Omata T, Kasai C, Hashimoto M, Hombo T, Yamamoto K (2005) QT PRODACT: comparison of non-clinical studies for drug-induced delay in ventricular repolarization and their role in safety evaluation in humans. J Pharmacol Sci 99:531–541
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2008) Principles of safety pharmacology. Br J Pharmacol 154: 1382–1399
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Towart R, Gallacher DJ, Curtis MJ (2009) Beyond the safety assessment of drug-mediated changes in the QT interval. . . what's next? J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60: 24–27
- Redfern WS, Carlsson L, Davis AS, Lynch WG, MacKenzie I, Palethorpe S, Siegl PKS, Strang I, Sullivan AT, Wallis R, Camm AJ, Hammond TG (2003) Relationships between preclinical cardiac electrophysiology, clinical QT interval prolongation and torsade de pointes for a broad range of drugs: evidence for a provisional safety margin in drug development. Cardiovasc Res 58:32–45
- Routledge PA, Barchovski A, Bjornsson TD, Kittchell BB, Shand DG (1980) Lidocaine plasma protein binding. Clin J Pharmacother 27:347–351
- Sanguinetti MC, Jurkiewicz NK (1990) Two components of cardiac delayed rectifier K+ current. Differential sensitivity to block by class III antiarrhythmic agents. J Gen Physiol 96:195–215 Viskin S (1999) Long QT syndromes and torsades de pointes. Lancet 354:1625–1633
- Wallis RM (2010) Integrated risk assessment and predictive value to humans of non-clinical repolarization assays. Br J Pharmacol 159:115–121

Haemodynamic Assessment in Safety Pharmacology

Simon Authier, Michael K. Pugsley, and Michael J. Curtis

Contents

1	Drugs Can 'Fail' Because of Effects on Blood Pressure	222
2	Clinical Trends in Cardiovascular Disease: A Focus on Blood Pressure	225
3	Basic Structural Features of the Vascular System	226
	3.1 The Arterial and Venous Components of the Circulatory System	227
4	Safety Pharmacology Study Design and Statistical Consideration	228
5	Logistical and Technical Considerations in the Conduct of Haemodynamic Assessments	234
6	Interpretation of Haemodynamic Data in Safety Pharmacology Studies	237
7	Conclusion	239
Re	ferences	239

Abstract

Evaluation of the effects of a drug on arterial blood pressure is important in nonclinical safety pharmacology assessment. Detecting large and obvious changes in blood pressure is an unchallenging task. Detecting small changes is more difficult, and interpretation of findings requires careful risk/benefit evaluation. Detecting subtle and small changes in blood pressure is important in particular with respect to increases, since blood pressure above the normal range is associated with increased risk of stroke and sudden cardiac death.

M.K. Pugsley

M.J. Curtis

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

S. Authier (🖂)

CiToxLAB North America, 445, Armand-Frappier Boul, Laval, QC, Canada H7V 4B3 e-mail: AUTHIERS@ca.citoxlab.com

Global Safety Pharmacology, Janssen Pharmaceuticals LLC, 1000 Route 202 South, Raritan, NJ 08869, USA

Cardiovascular Division, Faculty of Life Sciences & Medicine, King's College London, Rayne Institute, St Thomas' Hospital, London, UK

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_9

Cardiovascular safety pharmacology has been preoccupied with drug-induced changes in the electrocardiogram, and by comparison, there has been little in the way of contemporaneous improvements in the level of complexity and sophistication involved in blood pressure assessment. Thus, it is important to understand the nature of drug-induced changes in blood pressure, appreciate the plethora of agents currently used clinically (and over the counter) that alter blood pressure and understand safety pharmacology study design in order to optimize assessment of a new chemical entity (NCE) or biologic agent in this context.

Keywords

Haemodynamics • Hypertension • Statistics • Study design

1 Drugs Can 'Fail' Because of Effects on Blood Pressure

It is important in safety pharmacology that a spectrum of drug effects be accurately detected, quantified and interpreted (see Pugsley et al. 2008). Since the mid-1990s, the focus in cardiovascular safety has been largely on drug-induced changes on the electrocardiogram (i.e. as they primarily relate to effects on the QT interval). The effects of drugs on systemic arterial blood pressure have not been subjected to the same level of scrutiny, particularly in terms of what to measure, by what means, and how to interpret. This is necessary to provide better assurance that the desired drug efficacy endpoint of the new chemical entity (NCE) or biological therapeutic is distinct from any undesirable or adverse event on blood pressure. The ICHS7A guideline was developed to include the nonclinical evaluation of haemodynamics prior to first in human clinical studies, but the extent of content is small versus the content related to cardiac electrophysiology (Anon 2001).

Arterial blood pressure is a safety pharmacology parameter with a high correlation to adverse cardiovascular clinical outcome in human patients. This is exemplified by findings related to the cholesteryl ester transport protein (CETP) inhibitor (or antidyslipidemic) agent torcetrapib. Torcetrapib was the first CETP inhibitor to be evaluated in phase III clinical development; however, because of 'off-target' effects, torcetrapib elevated blood pressure in patients by a small amount (i.e. ~4 mmHg) and produced an increase in serum aldosterone levels leading to higher cardiovascular events and mortality as described in the ILLUMI-NATE clinical trial that included 15,057 patients (Psaty and Lumley 2008). Thus, torcetrapib was withdrawn from further clinical development following this observed excess in mortality in the active treatment arm of the study (Howes and Kostner 2007). As safety pharmacologists, we have to ask, why was this liability not detected (or acted upon) in nonclinical studies? Torcetrapib showed positive effects on cardiovascular risk especially in patients with greater increases in HDL-C and apolipoprotein A-1 (apoA-1) levels. However, no nonclinical publications can be found on PubMed prior to conducting of the ILLUMINATE

or other clinical studies conducted concurrently that examined surrogate outcome endpoints including carotid intimal-medial thickness and coronary artery atheroma load (Howes and Kostner 2007). It was not until withdrawal of torcetrapib from clinical development that a series of nonclinical safety studies were conducted (and published) to determine the mechanistic basis for the elevation in blood pressure. Forrest et al. (2008) were the first to attempt to characterize, using nonclinical animal models, the nature of the hypertensive effect of torcetrapib (and compared findings to its analogue, anacetrapib) observed clinically. Both heart rate and blood pressure were measured in telemetered mice and rhesus monkeys as well as anaesthetized rats and dogs. In mice, torcetrapib (10 mg/kg, IV) caused a 15 mmHg elevation in blood pressure, while in rats (at 5 mg/kg, IV), a similar increase was associated with the release of aldosterone and corticosterone. In dogs (10 mg/kg, IV) and rhesus monkeys (500 mg/kg, PO), blood pressure was shown to acutely increase by at least 10 mmHg (Forrest et al. 2008). Anacetrapib was devoid of effects on blood pressure. When Polakowski et al. (2009) dosed torcetrapib both orally (3 and 30 mg/kg) and intravenously (0.01–0.1 mg/kg) to anaesthetized and conscious dogs, both increases in mean arterial blood pressure (of 18–25 mmHg) and heart rates (between 21 and 35 beats/min) resulting from increases in both pulmonary and peripheral vascular resistance were observed. Recently, Johns et al. (2012) provide a very comprehensive overview of the 'on' and 'off' target pharmacology of the CEPT inhibitors citing that the haemodynamic profile of torcetrapib cogeners such as anacetrapib and evacetrapib is distinctly different from torcetrapib and effectively raises HDL-C levels and lowers LDL-C in the absence of off-target activities on blood pressure.

Currently, safety pharmacologists should realize that there are a large number of drugs that are used clinically that are known to cause or exacerbate increases in blood pressure through multiple, usually non-defined, mechanisms of action. These include drugs of abuse (e.g. acute elevation observed with use of 0.625 mg/kg cocaine), sex steroids (e.g. mild, sustained elevation with standard oestrogen contraceptives), non-prescription sympathomimetic drugs (e.g. dose-dependent, sustained increases with phenylephrine and related decongestants), nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (i.e. mild, sustained increases of ~5 mmHg observed, especially in the elderly), immunosuppressive therapies (e.g. dose-dependent, mild to moderate increases in approximately one third of renal transplant patients treated with cyclosporine A), antidepressants (e.g. monoamine oxidase inhibitors such as tranylcypromine could precipitate a hypertensive crisis) and anti-migraine ergot alkaloids (e.g. dose-dependent increases of >25 mmHg with inhaled ergotamine tartrate (one puff or 0.36 mg)), just to name a few (see reviews by Clyburn and DiPette 1995; Grossman and Messerli 2008; Biaggioni et al. 1990).

Thus, both therapeutic drugs and NCEs (regardless of whether they are small molecules or biological agents) can induce either a transient or persistent increase in systemic arterial blood pressure. Many agents currently in use do not have a defined mechanism of action for effects on blood pressure, and the increase likely results from a multitude of possible physiological changes including altered direct or indirect central and peripheral autonomic tone, altered renal excretion of electrolytes (i.e. sodium retention) and extracellular volume expansion or direct effects on arteriolar smooth muscle. Similarly, it is also possible that an agent may interfere with the blood pressure-lowering effects of antihypertensive drugs being used by the patient. Thus, as safety pharmacologists, it is necessary to be vigilant with the conduct of the haemodynamic assessment, especially during the development of drugs with potential applicability to use in patient groups recognized to be at higher risk.

The anti-vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) signalling agents are an excellent example of a highly efficacious therapeutic class of oncology agents that produce an elevation in blood pressure in patients undergoing therapy for many malignancies. However, oncology is an area not usually encountered by safety pharmacologists during development due to the lack of required stand-alone safety pharmacology studies (by the ICH S9 Nonclinical Evaluation for Anticancer Pharmaceuticals guidance) (Anon 2010). Sunitinib (Sutent, Pfizer), as an example from this class, inhibits cellular signalling of both platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) and VEGF receptors by targeting multiple receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs). Thus, by its non-specific action against RTKs, it reduces both tumour angiogenesis and tumour cell proliferation. It is approved for use against renal cell carcinoma (RCC) and imatinib-resistant gastrointestinal stromal tumours (GIST). However, clinicians recognize that hypertension is now a common adverse event with this class of drugs after repeated administration (Di Lorenzo et al. 2009). While overall incidence of hypertension depends upon the agent, responses of between 22 % (for sunitinib) and 32 % [for the anti-VEGF-A receptor monoclonal antibody bevacizumab (Avastin, Genentech/Roche)] have been reported (Grossman and Messerli 2008). The hypertensive response observed is frequently transient and typically resolves upon cessation of therapy (Grossman and Messerli 2008; Ewer et al. 2014). Note that most standard antihypertensive regimens are effective at controlling the observed elevations in blood pressure that result from therapy with this class of oncology agents. This is because RTKs are relevant to both the disease-targeting and to non-target cell biology.

From a nonclinical perspective, the use of animal models can be beneficial to drug safety and subsequent clinical development in the characterization of the haemodynamic safety profile of oncology agents—despite lack of a defined regulatory requirement. Use of the conscious, unrestrained rat telemetry model has been reported to be a predictive model with which to identify the hypertensive response that may be manifest by anti-VEGF signalling inhibitors after repeat dose administration (Curwen et al. 2008; Isobe et al. 2014). Use of this standard safety pharmacology model for haemodynamic assessment of cediranib, sunitinib and sorafenib suggests that the response profile or trend to development of hypertension was similar to that observed in clinical studies which illustrates the potential value of preclinical screening models in drug safety testing. One should take account of the fact that because of the high mortality rates observed with cancer, development of anticancer drugs requires minimal, if any, nonclinical safety pharmacology data for regulatory authorities to determine whether marketing authorization should be granted; rather this is based upon clinical trial outcomes.

2 Clinical Trends in Cardiovascular Disease: A Focus on Blood Pressure

According to statistics from the American Heart Association (AHA), it can be estimated that more than one third of American adults have at least one variant form of cardiovascular disease (CVD). CVD is an intricate, highly integrated class of dysfunction that is comprised primarily of a multitude of disease pathologies defined as hypertension, coronary heart disease, heart failure and stroke. Our concern in this chapter involves characterizing drug safety for NCEs and biologicals that may affect blood pressure; thus, it is important that the safety pharmacologist understands the prevalence of hypertension in man. Note that currently, no means of gauging risk observed from elevated blood pressures in nonclinical studies can be translated to the clinic despite the fact that from examples of drugs currently known (e.g. anti-VEGF signalling inhibitors), elevations in blood pressure in animals can have similar effects in humans. It is the lack of apparent translatability of the magnitude of the altered blood pressure response that remains the unknown in evaluating the risk of meaningful adverse clinical effects.

In the general population, essential hypertension is recognized as an altered relationship between cardiac output and vascular resistance and is clinically defined as a systolic blood pressure of >140 mmHg and a diastolic blood pressure of >80 mmHg. In general, 34 % of Americans suffer from some variant form of hypertension as outlined in the Seventh Report of the Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure (JNC 7) (Chobanian et al. 2003). The prevalence of hypertension appears comparable between genders; however, it varies between Caucasians and African Americans. African Americans tend to have the highest reported rates of hypertension (~45 %) in the world (readers are referred to Pugsley et al. 2010 for details). Additionally, studies have been conducted that examine age-specific relevance of blood pressure to cause-specific mortality. The deduction of such cause and effect is based on conduct of a meta-analysis of prospective observational studies of blood pressure and mortality clinical trial data that has identified a direct correlation between arterial blood pressure and mortality. The study suggests that the proportional risk in vascular death does not change to values of at least 115/75 mmHg for systolic and diastolic blood pressures (Lewington et al. 2002). In further characterizing the clinical landscape, the prevalence of hypertension increases to more than 66 % at 60 years and older (Nwankwo et al. 2013). The high prevalence of hypertension in both the adult and elderly populations adds to the risk of the potential for increased incidence of cardiovascular adverse events with drugs that increase arterial blood pressure. Because increases in blood pressure can constitute a disease process with increased risk of death, any drug that increases blood pressure should be appraised in this context when safety assessment is undertaken.

Thus, in general, most hypertensive patients have essential hypertension or other better known forms of secondary hypertension that could include renovascular hypertension (due to renal artery stenosis), or chronic renal insufficiency (due to renal parenchymal disease), adrenal or steroid abnormalities (due to hyperaldosteronism) or pheochromocytoma. Because most clinicians and patients are less aware of other secondary forms of hypertension including an elevation in blood pressure due to drugs, it is critical in the safety pharmacology assessment that an understanding of the effects of the NCE or biological be determined and included in the integrated risk assessment. Thus, it is important to understand the structural components of the vascular system involved in the maintenance of blood pressure. This will be briefly reviewed.

3 Basic Structural Features of the Vascular System

The vascular system of the human body is comprised of a large number of vessels that play an integral role in the movement of blood through the circulatory system. It is only through the extensive network of arteries, capillaries and veins that cellular function, absorption of essential nutrients and removal of cellular and metabolic wastes can be maintained. Thus, despite such diversity of physiological function, it is necessary that vessels and related structural elements involved exhibit some homology of cellular structure and composition yet retain distinctive cellular properties that ensure proper physiological function is maintained (Pugsley and Tabrizchi 2000).

The development of research methodologies for use in determining drug effects on cardiovascular haemodynamics requires an understanding of some of the basic cellular physiological properties of the system. The vascular system, despite the species and complex regional and organ differences, shares a common histological organization.

Most blood vessels consist of three histologically distinct regions in which each region contains variable amounts of smooth muscle cells and elastin. The variability in cellular constituent is based upon physiological function that the vessel serves to an organ or tissue. Each region in a blood vessel is termed a *'tunic'* and anatomically constitutes the *tunica intima, tunica media* and *tunica adventitia*. The tunica intima consists on the luminal side of the vessel and consists of a single layer of endothelial cells on a basement membrane. Below this membrane exists a sub-endothelial fibro-elastic layer of connective tissue and organized internal elastic lamina that provide the endothelial cells with stability and flexibility. Perivascular cells (or pericytes) are present in apposition to endothelial cells which provide a balanced microenvironment. Endothelial cells perform a critical role in all aspects of tissue homeostasis including regulation of vascular tone, thrombosis and haemostasis, inflammation and immunological processes (Pugsley and Tabrizchi 2000).

The *tunica media* contains predominantly smooth muscle cells and elastin fibres that are much more highly organized in larger arteries due to the role required in the movement of large volumes of blood. Additional structural support is provided by an external elastic lamina. The remaining and outermost layer of the blood vessel is the *tunic adventitia* that is composed almost entirely of fibro-elastic connective tissue. Lymphatic and nerve plexi are found in the *adventitia* along with the *vasa*

vasorum. The *vasa vasorum* is a network of small thin-walled blood vessels that essentially supply the walls of large blood vessels (veins and arteries) with adequate nutrients and oxygen.

3.1 The Arterial and Venous Components of the Circulatory System

The function of the left ventricle is to eject oxygenated blood returning from the lungs into the arterial tree. Arteries are histologically classified into two types: elastic and muscular (Borysenko and Beringer 1984). Elastic (or conducting) arteries are present close to the heart or organs associated with the movement of large volumes of blood. These arteries are composed of many layers of perforated elastic membrane and are therefore particularly adapted to accommodate large changes in blood volume such as those typically associated with ejection from the left ventricle of a beating heart. The highly elastic nature of the walls of these blood vessels effectively 'damp' large oscillations in blood flow and provide for a more homogeneous movement of blood away from the heart. The function of muscular (or distributing) arteries is to ensure blood is rapidly and completely distributed to all organs and tissues. While the walls are predominantly composed of smooth muscle cells, these arteries do contain discontinuous elastic fibres.

The continuous bifurcation of arteries within the cardiovascular system leads to blood flow within the smallest blood vessels of the arterial tree, the capillaries. The function of these important arterioles is to limit blood flow from the larger arteries in order to prevent damage to the fragile capillaries that connect the arterial vascular tree to the venous system. The capillaries also regulate, through a complex interaction with autacoids, hormones and neurotransmitters, the microcirculation by altering arterial smooth muscle wall tone (Pugsley and Tabrizchi 2000).

The arterial system transitions to the venous system through the capillary network. The capillary is histologically distinct in that it lacks smooth muscle and instead consists of a single layer of endothelial cells, a basement membrane, and is enveloped in a population of pericytes (Hirschi and D'Amore 1996). It is across the large surface area associated with the capillary bed that nutrients, solutes and water are exchanged via simple diffusion according to solute concentration gradients and hydrostatic and osmotic pressures between blood and the surrounding tissues. Several types of capillaries can be histologically distinguished. These include the continuous (the most ubiquitous in the body associated with most organs) capillary, the fenestrated (present in endocrine organs and in the renal glomeruli) capillary and the discontinuous (present in bone marrow and spleen) capillary.

Venous return of blood to the heart starts with its movement through the postcapillary venules, which coalesce to form larger veins. Histologically, the transition from capillary to vein is marked by the measured appearance of smooth muscle cells within the *tunica media* of the vessel wall and collagen and elastic fibres within the *tunica adventitia*.

In vivo methods	In vitro methods
Flow probes	Isolated tissue preparations
• Doppler	• Arterial (rings, spiral strips, perfused)
Electromagnetic	 Veins (intact/denuded endothelium)
Ultrasonic	
Microsonometry	Isolated cell methods
Intravascular ultrasound	Freshly dissociated smooth muscle cells
Vascular imaging	Cultured vascular endothelial cells
Angiography	Electrophysiology
Indicator dye dilution	Biochemical methods
Radiotelemetry	Immunohistochemical (IHC) staining
Tail cuff plethysmography	
High-definition oscillometry (HDO)	
Intra-arterial catheters	

Table 1 A list of applicable methods for use in the study of many aspects of haemodynamics and blood vessel function in nonclinical safety and efficacy pharmacology studies

Note that the methods outlined in this table are based on those used by the authors in the past to investigate drug effects on the haemodynamic/vascular system in an investigative manner to resolve an off-target-related drug effect. Use of these methods is not outlined or discussed in the ICHS7A guidance document nor should their application in a drug safety investigation be considered a regulatory requirement

These basic histological properties of the blood vessel are important in understanding the complexity of blood flow and how it is different between arteries and veins. It is by no means a complete overview, and readers are referred to standard physiology textbooks that describe physical properties of flow such as fluid dynamics. Such differences between an artery and vein are important if the safety pharmacologist is to correctly measure flow in these systems. Table 1 provides a list of both in vivo and in vitro methods that may be utilized to investigate effects of a novel drug on blood pressure. Note that these methods remain investigational and are not sanctioned in the ICHS7A guidance document rather they reflect the various types of methods that can be used to assess drug-induced changes in blood pressure. Their usage and relevance to the adverse event observed in drug development remain a decision of the safety pharmacologist and nonclinical development and/or discovery sciences team.

4 Safety Pharmacology Study Design and Statistical Consideration

It is standard practice in safety pharmacology to conduct a power analysis (i.e. establishes the sensitivity of the statistical test or the ability of a test to detect an effect, if the effect exists) by using data derived from each nonclinical model in order to assess the minimum detectable difference (MDD) for the parameter to be investigated. With regard to blood pressure changes, an effect size of 14–16 % (Ewart et al. 2013) was calculated as the MDD for haemodynamic measurements

from conscious telemetered dogs (note that n=4 was used with 80 % power analysis). Using canine normal mean arterial blood pressure values, this translates to a ~17 mmHg difference—which is far greater than the observed 4 mmHg change in arterial blood pressure reported to be responsible for adverse cardiovascular effects observed in clinical trials with torcetrapib. However, when similar canine telemetry data was analysed using super-intervals (i.e. when analysed over larger summary periods such as hours vs. minutes), the MDDs were decreased to 5 mmHg and 10 beats per min in conscious dogs (note that an n = 4 was used with a similar 80 % power analysis) (Sivarajah et al. 2010). However, super-intervals also have limitations, mostly with any NCE that presents transient effects that then prevent data averaging over longer summary periods. The major risk with the application of super-intervals to telemetry data is the potential to overlook a pharmacodynamic effect due to averaging with unaltered data. The other challenge with super-interval analysis is to predict the timing of drug effect as super-intervals are selected to distinguish periods with haemodynamic changes from those without drug effects. As the pharmacodynamic profile of a drug is typically unknown when the safety pharmacology study is initiated, selecting the most appropriate super-intervals can be difficult. Pharmacodynamic changes often mirror pharmacokinetic exposures, and the latter usually serves as a basis for selection of the super-interval. As illustrated by the effect of choosing the super-interval duration on MDD, refinement of the statistical analysis plan represents an approach with which to increase the sensitivity of nonclinical safety pharmacology models. Other possible strategies to enhance the statistical sensitivity of haemodynamic models include the application of statistical analysis with a 24 h data average as a covariate or using a timematched control (see Sethuraman and Sun 2009). Multiple methods to improve the statistical analysis are available to safety pharmacologists and can be included when designing the experiment in consultation with statisticians.

Beyond statistical analysis, individual study values need to be evaluated for possible drug effects that may only affect a subgroup of treated animals. In order to appreciate individual animal study values that may be changed by an NCE or biologic drug during development, it is critical that the safety pharmacologist understand the magnitude of the control or baseline (i.e. nondrug treated) values that are common for the study parameters being investigated in different animal species. A review of the data in Tables 2 (rhesus monkeys), 3 (cynomolgus monkeys), 4 (Beagle dogs) and 5 (Sprague-Dawley rat) provides examples of values that can be acquired for standard EKG, blood pressure and cardiac contractility parameters in conscious, telemetered, acclimated nonclinical animal species that may be used in safety pharmacology blood pressure (or other cardiovascular) studies. Biological variability is expressed in most safety pharmacology studies, and the presence and magnitude of the response are often different between individuals (as in the clinic with patients). However, one should be reminded that regulatory authorities expect the potential for a clinically significant change in a haemodynamic parameter to be discussed within the study report, even if statistical significance is not achieved.

	Daytime		Night-tim	e
Rhesus monkey telemetry data	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM
PR (ms)	97.7	0.9	97.1	0.8
QRS (ms)	32.5	0.2	33.0	0.1
QT (ms)	202.5	2.3	264.9	3.6
HR (BPM)	158.5	3.8	105.5	1.2
QTcB (ms)	327.1	1.2	348.5	2.8
Body temperature (°C)	38.2	0.1	36.4	0.1
Systolic arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	127.7	2.1	102.7	0.4
Mean arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	104.3	2.0	79.0	0.7
Diastolic arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	81.0	1.7	58.2	0.8

 $\label{eq:control} \textbf{Table 2} \ A \ list of typical control EKG and blood pressure values obtained from telemetered rhesus monkeys$

Data are from N = 10 animals

Table 3 A list of typical control EKG and blood pressure values obtained from telemetered cynomolgus monkeys

	Daytime		Night-time	
Cynomolgus monkey telemetry data	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM
PR (ms)	75.9	0.9	78.2	0.8
QRS (ms)	32.5	0.3	32.5	0.2
QT (ms)	209.3	4.0	226.8	3.9
HR (BPM)	163.1	3.8	115.8	3.3
QTcB (ms)	339.7	3.4	345.7	3.0
Body temperature (°C)	37.6	0.1	36.9	0.1
Systolic arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	116.8	1.5	115.3	1.2
Mean arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	97.7	1.2	96.4	1.1
Diastolic arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	80.5	1.1	79.6	1.0

Data are from N = 14 animals

The use of an anaesthetized animal model may be considered to increase the sensitivity to detect drug-induced haemodynamic changes. Under anaesthesia, cardiovascular parameters tend to be more stable (Authier et al. 2008) which results in lower MDDs. However, the use of anaesthesia also results in a depression of compensatory mechanisms and may, depending upon the nature of the anaesthetic, actually increase the magnitude of a haemodynamic response compared to the same conscious animal model. There are disadvantages to the use of anaesthetized models for haemodynamic assessments in safety pharmacology. First, the response obtained under anaesthesia may differ from the target clinical population typically composed of conscious individuals (see Fig. 1a, b). In Fig. 1a, the effects of remifentanil, a potent ultrashort-acting synthetic opioid analgesic drug, are strikingly different in conscious animals where there is a minimal blood pressure

Beagle dog telemetry data	Daytime		Night-time	
<i>n</i> = 16	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM
PR (ms)	109.3	1.0	110.0	0.6
QRS (ms)	36.9	0.1	36.4	0.1
QT (ms)	214.0	2.4	220.2	1.0
HR (BPM)	101.4	3.7	85.0	2.1
QTcV (ms)	244.7	1.3	242.6	1.2
QTcF (ms)	249.9	1.6	244.7	1.3
Body temperature (°C)	37.4	0.1	37.4	0.0
Systolic arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	152.9	3.3	147.0	1.4
Mean arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	106.8	2.7	100.3	1.2
Diastolic arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	82.3	2.2	77.5	1.1
Left ventricular diastolic pressure (mmHg)	20.9	0.7	21.2	0.8
Left ventricular systolic pressure (mmHg)	168.2	3.1	150.7	2.2
Contractility (1/s)	77.5	3.2	72.8	1.3
Vmax (1/sex)	1,478.3	41.3	1,245.7	30.9
Max dP/dt (mmHg/s)	3,438.5	124.9	2,832.8	68.6
Min dP/dt (mmHg/s)	-4,036.0	111.8	-3,543.2	36.1
Tau (ms)	57.0	3.7	57.1	0.9

Table 4 A list of typical control EKG, blood pressure and cardiac contractility values obtained from telemetered Beagle dogs

Data are from N = 16 animals

Table 5 A list of typical control EKG, blood pressure and cardiac contractility values obtained from telemetered Sprague-Dawley rats

Sprague-Dawley Rat telemetry data	Daytime		Night-time	
n = 16	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM
HR (BPM)	338.4	3.3	381.7	3.9
Body temperature (°C)	37.1	0.1	37.8	0.1
Systolic arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	125.6	1.9	128.1	1.9
Mean arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	106.9	1.8	110.1	1.8
Diastolic arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	91.0	1.7	95.3	1.8
Contractility (1/s)	146.0	0.5	167.4	2.3
Vmax (1/sex)	2,740.5	598.5	2,647.5	910.4
Max dP/dt (mmHg/s)	7,693.0	382.3	8,934.3	577.0
Min dP/dt (mmHg/s)	-6,343.7	404.9	-7,161.1	516.4
Tau (ms)	17.0	3.7	57.1	0.9

Data are from N = 16 animals

response compared to the marked hypotensive response in anaesthetized animals. In contrast, infusion of dopamine, a catecholamine and phenethylamine family neuro-transmitter, in conscious animals produced a minimal (<10 %) increase in blood



Fig. 1 (a) Haemodynamic effects of the opioid analgesic remifentanil (4.0 µg/kg, IV) administered to either conscious telemetered cynomolgus monkeys or anaesthetized (1.5–2 % isoflurane) cynomolgus and rhesus monkeys. Note that *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 denote statistical significance versus baseline. (b) Haemodynamic effects of dopamine (0.05 mg/kg/min, IV) administered to either conscious telemetered cynomolgus monkeys or anaesthetized (1.5–2 % isoflurane) cynomolgus and rhesus monkeys. Note that *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, and ***p < 0.001 denote statistical significance versus baseline

pressure, however, in anaesthetized animals produced marked increases (>25 %). Thus, these potential effects are understood and emphasized in the safety pharmacology guideline ICHS7A which recommends the use of conscious models (Anon 2001). Anaesthesia attenuates central nervous system responsiveness which may result in pharmacodynamic effects that differ between conscious and anaesthetized animals (Authier et al. 2008). As another consideration, parenteral dosing is normally required in anaesthetized models due to inhibition of peristaltic activity in the gastrointestinal system by most anaesthetic agents (Ng and Smith 2002; Torjman et al. 2005). Reduced peristaltic activity usually prevents adequate absorption with oral dosing. In addition to possible changes in body temperature, hormonal balance, cardiac output or vascular tone, the use of anaesthesia may also affect metabolism and elimination of a test drug, potentially altering the pharmacodynamic profile obtained in such a model when compared to conscious animals. Continuous monitoring of body temperature is recommended with all models given the known effects of changes in core body temperature on haemodynamic (and EKG) parameters. When using anaesthetized models, maintaining body temperature within ± 0.5 °C of the normal temperature with adjustable heating devices is ideal to maximize reproducibility. Anaesthesia with an inhalant gas (e.g. isoflurane or sevoflurane) will cause water loss through respiratory airways. Replacement fluids warmed to normal body temperature and delivered intravenously at a rate of 10 mL/kg/h are often valuable to maintain circulating blood volume. Even with the rigorous control of normal body temperature and fluid replacement, most agents used for anaesthesia are also associated with a progressive decrease in haemodynamic values which prompts for comparisons with data obtained at timematched intervals after vehicle treatment. Overall, anaesthetized models are very sensitive in their ability to detect very subtle haemodynamic changes with parenteral dosing but may not identify (vaso)pressor effects mediated at least partially by the central nervous system.

It is common practice to use anaesthetized models, often rodents, at an early stage of drug safety testing (i.e. cardiovascular frontloading). The small size of rodents enables evaluation of potential cardiovascular and/or cardiac liabilities with a limited quantity of compound. With the high sensitivity to haemodynamic effects in anaesthetized animals, studies with relatively small group size (e.g. *n* usually 3–4) can be cost-effective and rapid to complete. It is difficult to apply proper statistical methodologies to group sizes below n=5 which means that if the decision is to halt development of a drug, this may be erroneous. If the decision is to halt development of a class of drugs, it requires similar (albeit nonstatistically evaluable) effects in order to be confident that the class is not being rejected erroneously. If the decision is to proceed with the NCE, then this is hazardous, and increasing group sizes to be more confident of the data is mandatory.

Most safety pharmacology studies with haemodynamic assessments may include a control treatment group tested under the same conditions of the drug being considered for development. The presence of a control group is particularly important for statistical analysis. However, it remains that some designs may not require a dedicated control group. Early safety screening studies in anaesthetized rodents or maximum tolerated dose (MTD) studies that aim to determine, if possible, the threshold at which adverse haemodynamic changes occur may be successfully conducted without a dedicated control group. It is important to remember that when it becomes clear that an adverse drug reaction liability is detected, the owner of the drug is likely to opt to end research on the drug. This decision does not require publication of findings and likewise does not require fully powered studies and reliable statistics. The key issue here is that the owner of the drug must decide what is sufficient to justify ending a drug or class development. In contrast, when the owner decides to continue development, it becomes more important to have fully powered persuasive data sets because decision making (marketing authorization or approval of whatever type) will be made by others. All other considerations are technical.

Ultimately, study design integrates a broad range of considerations including the target clinical population (and tolerance to adverse effects), pharmacokinetics, the development stage at which the study is conducted or prior data obtained with the drug candidate.

5 Logistical and Technical Considerations in the Conduct of Haemodynamic Assessments

The quality of haemodynamic data is directly proportional to the precautions taken during acquisition of the data. A systematic review of refinement strategies in the conduct of cardiovascular safety pharmacology studies, although simplistic in appearance, is a pre-requisite to proper data interpretation and later to decision making in drug development. The following discussion will cover a number of logistical considerations that may impact haemodynamic data quality and review possible tactics to aid refinement.

Circadian cycles are observed in most cardiovascular animal models (Soloviev et al. 2006). To achieve the lowest minimum detectable difference for haemodynamic parameters, administration of the test drug or vehicle/control is required precisely at the same time of the day to enable time-matched comparisons between treatments. As illustrated in Fig. 2a, b, dosing at different times during the day may lead to erroneous cardiovascular data interpretation (Fig. 2a), while the time-matched data comparison (Fig. 2b) ensures that changes caused by simple circadian cycle overlap between sessions can be accounted for properly in the study. Particular attention should be paid to studies that overlap between periods with changes in daily saving time (i.e. summer and winter day times) as a 1 h shift in light cycle creates an adaptation period that affects hourly means for various parameters including haemodynamic assessment. Furthermore, feeding and cage cleaning also introduce changes in haemodynamic parameters. Feeding or any other procedure that requires the presence of the technical staff in the animal room should be minimized and when needed should be scheduled precisely at the same time each day. Specifically, husbandry typically has an impact on cardiovascular parameters and should be performed preferentially outside the monitoring period in order to



Fig. 2 (a) Heart rate data from cynomolgus monkeys presented relative to dosing time. Dosing with vehicle was completed 120 min prior to the test item administration. A comparison of data captured at different times of the day during data analysis may lead to an incorrect interpretation of drug effects. (b) Heart rate data from cynomolgus monkeys adjusted for the time of day. Dosing with vehicle was conducted 120 min prior to the test item administration but only data collected at the same time of day was used for comparison. Dosing time should be precisely maintained between groups to enable accurate comparison of drug effects

minimize artefacts due to stress. If the duration of the cardiovascular data recording usually exceeds 36 h, cage cleaning should be planned precisely at the same time of the day after all treatments to allow time-matched comparisons.

Progressive acclimation to experimental procedures is usually observed in animal models, and haemodynamic parameters are most sensitive to such environmental interferences. When selecting the optimal study design, this progressive change in baseline conditions needs to be considered. In this context, a dose escalation paradigm in the same animals normally presents lower sensitivity than a cross-over or a Latin square design.

Behavioural interactions from drug-treated animals on parameters recorded in other individuals from the same study but receiving different treatments represent an underestimated source of interactions and variability. Treatments causing substantial excitatory effects can affect haemodynamic parameters in vehicle-treated animals housed in the same room. Similarly, drugs disrupting sleep patterns can impact all animals in a room through perturbation in the sleep cycle of all individuals in the room if one is overly active or vocalizing.

For all intravenous injectable drug products, maximal exposure is observed immediately at the time of administration. Most parenteral dosing routes (e.g. subcutaneous and intramuscular) are associated with an early maximal concentration (C_{max}). As previously discussed, the presence of study personnel in the animal room creates important artefacts that impinge upon baseline haemodynamic values. Dosing systems that enable remote dosing (e.g. use of ambulatory pumps or jackets with swivel and tethers for bolus dose administration) can be used to significantly improve the quality of haemodynamic data avoiding the presence of staff in the animal room, especially during the immediate post-dose period. When using remote dosing systems with continuous intravenous infusion, maintaining an infusion with vehicle at the same rate as the drug treatment may be appropriate for short-acting drugs to avoid haemodynamic effects attributed to rapid changes in the infusion rate. Of course, dosing systems where the staff can access the remote dosing infusion pumps and lines without visual and auditory contact with the animals are preferable.

Volumes, dose rate (bolus or infusion) and physicochemical characteristics of the vehicle or test article solutions are critical factors that may impact haemodynamic results. Using the lowest dose volume possible reduces the risk of haemodynamic changes caused by a change in circulating blood volume at the time of injection. Dosing volume maintained at less than 2 mL/kg delivered as a short infusion (e.g. 5 min or longer) is typically well tolerated and will not introduce major fluctuations in arterial blood pressures. Osmolality is ideally maintained as close as possible to the physiological range for plasma (i.e. 275–295 mOsm/kg) to avoid hyper- or hypo-osmotic effects. An osmolality above 600 mOsm/kg is considered high risk with regard to precipitation of negative effects on erythrocytes due to hyper-osmotic effects. Dosing formulations with low osmolality (i.e. 180-275 mOsm/kg) are typically well tolerated when given acutely, but chronic infusion of hypo-osmotic formulations may be associated with negative effects on clinical chemistry parameters and subsequently on cardiovascular function. Hypo-osmotic formulations may also cause erythrolysis due to diffusion of free water from the plasma into erythrocyte to re-establish neutral osmolality causing an overt increase in intracorpuscular volume possibly leading to destruction of the red blood cells. Hyper-osmotic formulations [e.g. as may be found with a high percent of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO)] may also cause erythrolysis even with low doses. Whenever possible, the pH of dosing formulations should be adjusted to the physiological range (i.e. 7.35–7.45). Acidic formulations are better tolerated than basic solutions when delivered intravenously. Mammals have a range of natural mechanisms that are used to eliminate acidic by-products from oxidative or anaerobic metabolism. The buffer capacity of plasma proteins and circulating bicarbonates represents two important pathways to rapidly neutralize acidic dosing formulations. These natural adaptations may explain the higher tolerance for acidic dosing formulations compared to basic solutions. When using low-dose volumes (e.g. <1 mL/kg), dosing formulation at pH 4.5–7.35 is typically well tolerated. The buffer capacity of the solution is another factor that may impact tolerability. Formulations with low pH (e.g. 3) but with low buffer capacity may be well tolerated. Basic formulations with pH from 7.45 to 8.5 are typically well tolerated, but higher pH (i.e. 9 to 11) will typically cause signs of alkalosis with adverse consequences. The ideal dosing formulation for haemodynamic assessments of a drug candidate is often a compromise between efforts to maintain the dose volume as low as possible while keeping osmolality and pH close to the physiological range. It is generally more important to maintain osmolality and pH within acceptable ranges than to reduce the formulation dose volume. Larger dose volumes (e.g. 2-4 mL/kg) can be delivered with minimal impact on haemodynamic parameters using a longer infusion (e.g. over 30 min), but adverse effects due to extreme pH or osmolality cannot be mitigated by changing the dosing regimen. When using organic solvents, high-dose volumes or pH/osmolality outside of the standard physiological range, a staggered dosing regimen with the control group delivered first can be planned to ensure suitability of the formulation and dosing regimen selected.

Quality of the haemodynamic data is also affected by technical factors. Major factors to consider include the possibility of hydrostatic pressure effects (i.e. blood inside the vasculature or fluid-filled catheter systems that are utilized in recording methods), long-term stability of the pressure sensor (subject to possible drift with time), frequency response of the sensor and associated modern solid-state electronics (see Sarazan 2014 for a complete review of technological requirements and potential errors that can be encountered when measuring cardiovascular pressure in safety pharmacology studies).

6 Interpretation of Haemodynamic Data in Safety Pharmacology Studies

While statistical analysis is often the main support to haemodynamic data interpretation, careful review of individual animal data may allow identification of drug effects that may not reach statistical significance. While a majority of clinical trials are designed with appropriate statistical power, most safety pharmacology studies include a limited number of animals (e.g. usually n = 4) that may not be sufficient to achieve statistical significance even in the presence of moderate or even marked drug-induced effects since there may be an associated high degree of variability within the small group size (see discussion above). It remains that drug effects that do not reach statistical significance, potentially due to interindividual biological variability, may still be identified at data review when present in a few individuals in the group. Caution is usually warranted during drug safety data interpretation when moderate to severe haemodynamic effects are observed in a limited number of animals, and this is discussed as a potential drug-mediated effect. A drug effect only noted in a subgroup of animals may theoretically represent a portion of the intended target clinical population and may subsequently be confirmed to be clinically significant in humans.

Comparison of haemodynamic data from time-matched periods for each animal is a common approach during qualitative evaluation of potential drug effects and requires sufficient pre-dose or vehicle/control data to support interpretation. While the same time of day remains the most appropriate control period for interpretation, variations when comparing different days at the same time are still noted in all species with non-rodents presenting higher variation due to diverse behavioural activities. Rodents housed in a laboratory environment exhibit relatively low levels of physical activity which potentially translates into lower levels of haemodynamic change that can be observed.

Haemodynamic parameters are influenced by numerous physiological factors. Positive chronotropic effects (i.e. increases in heart rate) are expected to cause an associated increase in arterial blood pressure primarily resulting from an increase in cardiac output. Figure 3 depicts the correlation between heart rate and + dP/dt_{max}, the maximal rate of rise of left ventricular pressure (LVP) that is determined by myocardial contractility and cardiac loading conditions on the ventricle (see Hamlin and del Rio 2012) when dopamine is administered intravenously to conscious telemetered rats.

Similarly, neurological stimulation will typically be associated with an increase in arterial blood pressure due to an increase in physical activity and associated



Fig. 3 The correlation between heart rate and $+ dP/dt_{max}$ (the maximal rate of rise of left ventricular pressure) when a positive cardiac inotropic agent such as dopamine (0.05 mg/kg, IV) is administered to conscious telemetered rats

changes in heart rate and vascular tone. Dehydration (e.g. due perhaps to diuretic effects) and non-specific toxicological effects observed in drug safety studies are often noted to cause negative haemodynamic effects.

When drug-induced vasodilation is present, a compensatory increase in heart rate is expected subsequent to a decrease in arterial blood pressure and may help confirm the presence of a drug-induced pharmacological effect. A decrease in arterial blood pressure combined with a decrease in heart rate is likely a consequence of a cardiodepressive effect with negative chronotropy or decreased myocardial contractility.

7 Conclusion

In conclusion, there is a body of knowledge and expertise to inform intelligent safety pharmacology research on blood pressure adversely affecting liability. It important that investigators make use of this knowledge when designing and interpreting studies that investigate drug-induced changes in blood pressure. An additional understanding of the spectrum of methods available for use in many different animal species to aid in the investigation of 'off'-target drug-mediated changes in blood pressure is also critical to the safety pharmacologist since there exists a multitude of mechanisms that ultimately control blood pressure.

References

- Anon (2001) ICH S7A: Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals Fed Reg 66:36791 36792. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatory Information/Guidances/ucm074959.pdf
- Anon (2010) ICH S9: Nonclinical evaluation for anticancer pharmaceuticals guidance Fed Reg 75:10487–10488. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatory Information/Guidances/ucm085389.pdf
- Authier S, Tanguay JF, Fournier S, Gauvin D, Legaspi M, Chaurand F, Breault C, Troncy E (2008) Conscious and anesthetized non-human primate safety pharmacology models: hemodynamic sensitivity comparison. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:94–98
- Biaggioni I, Zygmunt D, Haile V, Robertson D (1990) Pressor effect of inhaled ergotamine in orthostatic hypotension. Am J Cardiol 65:89–92
- Borysenko M, Beringer T (1984) Functional histology. Little, Brown and Company Inc., Boston, pp 195–208
- Chobanian AV, Bakris GL, Black HR, Cushman WC, Green LA, Izzo JL Jr, Jones DW, Materson BJ, Oparil S, Wright JT Jr, Roccella EJ, National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure; National High Blood Pressure Education Program Coordinating Committee (2003) The Seventh Report of the Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure: the JNC 7 report. JAMA 289:2560–2572
- Clyburn EB, DiPette DJ (1995) Hypertension induced by drugs and other substances. Semin Nephrol 15:72–86
- Curwen JO, Musgrove HL, Kendrew J, Richmond GH, Ogilvie DJ, Wedge SR (2008) Inhibition of vascular endothelial growth factor-a signaling induces hypertension: examining the effect of

cediranib (recentin; AZD2171) treatment on blood pressure in rat and the use of concomitant antihypertensive therapy. Clin Cancer Res 14:3124–3131

- Di Lorenzo G, Autorino R, Bruni G, Cartenì G, Ricevuto E, Tudini M, Ficorella C, Romano C, Aieta M, Giordano A, Giuliano M, Gonnella A, De Nunzio C, Rizzo M, Montesarchio V, Ewer M, De Placido S (2009) Cardiovascular toxicity following sunitinib therapy in metastatic renal cell carcinoma: a multicenter analysis. Ann Oncol 20:1535–1542
- Ewart L, Milne A, Adkins D, Benjamin A, Bialecki R, Chen Y, Ericsson AC, Gardner S, Grant C, Lengel D, Lindgren S, Lowing S, Marks L, Moors J, Oldman K, Pietras M, Prior H, Punton J, Redfern WS, Salmond R, Skinner M, Some M, Stanton A, Swedberg M, Finch J, Valentin JP (2013) A multi-site comparison of in vivo safety pharmacology studies conducted to support ICH S7A & B regulatory submissions. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:30–43
- Ewer MS, Suter TM, Lenihan DJ, Niculescu L, Breazna A, Demetri GD, Motzer RJ (2014) Cardiovascular events among 1090 cancer patients treated with sunitinib, interferon, or placebo: A comprehensive adjudicated database analysis demonstrating clinically meaningful reversibility of cardiac events. Eur J Cancer 50:2162–2170
- Forrest MJ, Bloomfield D, Briscoe RJ, Brown PN, Cumiskey AM, Ehrhart J, Hershey JC, Keller WJ, Ma X, McPherson HE, Messina E, Peterson LB, Sharif-Rodriguez W, Siegl PK, Sinclair PJ, Sparrow CP, Stevenson AS, Sun SY, Tsai C, Vargas H, Walker M III, West SH, White V, Woltmann RF (2008) Torcetrapib-induced blood pressure elevation is independent of CETP inhibition and is accompanied by increased circulating levels of aldosterone. Br J Pharmacol 154:1465–1473
- Grossman E, Messerli FH (2008) Secondary hypertension: interfering substances. J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich) 10:556–566
- Hamlin RL, del Rio C (2012) dP/dt(max)—a measure of 'baroinometry'. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:63–65
- Hirschi KK, D'Amore PA (1996) Pericytes in the microvasculature. Cardiovasc Res 32:687-698
- Howes LG, Kostner K (2007) The withdrawal of torcetrapib from drug development: implications for the future of drugs that alter HDL metabolism. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 16:1509–1516
- Isobe T, Komatsu R, Honda M, Kuramoto S, Shindoh H, Tabo M (2014) Estimating the clinical risk of hypertension from VEGF signal inhibitors by a non-clinical approach using telemetered rats. J Toxicol Sci 39:237–242
- Johns DG, Duffy J, Fisher T, Hubbard BK, Forrest MJ (2012) On- and off-target pharmacology of torcetrapib: current understanding and implications for the structure activity relationships (SAR), discovery and development of cholesteryl ester-transfer protein (CETP) inhibitors. Drugs 72:491–507
- Lewington S, Clarke R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R (2002) Prospective Studies Collaboration. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: a meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. Lancet 360:1903–1913
- Ng A, Smith G (2002) Anesthesia and the gastrointestinal tract. J Anesth 16:51-64
- Nwankwo T, Yoon SS, Burt V, Gu Q (2013) Hypertension among adults in the United States: National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2011-2012. NCHS Data Brief 133:1–8
- Polakowski JS, King AJ, Campbell TJ, Nelson RA, Preusser LC, Kempf-Grote AJ, Marsh KC, Gintant GA, Cox BF, Mittelstadt SW (2009) Cardiovascular effects of torcetrapib in conscious and pentobarbital-anesthetized dogs. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 54:543–551
- Psaty BM, Lumley T (2008) Surrogate end points and FDA approval: a tale of 2 lipid-altering drugs. JAMA 299:1474–1476
- Pugsley MK, Tabrizchi R (2000) The Vascular System: an overview of structure and function. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 44:333–340
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2008) Principles of safety pharmacology. Br J Pharmacol 154:1382–1399
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2010) Cardiovascular disease: drug development struggles against a global epidemic. Pharmacol Matters 3:25–30

- Sarazan RD (2014) Cardiovascular pressure measurement in safety assessment studies: technology requirements and potential errors. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:210–223
- Sethuraman V, Sun Q (2009) Impact of baseline ECG collection on the planning, analysis and interpretation of 'thorough' QT trials. Pharm Stat 8:113–124
- Sivarajah A, Collins S, Sutton MR, Regan N, West H, Holbrook M, Edmunds N (2010) Cardiovascular safety assessments in the conscious telemetered dog: utilization of super-intervals to enhance statistical power. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:12–19
- Soloviev MV, Hamlin RL, Shellhammer LJ, Barrett RM, Wally RA, Birchmeier PA, Schaefer GJ (2006) Variations in hemodynamic parameters and ECG in healthy, conscious, freely moving telemetrized beagle dogs. Cardiovasc Toxicol 6:51–62
- Torjman MC, Joseph JI, Munsick C, Morishita M, Grunwald Z (2005) Effects of isoflurane on gastrointestinal motility after brief exposure in rats. Int J Pharm 294:65–71

High Definition Oscillometry: Non-invasive Blood Pressure Measurement and Pulse Wave Analysis

Beate Egner

Contents

1	Introducti	ion	244
2	Accuracy	of the HDO Technology	245
	2.1 Con	ventional Non-invasive Systems	245
	2.2 Hig	h-Definition Oscillometry	246
	2.3 GLI	P and FDA Requirements	252
	2.4 HD	O in Safety Pharmacology (SP) and Toxicology (Tox) Studies	253
3	Limitatio	ns of HDO	262
4	Summary	,	262
Ref	erences		262

Abstract

Non-invasive monitoring of blood pressure has become increasingly important in research. High-Definition Oscillometry (HDO) delivers not only accurate, reproducible and thus reliable blood pressure but also visualises the pulse waves on screen. This allows for on-screen feedback in real time on data validity but even more on additional parameters like systemic vascular resistance (SVR), stroke volume (SV), stroke volume variances (SVV), rhythm and dysrhythmia. Since complex information on drug effects are delivered within a short period of time, almost stress-free and visible in real time, it makes HDO a valuable technology in safety pharmacology and toxicology within a variety of fields like but not limited to cardiovascular, renal or metabolic research.

Keywords

Cardiovascular • Cats • Common marmosets • Cynomolgus • Diabetes • Dogs • HDO • High-definition oscillometry • Metabolic • NIBP • Pulse transit time

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_10

B. Egner (🖂)

Clinical Centre for Small Animals, Moembriser Str. 100, Hoerstein, Germany e-mail: beate.egner@t-online.de

 (\mbox{PTT}) \bullet Pulse wave analysis (PWA) \bullet Research \bullet Safety pharmacology \bullet Toxicology

Approximately 40 % of the human population is affected with hypertension with increasing tendency. In the elderly, hypotension can also become a severe problem. Since diabetes and metabolic syndrome are more and more in the focus, early detection of changes in the vascular system becomes increasingly important. In kidney and heart disease, emphasis is made to find evidence of altered systemic vascular resistance (SVR) early, non-invasively and stress-free.

The effects drugs have on blood pressure (BP), stroke volume (SV), stroke volume variances (SVV) and SVR need to be taken into account as early as possible in drug development but especially in safety pharmacology and toxicology studies. Non-invasive techniques to date have, however, had numerous limitations which restrict more frequent monitoring of these vitally important parameters. High-Definition Oscillometry (HDO) was developed in 2006 and used in research since 2008. It proved to be highly accurate and reliable in different species (Mitchell et al. 2008; Schmelting et al. 2008; 2009; Meyer et al. 2010; Adler et al. 2013; Martel et al. 2013). HDO measures blood pressure in a rapid, stress-free manner even in freely roaming animals (Schmelting 2010), and if cardiovascular instability is present, it further adds valuable information on SV, SVV, SVR (Egner et al. 2013) and dysrhythmia. HDO conforms with FDA requirements so it can be used in large-scale GLP studies in a variety of different animal species such as dogs, cats, rabbits, rats as well as NHPs (in particular marmosets, cynomolgus, rhesus, etc.), though it can be adapted for use in almost any species.

1 Introduction

It is vital to determine blood pressure (BP) in order to avoid any potentially lifethreatening impact of a drug on this parameter. In safety pharmacology (SP) and toxicology (Tox), it is especially important to reliably test a large number of individual animals to guarantee drug safety in this respect. If a drug is developed to affect blood pressure, it is vital to monitor the efficacy of that impact. Since a large number of animals often need to be tested, a fast, affordable and easy-to-use technology is required. This means that implanted systems are inadequate in such a scenario. Although the importance of monitoring blood pressure and other cardiovascular parameters in SP and Tox studies is undisputed (e.g. Markert et al. 2007; Taylor et al. 2007; Pugsley et al. 2008), the limitations of conventional non-invasive methods (Stepien et al. 2003; Brown et al. 2007) limited determination of blood pressure in such studies.

The dog is a commonly used species for the evaluation of cardiovascular parameters including blood pressure and is recommended by the ICHS7A guidance (US FDA 2001) for safety pharmacology studies on human pharmaceuticals. This

guidance states the preference for in vivo studies using experimental models with conscious animals over models with anesthetised animals. This is indicated because anaesthetics can have a more or less pronounced impact on the cardiovascular system. This can mask drug-induced effects or alternatively exaggerate them due to marked suppression of the baroreceptor reflex. Studies in conscious dogs are also susceptible to physiological mechanisms. The animals are capable of reacting to their environment, especially the sudden onset of (unknown/unexpected) noises. Excessive movement of the animal during the measurement is also possible. The 'white coat effect' (Brown et al. 2007; Egner 2007) can also play a role. This does not however limit the implementation of BP monitoring in SP and Tox studies as long as an appropriate technology is used, which allows real-time analysis of the incoming pulse waves, differentiation of pulse waves from artefacts and thus a reliable signal analysis, allowing verification of true blood pressure as it is secured with HDO.

2 Accuracy of the HDO Technology

2.1 Conventional Non-invasive Systems

Conventional non-invasive BP technology (conventional oscillometry like Sharn/ Cardell, Surgivet BP monitor, Doppler technology, etc.) has clear limitations in different respects:

- Deflation rate is not adjustable: in conventional oscillometric devices, deflation rate is fixed at 3 mmHg/s. This is appropriate in humans with a heart rate of 60 beats per minute (bpm), since according to the AAMI in human medicine, a non-invasive technology should pump up the cuff pressure to 180 mmHg and then deflate it completely within 60 s. Thus, 180/60 = 3 mmHg/s, allowing it to detect every pulse wave. In animals, however, heart rates often differ dramatically from human heart rates. Beagle dogs generally have a heart rate of 80–120 bpm, conscious cats easily reach between 160 and 250 bpm and marmoset monkeys even 400–600 bpm. This clearly indicates that a constant deflation rate of 3 mmHg/s is not sufficient or appropriate for all species. With an inappropriate deflation rate, a substantial number of pulse waves will be missed in all smaller species, like beagle dogs, but even more significantly in cats, cynomolgus, common marmosets, rabbits, rats and many other rodent and non-rodent species.
- Linearity: All blood pressure device valves available on the market offer limited linearity, meaning that—depending on the manufacturer—they do not have specifications for pressures above 160–170 mmHg or below 60–80 mmHg. This limits accuracy to the range of 60–170 mmHg, primarily due to (a) valve limitations and (b) the overall algorithm. In order to overcome these limitations and to ensure accuracy at all pressure situations (0–300 mmHg), it is mandatory to sample and analyse incoming signals and use the data to program the valves

towards linearity in all pressure ranges. Conventional oscillometric and Doppler devices are too slow to allow for valve programming in real time (conventional oscillometry works with 8 bit processors, Doppler is manually operated, thus is much slower). Real-time programming requires a minimum processor speed of 32 bit.

- Algorithm: Conventional oscillometric devices need to match incoming signals to a preprogrammed shape of an ideal pulse wave because of their slow processors. The preprogrammed pulse wave is a human pulse wave, which differs substantially from the incoming signals of an animal with its high heart rates, lower cardiac output (compared to humans) and smaller arterial diameter. Conventional oscillometric units also generally cannot measure all three pressures and usually measure (depending on the manufacturer) mean or mean and systolic pressure. Diastolic or both systolic and diastolic pressure are often calculated with an algorithm. This obviously can be a more or less dramatic source of inaccuracy. Since not only mean arterial pressure but also artefacts produce very strong signals, such units can be misleading and consequently measure an artefact and not the blood pressure.
- No visual control of pulse wave and pulse wave-related analysis

These limitations clearly limit the use of conventional NIBP monitors in research settings.

2.2 High-Definition Oscillometry

High-Definition Oscillometry (HDO) is a patented technology which has been developed with the latest in hardware components such as a 32 bit processor, high-end sensors and specific cuff material to avoid resistance. This allows for very sensitive and much faster analysis of incoming signals and even real-time assessment of the pulse wave with real-time programming of the valve to achieve linearity over a pressure range of 0–450 mmHg in vitro. In animal models, maximal pressures of 297 mmHg SAP and minimal pressures of 18 mmHg DAP have been provoked and are correctly detected by HDO (Baumgartner et al. 2009). Values have been compared to different direct systems such as the HSE in dogs and rabbits, DSI in dogs and cats, marmosets and cynomolgus monkeys as well as others (see Sect. 2.2.2). HDO also uses a newly developed software, adding to high accuracy and differentiation of artefacts from pulse waves. This is true in regular rhythms but also in arrhythmias which clearly affect beat-to-beat cardiac output as well as in situations with excessive peripheral vasoconstriction.

2.2.1 HDO Features

HDO science units offer a pulse detection of up to 600 bpm, allowing for accurate readings even in small laboratory animals like common marmosets, rabbits, rats, etc. During the first reading, HDO analyses the pulse waves of the animal and then automatically adjusts deflation rate for subsequent readings based on this data. This

pulse-adapted deflation rate results in fast readings with fast pulse rates. Thus, animals with a pulse rate above 250 bpm can be measured in as little as 8 s. The speed of measurement further adds to convenience of using this system in a research setting, where speed and repeatability play an important role in addition to accuracy. Additional analysis is directed towards information reflecting cardiac output and arterial diameter, resulting in different signal strength and finally leading to an adjustment of gain to secure readings even in severely affected situations like shock or other reasons for massive peripheral vasoconstriction as well as severely impaired cardiac output. Further pulse pressure (PP = $P_{systolic} - P_{diastolic}$) can be reliably determined as HDO measures both systolic and diastolic blood pressure, adding on information about arterial compliance. On-screen real-time visualisation allows the quality of a reading to be judged while it is taken. Artefacts, rhythm and arrhythmia are further visualised. To definitively determine the rhythm, an ECG is recommended (Fig. 1a–c).

Raw data security, filing/print out options and different level rights according to the audit trail are given at any stage of a study and can be customised to specific needs or requirements.

2.2.2 HDO Accuracy and Reliability

In order to evaluate HDO, this new technique was compared to different invasive techniques. Invasive measurements are considered the 'gold standard' in veterinary medicine. So far, dogs (conscious and anesthetised), cats (conscious), rabbits (anesthetised), common marmosets (conscious), cynomolgus monkeys (conscious and anesthetised), ferrets (anesthetised), minipigs and horses have been evaluated with accuracy and precision of use having been shown in these species. Some of these studies have been presented as scientific abstracts or poster and published respectively (Caulkett et al. 1998; Schlumbohm et al. 2006; Baumgartner et al. 2009; Schmelting et al. 2008, 2009; Mitchell et al. 2008; Greiter-Wilke 2009; Meyer et al. 2010; Martel et al. 2013; Egner et al. 2013).

In summary, the results demonstrated good correlation, high precision and repeatability.

In a study using anesthetised dogs (see Baumgartner et al. 2009), direct measurement (using a HSE, Millar Catheter 3 French SPR249) was compared to HDO (S+BmedVET, Babenhausen; HDO Science 1.36.02 hardware and 1.7.5.2 software version). The best agreement between the two methods was found to be SAP, since HSE was not displaying the mean. Within single animals, a significant correlation between the measurement methods for SAP was observed (correlation coefficient r = 0.895; p < 0.001). The mean difference between the two methods was 0.18 ± 9.15 mmHg (p = 0.632, see Fig. 2a). Also for DAP, a significant correlation between the two methods was found (r = 0.875; p < 0.001) with a mean difference of 5.6 ± 7.3 mmHg (p < 0.001, see Fig. 2b).

In this study, blood pressure was manipulated with various drugs in order to reach very high and very low pressures with and without arrhythmias. The highest correlation and lowest bias was reached in non-arrhythmic situations (see Fig. 3).

Schmelting et al. (2008) compared data in conscious and anesthetised cynomolgus and found excellent correlation of pulse and mean arterial pressure

а









Fig. 1 (a) A normal HDO curve of a complete reading. *From the right*: pre-systolic amplitudes followed—with continuous deflation of the cuff—by the opening of the artery (i.e. *bell shape*). Due to initially turbulent flow, amplitudes become continuously greater up to a maximum: mean arterial pressure. At this stage, central laminar flow can be found resulting in decreasing amplitude height. (b) An HDO curve in a dog with respiratory sinus-arrhythmia. (c) An HDO curve with sinus node block. Note the impact of the arrhythmia on stroke volume (SV) due to prolonged diastolic filling and subsequent increase in contraction observed due to the Frank–Starling mechanism



Fig. 2 Bias for systolic (a) and diastolic (b) arterial pressure (see Baumgartner et al. 2009)

throughout the trial. The investigators even suggested that HDO may be regarded as an alternative for implanted systems especially to be used in animal models for



Fig. 3 HDO results vs. the final, and the average of 11 HSE readings, during an HDO measurement interval (Baumgartner et al. 2009)



Fig. 4 Mean arterial pressure measured in conscious and sedated male cynomolgus monkeys with telemetry and HDO. The intra-individual variances are less prominent with HDO compared to telemetry indicative of higher precision (Schmelting et al. 2008)

cardiovascular research. As the implanted system was located more centrally and HDO at a peripheral artery, mean arterial pressure measured higher with the implanted system, but the difference to the measurements taken with HDO was equal. That was expected due to the different arterial wall layers in the different types of arteries. Even more, the intra-individual readings show a higher precision in the HDO group compared to the direct group (Fig. 4).

In a study with paced rabbits (unpublished) under anaesthesia, the animals finally went into atrial fibrillation with a mean arterial pressure as low as 34 mmHg before they died. In this very low pressure situation, HDO still measured SAP, DAP and mean pressure with mean correlating ± 1 mmHg with directly obtained mean pressure, whereas the direct system could no longer determine SAP and DAP.

Meyer et al. (2010) compared the ability to detect Torcetrapib-mediated effects on blood pressure and heart rate when measured by both HDO and telemetry (DSI)


Fig. 5 The linear regression between SBP and values measured using either HDO or telemetry systems in an individual animal (cat N° 2008024). Note that the SBP correlation coefficient was r = 0.98 (Martel et al. 2013)

and found that HDO detected a 15.8 ± 10.4 mmHg increase in MAP compared to telemetry and detected a virtually identical 15.8 ± 5.3 mmHg increase with an identical heart rate. They summarised that HDO provides a useful and accurate method for non-invasive blood pressure measurements.

Martel et al. (2013) also compared HDO to a DSI implanted system and challenged blood pressure pharmacologically to reach hypotensive and hypertensive situations. SAP showed a mean correlation coefficient of 0.92 ± 0.02 with individual correlations as high as 0.98 (Fig. 5) and for DAP 0.81 ± 0.02 . The slightly lower correlation for DAP was discussed as being due to the difference in arterial wall structure in more centrally versus peripheral arteries.

These differences have been described by other authors and in different species as well (see Bramlage et al. 2009; Safar and Jankowski 2009; Mitchell et al. 2010). In this study, ACVIM (American College of Veterinary Internal Medicine) requirements have been fulfilled for the first time. The authors conclude that this study highlights 'HDO is the first and only validated non-invasive blood pressure device and, as such, it is the only non-invasive reference technique that should be used in future validation studies'.

Mietsch and Einspanier (2014) assessed the applicability of HDO for use in the common marmoset monkey and from their study defined the best location for measurement: the hind limb. Their study supports the fact that HDO values enable for a reliable comparison of blood pressure parameters in cardiovascular, toxicological and metabolic research. Similar statements were given by Bramlage et al. (2009) for the common marmoset and Niehoff et al. (2014) for the cynomolgus monkey. In both cases, data have been compared to telemetry methods.

2.3 GLP and FDA Requirements

In order to use HDO and be compliant with Title 21 CFR Part 11 for GLP studies, raw data security and a closed system is mandatory. HDO science is a closed system containing a laptop/netbook with pre-installed software + HDO unit along with the relevant cuff(s). The software is customised according to the in-house requirements of each facility and in compliance with FDA for GLP required studies. The unit is attached to the laptop/netbook via a USB adapter (or Bluetooth wireless). The unit and laptop/netbook are one entity. A server solution is possible too. The HDO science units work with clear right classes according to an agreed audit trail, ensuring raw data security, interim study analysis during each stage of a study and in each right class according to the assigned user rights. Animals can be selected for use in each study and monitored in terms of any kind of reaction, behaviour, disease, side effect, etc., during the study (Fig. 6). Single sections of data can be selected and analysed at each stage and in each right class (password secured) according to the rights contained within the audit trail. An electronic fingerprint system is also available to close a study and produce a backup file.



Fig. 6 A screenshot of the HDO science user window

2.4 HDO in Safety Pharmacology (SP) and Toxicology (Tox) Studies

Due to the ease of use, attained fast measurements and the accuracy and reliability of HDO, this system is suitable for use in large animal numbers and thus for SP and Tox studies.

2.4.1 Training of Personnel on the Technique

Training of the personnel/technicians can be successfully achieved within 1-2 days with a high level of understanding in terms of (a) how to obtain and judge, (b) what is an actual good reading, (c) how to avoid artefacts and (d) how to secure the relevant numbers of acceptable readings for a study being achieved.

2.4.2 The Use of HDO in Non-clinical Research

How to Use HDO in the Conduct of a Study

Due to the fact that HDO is a highly sensitive methodology, measurements can be taken easily on small peripheral arteries like at the tail. Alternatively, measurements are possible on the front limb or the hind limb. Different cuff sizes and material are available to secure accurate readings. The system is set up to the specific species it will be used for in order to avoid user or handling errors. Animals should be brought in and maintained in a relaxed position. Cuff placement should be made at the same height as the base of the heart to secure reliable readings (see Fig. 7). If the cuff position is higher than the base of the heart, the readings are falsely low, and if it is placed below the base of the heart, the readings will be falsely high. If such errors are made the difference can be as much as 0.8 mmHg/cm. If measurements have to be accepted, e.g. in a sitting position on the tail, the height difference between that position and the base of the heart needs to be considered in the data analysis, e.g. if the height difference is 20 mmHg (or 25 cm \times 0.8 mmHg/cm).

Fig. 7 A cynomolgus monkey with a cuff placed at the base of the tail. An excellent measurement can be observed on the computer screen without any artefact



Fitting of the HDO Cuff

The cuff should be fitted snugly, but not too tight, in order to allow the bladder to inflate correctly. The general rule is that if the tip of the experimenter's small finger just fits in between the skin and the cuff, the fitting is placed correctly (see Fig. 8). However, in case the cuff is placed too loosely, the obtained HDO graph appears to 'drop' at the end, indicating to the investigator that the cuff should be closed and made snugger. If the cuff fitting is too tight, there is either no measurement detected or an undulating HDO graph is observed, indicating a nonvalid measurement.

After placement, the relevant cuff is then inserted into the fast connector/ disconnector and the unit is started. The system then calibrates itself (each time it is started) which takes a few seconds but is then ready to for use in measuring BP (see Fig. 7). Note that GLP calibrations however need to be scheduled appropriately.

Restraint, when necessary, should be selected according to (a) what are the animals used to and (b) what is best tolerated. Quite often some animals like Cynomolgus monkeys and rats are much more relaxed in a tube (see Fig. 9a). Common marmosets often do great in a chair. Dogs seem to prefer to stand but can be placed in a sling as well (Fig. 10c), while cats prefer to lie on the lap of the technician. Such preferred positions for each species can be recorded in the animal data files for future studies, making the planning of such studies much easier.

If measurements without restraint are needed, HDO can be set up as a 24-h monitoring system, transferring data by Bluetooth to the recording computer. For this type of study, the cuff is place on the tail and the unit is put into a jacket. HDO measurements are automatically initiated but can be additionally started any time from a computer anywhere within 1,000 m from the animal. This methodology and capability mimics telemetric measurements. The limitation of such a study design is that acquired HDO measurements will likely have significant amounts of artefacts, especially if the animal is moving at the moment the measurement is made. However, Schmelting (2010) have shown that sufficient excellent readings can be achieved using HDO as an ambulatory Holter system, which supports the use of this technology on freely roaming animals.

Fig. 8 Demonstrates the fitting test for cuff placement using the small finger tip of the experimenter





Fig. 9 This figure shows that HDO measurements made in the rat are possible when either minimally restrained (**a**), freely roaming (**b**) or while in a tube restrainer (**c**). Note that the restrainer-derived HDO measurements do not appear stressful and result in measurement of excellent traces, as shown on the monitor (**c**). Note that freely roaming rats tend to move during recording of the measurements creating possibly too many artefacts for analysis

Once the cuff is in position, the first reading can be initiated. While the measurement takes place, the generated curve should be evaluated by the investigator. Each heart beat creates a pulse wave which can be seen in real time on the screen (Fig. 11a). Artefacts are easy to detect, and in such a case, the technician can immediately investigate the source of such artefacts in order to avoid it for subsequent readings (Fig. 11b).

Some of the most frequent sources of artefacts in HDO measurements include:

- Active movement of a limb (muscle tension)
- Shivering
- Laboured breathing
- Pressure on the cuff from outside (i.e. a person touching the cuff, the animal waking with the tail and bouncing the cuff against a surface, etc.)
- The restraint tube bounces against something

HDO Data Analysis

The science software allows for fast on-screen analysis of data, evaluation, selection and closing of a level/study. Detailed information on blood pressure, pressure





е



Fig. 10 Examples of HDO tail cuff measurements in different animal species including the dog (a, b), the rabbit (c, d), the cat (e) and the ferret (f)



Fig. 11 (a) An example of an excellent HDO reading. Note the linear deflation line (*red*) that indicates no artefact. Pulse wave analysis (PWA) information is detailed in the comments. (b) Measurements taken from the front limb of a cat. Note in the *upper panel* that while deflation remains linear, artefacts are clearly visible in the *lower panel* (due to shivering and heavy breathing). Watching the animal while the events appear helps to identify the source of the artefact and avoid it for following readings (note that cuff placement on the tail avoid shivering and breathing artefacts)

а









Fig. 12 (a) HDO analysis of a complete reading. Normal arterial opening behaviour observed, low pre-systolic amplitudes (i.e. low PSA = good arterial compliance), constant increase and decrease of amplitude height during opening of the vessel (i.e. stable cardiac output), spaces between single amplitudes are equal so a rhythmic situation exists (i.e. no arrhythmia). (b) Single wave analyses can be conducted at an increased scale from the HDO measurement in (a). (c) An example of a cat with chronic kidney disease and hypertension: high pre-systolic amplitudes (PSA) (*arrow*) indicate impaired arterial compliance

wave analysis and overall analysis of the arterial opening behaviour of the vessel and related information are easy to obtain (see Fig. 12a–c for examples).

Additionally, stroke volume (SV) or stroke volume variance (SVV) in particular, in conjunction with arrhythmias, can be visualised and subsequently analysed (Fig. 13).

HDO pulse wave analysis (PWA) has been compared to the Picco, Lithco and Vigilance invasive measurements of SVR, SV, SVV and cardiac output (Egner et al. 2013). Blood pressure, systemic vascular resistance and cardiac output were altered pharmacologically to identify the sensitivity of HDO compared to the gold standard invasive technologies. As demonstrated below, SVR measured with HDO follows the same trend as the invasive method. As HDO was measured more peripherally than the Picco system, additional regulative response of the periphery in comparison to the more central response can be identified. This shows nicely that SVR can be evaluated with HDO, making this technique particularly useful in cardiovascular and metabolic research (Fig. 14).

HDO and Pulse Transit Time Measurement: The Next Generation

HDO can be upgraded with a specific cuff. The extra features of this cuff (see Fig. 15a, b) allow for an additional optic blood flow evaluation and further pulse transit time (PTT) measurements while evaluating blood pressure and PWA. This cuff has three sensors that allow for accurate investigation of the PTT leading to additional information regarding arterial stiffness and how drugs may affect this



Fig. 13 This figure shows the clear impact of altered beat by beat stroke volume (SV) (visualised as the height of the single amplitude) due to the presence of a bigeminal rhythm in the animal



Fig. 14 A comparison of systemic vascular resistance (SVR) measured using the HDO and Picco systems after a challenge with drugs (see Egner et al. (2013) for details)



Fig. 15 (a, b) Use of a special cuff with photo sensors for PTT measurement



Fig. 16 Photosensor measurements made with an optical cuff. While sensor 1 and 3 are active for the reading, sensor 2 (in the *middle*) is only used to stabilise the system. The two curves that are obtained are displayed on the screen as above and allow the investigator to read PTT easily. Values are automatically displayed and stored

parameter which will further support cardiovascular and metabolic research (Fig. 16).

3 Limitations of HDO

When using the HDO technique on conscious animals, physiological stress may play a role in modulating the determination of blood pressure in studies, especially when the animals need to be handled. Thus, proper training of the personnel is required, and implementation of a strict protocol for data acquisition is mandatory in order to avoid excitement. As animals seem to react either initially or with time, it makes sense to evaluate the group upfront and include this criterion into the individual animal data sheet. This allows for the subsequent selection of animals with the same type of behaviour. With this in mind, studies with HDO can be planned with large numbers of conscious animals without running out of time limits. Note that any handling-induced excitement does not play a role if HDO is used as an ambulatory Holter system.

4 Summary

HDO is a reliable and accurate method for non-invasive blood pressure measurement. The use of this technology allows for blood pressure and cardiovascular information to be more frequently assessed and thus included into safety pharmacology and toxicology studies. Early detection of impaired vascular resistance can be added as a key parameter in the detection and assessment of heart and kidney disease as well as for use in metabolic research such as diabetes. Visualisation and analysis of single pulse waves, pulse pressure, the opening behaviour of the artery and in particular also pulse transit time might open new dimensions in the overall cardiovascular and metabolic evaluation of drugs for use in patients.

Acknowledgement I would like to thank Dr. Barthel Schmelting and Prof. Dr. Anthony Carr for their support and valuable contribution to this chapter.

References

- Adler K, Egner B, Hellmann K (2013) Prevalence of primary diseases and blood pressure measurements in cats with hypertension. Poster presentation at International Society of Feline Medicine congress, Barcelona, 26–30 June 2013
- Baumgartner C, Erhardt W, Faltermeier CH, Reinert J, Henke J, Egner B, Haas I (2009) Evaluation of HDO (high definition oscillometry)—a new non-invasive blood pressure technique—in comparison to invasive measurement (HSE. Hydro Sachs Electronics) in anesthetised dogs. Poster presentation, ACVIM 2009

- Bramlage CP, Schlumbohm C, Pryce CR et al (2009) Prenatal dexamethasone exposure does not alter blood pressure and nephron number in the young adult marmoset monkey. Hypertension 54:1115–1122
- Brown S, Atkins C, Bagley R, Carr A, Cowgill L, Davidson M, Egner B, Elliott J et al (2007) Guidelines for the Identification, Evaluation, and Management of Systemic Hypertension in Dogs and Cats. J Vet Intern Med 21–3:542–558
- Caulkett NA, Cantwell SL, Houston DM (1998) A comparison of indirect blood pressure monitoring techniques in the anesthetized cat. Vet Surg 27–4:370–377
- Egner B (2007) Blood pressure measurement. Basic principles and practical application. In: Egner B, Carr A, Brown S (eds) Essential facts of blood pressure in dogs and cats. VBSGmbH, Babenhausen, pp 1–14
- Egner B, King JN, Laveissiere A, Martel E (2013) Comparison of HDO (High Definition Oscillometry) a novel non-invasive technology for arterial blood pressure measurement, to a direct invasive method using radiotelemetric equipment in awake healthy cats. SPS annual meeting, DenHaag, NL, September 2013
- Greiter-Wilke A (2009) Comparison of high definition oscillometry and telemetry for blood pressure measurements in conscious dogs: effects of torcetrapib preliminary results. Oral presentation, SPS meeting, Strasbourg, France
- Markert M, Klumpp A, Trautmann T, Mayer K, Tughan M, Guth B (2007) The value added by measuring myocardial contractility in vivo in safety pharmacological profiling of drug candidates. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56–2:203–211
- Martel E, Egner B, Brown SA, King JN, Laveissiere A, Champeroux P, Richard S (2013) Comparison of high-definition oscillometry – a non-invasive technology for arterial blood pressure measurement – with a direct invasive method using radio-telemetry in awake healthy cats. J Feline Med Surg 15(12):1104–13
- Meyer O, Jenni R, Greiter-Wilke A, Breidenbach A, Holzgrefe H (2010) Comparison of high definition oscillometry and telemetry for blood pressure measurements in conscious dogs: effects of torcetrapib. J Am Assoc Lab Anim Sci 49(4):464–471
- Mitchell A, Cleven T, Egner B, Sarazan D (2008) High-Definition Oscillometry (HDO): a novel method for non-invasive blood pressure measurements in Cynomolgus monkeys. Oral presentation, 8th annual SPS meeting, Madison, WI
- Mitchell AZ, McMahon C, Beck TW, Sarazan RD (2010) Sensitivity of two non-invasive blood pressure measurement techniques compared to telemetry in cynomolgus monkeys and beagle dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:54–63
- Mietsch M, Einspanier A (2014) Non-invasive blood pressure measurement: values, problems and applicability in the common marmoset (Callithrix jacchus). Lab Anim. Dec 31. pii: 0023677214565843
- Niehoff MO, Niggemann B, Sternberg J, Jenkins A, Holbrook M (2014) Measurement of hyperand hypotension during repeated dose toxicity studies in either freely moving or physically restrained cynomolgus monkeys. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:268–275
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2008) Principles of safety pharmacology. Br J Pharmacol 154 (7):1382–1399
- Safar ME, Jankowski P (2009) Central blood pressure and hypertension: role in cardiovascular risk assessment. Clin Sci 116:273–282
- Schlumbohm C, Bramlage C, Egner B, Fuchs E (2006) Prenatal programming and arterial hypertension in marmoset monkeys. Oral presentation, ACVIM 2006
- Schmelting B (2010) Non-invasive blood pressure control in freely moving cynomolgus monkey by High Definition Oscillometry (HDO) and bluetooth technology. Poster presentation at SPS Meeting 2010
- Schmelting B, Niehoff M, Egner B, Korte SH, Weinbauer G (2008) Non-invasive blood pressure monitoring in the cynomolgus monkey (Macaca fascicularis): High-Definition Oscillometry versus implanted telemetric devices. Poster presentation 47th annual society of toxicology meeting and ToxExpo, Seattle

- Schmelting B, Niehoff M, Egner B, Korte SH, Weinbauer GF (2009) High Definition Oscillometry: a novel technique for non-invasive blood pressure monitoring in the cynomolgus monkey (Macaca fascicularis). J Med Primatol 38:293–301
- Stepien RL, Rapoport GS, Henik RA, Wenholz L, Thomas CB (2003) Comparative diagnostic test characteristics of oscillometric and Doppler ultrasonographic methods in the detection of systolic hypertension in dogs. J Vet Intern Med 17:65–72
- Taylor GL, Patel B, Sullivan T (2007) Evaluation of blood flow parameters in addition to blood pressure and electrocardiogram in the conscious telemetered beagle dog. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56:212–217
- US FDA (2001) ICH S7A: Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals Fed Reg 66:36791-36792. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInforma tion/Guidances/ucm074959.pdf

Part III

Supplemental Safety Pharmacology

The Safety Pharmacology of Auditory Function

Matthew M. Abernathy

Contents

1	Auditory Physiology		268
2	Ototoxicity Studies		272
	2.1	Middle Ear Exposure	272
	2.2	Auditory Brainstem Response	273
	2.3	Otic Microscopy	274
	2.4	Cytocochleograms	275
3	Species Selection in Ototoxicity Studies		276
	3.1	Mouse	277
	3.2	Rat	277
	3.3	Guinea Pig	278
	3.4	Chinchilla	278
	3.5	Large Animals	279
4	Desi	gning an Ototoxicity Study	279
5	Supplemental Endpoints		281
	5.1	Distortion Product Otoacoustic Emissions	281
	5.2	Spiral Ganglion Evaluations	282
	5.3	Semiquantitative Hair Cell Assessments	282
6	Classes of Compounds Associated with Ototoxicity		283
	6.1	Salicylates	283
	6.2	Loop Diuretics	283
	6.3	Aminoglycoside Antibiotics	284
	6.4	Platinum-Based Chemotherapeutics	284
Ref	References		

Abstract

Safety pharmacology satisfies a key requirement in the process of drug development. Safety pharmacology studies are required to assess the impact of a new

M.M. Abernathy (🖂)

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Department of Safety Pharmacology, MPI Research, Mattawan, MI, USA e-mail: matthew.abernathy@mpiresearch.com

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_11

chemical entity (NCE) or biotechnology-derived product for human use on vital systems, such as those subserving auditory function. Safety pharmacology studies accordingly are defined as those studies that investigate the potential undesirable effects of a substance on auditory functions in relation to exposure in and above the therapeutic range. Auditory safety studies should be designed with the primary objective of determining how administration of a compound influences normal hearing. If an effect on hearing is identified, then it is necessary to determine through histopathology the underlying mechanism for the observed hearing loss. Since the auditory system contains a heterogeneous mixture of structural and cellular components that are organized in a very complex and integrated manner, it is necessary to clearly identify the underlying primary mechanism or target of the new chemical entity that produced the hearing loss. This chapter will highlight major components of auditory function with regard to potential opportunities for drug interaction. Aspects of designing ototoxicity studies will be discussed with an emphasis on standards deemed necessary by the US Food and Drug Administration. Additionally, classes of ototoxic compounds and their proposed mechanisms of action are described in depth.

Keywords

Auditory function • Drug safety • Otic microscopy • Auditory brainstem response evaluations • Cytocochleogram • Intra-aural drug administration

1 Auditory Physiology

Hearing is a complex function which involves the transduction of mechanical sound pressure wave stimuli into neuronal electrochemical signals. The many structures of the auditory system work together to amplify sounds and convert mechanical energy to produce robust neural signals. Further, the auditory system enables selective bandwidths to be targeted and fine-tuned which permits greater sensitivity and discriminative function between frequencies. This critical element of hearing enhances the ability of an organism to survive in its environment. Understanding how the many structures of the external, middle, and inner ear function apart, and as a whole, is essential for evaluating drug-induced hearing loss.

Hearing begins with the external ear, the pinna, which, with its many folds and ridges, is able to locate and capture sound waves from the immediate environment. The generalized conical shape of the external ear meatus funnels sound waves downward into the auditory canal where the sound pressure waveform then interacts with the tympanic membrane, also known as the tympanum. Similar to a stick hitting a drumhead, the sound wave impacting the external side of the tympanic membrane begins a vibration equivalent to the frequency of the original sound pressure wave that initiated it. On the opposite or internal side of the



Fig. 1 Anatomy of the external, middle, and inner ear of a guinea pig. Major structures are as follows: *1* external auditory canal, *2* tympanum, *3* malleus, *4* incus, *5* stapes, *6* round window, and *7* cochlea

tympanic membrane is the middle ear cavity (refer to Fig. 1). The vibration of the tympanic membrane sets into motion a set of small bone-like structures referred to as the middle ear ossicles. The ossicles are actually a chain of three bones, the malleus, incus, and stapes (commonly referred to as the hammer, anvil, and stirrup, respectively). These small bones vibrate in harmony with the direct stimulation from the tympanic membrane. The ossicles are supported by two small muscles: the stapedius muscle attaches to the stapes, and the tensor tympani muscle attaches to the malleus, both of which act to dampen loud noises and protect the inner ear from acoustic trauma. It is said that movement of the tympanic membrane the width of a single hydrogen atom has the capacity to initiate downstream cellular actions in the inner ear. The structure, function, and sensitivity of the auditory system remain a marvel to modern science.

The cochlea is next in the series of structures that operate to convert sound wave energy from the environment to an electrochemical message that can be processed by the central nervous system. The cochlea is an intricate, fluid-filled structure consisting of multiple specialized membranes and the cellular organ of Corti. The foot of the bony ossicles in the middle ear mechanically strikes another "drumhead" located on the fluid-filled cochlea, called the oval window. The footplate of the stapes rests upon the oval window, and mechanical sound pressure vibrations within the ossicles produce rhythmic depression of this membrane. The pulsatile movement of the oval window forces the fluid within the cochlea to move in synchrony, forming a fluid waveform equivalent in amplitude and frequency to the sound pressure waves that initiated it. Adjacent to the oval window is another membranous surface called the round window, which allows movement of fluid through the cochlea by reacting in compliance to compression of the oval window. The oval window is covered by the stapes footplate, but the round window is



Fig. 2 Depiction of cochlear anatomy. *Left*: cross section of the cochlea. *Right*: expanded view of the organ of Corti. *SV* scala vestibuli, *SM* scala media, *ST* scala tympani, *RM* Reissner's membrane

exposed to the middle ear environment. This feature of the round window is important, as it is consequently permeable to large and small molecules, and therefore most drugs administered into the middle ear are absorbed into the cochlea at this site.

The cochlea is divided into three chambers by two other important membranes, the Reissner's membrane and the basilar membrane. These two membranes subdivide the semicircular canal into thirds, creating three distinct ducts or chambers: (1) the scala media (middle chamber), (2) the scala vestibuli (vestibular side chamber), and (3) the scala tympani (drum side chamber) (see Fig. 2). All three subchambers are filled with lymphatic fluid. The scala vestibuli and scala tympani contain a fluid called perilymph, while the scala media contains endolymph. It is important to note that the endolymph is the fluid environment surrounding the auditory hair cells. Perilymph and endolymph have unique ionic compositions suited to their functions in regulating electrochemical impulses of hair cells. The electric potential of endolymph is approximately 80–90 mV more positive than perilymph due to a higher concentration of potassium compared to sodium, a circumstance required for auditory hair cell depolarization.

As the pressure waveform conducted by the perilymph moves within the scala tympani, the basilar membrane also begins to move, which in turn causes movement of the tectorial membrane across the hair cells of the organ of Corti. Of critical importance is the functionality of the basilar membrane, as this specialized structure displays differential frequency conductivity as a function of anatomic location. Lower frequencies cause the greater displacement of the membrane in the apex of the cochlea and the higher frequencies in the basal region of the cochlea.

The subsequent movement of the organ of Corti is also critical to auditory signaling because on the ventral side of the organ lie four rows of auditory hair cells. The first three rows of cells are referred to as outer hair cells, while the fourth is comprised of inner hair cells. The hair cells are distributed tonotopically throughout the length of the cochlea that is by selective frequency organization from base to apex. It is because of the specialized structure of the basilar membrane that transduction will only trigger neurotransmission within a circumscribed subpopulation of cells when stimulated by a specific and limited set of frequencies.

As denoted by the nomenclature, each hair cell possesses stereocilia which come into physical contact with the overlying stable tectorial membrane. Waveform movement of the basilar membrane and cell bodies of the hair cells elicits a shearing movement of the cells' stereocilia against the tectorial membrane. Many neurons in the CNS are noted for their ion-gated or voltage-gated channels. The stereocilia of the hair cells represent a mechanically gated ion channel. Normally, the shearing forces of a wavelike movement of the hair cells against a stable tectorial membrane bend the stereocilia which mechanically opens channels on the apical end of the hair cells and allows potassium to enter the cell triggering depolarization. This unique mechanically gated ion channel in the hair cells makes them uniquely sensitive to permeation by any novel or toxic small or large molecule that has migrated into the endolymph of the scala media.

Once depolarized, the outer and inner hair cells are responsible for different functions. The outer hair cells have specialized motors, which, when stimulated by the cell depolarization, change the shape of the cell. This action, called electromotility, allows for the outer hair cells to help the auditory system discriminate closely related frequencies.

In contrast to the outer hair cells, depolarization of the inner hair cells results in auditory neurotransmission. Following depolarization, voltage-gated calcium channels on the inner hair cell membrane open which signals trafficking of glutamate to the synaptic zone between the inner hair cell and afferent neurons. These neurons propagate signals up through the auditory pathway to the auditory cortex.

With knowledge of the complex interactions necessary for normal hearing, it can easily be understood how damage to, or interference with, any of the structures within the middle or inner ear can cause loss of auditory function. If loss of function is the result of drug exposure, it is important to be able to identify the underlying precipitating events initiating the toxic cascade and determine the long-term implications, including potential recovery, from the damage.

2 Ototoxicity Studies

Auditory safety studies are conducted under the guidance of the Food and Drug Administration's (FDA) draft document released in 2008 titled, "Nonclinical Safety Evaluation of Reformulated Drug Products and Products Intended for Administration by an Alternate Route." While guidance documents do not represent regulatory requirements per se, they do represent agency current thinking on critical elements of these study designs. If an NCE is expected to reach the middle or inner ear, the FDA's guidance document recommends that several endpoints should be evaluated by means of direct administration in order to adequately assess otological safety. The guidance document recommends the following endpoints: evaluation of actual exposure, evaluation of the auditory brainstem response (ABR) to stimulation under relevant toxic exposure conditions of the NCE, microscopic evaluation of relevant structural and cellular tissues, and a cellular mapping of damage (e.g., cytocochleogram analysis). Together, these recommended endpoints will help determine the toxicological impact of the administration of an NCE (e.g., drug, cosmetic, or environmental contaminant) prior to first human exposure.

2.1 Middle Ear Exposure

The first endpoint listed in the guidance document is the determination of middle and inner ear exposure. As in all other preclinical safety assessment protocols, it is important that dose selection is based on the pharmacokinetics of the NCE and that otic exposure is primarily regulated by the drug's ability to penetrate the tympanic membrane and/or the round window (administration and distribution). Perilymph collections can be a useful tool to determine otic exposure.

There are several variables to consider when evaluating perilymph drug concentrations:

- 1. The NCE may differentially distribute throughout the cochlea, which can make it difficult to achieve consistent concentrations if samples are not collected from the same region.
- 2. When large volumes of perilymph are removed from the cochlea for analysis, there is a potential for cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) replacement which may contaminate or dilute the actual drug concentration in a given sample.
- 3. The collection of multiple perilymph samples in a single animal requires the use of a microcatheter, which can be technically demanding and lead to issues with sample quality.

These variables can be minimized by design changes to the standard experimental protocol. It has been shown that utilization of smaller volumes, collected at least 4 mm from the round window, produces negligible CSF contamination. These small sample aliquots will yield more consistent drug concentrations regardless of differences in drug distribution (Salt et al. 2003). Additionally, although methods exist to perform multiple perilymph collections from the same animal, most experiments utilize a one sample-one time point design (Bunting et al. 2004; Hoffer et al. 2011; Salt et al. 2003, 2006; Yang et al. 2008). This sampling strategy helps to reduce the technical demands of the procedure and provides better quality data to establish the pharmacokinetics of the drug in the inner ear.

2.2 Auditory Brainstem Response

The next endpoint listed in the FDA's guidance document is evaluation of the auditory brainstem response (ABR). In the clinic, audiologists are able to present sound stimuli with varying degrees of intensity to patients, and their behavioral or oral response to the processing of such stimuli will determine the individual's frequency thresholds across the test range imposed. In animal models, auditory thresholds cannot be based solely on behavioral responses, and therefore these thresholds are generally determined by conducting surface electrode evaluations of underlying neural processing. The ABR evaluation relies upon the interpretation of a series of multiphasic electroencephalograms (EEG) produced following a sound stimulus presented at descending intensities. When electrodes are placed on the surface of the scalp in a specific configuration, EEG waveforms induced by auditory signal presentations may be amplified and recorded. The resulting multicellular electrical responses become a visibly quantifiable representation of the neural processing of the applied auditory stimulus. The resultant waveform is thought to represent globally the functional propagation of neural activity throughout the auditory pathway. The ABR waveform consists of up to five distinct phasic components representing peak neural responses generated within different regions along the auditory pathway from the ear to the central thalamic information processing control sites: waves I and II from the auditory nerve, wave III from the cochlear nucleus, wave IV from the superior olivary complex, and wave V from the lateral lemniscus (Roeser et al. 2000) (see Fig. 3). Using the waveform as an indicator of audition, a stimulus may be presented at different sound pressure levels (decibels) and a minimal detectable level or threshold can be determined.

The ABR is a useful tool for testing functional hearing, as multiple frequencies may be assessed in one evaluation. Since the cochlea is tonotopically organized, such assessments help to determine functional loss at specific locations in the cochlea.

When hearing loss is present following NCE administration, one of three categories is typically observed: conductive, sensorineural, or mixed:

 In sensorineural hearing loss, the primary cause of the hearing deficit is damage to the auditory hair cells (Abi-Hachem et al. 2010). Interestingly, most druginduced auditory hair cell damage begins in the basal region of the cochlea, which will result in increased ABR thresholds at higher frequencies first and then affect lower frequencies as damage progresses overtime (Poirrier et al. 2010; Song et al. 1997).



Fig. 3 Example ABR waveform with corresponding auditory pathway locations. Waves I and II represent activity in the auditory nerve, wave III represents activity in the cochlear nucleus, wave IV represents activity in the superior olivary complex, and wave V represents activity in the lateral lemniscus

- 2. Conductive hearing loss is caused by damage to, or interference with, the outer or middle ear structures associated with amplifying and conducting sound waves to the inner ear (e.g., bony structures of the malleus, incus, and stapes). Conductive hearing loss in the context of drug administration is usually a consequence of the route of administration and/or local effects induced within the middle ear. Conductive hearing loss can be detected in the form of increased lower-frequency ABR thresholds only (Roland 1997). Presence of fluid, local irritation or inflammation, and tympanic membrane perforations (via injection) are all variables associated with drug administration that can cause reversible conductive hearing loss (Roland 1997).
- 3. Mixed hearing loss is a blend of sensorineural and conductive hearing loss and generally results in increases in all ABR frequency thresholds.

2.3 Otic Microscopy

Since many systemically administered drugs will have the potential to interact with auditory structures and function, the FDA's guidance document also suggests administering a compound directly to the middle ear. Therefore it is essential to evaluate the middle ear with regard to structural and mucosal damage following



Fig. 4 Photomicrographs of hematoxylin and eosin-stained sections of the middle ear from a guinea pig. *1* external auditory canal, *2* tympanic membrane, *3* junction of the tympanic membrane and malleus, *4* cochlea, *5* malleus, *6* incus, *7* stapes, *8* round window, *9* tensor tympani, *10* middle ear mucosa, *11* entrance to the eustachian tube

direct intratympanic administrations. Additionally, the results of otic microscopy may be employed to support or refute any ABR findings suggestive of conductive hearing loss.

When approaching the evaluation of the middle ear, it is important to identify the structures intrinsic to sound conduction. If the temporal bone is oriented precisely, it is possible to obtain sections of the tympanic membrane, ossicular chain, tensor tympani, round window, cochlea, and middle ear mucosa (see Fig. 4). Evaluation of these structures will provide insight into how a drug is interacting with the middle ear environment. Signs of inflammation, fibrosis, and necrosis can result from direct drug administration into the middle ear. Investigations including these types of effects may help to better characterize conductive changes in hearing that are a result of drug administration.

2.4 Cytocochleograms

The cytocochleogram is a form of microscopy aimed at quantifying damage to the auditory hair cells throughout the cochlea. Specifically, cytocochleograms are a tonotopic representation of auditory hair cells as a function of distance from a fixed point in the cochlea. As indicated in the auditory physiology section, auditory hair cells are distributed throughout the cochlea and, based on their location, will only be stimulated by specific frequencies. Therefore, concomitant analysis of the cytocochleogram allows for definitive interpretation of ABR threshold data. Where otic microscopy allows for investigation into the potential cause(s) of



Fig. 5 Confocal images of fluorescently stained surface preparations of the basal region of the organ of Corti from a (a) drug-treated and (b) control animal

conductive hearing loss, inclusion of a cytocochleogram allows for a more detailed evaluation of the potential for sensorineural hearing loss.

There are several variations used for assessing hair cells, but the most common method employed utilizes fluorescent staining of surface preparations of the organ of Corti. Once highlighted with cellular stains, microscopy allows the researcher to physically count the hair cells that are present and missing (see Fig. 5). The percentage of missing hair cells throughout the cochlea can thus be calculated. This type of analysis allows an investigator to assess changes found in an ABR evaluation at specific frequency bands and correlate these to hair cell data from a corresponding region of the cochlea.

3 Species Selection in Ototoxicity Studies

Appropriate species selection for ototoxicity studies is essential for successful characterization of the ototoxicity of a compound. When selecting a model for ototoxicity studies, there are two important factors to consider. First and foremost is the bioavailability of the compound within the model selected. It is important to select a species in which there is adequate absorption though the round window and/or the tympanic membrane, if applicable. If perilymph concentrations of the NCE do not reach levels comparable to that of the human, the preclinical data serves no translational purpose.

The second factor to consider when choosing a research model is the feasibility of collecting the necessary data to fulfill study objectives. The size of the animal alone can cause problems with regard to the feasibility of ABR data collection and subsequent histopathology. The remaining portion of this section will discuss species-specific advantages and limitations as these are applied within the context of preclinical ototoxicity study design.

3.1 Mouse

The mouse is largely used in genetics-based research due to a large historical database of auditory parameters and well-defined genome allowing for extensive knockout work.

Positive Aspects

- Species is inexpensive allowing for the use of larger group sizes.
- Well-established methods and historical data for audiometry and histopathology, including cytocochleogram analysis.
- Relative size of the experimental subject allows for less required test material.
- CBA mouse strain presents with a relatively slow rate of development of age-related deafness and is appropriate for longer-term studies (Guimaraes et al. 2004; Li and Hultcrantz 1994; Spongr et al. 1997).

Negative Aspects

- Large variety of sub-strains presenting with varying degrees of age-related sensorineural deafness occurring early in life (Erway et al. 1993; Johnson et al. 2000; Ohlemiller 2006).
- Rapid advancement of age-related deafness may make control audiometry and hair cell data difficult to interpret and compare to drug-treated groups.
- May limit study duration due to increased auditory damage with age.
- Cochlear lesions are difficult to induce via drug administration and therefore may not be appropriate for some types of safety evaluations (He et al. 2009; Hirose and Sato 2011; Poirrier et al. 2010; Qureshy et al. 2011; Wu et al. 2001).

3.2 Rat

The rat is a common model used in toxicology research, but has also been shown to be a useful model for ototoxicity safety testing.

Positive Aspects

- Species is inexpensive allowing for the use of larger group sizes.
- Sprague-Dawley, Long-Evans, and Fischer rats can be used on longer-term studies as they generally present with age-related hearing loss after 12 months of age (Bielefeld et al. 2005; Buckiova et al. 2007; Keithley and Feldman 1982; Popelar et al. 2006; Syka 2010).
- Species is responsive to clinically ototoxic drugs making it an appropriate safety model (Lataye et al. 2003, 2004; Lee et al. 2011; Okur et al. 2007; Sullivan et al. 1988).

Negative Aspects

- Source for historical data is less developed than that of the mouse or guinea pig.
- On long-term studies (>6 months), species can grow as large as 1 kg which may complicate terminal auditory assessments and increase the time necessary to perform histopathology due to augmented bone density.

3.3 Guinea Pig

The albino and pigmented guinea pigs are commonly used in preclinical and academic research. The morphology of the middle ear of a guinea pig is proportionally and structurally similar to that of humans making it an excellent safety model.

Positive Aspects

- Species is inexpensive allowing for the use of larger group sizes.
- Well-established methods and historical data for audiometry and histopathology, including cytocochleogram analysis.
- Species may be used on longer-term studies as age-related hearing loss has been reported at 12 months of age and older (Coleman 1976; Nozawa et al. 1997; Proctor et al. 1998).
- Species is responsive to clinically ototoxic drugs making it an appropriate safety model (Aquino et al. 2008; Kawamoto et al. 2003; Lee et al. 2011; Matsuda et al. 2000; Nakagawa et al. 1998; Pawlowski et al. 2010).
- Species is commonly used for middle ear catheterization and/or direct middle ear administration of drugs (Agterberg et al. 2008; Lemke et al. 2009; Lin et al. 2008; Takumida et al. 1999; Tom 2000; Wang et al. 2003; Zappia and Altschuler 1989).

Negative Aspects

• On long-term studies (>6 months), species can grow as large as 1 kg which may complicate terminal auditory assessments and increase the time necessary to perform histopathology due to augmented bone density.

3.4 Chinchilla

Chinchillas have historically been used in topical auditory safety evaluations due to their large external auditory canal (Daniel et al. 2007, 2012; Peleva et al. 2011).

Positive Aspects

- Species is inexpensive allowing for the use of larger group sizes.
- Well-established methods and historical data for audiometry and histopathology, including cytocochleogram analysis.

- Species may be used on longer-term studies as age-related hearing loss has been reported at 3 years of age and older (McFadden et al. 1997).
- Species is responsive to clinically ototoxic drugs making it an appropriate safety model (Henderson et al. 2000; Hu et al. 1999; McFadden et al. 2002; Whitworth et al. 2004).
- Transtympanic administration is a common route in this species (Daniel and Munguia 2008; Munguia et al. 2010; Nader et al. 2007).

Negative Aspects

• Animal availability can be limited due to a small number of licensed distributors.

3.5 Large Animals

Large animals used for ototoxicity safety assessments are less common than those species listed above. Large animals would only be used for safety assessments if bioavailability is insufficient in those species listed above, the specific indication is for large animal veterinary use, and/or a study design requires a unique endpoint, i.e., large perilymph sampling volume. Common large animal species used in ototoxicity safety testing are cats (Igarashi and Oka 1988; Lenarz et al. 2007; Webster et al. 1971) monkeys (Carey et al. 2005; Hawkins et al. 1987; Yokota et al. 1984), and dogs (Kelley et al. 2010; Mills et al. 2005; Sockalingam et al. 2002).

Positive Aspects

- Species may allow for better bioavailability or cochlear drug distribution.
- Large middle and inner ear allows for better access for surgical manipulations.

Negative Aspects

- Species is more expensive to purchase and maintain, which may be a limitation for group size.
- Sources for historical data are limited.
- Temporal bone density may require extended decalcification time to obtain quality histopathology data.
- Increased animal size may require the use of more drug product (milligram/ kilogram basis) compared to small animal models.

4 Designing an Ototoxicity Study

The design of an ototoxicity study is driven by the route and type of compound being evaluated. Within the FDA's guidance document, it is suggested that the drug be administered directly into the middle ear and also that the drug's safety be assessed on short- and long-term studies. Therefore to attain drug exposure, it is



Fig. 6 Illustrations of (a) middle ear catheterization and (b) transtympanic drug administration

necessary to determine the compound's capacity for entering the middle ear through the tympanum. If a compound has poor absorption through the tympanum, there are two alternative methods for direct drug administration.

The first method is to instrument the animals with a middle ear catheter which allows for direct administration of serial treatments. For this procedure, animals are anesthetized, and a catheter is placed into the middle ear with the opposing end attached to an external injection cap secured to the external cranium (see Fig. 6a). Following instrumentation, animals generally recover without any hearing deficits or health effects.

The second method for direct drug administration to the middle ear involves transtympanic injections. The tympanum readily heals following perforation, rendering the transtympanic injection a viable alternative. A transtympanic injection requires the animal to be anesthetized, with subsequent insertion of a needle through the tympanum. Generally, the drug is injected into the middle ear in the area around the round window niche. The drawback to this method is that perforating the tympanum can result in temporary auditory threshold shifts of 20 dB or larger at lower frequencies depending on the perforation size (Mehta et al. 2006). Allowing a recovery or incorporating additional ABR time points following dosing will prevent reporting false threshold increases.

Selection of the number of animals to be placed on each study should also be strongly considered with regard to variability in ABR and cytocochleogram data. Generally, group sizes range from 5 to 8 animals, but may vary in consideration of effects induced by the drug treatment (Conlon et al. 1999; He et al. 2009; Hill et al. 2008; Himeno et al. 2002; Matsuda et al. 2000; Sha and Schacht 2000; Yumusakhuylu et al. 2012). Group sizes should also be determined based on the ability to obtain the necessary endpoints from one animal, which will be discussed later in this section.

The next step in designing an ototoxicity study is to determine the number of necessary functional hearing endpoints. Most studies begin by performing pre-study hearing tests on all animals to identify those animals with normal hearing thresholds. Several factors should be considered prior to the initiation of auditory prescreening. The first factor to consider is that if a study requires middle ear instrumentation, hearing should be assessed both before and after surgery or alternatively at least following surgery to ensure normal hearing before drug administration. The duration of the study and number of doses will also dictate how additional ABR time points are integrated into the study design. At minimum, an ABR should be conducted at the termination of the study to determine if any hearing deficits were induced by administration of the drug. ABR time points may also be integrated after dosing to show possible recovery of hearing caused by a local inflammatory response.

The definitive data in an ototoxicity study is generated by the otic microscopy and cytocochleogram analysis. An inherent obstacle associated with integrating otic histopathology into your study is that one ear cannot be used to generate both histopathological and cytocochleogram data. The methods required to harvest the organ of Corti for cytocochleogram analysis involve removing most of the middle ear structures. There are two possible ways to approach designing a study successfully incorporating these endpoints while still maintaining statistical power.

The first approach can be employed when bilateral administration is feasible. In this case, each middle ear in an animal is treated, and therefore one ear may be used for histopathology and the other for cytocochleogram analysis. This approach will reduce the number of animals on study and may allow for better correlation of middle ear histopathological and inner ear cytocochleogram analysis by reducing the inter-animal differences in drug distribution and metabolism.

The second approach is utilized when a unilateral drug administration is employed. In the case where only one middle ear is treated in an animal, it is important to understand that the initial group number will be have to be doubled to generate each type of data.

5 Supplemental Endpoints

There are many additional ways to assess ototoxicity that are not required endpoints by the Food and Drug Administration, but could provide additional insight into the interactions a compound may have with those structures associated with hearing. This section will highlight some potential evaluations which could be integrated into a safety study without affecting the overall design.

5.1 Distortion Product Otoacoustic Emissions

Distortion product otoacoustic emissions (DPOAEs) can be used to evaluate the function of the outer hair cells alone. DPOAEs are created as a by-product of outer hair cell motility following a specific stimulus presentation. When the basilar membrane moves in response to a sound, outer hair cells are stimulated and by electromotility aid in tuning specific frequencies to stimulate the inner hair cells

resulting in neurotransmission. The distortion product is produced when two stimuli are presented at similar frequencies, f2 and f1, one slightly more intense than the other. The two waves are thought to interact and create a sound wave that is of the frequency 2f1 - f2, which travels toward the input direction (Dalhoff et al. 2007). The resultant wave travels through the cochlea, out of the oval window, and through the middle ear where it is emitted from the tympanic membrane as a noise (Hall 2000). The noise can be averaged and the intensity defined for pretest and postdose evaluations.

The DPOAE evaluation can be conducted similarly to that of the ABR which allows it to easily be integrated into a study design without the need for additional animals. If used correctly, DPOAEs can provide direct information regarding outer hair cell viability when increases in ABR thresholds are observed. The DPOAE is a real-time tool for understanding how a drug affects outer hair cells without the need for animal sacrifice and subsequent hair cell analysis.

5.2 Spiral Ganglion Evaluations

The spiral ganglia are the first bundle of neurons projecting from the hair cells which lead to the auditory nerve. These neurons are located in the cochlea and can be viewed in midmodiolar sections (middle plane) of the cochlea. As described in the next section on ototoxic drugs, some compounds can directly affect the spiral ganglia resulting in ultrastructural damage and/or cell death. By using serial or step sections through the cochlea. Together with hair cell data, these measurements can be used to determine if the changes are a direct result of drug-induced damage or a neurodegenerative effect from lack of stimulation due to hair cell loss. Spiral ganglion assessments can easily be inserted into a standard study by expanding the cochlear sectioning method conducted during microtomy. The most important aspect when taking cochlear sections is to ensure that the same sampling and orientation procedure is followed in each ear so that the data are comparable across study groups.

5.3 Semiquantitative Hair Cell Assessments

The main drawback to surface mount hair cell analysis is that it requires that the middle ear be dissected without analysis, thus yielding only an understanding of hair cell viability without any other information on damage that may be present in the remaining structures of the inner and middle ear. Although fluorescently stained hair cells allow for easy evaluation of hair cell integrity, simple hematoxylin and eosin stains may also enable hair cell assessment with light microscopy. Again using serial or step sectioning through the midmodiolar plane of the cochlea, hair cells may be evaluated in various regions which can be used to establish a cause for ABR threshold changes. Hair cell loss detected in the basal region of the cochlea

would elucidate any high-frequency hearing loss detected during an ABR evaluation. Similar to that of the spiral ganglia assessments, a hair cell evaluation can be integrated into a standard design by including an expanded cochlear sectioning method. Although only a small percentage of the total hair cells are amenable to analysis by this method, this technique allows for analysis of the middle and inner ear as a whole, providing a more connected data set.

6 Classes of Compounds Associated with Ototoxicity

There are multiple classes of compounds known to cause ototoxicity. Interestingly, some of these compounds are used clinically every day, but limited to those lower dosages not associated with ototoxic effects. The remaining text of this chapter will discuss the major classes of ototoxic compounds and will describe the proposed mechanism of action associated with causing ototoxicity.

6.1 Salicylates

Salicylates have been used for over a century for the treatment of pain and as a fever reducer. Salicylates reduce pain and fever by inhibiting cyclooxygenase, an enzyme responsible for producing prostaglandins which mediate inflammation and thermo-regulation (Vane and Botting 1998). Over this century, there have been numerous reports showing salicylate-induced tinnitus and reversible sensorineural hearing loss (Day et al. 1989; Guitton et al. 2003; Halla and Hardin 1988; Halla et al. 1991). Researchers have shown with audiometric and histopathologic data that the primary target of the drug is the outer hair cells and their stereocilia (Pienkowski and Ulfendahl 2011). The hair cells themselves do not seem to undergo cell death, but their electromotility is impaired, which is thought to cause auditory threshold increases (Shehata et al. 1991; de Almeida-Silva et al. 2011; Yu et al. 2008). The effect is temporary, and following cessation of treatment, restoration of hearing begins within 24–48 h (Lue and Brownell 1999).

Another interesting aspect of salicylates is that chronic administration has been shown to cause neural degeneration of the spiral ganglion (Wei et al. 2010). Preclinical data suggest that death of the ganglion is a result of caspase-driven apoptosis caused by cyclooxygenase inhibition (Feng et al. 2010, 2011; Jung et al. 1997).

6.2 Loop Diuretics

Loop diuretics are compounds used to treat congestive heart failure, pulmonary disorders, renal failure, and hypertension (Roland and Rutka 2004). Loop diuretics increase water excretion by inhibiting NaCl reabsorption within the loop of Henle

in the kidney (Mozayani and Raymon 2004). Common loop diuretics possessing ototoxic properties at high doses are furosemide, bumetanide, and ethacrynic acid.

Data suggests that loop diuretics cause toxicity within the stria vascularis, the structure which provides blood flow to the cochlea (Forge and Brown 1982; Rybak et al. 1991). The stria vascularis contains Na-K-ATPases which maintain the high K content of the endolymph and the positive endocochlear potential in the scala media (Ikeda and Morizono 1989; Ikeda et al. 1997). It has been proposed that the damage to the stria vascularis causes a reduction in the endocochlear potential which then results in hair cell dysfunction (Comis et al. 1990).

6.3 Aminoglycoside Antibiotics

Aminoglycoside antibiotics are compounds used to treat gram-negative infections. This class of antibiotic acts on the 30S subunit of the bacterial ribosome causing DNA misreads and disruptions in protein synthesis, all resulting in cell death (Rybak and Ramkumar 2007). Common aminoglycoside antibiotics are gentamicin, neomycin, kanamycin, and streptomycin. With multiple classes of antibiotics on the market, aminoglycoside use has diminished due to dose-limiting nephrotoxicity and ototoxicity. However in recent years, aminoglycoside use has increased internationally due to a surge of multiresistant strains of tuberculosis (Vasconcelos et al. 2012).

In terms of ototoxicity, aminoglycosides affect hearing by causing damage to the auditory hair cells (Xie et al. 2011). Much research has been conducted on aminoglycosides in an effort to determine the mechanism of toxicity causing hair cell death. The primary mechanism related to hair cell death following aminoglycoside administration is attributed to free radical production (Sinswat et al. 2000; Song and Schacht 1996; Song et al. 1997; Takumida et al. 1999). The effects of aminoglycoside ototoxicity begin in the basal portion of the cochlea and then progress apically overtime. Interestingly, the graded difference in aminoglycoside-associated hair cell loss between the apex and basal regions of the cochlea has been attributed to the higher levels of glutathione (endogenous antioxidant) in the apical hair cells (Sha and Schacht 2000). It is thought that increases in cellular free radicals lead to a cascade of downstream events triggering apoptosis (Dinh and Van De Water 2009).

6.4 Platinum-Based Chemotherapeutics

Platinum-based chemotherapeutics are used clinically to treat soft tissue tumors. These types of platinum-based compounds bind to the nucleotide bases of DNA forming a bond which terminates cell division and triggers cell death (Kelland and Ferrell 2000). Although these compounds are highly effective anticancer therapies, their use commonly results to hearing loss. Common platinum-based chemotherapeutics are cisplatin, carboplatin, and oxaliplatin.

These compounds produce several toxic effects in the inner ear which have been correlated to hearing loss. Similar to the mechanism apparent with aminoglycosides, it appears these compounds produce free radicals which induce apoptosis in the auditory outer hair cells (Choe et al. 2004; Choi et al. 2013; Qu et al. 2012; Yumusakhuylu et al. 2012). These compounds also produce auditory neural damage by causing detachment of the myelin sheath surrounding the spiral ganglia, which is also thought to be a result of damage from free radicals (Lee et al. 2004; van Ruijven et al. 2005). Additionally, these drugs induce degeneration of the spiral ligament and stria vascularis (Rybak et al. 2007). Damage to each of these structures of the inner ear can produce effects resulting in deficits in auditory function.

Acknowledgments I would like to thank Drs. David Gauvin and Theodore Baird for providing their time and vast knowledge about otic drug safety evaluations in creating this chapter. I would also like to thank Joshua Yoder for dedicating many hours into creating the detailed illustrations for this chapter.

References

- Abi-Hachem RN, Zine A, Van De Water T (2010) The injured cochlea as a target for inflammatory processes, initiation of cell death pathways and application of related otoprotectives strategies. Recent Pat CNS Drug Discov 5(2):147–163. doi:10.2174/157488910791213121
- Agterberg MJ, Versnel H, de Groot J, Smoorenburg G, Albers F, Klis S (2008) Morphological changes in spiral ganglion cells after intracochlear application of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in deafened guinea pigs. Hear Res 244(1-2):25–34. doi:10.1016/j.heares.2008.07.004
- Aquino TJ, Oliveira J, Rossato M (2008) Ototoxicity and otoprotection in the inner ear of guinea pigs using gentamicin and amikacin: ultrastructural and functional aspects. Braz J Otorhinolaryngol 74(6):843–852. doi:10.1590/S0034-72992008000600006
- Bielefeld EC, Hu B, Harris K, Henderson D (2005) Damage and threshold shift resulting from cochlear exposure to paraquat-generated superoxide. Hear Res 207(1-2):35–42. doi:10.1016/j. heares.2005.03.025
- Buckiova D, Popelar J, Syka J (2007) Aging cochleas in the F344 rat: morphological and functional changes. Exp Gerontol 42(7):629–638. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2007.02.007
- Bunting EC, Park D, Durham D, Girod D (2004) Gentamicin pharmacokinetics in the chicken inner ear. J Assoc Res Otolaryngol 5(2):144–152. doi:10.1007/s10162-003-4033-y
- Carey JP, Cooper T, Jallo GI, Carson BS, Guarnieri M (2005) Ototoxicity of carboplatin delivered locally in a monkey brainstem. Int J Toxicol 24(6):443–449
- Choe WT, Chinosornvatana N, Chang K (2004) Prevention of cisplatin ototoxicity using transtympanic N-acetylcysteine and lactate. Otol Neurotol 25(6):910–915
- Choi J, Im G, Chang J, Chae S, Lee S, Kwon S, Chung A, Park H, Jung H (2013) Protective effects of apocynin on cisplatin-induced ototoxicity in an auditory cell line and in zebrafish. J Appl Toxicol 33(2):125–133. doi:10.1002/jat.1729
- Coleman JW (1976) Hair cell loss as a function of age in the normal cochlea of the guinea pig. Acta Otolaryngol 82(1–2):33–40. doi:10.3109/00016487609120860
- Comis SD, Osborne M, Jeffries D (1990) Effect of furosemide upon morphology of hair bundles in guinea pig cochlear hair cells. Acta Otolaryngol 109(1–2):49–56
- Conlon BJ, Aran J, Erre J, Smith D (1999) Attenuation of aminoglycoside-induced cochlear damage with the metabolic antioxidant alpha-lipoic acid. Hear Res 128(1–2):40–44. doi:10. 1016/S0378-5955(98)00195-6

- Dalhoff E, Turcanu D, Zenner H, Gummer A (2007) Distortion product otoacoustic emissions measured as vibration on the eardrum of human subjects. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104 (5):1546–1551. doi:10.1073/pnas.0610185103
- Daniel SJ, Munguia R (2008) Ototoxicity of topical ciprofloxacin/dexamethasone otic suspension in a chinchilla animal model. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 139(6):840–845. doi:10.1016/j. otohns.2008.08.005
- Daniel SJ, Duval M, Sahmkow S, Akache F (2007) Ototoxicity of topical moxifloxacin in a chinchilla animal model. Laryngoscope 117(12):2201–2205. doi:10.1097/MLG. 0b013e318148b275
- Daniel SJ, Akinpelu OV, Sahmkow S, Funnell WR, Akache F (2012) Oxymetazoline ototoxicity in a chinchilla animal model. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 146(1):114–118. doi:10.1177/0194599811419082
- Day RO, Graham G, Bieri D, Brown M, Cairns D, Harris G, Hounsell J, Platt-Hepworth S, Reeve R, Sambrook P, Smith S (1989) Concentration-response relationships for salicylateinduced ototoxicity in normal volunteers. Br J Clin Pharmacol 28(6):695–702
- de Almeida-Silva I, de Oliveira J, Rossato M, Salata F, Hyppolito M (2011) Spontaneous reversibility of damage to outer hair cells after sodium salicylate induced ototoxicity. J Laryngol Otol 125(8):786–794. doi:10.1017/S0022215111000612
- Dinh CT, Van De Water T (2009) Blocking pro-cell-death signal pathways to conserve hearing. Audiol Neurootol 14(6):383–392. doi:10.1159/000241895
- Erway LC, Willott J, Archer J, Harrison D (1993) Genetics of age-related hearing loss in mice: I. Inbred and F1 hybrid strains. Hear Res 65(1–2):125–132. doi:10.1016/0378-5955(93)90207-H
- FDA Center for Drug Evaluation and Research (2008) Nonclinical safety evaluation of reformulated drug products and products intended for administration by an alternate route. http://www.fda.gov/OHRMS/DOCKETS/98fr/FDA-2008-D-0142-GDL.pdf
- Feng H, Yin S, Tang A, Cai H, Chen P, Tan S, Xie L (2010) Caspase-3 activation in the guinea pig cochlea exposed to salicylate. Neurosci Lett 479(1):34–39. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2010.05.023
- Feng H, Yin S, Tang A, Tan S (2011) Salicylate initiates apoptosis in the spiral ganglion neuron of guinea pig cochlea by activating caspase-3. Neurochem Res 36(6):1108–1115. doi:10.1007/ s11064-011-0455-9
- Forge A, Brown A (1982) Ultrastructural and electrophysiological studies of acute ototoxic effects of furosemide. Br J Audiol 16(2):109–116. doi:10.3109/03005368209081455
- Guimaraes P, Zhu X, Cannon T, Kim S, Frisina R (2004) Sex differences in distortion product otoacoustic emissions as a function of age in CBA mice. Hear Res 192(1–2):83–89. doi:10. 1016/j.heares.2004.01.013
- Guitton MJ, Caston J, Ruel J, Johnson R, Pujol R, Puel J (2003) Salicylate induces tinnitus through activation of cochlear NMDA receptors. J Neurosci 23(9):3944–3952
- Hall J (2000) Handbook of otoacoustic emissions. Singular, SanDiego
- Halla JT, Hardin J (1988) Salicylate ototoxicity in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a controlled study. Ann Rheum Dis 47(2):134–137. doi:10.1136/ard.47.2.134
- Halla JT, Atchison S, Hardin J (1991) Symptomatic salicylate ototoxicity: a useful indicator of serum salicylate concentration? Ann Rheum Dis 50(10):682–684. doi:10.1136/ard.50.10.682
- Hawkins JE Jr, Stebbins WC, Johnsson LG, Moody DB, Muraski A (1984) The patas monkey as a model for dihydrostreptomycin ototoxicity. Acta Otolaryngol 83(1-2):123–129
- He J, Yin S, Wang J, Ding D, Jiang H (2009) Effectiveness of different approaches for establishing cisplatin-induced cochlear lesions in mice. Acta Otolaryngol 129(12):1359–1367. doi:10.3109/ 00016480902856604
- Henderson D, Hu B, McFadden S, Zheng X, Ding D (2000) The role of glutathione in carboplatin ototoxicity in the chinchilla. Noise Health 3(9):1–10
- Hill GW, Morest D, Parham K (2008) Cisplatin-induced ototoxicity: effect of intratympanic dexamethasone injections. Otol Neurotol 29(7):1005–1011. doi:10.1097/MAO. 0b013e31818599d5

- Himeno C, Komeda M, Izumikawa M, Takemura K, Yagi M, Weiping Y, Doi T, Kuriyama H, Miller J, Yamashita T (2002) Intra-cochlear administration of dexamethasone attenuates aminoglycoside ototoxicity in the guinea pig. Hear Res 167(1–2):61–70. doi:10.1016/S0378-5955(02)00345-3
- Hirose K, Sato E (2011) Comparative analysis of combination kanamycin-furosemide versus kanamycin alone in the mouse cochlea. Hear Res 272(1–2):108–116. doi:10.1016/j.heares. 2010.10.011
- Hoffer ME, Allen K, Kopke RD, Weisskopf P, Gottshall K, Wester D (2011) Transtympanic versus sustained-release administration of gentamicin: kinetics, morphology, and function. Laryngoscope 111(8):1343–1357. doi:10.1097/00005537-200108000-00007
- Hu BH, McFadden S, Salvi R, Henderson D (1999) Intracochlear infusion of buthionine sulfoximine potentiates carboplatin ototoxicity in the chinchilla. Hear Res 128 (1–2):125–134. doi:10.1016/S0378-5955(98)00210-X
- Igarashi Y, Oka Y (1988) Vestibular ototoxicity following intratympanic applications of chlorhexidine gluconate in the cat. Arch Otorhinolaryngol 245(4):210–217. doi:10.1007/ BF00463929
- Ikeda K, Morizono T (1989) Electrochemical profiles for monovalent ions in the stria vascularis: cellular model of ion transport mechanisms. Hear Res 39(3):279–286. doi:10.1016/0378-5955 (89)90047-6
- Ikeda K, Oshima T, Hidaka H, Takasaka T (1997) Molecular and clinical implications of loop diuretic ototoxicity. Hear Res 107(1-2):1–8. doi:10.1016/S0378-5955(97)00009-9
- Johnson KR, Zheng Q, Erway L (2000) A major gene affecting age-related hearing loss is common to at least ten inbred strains of mice. Genomics 70(2):171–180. doi:10.1006/geno.2000.6377
- Jung TT, Kim J, Bunn J, Davamony D, Duncan J, Fletcher W (1997) Effect of leukotriene inhibitor on salicylate induced morphologic changes of isolated cochlear outer hair cells. Acta Otolaryngol 117(2):258–264. doi:10.3109/00016489709117783
- Kawamoto K, Yagi M, Stöver T, Kanzaki S, Raphael Y (2003) Hearing and hair cells are protected by adenoviral gene therapy with TGF-beta1 and GDNF. Mol Ther 7(4):484–492. doi:10.1016/ S1525-0016(03)00058-3
- Keithley EM, Feldman M (1982) Hair cell counts in an age-graded series of rat cochleas. Hear Res 8(3):249–262. doi:10.1016/0378-5955(82)90017-X
- Kelland L, Ferrell N (2000) Platinum-based drugs in cancer therapy. Humana Press, Totowa
- Kelley LS, Flynn-Lurie A, House R, Simpson A, Marsella R (2010) Safety and tolerability of 0.1% tacrolimus solution applied to the external ear canals of atopic beagle dogs without otitis. Vet Dermatol 21(6):554–565. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3164.2009.00786.x
- Lataye R, Campo P, Pouyatos B, Cossec B, Blachère V, Morel G (2003) Solvent ototoxicity in the rat and guinea pig. Neurotoxicol Teratol 25(1):39–50. doi:10.1016/S0892-0362(02)00326-4
- Lataye R, Pouyatos B, Campo P, Lambert AM, Morel G (2004) Critical period for styrene ototoxicity in the rat. Noise Health 7(25):1–10
- Lee JE, Nakagawa T, Kim T, Endo T, Shiga A, Iguchi F, Lee S, Ito J (2004) Role of reactive radicals in degeneration of the auditory system of mice following cisplatin treatment. Acta Otolaryngol 124(10):1131–1135. doi:10.1080/00016480410017521
- Lee CK, Shin JI, Cho Y (2011) Protective effect of minocycline against cisplatin-induced ototoxicity. Clin Exp Otorhinolaryngol 4(2):77–82. doi:10.3342/ceo.2011.4.2.77
- Lemke LE, McGee D, Prieskorn D, Wall G, Dolan D, Altschuler R, Miller J (2009) Safety of ciprofloxacin and dexamethasone in the guinea pig middle ear. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 135(6):575–580. doi:10.1001/archoto.2009.30
- Lenarz M, Lim H, Lenarz T, Reich U, Marquardt N, Klingberg M, Paasche G, Reuter G, Stan A (2007) Auditory midbrain implant: histomorphologic effects of long-term implantation and electric stimulation of a new deep brain stimulation array. Otol Neurotol 28(8):1045–1052. doi:10.1097/MAO.0b013e318159e74f
- Li HS, Hultcrantz M (1994) Age-related degeneration of the organ of Corti in two genotypes of mice. ORL J Otorhinolaryngol Relat Spec 56(2):61–67. doi:10.1159/000276611
- Lin CD, Oshima T, Oda K, Yamauchi D, Tsai MH, Kobayashi T (2008) Ototoxic interaction of kanamycin and 3-nitropropionic acid. Acta Otolaryngol 128(12):1280–1285. doi:10.1080/ 00016480801935541
- Lue A, Brownell W (1999) Salicylate induced changes in outer hair cell lateral wall stiffness. Hear Res 135(1–2):163–168. doi:10.1016/S0378-5955(99)00102-1
- Matsuda K, Komune S, Tono T, Yamasaki M, Haruta A, Kato E (2000) A role of glutamate in drug-induced ototoxicity: in vivo microdialysis study combined with on-line enzyme fluorometric detection of glutamate in the guinea pig cochlea. Brain Res 852(2):492–495. doi:10. 1016/S0006-8993(99)02265-9
- McFadden SL, Campo P, Quaranta N, Henderson D (1997) Age-related decline of auditory function in the chinchilla (Chinchilla laniger). Hear Res 111(1–2):114–126. doi:10.1016/ S0378-5955(97)00099-3
- McFadden SL, Ding D, Jiang H, Woo JM, Salvi R (2002) Chinchilla models of selective cochlear hair cell loss. Hear Res 174(1–2):230–238. doi:10.1016/S0378-5955(02)00697-4
- Mehta R, Rosowski J, Voss S, O'Neil E, Merchant S (2006) Determinants of hearing loss in perforations of the tympanic membrane. Otol Neurotol 27(2):136–143. doi:10.1097/01.mao. 0000176177.17636.53
- Mills PC, Ahlstrom L, Wilson W (2005) Ototoxicity and tolerance assessment of a TrisEDTA and polyhexamethylene biguanide ear flush formulation in dogs. J Vet Pharmacol Ther 28 (4):391–397. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2885.2005.00672.x
- Mozayani A, Raymon L (2004) Handbook of drug interactions: a clinical and forensic guide. Humana Press, Totowa
- Munguia R, Sahmkow S, Funnell W, Daniel S (2010) Transtympanic Ringer's lactate application in the prevention of cisplatinum-induced ototoxicity in a chinchilla animal model. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 143(1):134–140. doi:10.1016/j.otohns.2010.02.007
- Nader ME, Kourelis M, Daniel S (2007) Hydrogen peroxide ototoxicity in unblocking ventilation tubes: a chinchilla pilot study. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 136(2):216–220. doi:10.1016/j. otohns.2006.10.038
- Nakagawa T, Yamane H, Takayama M, Sunami K, Nakai Y (1998) Apoptosis of guinea pig cochlear hair cells following chronic aminoglycoside treatment. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 255(3):127–131. doi:10.1007/s004050050027
- Nozawa I, Imamura S, Hashimoto K, Shimomura S, Murakami Y (1997) Age-related changes in the compound action potentials of the eighth nerve in guinea pigs. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 254(3):145–149. doi:10.1007/BF02471279
- Ohlemiller K (2006) Contributions of mouse models to understanding of age- and noise-related hearing loss. Brain Res 1091(1):89–102. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2006.03.017
- Okur E, Kilinc M, Yildirim I, Kilic M, Tolun F (2007) Effect of N-acetylcysteine on carboplatininduced ototoxicity and nitric oxide levels in a rat model. Laryngoscope 117(12):2183–2186. doi:10.1097/MLG.0b013e31813e6041
- Pawlowski KS, Si E, Wright C, Koulich E, Hosseini K, Roland P (2010) Ototoxicity of topical azithromycin solutions in the guinea pig. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 136(5):481–487. doi:10.1001/archoto.2010.54
- Peleva E, Mourad S, Citra D, Daniel S (2011) Assessment of the ototoxicity of almond oil in a chinchilla animal model. Laryngoscope 121(12):2661–2664. doi:10.1002/lary.22385
- Pienkowski M, Ulfendahl M (2011) Differential effects of salicylate, quinine, and furosemide on Guinea pig inner and outer hair cell function revealed by the input-output relation of the auditory brainstem response. J Am Acad Audiol 22(2):104–112
- Poirrier AL, Van den Ackerveken P, Kim TS, Vandenbosch R, Nguyen L, Lefebvre P, Malgrange B (2010) Ototoxic drugs: difference in sensitivity between mice and guinea pigs. Toxicol Lett 193(1):41–49. doi:10.1016/j.toxlet.2009.12.003
- Popelar J, Groh D, Pelánová J, Canlon B, Syka J (2006) Age-related changes in cochlear and brainstem auditory functions in Fischer 344 rats. Neurobiol Aging 27(3):490–500. doi:10. 1016/j.neurobiolaging.2005.03.001

- Proctor TB, Velde T, Dayal V, Bhattacharyya TK, Artwohl J, Towle V (1998) Auditory brain stem response in young and old guinea pigs. Am J Otol 19(2):226–229
- Qu J, Li X, Wang J, Mi W, Xie K, Qiu J (2012) Inhalation of hydrogen gas attenuates cisplatininduced ototoxicity via reducing oxidative stress. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 76 (1):111–115. doi:10.1016/j.ijporl.2011.10.014
- Qureshy K, Blakley B, Alsaleh S, Quddusi T, Berard S (2011) End points for cisplatin ototoxicity. J Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 40(Suppl 1):S45–S48
- Roeser R, Valente M, Hosford-Dunn H (2000) Audiology: diagnosis. Thieme, New York
- Roland P (1997) Hearing loss. Thieme, New York
- Roland P, Rutka J (2004) Ototoxicity. BC Decker Inc., Hamilton
- Rybak LP, Ramkumar V (2007) Ototoxicity. Kidney Int 72(8):931–935. doi:10.1038/sj.ki. 5002434
- Rybak LP, Whitworth C, Scott V, Weberg A (1991) Ototoxicity of furosemide during development. Laryngoscope 101(11):1167–1174. doi:10.1288/00005537-199111000-00005
- Rybak LP, Whitworth CA, Mukherjea D, Ramkumar V (2007) Mechanisms of cisplatin-induced ototoxicity and prevention. Hear Res 226(1-2):157–167
- Salt AN, Kellner C, Hale S (2003) Contamination of perilymph sampled from the basal cochlear turn with cerebrospinal fluid. Hear Res 182(1-2):24–33. doi:10.1016/S0378-5955(03)00137-0
- Salt AN, Hale S, Plonkte S (2006) Perilymph sampling from the cochlear apex: a reliable method to obtain higher purity perilymph samples from scala tympani. J Neurosci Methods 153 (1):121–129. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2005.10.008
- Sha SH, Schacht J (2000) Antioxidants attenuate gentamicin-induced free radical formation in vitro and ototoxicity in vivo: D-methionine is a potential protectant. Hear Res 142 (1–2):34–40. doi:10.1016/S0378-5955(00)00003-4
- Shehata WE, Brownell W, Dieler R (1991) Effects of salicylate on shape, electromotility and membrane characteristics of isolated outer hair cells from guinea pig cochlea. Acta Otolaryngol 111(4):707–718. doi:10.3109/00016489109138403?2
- Sinswat P, Wu W, Sha S, Schacht J (2000) Protection from ototoxicity of intraperitoneal gentamicin in guinea pig. Kidney Int 58(6):2525–2532. doi:10.1046/j.1523-1755.2000.00437.x
- Sockalingam R, Filippich L, Charles B, Murdoch B (2002) Cisplatin-induced ototoxicity and pharmacokinetics: preliminary findings in a dog model. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol 111 (8):745–750
- Song BB, Schacht J (1996) Variable efficacy of radical scavengers and iron chelators to attenuate gentamicin ototoxicity in guinea pig in vivo. Hear Res 94(1-2):87–93. doi:10.1016/0378-5955 (96)00003-2
- Song BB, Anderson D, Schacht J (1997) Protection from gentamicin ototoxicity by iron chelators in guinea pig in vivo. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 282(1):369–377
- Spongr VP, Flood DG, Frisina RD, Salvi R (1997) Quantitative measures of hair cell loss in CBA and C57BL/6 mice throughout their life spans. J Acoust Soc Am 101(6):3546–3553. doi:10. 1121/1.418315
- Sullivan MJ, Rarey K, Conolly R (1988) Ototoxicity of toluene in rats. Neurotoxicol Teratol 10 (6):525–530. doi:10.1016/0892-0362(88)90088-8
- Syka J (2010) The Fischer 344 rat as a model of presbycusis. Hear Res 264(1–2):70–78. doi:10. 1016/j.heares.2009.11.003
- Takumida M, Popa R, Anniko M (1999) Free radicals in the guinea pig inner ear following gentamicin exposure. ORL J Otorhinolaryngol Relat Spec 61(2):63–70. doi:10.1159/ 000027643
- Tom LW (2000) Ototoxicity of common topical antimycotic preparations. Laryngoscope 110 (4):509–516. doi:10.1097/00005537-200004000-00003
- van Ruijven MW, de Groot J, Klis S, Smoorenburg G (2005) The cochlear targets of cisplatin: an electrophysiological and morphological time-sequence study. Hear Res 205(1–2):241–248. doi:10.1016/j.heares.2005.03.023

- Vane JR, Botting R (1998) Anti-inflammatory drugs and their mechanism of action. Inflamm Res 47(Suppl 2):S78–S87. doi:10.1007/s000110050284
- Vasconcelos KA, Lima M, Frota S, Ruffino Netto A, Kritski A (2012) Audiometric evaluation of patients treated for pulmonary tuberculosis. J Bras Pneumol 38(1):81–87. doi:10.1590/S1806-37132012000100012
- Wang J, Van De Water T, Bonny C, de Ribaupierre F, Puel J, Zine A (2003) A peptide inhibitor of c-Jun N-terminal kinase protects against both aminoglycoside and acoustic trauma-induced auditory hair cell death and hearing loss. J Neurosci 23(24):8596–8607
- Webster JC, Carroll R, Benitez J, McGee T (1971) Ototoxicity of topical gentamicin in the cat. J Infect Dis 124(Suppl):S138–S144. doi:10.1093/infdis/124.Supplement_1.S138
- Wei L, Ding D, Salvi R (2010) Salicylate-induced degeneration of cochlea spiral ganglion neurons-apoptosis signaling. Neuroscience 168(1):288–299. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience. 2010.03.015
- Whitworth CA, Ramkumar V, Jones B, Tsukasaki N, Rybak L (2004) Protection against cisplatin ototoxicity by adenosine agonists. Biochem Pharmacol 67(9):1801–1807. doi:10.1016/j.bcp. 2004.01.010
- Wu WJ, Sha S, McLaren J, Kawamoto K, Raphael Y, Schacht J (2001) Aminoglycoside ototoxicity in adult CBA, C57BL and BALB mice and the Sprague-Dawley rat. Hear Res 158 (1–2):165–178. doi:10.1016/S0378-5955(01)00303-3
- Xie J, Talaska A, Schacht J (2011) New developments in aminoglycoside therapy and ototoxicity. Hear Res 281(1–2):28–37. doi:10.1016/j.heares.2011.05.008
- Yang J, Wu H, Zhang P, Hou D, Chen J, Zhang S (2008) The pharmacokinetic profiles of dexamethasone and methylprednisolone concentration in perilymph and plasma following systemic and local administration. Acta Otolaryngol 128(5):496–504. doi:10.1080/ 00016480701558906
- Yokota M, Takeda U, Sakamoto K, Seto N, Igarashi M (1984) The comparative ototoxicities of panimycin and gentamicin in cynomolgus monkeys (Macaca fascicularis). Chemotherapy 30 (4):248–254
- Yu N, Zhu M, Johnson B, Liu Y, Jones R, Zhao H (2008) Prestin up-regulation in chronic salicylate (aspirin) administration: an implication of functional dependence of prestin expression. Cell Mol Life Sci 65(15):2407–2418. doi:10.1007/s00018-008-8195-y
- Yumusakhuylu AC, Yazici M, Sari M, Binnetoglu A, Kosemihal E, Akdas F, Sirvanci S, Yuksel M, Uneri C, Tutkun A (2012) Protective role of resveratrol against cisplatin induced ototoxicity in guinea pigs. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 76(3):404–408. doi:10.1016/j.ijporl. 2011.12.021
- Zappia JJ, Altschuler R (1989) Evaluation of the effect of ototopical neomycin on spiral ganglion cell density in the guinea pig. Hear Res 40(1–2):29–37. doi:10.1016/0378-5955(89)90096-8

Gastrointestinal Safety Pharmacology in Drug Discovery and Development

Ahmad Al-Saffar, André Nogueira da Costa, Annie Delaunois, Derek J. Leishman, Louise Marks, Marie-Luce Rosseels, and J.-P. Valentin

Contents

1	Introduction: Impact of Drug-Induced Gastrointestinal Injury on Drug Development 29	
2	Anatomy and Physiology	
	2.1 Gastrointestinal Gross Structure	296
	2.2 Physiology	298
3	Regulatory Requirements	301
4	Methods to Assess Drug Effects on Gastrointestinal Function	302
	4.1 Assessment of Gastric Emptying and Intestinal Motility	302
	4.2 Assessment of Gastric Secretion	306
	4.3 Models of Nausea and Emesis	307
	4.4 Models of Gastrointestinal Absorption	309
5	Translation of Nonclinical Findings to Humans	
6	Biomarkers of Gastrointestinal Injury	
7	Conclusions	314
Ref	ferences	315

A. Al-Saffar

A. Nogueira da Costa • A. Delaunois • M.-L. Rosseels • J.-P. Valentin (⊠) Non-Clinical Development, UCB Biopharma SPRL, Chemin du Foriest, 1420 Braine l'Alleud, Belgium

e-mail: jean-pierre.valentin@ucb.com

D.J. Leishman

Global PK/PD & Pharmacometrics, Lilly Corporate Center, Eli Lilly & Co, Indianapolis, IN 46285, USA

L. Marks

Drug Safety and Metabolism, Translational Safety, Innovative Medicines and Early Development, AstraZeneca, Alderley Park, Macclesfield SK10 4TG, England

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_12

Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Sciences, Uppsala University, 751 85 Uppsala, Sweden

Abstract

Although the basic structure of the gastrointestinal tract (GIT) is similar across species, there are significant differences in the anatomy, physiology, and biochemistry between humans and laboratory animals, which should be taken into account when conducting a gastrointestinal (GI) assessment. Historically, the percentage of cases of drug attrition associated with GI-related adverse effects is small; however, this incidence has increased over the last few years. Drugrelated GI effects are very diverse, usually functional in nature, and not limited to a single pharmacological class. The most common GI signs are nausea and vomiting, diarrhea, constipation, and gastric ulceration. Despite being generally not life-threatening, they can greatly affect patient compliance and quality of life. There is therefore a real need for improved and/or more extensive GI screening of candidate drugs in preclinical development, which may help to better predict clinical effects. Models to identify drug effects on GI function cover GI motility, nausea and emesis liability, secretory function (mainly gastric secretion), and absorption aspects. Both in vitro and in vivo assessments are described in this chapter. Drug-induced effects on GI function can be assessed in stand-alone safety pharmacology studies or as endpoints integrated into toxicology studies. In silico approaches are also being developed, such as the gut-on-achip model, but await further optimization and validation before routine use in drug development. GI injuries are still in their infancy with regard to biomarkers, probably due to their greater diversity. Nevertheless, several potential blood, stool, and breath biomarkers have been investigated. However, additional validation studies are necessary to assess the relevance of these biomarkers and their predictive value for GI injuries.

Keywords

Absorption • Biomarkers • Emesis • Gastric secretion • Gastrointestinal • Motility • Nausea • Safety pharmacology

List of Abbreviations

- ADR Adverse drug reaction
- AE Adverse effects
- ANS Autonomic nervous system
- ATP Adenosine triphosphate
- CCK Cholecystokinin
- CFD Computational fluid dynamic
- CNS Central nervous system
- CRP C-reactive protein
- DAO Diamine oxidase
- DDI Drug-drug interaction
- DRF Dose-range finding

ECL	Enterochromaffin-like cells
EFS	Electrical field stimulation
EMA	European Medicines Agency
ENS	Enteric nervous system
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FTIM	First time in man
GE	Gastric emptying
GI	Gastrointestinal
GIT	Gastrointestinal tract
GLP	Good laboratory practice
ICC	Interstitial cells of Cajal
ICH	International Conference on Harmonisation
MMC	Migrating myoelectric/motor complex
MTD	Maximum tolerated dose
MW	Molecular weight
NCE	New chemical entity
NK	Neurokinin
NSAID	Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
PACAP	Pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating enzyme
PAK4	p21-activated kinase
PMDA	Pharmaceuticals and Medical Devices Agency
SBT	Sucrose breathing test
SITT	Small intestine transit time
SP	Safety pharmacology
SS	Somatostatin
SSRI	Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor
TCA	Tricyclic antidepressant
VIP	Vasoactive intestinal peptide

1 Introduction: Impact of Drug-Induced Gastrointestinal Injury on Drug Development

Over the last few decades, GI effects preclinically do not historically contribute highly to halted drug development, with fewer than $\sim 2-3$ % compounds discontinued from development or withdrawn from the market due to GI safety issues (Redfern et al. 2010). However, the remit of safety assessment testing is being reshaped to a certain extent by patient safety and clinicians who are mindful of the impact GI effects can have in clinical trials and post-marketing.

A recent analysis looking at the impact of adverse effects (AEs) and adverse drug reactions (ADRs) by organ function and throughout the pharmaceutical life cycle highlights the contribution of the various target organ systems to drug attrition, incidence of serious ADRs, label ADRs, and involvement in withdrawal from sale (Redfern et al. 2010). The analysis concludes that around 14–23 % of drugs are associated with GI AEs or ADRs during clinical development (Redfern et al. 2010). The analysis also shows the marked impact that GI effects have in the clinic with a high incidence of GI-related ADRs in Phase I (23 %) and Phase III (67 %), figures which are higher than for the cardiovascular system and on a par with nervous system effects (Redfern et al. 2010). In an updated analysis concentrating on 2010 data only, GI effects were shown to display an increased contribution to clinical attrition (increase from 5 % to 11 %), while prescribing restrictions, ADRs on label and withdrawal from sales have decreased (Redfern et al. 2011).

GI AEs are generally not life-threatening, but the presence of recurring GI AEs and ADRs has the potential to greatly reduce the quality of life for patients, possibly resulting in reduced drug compliance and a further impairment of already fragile physical and mental states. Data from various sources shows that GI AEs are common; 18 % of total ADRs are reported to be associated with the GI system (Lewis 1986), and it has been reported that 20 % of Phase I clinical trial subjects reporting serious ADRs were reporting GI ADRs and that these ADRs often led to hospitalization (20–40 % patients) (Lewis 1986).

The GI AEs most likely to affect quality of life such as diarrhea are common, and a large number of drugs are associated with this particular side effect (>700) (Chassany et al. 2000). While most GI AEs are not life-threatening, in rare instances, severe GI events can develop. For example, the onset of complicated upper and lower GI tract complications, gastroduodenal ulcers, GI bleeding, and/or perforation is associated with the long-term use of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs). NSAID use in the United States is estimated to be responsible for >100,000 hospitalizations and 17,000 deaths per year (Whittle 2003), while a prospective analysis of ~19,000 United Kingdom patients reported 17 deaths attributed to GI ADRs, most of which were attributed to NSAID use (Pirmohamed et al. 2004). Mortality can therefore be an issue, albeit a rare one.

Taking all of this information into account, there is clearly a need for improved and/or more extensive GI screening of candidate drugs in preclinical development, which may help to better predict clinical effects.

The term GI adverse effect encompasses a large number of signs and symptoms. GI AEs and ADRs can affect the GI tract in different ways, giving rise to a wide range of effects including nausea and vomiting, ulceration, inflammation of the intestine, altered fecal output, and abdominal pain/discomfort. The majority of GI AEs observed in the clinic are functional in nature, with fewer of pathological causation. They include altered GI transit, which can manifest itself as diarrhea and/or constipation (Ghahremani 1999; Gore et al. 1999; Lat et al. 2010). The fact that most GI AEs reported in the clinic are functional in nature should be driving a move toward establishing and incorporating many more GI-specific functional endpoints into safety pharmacology (SP) testing.

The presence of GI AEs is not restricted to a particular drug class (Table 1); antipsychotics, cytotoxics, antidepressants, antimicrobials, and anti-inflammatories

Therapeutic class	Most notable examples	Side effect
Analgesics/anti-inflammatories	NSAIDs	Gastroduodenal ulcers
Antidepressants	TCAs, SSRIs ^a	Nausea, diarrhea, constipation
Antipsychotics	Chlorpromazine	Xerostomia (dry mouth)
Anticoagulants	Warfarin	Upper GI bleeding
Anticholinergics, opiates, sympathomimetics, antihistamines	Muscarinic antagonists ^b	Dry mouth, constipation
Antimicrobials	Penicillins, erythromycin, tetracyclines	Diarrhea, esophageal inflammation
Cytotoxic	5-fluoro-2'-deoxyuridine	Perforated ulcers, GI bleeding

Table 1 Some drug classes that have gastrointestinal side effects in clinical use

NSAIDs nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, *SSRI* selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, *TCA* tricyclic antidepressants

^aWang et al. (2014)

^bScully (2003)

have all been shown to result in GI AEs in the clinic (Valentin et al. 2011). From Drug Information Association Daily Alert data, within the 11 % of delayed or halted compounds, therapy areas included type II diabetes, anti-inflammatory conditions, cancer, depression, infection, and acne (Valentin et al. 2011). GI AEs are not only associated with varied drug classes but also a wide range of therapy areas and chemical classes; for example, oncology compounds have previously been shown to have a larger incidence of GI AEs and some, for example, NSAIDs, have more serious ADRs—gastroduodenal ulcers, GI bleeding, and/or perforation (Lanas and Ferrandez 2006; Lanas and Hunt 2006; Leong and Chan 2006).

In addition to the detrimental impact GI AEs and ADRs can have in the clinic, altered GI function can also result in dose-limiting toxicity and cause altered pharmacokinetic profiles in preclinical studies. Issues associated with GI AEs occur in all areas of drug development. The customer base for safety pharmacologists is large, and therefore we should be spending more time trying to increase awareness of gaps in preclinical assessment of GI liability.

2 Anatomy and Physiology

The digestive tract is a continuous tube that extends from the mouth to the anus. It is divided into upper and lower tracts. The upper tract contains the pharynx, esophagus, stomach, and duodenum up to the major papilla. The lower tract contains the duodenum from the major papilla, jejuno-ileum, colon, cecum, and rectum. Associated digestive organs are the teeth, tongue, salivary glands, liver, gall bladder, and pancreas. The GI tract is involved in the ingestion, digestion, absorption, and excretion of food as well as xenobiotics. While the basic structure of the

GIT exhibit considerable similarities across species, there are significant differences in the anatomy, physiology, and biochemistry between human and commonly used laboratory animals (detailed review can be found in Kararli 1995).

2.1 Gastrointestinal Gross Structure

The GI organs are covered with the peritoneum forming the outer serous membrane. The peritoneum binds organs to one another and suspends the bowel in the abdominal and pelvic cavity. The length of the GIT in adult human is about 9 m, about 5 m in dog, and about 1.5 m in rat. The wall of the stomach and small intestine consists of three muscle layers (Fig. 1): outer longitudinal, two middle circular muscle, and inner muscularis mucosa located between submucosa and mucosa. In human colon, the longitudinal muscle fibers are arranged in a band like taenia coli which gives the sacculations or haustra appearance of the different sections of the colon. The rat and dog colon is not sacculated. In humans and dogs, the cecal region is very small, while guinea pigs and rats have large cecum. These species differences should be taken into consideration and may affect the selection of laboratory animals for specific endpoints and hence the translation of animal data to human.

The luminal surface of the GIT is covered by mucosal cells that produce mucus to protect the mucosa from acids and harmful luminal conditions and secretes digestive enzymes and regulatory peptides specific to each section of the GIT (Hall 2011). Half of the GIT fluid is secreted by the salivary glands, pancreas, and liver. The stomach mucosa contains different types of cells with distinct



Fig. 1 Layers of the gastrointestinal tract (*Source*: OpenStax College, Rice University, USA (http://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Layers_of_the_GI_Tract_english.svg))

distribution that secretes H⁺ (parietal cells), pepsin (chief cells), histamine (enterochromaffin-like cells, ECL), and GI hormones like gastrin, somatostatin (SS), and ghrelin (enteroendocrine cells). ECL and SS cells play an important role in the stimulation and inhibition of acid secretion, respectively. The duodenum contains Brunner's gland that secretes alkaline to neutralize the acidic gastric chyme. The absorptive and secretory cells of the small intestine mucosa secrete about 1.8 L/day of water, electrolytes, and digestive enzymes. Enteroendocrine cells which produce and release a variety of hormones are present along the mucosa of the small intestine with a distribution related to its particular action in the digestive process. Secretin and cholecystokinin (CCK) are released from endocrine cells in the duodenum to regulate pancreatic secretion and gall bladder emptying. Motilin, ghrelin, glucagon-like peptide-1, pancreatic polypeptide, and peptide YY are among other GI hormones that have been suggested to be involved in the regulation of GI motility and energy homeostasis (Hellström et al. 2006; Chaudhri et al. 2006; Murphy and Bloom 2006; Rehfeld 2014). About 90 % of the total body serotonin is located in the enterochromaffin cells.

The intrinsic innervation of the GIT is considered as a separate autonomic division, called the enteric nervous system (ENS) (Schemann and Neunlist 2004). Neurons and enteric glia of the ENS are embedded within the gut wall and arranged in three plexuses (Hall 2011). The myenteric (Auerbach's) plexus is located between the inner and outer circular muscle layers and the submucosal (Meissner's) plexus between the circular muscle and muscularis mucosa. The deep muscle plexus separates inner and outer circular muscle layers in the small intestine. In the large intestine, it is located at the inner border of circular muscle and is called submucosal plexus.

Neurons of ENS can be classified by their main function into sensory neurons, activated by thermic, chemical, or mechanical stimuli, and interneurons, transmitting signals between sensory and motor neurons (Wood 2008). Excitatory neurons project in the oral direction are cholinergic (muscarinic M_3 receptors), peptidergic (neurokinin 1, 2, 3 receptors), and serotonergic (5-HT_{3, 4} receptors). Aborally projecting inhibitory neurons mediate inhibition through nitric oxide, vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) and ATP, and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating enzyme (PACAP).

2.1.1 Gut-Brain Axis

The combined functioning of gastrointestinal motor, sensory, and central nervous system (CNS) activity is termed the brain–gut axis. The gut–brain axis comprises a network of neurons belonging to the ENS which is contained in the wall of the GIT and to the autonomic nervous system (ANS) that connect to the central nervous system by neurons traveling through the vagus, splanchnic, mesenteric, and pelvic spinal nerves to innervate the abdominal viscera (Furness 2006; Udit and Gautron 2013). The gut–brain axis is important in the regulation of food intake (Bewick 2012).

Though ENS can work independently of the CNS and can accommodate local secretory and motility activities, its function is modulated through extrinsic nerves

from the CNS via the ANS (Goyal and Hirano 1996; Furness 2006). There are large numbers of neurotransmitters localized in the ENS, and nearly every mediator found in the CNS is found in the ENS, which has even been described as a "second brain" or "enteric brain" (Gershon 1999). Therefore, even the development of highly selective compounds will possess some off-target interaction in the GIT.

2.2 Physiology

Ingested food and xenobiotics are subjected to multiple processes during their passage through the GIT. These processes include mucosal secretion, mixing, and propulsion by smooth muscle contraction, mechanical and chemical breakdown to small molecules, absorption by the mucosa, and passage of nutrients or xenobiotics to the blood and lymph vessels. Indigestible substances and metabolized xenobiotics excreted through the bile are eliminated by defecation.

Following ingestion, material (food or xenobiotics) is subjected to fragmentation by the teeth and humidification and predigestion by saliva in the oral cavity (site of the opening of the salivary gland ducts). The stomach serves as a reservoir of ingested food and performs mechanical and chemical breakdown of food leading to formation of a semifluid material called chyme and the emptying of chyme into the duodenum at a controlled rate. The presence of chyme in the small intestine stimulates local and peripheral nervous signals and hormonal factors which regulate intestinal motility and secretion. Emptying of chyme from the ileum into the large intestine is controlled by the ileocecal sphincter. In the proximal part of the colon, the absorption of water and electrolytes from chyme takes place to form solid feces that are stored in the distal part of the large intestine until fecal material is forced into the rectum by intense mass movements. Defecation reflexes involve rectal ENS and sacral division of the parasympathetic nervous system.

To identify drug-related effects on GI functions, researcher should take into consideration that a potential off-target drug effect might be on the GI mucosa, smooth muscle, or regulatory mechanisms of the GI function at the level of ANS, ENS, and GI hormones.

2.2.1 Gastrointestinal Motility and Transit

The ingested food is first chewed and mixed with salivary secretions in the mouth. After being swallowed, it progresses along the esophagus to reach the cardia. Contractions of the musculature along the bowel are organized to achieve mixing of chyme with biliary and pancreatic secretions, circulation of the contents so that they come into contact with mucosal cells, and transport of the contents in a net aboral direction. The propulsion of contents along the GIT varies according to the specific motor activity at different parts of the gut. The smooth muscle of the gastrointestinal tract is excited by almost continual slow, intrinsic electrical activity along the membranes of the muscle fibers. This activity has two basic types of electrical waves: (1) slow waves and (2) spike potentials, the counter part of muscle contraction.

GI smooth muscle fibers are electrically connected with each other through large numbers of gap junctions, allowing the smooth muscle fibers to work as a syncytium with good electrical coupling (Daniel et al. 2001). The spontaneous myogenic activity and many rhythmic motor activities of the GIT are generated and propagated by specialized pacemaker cells called interstitial cells of Cajal (ICC) (Huzinga and Chen 2014). ICC are located in the myenteric plexus and submucosal plexus of the small and large intestine, respectively. ICC have distinct regional distribution patterns, are interconnected by gap junctions, and transmit their pacing current to the smooth muscle by a synaptic-like contact (Komuro 2006). Recent emerging evidence suggests a relationship between ICC injury and GI motility disorders and diseases like diabetic gastroenteropathy, ulcerative colitis, and Crohn's disease (Huzinga and Chen 2014).

The GI contractions in humans, dogs, and rats are organized into fasted and fed motility patterns in relation to the digestive state of the bowel (Szurszewski 1969; Ruckebusch and Fioramonti 1975; Vantrappen et al. 1977). Fasted or interdigestive pattern, the so-called migrating myoelectric (motor) complex (MMC), is characterized by cyclic occurrence of an intense burst of regular spiking activity (phase III) that propagates from the stomach to the ileum proceeded by a longer period of slow waves or quiescence (phase I) and a period of randomly occurring spiking potentials or contractions (phase II). The MMC length varies between different species; in fasting humans, it recurs approximately every 90-120 min (Deloose et al. 2012), in dogs about 100 min (Szurszewski 1969), and in rats about 15 min (Ruckebusch and Fioramonti 1975). In humans, dogs, and rats, feeding causes immediate disappearance of the MMC and initiates a "fed" motility pattern consisting of short bursts of contractions (segmentation contraction) without distinct phases as MMC. The physiological function of MMC is not completely understood, but has been suggested to function as a "house keeper" to clean the small intestine in-between meals from digestive derbies and prevent bacterial overgrowth (Vantrappen et al. 1977). Its absence is associated with gastroparesis and intestinal pseudo-obstruction (Deloose et al. 2012). It has been suggested that the occurrence of MMC and its interruption by feeding involves a complex interplay between extrinsic innervation, ENS, bile acids, and peptide hormones released from different types of endocrine cells that influence the smooth muscle. The flow of chyme is determined by the movement of muscle layers which perform a complicated pattern of contractions. As the flow of gastrointestinal contents is related to the pattern of contraction, agents affecting the motility will alter the transit of GI contents. Motility studies are usually conducted in fasted state due to the presence of a well-defined motility pattern, the MMC, in comparison to a poorly defined fed pattern.

The basic functions of the GIT are similar between humans and laboratory animals. However, anatomical, hormonal, and genetic variations are translated into differences in the pharmacologically evoked motility and secretory responses. For example, in human and dog, the GI hormone motilin, which is released from the upper GIT, exerts prominent stimulatory effects on GIT motility and is involved in the initiation of MMC, whereas its function and receptor gene is lost in rodents (He et al. 2010; Sanger et al. 2011). Differences in the role of cholinergic pathway are exemplified by lack of effect of atropine on regular occurrence of MMC in rats (Al-Saffar 1984), whereas cholinergic blockade in human (Borody et al. 1985) and dogs (El-Sharkawy et al. 1982; de Ponti et al. 1993) induces a potent inhibitory effect on MMC. Schattauer et al. (2012) demonstrated significant differences between human and rodent kappa-opioid receptors signaling that may affect the prediction of adverse effects mediated by activation of this receptor. In addition, neurokinines (NK) induce potent contractile effects via NK2 receptors are the main contributors to smooth muscle contraction in guinea pig and rabbit (Maggi et al. 1997).

In a recent study, Keating et al. (2014) assessed the predictive potential of in vitro and in vivo rodent GI motility models by testing the effect of 15 compounds, including 8 compounds with known gastrointestinal adverse drug reactions (diarrhea or constipation). An in vitro mouse model measuring colonic peristaltic motor activity and the standard rodent charcoal meal GI transit model were found to be poor predictors of the expected motility changes associated with diarrhea or constipation observed in the clinic. Taken together, differences in functional and molecular pathways controlling GI function between rodents and human potentially compromise the translational value of drug effects from laboratory animals to humans (Sanger et al. 2011, 2013). Therefore, there is a need to develop preclinical model(s) with better predictive value for early screening of GI motility liability of novel compounds in development (Keating et al. 2014).

2.2.2 Neural and Hormonal Reflexes

Extrinsic and intrinsic nervous systems as well as local and circulating gastrointestinal hormones contribute to local and centrally mediated reflex mechanisms that regulate GI function, ingestion, secretion, mixing and propulsion, and absorption of food and defecation reflexes that force the fecal material into the rectum by intense mass movements (detailed description can be found in 'Guyton and Hall Text Book of Medical Physiology' Hall 2011).

Impulses evoked by the sight, smell, and thought of food initiate a reflex mechanism conveyed via the ANS from the hypothalamus to stimulate or inhibit local and hormonal mechanisms that regulate gastric motility and secretion. This "cephalic phase" precedes the "gastric phase" upon arrival of food in the stomach which stimulates motility and secretory reflexes via enteric and parasympathetic neurons. Gastric emptying is a complex process that involves the caloric load, intrinsic and extrinsic nervous system, and gastrointestinal hormones released in response to food intake (Hellström et al. 2006). When acidic chyme enters the duodenum from the stomach "intestinal phase," a negative feedback reflex is initiated to inhibit gastric acid secretion and slow down the gastric emptying of chyme. GI hormones secretin and CCK secreted from duodenal mucosa stimulate both exocrine and endocrine pancreatic secretion. CCK stimulates gall bladder contraction and activates local and central receptors that contribute to satiety and reduce further intake of food.

2.2.3 Intestinal Permeability and Absorption

All chemical and mechanical phases of digestion are directed toward changing the ingested material (food or xenobiotics) into absorptive forms that can pass through mucosal cells into blood and lymphatic vessels. The process of absorption occurs via passive diffusion (para and transcellular) and carrier-mediated process (facilitated or active transport). About 90 % of absorption of nutrients occurs in the small intestine.

Intestinal permeability allows for passage of molecules and ions below ~0.4 nm (MW ~250) from the lumen into the blood circulation. This "paracellular" leakage occurs through tight junctions between epithelial cells along the intestinal mucosa and varies between individuals (Piche 2014). Other molecules pass through the microvilli of the epithelial cells by "transcellular" transport. The integrity of GI mucosa is the principle determinant of nutrient and drug absorption of orally administered drugs.

The GIT has a pH gradient throughout its length which impacts on the absorption of xenobiotics. Acidic or basic drugs are absorbed under their non-ionized form which will allow the cross of biological membranes. Although the gradient is similar between species (acid in the stomach, acidic to neutral in the small intestine and basic in the colon), differences exist between species, rats, and humans being good acid excretors and dogs secreting less acid, leading to difference in solubility and therefore absorption. Feeding status also has an impact as stomach pH is higher in fed state than in fasted state (Kerns and Di 2008).

Gastric emptying time also varies between species and has an impact on the absorption, rapid emptying resulting in lower absorption of xenobiotics primarily absorbed in the stomach and earlier absorption of xenobiotics primarily absorbed in the intestine.

3 Regulatory Requirements

During preclinical development, several regulated studies are conducted; these include, but are not limited to, SP single-dose testing and repeat dose testing in toxicology studies. These studies offer an opportunity to evaluate drug effects on gastrointestinal function and structure. With respect to the preclinical investigation of gastrointestinal effects under the remit of SP, the International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH) 7A (ICH S7A) guideline recommendations state that assessing gastrointestinal function as part of the SP package is supplementary or is indicated based on the knowledge obtained about the new chemical entity (NCE) under investigation and should be performed when GI safety issues are suspected on a "cause for concern" basis (Anon 2001). GI function can be assessed by measuring "gastric secretion, gastrointestinal injury potential, bile secretion, transit time in vivo, ileal contraction in vitro, gastric pH measurement, and pooling" (Anon 2001). Gastrointestinal supplemental studies should be conducted before first time in man (FTIM) studies or during clinical development as appropriate, based on an identified cause for concern. Ultimately, gastrointestinal assessment should be

assessed prior to product approval, unless not warranted, in which case this should be justified.

The ICH S7A guideline, implemented in 2001, superseded the requirements highlighted in the "guidelines for general pharmacology studies" issued in the early 1990s (Anon 1995). The original set of guidelines defined studies that needed to be conducted to establish the overall general pharmacological profile for all test substances (category A) and studies that needed to be conducted, if necessary, in the light of the results of the studies in the category A (category B). Both categories listed studies aimed at assessing GI function. The current ICH S7A guidance provides greater flexibility for a science-driven approach in the way GI function is assessed.

The guideline recommendations for regulatory repeated-dose toxicology studies state that food intake, general behavior, body weight, hematological parameters, clinical chemistry, urinalysis, and ophthalmology should be monitored (Anon 2012). Relevant parameters should be selected to enable an identification of the toxicity profile. The parameters should be determined at relevant time points, taking the pharmacodynamics/pharmacokinetic profiles into account. In addition to final observations, these parameters should be monitored with a frequency that allows an assessment of changes over time. The selection of methodologies should be according to the current state of the art. The examinations performed during the study should also be conducted in the controls. The testing/sampling should not be performed in a way which could influence the outcome and reliability of the study. In terms of what should be measured in these studies, current regulatory guidance specifically requests routine inclusion of clinical pathology/biochemistry panels in nonclinical safety studies supporting clinical trials (Anon 2012). This is because they can be helpful to assess functional consequences of histopathological changes and because clinicians and regulators expect to see them.

4 Methods to Assess Drug Effects on Gastrointestinal Function

Models to identify drug effects on gastrointestinal function should cover gastrointestinal motility, nausea and emesis liability, secretory function (e.g., acidic, ions, hormones), and absorption aspects. Both in vitro and in vivo assessments are available and can be used either in stand-alone SP studies or as specific endpoints integrated into toxicology studies. In addition, novel in silico tools could also be considered. The choice of approach reflects the focus of a project and may involve isolated cells, organ tissues, and/or whole animals.

4.1 Assessment of Gastric Emptying and Intestinal Motility

A variety of different techniques are available for the assessment of drug-induced changes in GI motility, from the conventional organ bath preparation and the gold

standard preclinical in vivo evaluation method, the rodent charcoal meal (Harrison et al. 2004), to newer and more innovative methods including the use of wireless motility devices (Boillat et al. 2010; Boillat and Gaschen 2010) and imaging (Iwanaga et al. 1998; Chiba et al. 2000, 2002).

4.1.1 In Vitro Models

There are a variety of in vitro techniques using subcellular, cellular, tissue, or whole organ to study the pharmacological effects and mechanism of action of drugs on GIT. An advantage of in vitro studies is the ability to measure the effects of test substances on smooth muscle and ENS without the influence of external factors like systemic effect and the influence of CNS.

Current regulatory guidelines (ICH S7A) (Anon 2001) indicate that findings from "ligand binding or enzyme assay data suggesting a potential for adverse effects" should be considered in the "selection and design of safety pharmacology studies." In vitro GI functional assays could be used in parallel with in vitro profiling to maximize detecting off-target interaction and potential safety liabilities of the NCE.

Smooth muscle contraction has been studied using a number of different techniques at subcellular and cellular level (detailed review of these techniques can be found in Daniel et al. 2001). Radiotracer or fluorescent techniques can be applied to monitor calcium ion mobilization and handling by ATPase-dependent Ca^{2+} pumps present at cell membrane and sarcoplasmic reticular membrane. Electrophysiological studies using extracellular and intracellular microelectrodes have been employed to study the response to electrical stimulation or pharmacological agents. More advanced technique like the patch-clamp method is used to record, with high resolution, a single or multiple ion channel currents within the patch membrane.

Stomachs or isolated segments of GIT from small laboratory animals can be suspended in organ baths to investigate the mechanisms underlying a novel drug target and to validate physiological or pharmacological responses. Typically muscular strips or whole segments from the GIT are suspended in organ baths containing a suitable nutrient solution held at 37 °C and gassed with carbogen. GI segments from large animals and humans are usually cut in longitudinal or transverse direction parallel to muscle fiber direction, allowing longitudinal or circular muscle contraction to be studied. In some preparations, the mucosa may be peeled off or the circular and longitudinal muscle layer separated to minimize the interaction between different layers or to expose the myenteric or submucous plexus. Using conventional organ bath techniques, compounds are tested for their ability to either contract or relax GI smooth muscle using isotonic or isometric transducers.

A common technique to study the enteric nerves is by measuring changes in motility caused by electrical field stimulation (EFS). In this procedure, both sensory and motor nerves are activated in whole segments or motor nerve function in segments without mucosa and submucosa. EFS cause cholinergic-mediated contraction and nitrergically mediated relaxation. Drugs are used to study the effect and mechanism of inhibition or the potentiation of electrically evoked smooth muscle contraction or relaxation. Many vendors have semi- or fully automated in vitro systems with software packages capable of running, in parallel, different study protocols on tissue preparations and instantly plotting the effect, efficacy, and potency of investigated compounds.

It is not yet a requirement by the regulatory authorities to incorporate data obtained using human tissue to establish GI safety profiles of candidate drugs before clinical trials, but information obtained from human tissue would be extremely useful in understanding the relevance of experimental data derived from other species. Isolated human tissue resected at the time of operation can be used immediately or after storage overnight at 4 °C in an appropriate solution without significant changes in the viability of the specimen (Bennett and Whitney 1966; Al-Saffar and Hellström 2001). However, experiments with fresh human tissue are relatively uncommon because access to human tissue can be limited and researchers have to confront issues like ethical, legal age, gender, life style, genetic background, and disease (Sanger et al. 2011, 2013). Furthermore, the use of anesthetic drugs and preoperative medications and the impact of ischemia on removed tissues for use in research are also considerations.

In vitro techniques are valuable in studying GI motility because they allow approaches that are difficult in conscious animals, though it lacks an integrated neurohormonal control system present in in vivo studies. GI human tissue preparations have the potential to reveal information related to GI safety liability of a NCE relevant to the use of drugs in clinical settings that is otherwise not possible to predict in commonly used laboratory animals due to species differences.

4.1.2 In Silico Organ Modeling

Biophysically based mathematical models related to electrophysiology have been developed on a cellular level (e.g., interstitial cell of Cajal models, GI smooth muscle models), tissue level, and whole organ level (Du et al. 2013). In addition, another field of active modeling is related to electrophysiological, electromechanical coupling, and fluid dynamics methods to predict the dynamic effects of luminal contents on GI motility, luminal content mixing, and propulsion using computational fluid dynamic (CFD) techniques (Ferrua and Singh 2010). This model showed a complex and highly three-dimensional flow profile during gastric contraction. However, findings from CFD models await further validation in relation to accurate prediction of the dynamic effects of luminal contents on GI motility. Recently, a multi-scale electrophysiological simulation model (Du et al. 2010) and CHASE software package used for cardiac simulation (Corrias et al. 2012) have been adapted to explain GI electrophysiology. As an example of a more interactive computational model, Chambers et al. (2011) incorporated the activity in intrinsic sensory neurons, excitatory and inhibitory motor neurons, and the muscle to predict muscle contraction in the guinea pig jejunum. A microengineering method has been employed to mimic key functional units of the human intestine, called a human "peristaltic" biomimetic gut-on-a-chip (Huh et al. 2013). In this model, human intestinal epithelial cells can be cocultured with intestinal microbes under the influence of physiological peristaltic motions and fluid flow to recapitulate intestinal microenvironment. This biomimetic microengineering approach also opens up the possibility of integrating individual organon-chip models in a single instrument to recapitulate multiorgan interactions and whole-body physiology. The utility of the abovementioned in silico models await further optimization and validation before use in basic and clinical research.

4.1.3 In Vivo Models

In vivo, gastric emptying and intestinal motility are usually investigated in rodents by administering meals containing markers such as phenol red, barium sulfate (BaSO₄), or charcoal, subsequent to the administration of the test compound. The test meals can be used either as an indicator of liquid (phenol red) or solid transport (charcoal, BaSO₄). At a predefined time point, ideally corresponding to the C_{max} of the test drug, the animal is euthanized and the gastrointestinal tract removed. For gastric emptying assessment, the stomach is weighed, as its weight directly correlates with its content. Any difference in the gastric weight between treatment groups indicates altered gastric emptying.

For intestinal motility assessment, the intestines are removed (usually from duodenum to ileum) and the length of intestine filled with charcoal or $BaSO_4$ is measured and compared to the full gut length by visual inspection. The percentage of intestinal length filled by the test meal is proportional to the intestinal transit. Any difference between treatment groups indicates an alteration in the intestinal motility (increase or decrease). With phenol red, the intestinal transit is evaluated by measuring the spectral absorbance in specific subparts of the gut.

While the charcoal meal method has been shown to be relatively predictive of GI effects in the clinic (Redfern et al. 2010), the information obtained is limited (gastric emptying and small intestinal transit data only). Moreover, it is a terminal method which requires fasting prior to dosing. This makes it unsuitable to use as an additional endpoint in toxicology studies and sits best as a stand-alone SP study.

A suitable method for inclusion in toxicology studies is the fecal pellet method in rats or mice, which can be used to assess any change in the number, weight, and/or appearance of fecal pellets following test compound administration. The method has been validated with reference compounds and successfully used to determine compound-induced effects on GI transit (Bass et al. 1972; Enck and Holtman 1992; Raehal et al. 2005; Marks et al. 2013). Unlike the charcoal meal method, the fecal pellet method does not permit a detailed assessment of upper versus lower GI function, but it could still be used as an initial "flag" for a GI effect and may be a useful marker for the prediction of functional effects such as diarrhea or constipation (Marks et al. 2013). The pellet method is an easy, noninvasive technique without impact on the toxicology study endpoints. In addition, it can be performed in various experimental environments, including collection from home cage, metabolism cage, and whole-body plethysmography chambers (Marks et al. 2013).

Wireless devices such as the SmartPill[®] and the Bravo[®] capsule have been developed which can provide information on a number of GI endpoints including changes in temperature, pressure, and pH. Both technologies are minimally

invasive, as devices are orally administered to the dog and/or nonhuman primates (in fasted or fed state). Transit is wirelessly tracked through the GI tract over time. The Bravo capsule measures changes in pH only (Mahar et al. 2012), while SmartPill[®] can assess pH, pressure, and temperature, from which various emptying and transit times can be estimated (Boillat et al. 2010; Boillat and Gaschen 2010). These wireless techniques are widely used clinically and in the veterinary arena, but their use in pharmaceutical companies remains minimal. Limitations could be linked to the cost of the wireless devices and their supporting equipment and software, the limited amount of published preclinical data, and the large interindividual variability (Boillat et al. 2010; Boillat and Gaschen 2010; Mahar et al. 2012; Chen et al. 2008). However, wireless motility devices in general appear to be a promising technology which merits further evaluation.

Finally, imaging technology offers another noninvasive method by which GI function can be assessed, allowing inclusion in toxicology studies. Different imaging techniques (radiography or ultrasonography) are available and include the use of nonabsorbable markers such as semisolid charcoal meal, contrast medium, and radioisotope marker. A noninvasive pharmacokinetic approach measuring plasma levels of paracetamol (acetaminophen) as a marker for gastric emptying (GE) and sulfapyridine as a marker for small intestinal transit time (SITT) has been used to quantify the inhibitory and stimulatory effects of orally administered drugs on GE and SITT in conscious dogs (Sjödin et al. 2011). Imaging methods and PK profiling do not require anesthesia but only minimal restraint with preliminary acclimation, and selected time points could be chosen to fit in with toxicology study design. For example, such methods could be added to an MTD/DRF study to allow a time course assessment of GI function. Here again, the main limitations are the associated costs and availability of equipment.

4.2 Assessment of Gastric Secretion

Gastric secretion is under the control of hormonal, neuronal, and calcium-sensing receptors, resulting in causing the parietal cells to secrete concentrated acid with pH close to 1. A variety of in vitro and in vivo techniques have been used to study gastric secretion, with emphasis on acid secretion, in isolated parietal cells, isolated whole stomach preparation, or the use of recent technology of noninvasive in vivo telemetry methods.

4.2.1 In Vitro Models

Pharmacological studies on acid secretion can be performed on mucosal cell preparation from stomach mucosa obtained by enzyme dispersion and separated by centrifugation to separate parietal cells (H⁺ secreting cells) and histamine secreting cells, ECL cells (Brenna and Waldum 1991).

Whole-organ study in totally isolated vascularized perfused rat stomach was described by Kleveland et al. (1987) to measure H^+ concentration and pepsin secretion in the gastric effluent. This technique allows for drug infusion through

the vasculature and direct measurement of gastric secretion using minimal amount of substance to construct a dose-response curve.

4.2.2 In Vivo Models

Gastric secretion can be assessed in anesthetized or conscious animals. In anesthetized animals, a simple, acute model involves ligating the pylorus about 1 h after administration of the test compound. A few hours later, the stomach is removed, its contents centrifuged, and the supernatant analyzed for pH or other components. This technique does not permit the evaluation of chronic treatment and may be biased by the anesthesia. Gastric fistula models have been extensively used in small animals (rats, guinea pigs, rabbits) and dogs for decades. Briefly, a cannula is placed into the body of the stomach, sutured and exteriorized so that gastric secretions can be collected in conscious, restrained animals. Changes in the content of gastric juice can be evaluated as well as the mechanisms of control involved in the secretion. Numerous variants of cannulas and pouches used in fistula models have been described (Wood and Cheung 1996). The same principle can be applied for the assessment of duodenal alkaline secretion, bile, or pancreatic secretions, if the cannula is inserted into the duodenum, or the bile/pancreatic duct instead of the stomach. As these models are quite invasive, they are rarely used in routine SP studies and cannot be integrated into general toxicology studies. For this latter purpose, as already mentioned in the section on GI motility, less invasive technologies are now available that involve wireless devices (such as Bravo[®] and Smartpill[®] capsules). They are able to measure pH as the capsule transits the GI tract, thereby providing a continuous, real-time, and easy estimate of gastric secretion.

4.3 Models of Nausea and Emesis

4.3.1 In Vivo Models

Emesis is a complex physiological event involving different organ systems (CNS, GI), and as a result, there is, to our knowledge, no in vitro model capable of accurately reproducing it. The emetic reflex, which is similar in all animal species able to vomit, is therefore directly assessed in conscious animal models. The assessment of nausea, which involves a certain level of subjectivity ("feeling of sickness" in humans), is more controversial in animals. Ferrets and dogs are typically considered to be the best species for the evaluation of emesis, dogs being usually more sensitive to emetic stimuli compared to humans. However, the sensitivity might differ according to the type of stimulus (Holmes et al. 2009). For example, macaques do not respond to apomorphine, while they are very responsive to cisplatin. Rats and mice are not able to vomit, but can display some behavioral reactions that can represent nausea, such as gasping or pica. In those species, conditioned taste aversion has been reported as a potential model of emesis (Limebeer et al. 2008). The musk shrew (*Suncus murinus*) has also been described as a suitable experimental model to evaluate drug-induced vomiting (Ueno

et al. 2002; Bolognini et al. 2013). However, its poor availability as laboratory animal limits its use in research and development.

Emesis evaluation in dogs, ferrets, or nonhuman primates usually consists of visual recordings of retching and vomiting events, and possibly premonitory signs such as licking, during a defined period following compound administration. The number of events and the latency are the most frequent parameters reported. Recordings can be performed manually by an operator (cage-side observations) or collected by means of video-monitoring. The latter technique allows the evaluation of late-stage emesis, such as observed with cisplatin or other compounds.

A more sophisticated technique consists of combining video-monitoring with telemetric measurement of abdominal pressure (Goineau et al. 2013). In the freely moving rat, intestinal electromyographic recordings have also been combined with abdominal pressure (Lesniewska et al. 2006) measurement and sampling of intestinal content.

4.3.2 In Silico Models

In silico approaches have been developed by some companies to predict nausea or emesis.

A nausea algorithm has been described by Parkinson et al. (2012) as a tool to flag the potential for nausea liability in drug discovery and development. The algorithm used informatics and data-mining tools to investigate plausible preclinical GI effects which may be associated with nausea and that could be of use for its prediction. The algorithm was built on data available from 86 marketed drugs. The main outcome was a confirmation that nausogenic or non-nausogenic drugs can be clearly separated based on their preclinical GI observations, with emesis, diarrhea, and salivary hypersecretion being the strongest predictors. The model was subsequently applied to 20 new NCEs and successfully predicted clinical outcome in 90 % of cases.

Another example comes from a cross-company 3Rs initiative (Animal Model Framework), in which data from rat charcoal meal studies (22 drugs), rat body weight measurements (34 drugs), and emesis data from dog cardiovascular studies (58 drugs) were investigated to determine whether individually or in combination they could predict nausea in Phase I clinical trials (Ewart et al. 2011). Data showed that taken alone, emesis in dogs, decreased gastric emptying, or body weight loss in rodents correlates with nausea in man for 15–23 % of drugs. However, an algorithm taking into account the response in at least 2 of the animal models enabled a more powerful approach (about 72 % sensitivity) to predicting nausea. Applying an integrated approach with data evaluation across multiple animal models could therefore predict the presence of nausea in man with reasonable accuracy and reduce the severity and frequency of drug-induced nausea in the clinic.

4.4 Models of Gastrointestinal Absorption

Gastrointestinal absorption is usually investigated as part of the ADME properties of a drug rather than as a potential safety concern. Indeed, good oral bioavailability is of crucial importance for the development of any new small molecule. Therefore, in vitro or in vivo GI absorption models used in drug development will evaluate how a candidate drug is absorbed by the gastrointestinal tract (in presence or absence of food) rather than how a candidate drug could impair GI absorption of other substances, although this aspect can also be partly covered through drug–drug interaction (DDI) studies. GI absorption depends on both GI mucosa permeability and GI transit rate.

In vitro and in vivo methods have also been used to assess changes in the mucosal integrity of the gastrointestinal tract (Smecuol et al. 2001; Yáñez et al. 2013).

4.4.1 In Vitro Models

Cell culture-based permeability screening models are used for the rapid assessment of intestinal permeability of drug candidates. A variety of monolayer models exist that mimic in vivo intestinal epithelium in human and exhibit several characteristics of differentiated epithelial cells. The human monolayer of colon adenocarcinoma cells (Caco-2) model has served as the gold standard to predict the intestinal absorption of orally administered drugs or measurement of flux of a marker molecule or active ion transport across epithelial cells. NSAID-induced mucosal damage has been demonstrated in gastric mucosa as assessed in the Ussing chamber (Curtis et al. 1993). Recently, a three-dimensional Caco-2 spheroid cell culture permeability assay has been suggested to represent the natural cell structure and morphology (Lee et al. 2014). The modified Ussing chamber accommodating a mounted gastrointestinal segment is commonly used to measure transmucosal potential and macromolecular flux through mucosal membrane as a marker for tissue integrity. Acute effects of drugs on healthy tissue or after experimental induction of tissue damage are utilized to study mucosal integrity (Bajka et al. 2003).

Recently, Lautenschläger et al. (2010) described a multiparameter model in isolated rat intestinal segments to allow perfusion through the mesenteric artery and the gut lumen. In this model, blood vessels, lymphatics, interstitial space, and lumen are maintained, allowing the assessment of potential effects of drugs on fluid homeostasis, barrier functions, transport mechanisms, immune responses, and gut motility in situ.

Though in vitro techniques offer an attractive approach to study the effects of drugs on GI permeability and absorption, they lack some of the structural and physiological components to replicate the in vivo situation like the mucus layer or normal blood flow and extrinsic and/or intrinsic nervous regulation.

4.4.2 In Vivo Models

There are various in vivo techniques available to assess intestinal absorption. They usually require the simultaneous sampling of intestinal content and blood, after intragastric or intraluminal administration of the compound of interest. Such sampling can be obtained either from anesthetized animals, with the disadvantage of the potential influence of anesthesia on the absorption properties of the intestine, or from conscious, instrumented animals.

In situ absorption models have been used in the anesthetized rat, with intraluminal administration of the test drug and collection of inflow and outflow of an isolated segment of the gut. In parallel, arterial blood is sampled and the disappearance rate of the substance is evaluated (Pang 2003). Numerous experimental protocols have been described, some of them including the cannulation of the mesenteric lymph duct or the bile duct, to assess lymphatic or portal drug transport.

Another example of a technique which can be used in large animals is the intestinal access port. One or several intestinal access ports can be surgically implanted in the duodenum, ileum, or colon, and after a proper recovery period, regular sampling of regional intestinal content can be easily done subcutaneously through the silicon chamber. After oral administration of the test compound, regional concentrations, together with plasma concentrations of this substance, are determined to assess its intestinal absorption. The intestinal access port can also be used to administer drugs directly into the intestine. This technique has been applied in the rabbit (Kunta et al. 2001) and the dog (Li et al. 2001).

As mentioned above, all of the models discussed are primarily used to assess the absorption of a drug by the intestinal tract. From a safety perspective, however, the most interesting question to address is whether the candidate drug itself can impair permeability and integrity of the intestinal wall due to mucosal damage. In principle, an ideal screening tool based on altered permeability would consist of a single drink containing non-radiolabeled probes that selectively measured damage in the proximal, mid, or distal gastrointestinal tract. Normally, only small molecules below 250 Da pass from the gut lumen into the circulation through tight junctions between mucosal cells ("paracellular" leakage). Other bigger molecules pass through intestinal microvilli by transcellular transport. So, if the probe ingested is detected in the urine, it indicates that there is an increased permeability due to mucosal damage. Traditionally, sugar probes such as sucrose, lactulose, mannitol (Camilleri et al. 2010), or more recently riboflavin (Resendez et al. 2015) have been used to assess damage in the GI tract. Such probes have been developed for clinical use but can also be used in animals. For example, in the rat, an oral cocktail of saccharide probes selectively destroyed at different levels of the GI tract can detect an increased permeability in a specific damaged site (stomach, proximal or distal small intestine, colon) (Meddings and Gibbons 1998).

5 Translation of Nonclinical Findings to Humans

The translation of nonclinical GI findings to humans has been reviewed recently by Valentin et al. (2009). A review of SP studies performed in Japan included 88 noncancer drugs that showed a good correlation between rodent intestinal transport and general adverse effects such as anorexia and constipation in humans (Igarashi et al. 1995). In the review of conventional toxicology studies that included histopathology of the gastrointestinal tract, Olson and colleagues (2000) showed good concordance between gastrointestinal effects in animals and humans, particularly for nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, anti-infective, and anticancer agents. In that review, large animal data was a better predictor than data obtained from rodents. The data also showed good correlation between animal toxicology studies and humans for a diverse set of 45 drugs (Olson et al. 2000) and may be a link to the fact that a large number of drugs are associated with gastrointestinal ADRs, thus increasing the sensitivity of detection level.

The rodent, dog, monkey, and human GI toxicity data also showed a strong correlation in the study of 21 anticancer drugs by Owens (1962). Surprisingly, in the study of 25 anticancer drugs by Schein et al. (1970), the dog was superior to the monkey as a predictor of adverse GI effects in humans. For example, monkeys were remarkably resistant to vomiting, an adverse event that was observed in humans with 21 of the 25 compounds. Gastrointestinal tract toxicity was a significant contributor to the remarkably good quantitative correlation of toxicity across species based on dose/body surface area for the 18 anticancer drugs studies by Freireich and colleagues (1966). This is not surprising since oncology drugs tend to be used at maximum-tolerated doses at which gastrointestinal side effects are quite common.

It has been suggested that the GI tract of dogs is highly physiologically similar to that of humans in terms of motility patterns, gastric emptying, and pH, particularly in the fasted state (Dressman 1986). This observation, coupled with the ability to use a formulation similar to that used in humans, makes the canine GI tract a most relevant model.

6 Biomarkers of Gastrointestinal Injury

As with other toxicities, the development and implementation of translational biomarkers for GI toxicity identification, risk assessment, and risk management are of extreme value. One of the major challenges in assessing GI toxicity during drug development is the limited translatability between preclinical models and the clinical setting. This challenge is increased due to the lack of appropriate preclinical models with confirmed added value to predicting GI injuries.

This section describes the various developments in the field of GI injury biomarkers with a clear focus on novel and emerging approaches that have the potential to generate a panel of GI biomarkers supporting preclinical and/or clinical investigations. Unlike with kidney injury biomarkers, where between 2008 and 2010 the FDA, the EMA and the PMDA qualified the use of seven urinary biomarkers for GLP rat studies to support the safe conduct of early phase clinical trials, GI injury is still in its infancy with regard to discovery, development, and implementation of biomarkers. The challenges of developing biomarkers are even greater when the complexity of GI injuries is looked upon more carefully. These injuries include, but are not limited to, nausea, vomiting, ulceration, inflammation of the intestine, mucositis, altered fecal output, abdominal pain/discomfort, GI bleeding, and/or perforation which can be inflicted by various drug classes, chemical classes, or therapeutic areas.

Several potential blood, stool, and breath biomarkers have been studied for GI injuries, including stool and serum inflammatory markers and markers of small intestinal enterocyte mass and function.

Citrulline is an amino acid, which is the end product of glutamine metabolism. It is synthesized exclusively in the enterocyte of the small bowel (Lutgens et al. 2003; Rabier and Kamoun 1995). The circulating level of citrulline gives an accurate reflection of small bowel enterocyte mass and is, therefore, an accurate biomarker of functional small bowel enterocytes (Lutgens and Lambin 2007). Citrulline has been studied in the context of gastrointestinal toxicity following cancer treatment and has been found to correlate with oral mucositis and altered gut integrity following hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, maximum gut damage following total body irradiation, and gastrointestinal mucosal barrier injury in pediatric patients following chemotherapy (Blijlevens et al. 2004; van der Velden 2013; Lutgens et al. 2005; van Vliet et al. 2009). Given that this is a marker of small bowel enterocyte mass not inflammation, it may well have a role in monitoring chronic radiation-related injury to the gastrointestinal tract, which is a fibrotic, noninflammatory process. Citrulline is becoming a promising GI biomarker due to recent developments in its measurement by high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) and mass spectrometry (Crenn et al. 2008). John-Baptiste et al. (2012) showed that L-citrulline levels in rat plasma detected by mass spectrometry showed a significant dose- and time-dependent decrease in PAK4-inhibitor treatment groups compared with baseline consistent with an overall reduction in enterocyte mass, which manifested histologically as crypt necrosis and villus atrophy and fusion. It is important to point out that alteration in diet and gut microflora may potentially alter biochemical and metabolic pathways, leading to changes in metabolite measurements such as citrulline.

C-reactive protein (CRP) is an acute-phase protein and reflects a systemic host response. It is not specific for intestinal injury, but in the context of chronic gastrointestinal symptoms after pelvic radiotherapy, a raised CRP is associated with an increased risk of recurrent or new malignancy or an advanced colonic tubulovillous adenoma (Gibson and Bowen 2011; Foell et al. 2008; Khalid et al. 2007). There is no significant acute change in CRP during pelvic radiotherapy, and when significant acute changes in CRP have been reported, the CRP rise was not above 10 mg/L (Cengiz et al. 2001; Wedlake et al. 2008; Koc et al. 2003).

Diamine oxidase (DAO) is a highly active degradative enzyme of the polyamine metabolic pathways, catabolizes a variety of substrates including histamine and diamines, and is localized to the mature villus epithelial cells of rodent intestinal mucosa (Wolvekamp and de Bruin 1994; John-Baptiste et al. 2012). Although blood DAO activity level correlates with both DAO expression in the villi of the small intestinal mucosa and the severity of small intestinal mucosal lesions induced by anticancer drugs, DAO measurement is confounded by the fact that plasma levels rise markedly upon heparin stimulation prior to blood draws, with peak elevations between 30 and 60 min (Luk et al. 1980, 1981; Tsunooka et al. 2004).

Gastrins are a family of sequence-related carboxyamidated peptides produced by the endocrine G cells of the gastric antrum and duodenum in response to a number of digestion-associated stimuli. Increased serum gastrin levels are associated with duodenal ulcers, bacterial infections, tumors, and a variety of other causative factors associated with GI damage (John-Baptiste et al. 2012). These increased levels of serum gastrin were demonstrated in rats treated with omeprazole and ethanol-damaged gastric mucosa; in rats treated with acetic acid, which is known to induce gastric ulcers; and in dogs with chronic lymphocytic-plasmacytic enteritis compared with dogs without GI disease (Fattaha and Abdel-Rahman 2000; Garcia-Sancho et al. 2005; Sun et al. 2002).

Calprotectin and lactoferrin are proteins which are released when leukocytes become activated in response to tissue injury and are sensitive markers of intestinal inflammation (Foell et al. 2008; Konikoff and Denson 2006; Costa et al. 2005; Poullis et al. 2004). Calprotectin constitutes over half of the soluble cytosol proteins in neutrophil granulocytes and plays a central role in neutrophil defense, and its fecal level correlates well with the numbers of neutrophils infiltrating the intestinal mucosa and the overall severity of GI inflammation (John-Baptiste et al. 2012). High levels of fecal calprotectin can differentiate between patients with inflammatory or neoplastic bowel diseases and those with irritable bowel syndrome or normal volunteers (Costa et al. 2005). Several groups have studied the role of fecal calprotectin and lactoferrin as a biomarker of gastrointestinal toxicity after pelvic radiotherapy (Wedlake et al. 2008; Larsen et al. 2004, 2007; Hille et al. 2009). These fecal markers have been shown to potentially predict chronic gastrointestinal toxicity.

The effect of excessive fecal bile acids may be an unappreciated cause of chronic diarrhea in several clinical settings (Porter et al. 2003). Bile acids are minimally absorbed in the proximal small intestine, and the bile acid pool flows to the distal ileum, where the acids are reabsorbed by the enterohepatic transport system and then returned to the liver by the portal vein (John-Baptiste et al. 2012; Westergaard 2007). Remaining bile acids are excreted in feces. As a result, increases in fecal bile acids are indicative of malabsorption, which can cause diarrhea, but which still requires further validation due to lack of assay robustness.

Fecal miRNA assays are being developed as screening tools for sporadic human colon cancer and active ulcerative colitis (Ahmed et al. 2009). miR-194 has been proposed as potential biomarker as it is highly expressed in small intestine and colon, although it is not entirely specific to these regions (Godwin et al. 2010;

Hino et al. 2008; Lee et al. 2008). John-Baptiste et al. (2012) evaluated the expression of miR-194 in a rat PAK4-GI model and demonstrated a strong correlation between increases in this biomarker and histological lesions in the GI tract. Nevertheless, it was also documented that low-dosed animal and some vehicle control animals had increased expression of miR-194, indicating that this biomarker might be more suitable for transient GI injury.

The 13 C sucrose breath test (SBT) is utilized to report the status of health of the small intestinal villous. The test is based on the use of a selectively 13 C-labeled sucrose that enables a quantitative assessment of the absorptive capacity of the small intestine after ingestion of the stable isotope substrate, with an interval of collection of expired 13 CO₂ of 90 min (Butler 2008). The cumulative percentage of the administered dose expired in a 90-min period is a marker of small intestinal damage and/or absorptive capacity. This level gives a quantitative indication of the status of small intestinal health, with a lower level indicating more impaired function (Clarke et al. 2006). The SBT can be used in both animal models and in cancer patients to follow time courses of gut damage and repair with different drugs (Wardill et al. 2013; Pelton et al. 2004; Tooley et al. 2006; Clarke et al. 2006; Mauger et al. 2007).

Before these biomarkers are considered for implementation, additional method validation such as determination of sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, and precision of the individual assays is required. Subsequently, a correlation between the biomarker readout and a phenotypic endpoint should be sought. As the field of GI injury biomarkers is still in its infancy, additional prospective studies with multiple compounds, incorporation of additional time points (including recovery), and evaluation of assay performance characteristics are needed to accurately test the validity of these biomarkers to track GI damage.

Overall, the discovery, development, validation, and implementation of robust and predictable translational biomarkers have a strong potential to be beneficial for GI injury profiling in preclinical drug development and enable selection of treatment regimen and dose in a clinical setting. In addition, application of these biomarker assays will allow longitudinal and noninvasive monitoring of GI tract damage and repair following compound/drug treatment.

7 Conclusions

The gastrointestinal system plays various important physiological roles and allows the transformation of ingested food into nutrients absorbed and circulated into the organism through the blood. These functions occur by means of complex mechanical, neuronal, and hormonal pathways. Drug-related GI effects are very diverse and usually functional in nature. The most common GI signs are nausea and vomiting, diarrhea, constipation, and gastric ulceration. Despite being generally not lifethreatening, they can greatly affect the quality of life, patient compliance, or be dose-limiting in preclinical studies. Therefore, there is a real need for improved preclinical GI screening of candidate drugs. Various in vitro and in vivo models are available to identify drug effects on gastrointestinal function and assess GI motility, nausea and emesis liability, secretory function (mainly gastric secretion), and absorption aspects. In silico approaches begin to be developed, but require further optimization and validation before routine implementation in drug development. Finally, several potential biomarkers have been evaluated for predicting GI injuries, including stool and serum inflammatory markers and markers of small intestinal enterocyte mass and function. However, none of them have been qualified so far by regulatory agencies, and will need further investigation to better understand their relevance and predictive value for GIT injuries.

References

- Ahmed FE, Jeffries CD, Vos PW, Flake G, Nuovo GJ, Sinar DR, Naziri W, Marcuard SP (2009) Diagnostic microRNA markers for screening sporadic human colon cancer and active ulcerative colitis in stool and tissue. Cancer Genomics Proteomics 6:281–295
- Al-Saffar A (1984) Analysis of the control of intestinal motility in fasted rats with special reference to neurotensin. Scand J Gastroenterol 19:422–428
- Al-Saffar A, Hellström PM (2001) Contractile response to natural tachykinins and selective tachykinin analogs in normal and inflamed ileal and colonic muscle. Scand J Gastroenterol 36:485–493
- Anon (1995) Guidelines for general pharmacology studies—Japanese guidelines for non-clinical studies of drugs manual, pp. 71-80. Eds. Nippo Yakuji, Ltd
- Anon (2001) ICH S7A: Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. CPMP/ICH/539/ 00. London. http://www.emea.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guideline/ 2009/09/WC500002831.pdf. Accessed 11 Dec 2013
- Anon (2012) Guidance document 116 on the conduct and design of chronic toxicity and carcinogenicity studies, supporting test guidelines 451, 452 and 453 – 2nd edition. OECD Environment, Health and Safety publications (series on testing and assessment) Paris. http://www. oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=ENV/JM/MONO(2011)47& doclanguage=en. Accessed 11 Dec 2013
- Bajka BH, Gillespie CM, Steeb CB, Read LC, Howarth GS (2003) Applicability of the Ussing chamber technique to permeability determinations in functionally distinct regions of the gastrointestinal tract in the rat. Scand J Gastroenterol 38(7):732–741
- Bass P, Kennedy JA, Wiley JN (1972) Measurement of faecal output in rats. Dig Dis 17 (10):925–928
- Bennett A, Whitney B (1966) A pharmacological investigation of the human isolated stomach. Br J Pharmacol Chemother 27:287–298
- Bewick GA (2012) Bowels control brain: gut hormones and obesity. Biochem Med 22(3):283-297
- Blijlevens NMA, van't Land B, Donnelly JP, M'Rabet L, de Pauw BE (2004) Measuring mucosal damage induced by cytotoxic therapy. Support Care Cancer 12:227–233
- Boillat S, Gaschen FP (2010) Assessment of the relationship between body weight and gastrointestinal transit times measured by use of a wireless motility capsule system in dogs. Am J Vet Res 71(8):898–902
- Boillat CS, Gaschen FP, Gaschen L, Stout RW, Hosgood GL (2010) Variability associated with repeated measurements of gastrointestinal tract motility in dogs obtained by use of a wireless motility capsule system and scintigraphy. Am J Vet Res 71:903–908
- Bolognini D, Rock EM, Cluny NL, Cascio MG, Limebeer CL, Duncan M, Stott CG, Javid FA, Parker LA, Pertwee RG (2013) Cannabidiolic acid prevents vomiting in Suncus murinus and nausea-induced behaviour in rats by enhancing 5-HT1A receptor activation. Br J Pharmacol 168(6):1456–70

- Borody TJ, Quigley EMM, Philips SF, Weinbeck M, Tucker L, Haddad A, Zinsmeister AR (1985) Effects of morphine and atropine on motility and transit in the human ileum. Gastroenterology 89:562–570
- Brenna E, Waldum HL (1991) Studies of isolated parietal and enterochromaffin-like cells from the rat. Scand J Gastroenterol 26:1295–1306
- Butler RN (2008) Measuring tools for gastrointestinal toxicity. Curr Opin Supportive Palliat Care 2:35–39
- Camilleri M, Nadeau A, Lamsam J, Linker Nord S, Ryks M, Burton D, Sweetser S, Zinsmeister AR, Singh R (2010) Understanding measurements of intestinal permeability in healthy humans with urine lactulose and mannitol excretion. Neurogastroenterol Motil 22:e15–e26
- Cengiz M, Akbulut S, Atahan IL, Grigsby PW (2001) Acute phase response during radiotherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 49:1093–1096
- Chambers JD, Bornstein JC, Thomas EA (2011) Multiple neural oscillators and muscle feedback are required for the intestinal fed state motor program. PLoS One 6(5), e19597
- Chassany O, Michaux A, Bergmann JF (2000) Drug-induced diarrhoea. Drug Saf 22(1):53-72
- Chaudhri O, Small C, Bloom S (2006) Gastrointestinal hormones regulating appetite. Philos Trans R Soc B 361:1187–1209
- Chen EP, Mahar Doan KM, Portelli S, Coatney R, Vaden V, Shi W (2008) Gastric pH and gastric residence time in fasted and fed conscious cynomolgus monkeys using the Bravo pH system. Pharm Res 25:123–134
- Chiba T, Thomforde GM, Kost LJ, Allen RG, Philipps SF (2000) Motilides accelerate regional gastrointestinal transit in the dog. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 14:955–960
- Chiba T, Bharucha AE, Thomforde GM, Kost LJ, Philipps SF (2002) Model of rapid gastrointestinal transit in dogs: effects of muscarinic antagonists and a nitric oxide synthase inhibitor. Neurogastrointest Motil 14:535–541
- Clarke JM, Pelton N, Bajka BH, Howarth GS, Read LC, Butler RN (2006) Use of the 13C sucrose breath test to assess chemotherapy-induced small intestinal mucositis in the rat. Cancer Biol Ther 5:34–38
- Corrias A, Pathmanathan P, Gavaghan DJ, Buist ML (2012) Modelling tissue electrophysiology with multiple cell types: applications of the extended bidomain framework. Integr Biol (Camb) 4:192–201
- Costa F, Mumolo MG, Ceccarelli L, Bellini M, Romano MR, Sterpi C, Ricchiuti A, Marchi S, Bottai M (2005) Calprotectin is a stronger predictive marker of relapse in ulcerative colitis than in Crohn's disease. Gut 54:364–368
- Crenn P, Messing B, Cynober L (2008) Citrulline as a biomarker of intestinal failure due to enterocyte mass reduction. Clin Nutr 27(3):328–339
- Curtis GH, McNaughton WK, Gall DG (1993) Effect of cyclooxygenase inhibition on macromolecular transport in rat gastric mucosa. Am J Physiol 265(6 Pt 1):G1135–G1140
- Daniel EE, Kwan CY, Janssen I (2001) Pharmacological techniques for the in vitro study of intestinal smooth muscles. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 45:141–158
- de Ponti F, Einaudi A, Cosentino M, D'Angelo L, Lecchini S, Frigo GM, Crema A (1993) Differential effects of antimuscarinic agents on intestinal motility in the conscious dog. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 264:789–794
- Deloose E, Janssen P, Depoortere J, Tack J (2012) The migrating motor complex: control mechanisms and its role in health and disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 9:271–285
- Dressman JB (1986) Comparison of canine and human gastrointestinal physiology. Pharm Res 3:123–131
- Du P, O'Grady G, Gibbons SJ, Yassi R, Lee-Green R, Farrugia G, Cheng LK, Pullan AJ (2010) Tissue specific mathematical models of slow wave entrainment in wild-type and 5-HT(2B) knockout mice with altered interstitial cells of Cajal networks. Biophys J 98:1772–1781
- Du P, O'Grady G, Gao J, Sathar S, Cheng LK (2013) Toward the virtual stomach: progress in multi-scale modelling of gastric electrophysiology and motility. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Syst Biol Med 5(4):481–493

- El-Sharkawy TY, Markus H, Diamant NE (1982) Neural control of the intestinal migrating myoelectric complex. A pharmacological analysis. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 60(6):794–804
- Enck P, Holtman G (1992) Stress and gastrointestinal motility in animals: a review of the literature. J Gastrointest Motil 1:83–90
- Ewart L, Glab J, Redfern W, Roels K, Scatchard J, Vickery G, Wallis R, Valentin J-P (2011) A potential algorithm for predicting drug-induced nausea in man. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64(1), e57
- Fattaha NAA, Abdel-Rahman MS (2000) Effects of omeprazole on ethanol lesions. Toxicol Lett 118:21–30
- Ferrua MJ, Singh RP (2010) Modeling the fluid dynamics in human stomach to gain insight of food digestion. J Food Sci 75:R151–R162
- Foell D, Wittkowski H, Ren Z, Turton J, Pang G, Daebritz J, Ehrchen J, Heidemann J, Borody T, Roth J, Clancy R (2008) Phagocyte-specific S100 proteins are released from affected mucosa and promote immune responses during inflammatory bowel disease. J Pathol 216:183–192
- Freireich EJ, Gehen EA, Rall DP, Schmidt LH, Skipper HE (1966) Quantitative comparison of toxicity of anticancer agents in mouse, rat, hamster, dog, monkey and man. Cancer Chemother Rep 50:219–244
- Furness JB (2006) The organization of the autonomic nervous system: Peripheral connections. Auton Neurosci 130:1–5
- Garcia-Sancho M, Rodríguez-Franco F, Sainz A, Rodríguez A, Silván G, Illera JC (2005) Serum gastrin in canine chronic lymphocytic-plasmacytic enteritis. Can Vet J 46(7):630–634
- Gershon MD (1999) The enteric nervous system: a second brain. Hosp Pract 34(7):31-42
- Ghahremani GG (1999) Gastrointestinal complications of drug therapy. Abdom Imaging 24 (1):1-2
- Gibson RJ, Bowen JM (2011) Biomarkers of regimen-related mucosal injury. Cancer Treat Rev 37:487–493
- Godwin JG, Ge X, Stephan K, Jurisch A, Tullius SG, Iacomini J (2010) Identification of a microRNA signature of renal ischemia reperfusion injury. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 107:14339–14344
- Goineau S, Rompion S, Guillaume P, Barrais L, Castagné V (2013) Using telemetry to automate the detection of emesis in the ferret: new vistas for delayed emesis assessment. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:160–165
- Gore RM, Levine MS, Gharemani GG (1999) Drug-induced disorders of the stomach and duodenum. Abdom Imaging 24:9–16
- Goyal RK, Hirano I (1996) The enteric nervous system. N Engl J Med 334(17):1106-1115
- Hall JE (2011) Gastrointestinal physiology. In: Hall JE (ed) Guyton and Hall textbook of medical physiology, 12th edn. Saunders Elsevier, Philadelphia, pp 753–798
- Harrison AP, Erlwanger KH, Elbrond VS, Andersen NK, Unmack MA (2004) Gastrointestinaltract models and techniques for use in safety pharmacology. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 49:187–199
- He J, Irwin DM, Chen R, Zhang YP (2010) Stepwise loss of motilin and its specific receptor genes in rodent. J Mol Endocrinol 44(1):37–44
- Hellström PM, Grybäck P, Jacobsson H (2006) The physiology of gastric emptying. Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol 20(3):397–407
- Hille A, Rave-Frank M, Christiansen H, Herrmann MK, Kertesz T, Hermann RM, Wolff HA, Schirmer M, Hess CF, Ramadori G (2009) Faecal calprotectin and lactoferrin values during irradiation of prostate cancer correlate with chronic radiation proctitis: results of a prospective study. Scand J Gastroenterol 44:939–946
- Hino K, Tsuchiya K, Fukao T, Kiga K, Okamoto R, Kanai T, Watanabe M (2008) Inducible expression of microRNA-194 is regulated by HNF-1 alpha during intestinal epithelial cell differentiation. RNA 14(7):1433–1442
- Holmes AM, Rudd JA, Tattersall FD, Aziz Q, Andrews PLR (2009) Opportunities for the replacement of animals in the study of nausea and vomiting. Br J Pharmacol 157:865–880

- Howarth GS, Tooley K, Davidson G, Butler RN (2006) A noninvasive method for detection of intestinal mucositis induced by different classes of chemotherapy drugs in the rat. Cancer Biol Ther 5:1189–1195
- Huh D, Kim HJ, Fraser JP, Shea DE, Khan M, Bahinski A, Hamilton GA, Ingber E (2013) Microfabrication of human organ-on-chips. Nat Protoc 8(11):2135–2157
- Huzinga JD, Chen J-H (2014) Interstitial cells of Cajal: update on basic and clinical science. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 16:363. doi:10.1007/s11894-013-0363-z
- Igarashi T, Nakane S, Kitagawa T (1995) Predictability of clinical adverse reactions of drugs by general pharmacology studies. J Toxicol Sci 20:77–92
- Iwanaga Y, Wen J, Thollander MS, Kost LJ, Thomforde GM, Allen RG, Philipps SF (1998) Scintigraphic measurement of regional gastrointestinal transit in the dog. Am J Physiol 275 (5 Part 1):G904–10
- John-Baptiste A, Huang W, Kindt E, Wu A, Vitsky A, Scott W, Gross C, Yang AH, Schaiff WT, Ramaiah SK (2012) Evaluation of potential gastrointestinal biomarkers in a PAK4 inhibitortreated preclinical toxicity model to address unmonitorable gastrointestinal toxicity. Toxicol Pathol 40:482–490
- Kararli TT (1995) Comparison of the gastrointestinal anatomy, physiology, and biochemistry of humans and commonly used laboratory animals. Biopharm Drug Dispos 16(5):351–380
- Keating C, Ewart L, Grundy L, Valentin JP, Grundy D (2014) Translational potential of a mouse in vitro bioassay in predicting gastrointestinal adverse drug reactions in phase I clinical trials. Neurogastroenterol Motil 26:980–989
- Kerns E, Di L (eds) (2008) Drug-like properties: concepts, structure design and methods, 1st edn. Academic, London
- Khalid U, Norman AR, Andreyev HJ (2007) Elevated C-reactive protein levels are not a feature of uncomplicated radiation-induced bowel injury. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl) 16:346–350
- Kleveland PM, Haugen SE, Sandvik S, Waldum HL (1987) The effect of pentagastrin on the gastric secretion by the totally isolated vascularly perfused rat stomach. Scand J Gastroenterol 21:379–384
- Koc M, Taysi S, Sezen O, Bakan N (2003) Levels of some acute-phase proteins in the serum of patients with cancer during radiotherapy. Biol Pharm Bull 26:1494–1497
- Komuro T (2006) Structure and organization of interstitial cells of Cajal in the gastrointestinal tract. J Physiol 576:653–658
- Konikoff MR, Denson LA (2006) Role of fecal calprotectin as a biomarker of intestinal inflammation in inflammatory bowel disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 12:524–534
- Kunta JR, Perry BA, Sutyak JP, Sinko PJ (2001) Development of a novel intestinal and vascular access port (IVAP) rabbit model to study regiospecific oral absorption pharmacokinetics. Comp Med 51(4):349–356
- Lanas A, Ferrandez A (2006) NSAID-induced gastrointestinal damage: current clinical management and recommendations for prevention. Chin J Dig Dis 7:127–133
- Lanas A, Hunt R (2006) Prevention of anti-inflammatory drug-induced gastrointestinal damage: benefits and risks of therapeutic strategies. Ann Med 38:415–428
- Larsen A, Hovdenak N, Karlsdottir A, Wentzel-Larsen T, Dahl O, Fagerhol MK (2004) Faecal calprotectin and lactoferrin as markers of acute radiation proctitis: a pilot study of eight stool markers. Scand J Gastroenterol 39:1113–1118
- Larsen A, Bjarge B, Klementsen B, Helgeland L, Wentzel-Larsen T, Fagerhol MK, Hovdenak N, Dahl O (2007) Time patterns of changes in biomarkers, symptoms and histopathology during pelvic radiotherapy. Acta Oncol 46:639–650
- Lat I, Foster DR, Erstad B (2010) Drug-induced acute liver failure and gastrointestinal complications. Crit Care Med 38:S175–S187
- Lautenschläger I, Dombrowsky H, Frerichs I, Kuchenbecker S-C, Bade S, Schultz H, Zabel P, Scholz J, Weiler N, Uhlig S (2010) A model of the isolated perfused rat small intestine. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 298:G304–G313

- Lee EJ, Baek M, Gusev Y, Brackett DJ, Nuovo GJ, Schmittgen TD (2008) Systematic evaluation of microRNA processing patterns in tissues, cell lines, and tumors. RNA 14(1):3542
- Lee JB, Sonb SH, Park MC, Kima TH, Kima MG, Yoo SD, Kim S (2014) A novel in vitro permeability assay using three-dimensional cell culture system. J Biotechnol. doi:10.1016/j. jbiotec.2014.12.019
- Leong RWL, Chan FKL (2006) Drug-induced side effects affecting the gastrointestinal tract. Expert Opin Drug Saf 5(4):585–592
- Lesniewska V, Rowland I, Laerke HN, Grant G, Naughton PJ (2006) Relationship between dietary-induced changes in intestinal commensal microflora and duodenojejunal myoelectric activity monitored by radiotelemetry in the rat in vivo. Exp Physiol 91:229–237
- Lewis JH (1986) Gastrointestinal injury due to medicinal agents. Am J Gastroenterol 81:819-834
- Li C, Fleisher D, Li L, Schwier JR, Sweetana SA, Vasudevan V, Zornes LL, Pao LH, Zhou SY, Stratford RE (2001) Regional-dependent intestinal absorption and meal composition effects on systemic availability of LY303366, a lipopeptide antifungal agent, in dogs. J Pharm Sci 90 (1):47–57
- Limebeer CL, Krohn JP, Cross-Mellor S, Litt DE, Ossenkopp K, Parker LA (2008) Exposure to a context previously associated with nausea elicits conditioned gaping in rats: a model of anticipatory nausea. Behav Brain Res 187:33–40
- Luk GD, Bayless TM, Baylin SB (1980) Diamine oxidase (Histaminase). A circulating marker for rat intestinal mucosal maturation and integrity. J Clin Invest 66(1):66–70
- Luk GD, Vaughan WP, Burke PJ, Baylin SB (1981) Diamine oxidase as a plasma marker of rat intestinal mucosal injury and regeneration after administration of 1-b-D-arabinofuranosyl-cytosine. Cancer Res 41:2334–2337
- Lutgens L, Lambin P (2007) Biomarkers for radiation-induced small bowel epithelial damage: an emerging role for plasma Citrulline. World J Gastroenterol 13:3033–3042
- Lutgens LC, Deutz NE, Gueulette J, Cleutjens JP, Berger MP, Wouters BG, von Meyenfeldt MF, Lambin P (2003) Citrulline: a physiologic marker enabling quantitation and monitoring of epithelial radiation-induced small bowel damage. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 57:1067–1074
- Lutgens LC, Blijlevens NM, Deutz NE, Donnelly JP, Lambin P, de Pauw BE (2005) Monitoring myeloablative therapy-induced small bowel toxicity by serum citrulline concentration: a comparison with sugar permeability tests. Cancer 103:191–199
- Maggi CA, Catalioto RM, Criscuoli M, Cucchi P, Giuliani S, Lecci A, Lippi A, Meini S, Patacchini R, Renzetti AR, Santicioli P, Tramontana M, Zagorodnyuk V, Giachetti A (1997) Tachykinin receptors and intestinal motility. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 75:696–703
- Mahar KM, Portelli S, Coatney R, Chen EP (2012) Gastric pH and gastric residence time in fasted and fed conscious beagle dogs using the Bravo pH system. J Pharm Sci 101(7):2439–2448
- Marks L, Cobey D, Motyer V, Ewart L, Fantham E, Moore N, Prior H, Valentin J-P (2013) An evaluation of the non-invasive faecal pellet assessment method as an early drug discovery screen for gastrointestinal liability. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:123–136
- Mauger CA, Butler RN, Geier MS, Tooley KL, Howarth GS (2007) Probiotic effects on 5-fluorouracil-induced mucositis assessed by breath tests in rats. Dig Dis Sci 52:612–619
- Meddings JB, Gibbons I (1998) Discrimination of site-specific alterations in gastrointestinal permeability in the rat. Gastroenterology 114:83–92
- Murphy KG, Bloom SR (2006) Gut hormones and the regulation of energy homeostasis. Nature 444:854–859
- Olson H, Betton G, Robinson D, Thomas K, Monro A, Kolaja G, Lilly P, Sanders J, Sipes G, Bracken W, Dorato M, Van Deun K, Smith P, Berger B, Heller A (2000) Concordance of the toxicity of pharmaceuticals in humans and in animals. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 32(1):56–67
- Owens AH (1962) Predicting anticancer drug effects in man from laboratory animal studies. J Chronic Dis 15:223–228
- Pang KS (2003) Modeling of intestinal drug absorption: roles of transporters and metabolic enzymes (for the Gillette review series). Drug Metab Dispos 31:1507–1519

- Parkinson J, Muthas D, Clark M, Boyer S, Valentin J-P, Ewart L (2012) Application of data mining and visualization techniques for the prediction of drug-induced nausea in man. Toxicol Sci 126(1):275–284
- Pelton NS, Tivey DR, Howarth GS, Davidson GP, Butler RN (2004) A novel breath test for the noninvasive assessment of small intestinal mucosal injury following methotrexate administration in the rat. Scand J Gastroenterol 39:1015–1016
- Piche T (2014) Tight junctions and IBS the link between epithelial permeability, low-grade inflammation, and symptom generation. Neurogastroenterology 26:296–302
- Pirmohamed M, James S, Meakin S, Green C, Scott AK, Walley TJ, Farrar K, Park BK, Breckenridge AM (2004) Adverse drug reactions as cause of admission to hospital: prospective analysis of 18 820 patients. BMJ 329(7456):15–19
- Porter JL, Fordtran JS, Santa Ana CA, Emmett M, Hagey LR, Macdonald EA, Hofmann AF (2003) Accurate enzymatic measurement of fecal bile acids in patients with malabsorption. J Lab Clin Med 141(6):411–418
- Poullis A, Foster R, Shetty A, Fagerhol MK, Mendall MA (2004) Bowel inflammation as measured by fecal calprotectin: a link between lifestyle factors and colorectal cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev 13:279–284
- Rabier D, Kamoun P (1995) Metabolism of citrulline in man. Amino Acids 9:299-316
- Raehal KM, Walker JKL, Bohn LM (2005) Morphine side effects in β-arrestin 2 knockout mice. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 314(3):1195–1201
- Redfern WS, Ewart L, Hammond TG, Bialecki R, Kinter L, Lindgren S, Pollard CE, Roberts R, Rolf M, Valentin J-P (2010) Impact and frequency of different toxicities throughout the pharmaceutical life cycle. The Toxicologist 114(S1):1081
- Redfern WS, Marks L, Barnard C, Cobey D, Grant C, Greenwood K, Ewart L, Prior H, Valentin J-P (2011) Streamlined functional measurements for early toxicology studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64(1), e20
- Rehfeld JF (2014) Gut hormones-team workers or solo trippers? Regul Pept 190-191:39-40
- Resendez A, Halim A, Landhage C, Hellström PM, Singaram S, Webb D-L (2015) Rapid small intestinal permeability assay based on riboflavin and lactulose detected by bis-boronic acid appended benzyl viologens. Clin Chim Acta 439:115–21
- Ruckebusch M, Fioramonti J (1975) Electrical spiking activity and propulsion in small intestine in fed and fasted rats. Gastroenterology 68:1500–1508
- Sanger GJ, Holbrook JD, Andrews PLR (2011) The translational value of rodent gastrointestinal functions: a cautionary tale. Trends Pharmacol Sci 32(7):402–408
- Sanger GJ, Broad J, Kung V, Knowles CH (2013) Translational neuropharmacology: the use of human isolated gastrointestinal tissues. Br J Pharmacol 168:28–43
- Schattauer SS, Mayatake M, Shakar H, Zietz C, Levin JR, Liu-Chen L-Y, Gurevich VV, Rieder MJ, Chavkin C (2012) Ligand directed signaling differences between rodent and human k-opioid receptors. J Biol Chem 287(50):41595–41607
- Schein PS, Davis RD, Carter S, Newman J, Schein DR, Rall DP (1970) The evaluation of anticancer drugs in dogs and monkeys for the prediction of qualitative toxicities in man. Clin Pharmacol Ther 11:3–40
- Schemann M, Neunlist M (2004) The human enteric nervous system. Neurogastroenterol Motil 16 (Suppl 1):55–59
- Scully C (2003) Drug effects on salivary glands: dry mouth. Oral Dis 9:165-176
- Sjödin L, Visser S, Al-Saffar A (2011) Using pharmacokinetic modelling to determine the effect of drugs and food on gastrointestinal transit in dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:42–52
- Smecuol E, Bai JC, Sugai E, Vazquez H, Niveloni S, Pedreira S, Mauriño E, Meddings J (2001) Acute gastrointestinal permeability responses to different non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Gut 49:650–655
- Sun FP, Song YG, Cheng W, Zhao T, Yao YL (2002) Gastrin, somatostatin, G and D cells of gastric ulcer in rats. World J Gastroenterol 8(2):375–378

- Szurszewski J (1969) A migrating electric complex of the canine small intestine. Am J Physiol 217:1757–1763
- Tooley KL, Saxon BR, Webster J, Zacharakis B, McNeil Y, Davidson GP, Butler RN (2006) A novel noninvasive biomarker for assessment of small intestinal mucositis and in children undergoing chemotherapy. Cancer Biol Ther 5:1282–1284
- Tsunooka N, Maeyama K, Hamada Y, Imagawa H, Takano S, Watanabe Y, Kawachi K (2004) Bacterial translocation secondary to small intestinal mucosal ischemia during cardiopulmonary bypass. Measurement by diamine oxidase an peptidoglycan. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 25 (2):275–280
- Udit S, Gautron L (2013) Molecular anatomy of the gut-brain axis revealed with transgenic technologies: implications in metabolic research. Front Neurosci. doi:10.3389/fnins.2013. 00134
- Ueno S, Matsuki N, Saito H (2002) Suncus murinus: a new experimental model in emesis research. Life Sci 41(4):513–518
- Valentin JP, Keisu M, Hammond TG (2009) Predicting human adverse drug reactions from non-clinical safety studies. In: Gad SC (ed) Clinical trials handbook. Wiley, New Jersey, pp 87–113
- Valentin JP, Al-Saffar A, Ewart L, Glab J, Marks L, Redfern WS, Roberts S, Hammond T (2011) A retrospective analysis of gastrointestinal adverse events impacting on drug development. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66(2):179
- van der Velden WJ (2013) Citrulline and albumin as biomarkers for gastrointestinal mucositis in recipients of hematopoietic SCT. Bone Marrow Transplant 48:977–981
- van Vliet MJ, Tissing WJ, Rings EH, Koetse HA, Stellaard F, Kamps WA, de Bont ES (2009) Citrulline as a marker for chemotherapy induced mucosal barrier injury in pediatric patients. Pediatr Blood Cancer 53:1188–1194
- Vantrappen G, Janssens J, Hellemans J, Ghoos Y (1977) The interdigestive motor complex of normal subjects and patients with bacterial overgrowth of the small intestine. J Clin Invest 59:1158–1166
- Wang Y-P, Chen Y-T, Tsai C-F, Li S-U, Luo J-C, Wang S-J, Tang C-H, Liu C-J, Lin H-C, Lee F-Y, Chang F-Y, Lu C-L (2014) Short-term use of serotonin reuptake inhibitors and risk of upper gastrointestinal bleeding. Am J Psychiatry 171:54–61
- Wardill HR, Bowen JM, Gibson RJ (2013) Biomarkers of small intestinal mucosal damage induced by chemotherapy: an emerging role for the 13C sucrose breath test. J Support Oncol 11(2):61–67
- Wedlake L, McGough C, Hackett C, Thomas K, Blakes P, Harrington K, Taits D, Khoo V, Dearnaley D, Andreyev HJN (2008) Can biological markers act as noninvasive, sensitive indicators of radiation-induced effects in the gastrointestinal mucosa? Aliment Pharmacol Ther 27:980–987
- Westergaard H (2007) Bile acid malabsorption. Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol 10(1):28–33
- Whittle JR (2003) New dogmas or old. Gut 52:1379–1381
- Wolvekamp MC, de Bruin RWF (1994) Diamine oxidase: an overview of historical, biochemical and functional aspects. Dig Dis 12:2–14
- Wood JD (2008) Enteric nervous system: reflexes, pattern generators and motility. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 24:149–158
- Wood JG, Cheung LY (1996) Gastrointestinal secretion. In: Gregerson H, Lindkaer Jensen S, Moody F, Shokouh-Amari M (eds) Essentials of experimental surgery: gastroenterology (chapter 28). Harwood Academic, Amsterdam, pp 1–21
- Yáñez JA, Teng XW, Roupe KA, Fariss MW, Davies NM (2013) Chemotherapy induced gastrointestinal toxicity in rats: involvement of mitochondrial DNA, gastrointestinal permeability and cyclooxygenase-2. J Pharm Sci 6:308–14

Renal Safety Pharmacology in Drug Discovery and Development

Amanda Benjamin, Andre Nogueira da Costa, Annie Delaunois, Marie-Luce Rosseels, and Jean-Pierre Valentin

Contents

1	Intro	duction: Impact of Drug-Induced Kidney Injury on Drug Development	325		
2	Anatomy and Physiology				
	2.1	Kidney Gross Structure	327		
	2.2	Kidney Microscopic Structure	327		
	2.3	Physiology	330		
3	Regi	ulatory Requirements	333		
4	Metl	hods to Assess Drug Effects on Renal Function	335		
	4.1	In Vivo Mammalian Models	335		
	4.2	In Vivo Non-mammalian Models	338		
	4.3	In Vitro Models	338		
	4.4	In Silico Models	340		
5	Biomarkers of Kidney Injury		341		
	5.1	Qualified Biomarkers	341		
	5.2	Novel Exploratory Biomarkers	344		
6	Curr	ent and Future Industry Practices with Respect to Renal Safety Pharmacology	345		
7	Conclusions				
Ret	References				

Abstract

The kidney is a complex excretory organ playing a crucial role in various physiological processes such as fluid and electrolyte balance, control of blood pressure, removal of waste products, and drug disposition. Drug-induced kidney injury (DIKI) remains a significant cause of candidate drug attrition during drug

A. Benjamin

e-mail: jean-pierre.valentin@ucb.com

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_13

Drug Safety and Metabolism, AstraZeneca, Alderley Park, Cheshire SK10-4TG, United Kingdom

A. Nogueira da Costa • A. Delaunois • M.-L. Rosseels • J.-P. Valentin (⊠) Non-Clinical Development, UCB Biopharma SPRL, Chemin du Foriest, 1420 Braine l'Alleud, Belgium

development. However, the incidence of renal toxicities in preclinical studies is low, and the mechanisms by which drugs induce kidney injury are still poorly understood. Although some in vitro investigational tools have been developed, the in vivo assessment of renal function remains the most widely used methodology to identify DIKI. Stand-alone safety pharmacology studies usually include assessment of glomerular and hemodynamic function, coupled with urine and plasma analyses. However, as renal function is not part of the ICH S7A core battery, such studies are not routinely conducted by pharmaceutical companies. The most common approach consists in integrating renal/urinary measurements in repeat-dose toxicity studies. In addition to the standard analyses and histopathological examination of kidneys, novel promising urinary biomarkers have emerged over the last decade, offering greater sensitivity and specificity than traditional renal parameters. Seven of these biomarkers have been qualified by regulatory agencies for use in rat toxicity studies.

Keywords

Biomarkers • DIKI • Kidney • Safety pharmacology

List of Abbreviations

ADH	Antidiuretic Hormone
ADRs	Adverse Drug Reactions
ANP	Atrial Natriuretic Peptide
AKI	Acute Kidney Injury
BUN	Blood Urea Nitrogen
CLU	Clusterin
COX	Cyclooxygenase
CysC	Cystatin C
DIAKT	Drug-Induced Acute Kidney Tubular
DIKI	Drug-Induced Kidney Injury
EMA	European Medicines Agency
eRPF	effective Renal Plasma Flow
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FE	Fractional Excretion
FITC	Fluorescein Isothiocyanate
FTIM	First Time In Man
GFR	Glomerular Filtration Rate
GLP	Good Laboratory Practice
ICH	International Conference on Harmonisation
KIM-1	Kidney Injury Molecule-1
MAP	Mean Arterial Pressure
2-MPT	2-(a-Mannopyranosyl)-L-tryptophan
NCE	New Chemical Entity
NIC	Noninvasive Clearance
-------	--
NHP	Nonhuman Primate
NSAID	Nonsteroidal Anti-inflammatory Drug
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
PAH	para-Aminohippuric Acid
NCE	New Chemical Entity
PMDA	Pharmaceuticals and Medical Devices Agency
RBF	Renal Blood Flow
RVR	Renal Vascular Resistance
SCr	Serum Creatinine
SP	Safety Pharmacology
TFF	Trefoil Factor

1 Introduction: Impact of Drug-Induced Kidney Injury on Drug Development

Although the reasons for drug attrition have evolved over the years, the safety of new chemical entities (NCEs), both preclinically and clinically, remains the major cause of attrition during development, accounting for approximately 35–40 % of all drug discontinuations (Kola and Landis 2004; Kennedy 1997; Lasser et al. 2002; Cook et al. 2014). However, of more concern is the fact that over recent years, despite an increased preclinical safety testing battery, as required by regulatory agencies, there is no clear trend toward a reduction of the attrition due to safety reasons (Arrowsmith 2011; Arrowsmith and Miller 2013).

The kidney is a complex and crucial excretory organ that plays an important role in numerous regulatory processes that include fluid and electrolyte balance (i.e., ultrafiltration, reabsorption, and secretion), control of blood pressure and volume, acid–base balance, and removal of waste products. It also has a significant endocrine function (Stockham and Scott 2008) and plays an important role in drug disposition, i.e., the absorption, distribution, metabolism, and excretion (ADME) of drugs.

Unsurprisingly, drug-induced kidney injury (DIKI) remains a significant cause of candidate compound attrition in drug development (Garrett and Workman 1999; Lesco and Atkinson 2001). However, in contrast to the cardiovascular system, the safety attrition related to the renal system in preclinical development is small (2 vs. 27 %; Car 2006; Redfern et al. 2010). Furthermore there has been no link reported between serious adverse drug reactions (ADRs) and kidney toxicity in phase I clinical trials (Sibille et al. 1998) indicating that the incidence and impact of renal toxicities in preclinical development and early clinical trials are low, monitorable, and manageable (Sibille et al. 2010). This is not surprising since the kidney has a high reserve capacity so that it takes significant injury before it begins to fail. However, DIKI-related attrition rises to ~9 % in clinical development (Olson

et al. 2000), with 2 % of serious ADRs being attributed to renal toxicity (Budnitz et al. 2006; Redfern et al. 2010). DIKI or nephrotoxicity accounts for approximately 19–25 % of all cases of acute kidney injury (AKI) in clinical practice (Liano and Pascual 1996; Mehta et al. 2004). However, there have been no reports of drug withdrawal from the market due to nephrotoxicity (Stevens and Baker 2009). These observations suggest that the current nonclinical testing paradigm may not be sufficient to predict DIKI when drugs are administered in large patient populations for long periods of time. Although the majority of DIKI is associated with NCEs (small molecules), there were a few cases of renal toxicity reported in patients treated with monoclonal antibodies (Sasaki et al. 2013; Perazella 2012; Herlitz et al. 2012).

The mechanisms by which drugs produce acute and/or chronic kidney injury are poorly understood and currently histopathology is considered by toxicology pathologists to be the sole "gold standard" by which DIKI is established. However, recent developments in the biomarker field are promising, and further learnings remain to be made with respect to the relationship of the time course of the appearance of the DIKI biomarkers with respect to histopathology. As summarized in Table 1, renal ADRs or kidney toxicities are diverse and in many cases independent from the primary pharmacological target, the therapeutic indication, or the chemical class, thus making the nonclinical evaluation of DIKI more complex and challenging.

Therapeutic class	Most notable examples	Side effect
Analgesics	NSAIDs, acetaminophen, aspirin	Acute/chronic interstitial nephritis
Antidepressants	Amitriptyline, doxepin, fluoxetine	Rhabdomyolysis
Antihistamines	Diphenhydramine, doxylamine	Rhabdomyolysis
Antimicrobials	Aminoglycosides, beta- lactams, vancomycin	Acute interstitial nephritis, tubular cell toxicity, glomerulonephritis
Antiretroviral agents	Acyclovir, adefovir, tenofovir, indinavir	Acute interstitial nephritis, tubular cell toxicity
Cardiovascular agents	ACE inhibitors, clopidogrel, statins	Altered intraglomerular hemodynamics, rhabdomyolysis
Chemotherapeutics	Cisplatin, carmustine, interferon-alpha	Acute/chronic interstitial nephritis, tubular cell toxicity
Chemotherapeutics	Methotrexate	Glomerulonephritis
Diuretics	Loops, thiazides, triamterene	Acute interstitial nephritis, crystal nephropathy
Contrast dyes	Iodine or barium compounds	Tubular cell toxicity

Table 1 Some drug classes that have renal side effects in clinical use

NSAIDs nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, ACE angiotensin-converting enzyme

2 Anatomy and Physiology

Located in the abdominal cavity in the paravertebral gutter, the kidneys are paired organs. At the interface of the blood circulation and the urinary excretion system, the kidney is, with the liver and lungs, one of the major filters of the organism but also takes part in multiple functions such as hormonal secretion and homeostasis.

2.1 Kidney Gross Structure

The kidney is a bean-shaped organ surrounded by a capsule. In all the mammalians examined in this chapter (i.e., mouse, rat, guinea pig, dog, pig, nonhuman primate, and human), the kidney is smooth and unilobar, although, in humans, this organ is multilobar in the fetus, cortical lobation being fused rapidly after birth. The renal hilum, located at the concave surface, is the entry point of the renal artery and exit point of the renal vein and ureter.

A section of the organ reveals an external cortex (granular dark brown-red) and an internal medulla (clearer and striated) which can be discernible to the naked eye (Fig. 1).

The cortex forms a cap over the medulla, which is constituted of pyramid(s), separated by projections of cortex substance (column(s) of Bertin). The tip of the pyramid is called the papilla and empties into a calyx which itself empties into the renal pelvis becoming the ureter. The medulla can therefore be divided into outer (pyramids) and inner medulla (papilla(e) and renal pelvis), the former being itself divided into outer and inner stripes. In rodents, dogs, and monkeys, kidneys are unipyramidal (Fig. 1a); renal columns are very limited or absent and pyramids merge in a uniform medulla layer and renal papillae are fused to form a unique common papilla (renal crest) which extends directly into the renal pelvis. In humans, the presence of several pyramids and papillae (Fig. 1b, c) can be regarded as adaptation of larger body size. The inner medulla is more developed in species with high urine-concentrating capacity.

2.2 Kidney Microscopic Structure

2.2.1 Nephron: Functional Unit of the Kidney (Fig. 2)

Renal Corpuscle: Filtering Unit

Located in the cortex of the kidney, the renal corpuscle is the first section of the kidney and is constituted of the glomerulus and the Bowman's capsule. The glomerulus is a capillary network between an afferent and an efferent artery. The blood is filtered through the capillaries into the Bowman's capsule, which empties into the renal proximal tubule.



Fig. 1 (a) Unipyramidal, multilobar kidney section (rodents, dogs, monkeys). (b) Multipyramidal, unilobar kidney section (humans). (c) Multipyramidal, multilobar kidney section (human fetus, pigs)



Fig. 2 Schematic representation of a nephron and qualified DIKI biomarker

Renal Tubule: Reabsorption Unit

The renal tubule extends between the Bowman's capsule and the collecting ducts. It has distinct sections which can be differentiated histologically (Fig. 2): the proximal tubule with an initial convoluted portion followed by a straight (descending) portion; the loop of Henle consisting of a descending limb and an ascending limb, the latter being divided in a thin portion and a thick portion (also known as distal straight tubule); and finally the distal convoluted tubule.

Proximal and distal convoluted tubules are located in the cortex, close to their corresponding corpuscle, whereas the straight sections pass through the cortex into the renal medulla before bending and returning to the cortex. The length of the loop of Henle varies, with subcapsular nephrons having very short loop and

juxtamedullary nephrons extending deep into the papilla. Dogs only have long loops, whereas long loops represent only 28 % of the loops in rodents.

2.2.2 Juxtaglomerular Apparatus: Regulation Unit

Located at the vascular pole of the glomerulus, where a portion of the distal nephron comes into contact with its parent glomerulus, the juxtaglomerular apparatus consists of three components: the macula densa (i.e., thickening of the epithelium of the distal convoluted tubule), the smooth muscle cell of the afferent arteriole (i.e., juxtaglomerular cells, renin-producing cells), and the extraglomerular mesangial cells.

2.2.3 Collecting Ducts: Excretion Unit

Distal convoluted tubules, through connecting tubules, flow into collecting ducts which connect the nephron to the ureter by extending from the cortex to the tip of the papilla.

2.2.4 Vascularization

The renal artery, arising from the aorta, enters the kidney through the hilum and then divides into several branches (interlobar arteries) to reach the corticomedullary junction where they give rise to arcuate arteries coursing parallel to the capsule. Two types of arteries then originate from these arcuate arteries: those irrigating the cortex (interlobular arteries) and those irrigating the medulla (descending vasa recta). Afferent arterioles of the corpuscle arise from the interlobular arteries, divide into a capillary network (glomerulus), and then reunite to form the efferent arterioles before forming again a capillary bed around the nephron. Veins run parallel to the arterial system.

2.3 Physiology

2.3.1 Excretion Role

Glomerular Filtration

Blood is filtered through the capillary walls of the glomerulus by a process of ultrafiltration driven by Starling forces (i.e., oncotic and hydrostatic forces). Water and small molecules (i.e., electrolytes, glucose, urea, creatinine, amino acids, etc.) enter the Bowman's space while larger molecules such as albumin are retained; the resulting isotonic fluid is called glomerular filtrate. Other parameters such as configuration and charge of the molecules also play a major role in ultrafiltration such that excretion of cationic molecules is facilitated.

The glomerular filtration rate (GFR) is therefore highly dependent on the capillary integrity and renal blood or plasma flow and is an important index of renal function. The way to measure GFR is described in the Methods section. For endogenous or exogenous substances that are neither reabsorbed nor secreted by the tubule, GFR (mL/min) is equivalent to clearance and corresponds to the volume of

Table 2 Comparison of glomerular filtration rate (GFR) in different species	Species	GFR in mL/min per 100 g body weight
	Mouse	0.8
	Rat	0.8–1
	Pig	0.1–0.2
	Dog	0.3
	Monkey	0.2–0.4
	Human	0.15–0.2

plasma from which the substance is extracted and excreted into the urine per minute, according to the formula:

$$\frac{\text{urinary concentration } \left(\frac{\text{mg}}{\text{mL}}\right) \times \text{urinary volume } \left(\frac{\text{mL}}{\text{min}}\right)}{\text{plasma concentration } \left(\frac{\text{mg}}{\text{mL}}\right)}$$

GFR is generally inversely correlated with body mass or body surface so that the rodents (Field et al. 1991) have the highest GFR, whereas that of humans is relatively low (Donadio et al. 1997; Fleck 1999) (Table 2).

GFR is also regulated by sympathetic nerve fibers which innervate arterioles of the glomerulus and by several hormones (angiotensin II, atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP), nitric oxide, endothelin, prostaglandins).

Tubular Reabsorption and Secretion

Glomerular filtrate (i.e., primary urine) is very different from the excreted urine. At each segment of the nephron, passive or active mechanisms will modify the composition of the ultrafiltrate. How the various components of the glomerular filtrate are reabsorbed is detailed below.

Reabsorption of most sodium occurs in the proximal tubule, irrespective of body needs. This reabsorption is performed through an active transport mediated by Na⁺K⁺ATPase, followed by a passive reabsorption of water and chloride.

The transport of water and sodium in the loop of Henle is passive and follows selective permeability. The descending limb of the loop of Henle is highly permeable to water and low to sodium; the osmolarity of the tubular urine increases with the osmolarity gradient of the interstitium (lower in the corticomedullary junction than in the inner medulla). In opposition, the ascending limb of Henle is highly permeable to sodium and low to water so that the osmolarity of tubular urine decreases in this portion. The ability to concentrate urine is highly dependent on the length of the descending and ascending branches and is more marked in rodents (Bankir 1985).

In the distal portion of the nephron (sodium) and collecting ducts (water), reabsorption is facultative, dependent on body needs and secondary to hormonal stimulation (aldosterone for sodium and antidiuretic hormone (ADH, vasopressin) for water). The atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP) also plays a role by decreasing sodium reabsorption.

Potassium (K⁺) is the major intracellular electrolyte and its concentration in the body is regulated by the kidney although corrections of disturbances in potassium balance require several hours (Giebisch 1998). Whereas a marked decrease is required (20–40 %) to induce reabsorption in the kidney, an increase results in a prompt rise in K⁺ clearance. The reabsorption of most K⁺ occurs in the proximal tubule by passive transport, while secretion (active and passive) occurs in the distal tubule and collecting ducts. However, depending on body needs, secretion can be replaced by reabsorption.

Factors that influence the reabsorption and secretion of potassium are distal sodium supply, plasma K^+ concentration, and tubule flow rate. Renal blood flow by activation of the renin–angiotensin–aldosterone system plays also a major role.

Magnesium, calcium, and phosphate (Mg, Ca, and PO_4 , respectively) concentrations are partially regulated by the kidney. These electrolytes are passively reabsorbed mainly in the proximal tubule and loop of Henle, but fine-tuning by active transporters takes place in the distal convoluted tubule (de Baaij and Bindels 2012). The reabsorption/excretion of Mg, Ca, and PO_4 is influenced by the parathyroid hormone (PTH) which also activates vitamin D in the kidney. The effects of these hormones are counterbalanced by those of the peptide hormone, calcitonin.

The amount of glucose which is reabsorbed in the proximal tubule through an active transport mechanism is proportionate to the amount filtered providing that plasma concentration remains below a determined threshold.

In normal conditions, proteins, as well as small molecules bound to plasma proteins, are not filtered by the kidneys but remain in the plasma. Proteins of low molecular weight that are filtered through the glomerulus are reabsorbed in the proximal tubule. Therefore, marked proteinuria is indicative of glomerular disease, while low-level proteinuria indicates tubular damage or early-stage glomerular injury.

Endogenous acid production (H⁺), and thus control of acid–base balance, is regulated by the kidney through three mechanisms, i.e., the production of NH_4^+ ions and reabsorption of filtered bicarbonate in the proximal tubule and the buffering of hydrogen ion secretion by ammonia in the collecting tubule.

Nitrogenous waste products consisting of urea, creatinine, and ammonia ions are excreted in the urine. The elimination of drugs by the kidney occurs by passive glomerular filtration or active tubular secretion through solute transporter mechanisms (i.e., OCT, OAT, MRP, MDR, etc.). This elimination of xenobiotics is affected by their physical properties and polarity, plasma protein binding (unbound drug remaining in the plasma), and degree of saturation of transporters. Small non-lipophilic ionized substances remain in the urine and leave the body, but other substances can be reabsorbed and reenter the blood circulation through passive or active transports. Biochemical processes convert lipophilic substances into metabolites that can be excreted and therefore reduce the nephrotoxicity (Lock 1998). These biotransformation reactions involve phase I reactions (via hydrolases, oxidases, reductases, etc.) and phase II reactions (i.e., conjugation to polar compounds).

2.3.2 Regulation of Blood Pressure

Approximately 25 % of the cardiac output circulates through the kidney, which is the greatest rate of blood flow for any organ. The kidney plays a major role in the regulation of blood pressure through the secretion of renin. There are three main causes of renin release: (1) decreased blood pressure perceived by the baroreceptors situated in the juxtaglomerular cells of the afferent arteriole; (2) decreased Na+ sodium concentration in the distal convoluted tubule following a decreased blood pressure, perceived by the macula densa cells acting as chemoreceptors; and (3) increased sympathetic nervous system activity.

Renin, secreted in blood by juxtaglomerular cells, hydrolyzes a peptide (angiotensinogen) in angiotensin I further cleaved in the lungs in an active peptide, the angiotensin II. This peptide increases blood pressure through two different mechanisms: constriction of smooth muscle of the vessels and stimulation of aldosterone release by the adrenal glands. Aldosterone is responsible for the reabsorption of water and sodium which increases blood volume and therefore blood pressure. Vasopressin, secreted by the pituitary gland in response to reduced blood volume and increased plasma osmolarity, is responsible for the reabsorption of water in the collecting duct and therefore increased blood pressure.

2.3.3 Endocrine Role

The kidney produces several hormones and also controls hormones generated by other organs. The former ones are described below; the latter were already mentioned earlier in this chapter (i.e., aldosterone, ADH, ANP, and renin).

Erythropoietin is produced by peritubular interstitial cells under hypoxic conditions to increase the production of red blood cells. Its secretion is regulated by a feedback mechanism.

Most cells of the kidney possess the cyclooxygenase enzymes (COX-1, COX-2) involved in the production of prostaglandins and thromboxanes from the arachidonic acid.

Present in food and synthesized from cholesterol under its inactive form, vitamin D is involved in calcium metabolism once activated. This activation is performed in the proximal tubules.

Therefore, the kidneys receive 25 % of cardiac output and filter large volumes of plasma. As the filtrate moves along the nephron, its components are concentrated greater than threefold in the proximal tubule and greater than 100-fold in the distal tubule and the collecting ducts. As a result, the renal tubular and interstitial cells are exposed to high concentrations of medications and their metabolites, which predispose the kidneys to injury (Choudhury and Ahmed 2006).

3 Regulatory Requirements

During preclinical development, several regulated studies are conducted; those include, but are not limited to, safety pharmacology single-dose testing and repeat-dose testing in toxicology studies. These studies offer an opportunity to

evaluate drug effect on kidney function and structure. With respect to the preclinical investigation of renal effects under the remit of safety pharmacology (SP), the International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH) 7A guideline recommendations state that testing of renal function by measuring urine volume and electrolyte excretion in rats or dogs, as part of the safety pharmacology package, is supplementary or is indicated based on the knowledge obtained about the new chemical entity (NCE) under test and should be performed when renal safety issues are suspected on a "cause for concern" basis (Anon. 2001). Urinary volume, specific gravity, osmolarity, pH, fluid/electrolyte balance, proteins, cytology, and blood chemistry determinations such as blood urea nitrogen, creatinine and plasma proteins can be used (Anon. 2001). Renal supplemental studies should be conducted before first-time-in-man (FTIM) studies or during clinical development as appropriate, based on an identified cause for concern. Ultimately, renal assessment should be assessed prior to product approval, unless not warranted, in which case this should be justified.

The guideline recommendations for regulatory repeated-dose toxicology studies state that food intake, general behavior, body weight, hematological parameters, clinical chemistry, urinalysis, and ophthalmology should be monitored (Anon. 2012). Relevant parameters should be selected to enable an identification of the toxicity profile. The parameters should be determined at relevant time points, taking the pharmacodynamic/pharmacokinetic profiles into account. In addition to final observations, these parameters should be monitored with a frequency that allows an assessment of changes over time. The selection of methodologies should be according to the current state of the art. The examinations performed during the study should also be performed in the controls. The testing/sampling should not be performed in a way which could influence the outcome and reliability of the study. In terms of what should be measured in these studies, current regulatory guidance specifically requests routine inclusion of serum creatinine (SCr) and blood urea nitrogen (BUN) in the clinical pathology/biochemistry panels in nonclinical safety studies supporting clinical trials (Anon. 2012). This is because they can be helpful to assess functional consequences of histopathological changes and because clinicians and regulators expect to see them.

In addition, over recent years, a number of novel urinary biomarkers have emerged in rodents that have been shown to be of greater sensitivity and specificity than the traditional plasma/serum markers (Ferguson et al. 2008; Ozer et al. 2010; Yu et al. 2010; Rouse et al. 2011). Seven urinary biomarkers have been qualified by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA; June 2008), European Medicines Agency (EMA; June 2008), and Pharmaceuticals and Medical Devices Agency (PMDA; 2010) for use in good laboratory practice (GLP)-compliant rat studies to support the safe conduct of early-phase clinical trials, namely, kidney injury molecule-1 (KIM-1), trefoil factor-3 (TFF3), clusterin (CLU), ß2-microglobulin, cystatin C (CysC), albumin, and total protein (Dieterle et al. 2010a). Their appearance or excretion in urine offers the promise of greater sensitivity over functional kidney biomarkers and greater utility to detect early stages of drug-induced kidney stress, before histopathologically defined DIKI has occurred, although the use of biomarkers in drug development and regulatory decision is still a matter of debate (Lesco and Atkinson 2001). These aspects will be covered in detail in the biomarkers and current practice sections of the chapter.

4 Methods to Assess Drug Effects on Renal Function

Models to identify drug effects on renal function should cover excretory, hemodynamic, and endocrine aspects. Although in vivo renal assessments remain more frequently used either as stand-alone safety pharmacology studies or as specific endpoints integrated in toxicology studies, investigational in vitro tools have been developed which offer good alternatives or complementary approaches to in vivo models for screening or mechanistic purposes. Before selecting a model to address a specific question, one should consider the technical feasibility and available set of validation data, the study design constraints, the interspecies differences in terms of anatomy and physiology, as well as the translational relevance of the preclinical endpoints.

4.1 In Vivo Mammalian Models

Rats, dogs, monkeys, and (mini-)pigs are the most common species used to assess both excretory function and hemodynamic function of the kidneys. Renal function assessment is mainly based on the analysis of urine and/or plasma samples and is ideally conducted in conscious, freely moving animals, to better mimic physiological conditions. Urine collection for quantitative analysis requires either urinary bladder catheterization (feasible in large animals only) or use of metabolism cages (in rodents mainly but also sometimes used for dogs and NHP) allowing urine volume determination and collection of fractions over defined periods of time (e.g., 0–8 h, 8–24 h, etc.). Such cages are equipped with a urine/feces separator. Special metabolism cages have been developed to allow simultaneous urine collection and automated blood sampling from the same animal, hence reducing the stress due to repeated handling (Han et al. 2013). They can even be coupled with telemetric system for measurement of cardiovascular function (Litwin et al. 2011; Chen et al. 2013).

While tubular function can be addressed by fractional excretion of electrolytes or by determination of urinary levels of glucose, protein, enzyme, or other newer biomarkers, GFR is usually considered as the best quantitative measurement of the overall renal function, because it is directly related to the functional renal mass. This parameter is therefore a good indicator of glomerular function and of the progress of a renal injury. Urinalysis can be easily integrated in routine toxicology studies as additional renal endpoints, but hemodynamic endpoints and GFR assessment (in particular if an exogenous marker of clearance is used), as described here below, usually requires stand-alone safety pharmacology studies (Redfern et al. 2013).

4.1.1 Glomerular Function

The GFR can be estimated by clearance measurements of endogenous or exogenous small molecules (urea, creatinine, 2-MPT, inulin, cystatin C, iohexol, or iodixanol). An ideal marker of GFR should be primarily excreted by the kidneys, freely filtered by the glomerulus, and neither secreted nor reabsorbed by the tubule. It should also be supplied to the plasma at a constant rate and exhibit no or minimal protein binding. If these criteria are met, such as for inulin, the GFR is equivalent to the renal/urinary clearance of the substance, as defined earlier in this chapter.

Clearance assessment is usually based on parallel analysis of plasma and urine samples. However, in the cases where a substance is only cleared by the kidney, the renal clearance is equal to the plasma clearance and hence, can be calculated solely based on the plasma concentration of the marker at different time points (Table 3). The major advantage is that no urine collection is needed. As an example, Katayama et al. (2010) developed a method to calculate the GFR in conscious rats using a bolus of iodixanol and a single blood sample. This method allows the repeated use of the same animals without urine collection and radioisotopes. Indeed, clearance of radioisotopes requires more sophisticated techniques such as renal scintigraphy, for which special expertise and equipment are needed, therefore limiting its use in standard safety pharmacology studies. Recently, a novel device has been developed that allows GFR measurements in conscious laboratory animals without the need for blood or urine sampling or laboratory assays (Schock-Kusch et al. 2011; Schreiber et al. 2012). The noninvasive clearance (NIC)-kidney device is a miniaturized detection device weighing 3.2 g that when mounted on the back of laboratory animals enables the transcutaneous measurement of the elimination kinetics of the fluorescent renal marker FITC-sinistrin (fluorescein isothiocyanate 1-sinistrin; active pharmaceutical ingredient of the commercially available GFR marker Inutest®) in conscious animals. This allows the measurement of the clearance of FITC-sinistrin from the plasma in real time without the need for any blood sampling and thus is a means of measuring GFR with a much lower burden on the individual animal.

4.1.2 Tubular Function

If plasma markers provide relevant information about the level of renal perfusion and functional mass, the analysis of urine allows the identification of the functional status of particular nephron segments. In general toxicology studies, routine urinalysis usually includes visual assessment of urine (color, clarity), volume, specific gravity or osmolality, pH, quantitative or semiquantitative protein, and glucose content. Dipstick test strips as used in human medicine also include the determination of other parameters, such as ketones, bilirubin, urobilinogen, hemoglobin, etc. For example, glucosuria in the absence of increased plasma glucose indicates a functional defect of the proximal tubule. Moderate proteinuria is indicative of tubular damage, while massive proteinuria indicates glomerular disease, so that this parameter is less specific. Other protein biomarkers as well as enzyme biomarkers will be discussed in the next section. As soon as a quantitative assessment of an analyte or biomarker is required, measurement of urine volume becomes

Marker	Fluid collected	Species	Limitations
Urea	Plasma or serum	Human, dog, rat	Passive reabsorption in tubules, extrarenal influences (food, bleeding, etc.), insensitivity to small decrease in renal functional mass
Creatinine	Plasma or serum	Human, dog, rat	Extrarenal influences (age, muscle mass), poor sensitivity, can be secreted by proximal tubule in rats
2- (a-Mannopyranosyl)- L-tryptophan (2-MPT) clearance	Plasma and urine	Human, rat	Less extrarenal influences, good correlation with inulin clearance
Cystatin C clearance	Plasma or serum	Human, dog, rat, mice	Affected by inflammation or neoplasia, higher sensitivity than creatinine
Endogenous creatinine clearance	Plasma and urine over 12 h or 24 h	Dog	Overestimation of GFR due to tubular secretion and non-creatinine chromogens
Exogenous creatinine clearance	Plasma with or without 12 h or 24 h urine	Dog	Subcutaneous or intravenous injection of creatinine to increase the concentration by 10x
Inulin clearance	Plasma and urine	Human, dog, rat	
Iohexol clearance	Plasma	Human, dog, rat	Stable, not toxic but requires high doses; clearance = dose/AUC
Iodixanol clearance	Plasma	Human, dog, rat	
Protein excretion	Urine	Dog	No differentiation between glomerular and tubular proteinuria

Table 3 Tests for glomerular filtration rate (GFR) assessment

necessary. However, if complete timed urine collection cannot be conducted, urine creatinine concentration can be used to normalize the quantity of the analyte in a spot urine sample, as its daily excretion is roughly constant.

Urine electrolytes levels are highly sensitive to the functional state of the kidney. The most useful information is the fractional excretion (FE), which is the proportion of electrolyte excreted in urine from the plasma. Accurate FE calculation should be done in parallel with GFR assessment. If GFR is normal, any change in FE reflects tubular malfunction. In this case, FE will increase for electrolytes primarily reabsorbed by the kidneys and will decrease for secreted electrolytes.

4.1.3 Hemodynamic Function

Renal blood flow (RBF) can be measured either directly or indirectly. Direct measurement requires the placement of a flow probe around the renal artery, which is technically difficult in rats due to their small size. Therefore, renal hemodynamic studies are rather conducted in large animal species such as dogs, (mini-)pigs, and nonhuman primates, due to the easy surgical accessibility of

kidneys and vessels. RBF assessment is usually coupled with systemic blood pressure monitoring, using a pressure catheter placed into an artery (e.g., femoral). These probes can be exteriorized via a connector or a vascular access port. Telemetry avoids exteriorization of these probes and therefore induces less risk of infections or postoperative complications. It also allows the animals to be kept over long periods of time, and thus, they can be reused across successive studies. Another hemodynamic endpoint is the renal vascular resistance (RVR), calculated as the ratio between RBF and mean arterial pressure (MAP). RVR can be increased in case of renal dysfunction or in case of systemic hypertension.

An indirect measurement of RBF can be made using para-aminohippuric acid (PAH) clearance. This molecule is an ideal marker of the effective renal plasma flow (eRPF), as it freely filters through the glomerulus, and any amount remaining in the peritubular capillary plasma is secreted into the proximal tubule. Therefore, essentially all PAH passing through the kidneys appears in the urine. For this reason, the PAH clearance is directly proportional to the rate of plasma flow through the kidneys. If the hematocrit is known, the total renal blood flow can be easily calculated from the eRPF value.

An easy and rapid method with intravenous bolus administration of an iohexol/ PAH mixture in dogs has been developed for simultaneous measurement of GFR and eRPF, based on plasma clearances of both substances (Laroute et al. 1999).

4.2 In Vivo Non-mammalian Models

The zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) larva has gained increasing interest over the last decade as an alternative to mammalian in vivo models (Redfern et al. 2008). The zebrafish kidney is genetically and morphologically close to that of mammals, except that the pronephros of larvae consists only of a fused glomerulus with one nephron on each side. While previous investigations of renal function were limited to morphological studies, new techniques have emerged more recently, which allow functional investigations, such as renal clearance and cardiovascular flow. Assessments were based on measurements of FITC-inulin intensity in the caudal artery and excreted FITC-inulin and were validated using gentamicin and high salt loading (Rider et al. 2012). Offering the possibility of high-throughput screening, visual transparency, low cost, and genetic manipulation, zebrafish are a promising and simple tool for studying renal function. However, its validation with a larger set of known nephrotoxic drugs appears necessary.

4.3 In Vitro Models

Significant progress has been made in the last two decades in the development of various in vitro techniques for the isolation and culture of kidney cells. To our knowledge, cellular assays are mainly used in mechanistic studies aimed at understanding normal and disease renal cell function, rather than as routine screening tests to assess drug effects in safety pharmacology. Because of the diversity of the kidney structure, which contains no less than 15 different cell types in the tubular epithelium, a large variety of cell lines have been developed. They predominantly originate from human, mouse, rat, and rabbit. Most cell types can be obtained by microdissection techniques and be grown as primary culture monolayers, with limited life span (3–5 passages). Some spontaneous permanent cell lines or immortalized renal cell lines are also available, offering the advantage of a renewable proliferative source of cells but the disadvantage of some abnormal properties (Wilson 2009). These cell populations have been used to study ischemic or hypoxic injury, effects of nephrotoxic agents (environmental toxins, therapeutic agents), congenital renal diseases, or renal cancer and fibrosis. Various morphologic and biochemical parameters can be measured in cell cultures to evaluate proliferation, adhesion, polarization, and differentiation of renal cells. Morphologic analysis is complemented by a huge variety of biomarkers specific of each function and detectable by immunohistochemistry (see section on biomarkers).

Renal slice technology has been extensively exploited for pharmacology and safety assessments. This technique involves the removal of longitudinal sections of kidney tissue using a precise-cut microtome. Dog, rat, and rabbit kidneys are the most frequently used, but renal slices of human origin have started to be used more recently. Over other in vitro cellular models, renal slices offer the advantage to keep the architecture and cell heterogeneity of the whole organ, as well as surrounding interstitial and vascular elements. They are functionally able to transport ions, to maintain sodium and potassium balance, and to exhibit cell–cell interactions. They can be used for short-term (up to a few hours) or long-term (up to 48 h) incubation with test drugs. The primary endpoints of renal slices are metabolic function or morphologic analysis, which can be coupled with gene expression and biomarker analysis (Vickers et al. 2004).

Isolated perfused kidney preparations have been successfully used to study renal physiology and pharmacology. Indeed, this model enables investigation of renal clearance, uptake, transport, and metabolism of substances. It also allows hemodynamic measurements (i.e., renal blood pressure and flow, renal resistance) and evaluation of endocrine function (e.g., renin secretion). This preparation can be applied to the preclinical assessment of renal side effects of pharmaceutical drugs. Although kidneys of cats and dogs have been used in the past, the rat is now the preferred species, due to its small size and the ease of surgical techniques. However, kidneys of mice or pigs can also be used. There are two different versions: the ex vivo perfusion model, where the kidney is completely isolated from the body and maintained under controlled conditions in a perfusion chamber, or the in situ perfusion model, where the kidney remains in the body of the animal, hence preserving the hormonal regulation and innervation. The renal artery is cannulated and perfused at constant rate with a buffer solution containing all elements necessary for kidney metabolism and viability (glucose, albumin, electrolytes, amino acids, etc.). Changes in arterial pressure can be measured and effluents collected for biochemical analysis. Another variant of this model is the non-filtering kidney, in which the glomerular filtration is bypassed so that the test substance can only access

the renal tubule. This preparation is used to specifically study renal tubular absorption. In contrast, in the fixed kidney preparation, the tubular function is blocked by glutaraldehyde perfusion, allowing the evaluation of glomerular capillary wall permeability. The collected urine is a glomerular ultrafiltrate, and the kidney is equivalent to a simple filtrating membrane. Similar results can be obtained using isolated glomeruli.

More recently, organ-on-chips have emerged as exciting innovative tools combining microengineering, cell biology, and physiology approaches. Regarding the renal system, human kidney proximal tubule-on-chip has been successfully used to assess drug transport and nephrotoxicity of drugs (Jang et al. 2013). Primary epithelial cells from the proximal tubule are cultured on an extracellular porous, matrix-coated membrane, with two adjacent channels created on the device, one on the apical side mimicking the lumen and the other at the basal side representing the interstitial space. Such tool seems to more closely mimic the in vivo response of tubular cells than any other in vitro systems used so far and appears as a promising tool to investigate human renal toxicity during drug development.

4.4 In Silico Models

Several in silico models for renal excretory function have been described in the literature, focusing on the fraction of the drug excreted in urine as endpoint. They are based on the analysis of human urinary excretion data of 150–160 drugs and use a set of 72–94 physicochemical and structural descriptors to build their model (Doddareddy et al. 2006; Manga et al. 2003). Among these descriptors, lipophilicity is one the most important parameters influencing renal clearance, together with hydrogen bond donor count, presence of carboxylic acid groups, and polar surface area. The final result is a multi-categorical model where compounds are classified according to the percent of urinary excretion (from low to high). However, these models were found to have only moderate predictivity for renal clearance of new compounds (Feng et al. 2010).

The SAPHIR project (a Systems Approach for PHysiological Integration of Renal, cardiac, and respiratory functions), initiated in 2008 under the 6th European Framework Program, provides a prototype core model of human physiology targeting the short- and long-term regulation of blood pressure, body fluids, and homeostasis of the major solutes (Thomas et al. 2008). It also includes the main regulatory sensors (baro- and chemoreceptors) and nervous (autonomic control) and hormonal regulators (antidiuretic hormone, aldosterone, and angiotensin). The resulting modeling resource is an open-source quantitative kidney database available to the general community (http://physiome.ibisc.fr/qkdb). Another initiative supported by the FDA is aimed at predicting ADRs of novel drugs for specific system organ classes, using publicly available preclinical screening data from the PubChem BioAssay database (Pouliot et al. 2011). However, for renal and urinary disorders, the predictivity was not very high and remains below the fixed threshold. The best predictions were for immune disorders and blood and lymphatic system

disorders. Therefore, the use of this tool for predicting renal adverse drug reactions is not currently recommended.

5 Biomarkers of Kidney Injury

The development, validation, and implementation of translational biomarkers that allow for renal toxicity identification, risk assessment, and risk management are of extreme value. The ideal biomarker or panel of biomarkers should demonstrate the necessary sensitivity and specificity to predict toxicity in preclinical models and in a clinical setting. One of the major challenges in assessing DIKI is the limited translatability between preclinical models and the clinical setting mainly due to the suboptimal inappropriate tools currently available.

It is important to note that drugs can induce increases in SCr and BUN and decreases in GFR, for example, by inducing changes in renal perfusion pressure or by affecting the proximal tubular transport of creatinine or the reabsorption of urea, without detectable DIKI, and thus may give false-positive signals in studies evaluating renal function.

In chronic progressive renal failure, as much as 80 % of the functional renal mass can be lost before functional biomarker level rise. This means that the functional biomarkers can underestimate the actual extent of kidney injury and thus result in a false-negative signal. Therefore, while the functional biomarkers SCr and BUN may be helpful to estimate the impact of DIKI on a change, if any, on kidney function (i.e., GFR), they are not particularly useful tools for predicting DIKI potential or susceptibility before frank kidney injury has occurred.

This section describes the regulatory accepted DIKI biomarkers, their application, and the limitations that have been identified to date. It also provides an insight to novel approaches for DIKI biomarker identification, development, and validation through the combination of established and state-of-the-art approaches.

5.1 Qualified Biomarkers

Between 2008 and 2010, the FDA (2008), the EMA (2008), and the PMDA (2010) qualified the use of seven urinary biomarkers for GLP rat studies to support the safe conduct of early-phase clinical trials: KIM-1, CLU, TFF-3, β 2-microglobulin, CysC, albumin, and total protein. These are detailed below.

KIM-1 is a type I cell membrane glycoprotein which contains, in its extracellular portion, a six-cysteine immunoglobulin-like domain, two N-glycosylation sites, and a T/SP-rich domain characteristic of mucin-like O-glycosylated proteins. The ectodomain of KIM-1 is shed from cells in vitro and in vivo into the urine in rodents and humans after proximal tubular kidney injury or in patients with renal cell carcinoma. KIM-1 confers on epithelial cells the ability to recognize and phagocytose dead cells that are present in the postischemic kidney and contribute to the obstruction of the tubule lumen that characterizes acute kidney injury. In addition to the facilitation of clearance of the apoptotic debris from the tubular lumen, KIM-1 may play an important role in limiting the autoimmune response to injury since it is known in many systems that phagocytosis of apoptotic bodies is one mechanism for limiting the pro-inflammatory response (Bonventre 2009).

The secreted isoform of clusterin (CLU) is a 76–80-kDa glycosylated protein with extensive posttranslational modifications, such as glycosylation, cleavages, and dimerization. In the context of kidney injury, CLU has been suggested to play an antiapoptotic role and to be involved in cell protection, lipid recycling, cell aggregation, and cell attachment. Clusterin overexpression was shown to be induced by different types of kidney injury in glomeruli, tubules, and papillae of rats and dogs as a result of drug nephrotoxicity, surgery and ischemia, and renal diseases. Changes of protein levels of CLU have been observed in kidneys and in the urine in animal studies as well as in human. Although CLU is expressed in several tissues, its molecular size prevents a filtration in the kidney, thus rendering its urinary levels specific to kidney injury (Dieterle et al. 2010a or b, Rosenberg and Silkensen 1995; Kharasch et al. 2006; Hidaka et al. 2002).

TFF3, TFF1, and TFF2 are small peptide hormones secreted by mucusproducing cells, and by epithelial cells of multiple tissues, in mammals. By inhibiting apoptosis and promoting survival and migration of epithelial cells into lesions, TFF3 facilitates restoration of intestinal epithelium as a protective barrier against injury and plays a role in inducing airway epithelial ciliated cell differentiation. In rat kidney, Tff3 mRNA is highly expressed with binding sites in the collecting ducts (Yu et al. 2010; Madsen et al. 2007; Kinoshita et al. 2000).

 β 2-Microglobulin is a 12-kDa polypeptide chain that is constantly synthesized throughout the body. It is filtered by the glomeruli and nearly completely reabsorbed and catabolized in the tubules so that only 0.3 % of the filtered β 2-microglobulin is found in the urine. Impairment of tubular uptake elevates urinary β 2-microglobulin concentration. This occurs by increase in high-molecular-weight protein leakage resulting in a high protein load in the tubules, competing with tubular uptake of β 2-microglobulin and increasing its excretion into urine, or by tubular reabsorption being directly impacted by treatment with drugs or specific tubular diseases (Dieterle et al. 2010a; Thielemans et al. 1994; Gatanaga et al. 2006).

CysC is a non-glycosylated low-molecular-weight protein of 13 kDa continuously produced by all nucleated cells. CysC is directly filtered from blood in the glomerulus, and its serum levels are an ideal estimator of the glomerular filtration rate. Virtually all filtered CysC is reabsorbed and metabolized by the tubules, and an impairment of reabsorption in proximal tubules by the same mechanisms described for urinary β 2-microglobulin can lead to a significant increase of urinary levels in human and rats (Dieterle et al. 2010a; Mussap and Plebani 2004; Madero et al. 2006; Herget-Rosenthal et al. 2004).

Albumin is a major serum protein and is often the most abundant protein found in urine during renal injury. The quantity of albumin appearing in urine is very important to distinguish the etiology of renal disease. Normally, a small fraction of serum albumin (<1 out of 1,000 albumin molecules) passes the glomerular basement membrane and is reabsorbed in the proximal tubules. Subnephrotic range albuminuria (<3.5 g/dL) may occur in renal tubular disease, such as early-stage diabetes, or in drug-induced acute kidney injury caused by several chemotherapeutics and by gentamicin antibiotics known to cause direct tubular toxicity (Yu et al. 2010; Christensen et al. 2007; Tugay et al. 2006; Kern et al. 2000).

Total urinary protein has been highlighted as a diagnostic marker and as a factor predicting progressive loss of renal function in clinical and nonclinical contexts. Increased urinary excretion of protein, typically referred to as proteinuria, results from alterations of the glomerular filtration barrier usually associated with damage of the glomerular podocytes (Dieterle et al. 2010a; D'Amico and Bazzi 2003; Shankland 2006).

The main claims of the qualification focused on the capacity of the various biomarkers to address early identification of DIKI by outperforming or complementing the established biomarkers (BUN and SCr) and on the ability of the biomarker to discriminate between tubular and glomerular alterations. Of these biomarkers, urinary KIM-1, clusterin, and albumin were shown to outperform and complement BUN and SCr as early diagnostic biomarkers of drug-induced acute kidney tubular (DIAKT) alterations in rat toxicology studies; urinary TFF3 was shown to complement BUN and SCr in the early diagnosis of DIAKT alterations; and total urinary protein, CysC, and β 2-microglobulin were shown to outperform and complement BUN and SCr as early diagnostic biomarkers of drug-induced glomerular alterations of damage resulting in impairment of kidney tubular reabsorption (Dieterle et al. 2010a). These conclusions were based on the increased sensitivity and area under the receiver operating characteristic curves of the new biomarkers against BUN, SCr, and the "gold standard" histopathology scoring (Dieterle et al. 2010a, b).

It was also proposed that urinary KIM-1, albumin, total protein, CysC, and β 2microglobulin may be considered individually qualified for regulatory decision making as clinical bridging biomarkers appropriate for use in phase 1 and 2 clinical trials for monitoring kidney safety when animal toxicology findings are considered as of concern-generating.

Therefore, the qualification of this panel of seven DIKI biomarkers sets the foundations for the development and validation of other biomarkers that may focus on abnormalities of the proximal, distal, and collecting tubules and ducts or papillary injury.

The use of these biomarkers in preclinical studies should be considered in parallel with an evaluation of histopathological changes in the kidney. Histopathological changes have been well characterized in commonly used experimental animals, and they currently remain to be considered as the "gold standard" against which biomarkers from body fluids are measured. The combination of both approaches may address the shortcomings of each one of the individual approaches: the need for further implementation of the DIKI biomarkers and the inability to establish the dynamic of histopathological changes, i.e., onset, time course, and reversibility. After the qualification of the DIKI biomarkers by regulatory agencies, a series of limitations were identified. These caveats focused mainly on the limited cross-species reproducibility and applicability of the biomarkers, the need for a better characterization of the robustness of the biomarkers according to strain and gender of the preclinical models, the technical robustness of the assays used for biomarker measurement, as well as the applicability of these biomarkers in acute, subacute, and chronic studies. To this end, various studies have been conducted to address these caveats and have provided further understanding on the robustness, reproducibility, variation, and performance of these biomarkers in preclinical models (Pinches et al. 2012; John-Baptiste et al. 2012; Harpur et al. 2011; Guha et al. 2011).

As stated by the regulatory authorities, the use of DIKI biomarkers is considered voluntary. As a result, pharmaceutical companies have applied different strategies when it comes to using them in safety studies. Indeed, in a recent survey of the top 15 pharmaceutical companies as determined by size of the R&D budget, it was shown that these markers were not shown not to be uniformly, comprehensively, or consistently used by the companies surveyed mainly because of cost, uncertainty regarding their translatability and applicability to humans, and interpretation of current biomarker signals in a risk assessment context, still requiring concurrent kidney histopathology. Indeed, KIM-1 and albumin were the only biomarkers that were used across the board (Benjamin et al. 2015).

5.2 Novel Exploratory Biomarkers

With the advent of novel biomarker strategies based on integrating established and cutting-edge approaches, DIKI can greatly benefit from the development and implementation of molecular biomarkers. In recent years, exploratory approaches have focused on untargeted and targeted mass spectrometry-based proteomics and metabolomics but have also built on the expansion of genomics and epigenomics approaches. These novel approaches, when combined with more established ones (i.e., classical clinical chemistry, functional assessment, toxicogenomics, histopathology), could potentially lead to the development of improved algorithms for predicting region-specific renal safety.

Examples of novel exploratory biomarkers and their overall scientific approaches have been increasing the last few years. Studies have demonstrated how, in preclinical models, changes to chromatin environment or microRNAs, such as miR181a and miR34a, may be indicative of proximal and distal tubular injury, how vanin-1 at the mRNA and protein level is an indicator of proximal tubular injury, how robust mRNA signatures measured in biofluids have the potential to be better predictors of region specific kidney injury, or how urinary proteomic biomarkers may serve as a valuable tool to investigate potential new drug candidates for the risk of renal safety (Bhatt et al. 2010; Zhu et al. 2012; Hosohata et al. 2011; Kondo et al. 2012; Rouse et al. 2012).

As with the seven qualified DIKI biomarkers, there will be the need for the implementation of a robust validation strategy which will be based on the

foundations from the first renal biomarker qualification submission (Dieterle et al. 2010b) and also addressing the caveats that were identified thereafter.

6 Current and Future Industry Practices with Respect to Renal Safety Pharmacology

As stated previously, the ICH S7A recommendations state that the preclinical investigation of renal effects under the remit of safety pharmacology is supplementary and should only be performed when renal safety issues are suspected on a "cause for concern" basis (Anon. 2001). Therefore, assessment of renal function might not be performed by all companies.

Indeed, a recent survey conducted within the largest 15 pharmaceutical companies, as determined by R&D size, investigated what strategies are currently used to study renal effects of candidate drugs in both ICH S7A-compliant SP studies and within general toxicology studies (Benjamin et al. 2015). The results of this survey showed that the majority of those questioned (90%) performed renal/urinary function measurements in toxicology studies (i.e., repeat-dose studies) and that only 50% of those surveyed stated that they perform renal SP studies (single dose) and only do so if there is a specific cause for concern. Interestingly, all the companies that perform renal SP studies also conduct renal/urinary measurements in repeat-dose toxicity studies. In terms of the species and methods used to investigate renal function, the rat, dog, and NHP were used to similar degrees. Although one respondent investigated renal function solely in the rat and the other only used large animals, all the other respondents used a combination of rat, dog, and NHP or all three species.

Thus, the results suggest that most pharmaceutical companies embrace the ICH S7A guideline philosophy with respect to renal SP studies and only perform such studies when there is an identified or suspected cause for concern. It could be postulated that the reasoning for measuring renal function after repeat dosing of compound rather than after a single dose of compound is due to the fact that the kidneys have a high level of functional reserve. Indeed, it is well known that in chronic progressive renal failure, as much as 80 % of the functional renal mass can be lost before functional biomarker levels such as SCr and BUN rise (Sieber et al. 2009). Interestingly, Redfern et al. (2010) used published reviews and BioPrint[®] to perform an analysis of projects terminated in clinical development across all pharmaceutical companies between 1999 and 2009. It was found that although 9 % of projects were terminated due to renal toxicity, none of these toxicities were detected by the current, standard SP one-dose renal model, but rather they were detected by histopathology in the preclinical toxicity models or at later stages in development.

It should be noted that the format of renal SP studies differs markedly from that of repeat-dose toxicology studies. A renal SP study typically consists of a singledose administration to conscious animals (usually rat) with compound at levels up to the maximum tolerated dose. Urine is collected over 24 h (this can be split into multiple collection periods) and plasma is also sampled pre-dose and at a set time post-dose. The ICHS7A guidance states that a renal safety pharmacology study should include the measurement of urine volume and electrolyte excretion (Anon. 2001). However, it is common for multiple analytes to be quantitatively analyzed in the plasma and the urine (see Methods to Assess Renal Function section). In contrast, the primary aim of regulatory repeat-dose toxicity studies is to identify the potential hazards of NCEs by evaluating target organ toxicities and the exposure levels at which these occur, before humans are exposed. The standard duration is 28 days ("1 month"); they are required to be performed in a rodent and a non-rodent species and are conducted according to the principles of good laboratory practice (GLP). The primary endpoints of general toxicology studies are pathological ones, that is, histopathological examination of a standard set of tissues postmortem. However, blood and urine samples are also taken from these studies and current regulatory guidance specifically requests routine inclusion of SCr and BUN (Anon. 2012). Urinary collection is limited to a single short collection period which can be over a set time period or until sufficient volume for analysis is obtained.

Therefore, the urine and plasma analysis in a general toxicity study can be less comprehensive than in a renal SP study, being limited to excretory endpoints, and it is not unusual for dipstick analysis to be used in lieu of accurate quantitative analysis. For example, hemodynamic endpoints such as GFR and eRPF are not routinely measured in general repeat-dose toxicity studies. Indeed, of the SP representatives questioned by Benjamin et al. (2015), only 20 % directly measure the hemodynamic parameter GFR (and sometimes renal blood flow), and the majority of respondents use creatinine clearance, which was found to be calculated by the majority using snapshot measurements of urinary and plasma creatinine, as a surrogate marker of GFR. This could be due to the more complex and laborintensive nature of studies to accurately measure GFR or eRPF, with infusion of tracer and multiple blood or urine sampling that prevents these measurements being added on to toxicology studies as opposed to the relative ease of the addition of a single urinary collection period. Thus, it would appear that even though there are now integrated platforms available that can simultaneously measure renal hemodynamics (GFR and eRPF), excretory function (quantitative urine analysis including DIKI measurements), and blood chemistry all in the same animal (Chen et al. 2013), these systems are yet to be utilized routinely within the pharmaceutical industry.

The seven regulatory approved DIKI biomarkers mentioned previously are yet to be fully utilized across the pharmaceutical industry, and their regulatory approval has not impacted the design of preclinical safety studies, as determined by the surveys performed by Benjamin et al. (2015). It was found that 70 % of respondents measure DIKI biomarkers in their renal/urinary studies with KIM-1, uTP, and albumin being the only regulatory approved DIKI biomarkers that were measured by all the respondents and CysC, B2M, TFF-3, and clusterin being measured to lesser degrees. Interestingly, some other, non-regulatory approved DIKI biomarkers including osteopontin, lipocalin-2, and GST- α are also measured.

Current experience with DIKI urinary biomarkers is largely limited to wellcontrolled studies of known kidney toxicants such as cisplatin, and there is a paucity of DIKI biomarker data on the effects of compounds that are known to impact kidney function but not to produce DIKI (i.e., negative controls) or of compounds that are known to produce renal histopathology but to a lesser degree than compounds such as cisplatin. Therefore, it is hoped that further validation and investigation of both the regulatory approved and non-regulatory approved DIKI biomarkers will lead to further understanding of the DIKI biomarkers and thus an increase in their utilization by the pharmaceutical industry for the investigation of NCE effects on the renal system.

Thus, the following recommendations can be made, based on what is currently known about the differences between a renal SP study and the renal measurements on repeat-dose toxicity studies:

- 1. Repeat-dose general toxicity studies should include robust renal functional endpoints to ensure accurate quantification of renal function.
- If a NCE has a renal liability, then DIKI biomarkers should be assessed in repeatdose toxicology studies, which include histopathology endpoints, rather than in SP studies (Redfern et al. 2013).
- 3. If there is an overriding cause for concern with regard to nephrotoxicity, then a stand-alone SP renal study should be performed. This could take the form of a standard design safety pharmacology renal study or a study after single or repeat doses of compound which could include detailed assessments of renal function such as assessment of renal reserve or hemodynamic function (Valentin and Hammond 2006).

However, as stated by Redfern and colleagues (2013), regulatory general toxicology studies are run in a highly regulated environment, and there is a relatively conservative mind-set within the pharmaceutical toxicology community. As a result, the basic design of the 1-month rodent and non-rodent toxicology studies has remained largely unchanged since the 1970s.

7 Conclusions

The kidney plays a crucial role in various physiological processes such as fluid and electrolyte balance, control of blood pressure, and excretion of endogenous and exogenous products, including drugs. Drug-induced kidney injury remains a significant cause of drug attrition during clinical development and its mechanisms are still poorly understood. Therefore, although not part of the ICH S7A core battery, preclinical assessment of potential risk of DIKI might be important for the pharmaceutical industry. Renal function is mainly investigated in vivo, in stand-alone safety pharmacology studies including assessment of glomerular and hemodynamic function or by integrating renal/urinary analyses in repeat-dose toxicity studies. In addition to the standard clinical chemistry parameters and microscopic examination

of kidney tissue, novel promising renal biomarkers have emerged, offering greater sensitivity and specificity than traditional parameters.

References

- Anon. (2001) ICHS7A: Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. CPMP/ICH/ 539/00. London. http://www.emea.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guide line/2009/09/WC500002831.pdf. Accessed 11 Dec 2013
- Anon. (2012) Guidance document 116 on the conduct and design of chronic toxicity and carcinogenicity studies, supporting test guidelines 451, 452 and 453 – 2nd edition. OECD Environment, Health and Safety publications (series on testing and assessment), Paris. http://www. oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=ENV/JM/MONO(2011)47& doclanguage=en. Accessed 11 Dec 2013
- Arrowsmith J (2011) Trial watch: Phase II failures: 2008-2010. Nat Rev Drug Discov 10 (5):328–329
- Arrowsmith J, Miller P (2013) Trial watch: Phase II and Phase III attrition rates 2011–2012. Nat Rev Drug Discov 12:569
- Bankir L, de Rouffignac C (1985) Urinary concentrating ability: insights from comparative anatomy. Am J Physiol 249(6 Part 2):R643–R666
- Benjamin A, Gallacher DJ, Greiter-Wilke A, Guillon JM, Kasai C, Ledieu D, Levesque P, Prelle K, Ratcliffe S, Sannajust F, Valentin J-P (2015) Renal studies in safety pharmacology and toxicology: a survey conducted in the top 15 pharmaceutical companies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods. pii: S1056-8719(15)00014-3. doi:10.1016/j.vascn.2015.01.004
- Bhatt K, Zhou L, Mi Q-S, She J-X, Dong Z (2010) MicroRNA-34a is induced via p53 during cisplatin nephrotoxicity and contributes to cell survival. Mol Med 16(9-10):409–416
- Bonventre JV (2009) Kidney injury molecule-1 (KIM-1): a urinary biomarker and much more. Nephrol Dial Transplant 24(11):3265–3268
- Budnitz DS, Pollock DA, Weidenbach KN, Mendelson AB, Schroeder TJ, Annest JL (2006) National surveillance of emergency department visits for outpatient adverse drug events. JAMA 296(15):1858–1866
- Car B (2006) Enabling technologies in reducing drug attrition due to safety failures. Am Drug Discov 1(1):53–56
- Chen Y, Brott D, Luo W, Gangl E, Kamendi H, Barthlow H, Lengel D, Fikes J, Kinter L, Valentin J-P, Bialecki R (2013) Assessment of cisplatin-induced kidney injury using an integrated rodent platform. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 268:352–361
- Choudhury D, Ahmed Z (2006) Drug-associated renal dysfunction and injury. Nat Clin Pract Nephrol 2:80–91
- Christensen EI, Birn H, Rippe B, Maunsbach AB (2007) Controversies in nephrology: renal albumin handling, facts, and artifacts! Kidney Int 72:1192–1194
- Cook D, Brown D, Alexander R, March R, Morgan P, Satterthwaite E, Pangalos MN (2014) Lessons learned from the fate of AstraZeneca's drug pipeline: a five-dimensional framework. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13(6):419–431
- D'Amico G, Bazzi C (2003) Pathophysiology of proteinuria. Kidney Int 63:809-825
- de Baaij HH, Bindels RJM (2012) Regulation of magnesium balance: lessons learned from human genetic disease. Clin Kidney J 5(Suppl 1):i15–i24
- Dieterle F, Perentes E, Cordier A, Roth DR, Verdes P, Grenet O, Pantano S, Moulin P, Wahl D, Mahl A, End P, Staedtler F, Legay F, Carl K, Laurie D, Chibout S-D, Vonderscher J, Maurer G (2010a) Urinary clusterin, cystatin C, beta2-microglobulin and total protein as markers to detect drug-induced kidney injury. Nat Biotechnol 28:463–469
- Dieterle F, Sistare F, Goodsaid F, Papaluca M, Ozer JS, Webb CP, Baer W, Senagore A, Schipper MJ, Vonderscher J, Sultana S, Gerhold DL, Phillips JA, Maurer G, Carl K, Laurie D, Harpur E,

Sonee M, Ennulat D, Holder D, Andrews-Cleavenger D, Gu Y-Z, Thompson KL, Goering PL, Vidal J-M, Abadie E, Maciulaitis R, Jacobson-Kram D, Defelice AF, Hausner ES, Blank M, Thompson A, Harlow P, Throckmorton D, Xiao S, Xu N, Taylor W, Vamvakas S, Flamion B, Silva Lima B, Kasper P, Pasanen M, Prasad K, Troth S, Bounous D, Robinson-Gravatt D, Betton G, Davis MA, Akunda J, McDuffie JE, Suter L, Obert L, Guffroy M, Pinches M, Jayadev S, Blomme EA, Bveushausen SA, Barlow VG, Collins N, Waring J, Honor D, Snook S, Lee J, Rossi P, Walker E, Mattes W (2010b) Renal biomarker qualification submission: a dialog between the FDA-EMEA and Predictive Safety Testing Consortium. Nat Biotechnol 28:455–462

- Doddareddy MR, Cho YS, Koh HY (2006) In silico renal clearance model using classical Volsurf approach. J Chem Inf Model 46:1312–1320
- Donadio CLA, Tramonti G, Bianchi C (1997) Creatinine clearance predicted from body cell mass is a good indicator of renal function. Kidney Int 52(Suppl 63):S166–S168
- Feng B, LaPerle JL, Chang G, Varma MVS (2010) Renal clearance in drug discovery and development: molecular descriptors, drug transporters and disease state. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol 6(8):939–952
- Ferguson MA, Vaidya V, Bonventre JV (2008) Biomarkers of nephrotoxic acute kidney injury. Toxicology 245:182–193
- Field LV, Steinhelper ME, Cochrane K, Sonneberg H (1991) Kidney function in ANF-transgenic mice: effect of blood volume expansion. J Physiol Lond 260:1–5
- Fleck C (1999) Determination of Glomerular Filtration Rate (GFR): methodological problems, age-dependence, consequences of various surgical interventions, and the influence of different drugs and toxic substances. Physiol Res 48:267–279
- Garrett MD, Workman P (1999) Discovering novel chemotherapy drugs for the third millennium. Eur J Cancer 35:2010–2030
- Gatanaga H, Tachikawa N, Kikuchi Y, Teruya K, Genka I, Honda M, Tanuma J, Yazaki H, Ueda A, Kimura S, Oka S (2006) Urinary beta2-microglobulin as a possible sensitive marker for renal injury caused by tenofovir disoproxil fumarate. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 22:744–748
- Giebisch G (1998) Renal potassium transport: mechanisms and regulation. Am J Physiol 274: F817–F833
- Guha M, Heier A, Price S, Bielenstein M, Caccese RG, Heathcote DI, Simpson TR, Stong DB, Bodes E (2011) Assessment of biomarkers of drug-induced kidney injury in cynomolgus monkeys treated with a triple reuptake inhibitor. Toxicol Sci 120(2):269–283
- Han SY, Chin Y-W, Choi YH (2013) A new approach for pharmacokinetic studies of natural products: measurement of isoliquiritigenin levels in mice plasma, urine and feces using modified automated dosing/blood sampling system. Biomed Chromatogr 27:741–749
- Harpur E, Ennulat D, Hoffman D, Betton G, Gautier JC, Riefke B, Bounous D, Schuster K, Beushausen S, Guffroy M, Shaw M, Lock E, Pettit S (2011) Biological qualification of biomarkers of chemical-induced renal toxicity in two strains of male rat. Toxicol Sci 122 (2):235–252
- Herget-Rosenthal S, Marggraf G, Hüsing J, Göring F, Pietruck F, Janssen O, Philipp T, Kribben A (2004) Early detection of acute renal failure by serum Cystatin C. Kidney Int 66:1115–1122
- Herlitz LC, Bomback AS, Markowitz GS, Stokes MB, Smith RN, Colvin RB, Appel GB, D'Agati VD (2012) Pathology after eculizumab in dense deposit disease and C3 GN. J Am Soc Nephrol 23:1229–1237
- Hidaka S, Kränzlin B, Gretz N, Witzgall R (2002) Urinary clusterin levels in the rat correlate with the severity of tubular damage and may help to differentiate between glomerular and tubular injuries. Cell Tissue Res 310:289–296
- Hosohata K, Ando H, Fujiwara Y, Fujimara A (2011) Vanin-1: a potential biomarker for nephrotoxicant-induced renal injury. Toxicology 290(1):82–88

- Jang K-J, Mehr AP, Hamilton GA, Mc Partlin LA, Chung S, Suh K-Y, Ingber DE (2013) Human kidney proximal tubule-on-a-chip for drug transport and nephrotoxicity assessment. Integr Biol 5:1119
- John-Baptiste A, Vitsky A, Sace F, Zong Q, Ko M, Yafawi R, Liu L (2012) Comparison of 3 kidney injury multiplex panels in rats. Int J Toxicol 31(6):529–536
- Katayama R, Yamaguchi N, Yamashita T, Watanabe S, Satoh H, Yamagishi N, Furuhama K (2010) Calculation of glomerular filtration rate in conscious rats by the use of a bolus injection of iodixanol and a single blood sample. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 61:59–64
- Kennedy T (1997) Managing the drug discovery/development interface. Drug Discov Devel 2:436–444
- Kern W, Braess J, Kaufmann CC, Wilde S, Schlever E, Hiddemann W (2000) Microalbuminuria during cisplatin therapy: relation with pharmacokinetics and implications for nephroprotection. Anticancer Res 20:3679–3688
- Kharasch ED, Schroeder JL, Bammler T, Beyer R, Srinouanprachanh S (2006) Gene expression profiling of nephrotoxicity from the sevoflurane degradation product fluoromethyl-2,2-difluoro-1-(trifluoromethyl)vinyl ether ("compound A") in rats. Toxicol Sci 90:419–431
- Kinoshita K, Taupin DR, Itoh H, Podolsky DK (2000) Distinct pathways of cell migration and antiapoptotic response to epithelial injury: structure-function analysis of human intestinal trefoil factor. Mol Cell Biol 20:4680–4690
- Kola I, Landis J (2004) Can the pharmaceutical industry reduce attrition rates? Nat Rev Drug Discov 3:711–715
- Kondo C, Aoki M, Yamamoto E, Tonomura Y, Ikeda M, Kaneto M, Yamate J, Torii M, Uehara T (2012) Predictive genomic biomarkers for drug-induced nephrotoxicity in mice. J Toxicol Sci 37(4):723–737
- Laroute V, Lefebvre HP, Costes G, Toutain P-L (1999) Measurement of glomerular filtration rate and effective renal plasma flow in the conscious beagle dog by single intravenous bolus of iohexol and p-aminohippuric acid. J Pharmacol Toxicol 41:17–25
- Lasser KE, Allen PD, Woolhandler SJ, Himmelstein DU, Wolfe SM, Bor DH (2002) Timing of new black box warnings and withdrawals for prescription medications. JAMA 287:2215–2220
- Lesco LK, Atkinson AJ Jr (2001) Use of biomarkers and surrogate endpoints in drug development and regulatory decision making: criteria, validation, strategies. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 41:347–366
- Liano F, Pascual J (1996) Epidemiology of acute renal failure: a prospective, multicenter, community based study. Madrid Acute Renal Failure Study Group. Kidney Int 50:811–818
- Litwin DC, Lengel DJ, Kamendi HW, Bialecki RA (2011) An integrative pharmacological approach to radio telemetry and blood sampling in pharmaceutical drug discovery and safety assessment. BioMed Eng Online 10:5
- Lock ERCJ (1998) Xenobiotic metabolizing enzymes of the kidney. Toxicol Pathol 26(1):18-25
- Madero M, Sarnak MJ, Stevens LA (2006) Serum cystatin C as a marker of glomerular filtration rate. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens 15:610–616
- Madsen J, Nielsen O, Tornoe I, Thim L, Holmskov U (2007) Tissue localization of human trefoil factors 1, 2, and 3. J Histochem Cytochem 55:505–513
- Manga NDJ, Rowe PH, Cromin MTD (2003) A hierarchical QSAR model for urinary excretion of drugs in humans as a predictive tool for biotransformation. QSAR Comb Sci 22:263–273
- Mehta RL, Pascual MT, Soroko S, Savage BR, Himmelfarb J, Alp Ikizler T, Paganini EP, Chertow GM (2004) Spectrum of acute renal failure in the intensive care unit: the PICARD experience. Kidney Int 66:1613–1621
- Mussap M, Plebani M (2004) Biochemistry and clinical role of human cystatin C. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci 41:467–550
- Olson H, Betton G, Robinson D, Thomas K, Monro A, Kolaja G, Lilly P, Sanders J, Sipes G, Bracken W, Dorato M, Van Deun K, Smith P, Berger B, Heller A (2000) Concordance of the toxicity of pharmaceuticals in humans and in animals. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 32(1):56–67

- Ozer JS, Dieterle F, Troth S, Perentes E, Cordier A, Verdes P, Staedtler F, Mahl A, Grenet O, Roth DR, Wahl D, Legay F, Holder D, Erdos Z, Vlasakova K, Jin H, Yu Y, Muniappa N, Forest T, Clouse H, Reynolds S, Bailey WJ, Thudium DT, Topper MJ, Skopek TR, Sina JF, Glaab WE, Vonderscher J, Maurer G, Chibout S-D, Sistare FD, Gerhold DL (2010) A panel of urinary biomarkers to monitor reversibility of renal injury and a serum marker with improved potential to assess renal function. Nat Biotechnol 28:486–494
- Perazella MA (2012) Onco-nephrology: renal toxicities of chemotherapeutic agents. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 7:1713–1721
- Pinches M, Betts C, Bickerton S, Burdett L, Thomas H, Derbyshire N, Jones HB, Moores M (2012) Evaluation of novel renal biomarkers with a cisplatin model of kidney injury: gender and dosage differences. Toxicol Pathol 40(3):522–533
- Pouliot Y, Chiang AP, Butte AJ (2011) Predicting adverse drug reactions using publicly-available PubChem BioAssay data. Clin Pharmacol Ther 90(1):90–99
- Redfern WS, Waldron G, Winter MJ, Butler P, Holbrook M, Wallis R, Valentin J-P (2008) Zebrafish assays as early safety pharmacology screens: paradigm shift or red herring? J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:110–117
- Redfern WS, Ewart L, Hammond TG, Bialecki R, Kinter L, Lindgren S, Pollard CE, Roberts R, Rolf M, Valentin J-P (2010) Impact and frequency of different toxicities throughout the pharmaceutical life cycle. The Toxicologist 114(S1):1081
- Redfern WS, Ewart L, Lainee P, Robinson S, Valentin J-P (2013) Functional assessments in repeat-dose toxicity studies: the art of the possible. Toxicol Res 2:209–234
- Rider SA, Tucker CS, del-Pozo J, Rose KN, MacRae CA, Bailey MA, Mullins JJ (2012) Techniques for the in vivo assessment of cardio-renal function in the zebrafish (Danio rerio) larvae. J Physiol 590(8):1803–1809
- Rosenberg ME, Silkensen J (1995) Clusterin and the kidney. Exp Nephrol 3:9-14
- Rouse R, Zhang J, Stewart SR, Rosenzweig BA, Espandiari P, Sadrieh NK (2011) Comparative profile of commercially available urinary biomarkers in pre-clinical drug-induced kidney injury and recovery in rats. Kidney Int 79:1186–1197
- Rouse R, Siwy J, Mullen W, Mischak H, Metzger J, Hanig J (2012) Proteomic candidate biomarkers of drug-induced nephrotoxicity in the rat. PLoS One 7(4), e34606
- Sasaki K, Anderson E, Shankland SJ, Nicosia RF (2013) Diffuse proliferative glomerulonephritis associated with cetuximab, an epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitor. Am J Kidney Dis 61 (6):988–991
- Schock-Kusch D, Xie Q, Shulhevich Y, Hesser J, Stsepankou D, Sadick M, Koenig S, Hoecklin F, Pill J, Gretz N (2011) Transcutaneous assessment of renal function in conscious rats with a device for measuring FITC-sinistrin disappearance curves. Kidney Int 79:1254–1258
- Schreiber A, Shulhevich Y, Geraci S, Hesser J, Stsepankou D, Neudecker S, Koenig S, Heinrich R, Hoecklin F, Pill J, Friedemann J, Schweda F, Gretz N, Schock-Kusch D (2012) Transcutaneous measurement of renal function in conscious mice. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 303:F783–F788
- Shankland SJ (2006) The podocyte's response to injury: role in proteinuria and glomerulosclerosis. Kidney Int 69:2131–2147
- Sibille M, Deigat N, Janin A, Kirkesseli S, Durand DV (1998) Adverse events in phase-I studies: a report in 1015 healthy volunteers. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 54(1):13–20
- Sibille M, Patat A, Caplain H, Donazzolo Y (2010) A safety grading scale to support dose escalation and define stopping rules for healthy subject first-entry-into-man studies. Some points to consider from the French Club Phase I working group. Br J Clin Pharmacol 70 (5):736–748
- Sieber M, Hoffmann D, Adler M, Vaidya VS, Clement M, Bonventre JV, Zidek N, Rached E, Amberg A, Callanan JJ, Dekant W, Mally A (2009) Comparative analysis of novel noninvasive renal lbiomarkers and metabonomic changes in a rat model of gentamicin nephrotoxicity. Toxicol Sci 109(2):336–349
- Stevens JL, Baker TK (2009) The future of drug safety testing: expanding the view and narrowing the focus. Drug Discov Today 14:162–167

- Stockham SL, Scott MA (2008) Urinary system. In: Stockham SL, Scott MA (eds) Fundamentals of veterinary clinical pathology. Wiley-Blackwell, Oxford, pp 416–487
- Thielemans N, Lauwerys R, Bernard A (1994) Competition between albumin and low-molecularweight proteins for renal tubular uptake in experimental nephropathies. Nephron 66:453–458
- Thomas SR, Baconnier P, Fontecave J, Françoise J-P, Guillaud F, Hannaert P, Hernandez A, Le Rolle V, Mazière P, Tahi F, White RJ (2008) SAPHIR: a physiome core model of body fluid homeostasis and blood pressure regulation. Phil Trans R Soc A 366:3175–3197
- Tugay S, Bircan Z, Cağlayan C, Arisoy AE, Gökalp AS (2006) Acute effects of gentamicin on glomerular and tubular functions in preterm neonates. Pediatr Nephrol 21:1389–1392
- Valentin JP, Hammond TG (2006) Safety pharmacology: past, present and future. In: Smith CG, O'Donnell JT (eds) The process of new drug discovery and development. Informa Healthcare, New York, pp 243–290
- Vickers AEM, Rose K, Fisher R, Saulnier M, Sahota P, Bentley P (2004) Kidney slices of human and rat to characterize cisplatin-induced injury on cellular pathways and morphology. Toxicol Pathol 32:577–590
- Wilson PD (2009) In vitro methods in renal research. In: Avner ED, Harmon WE, Niaudet P, Yoshikawa N (eds) Pediatric nephrology, 6th edn. Springer, Berlin, pp 379–396
- Yu Y, Jin H, Holder D, Ozer JS, Villarreal S (2010) Urinary biomarkers trefoil factor 3 and albumin enable early detection of kidney tubular injury. Nat Biotechnol 28:470–477
- Zhu HY, Liu MY, Hong Q, Zhang D, Geng WJ, Xie YS, Chen XM (2012) Role of microRNA-181a in the apoptosis of tubular epithelial cell induced by cisplatin. Chin Med J (Engl) 125(3):523–526

Inclusion of Safety Pharmacology Endpoints in Repeat-Dose Toxicity Studies

Will S. Redfern

Contents

2 Principal Aims of Repeat Dose Toxicity Studies	355
2 I Interpar Anns of Repeat-Dose Toxicity Studies	
3 Drivers for Inclusion of Safety Pharmacology Endpoints in	
Repeat-Dose Toxicity Studies	356
3.1 Scientific Drivers	356
3.2 Regulatory Drivers	357
4 Challenges and Opportunities	358
5 Criteria for Suitable Methodology	361
6 Application to Specific Organ Functions	363
6.1 Cardiovascular System	363
6.2 Nervous System	365
6.3 Respiratory System	367
6.4 Gastrointestinal System	368
6.5 Renal System	369
6.6 Body Temperature; General Metabolic Functions	370
7 Options for Routine and Ad Hoc Inclusion of Safety	
Pharmacology Endpoints in Repeat-Dose Toxicity Studies	372
8 Summary and Conclusions	373
References	373

Abstract

Whereas pharmacological responses tend to be fairly rapid in onset and are therefore detectable after a single dose, some diminish on repeated dosing, and others increase in magnitude and therefore can be missed or underestimated in single-dose safety pharmacology studies. Safety pharmacology measurements can be incorporated into repeat-dose toxicity studies, either routinely or on an ad

W.S. Redfern (🖂)

Drug Safety and Metabolism, AstraZeneca R&D, Darwin Building, 310 Cambridge Science Park, Cambridge CB4 0WG, United Kingdom

e-mail: Will.Redfern@astrazeneca.com

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015 M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_14

hoc basis. Drivers for this are both scientific (see above) and regulatory (e.g. ICH S6, S7, S9). There are inherent challenges in achieving this: the availability of suitable technical and scientific expertise in the test facility, unsuitable laboratory conditions, use of simultaneous (as opposed to staggered) dosing, requirement for toxicokinetic sampling, unsuitability of certain techniques (e.g. use of anaesthesia, surgical implantation, food restriction), equipment availability at close proximity and sensitivity of the methods to detect small, clinically relevant, changes. Nonetheless, 'fit-for-purpose' data can still be acquired without requiring additional animals. Examples include assessment of behaviour, sensorimotor, visual and autonomic functions, ambulatory ECG and blood pressure, echocardiography, respiratory, gastrointestinal, renal and hepatic function. This is entirely achievable if the safety pharmacology measurements are relatively unobtrusive, both with respect to the animals and to the toxicology study itself. Careful pharmacological validation of any methods used, and establishing their detection sensitivity, is vital to ensure the credibility of generated data.

Keywords

3Rs • Dog • Functional observational battery • ICH S9 • Minipig • Monkey • Mouse • Noninvasive telemetry • Rat • Safety pharmacology endpoints

1 Introduction

The primary purpose of single-dose safety pharmacology studies is to protect healthy volunteers in Phase I clinical trials from acutely harmful effects of new candidate drugs (ICH S7A; Anon. 2000; Redfern et al. 2002). Phase I clinical trials are reasonably safe (Sibille et al. 2006), partly as a result of effective preclinical testing strategies (including safety pharmacology studies) to eliminate high-risk safety liabilities. More subtle but potentially impactful toxicities often emerge only when drugs are administered for longer periods of time to large patient populations. Adverse effects can occur after acute (i.e. single dose) administration or repeated dosing and can be functional and/or structural in nature. In fact, many of the recent high-profile examples of drug-induced toxicities in humans were functional in nature or in origin (Redfern et al. 2013). This chapter aims to illustrate how the value of in vivo toxicology studies can be enhanced by including the measurement of safety pharmacology endpoints. This is an area of increasing interest (Redfern et al. 2013).

In addition to adding an extra dimension to the information content of toxicology studies, the inclusion of safety pharmacology endpoints would have a 3Rs benefit (Russel and Burch 1959), particularly if this could be achieved without the use of additional animals and without significantly increasing the welfare burden on individual animals involved in these studies. In particular, it would assist with reducing the numbers of animals used, firstly by minimising or obviating the need

for standalone repeat-dose investigative studies addressing a specific functional endpoint and, secondly, by providing clearer information to prevent compounds with problematic safety profiles progressing into further, extensive nonclinical in vivo regulatory toxicology evaluations, only to be stopped eventually because of adverse effects.

2 Principal Aims of Repeat-Dose Toxicity Studies

In vivo toxicology studies are conducted at any point from early drug discovery (to assess adverse effects related to the intended molecular target and/or chemical series) through to late stage development (i.e. regulatory studies to support clinical trials and marketing). The primary aim of regulatory repeat-dose toxicity studies in animals is to identify the potential hazards of new chemical entities (NCEs). This is achieved by evaluating target organ toxicities and the exposure levels at which these occur, thereby enabling detection of potential safety hazards, and safety risk assessment, before human exposure.

The standard duration of the regulatory toxicology studies run prior to human exposure is 28 days of dosing ('1-month studies'), which permits dosing of the same duration in humans (Keller and Banks 2006; Baldrick 2008; Anon 2009a; Sparrow et al. 2011); they are required in a rodent and a non-rodent species and are conducted according to the principles of Good Laboratory Practice (GLP; Anon 2009a, b). These 1-month studies are preceded by maximal tolerated dose/dose range-finding (MTD/DRF) studies. The MTD phase involves dose escalation and adjustment until the maximal tolerated dose is established for a single administration. The DRF phase involves administering the MTD (alongside lower doses and a vehicle control group), usually for 7 or 14 days. The MTD/DRF studies provide a degree of confidence that a 1-month study can proceed safely and successfully using these doses throughout (Baldrick 2008; Herlich et al 2009). Longer-term toxicology studies are conducted in parallel to early clinical trials to enable the dosing of patients over longer periods (Keller and Banks 2006; Baldrick 2008; Anon 2009a, b; Sparrow et al. 2011).

The primary endpoints of general toxicology studies are pathological ones: histopathological examination of a standard set of tissues postmortem. In addition, during the in-life phase of the study, blood samples are taken for assessment of effects of the test compound on haematology and plasma chemistry, and for measurement of plasma exposure to the test compound ('toxicokinetics'), urine is collected for urinalysis, and ophthalmoscopy is performed. The only physiological assessments made routinely are of body weight, food consumption (per cage, in the case of rodents), urine biochemistry and (in non-rodent species), electrocardiogram (ECG) (Table 1). A key outcome of the studies is the determination of a 'no-observed-adverse-effect level' (NOAEL; Dorato and Engelhart 2005).

	Rodent	Non-rodent
Toxicokinetic sampling	Usually on satellite groups; microsampling (Chapman et al. 2014) may change this, in which case usually multiple sampling on Day 1 and at end of dosing phase	Usually multiple sampling on Day 1 and at end of dosing phase
Clinical observations	Daily (?)	Daily (?)
Body weight	At least weekly	At least weekly
Food consumption	At least weekly	At least weekly
Ophthalmoscopy	Pre-study, end of dosing phase	Pre-study, end of dosing phase
ECG	Not routine	Pre-study, end of dosing phase
Haematology and clinical chemistry	At least once during dosing phase	Pre-study, at least once during dosing phase
Urinalysis	Metabolism cage, at least once during dosing phase	Metabolism cage or bladder catheterization, pre-study and at least once during dosing phase

 Table 1
 In-life measurements and blood sampling on main study animals during a repeat-dose toxicity study

Modified from Keller and Banks (2006)

3 Drivers for Inclusion of Safety Pharmacology Endpoints in Repeat-Dose Toxicity Studies

These are of two types: scientific and regulatory. Together, these drivers have stimulated interest in the inclusion of safety pharmacology endpoints in repeatdose toxicity studies on conventional pharmaceuticals (i.e. non-biologics) (Redfern and Valentin 2011; Redfern et al. 2013).

3.1 Scientific Drivers

Early calls for inclusion of safety pharmacology endpoints arose from within the toxicology community, led by Gerhard Zbinden from the late 1970s onwards (Alder and Zbinden 1983; Zbinden 1984, 1991) and subsequently echoed by others (Matsuzawa et al. 1997; Luft and Bode 2002; Harkin et al. 2003; Redfern et al. 2013), although recommendations to include neurobehavioural assessments within toxicity studies date back even earlier (Ruffin 1963; Brimblecombe 1979).

Another scientific argument for evaluating safety pharmacology effects on repeat-dosing is the phenomenon of delayed-onset effects that may be missed if just assessing the effects of a single administration. Mechanisms for delayed effects include both pharmacokinetic ones (e.g. progressive accumulation in the body or in a particular organ, especially the heart or brain), drug metabolism (formation of a pharmacologically active metabolite), and changes in cellular biochemistry (receptor downregulation; upregulation; inhibition of ion channel trafficking, e.g. hERG; inhibition of axonal transport; etc.). Although the first two mechanisms would be expected to manifest themselves within the 24 h timeframe of a singleadministration safety pharmacology study, there are exceptions, including the delayed onset, progressive effect of amiodarone on QT interval due to myocardial accumulation over days and weeks (Kodama et al. 1997).

Some functional changes can *precede* the onset of pathological damage revealed by standard histopathological techniques or occur at lower exposures and can therefore provide a clinically translatable biomarker to inform and limit dose escalation in clinical trials and may also provide potential earlier endpoints in terms of animal welfare. Other functional changes are accurately *coupled to* the time course of the pathology and thereby mirror the pathological changes without the requirement for termination of animals for histopathology at different time points. Finally, some pathological changes occur *as a consequence of* functional changes, for example, specific cardiac lesions in dogs (Dogterom et al. 1992) and monkeys (Misner et al. 2012) developing as a result of sustained episodes of druginduced tachycardia and/or hypotension.

3.2 Regulatory Drivers

In regulatory toxicology, the primary drivers for change have always been regulatory requirements, either implicit (in guidelines) or implied.

The 1997 ICH Guidance document (S6) on preclinical safety assessment of biopharmaceutical products (Anon 1997, 2011) indicated that safety pharmacology endpoints could be assessed during toxicology studies, rather than requiring standalone studies. FDA guidance on exploratory IND studies (i.e. clinical trials of limited exposure on NCEs for which there is no therapeutic intent) also encouraged the integration of safety pharmacology measurements into toxicology studies (Anon. 2006a), thus reducing the necessity for stand-alone safety pharmacology studies. The revised ICH Guidance document (S9) on oncology products (Anon. 2009b) also largely removed the regulatory requirement for stand-alone safety pharmacology studies where such products were destined for evaluation in patients with end-stage cancer. In addition, for logistical reasons, safety pharmacology assessments are often incorporated into inhalation toxicology studies in rodent and non-rodent species, rather than performing separate studies. These regulatory drivers have largely offered an 'instead of' (cost-saving) rather than an 'as well as' (value-adding) approach, which does give some cause for concern. Nonetheless, at least they provide opportunities for toxicologists and safety pharmacologists to work together to achieve meaningful functional observations and measurements within the constraints of repeat-dose toxicity studies.

The only regulatory driver thus far for more extensive, higher quality functional assessments in repeat-dose toxicity studies in the pharmaceutical industry has been in the area of QT prolongation and torsade de pointes (TdP, see below). Although there has been less focus on other areas of safety pharmacology, nonetheless there are growing concerns that subtle functional changes may lead to undesirable and unacceptable safety risks to patients (e.g. increased incidence of cardiovascular adverse events or elevated cardiovascular risk factors with drugs used to treat coronary heart disease, diabetes, obesity, arthritis, attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder and psychiatric disorders) (Barter et al. 2007; Kaul and Diamond 2010; Aw et al. 2005; Scheen 2010; Scheiman and Hindley 2010; Santosh et al. 2011; Mehta et al. 2011). Such liabilities only emerged after chronic therapy, which therefore suggests missed opportunities to be addressed in repeat-dose toxicology studies.

In addition, certain specialised regulatory requirements include the incorporation of specific behavioural measurements. These include regulatory guidelines on postnatal development, requiring behavioural testing of first-generation offspring exposed to NCEs during gestation (Anon. 2005, 2008), and juvenile toxicity studies, where neonatal and/or juvenile animals are dosed and assessed using behavioural tests (Anon. 2006b, 2008; Baldrick 2010). The behavioural tests include a functional observational battery (FOB), locomotor activity, motor coordination (e.g. rotarod) and learning and memory tests. So if such behavioural assessments are incorporated in these specialised studies, then in principle, they could be included in general toxicity studies.

4 Challenges and Opportunities

The primary aim of a repeat-dose toxicity study is to expose animals to different levels of a test compound over a prolonged period, assess in-life indicators of systemic toxicity and, finally, evaluate histological changes postmortem (Table 1). Any additional safety pharmacology measurements should not and must not interfere with these aims or affect their outcome. However, the study design, laboratory design and environment may not be optimal in terms of obtaining high-quality safety pharmacology data. Compare the custom-designed, fit-for-purpose rodent safety pharmacology suite design of Fig. 1a to a typical rodent toxicology study holding (and ante) room in Fig. 1b. Comparing toxicology and safety pharmacology studies gives some insight into potential operational differences (Table 2). Achieving integration of meaningful safety pharmacology assessments into toxicology studies requires certain compromises and adjustments. For example, depending on the study type and functional measurements, it may require a staggered start date (to enable measurements across all the animals in the main study group, e.g. spread over two consecutive days), staggered dosing on the day of safety pharmacology assessments (to enable measurements at the T_{max} time point) and so on.

An important scientific issue is the phenomenon of tolerance to the effects of repeat-dosing. This can occur with many classes of drug and in various organ systems. This poses something of a problem. The first day of dosing (Day 1) of a repeat-dose toxicity study is generally the busiest one for the staff; it is already fully



Fig. 1 (a) Example of a custom-designed, fit-for-purpose rodent safety pharmacology suite. Features: testing labs located remote from corridor noise (e.g. trundling of cage racks, loud conversations). Primary access to suite via single entry door, with warning to limit entry to essential visits and to minimise noise level. Staff requiring access to the other animals on the study can do so without disturbing the safety pharmacology observations/measurements. Entry to the testing labs restricted to staff involved in the observations/measurements. Designed to accommodate bulky test equipment, ergonomically. Lighting control with local (manual) override. Similar principles would apply to large animal cardiovascular measurements, with as monitoring suite remote from (rather than adjacent to) the animal accommodation. (b) Example of typical rodent toxicology study holding rooms with ante room. Drawbacks: testing area adjacent to corridor noise (e.g. trundling of cage racks, loud conversations). Access from corridor directly into testing area. Staff requiring access to the other animals on the study disturb the safety pharmacology observations/measurements. Entry to the testing area unrestricted. Bulky test equipment may be difficult to accommodate ergonomically. Automated lighting control with no manual override. Similar drawbacks occur in large animal toxicology facilities, often with data monitoring in an adjacent room (with human entry/activity/ conversations detected by the animals)

	General toxicology	Safety pharmacology
GLP	Yes, inviolable for regulatory studies; not required for DRF/MTD studies	Yes (for core battery studies), although some software may not be fully GLP-compliant; also, noncore battery studies need only to be conducted to GLP 'to the greatest extent feasible'
Primary adverse effect type predicted	Types C–E (B)	Type A
Primary endpoints	Gross clinical signs; histopathology. Studies scheduled to accommodate necropsy slots	Functional responses/effects. No necropsy to consider
Dosing regimen	Chronic, repeat-dose; animals dosed all in one session (usually a.m.)	Single dose (usually); dosing staggered to accommodate functional measurements
Dose or exposure level	Lowest dose tested can be much larger than the anticipated 'therapeutic' dose. Highest dose usually the MTD or maximum dose of (usually) 1 g/kg	Lowest dose tested is around the 'therapeutic' dose level; highest dose may be the single-dose MTD
Cardinal exposure parameter	AUC; TK sampling takes priority	C _{max} TK sample taken <i>after</i> key functional measurements
Sex of animals	Males and females	Usually males
Age of animals	Sexually mature animals used	Sexually mature non-rodents used, but behavioural studies usually require young rats
Strain of animals	Usually restricted to standard strains	May sometimes require non-standard strains (e.g. pigmented rats)
Training/ habituation	Variable	Some functional measurements may require pre-training and/or habituation of animals
Facilities	Often busy, noisy environments. May be difficult to accommodate bulky equipment or to adjust lighting levels, etc.	Functional measurements require a quiet room; usually conducted in custom-designed facilities with lighting controls, etc.
Basis for risk assessment	NOEL, NOAEL	Margins
Statistical analysis	Trend tests; group sizes adequate to detect histopathological effects	Within-animal pairwise comparisons of means or ANOVA compared to vehicle controls; studies powered to detect the functional effect
Study design	Established discipline	Continuously evolving discipline
Staff education/ expertise	Toxicology; biochemistry; molecular biology; veterinary	Pharmacology; physiology

 Table 2 Differences in emphasis and operational paradigms between general toxicology and safety pharmacology studies
loaded with repeated toxicokinetic blood sampling at specific time points, and the procedure rooms are relatively crowded with the toxicology technicians, study director, quality assurance auditor (in GLP studies) and even the sponsor's monitoring scientist (in the case of a study run at a CRO). This is really a day to avoid for quiet and careful measurement of physiological and behavioural parameters. But to opt for (say) Day 2 instead may miss the peak effect of first administration, which may have faded or changed entirely on second administration. This is not an issue when functional measurements in repeat-dose toxicity studies are 'in addition to' single-dose safety pharmacology studies, but it could be when they are run 'instead of'.

5 Criteria for Suitable Methodology

Methods to assess safety pharmacology endpoints in repeat-dose toxicity studies should ideally be noninvasive, non-stressful, not require anaesthesia and not require food restriction. Otherwise, satellite groups should be considered or even a separate study performed. Equipment needs to be portable and relatively non-bulky: ideally, the equipment should be moved to where the study animals are housed rather than the other way round. Alternatively the equipment can be an integral part of the facilities and purposely dedicated to measurements (e.g. noninvasive telemetry receivers). Measurements should be conducted by scientists and technicians experienced in how to acquire high-quality safety pharmacology data and in collecting, analysing and interpreting it. This is easier to achieve if safety pharmacology and general toxicology departments are in close proximity, with the safety pharmacology staff incorporated within the GLP Compliance Programme. The design of the study should be discussed with a statistician ahead of the study where possible, particularly with respect to statistical power and any requirement for pre-study measurements. Toxicology studies may be underpowered relative to stand-alone safety pharmacology studies to detect some functional changes and are likely to include equal numbers of males and females. For example, sensitivity of detection of changes in QT interval using conventional (manual) ECG in toxicology studies in dogs is lower than in telemetered dog safety pharmacology studies (Hammond et al. 2001; Tattersall et al. 2006; Guth et al. 2009). However, the introduction of noninvasive telemetry systems has enabled a significant improvement in the sensitivity of toxicology studies in relation to detection of QTc changes. Ideally, data recordings should be at the same time(s) post-dose for each animal, at roughly the same time of day throughout the study, and should (where technically possible) collect data over a 24 h period. Techniques used for long-term monitoring need to be suitable for use in group-housed (or pair-housed) animals; certainly in the EU, social housing will become a welfare requirement (Anon. 2010). Finally, apart from certain noncompliant data acquisition software systems, there is no reason why GLP compliance cannot be claimed for this aspect of the study.

Examples of suitable methods for application to main study animals in repeatdose toxicity studies are given in Table 3.

Organ system/function	Technique/method	Species
Cardiovascular system		
ECG interval durations, amplitude and	Conventional 'snapshot'	Dog; monkey;
morphology; heart rate	recordings in restrained animals	minipig
ECG interval durations, amplitude and	Surface electrodes using	Dog; monkey;
morphology; heart rate	noninvasive telemetry in freely	minipig
Left ventricular function	Echocardiography	Dog. rat
Arterial blood pressure: heart rate	Tail cuff (restrained)	Dog: rat
Arterial blood pressure: heart rate	Ambulatory tail cuff (telemetry)	Dog
Arterial blood pressure: heart rate	Minimally invasive blood	Dog: monkey
······ F····· , ····· ····	pressure	8, ,
Nervous system	•	:
Global neurobehavioural assessment	Functional observational	Rat; mouse;
	battery or Irwin test	dog; monkey
Ambulatory activity (home cage)	RFID microchip transponder	Rat; mouse
Ambulatory activity (novel arena)	Locomotor activity (photocell beam breaks or video tracking)	Rat; mouse
Motor coordination	Accelerating rotarod; beam walking; gait analysis	Rat; mouse
Cognitive function	Avoidance paradigms (brief footshock stimulus on a single occasion)	Rat; mouse
Auditory function	Brainstem auditory evoked response	Dog
Auditory function	Pre-pulse modulation of startle reflex; startle stimulus-response curves	Rat; mouse
Visual acuity	Optomotor reflex	Rat; mouse
Iris control	Pupil diameter ; pupillary reflex response to light stimulus	Rat; dog
Nociception	Tail flick latency	Rat; mouse
Neuromuscular	Grip strength	Rat
Salivation	Absorption into preweighed gauze	Dog
Respiratory system		
Respiration rate, inspiratory and	Whole-body plethysmography	Rat; mouse
expiratory times, tidal volume, minute		
flows		
(Ditto)	Inductive plethysmography	Dog. monkey
Renal system		2 og, montey
Water intake, urine volume, urinary	Urine collection in metabolic	Rat
excretion of key electrolytes (Na ⁺ , K ⁺ , Cl ⁻). Estimated GFR and fractional excretion of electrolytes	cages	

 Table 3 Examples of safety pharmacology assessments suitable for incorporation into repeatdose toxicology studies

(continued)

Organ system/function	Technique/method	Species				
Gastrointestinal system						
General assessment	Faeces weight, consistency, appearance	Rat, Dog				
Gastric emptying time; intestinal transit time; intestinal pressures	Telemetry capsule	Dog				
General metabolic functions						
Rectal temperature	Rectal temperature probe (thermocouple or thermistor)	Rat; mouse; dog				
Subcutaneous temperature (e.g. interscapular temperature)	RFID microchip transponder	Rat; mouse				
Glycaemic control	Glucose tolerance test (serial blood microsampling)	Rat; mouse; dog; monkey; minipig				
Mitochondrial function	Blood glucose and lactate	Rat; mouse; dog; monkey; minipig				
Oxygen consumption	Whole-body indirect calorimetry	Rat; mouse				

Table 3 (continued)

For source references for each of these techniques across different species used in toxicology studies, refer to text and to Redfern et al. (2013)

6 Application to Specific Organ Functions

The five organ functions assessed in safety pharmacology are the cardiovascular system, nervous system, respiratory system, gastrointestinal system and renal system. To these we would add general systemic metabolic functions, as these are amenable to collection of at least some biochemical and physiological data.

6.1 Cardiovascular System

6.1.1 ECG Intervals and Morphology

In recent years, jacketed, noninvasive, ambulatory telemetry systems have become commercially available for use in dogs and primates (Chui et al. 2009; Prior et al. 2009a; Ward et al. 2012; Soloviev et al. 2007). These enable continuous recordings of lead II ECG from surface electrodes for at least 24 h in undisturbed, freely moving animals in their home environment, when awake or asleep. The same requirements for on-the-spot cardiovascular expertise apply as for conventional ECG recordings. In addition, a detailed knowledge and understanding of the daily routines and activities within the animal housing unit (e.g. feeding times, presence of technicians, husbandry activities, etc.) is required in order to design appropriate studies and make intelligent interpretations of the data. Access to the housing area

(and adjacent rooms) should be restricted and all entries logged. Data quality obtained from jacketed telemetry in beagle dogs is superior to that obtained conventionally using 'snapshot' recordings, including achieving lower resting heart rates (Redfern et al. 2013), and there is more of it. This approach enables determination of onset, time course, duration, magnitude and reversibility of effects as well as dose-dependence and PK-PD relationships. Plots of QT against RR interval circumvent the inaccuracies associated with QT correction factors and can reveal drug-induced shifts across the spectrum of heart rates (Markert et al. 2004).

In contrast to detecting effects on the QT interval, sampling during naturally occurring episodes of elevated heart rates facilitates detection of drug-induced QRS prolongation by sodium channel blockers (Cros et al. 2012), as in contrast to the hERG potassium channel, sodium channel block is use-dependent (i.e. rate-dependent) (Weirich and Antoni 1998). Detection of cardiac arrhythmias is more likely over a 24 h sampling period than with snapshot ECGs, as is the detection of pre-existing waveform abnormalities pre-study (Macallum and Houston 1993; Cools et al. 2011; Leishman et al. 2012). The impact on resources of using a jacketed telemetry system is minimal (Redfern et al. 2013), although an initial significant capital investment is required. When used to complement stand-alone, single-dose safety pharmacology studies in dogs with surgically implanted telemetry devices, the noninvasive ECG measurements can sometimes reveal effects that intensify on repeated dosing.

6.1.2 Left Ventricular Function

The use of echocardiography in unanaesthetised dogs is a well-established technique (e.g. Crosby et al. 1984). Left ventricular function can be monitored using echocardiography in unsedated, pretrained, sling-restrained (or laterally recumbent) dogs (Hanton et al. 2004, 2005; Prior et al. 2009b; Cooper et al. 2011) and minipigs (Konrad et al. 2000). Echocardiography can also be used in cynomolgus monkeys, but they require sedation (Sleeper et al. 2008) or anaesthesia (Tsusaki et al. 2005). In beagle dogs, good concordance is observed between left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) derived by echocardiography and left ventricular dP/dt_{max} measured in the same animals by implanted telemetry (Prior et al. 2009a; Cooper et al. 2011). The QA interval (the time between the Q-wave of the ECG and upstroke of the aortic pressure wave) can also be used as an index of ventricular contractility (Norton et al. 2009). This would require simultaneous recording of ECG and the arterial blood pressure waveform (using minimally invasive blood pressure recordings; see below).

6.1.3 Arterial Blood Pressure

In rodents, indirect (i.e. noninvasive) methods of blood pressure measurement utilise a tail-cuff method. However, they can only reliably measure systolic blood pressure and heart rate and require prewarming and restraint to obtain the measurements, and even after pre-study habituation to these recording conditions, the values of systolic blood pressure and heart rate obtained are elevated compared to unrestrained animals with implanted telemetry devices (Kurtz et al. 2005; Authier et al. 2015). Recent improvements in tail-cuff blood pressure methodology are a promising development (Feng et al. 2008), but even so, such a method requires highly skilled operators and a dedicated, quiet environment. Given that regulatory repeat-dose toxicity studies are carried out in two species, it would seem sensible to run cardiovascular assessments in the larger, non-rodent species, although cardiovascular measurements in rodents may be informative in non-regulatory, DRF studies, especially given the low group sizes used in non-rodent DRF studies. The tail-cuff blood pressure method itself is also well established in dogs (Haberman et al. 2006; Mitchell et al. 2010), and the recent introduction of high-definition oscillometry (HDO) enables capture of the blood pressure waveform, with accurate measurements of systolic, diastolic and mean arterial blood pressures (Meyer et al. 2010; Sarazan 2014; Egner 2015). HDO has also been used in cynomolgus monkeys (Schmelting 2009, 2011; Schmelting et al. 2009, 2010; Mitchell et al. 2010; Sarazan 2014).

Ambulatory tail-cuff methods are available for dogs, combining simultaneous ECG and blood pressure measurements in the same animals by noninvasive telemetry (Schmelting 2011; Bailey et al. 2012; Ward et al. 2012). An alternative approach involves a minimally invasive measurement of blood pressure in dogs or cynomolgus monkeys via an arterial catheter connected to a miniature (rodent) telemetry transmitter. Signals are recorded either with the dog in a sling, or by using a signal booster housed in a collar, or in a jacket (e.g. ECG external telemetry jacket) (McMahon et al. 2010; Niehoff et al. 2014) to enable continuous, high-quality 24 h recordings in freely moving animals. It is preferable to position the catheter tip at approximately the same location as would be done using conventional telemetry to avoid differences in blood pressure readings between the two techniques due to changes in waveform morphology (Sarazan 2014).

6.2 Nervous System

Standard approaches to detect drug-induced neurotoxicity (functional and pathological) are limited to a single-dose neurobehavioural assessment as part of the safety pharmacology core battery and 3–4 coronal sections through the entire neuraxis for histopathology. Reliable blood-borne biomarkers of drug-induced neurotoxicity do not currently exist. This is therefore an area of relative neglect in preclinical toxicology evaluation, and so functional assessments in repeat-dose toxicity studies are worth considering. Technically, there is nothing preventing routine inclusion of global neurobehavioural assessments (by a trained observer) and automated activity monitoring in repeat-dose toxicity studies, and evaluation of specific neurobehavioural systems could be incorporated on a case-by-case basis.

6.2.1 Global Neurobehavioural Assessment

Due to the extreme diversity and complexity of nervous system functions, it is not possible to devise a convenient in vivo assessment that incorporates all of them.

Therefore, in safety pharmacology, the first-tier test used is a neurobehavioural assessment, either in the format of the functional observational battery (FOB) or Irwin test (Moser 1989; LeBel and Foss 1996; Moser et al. 1997; Redfern et al. 2005; Roux et al. 2005; Redfern and Wakefield 2006). Similar assessments have been devised for dogs (Gad and Gad 2003; Tontodonati et al. 2007; Moscardo et al. 2009) and monkeys (Gauvin and Baird 2008; Moscardo et al. 2010; Froget et al. 2012). Where there is specific cause for concern arising from the knowledge of a compound, appropriate single-parameter tests can be incorporated into a repeat-dose toxicity study on a case-by-case basis to address the issue. Examples of suitable tests are listed in Table 3.

6.2.2 Automated Activity Analysis

Activity of rodents can be assessed in two ways: home cage activity or activity in a novel enclosure (spontaneous locomotor activity). These are quite different measures. The latter involves a conflict between the motivation to explore and raised anxiety in unfamiliar surroundings. It can be monitored using either arrays of photocell beams (with a second set positioned to detect rearing) or by video tracking (Vorhees et al. 1992; Patterson et al. 2005; Himmel 2008; Lynch et al. 2011). Ambulatory activity and rearing in a novel environment is initially high and gradually decays over 30 min or so, as the animal explores and habituates to its surroundings, eventually spending the majority of time either stationary or grooming (Redfern and Wakefield 2006). Subsequent exposure to the same (or similar) test arena results in habituation, with reduced activity after the first trial or increased data variability (Golozoubova et al. 2014), impacting on its suitability for longitudinal testing in a repeat-dose toxicity study. Home cage activity does not have the conflict or habituation components, providing a reproducible 24 h cycle of activity for each individual. Both types of activity are affected by time of day, light-dark cycle, extraneous noise and the presence of human observers. A sedative effect of a test compound would be difficult to detect on home cage activity of rodents during the light phase, as this is already very low (Leslie et al. 2014). Nonetheless, in a repeat-dose toxicity study, the most convenient format to use would be home cage activity. Until fairly recently, this has required single-housing of animals (Smits et al. 2008) or surgical implantation of telemetry devices (Vinkers et al. 2009), neither of which is ideal for a repeat-dose toxicity study.

Technology is emerging for measuring activity, behaviours and temperature of individual rodents when group-housed in their home cage, without requiring surgical implantation of telemetry transmitters. Techniques exist for measuring individual ambulatory activity in group-housed rodents in their home cage, using a radiofrequency identity microchip transponder ('RFID chip') implanted by subcutaneous injection, detected by a base plate reader placed under the cage (Onishchenko et al. 2011); this approach can also combine measurements of activity and temperature (Leslie et al., 2015). It is also possible to monitor individual food and water consumption in group-housed rodents in the same way (Krohn et al. 2010). Such methodology could also be useful in detecting changes in activity,

behaviour and body temperature occurring during withdrawal from treatment with drugs carrying a physical dependence liability (Froger-Colléaux et al. 2011), if applied to the recovery groups in a 1-month rat study.

Activity of dogs (Yam et al. 2011) and monkeys (Mann et al. 2004; Papailiou et al. 2008) can be conveniently measured in their home enclosures using an accelerometer placed in a collar or as an integral part of a noninvasive telemetry system. Quantitative video tracking of group-housed cynomolgus monkeys can be achieved using differently coloured jackets (Rose et al. 2012).

6.2.3 Tests on Specific Neurobehavioural Systems

Examples of 'single-parameter tests' that can be incorporated into repeat-dose toxicity studies include evaluation of the risk of (a) visual dysfunction, assessed using an optomotor method in rodents (Redfern et al. 2011a); (b) mydriasis and impaired pupillary light reflex, assessed by measuring pupil diameter in rodents and dogs (Redfern et al. 2007); (c) increased or decreased salivation in dogs, measured using a preweighed gauze swab placed in the jowl (Redfern et al. 2013); (d) impaired muscle function, assessed by accelerating rotarod performance in rats (Nodop Mazurek et al. 2011; Redfern et al. 2013); and (e) peripheral neuropathy, assessed by the same method in rats or using a beam walking task (Stanley et al. 2005). Such assessments can significantly contribute to decision-making in projects, either in terms of compound progression, design of Phase I clinical trials or development of risk management and mitigation plans.

6.3 Respiratory System

Respiratory parameters can easily be acquired from rodents (usually rats) using whole-body plethysmography, a noninvasive, non-restraint method that measures small changes in chamber pressure as a consequence of inspiration and expiration (Murphy 2002; Stonerook 2015). Stand-alone safety pharmacology studies using whole-body plethysmography typically involve a 60–90 min settling period prior to compound administration to ensure a steady respiratory signal and to reduce any artefacts in the signal due to ambulatory movement, sniffing, grooming or rearing behaviours. Post-dose recording usually continues for up to 6 h. The technique must employ appropriate temperature and humidity compensation to ensure an accurate determination of tidal volume (Jacky 1980). Application of this technique into repeat-dose studies is feasible (Ewart et al. 2008) but, depending on the number of chambers recorded from simultaneously, will generally require a staggered start date for the study to accommodate 4 h recordings from 32 rats (vehicle plus three dose levels) run over (say) 2 days. For early toxicology studies (e.g. DRF) a condensed protocol can be used, with recording around the T_{max} only and comparing just the high-dose and vehicle control group, enabling detection of potential respiratory 'flags' for a particular compound with all the animals tested within a single 2-3 h session. For this, rats are placed in the chambers for 1 h, with the first 45 min as habituation and the final 15 min for recordings, timed to be around the T_{max} (Redfern et al. 2011b). For inhalation toxicology studies, simultaneous measurement of respiratory parameters can be achieved using head-out plethysmography (Nirogi et al. 2012).

Recent technological advances enable measurement of respiratory parameters in dogs using a non-restraint, jacketed telemetry method. This technique is known as respiratory inductive plethysmography (Neumann et al. 1998) and involves the placement of flexible belts around the thorax and abdomen, enabling continuous measurement of respiratory parameters for up to 24 h (Murphy et al. 2010). This noninvasive telemetry technique also enables simultaneous measurement of cardiovascular parameters (Bailey et al. 2012) and can also be adapted to nonhuman primates (Soloviev et al. 2007; Kearney et al. 2011) making it an attractive proposition for inclusion in repeat-dose toxicity studies.

6.4 Gastrointestinal System

The majority of drug candidates are administered orally, and therefore the gastrointestinal tract (particularly the stomach) is exposed to a far higher concentration of drug than any other organ system. As a result of this, the incidence of gastrointestinal side effects is relatively high throughout clinical development and postmarketing (Redfern et al. 2010).

Useful data can be obtained inexpensively simply by analysing the number and appearance of faecal pellets in rodents. This is ideally best performed when animals are singly housed in metabolic cages (as is usual practice during a repeat-dose investigation to assess renal function) or in whole-body plethysmography chambers (Marks et al. 2013). Though not a quantitative approach, large changes in gastrointestinal function should be detectable, which would be valuable in an early toxicology study (e.g. DRF study).

A simple, nonlethal, charcoal meal method, which measures the rate of gastrointestinal transit, has been described for use in mice and is suitable for inclusion in toxicology studies (Marona and Lucchesi 2004). Food is withdrawn 3 h pre-dose, and mice are dosed with test compound. An aqueous suspension of charcoal is administered by oral gavage, and food is restored 1 h later. Animals are observed at 5 min intervals until the first appearance of charcoal-containing faeces, which is taken as the gastrointestinal transit time. Potential issues with this method include the variability of the data and adsorption of some drugs onto the charcoal. An elegant method has been described in rats using a small (0.85×1.5 mm), coated, magnetic dipole administered by oral gavage. The rat is then placed in a restraining tube on a sensor matrix which tracks the progression of the magnet through the gastrointestinal tract during a series of 20 min recordings (Guignet et al. 2006).

Dogs have been used extensively as an animal model of gastric and intestinal function in humans in the published literature, but to a much lesser extent in toxicology. The nonsurgical methods used have included gamma scintigraphy, radiographic imaging using radio-opaque material, tracer studies using breath analysis, administration of a telemetric capsule and pharmacokinetic measurement of drug markers in plasma (Martinez and Papich 2009; Sjödin et al. 2011). Telemetric capsules, marketed for human use, have been used in dogs to assess adverse effects on gastrointestinal function (Penton and Norton 2009; Boillat et al. 2010a, b; Sagawa et al. 2009). These are small transmitters which are dosed orally and measure temperature, pressure and pH. Gastric emptying is detected by the sudden increase in pH when exiting the stomach into the duodenum. Measurement of intestinal transit requires the measurement of temperature or pressure to detect the time of excretion in the faeces. A current problem with capsule methods in the dog is that the relatively large capsule size prolongs the time it takes to exit the stomach into the duodenum, thereby reporting abnormally long gastric emptying times; another, more practical issue is re-ingestion by the dog (or by another dog).

Other approaches are suitable only for specific components of gastrointestinal function. For the gastric emptying component per se, ultrasonography can be used in unsedated, gently restrained beagle dogs. This merely requires measurements of the amplitude and frequency of antral contractions, collected in 3 min samples at 30 min intervals (Tsukamoto et al. 2011). For measuring gastric pH, samples of stomach fluid can be aspirated using a catheter within (say) a gavage tube in dogs and the pH measured with a pH metre (Akimoto et al. 2000).

6.5 Renal System

The two key functional measurements relating to the kidney are general excretory functions and glomerular filtration rate (GFR).

6.5.1 Estimates of General Excretory Function

A number of parameters that are currently included in most repeat-dose toxicity studies can give an indication of the general excretory function of the kidneys. These include urea and creatinine in the plasma and the measurement of specific gravity or osmolarity of the urine. Cystatin C has been proposed as an additional plasma marker for renal function, and it has gained traction in human medicine (Schöttker et al. 2012) and in nonclinical species (Almy et al. 2002). In urine, quantitative measures of urinary glucose and total protein (often normalised to creatinine concentration) can give an indication of the reabsorbative function of the renal tubule. The rationale for the glucose measurement is that over 99 % of filtered glucose is reabsorbed by the proximal tubule; although this process is saturable (by hyperglycaemia), if glycosuria occurs during normoglycaemia, this may indicate functional impairment in the proximal tubule (Hart 2005).

Additionally, other analytes such as the electrolytes, and pH, can be measured in urine with a view to detect perturbations. However, interpretation of any changes remains problematic with no reliable association between functional observations and underlying pathologies in most instances. In most cases, alterations in excretion can be viewed as a normal response to maintain internal homeostasis.

6.5.2 Glomerular Filtration Rate

A long-standing and broadly accepted measure of general renal function is the measurement of GFR, the rate at which fluid is filtered by the kidneys. GFR (mL/min) can be calculated using a wide number of techniques that employ variants of the equation $GFR = (urine concentration \times urine flow)/plasma concentration.$

GFR in humans is estimated by measuring the plasma clearance of an administered marker compound (e.g. inulin) that is excreted exclusively by the kidneys and does not undergo further tubular reabsorption or secretion after glomerular filtration (Hart 2005). Intravenously administered clearance markers have been used in dogs (e.g. iohexol, Laroute et al. 1999) and rats (e.g. inulin, Gabel et al. 1996; iodixanol, Katayama et al. 2010). A noninvasive transcutaneous device has recently been developed to measure the renal clearance of FITC-sinistrin in conscious rodents (Schreiber et al. 2012). However, the use of renal clearance markers in regulatory toxicology studies could be challenged on the grounds of hypothetical concerns around potential innate toxicity or drug-drug interactions.

Alternatively, in toxicology studies, GFR can be estimated by measuring creatinine clearance rate, which is the volume of blood plasma that is cleared of creatinine per unit time (Hart 2005). Creatinine is produced naturally by muscle, and concentrations in blood remain broadly at steady state. It is freely filtered by the glomerulus, but because of additional active secretion by the peritubular capillaries, creatinine clearance slightly overestimates actual GFR.

It should also be noted that any changes in renal function may often be only temporary and reversible, with no long-term consequence for the animal. Not only does the kidney have a high functional reserve (approximately 75 %), it is capable of profound regeneration and recovery as well as marked upregulation of the function of individual nephrons.

6.6 Body Temperature; General Metabolic Functions

One physiological variable of fundamental importance is body temperature. This is not measured in toxicology studies, but may be inferred, correctly or incorrectly, by clinical observations such as 'piloerection' and 'cold extremities'. Approximately 26 % of non-CNS-targeted test compounds were found to cause a small (~1 °C) decrease in rectal temperature in the rat in safety pharmacology studies at the MTD dose level (Redfern et al. 2005), which is thought to be an adaptive response to ingestion of a toxic agent (reducing cellular toxicity by reducing body temperature; Gordon et al. 2008; Gordon 2010). However, larger decreases in temperature may reflect either a more profound toxicity, a specific pharmacological effect on central thermoregulatory control, impaired metabolic heat production, vasodilatory heat loss or a physiological response to hypoglycaemia (Buchanan et al. 1991) or hypoxia (anapyrexia; Steiner and Branco 2004). In addition, mice (unlike rats) undergo bouts of torpor when food is unavailable (e.g. during protocol-imposed overnight fasts), whereby they enter a hypometabolic state and a lowered core temperature (Swoap 2008). This can also be driven by pharmacological and toxicological mechanisms (Swoap 2008). Conversely, increases in temperature in rodent or non-rodent species may reveal other toxicological mechanisms, including skeletal muscle toxicity or an immunological response (Rusyniak and Sprague 2005). Collection of temperature data in repeat-dose toxicity studies is therefore extremely informative.

The use of a rectal thermocouple carries a potential risk of physical damage to the rectal wall, transfer of any gastrointestinal infections between individuals and contamination of vehicle control animals with traces of test compound from treated animals. In addition, core temperature increases as a result of handling (Gordon 1990), and rectal temperature underestimates true core temperature, for which measurement from the colon is required in the rat (i.e. 6–8 cm past the anal sphincter; Gordon 1990).

A completely noninvasive approach is achievable using infrared thermography. Modern thermal imaging cameras offer dual visual and thermal image capture, with fine image resolution, and can capture accurate regional surface temperatures from freely moving rodents, such as the temperature gradient from base to tip of the tail (Prior et al. 2012b; Luong and Carrive 2012). However, to measure core temperature, the angle of view has to be aligned with the axis of the ear canal (which is equivalent to core temperature at normal laboratory housing temperatures), and skin temperature measurement requires shaving (and reshaving) of fur. This might be required, for example, to reveal the skin overlying the interscapular brown adipose tissue (iBAT), a major source of adaptive non-shivering thermogenesis in rodents (Gordon 1990). Thermal imaging is invaluable for certain bespoke, problem-solving studies, but it requires a skilled operator, and data extraction is relatively time-consuming, so it is less suited for routine use.

As mentioned previously, RFID transponders exist which measure temperature and are small enough to be injected subcutaneously in rats and mice (Kort et al. 1998; Prior et al. 2012a, b). Temperature is measured with a hand-held wand receiver from freely moving animals, without contact (e.g. through the wall of the home cage). When injected subcutaneously into the interscapular region, the RFID chip is measuring temperature above the iBAT region. At normal laboratory housing temperatures, this temperature is slightly higher than rectal temperature in the rat (Prior et al. 2012a), rectal temperature being slightly lower than core temperature in this species (Gordon 1990). Drug-induced changes in thermoregulation generally result in the iBAT temperature mirroring changes in rectal temperature (Prior et al. 2012b). Although some drugs will lower core temperature by vasodilatory heat loss, with the iBAT temperature being maintained and therefore not reporting hypothermia, for most purposes in toxicology, the iBAT temperature does reflect what is happening to core temperature. The RFID chips can be sterilised and reused and are therefore relatively inexpensive. Subcutaneous temperature can also be measured via an RFID chip over 24 h (or longer) using a home cage monitoring system (Leslie et al. 2014). Whichever method of body temperature measurement is used, it is crucial to record and report ambient temperature in the housing room/procedure room.

One of many causes of hypothermia is mitochondrial toxicity, which can lead to metabolic acidosis. Benchtop analytical techniques are improving all the time and requiring smaller blood volumes (i.e. microsampling). For example, these can measure glucose, metabolic intermediates, electrolytes, blood gases and pH and have been used in rats (Keiver et al. 2005) as well as larger species (Borron et al. 2006; Eddleston et al. 2012). Assessment of glycaemic control per se is generally done using an oral or intravenous glucose tolerance test, which has been used across the toxicology species (Ishida et al. 1997; Tsunoda et al. 2008; Christoffersen et al. 2009; McGuinness et al. 2009; Wagner et al. 2010; Zong et al. 2011). Another useful measurement, when there is cause for concern, is oxygen consumption using whole-body indirect calorimetry, which reflects overall metabolic rate (Even et al. 1994). This can be measured by placing rodents in small chambers for, say, 3 h (1 h habituation, 2 h' recording; Rodríguez et al. 2002).

7 Options for Routine and Ad Hoc Inclusion of Safety Pharmacology Endpoints in Repeat-Dose Toxicity Studies

Where safety pharmacology measurements are included in repeat-dose toxicity studies *in place of* stand-alone safety pharmacology studies, we may have to attempt to conduct the measurements on Day 2 of dosing and on at least one other occasion. In doing so, we are conceding that any adverse effects detected may have been of a larger magnitude on Day 1, but that this is a trade-off to avoid adding to the complexity of Day 1. In addition, on the days of safety pharmacology measurements, the dosing should be staggered to enable the safety pharmacology assessments to be made at approximately the same time point(s) post-dose in all the animals tested. Finally, the study start-finish dates may need to be staggered to accommodate the safety pharmacology assessments on all the animals to be tested on Day 2 of dosing (and on the same study days for subsequent recordings). The logistical problems involved in doing this, particularly in trying to accommodate FOB/Irwin assessments and plethysmography recordings into a single rodent toxicology study, should not be underestimated.

Where safety pharmacology measurements are included in repeat-dose toxicity studies *in addition to* stand-alone safety pharmacology studies, more flexibility can be afforded to the measurements, thereby minimising alterations to the conventional toxicology study design. The safety pharmacology measurements should therefore be designed to have minimum impact on the conventional repeat-dose toxicity study protocol and minimum impact on the study animals. In early non-GLP toxicity evaluations (e.g. the MTD/DRF studies), where the objective of any safety pharmacology assessments is 'hazard detection' rather than 'risk assessment', we can afford to scale-down the measurements from the standard designs in safety pharmacology studies and also perhaps just assess the high-dose group and the vehicle controls. This would be sufficient to detect large effects, providing an early warning of significant effects ahead of the regulatory GLP toxicology/safety pharmacology studies, thereby enabling sufficient time for proper evaluation in an

interim, bespoke study or in the 1-month studies. In either scenario, multiple measurements can be conducted on the same animals, either on the same or different days within the study.

8 Summary and Conclusions

An augmentation of long-term toxicity studies by including safety pharmacology assessments would enable longitudinal investigation of adverse effects of candidate drugs prior to investment in the expensive phases of clinical development (Phases II and III). The option to assess safety pharmacology (i.e. functional) endpoints in repeat-dose toxicity studies in certain circumstances (e.g. biologics, terminal cancer agents, exploratory INDs) has encouraged toxicology departments to incorporate physiological and behavioural measurements into the regulatory toxicology studies (Redfern et al. 2013; Authier et al. 2013). If this can be done for these special cases, then in principle it could be done for all drug discovery projects, either routinely or on a case-by-case basis.

Acknowledgements I would like to thank colleagues in Drug Safety and Metabolism at AstraZeneca for helping to apply many of these safety pharmacology measurements into toxicology studies.

References

- Akimoto M, Nagahata N, Furuya A, Fukushima K, Higuchi S, Suwa T (2000) Gastric pH profiles of beagle dogs and their use as an alternative to human testing. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 49:99–102
- Alder S, Zbinden G (1983) Neurobehavioral tests in single- and repeated-dose toxicity studies in small rodents. Arch Toxicol 54:1–23
- Almy FS, Christopher MM, King DP, Brown SA (2002) Evaluation of cystatin C as an endogenous marker of glomerular filtration rate in dogs. J Vet Intern Med 16:45–51
- Anon. (1997) ICH S6: preclinical safety evaluation of biotechnology-derived pharmaceuticals. http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Safety/S6_R1/Step4/ S6_Guideline.pdf
- Anon. (2000) ICHS7A: safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. CPMP/ICH/539/ 00. London, November 16, 2000. www.emea.eu.int/pdfs/human/ich/053900en.pdf
- Anon. (2005) ICH S5(R2): detection of toxicity to reproduction for medicinal products and toxicity to male fertility. www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/ Safety/S5_R2/Step4/S5_R2_Guideline.pdf
- Anon. (2006a) FDA guidance for industry, investigators and reviewers: exploratory IND studies. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/Guidances/ UCM078933.pdf?utm_campaign=Google2&utm_source=fdaSearch&utm_medium=website& utm_term=exploratoryIND&utm_content=1
- Anon. (2006b) FDA guidance for industry: nonclinical safety evaluation of pediatric drug products. www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/ Guidances/ucm079247.pdf
- Anon. (2008) Committee for Human Medicinal Products (CHMP). Guideline on the need for non-clinical testing in juvenile animals of pharmaceuticals for paediatric indications. EMEA/

CHMP/SWP/169215/2005. www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guideline/2009/09/WC500003305.pdf

- Anon. (2009a). ICH M3(R2): Guidance on non-clinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals. http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/ Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Multidisciplinary/M3_R2/Step4/M3_R2_Guide line.pdf
- Anon. (2009b) MRC National Centre for the 3Rs, CRACK-IT Scheme. http://www.crackit.org.uk/ crack/crackitchallenges/challenge3-rodentbigbrother
- Anon. (2010) Directive 2010/63/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 September 2010 on the protection of animals used for scientific purposes. Official Journal of the European Union. L276:34–79. http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do? uri=OJ:L:2010:276:0033:0079:EN:PDF
- Anon. (2011) ICH S6: Preclinical safety evaluation of biotechnology-derived pharmaceuticals. CPMP/ICH/302/95. (Revised version (R1) finalised June 2011.)
- Authier S, Vargas HM, Curtis MJ, Holbrook M, Pugsley MK (2013) Safety pharmacology investigations in toxicology studies: an industry survey. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:44–51
- Authier S, Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (2015) Hemodynamic assessment in safety pharmacology. In: Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (eds) Principles of safety pharmacology. Springer, Heidelberg
- Aw T-J, Haas SJ, Liew D, Krum H (2005) Meta-analysis of cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitors and their effects on blood pressure. Arch Intern Med 165:490–496
- Bailey E, Grant C, Moors J, Wang J-L, Napoléoni J-G, Ewart L, Lainée P, Valentin J-P (2012) Simultaneous assessment of blood pressure and respiratory function in dogs: validation of a non-invasive telemetry method. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:187
- Baldrick P (2008) Safety evaluation to support first-in-man investigations II: toxicology studies. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 51:237–243
- Baldrick P (2010) Juvenile animal testing in drug development-is it useful? Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 57:291-299
- Barter PJ, Caulfield M, Eriksson M, Grundy SM, Kastelein JJ, Komajda M, Lopez-Sendon J, Mosca L, Tardif JC, Waters DD, Shear CL, Revkin JH, Buhr KA, Fisher MR, Tall AR, Brewer B, for the ILLUMINATE Investigators (2007) Effects of torcetrapib in patients at high risk for coronary events. N Engl J Med 357:2109–2122
- Boillat CS, Gaschen FP, Hosgood GL (2010a) Assessment of the relationship between body weight and gastrointestinal transit times measured by use of a wireless motility capsule system in dogs. Am J Vet Res 71:898–902
- Boillat CS, Gaschen FP, Gaschen L, Stout RW, Hosgood GL (2010b) Variability associated with repeated measurements of gastrointestinal tract motility in dogs obtained by use of a wireless motility capsule system and scintigraphy. Am J Vet Res 71:903–908
- Borron SW, Stonerook M, Reid F (2006) Efficacy of hydroxocobalamin for the treatment of acute cyanide poisoning in adult beagle dogs. Clin Toxicol 44(Suppl 1):5–15
- Brimblecombe RW (1979) The use of behavioral and neuropharmacological methods in toxicology. J Pharmacol Methods 2:91–96
- Buchanan TA, Cane P, Eng CC, Sipos GF, Lee C (1991) Hypothermia is critical for survival during prolonged insulin-induced hypoglycemia in rats. Metabolism 40:330–334
- Chapman K, Chivers S, Gliddon D, Mitchell D, Robinson S, Sangster T, Sparrow S, Spooner N, Wilson A (2014) Overcoming the barriers to the uptake of nonclinical microsampling in regulatory safety studies. Drug Discov Today 19:528–532
- Christoffersen B, Ribel U, Raun K, Golozoubova V, Pacini G (2009) Evaluation of different methods for assessment of insulin sensitivity in Göttingen minipigs: introduction of a new, simpler method. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 297:R1195–R1201
- Chui RW, Fosdick A, Conner R, Jiang J, Bruenner BA, Vargas HM (2009) Assessment of two external telemetry systems (PhysioJacket[™] and JET[™]) in beagle dogs with telemetry implants. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:58–68

- Cools F, Janssens S, Vanlommel A, Teisman A, Towart R, Gallacher DJ (2011) ECG arrhythmias in non-implanted vs. telemetry-implanted dogs: need for screening before and sufficient recovery time after implantation. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:60–67
- Cooper CM, Skinner M, Antrobus B, Brown S, Lainée P, Valentin J-P (2011) Echocardiography: a sensitive, clinically translatable biomarker for cardiac contractility. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64, e29
- Cros C, Skinner M, Moors J, Lainée P, Valentin J-P (2012) Detecting drug-induced prolongation of the QRS complex: new insights for cardiac safety assessment. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 265:200–208
- Crosby HH, Hamlin RL, Strauch SM (1984) Effects of disopyramide on the electrocardiogram and ventricular function in the unanesthetized dog. J Veterinary Pharmacol Ther 7:167–175
- Dogterom P, Zbinden G, Reznik GK (1992) Cardiotoxicity of vasodilators and positive inotropic/ vasodilating drugs in dogs: an overview. Crit Rev Toxicol 22:203–241
- Dorato MA, Engelhart JA (2005) The no-observed-adverse-effect-level in drug safety evaluations: use, issues and definition(s). Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 42:265–274
- Eddleston M, Street JM, Self I, Thompson A, King T, Williams N, Naredo G, Dissanayake K, Yu L-M, Worek F, John H, Smith S, Thiermann H, Harris JB, Clutton RE (2012) A role for solvents in the toxicity of agricultural organophosphorus pesticides. Toxicology 294:94–103
- Egner B (2015) High definition oscillometry (HDO) non-invasive blood pressure measurement and non-invasive pulse wave analysis (PWA). In: Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (eds) Principles of safety pharmacology. Springer, Heidelberg
- Even PC, Mokhtarian A, Pele A (1994) Practical aspects of indirect calorimetry in laboratory animals. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 18:435–447
- Ewart L, Cullen G, Valentin J-P (2008) Optimisation of plethysmography conditions for use in repeat dose toxicity studies. Toxicol Sci 102:473
- Feng M, Whitesall S, Zhang Y, Beibel M, D'Alecy L, DiPetrillo K (2008) Validation of volumepressure recording tail-cuff blood pressure measurements. Am J Hypertens 21:1288–1291
- Froger-Colléaux C, Rompion S, Guillaume P, Porsolt RD, Castagné V, Moser P (2011) Continuous evaluation of drug withdrawal in the rat using telemetry: effects of morphine and chlordiazepoxide. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:81–88
- Froget G, Cruz C, Hubert I, Virley D, Lemaire M, Duxon M, Porsolt R (2012) The development of an Irwin-like test in the non-human primate for CNS safety assessment. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:164
- Gabel RA, Ranaei RA, Kivlighn SD (1996) A new method of measuring renal function in conscious rats without the use of radioisotopes. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 36:189–197
- Gad SC, Gad SE (2003) A functional observational battery for use in canine toxicity studies: development and validation. Int J Toxicol 22:415–422
- Gauvin DV, Baird TJ (2008) A functional observational battery in non-human primates for regulatory-required neurobehavioral assessments. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:88–93
- Golozoubova V, Brodersen TK, Klastrup S, Oksama M, Løgsted J, Makin A (2014) Repeated measurements of motor activity in rats in long-term toxicity studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:241–245
- Gordon CJ (1990) Thermal biology of the laboratory rat. Physiol Behav 47:963-991
- Gordon CJ (2010) Response of the thermoregulatory system to toxic insults. Front Biosci 2:293-311
- Gordon CJ, Spencer PJ, Hotchkiss J, Miller DB, Hinderliter PM, Pauluhn J (2008) Thermoregulation and its influence on toxicity assessment. Toxicology 244:87–97
- Guignet R, Bergonzelli G, Schlageter V, Turini M, Kucera P (2006) Magnet tracking: a new tool for in vivo studies of the rat gastrointestinal motility. Neurogastroenterol Motil 18:472–478
- Guth BD, Bass AS, Briscoe R, Chivers S, Markert M, Siegl PKS, Valentin J-P (2009) Comparison of electrocardiographic analysis for risk of QT interval prolongation using safety pharmacology and toxicological studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:107–116

- Haberman CE, Kang CW, Morgan JD, Brown SA (2006) Evaluation of oscillometric and Doppler ultrasonic methods of indirect blood pressure estimation in conscious dogs. Can J Vet Res 70:211–217
- Hammond TG, Carlsson L, Davis AS, Lynch WG, MacKenzie I, Redfern WS, Sullivan AT, Camm AJ (2001) Methods of collecting and evaluating non-clinical cardiac electrophysiology data in the pharmaceutical industry: results of an international survey. Cardiovasc Res 49:741–750
- Hanton G, Gautier M, Bonnet P (2004) Use of M-mode and Doppler echocardiography to investigate the cardiotoxicity of minoxidil in beagle dogs. Arch Toxicol 78:40–48
- Hanton G, Gautier M, Bonnet P, Herbet A (2005) Effect of milrinone on echocardiographic parameters after single dose in Beagle dogs and relationship with drug-induced cardiotoxicity. Toxicol Lett 155:307–317
- Harkin AJ, O'Donnell JM, Kelly JP (2003) A combined and comparative study of physiologic and behavioural parameters in a systemic toxicity test. J Am Assoc Lab Anim Sci 42:31–38
- Hart SGE (2005) Assessment of renal injury in vivo. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:30-45
- Herlich JA, Taggart P, Proctor J, Stahle P, Colis R, Hall L, Pugsley M (2009) The non-GLP toleration/dose range finding study: design and methodology used in an early toxicology screening program. Proc West Pharmacol Soc 52:94–98
- Himmel HM (2008) Safety pharmacology assessment of central nervous system function in juvenile and adult rats: effects of pharmacological reference compounds. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:129–146
- Ishida H, Mitamura T, Takahashi Y, Hisatomi A, Fukuhara Y, Murato K, Ohara K (1997) Cataract development induced by repeated oral dosing with FK506 (tacrolimus) in adult rats. Toxicology 123:167–175
- Jacky JP (1980) Barometric measurement of tidal volume: effects of pattern and nasal temperature. J Appl Physiol 49:319–325
- Katayama R, Yamaguchi N, Yamashita T, Watanabe S, Satoh H, Yamagishi N, Furuhama K (2010) Calculation of glomerular filtration rate in conscious rats by the use of a bolus injection of iodixanol and a single blood sample. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 61:59–64
- Kaul S, Diamond GA (2010) Diabetes: breaking news! Rosiglitazone and cardiovascular risk. Nat Rev Cardiol 7:670–672
- Kearney KR, Metea MR, Atterson PR (2011) Validation of respiratory inductance plethysmography in ambulatory cynomolgus monkeys. SOT meeting, Washington, DC
- Keiver K, Duggal S, Simpson ME (2005) Ethanol administration results in a prolonged decrease in blood ionized calcium levels in the rat. Alcohol 37:173–178
- Keller KA, Banks C (2006) Multidose general toxicology studies. In: Keller KA, Jacobson-Kram D (eds) Toxicological testing handbook: principles, applications and data interpretation, 2nd edn. Taylor & Francis Ltd, London, pp 149–184
- Kodama I, Kamiya K, Toyama J (1997) Cellular electropharmacology of amiodarone. Cardiovasc Res 35:13–29
- Konrad D, Weber K, Corney S, Allen TR, Terrier C (2000) Echocardiography, color-coded Doppler imaging, and abdominal sonography, a non-invasive method for investigation of heart and aortic morphology and function in female gottingen minipigs: method and reference values for M-mode, B-mode, and flow parameters. Comp Med 50:405–409
- Kort WJ, Hekking-Weijma JM, TenKate MT, Sorm V, VanStrik R (1998) A microchip implant system as a method to determine body temperature of terminally ill rats and mice. Lab Anim 32:260–269
- Krohn TC, Farlov H, Hansen AK (2010) The effects of housing on food and water consumption in DA rats. Scand J Lab Anim Sci 37:1–6
- Kurtz TW, Griffin KA, Bidani AK, Davisson RL, Hall JE (2005) Recommendations for blood pressure measurement in humans and experimental animals. Part 2: Blood pressure measurement in experimental animals: a statement for professionals from the subcommittee of professional and public education of the American Heart Association council on high blood pressure research. Hypertension 45:299–310

- Laroute V, Lefebvre HP, Costes G, Toutain PL (1999) Measurement of glomerular filtration rate and effective renal plasma flow in the conscious beagle dog by single intravenous bolus of iohexol and p-aminohippuric acid. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 41:17–25
- LeBel CP, Foss JA (1996) Use of a rodent neurotoxicity screening battery in the preclinical safety assessment of recombinant-methionyl human brain-derived neurotrophic factor. Neurotoxicology 17:851–863
- Leishman DJ, Beck TW, Dybdal N, Gallacher DJ, Guth BD, Holbrook M, Roche B, Wallis RM (2012) Best practice in the conduct of key nonclinical cardiovascular assessments in drug development: current recommendations from the Safety Pharmacology Society. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 65:93–101
- Leslie L, Armstrong JD, Heward J, Allison B, Lukins T, Sillitto R, Grant C, Craig DJ, Vickers C, Chapman K, Redfern WS (2014) Rodent Big Brother: development and validation of a home cage automated behavioural monitoring system for use in safety pharmacology studies in rats. In: Proceedings of the Safety Pharmacology Society Annual Meeting, Washington, DC
- Leslie L, Armstrong JD, Heward J, Allison B, Lukins T, Sillitto, R, Grant C, Craig DJ, Vickers C, Chapman K, Redfern WS (2015) Rodent big brother: development and validation of a home cage automated behavioural monitoring system for use in safety pharmacology studies in rats. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods (in press)
- Luft J, Bode G (2002) Integration of safety pharmacology endpoints into toxicology studies. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:91–103
- Luong LN, Carrive P (2012) Orexin microinjection in the medullary raphe increases heart rate and arterial pressure but does not reduce tail skin blood flow in the awake rat. Neuroscience 202:209–217
- Lynch JJ, Castagné V, Moser PC, Mittelstadt SW (2011) Comparison of methods for the assessment of locomotor activity in rodent safety pharmacology studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:74–80
- Macallum GE, Houston BJ (1993) Characterization of cardiac alterations in nonsedated cynomolgus monkeys. Am J Vet Res 54:327–332
- Mann TM, Williams KE, Pearce PC, Scott EAM (2004) A novel method for activity monitoring in small non-human primates. Lab Anim 39:169–177
- Markert M, Klumpp A, Trautmann T, Guth B (2004) A novel propellant-free inhalation drug delivery system for cardiovascular drug safety evaluation in conscious dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 50:109–119
- Marks L, Beard E, Cobey D, Moore N, Motyer V, Valentin JP, Ewart L (2013) An evaluation of the non-invasive faecal pellet assessment method as an early drug discovery screen for gastrointestinal liability. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:123–136
- Marona HRN, Lucchesi MBB (2004) Protocol to refine intestinal motility test in mice. Lab Anim 38:257–260
- Martinez MN, Papich MG (2009) Factors influencing the gastric residence of dosage forms in dogs. J Pharm Sci 98:844–860
- Matsuzawa T, Hashimoto M, Nara N, Yoshida M, Tamura S, Igarashi T (1997) Current status of conducting function tests in repeated dose toxicity studies in Japan. J Toxicol Sci 22:375–382
- McGuinness OP, Ayala JE, Laughlin MR, Wasserman DH (2009) NIH experiment in centralized mouse phenotyping: the Vanderbilt experience and recommendations for evaluating glucose homeostasis in the mouse. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 297:E849–E855
- McMahon C, Mitchell AZ, Klein JL, Jenkins AC, Sarazan RD (2010) Evaluation of blood pressure measurement using a miniature blood pressure transmitter with jacketed external telemetry in cynomolgus monkeys. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:127–135
- Mehta S, Chen H, Johnson M, Aparasu RR (2011) Risk of serious cardiac events in older adults using antipsychotic agents. Am J Geriatr Pharmacother 9:120–132
- Meyer O, Jenni R, Greiter-Wilke A, Breidenbach A, Holzgrefe HH (2010) Comparison of telemetry and high-definition oscillometry for blood pressure measurements in conscious dogs: effects of torcetrapib. J Am Assoc Lab Anim Sci 49:464–471

- Misner DL, Frantz C, Guo L, Gralinski MR, Senese PB, Ly J, Albassam M, Kolaja KL (2012) Investigation of mechanism of drug-induced cardiac injury and torsades de pointes in cynomolgus monkeys. Br J Pharmacol 165:2771–2786
- Mitchell AZ, McMahon C, Beck TW, Sarazan RD (2010) Sensitivity of two noninvasive blood pressure measurement techniques compared to telemetry in cynomolgus monkeys and beagle dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:54–63
- Moscardo E, Fasdelli N, Giarola A, Tontodonati M, Dorigatti R (2009) An optimised neurobehavioural observation battery integrated with the assessment of cardiovascular function in the beagle dog. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:198–209
- Moscardo E, McPhie G, Fasdelli N, Dorigatti R, Meecham K (2010) An integrated cardiovascular and neurobehavioural functional assessment in the conscious telemetered cynomolgus monkey. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:95–106
- Moser VC (1989) Screening approaches to neurotoxicity: a functional observational battery. J Am Coll Toxicol 8:85–93
- Moser VC, Becking GC, MacPhail RC, Kulig BM (1997) The IPCS collaborative study on neurobehavioral screening methods. Fundam Appl Toxicol 35:143–151
- Murphy DJ (2002) Assessment of respiratory function in safety pharmacology. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:183–196
- Murphy DJ, Renninger JP, Schramek D (2010) Respiratory inductive plethysmography as a method for measuring ventilatory parameters in conscious, non-restrained dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:47–53
- Neumann P, Zinserling J, Haase C, Sydow M, Burchardi H (1998) Evaluation of respiratory inductive plethysmograph in controlled ventilation: measurement of tidal volume and PEEPinduced changes of end-expiratory lung volume. Chest 113:443–451
- Niehoff MO, Niggemann B, Sternberg J, Jenkins A, Holbrook M (2014) Measurement of hyperand hypotension during repeated dose toxicity studies in either freely moving or physically restrained cynomolgus monkeys. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:268–275
- Nirogi R, Shanmuganathan D, Jayarajan P, Abraham R, Kancharla B (2012) Comparison of whole body and head out plethysmography using respiratory stimulant and depressant in conscious rats. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 65:37–43
- Nodop Mazurek SG, Li J, Nabozny GH, Reinhart GA, Muthukumarana AC, Harrison PC, Fryer RM (2011) Functional biomarkers of musculoskeletal syndrome (MSS) for early in vivo screening of selective MMP-13 inhibitors. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:89–96
- Norton K, Iacono G, Vezina M (2009) Assessment of the pharmacological effects of inotropic drugs on left ventricular pressure and contractility: an evaluation of the QA interval as an indirect indicator of cardiac inotropism. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:193–197
- Onishchenko N, Fischer C, Wan Ibrahim WN, Negri S, Spulber S, Cottica D, Ceccatelli S (2011) Prenatal exposure to PFOS or PFOA alters motor function in mice in a sex-related manner. Neurotox Res 19:452–461
- Papailiou A, Sullivan E, Cameron JL (2008) Behaviors in rhesus monkeys (Macaca mulatta) associated with activity counts measured by accelerometer. Am J Primatol 70:185–190
- Patterson JP, Markgraf CG, Cirino M, Bass A (2005) Validation of a motor activity system by a robotically controlled vehicle and using standard reference compounds. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:159–167
- Penton H, Norton K (2009) The SmartPill[™] for gastrointestinal monitoring in dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:213
- Prior H, McMahon N, Schofield J, Valentin JP (2009a) Non-invasive telemetric electrocardiogram assessment in conscious beagle dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:167–173
- Prior H, Lainée P, El-Amrani F, Martel E, Richard S, Wyckmans M, Valentin J-P (2009b) Correlation between ejection fraction and dP/dt+in conscious telemetered dogs dosed with atenolol. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:224–225

- Prior H, Motyer V, Cobey D, Marks L, Ewart L, Redfern WS, Valentin J-P (2012a) Inclusion of microchip transponder body temperature measurements in safety pharmacology and toxicology studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:192
- Prior H, Motyer V, Cobey D, Marks L, Ewart L, Valentin J-P (2012b) Non-invasive methods of body temperature measurement in rats. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:192
- Redfern WS, Valentin J-P (2011) Trends in safety pharmacology: posters presented at the annual meetings of the Safety Pharmacology Society 2001–2010. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:102–110
- Redfern WS, Wakefield ID (2006) Safety pharmacology. In: Keller K, Jacobson-Kram D (eds) Toxicological testing handbook: principles, applications and data interpretation, 2nd edn. Taylor & Francis Ltd, London
- Redfern WS, Wakefield ID, Prior H, Pollard CE, Hammond TG, Valentin J-P (2002) Safety pharmacology a progressive approach. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:161–173
- Redfern WS, Strang I, Storey S, Heys C, Barnard C, Lawton K, Hammond TG, Valentin J-P (2005) Spectrum of effects detected in the rat Functional Observational Battery following oral administration of non-CNS targeted compounds. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:77–82
- Redfern WS, Storey S, Barnard C, Heys C, Williams L, Ebbern C, Simpson DJ, Hammond TG, Valentin J-P (2007) A simple method for estimating pupil diameter in conscious rats and dogs during repeat-dose toxicity studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56, e50
- Redfern WS, Ewart L, Hammond TG, Bialecki R, Kinter L, Lindgren S, Pollard CE, Roberts R, Rolf MG, Valentin J-P (2010) Impact and frequency of different toxicities throughout the pharmaceutical life cycle. The Toxicologist 114(S1):1081
- Redfern WS, Marks L, Barnard C, Cobey D, Grant C, Greenwood K, Ewart L, Prior H, Valentin J-P (2011a) Streamlined functional measurements for early toxicology studies in rodents. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64, e20
- Redfern WS, Storey S, Tse K, Hussain Q, Maung KP, Valentin J-P, Ahmed G, Bigley A, Heathcote D, McKay JS (2011b) Evaluation of a convenient method of assessing rodent visual function in safety pharmacology studies: effects of sodium iodate on visual acuity and retinal morphology in albino and pigmented rats and mice. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 63:102–114
- Redfern WS, Ewart LC, Lainée P, Pinches M, Robinson S, Valentin J-P (2013) Functional assessments in repeat-dose toxicity studies: the art of the possible. Toxicol Res 2:209–234
- Rodríguez VM, Portillo MP, Picó C, Macarulla MT, Palou A (2002) Olive oil feeding up-regulates uncoupling protein genes in rat brown adipose tissue and skeletal muscle. Am J Clin Nutr 75:213–220
- Rose C, de Heer RC, Horte S, van der Harst JE, Weinbauer GF, Spruijt BM (2012) Quantified tracking and monitoring of diazepam treated socially housed cynomolgus monkeys. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 62:292–301
- Roux S, Sable E, Porsolt RD (2005) Primary observation (Irwin) test in rodents for assessing acute toxicity of a test agent and its effects on behavior and physiological function. Curr Protoc Pharmacol Chapter 10:Unit 10.10
- Ruffin JB (1963) Functional testing for behavioural toxicity: a dimension in experimental environmental toxicity. J Occup Med 5:117–121
- Russel WMS, Burch RL (1959) The principles of humane experimental technique. Methuen, London, reprinted by Universities Federation for Animal Welfare, Potters Bar, UK (1992)
- Rusyniak DE, Sprague JE (2005) Toxin-induced hyperthermic syndromes. Med Clin N Am 89:1277–1296
- Sagawa K, Li F, Liese R, Sutton SC (2009) Fed and fasted gastric pH and gastric residence time in conscious beagle dogs. J Pharm Sci 98:2494–2500
- Santosh PJ, Sattar S, Canagaratnam M (2011) Efficacy and tolerability of pharmacotherapies for attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder in adults. CNS Drugs 25:737–763
- Sarazan RD (2014) Cardiovascular pressure measurement in safety assessment studies: technology requirements and potential errors. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:210–223

- Scheen AJ (2010) Cardiovascular risk-benefit profile of sibutramine. Am J Cardiovasc Drugs 10:321–334
- Scheiman JM, Hindley CE (2010) Strategies to optimize treatment with NSAIDs in patients at risk for gastrointestinal and cardiovascular adverse events. Clin Ther 32:667–677
- Schmelting B (2009) Non-invasive blood pressure determination in Macaca fascicularis and Callithrix jacchus by high definition oscillometry. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:234–235
- Schmelting B (2011) Ambulatory non-invasive blood pressure recording in a freely moving cynomolgus monkey using High Definition Oscillometry (HDO) and Bluetooth technology. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64, e49
- Schmelting B, Niehoff M, Egner B, Korte SH, Weinbauer GF (2009) High Definition Oscillometry: a novel technique for non-invasive blood pressure monitoring in the cynomolgus monkey (Macaca fascicularis). J Med Primatol 38:293–301
- Schmelting B, Niehoff M, Weinbauer GF (2010) Integration of hemodynamic endpoints into toxicology studies: torcetrapib and high-definition oscillometry (HDO) in cynomolgus monkeys. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62, e42
- Schöttker B, Herder C, Müller H, Brenner H, Rothenbacher D (2012) Clinical utility of creatinineand cystatin C-based definition of renal function for risk prediction of primary cardiovascular events in patients with diabetes. Diabetes Care 35:879–886
- Schreiber A, Shulhevich Y, Geraci S, Hesser J, Stsepankou D, Neudecker S, Koenig S, Heinrich R, Hoecklin F, Pill J, Friedemann J, Schweda F, Gretz N, Schock-Kusch D (2012) Transcutaneous measurement of renal function in conscious mice. Am J Physiol Ren Physiol 303:F783–F788
- Sibille M, Donazzolo Y, Lcoz F, Krupka E (2006) After the London tragedy, is it possible to consider Phase I is safe? Br J Clin Pharmacol 62:502–503
- Sjödin L, Visser S, Al-Saffar A (2011) Using pharmacokinetic modeling to determine the effect of drug and food on gastrointestinal transit in dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:42–52
- Sleeper MM, Gaughan JM, Gleason CR, Burkett DE (2008) Echocardiographic reference ranges for sedated healthy cynomolgus monkeys (Macaca fascicularis). J Am Assoc Lab Anim Sci 47:22–25
- Smits SM, Noorlander CW, Kas MJH, Ramakers GMJ, Smidt MP (2008) Alterations in serotonin signalling are involved in the hyperactivity of Pitx3-deficient mice. Eur J Neurosci 27:388–395
- Soloviev MV, Derchak A, Setser JJ, Steinbacher EA, Klemm JL, Gumpf DS, Shellhammer LJ, Kearney KR, Wilson RE (2007) Concurrent cardiovascular and respiratory evaluation in conscious cynomolgus monkeys. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56, e30
- Sparrow SS, Robinson S, Bolam S, Bruce C, Danks A, Everett D, Fulcher S, Hill RE, Palmer H, Scott EW, Chapman KL (2011) Opportunities to minimise animal use in pharmaceutical regulatory general toxicology: a cross-company review. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 61:222–229
- Stanley JL, Lincoln R, Brown TA, McDonald LM, Dawson GR, Reynolds DS (2005) The mouse beam walking assay offers improved sensitivity over the mouse rotarod in determining motor coordination deficits induced by benzodiazepines. J Psychopharmacol 19:221–227
- Steiner AA, Branco LG (2004) Hypoxia-induced anapyrexia: implications and putative mediators. Annu Rev Physiol 64:263–288
- Stonerook M (2015) Overview of respiratory studies to support ICHS7A. In: Pugsley MK, Curtis MJ (eds) Principles of safety pharmacology. Springer, Heidelberg
- Swoap SJ (2008) The pharmacology and molecular mechanisms underlying temperature regulation and torpor. Biochem Pharmacol 76:817–824
- Tattersall ML, Dymond M, Hammond T, Valentin JP (2006) Correction of QT values to allow for changes in heart rate in conscious beagle dogs in toxicology assessment. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 53:11–19
- Tontodonati M, Fasdelli A, Moscardo E, Giarola A, Dorigatti R (2007) A canine model used to simultaneously assess potential neurobehavioural and cardiovascular effects of candidate drugs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56:265–275

- Tsukamoto A, Ohno K, Tsukagoshi T, Maeda S, Nakashima K, Fukushima K, Fujino Y, Tsujimoto H (2011) Real-time ultrasonographic evaluation of canine gastric motility in the postprandial state. J Vet Med Sci 73:1133–1138
- Tsunoda M, Kobayashi N, Ide T, Utsumi M, Nagasawa M, Murakami K (2008) A novel PPARα agonist ameliorates insulin resistance in dogs fed a high-fat diet. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 294:E2833–E2840
- Tsusaki H, Yonamine H, Tamai A, Shimomoto M, Iwao H, Nagata R, Kito G (2005) Evaluation of cardiac function in primates using real-time three-dimensional echocardiography as applications to safety assessment. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:182–187
- Vinkers CH, Breuer ME, Westphal KG, Korte SM, Oosting RS, Olivier B, Groenink L (2009) Olfactory bulbectomy induces rapid and stable changes in basal and stress-induced locomotor activity, heart rate and body temperature responses in the home cage. Neuroscience 159:39–46
- Vorhees CV, Acuff-Smith KD, Minck DR, Butcher RE (1992) A method for measuring locomotor behaviour in rodents: contrast-sensitive computer-controlled video tracking activity assessment in rats. Neurotoxicol Teratol 14:43–49
- Wagner JD, Zhang L, Kavanagh K, Ward GM, Chin JE, Hadcock JR, Auerbach BJ, Harwood HJ (2010) A selective cannabinoid-1 receptor antagonist, PF-95453, reduces body weight and body fat to a greater extent than pair-fed controls in obese monkeys. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 335:103–113
- Ward G, Milliken P, Patel B, McMahon N (2012) Comparison of non-invasive and implanted telemetric measurement of blood pressure and electrocardiogram in conscious beagle dogs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:106–113
- Weirich J, Antoni H (1998) Rate-dependence of antiarrhythmic and proarrhythmic properties of class I and class III antiarrhythmic drugs. Basic Res Cardiol 93(Suppl 1):125–132
- Yam PS, Penpraze V, Young D, Todd MS, Cloney AD, Houston-Callaghan KA, Reilly JJ (2011) Validity, practical utility and reliability of Actigraph accelerometry for the measurement of habitual physical activity in dogs. J Small Anim Pract 52:86–92
- Zbinden G (1984) Neglect of function and obsession with structure in toxicity testing. Proceedings of 9th international congress of pharmacology, vol 1. Macmillan, New York, pp 43–49
- Zbinden G (1991) Predictive value of animal studies in toxicology. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 14:167–177
- Zong H, Wang C-C, Vaitheesvaren B, Kurland IJ, Hong W, Pessin JE (2011) Enhanced energy expenditure, glucose utilization, and insulin sensitivity in VAMP8 null mice. Diabetes 60:30–38

Part IV

Safety Pharmacology of Biological and Anticancer Pharmaceuticals

Safety Pharmacology Evaluation of Biopharmaceuticals

Hamid R. Amouzadeh, Michael J. Engwall, and Hugo M. Vargas

Contents

1	Introduction	386
2	Safety Pharmacology Evaluation of Biopharmaceuticals:	
	A Changing Landscape	388
3	Regulatory Guidelines	390
4	Choice of Test Species	391
5	In Vitro Safety Pharmacology Profiling	392
6	Cardiovascular System Safety Pharmacology	392
7	Central Nervous System Safety Pharmacology	396
8	Respiratory System Safety Pharmacology	397
9	Follow-Up and Supplemental Safety Pharmacology	398
10	Summary	399
11	Future Prospects	399
Refe	rences	400

Abstract

Biotechnology-derived pharmaceuticals or biopharmaceuticals (BPs) are molecules such as monoclonal antibodies, soluble/decoy receptors, hormones, enzymes, cytokines, and growth factors that are produced in various biological expression systems and are used to diagnose, treat, or prevent various diseases. Safety pharmacology (SP) assessment of BPs has evolved since the approval of the first BP (recombinant human insulin) in 1982. This evolution is ongoing and

H.R. Amouzadeh

Global Patient Safety, Global Regulatory Affairs & Safety, Amgen Inc, Thousand Oaks, CA, USA

M.J. Engwall • H.M. Vargas (🖂)

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Integrated Discovery & Safety Pharmacology, Amgen Inc, Thousand Oaks, CA, USA e-mail: hvargas@amgen.com

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_15

is informed by various international harmonization guidelines. Based on these guidelines, the potential undesirable effect of every drug candidate (small molecule or BP) on the cardiovascular, central nervous, and respiratory systems, referred to as the "core battery," should be assessed prior to first-in-human administration. However, SP assessment of BPs poses unique challenges such as choice of test species and integration of SP parameters into repeat-dose toxicity studies. This chapter reviews the evolution of SP assessment of BPs using the approval packages of marketed BPs and discusses the past, current, and new and upcoming approach and methods that can be used to generate high-quality data for the assessment of SP of BPs.

Keywords

Biopharmaceuticals • Cardiovascular system • Central nervous system • International Conference on Harmonization • Respiratory system • Safety pharmacology

1 Introduction

Biotechnology-derived pharmaceuticals or biopharmaceuticals (BPs) are molecules such as monoclonal antibodies (mAb), soluble/decoy receptors, hormones, enzymes, cytokines, and growth factors that are produced in various biological expression systems and are used to diagnose, treat, or prevent various diseases (International Conference on Harmonization (ICH) S6(R1) 2011). Other types of novel therapeutics, such as vaccines and oligonucleotides synthesized by bacterial or mammalian cells, are also considered BPs according to the ICH S6 (R1) guideline.

The features of BPs that distinguish them from traditional small molecule (SM) therapeutics are their relative larger physical size and molecular weight (typically <500 Da for SMs and >1,000 Da for BPs), molecular complexity, and unique selectivity for the intended therapeutic target. Because of this latter characteristic, BPs are expected to have less off-target activities relative to SM therapeutics and consequently have a reduced risk of off-target adverse effects in humans (Giezen et al. 2008; Amouzadeh and Vargas 2013). Important properties of BPs and SM therapeutics are listed in Table 1.

Innovative variations in the engineering of BPs have been developed in an effort to create new therapeutics to treat human disease. For example, peptibodies, which are peptides fused to an IgG Fc molecule, have emerged. The only marketed peptibody, romiplostim (NPLATE[®]), was approved under a Biologic License Application (BLA) by the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in 2008 and by European Medicines Agency (EMA) in 2009 for the treatment of immune thrombocytopenic purpura (Shimamoto et al. 2012).

Attribute	Small molecules	Biopharmaceuticals
Modality	Synthetic chemicals	mAb, peptides, peptibodies, fusion proteins, ADC, BiTEs [®] , and vaccines
Synthesis	Chemical	Biotechnological
Physiochemical properties	Well-defined, single molecule	Complex, heterogeneous
Molecular mass	<500–1,000 Da	>1,000 Da
Stability	Stable	Sensitive to heat and shear
Target selectivity	Low to high	High
Typical route	Oral	Parenteral
Distribution	Widespread	Plasma and extracellular space
Metabolism	Inactive and active metabolitesCYP inhibition/inductionCovalent binding	Amino acids
Half-life	Short (<24 h)	Long (days to weeks)
Disposition	Linear or nonlinear PK	PK: altered by ADA and TMDD
Bioanalytical methods	LC/MS	Bioassay
Drug-drug interaction	High—both PK and PD	Low-mostly PD
Immunogenicity	Rare	Possible
Regulatory guidelines	ICH M3, S7A, and S7B	ICH S6R1, S7A and B
Typical species of choice	Rodent and non-rodent	NHP
Safety pharmacology Core battery	Dedicated	Integrated into toxicity studies
QT liability	• hERG assay • QT _c assay (non-rodent)	QT _c assay (non-rodent)
Toxicity	"On-/off-target"	"On-target" (exaggerated pharmacology)

 Table 1
 Comparison of general characteristics of small molecules and biopharmaceuticals

mAb monoclonal antibody, *ADC* antibody-drug conjugates, *BiTEs* bispecific T cell-engaging antibodies, *Da* dalton, *CYP* cytochrome P-450, *PK* pharmacokinetic, *ADA* anti-drug antibody, *TMDD* target-mediated drug disposition, *LC/MS* liquid chromatography/mass spectroscopy, *PD* pharmacodynamic, *ICH* international conference on harmonization, *NHPs* nonhuman primates

Other examples of modified BPs are the antibody-drug conjugates (ADCs), which are used primarily as oncology therapeutics. These particular molecules are mAb-SM drug hybrids that are designed to take advantage of the selectivity of mAbs to deliver small cytotoxic molecules to specific tumor cells (Perez et al. 2014). Three ADCs have been approved by FDA thus far. These include gemtuzumab ozogamicin (MYLOTARG[®]) which targets CD33 for acute myelogenous leukemia, brentuximab vedotin (ADCETRIS[®]) which targets CD30 for Hodgkin lymphoma and anaplastic large cell lymphoma, and ado-trastuzumab emtansine (KADCYLA[®]) which targets HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer (Drugs@FDA). Although all of these molecules are classified as ADCs, it is

noteworthy that the first was reviewed by the FDA under a New Drug Application (NDA) as an SM, and the latter two were reviewed as BLAs (Drugs@FDA).

A more recent class of novel BPs in clinical development is bispecific T cellengaging antibodies (BiTE[®]). Bispecific antibodies, in general, are engineered to recognize two distinct epitopes. BiTE[®] antibodies are comprised of two flexibly linked single-chain variable fragments of different antibodies, one directed against a tumor antigen and one targeting CD3 on T cells. As a result, these bispecific antibodies can transiently link tumor cells with resting polyclonal T cells to induce a surface target antigen-dependent redirected lysis of tumor cells. This pharmacological action closely mimics the natural cytotoxic T cell response and leads to the selective destruction of cancer cells. Blinatumomab (targets CD19 antigen on B cells) and solitomab (targets the epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM) antigen) are examples of BiTE[®]s for treatment of blood, lung, and gastrointestinal (GI) cancers, respectively (Frankel and Baeuerle 2013). The first BiTE[®] antibody, blinatumumab (BLINCYTO) BLINCYTO[®], was approved in 2014 under accelerated approval program for the treatment of Philadelphia chromosome-negative relapsed or refractory B cell precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia (Drugs@FDA).

The first BP, recombinant insulin, was approved in 1982 (Marafino and Pugsley 2003). Since then, there has been an increasing number of BPs approved for various indications. By the end of 2014, a total of 111 novel BPs have been approved by the FDA (Drugs@FDA). A survey of new drug approval trends (1994–2004) indicated that BPs have a better chance of attaining regulatory approval than conventional SM therapeutics (32 % vs. 12 %, respectively; DiMasi et al. 2010). This is due to low success rate in developing SMs for discrete targets such as the central nervous system (CNS), which has an 8 % success rate and a lower rate of attrition among BPs (DiMasi et al. 2010; Giezen et al. 2008). The latter is supported by recent data showing a withdrawal rate of 5 % for BPs and 9 % for SMs during 1998-2008 (DiMasi et al. 2010). Three BPs, efalizumab (RAPTIVA®; FDA 2009), gemtuzumab ozogamicin (MYLOTARG[®]; FDA 2010a), and peginesatide (OMONTYS[®]; FDA 2013a) were withdrawn from human use because of increased risk of progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (a rare and usually fatal disease caused by activation of the JC virus by a combination of pharmacological agents and immune compromise), lack of efficacy and safety concerns, and serious hypersensitivity reactions, respectively.

2 Safety Pharmacology Evaluation of Biopharmaceuticals: A Changing Landscape

Safety pharmacology (SP) assessment of BPs has evolved since the approval of recombinant human insulin in 1982. A recent review of the FDA approval packages for BLAs demonstrated diverse approaches towards SP assessment of BPs. Among the 111 BPs that have been approved (1980–2014: BLA: 110; NDA: 2), a variety of SP assessment strategies have been used. Among these BLA packages, 27 had no

specific pharmacology/toxicology reviews, 32 indicated that no SP studies were performed, 21 had SP evaluation integrated into toxicity studies, and 31 had dedicated SP studies. Overall, 62 % of the BLAs with a reported nonclinical safety summary cited SP information collected from dedicated or integrated studies (Table 2). However, many of the integrated and dedicated SP studies did not include all the required cardiovascular, CNS, respiratory assessments, i.e., core battery (Table 2). An important conclusion from this retrospective review is that various SP approaches have been applied in the evaluation of approved BPs. This is perhaps due to the fact that regulatory guidelines are intentionally not prescriptive, to allows sponsors discretion in the nonclinical safety assessment strategy used for their unique drug candidate and to accommodate innovative methods and approaches such as telemetry and integrated study design, e.g., the capture of SP functional endpoints in toxicity studies.

The evolution of SP, and toxicology practices for BPs, is ongoing and will be influenced by many factors, including (1) the novel scientific attributes and liabilities of new BPs associated with their mechanism of action and molecular targets, (2) the emergence of new methods or technologies to improve SP assessment, and (3) the ability to integrate "fit for purpose" functional evaluations in repeat-dose toxicity studies. The opportunities to introduce quality SP assessments into toxicity studies, as well as the pitfalls to consider, are highlighted in an excellent review article by Redfern et al. (2013). A key limitation of typical SP studies is that they are designed primarily as acute (single-dose) experiments, so functional effects that intensify or diminish (due to tolerance) with longer exposure are not evaluated systematically. This limitation represents a gap in the ability to perform clinical risk assessments based on functional hazards that occur with chronic dosing. This safety assessment gap can be mitigated by introducing sensitive SP evaluations into repeat-dose toxicity studies or performing dedicated repeatdose SP studies. The changing landscape of SP evaluation for BPs and SMs is underscored by a recent pharmaceutical industry survey, which reported that many

		Dedicated		Integrated			
Modality	BLA ^a	Core	Partial	Core	Partial	None	No data
Antibodies	41	2	6	4	11	9	10
Proteins/peptides	30	7	7	1	3	9	4
Enzymes	20	4	4	2	0	8	6
Cytokines	16	2	1	0	0	6	7
ADC	3	1	2	0	0	0	0
BiTE [®]	1	1	1	0	0	0	0
Total	111	17	14	7	14	32	27

Table 2 A survey of safety pharmacology information for novel BPs approved by US-FDA from1980 to 2014

Dedicated: Specific cardiovascular, neurobehavioral, and respiratory studies conducted Integrated: SP endpoints were collected in toxicology studies

Core: all three assays; partial: only one or two assays; ADC: antibody-drug conjugate

^a2 BP were approved as NDA: pasireotide (peptide) and gemtuzumab ozogamicin (ADC)

drug sponsors are actively using improved functional methods, like jacket-based telemetry systems for noninvasive cardiovascular (CV) monitoring, to detect functional effects after acute and chronic treatment in exploratory or Investigational New Drug (IND)-enabling toxicity studies (Authier et al. 2013).

3 Regulatory Guidelines

The overall goal of guidelines addressing the SP profiling of new therapeutics is to assure human safety upon first administration of novel drug candidates, and beyond. These guidelines include the general approaches on the nonclinical safety evaluation of drug candidates. Because of the unique nature of each drug candidate, either SM or BP, its safety assessment should be based on sound scientific rationale. This will allow for adequate characterization of the safety profile of a drug candidate prior to first administration to humans.

Safety pharmacology assessment of BPs is based on ICH M3(R2) (2009), S6 (R1) (2011), S7A (2000), and S7B (2005) guidelines. With regard to BPs, the M3 (R2) guideline addresses only the "timing of nonclinical studies relative to clinical development" and defers to S6 guideline for nonclinical safety assessment of biotechnology-derived drugs. The S6(R1) guideline indicates that "It is important to investigate the potential for undesirable pharmacological activity in appropriate animal models and, where necessary, to incorporate particular monitoring for these activities in the toxicity studies and/or clinical studies" (Section 4.1, ICH S6 (R1) 2011). Safety pharmacology assessment of BPs should be designed to reveal the potential adverse effects of the drug candidate on the function of CV, central nervous, and respiratory systems. Guidelines S7A and S7B specifically indicate that SP evaluation of BP can be performed using dedicated studies or an integrated approach where SP parameters are measured in toxicity studies, including QTc prolongation evaluation (a surrogate for assessment of torsades de pointes or pro-arrhythmic liability).

The potential undesirable effect of every drug candidate on the CV, central nervous, and respiratory systems, referred to as the "core battery" (ICH S7A), should be assessed prior to first-in-human administration. In addition, follow-up studies may be needed to allow for better understanding of the effects of drug candidates on these systems. Supplemental SP studies may also be needed to assess the effects of drug candidates on other systems such as renal and gastrointestinal (GI), if effects on these systems are suspected based on the class of the drug candidates being tested and/or target liability assessment, e.g., target expression in the particular organ. The core battery studies should be performed in compliance with the good laboratory practice (GLP); however, "follow-up and supplemental studies should be conducted in compliance with GLP to the greatest extent feasible" (Section 2.11, ICH S7A 2000). These SP studies can be either stand-alone or SP parameters assessment could be integrated into toxicity studies. However, the interrogation of SP parameters in a toxicity study should follow the same standards applied to dedicated studies, according to a recent FDA Guidance for Industry (Questions and Answers on ICH M3(R2) Guideline) (Section E, FDA 2013b).

There are circumstances where SP assessment may not be required. These include therapeutics being developed for topical application (dermal or ocular) where the systemic exposure is expected to be low (Section 2.9, ICH S7A 2000). In addition, novel cytotoxic agents being developed for advanced cancer do not require dedicated SP studies, unless there is a cause for concern (Section II B, ICH S9 2010).

Although ICH S6(R1) guideline principals may be applicable to recombinant DNA protein vaccines, SP evaluation of vaccines is not required based on the recommendation of the World Health Organization (WHO) unless "nonclinical and/or human clinical studies suggest that the vaccine my affect physiological functions" (WHO 2003). In that case, SP parameters should be incorporated into toxicity studies (WHO 2003; 2013). This recommendation has been adopted by the FDA (Sun et al. 2012); however, European Union and Japanese regulatory agencies recommend that the effects of vaccines on CV, central nervous, and respiratory systems functions be assessed during repeat-dose toxicity studies before first-inhuman exposure (Sun et al. 2012). There are not many reports that describe the SP evaluation of a vaccine, but a report on the activity of an experimental proteinbased cancer vaccine [CHP-NY-ESO-1 peptide vaccine—consisting of a recombinant protein of the cancer antigen NY-ESO-1 and a polysaccharide-based delivery system (cholesteryl pullulan)] does provide some insight. In a traditional battery of in vitro and in vivo SP studies, the results indicated that the vaccine did not inhibit hERG channel function and had no effect on vital functions after acute administration, which indicated that this vaccine product had very low potential for altering the CV, central nervous, and respiratory systems (Harada et al. 2008).

For detailed information on safety assessment of vaccines (prophylactic and therapeutic), readers are referred to reviews on this topic (Lebron et al. 2005; Sun et al. 2012; Matsumoto et al. 2014). SP for bacterial- or mammalian cell-derived oligonucleotides is typically evaluated during repeat-dose toxicity studies (Dixit et al. 2010; Kim et al. 2014); however, recommendations and strategies that can be used to assess these unique agents have been developed by the SP subcommittee of the Oligonucleotide Safety Working Group (Schubert et al. 2012; Berman et al. 2014).

4 Choice of Test Species

Choice of the test species is a critical step in the evaluation of the nonclinical safety of BPs. The most important factor in choosing a test species is whether the intended therapeutic target (receptor, channel, etc.) is present in a given species and whether the molecular identity and transduction mechanisms of the target is similar to that in humans. SP assessment of SMs is performed in rodents and non-rodents (Table 1). In contrast, SP assessment of BPs in rodent may not be possible because rodents do not always express orthologue of the human target, or BPs have little or no pharmacological activity against the rodent orthologue. For this reason, nonhuman

primates (NHPs) are the primary species for assessing the safety of BPs (Bussiere 2008). This is supported by a recent pharma-wide survey of SP practices (Authier et al. 2013).

5 In Vitro Safety Pharmacology Profiling

In vitro SP profiling of SM drug candidates, using either binding or cellular functional assays, is typically performed early in the drug development process to allow for selection of a drug candidate with lower potential for off-target activity or side-effect liability (Bowes et al. 2012). Because of the high target selectivity, BPs are not expected to have significant off-target activities; thus, these agents are not typically profiled for secondary pharmacological activity. Two current examples that support the hypothesis that BPs have low off-target potential were identified in an examination of drug approvals. In our survey of approved BPs (Table 2), we found that one peptibody and one monoclonal antibody were profiled pharmacologically for off-target activity. Using conventional methods, romiplostim (NPLATE[®], 59,000 Da) and adalimumab (HUMIRA[®], ~148,000 Da) were tested in panels containing 63–68 receptors, enzymes, and ion channels and found to be devoid of any significant "off-target" activity, which indicates that these agents were highly selective for their molecular targets.

We reported the receptor profile of an investigational pegylated (polyethylene glycol-20) peptide (~24,000 Da) that was evaluated for potential off-target interactions with 151 receptors, enzymes, ion channels, and transporters. The results indicated eight hits (a "hit" being defined as >50 % inhibition of control-specific binding or enzyme activity at 10 μ M), but these were not considered to have relevant safety implications because of their high-exposure multiples relative to the human target potency estimates (Vargas et al. 2013a). In addition, when the PEG moiety alone was tested in the same panel, no significant off-target hits were observed. Based on the current state of knowledge and regulatory practices, in vitro pharmacology profiling of the BPs is not recommended.

6 Cardiovascular System Safety Pharmacology

The nonclinical approach for CV risk assessment of new drug candidates should address potential effects on blood pressure, heart rate, electrocardiography (ECG), and the functional status of critical ion channels (ICH 7A 2000; ICH 7B 2005). To achieve this, various in vitro and in vivo methods can be used. In general, the approach for BPs and SMs is similar; however, there are differences. The first parameter evaluated in the CV risk assessment of SMs is their potential inhibitory effect on hERG channel function using a voltage-clamp assay. Performing this assay for BPs is not considered appropriate because large proteinaceous molecules are not expected to pass though the plasma membrane to gain access to the channel pore, nor are they likely to interact with the "toxin-binding site" on the

extracellular surface of the hERG channel. Recent in vitro studies using anti-hERGspecific antibodies show that these antibodies do not inhibit the function of the channel because they do not bind to key epitopes near the external pore region like BeKm-1 (Qu et al. 2011). Therefore, performing a hERG assay with BPs is considered irrelevant and is not recommended (Vargas et al. 2008).

Blood pressure, heart rate, and the ECG can be assessed in conscious freely moving rodents, dogs, and NHPs using telemetry. For SMs, which typically have a short half-life, this is done using a crossover design where each animal receives every treatment and serves as its own control in a single-dose study. This study design is not appropriate for BPs because of their long half-life. For this reason, integration of CV parameters into repeat-dose toxicity studies with BPs is an appropriate approach which also has the advantage of reducing the overall number of animals. Jacket-based external telemetry (JETTM) is the method of choice for collection of high-quality heart rate and ECG parameters from unrestrained animals, particularly NHPs, which are often the species of choice for safety assessment of BPs (Chui et al. 2009, 2011; Guth et al. 2009; Derakhchan et al. 2011, 2014). Performed appropriately, this method allows for collection of parameters during non-rodent toxicity studies that are of comparable quality to those collected in unrestrained large animals using implant telemetry (Chui et al 2009; Derakhchan et al. 2014). The critical aspect of JETTM is the acclimation of the animals to the jacket, which is especially important for NHPs. The acclimation process generally involves multiple sessions of increasing time to allow the animals to become accustomed to the jacketing process and to wearing the jacket. Because acclimation is not long-lasting, it should be conducted as close to the collection period as possible (Derakhchan et al. 2014).

For BPs, hemodynamic parameters such as arterial blood pressure can be assessed using implant telemetry in NHPs (Santostefano et al. 2012). Alternatively, arterial pressure can be measured directly using JETTM with the blood pressure option (JET-blood pressure; McMahon et al. 2010). Implanted telemetry has the advantage of not requiring acclimation to handling and wearing of a jacket, but time is needed to allow the animals to recover from the implantation surgical procedure. Either method (implant telemetry or JET-blood pressure) allows for the collection of arterial pressure data from unrestrained animals for short or long durations which are well suited to characterize the hemodynamic profile of BPs (McMahon et al. 2010; Kaiser et al. 2010). Another method under development for measurement of blood pressure is high-definition oscillometry (Schmelting et al. 2009). At this time, there are many issues with this method, which may limit its usefulness as a sensitive SP tool. These include the inability to detect small changes in blood pressure, inaccurate blood pressure and heart rate due to stress from restraint, and limitation to a single-point measurement as compared to continuous measurements provided by other methods (Kurtz et al. 2005; Wernick et al. 2012).

Cardiac function can also be evaluated directly using echocardiographic imaging (Tsusaki et al. 2005; Hanton et al. 2008) or by measuring left ventricular pressure as an index of cardiac inotropy (Sarazan et al. 2011). The main advantage of the echocardiography method is that the same functional and structure parameters can

be evaluated in both animals and humans noninvasively, which allows for direct comparison of the same endpoints and their translation across species. However, unlike continuous monitoring of left ventricular function by telemetry in freely moving conscious animals, echocardiography is a "snapshot" measurement, i.e., at a single time point, which may require chemical restraint (or extensive acclimation of animals if chemical restraint is not used) to ensure the animals remain properly positioned for the time required to obtain quality cardiac images.

There are cases when a dedicated CV telemetry study may be the best option to assess target liability concerns for BPs. These include the presence of the therapeutic target in the CV system (e.g., cardiac myocytes, vascular endothelium, or vascular smooth muscle) or the emergence of CV findings in nonclinical toxicity studies or clinical trials. For example, observation of cardiac dysfunction in patients treated with trastuzumab, a mAb for treatment of breast cancer, prompted the sponsor to perform a long-term telemetry study in the cynomolgus monkey in attempts to model the human cardiac dysfunction (Klein and Dybdal 2003). Likewise, a novel ADC based on trastuzumab was evaluated in a dedicated NHP telemetry study to evaluate potential target-mediated CV effects (Poon et al. 2013).

In general, the risk for QTc prolongation is considered low for BPs. This is supported by the findings from a review of FDA drug approvals from 2008 to 2015 (Hughes 2009, 2010; Mullard 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015). Among the 57 BPs approved during this period, only 2 BPs had a QT warning on their label (3.5 %; Table 3). In contrast, 17 of 159 SMs approved during the same period had a QT warning (10.6 % Table 4). Likewise, 93 thorough QT (TQT, a dedicated clinical study designed to assess drug-induced changes in the QTc interval) studies were performed as part of the registration requirements for SMs, compared to only 4 TQT studies on a few BPs (e.g., peginesatide acetate, pasireotide, albiglutide, and ramucirumab).

As part of their clinical development, peginesatide acetate, albiglutide, and ramucirumab were assessed for QTc prolongation risk in a valid TQT study, i.e., with a positive control, and each drug had no effect on cardiac repolarization in humans (peak effect: <10 ms). However, pasireotide diaspartate did have a positive QTc signal, which resulted in a QT warning on the label (Drugs@FDA). Given that BPs are generally considered to have a low risk for cardiac ion channel blockade and QTc prolongation, the effect following pasireotide diaspartate administration deserves further review.

The QTc prolongation caused by pasireotide diaspartate may be an example of a target-driven cardiac safety concern. This drug is a synthetic peptide analog of somatostatin and used for treatment of Cushing's disease (Mullard 2013; Drugs@FDA). Nonclinical studies, including hERG function (IC₅₀ > 30 μ M), Purkinje fiber assays, and a NHP telemetry study demonstrated low potential for delayed cardiac repolarization. Despite the nonclinical profile, QTc prolongation was observed in two TQT clinical trials with this agent. The findings from the initial trial were not reported; however, in the pivotal trial, QT prolongation was reported in approximately 6 % of subjects (Clinical Summary, Drugs@FDA). In healthy volunteers given pasireotide subcutaneously, the mean $\Delta\Delta$ QTcI was 13.2 and

Year	Approved drugs	Approved BPs	TQT study	TQT signal	QT warning
2008	24	4	0	0	1
2009	27	7	0	0	0
2010	21	9	0	0	0
2011	35	11	0	0	0
2012	39	11	2 ^a	1	1
2013	27	4	0	0	0
2014	41	11	2	0	0
Total	214	57	4	1	2

Table 3 Biopharmaceuticals (BPs) with a TQT study or a QT warning in the label

TQT: thorough QT

^aThese studies were performed on one BP (pasireotide)

Year	Approved drugs	Approved SMs	TQT study	TQT signal	QT warning
2008	24	20	11	2	2
2009	27	20	7	2	7
2010	21	12	4	1	1
2011	35	24	16	2	3
2012	39	28	15	1	2
2013	27	25	16	0	0
2014	41	30	24	2	2
Total	214	159	93	10	17

 Table 4
 Small molecule (SM) therapeutics with TQT studies and QT warning in the label

TQT: thorough QT

16.1 ms for the 600 and 1,950 µg twice-daily doses, respectively (Breitschaft et al. 2014). As there was no nonclinical evidence for a direct inhibitory effect of pasireotide on the hERG channel or evidence of any change in Purkinje fiber APD, the specific mechanism of the QTc effect is unknown; however, it could be an indirect or secondary effect on cardiac repolarization. For example, pasireotide administration was associated with hyperglycemia and bradycardia, so the delayed cardiac repolarization could be due to treatment-related alterations in autonomic tone and glucose modulation. Another somatostatin analog, octreotide, has also been associated with QTc prolongation (Drugs@FDA), potentially through a similar mechanism as pasireotide.

Other BPs, such as oxytocin, have been associated with cardiac repolarization risk (see crediblemeds.org). Adverse CV effects, including hypotension, elevated heart rate, cardiac arrhythmia, premature ventricular contractions, and QTc prolongation, have been observed in women treated with oxytocin during abortion and cesarean delivery (Charbit et al. 2004; Guillon et al. 2010). In a nonclinical investigation, similar QTc findings were reported in rabbits administered intravenous bolus injection of oxytocin (Uzun et al. 2007). A mechanistic study of recombinant oxytocin on repolarization in rabbit and human ventricular myocytes demonstrated that this peptide did not inhibit hERG channel function or prolong

action potential duration (APD) and QTc intervals in cardiac models, which strongly suggests that the QTc prolongation observed in humans and animals is not mediated through a direct cardiac site of action (Vargas et al. 2013b; Qu et al. 2015). The findings with pasireotide and oxytocin indicate that some BPs can alter cardiac repolarization indirectly; thus, there is a potential for drug–drug interactions with other therapeutics that have QTc prolongation risk (e.g., antiarrhythmics, some antibiotics, etc.).

7 Central Nervous System Safety Pharmacology

Assessment of the effects of drug candidates on CNS function is required prior to first-in-human exposure for both BPs and SMs (ICH S7A 2000). However, the approach for each type of drug modality is different. For SMs, neurobehavioral effects are typically assessed in rodents using neurofunctional methods such as Irwin, modified Irwin, or a functional observational battery (FOB) which include a battery of observational parameters such as home cage and open arena observation and elicited responses such as reflexes to stimuli. BPs are not expected to enter the CNS under normal circumstances because of their physiochemical properties such as large molecular size and the unique features of the bloods brain barrier (BBB) which is designed to prevent chemicals from gaining access to the brain (Misra et al. 2003; Gabathuler 2010; Freeman et al. 2012; Pardridge 2012). Therefore, it is generally accepted that, under normal physiological conditions, BPs are not expected to enter the CNS and affect neurobehavioral function. This notion is supported by the results of an internal survey of incidence of convulsion which indicates that none of the BPs (N = 11) caused convulsion whereas 14 % of small molecules caused convulsion. The incidence of convulsions was further confirmed by electroencephalographic studies in either rats or in NHPs which showed evidence of seizure activity for SMs that cause convulsion (Amouzadeh and Vargas 2013; Vargas et al. 2013a). In addition, the label for raxibacumab, a mAb against protective antigen of *Bacillus anthracis* for prophylaxis or treatment of inhalational anthrax in combination with antibacterial drugs, explicitly indicates that it "appears unable to penetrate the CNS until compromise of the BBB during latter stages of anthrax infection" (Drugs@FDA).

To overcome the lack of access of the BPs to the CNS in cases such as brain tumors where a BP could be a beneficial therapy, drug-delivery approaches such as receptor-mediated transcytosis through BBB can be exploited to deliver BPs to the CNS (Yu et al. 2011; Pardridge and Boado 2012; Yi et al. 2014).

Regardless of theoretical and practical aspects, neurobehavioral effects of BPs should be evaluated prior to first-in-human exposure. In cases where the therapeutic target is present in rodents, CNS studies can be performed either in dedicated Irwin/FOB studies or parameters can be integrated into toxicity studies. However, when the choice of species is limited to NHPs, neurobehavioral effects of BPs are typically assessed during repeat-dose toxicity studies as recommended by ICH 7A (2000). The use of an integrated approach has the advantage of being in line

with 3Rs principles, especially the optimization of NHPs use in toxicity studies. Methods have been developed to obtain detailed neurobehavioral data from NHPs beyond basic clinical observations as part of standard toxicity or cardiovascular telemetry studies (Korte et al. 2007; Gauvin and Baird 2008; Moscardo et al. 2010).

A recent report showed that assessing spontaneous locomotor activity in rodents using noninvasive methods based on infrared beam (Actimeter[®]) or vibration (LABORAS[®]) is a useful predictor of neurobehavioral effects of drug candidates (Lynch et al. 2011; Golozoubova et al. 2014) that can be used early in the drug development process. Although BPs are not expected to cause significant neurobehavioral effect because of their poor penetration into the CNS under normal circumstances, the possibility of neurobehavioral effects cannot be ruled out. A recent survey of 50 drug candidates for non-CNS indications (and with limited access to CNS) showed that the majority of them affected at least one parameter of the FOB in rats. However, this may not necessarily mean a specific effect on the CNS, but rather secondary behavioral changes due to general drug-induced toxicity or CV effects (Redfern et al. 2005). Therefore, observation of an effect during the neurofunctional evaluation of a BP should be followed by more rigorous testing to determine whether the effect was actually caused by action of the BP on the CNS or an indirect behavioral effect.

8 Respiratory System Safety Pharmacology

Because of their selectivity, BPs are not expected to adversely affect the respiratory system through their potential off-target activity, unless there is a concern about target-based toxicity. This is reflected in a recent publication documenting a lack of adverse respiratory effects in the rat with BPs (Vargas et al. 2013a). However, assessment of respiratory function in nonclinical species is required prior to first-in-human exposure. ICH 7A (2000) guideline states that the "Effects of the test substance on the respiratory system should be assessed appropriately. Respiratory rate and other measures of respiratory function (e.g., tidal volume or hemoglobin oxygen saturation) should be evaluated. Clinical observation of animals is generally not adequate to assess respiratory function, and thus these parameters should be quantified by using appropriate methodologies" (Section 2.7.3, ICH 7A 2000). Based on the findings from the initial assessment, there may be a need to perform follow-up studies to evaluate "airway resistance, compliance, pulmonary arterial pressure, blood gases, blood pH, etc." (Section 2.8.1.3, ICH 7A 2000).

Typically, respiratory system SP assessments of SMs are performed using either head-out or whole-body plethysmography. Parameters such as respiratory rate (RR) and tidal volume (TV) are measured, and many other parameters such as minute volume, peak inspiratory flow (PIF), peak expiratory flow (PEF), enhanced pause (Penh), inspiration time (IT), and expiration time (ET) are derived. Although there are many methods for respiratory function assessment in rodents (Murphy 2002, 2014; Hoffman et al. 2007; Hoymann 2012), such methods have not been validated extensively for large animals such as NHPs. Therefore, respiratory

function assessment of large animals is integrated in toxicity studies and oftentimes is limited to clinical observation during toxicity studies which is not a sensitive method to assess subtle changes in respiratory function. Although respiratory function assessment could be performed during a toxicity study, it requires skilled staff and careful planning to assure that accurate data are collected during maximal drug effect. There may be cases where a more rigorous assessment of the respiratory function such as pulmonary resistance is needed based on the presence of therapeutic target in the lung and/or empirical observation of pulmonary (lung) pathology in toxicity studies of a BP drug candidate. For this, a dedicated respiratory SP study may be needed to assess functional consequences and inform the need for a clinical monitoring strategy. Initial assessment can be performed in NHPs using head-out or whole-body plethysmography (Jizuka et al. 2010; Lawler et al. 2006; Nalca et al. 2010), and follow-up evaluation, such as measurement of pulmonary resistance, can be done in anesthetized animals (Chapman et al. 2005; Skeans et al. 2005; Curran et al. 2008). Recently, airway oscillometry has been reported to be a useful method for noninvasive evaluation of respiratory function in dogs and cynomolgus monkeys (Bassett et al. 2014b). This latter method holds promise to enable a more robust and quantitative evaluation of respiratory function in non-rodent SP and toxicology studies.

9 Follow-Up and Supplemental Safety Pharmacology

Follow-up and supplemental SP studies may be needed based on the findings from "safety pharmacology core battery, clinical trials, pharmacovigilance, experimental in vitro or in vivo studies, or from literature reports" (ICH 7A 2000).

The purpose of follow-up studies is to allow for a further understanding of the findings. These follow-up studies could include "behavioral pharmacology, learning and memory, ligand-specific binding, neurochemistry, visual, auditory and/or electrophysiology examinations, cardiac output, ventricular contractility, vascular resistance, the effects of endogenous and/or exogenous substances on the cardiovascular responses, airway resistance, compliance, pulmonary arterial pressure, blood gases, blood pH, etc." (ICH 7A 2000).

The need for the conduct of supplemental SP studies is informed by findings during nonclinical development when adverse effects on the function of systems other than those in the core battery are observed. These systems include renal/ urinary, autonomic, GI, and other organ systems. ICH S7A guideline cites a number of parameters that can be used to assess the effects of drug candidates on the function of these systems. For example, urinary parameters such as volume and electrolyte excretion, GI parameters such as transit time and diarrhea, immunological parameters such immune cell phenotyping, and endocrine parameters such as hormone levels may be used to assess functional changes in these particular organ systems (Section 2.8.2, ICH 7A 2000). These parameters could be assessed either in stand-alone SP or repeat-dose toxicity studies. For example, stand-alone video-EEG can be used to assess seizure liability in rats, dogs, or monkeys (Bassett
et al. 2014a). The approaches for SP assessment of SMs and BPs described above apply to the follow-up and supplemental pharmacology studies as well; thus, supplemental SP endpoints can be evaluated as add-on measurements as part of a repeat-dose toxicity study.

Assessment of abuse and dependency potential of a drug candidate is also needed if it shows CNS activity and is chemically or pharmacologically similar to known drugs of abuse and produces psychoactive effects (Section 15, ICH M3 (R2) 2009). The general nonclinical approach and details for this assessment are described in the guidance issued by FDA (FDA 2010b), the decision tree presented by FDA (Bonson and Sun 2011), and the guideline issued by EMA in 2006. Based on the rationale and empirical findings cited above on the lack of access to CNS by BPs, assessment of abuse and dependency potential of BPs are not warranted. However, in cases where a BP is designed to penetrate the CNS, such assessment may be needed (Yu et al. 2011; Pardridge and Boado 2012).

10 Summary

Safety evaluation of novel BPs begins during target liability assessment when potential adverse effects of modulating a target are identified. The most efficient path to SP evaluation of novel BPs and fulfillment of the regulatory requirements is by integrating the collection of relevant SP parameters into toxicity studies when possible and practical (Redfern et al. 2013; Authier et al. 2013). In specific cases, based on target liability concerns, or the emergence of unanticipated pharmacological or toxicological findings, a dedicated SP study may be needed to address the liability (Santostefano et al. 2012; Klein and Dybdal 2003; Poon et al. 2013). There may also be a need to perform supplemental SP when there is a cause for clinical concern. Thus, the core message is that the SP strategy for BPs will be influenced by many factors and is guided by the need to know whether functional changes in organ systems responsible for vital functions (CV, central nervous, and respiratory systems) are impacted by a BP. In vitro SP profiling of the BPs is not recommended as part of routine screening based on the current state of knowledge and regulatory practices.

11 Future Prospects

The safety assessment of drug candidates is an evolving science. This has been envisaged in the nonclinical guidelines in that they recommend general, rather than specific, approaches to safety assessment. This is because the development of each BP drug candidate is unique (or "fit for purpose") and there is continued improvement in the understanding of the science, technologies, and methods during preclinical drug development.

One of the major improvements in nonclinical SP assessment of the drug candidate is the use of telemetry systems which allow for extended evaluation of CV parameters in unrestrained rodents and non-rodents. An example is the evaluation of the effects of drug candidates on the CV system using either a jacket or an implanted device to collect high-quality ECG or blood pressure data for extended periods.

There are also emerging methodologies for improved assessment of respiratory, central nervous, GI, and renal systems. However, many of these methods are not part of standard practice, because they have not been widely studied or validated. Jacket-based inductive plethysmography (Ingram-Ross et al. 2012) and airwave oscillometry (Bassett et al. 2014b) are noninvasive methods that can be used to monitor respiratory function quantitatively in large animals in either stand-alone or integrated SP studies. Assessing spontaneous locomotor activity in rodents using noninvasive methods based on infrared beam (Actimeter[®]) or vibration (LABORAS[®]) has been shown to be a useful predictor of neurobehavioral effects of drug candidates (Lynch et al. 2011). This technique can be used to evaluate the potential of BPs to cause neurobehavioral effects early in the drug development process if the target is expressed in the test species. New technologies such as SmartPill[®] may be useful to assess effects of BPs on GI function (transit time), and biomarkers of dysfunction (e.g., blood urea nitrogen or creatinine) or injury (e.g., KIM-1) could be used as an indicator of renal toxicity of BPs, but will require further testing and validation in large animal species, especially the NHPs.

An alternative approach to CNS and respiratory SP assessment in rats is performing these studies using the same animals, but tested in a sequential manner. During the first phase of the study, neurobehavioral effects of the test compound are assessed. Then, an interim period of at least 1 week is allowed for clearance of the test compound during which animals are gradually acclimated to the plethysmography apparatus. During the second phase, the effect of test compound on the respiratory system is evaluated. This alternative approach is most appropriate for SMs, which typically have a short half-life or BPs with short half-life such as peptides that show activity in rodents. Major advantages of this approach are substantial reduction in the number of animals and the potential for lower overall study costs.

References

- Amouzadeh HR, Vargas HM (2013) Safety pharmacology assessment of biopharmaceuticals. In: Vogel HG et al (eds) Drug discovery and evaluation: safety and pharmacokinetic assays. Springer, Berlin, pp 555–560
- Authier S, Vargas HM, Curtis MJ et al (2013) Safety pharmacology investigations in toxicology studies: an industry survey. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 68:44–51
- Bassett L, Troncy E, Pouliot M et al (2014a) Telemetry video-electroencephalography (EEG) in rats, dogs and non-human primates: methods in follow-up safety pharmacology seizure liability assessments. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods. doi:10.1016/j.vascn.2014.07.005
- Bassett L, Troncy E, Pouliot M et al (2014b) Non-invasive measure of respiratory mechanics and conventional respiratory parameters in conscious large animals by high frequency airwave oscillometry. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:62–65

- Berman CL, Cannon K, Cui Y et al (2014) Recommendations for safety pharmacology evaluations of oligonucleotide-based therapeutics. Nucleic Acid Ther 24:291–301
- Bonson K, Sun S (2011) FDA's draft decision tree for assessment of abuse potential. Presented at the science of abuse liability assessment, legacy hotel, Rockville, MD, Nov 10, 2011
- Bowes J, Brown AJ, Hamon J et al (2012) Reducing safety-related drug attrition: the use of in vitro pharmacological profiling. Nat Rev Drug Discov 11:909–922
- Breitschaft A, Hu K, Darstein C et al (2014) Effects of subcutaneous pasireotide on cardiac repolarization in healthy volunteers: a single-center, phase I, randomized, four-way crossover study. J Clin Pharmacol 54:75–86
- Bussiere JL (2008) Species selection considerations for preclinical toxicology studies for biotherapeutics. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol 4:871–877
- Chapman RW, Skeans S, Lamca J et al (2005) Effect of histamine, albuterol and deep inspiration on airway and lung tissue mechanics in cynomolgus monkeys. Pulm Pharmacol Ther 18:243–249
- Charbit B, Samain E, Albaladejo P et al (2004) QT interval prolongation after oxytocin bolus during surgical induced abortion. Clin Pharmacol Ther 76:359–364
- Chui RW, Fosdick A, Conner R et al (2009) Assessment of two external telemetry systems (PhysioJacket and JET) in Beagle dogs with telemetry implants. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:58–68
- Chui RW, Derakhchan K, Vargas HM (2011) Long-term assessment of non-human primate ECG using jacketed external telemetry (JET): evaluation of heart rate and QTc interval variation over 6 months of observation. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:e45
- Curran AK, Skeans S, Landers D et al (2008) Differential effects of dexamethasone on the proximal and distal lung response to antigen challenge in allergic cynomolgus monkeys. J Asthma 45:377–381
- Derakhchan K, Chui RW, Vargas HM (2011) Evaluation of cardiac conduction disturbances using jacketed external telemetry (JET) in conscious non-human primates. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:e46
- Derakhchan K, Chui RW, Stevens D et al (2014) Detection of QTc interval prolongation using jacket telemetry in conscious non-human primates: comparison with implant telemetry. Br J Pharmacol 171:509–522
- DiMasi JA, Feldman L, Seckler A et al (2010) Trends associated with new drug development: success rates for investigational drugs. Clin Pharmacol Ther 87:272–277
- Dixit R, Iciek LA, McKeever K et al (2010) Challenges of general safety evaluations of biologics compared to small molecule pharmaceuticals in animal models. Expert Opin Drug Discov 5:79–94
- Drugs@FDA SANDOSTATIN® (1988), MYLOTARG® (2000), ADCETRIS® (2011) OMONTYS® (2012), SIGNIGOR® (2012), RAXIBACUMAB® (2012), and KADCYLA® (2013) (http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cder/drugsatfda/index.cfm?CFID=19379093& CFTOKEN=25eb8af4655376b-DCB09EA0-0293-9EC5-1C37C084658F1067)
- FDA (2009) FDA statement on the voluntary withdrawal of RAPTIVA® From the U.S. Market (http://www.fda.gov/newsevents/newsroom/pressannouncements/2009/ucm149561.htm)
- FDA (2010a) Gemtuzumab Ozogamicin (MYLOTARG®) ((http://www.fda.gov/aboutfda/ centersoffices/officeofmedicalproductsandtobacco/cder/ucm216790.htm)
- FDA (2010b) Guidance for industry: assessment of abuse potential of drugs. (http://www.fda.gov/ downloads/drugs/guidancecomplianceregulatoryinformation/guidances/ucm198650.pdf)
- FDA (2013a) Affymax and Takeda Announce a Nationwide Voluntary Recall of All Lots of OMONTYS® (peginesatide) Injection (http://www.fda.gov/safety/recalls/archiverecalls/2013/ ucm340893.htm)
- FDA (2013b) Guidance for Industry (2013) M3(R2) Nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals – questions and answers (R2). Available at FDA.gov (http://www.fda.gov/downloads/drugs/ guidancecomplianceregulatoryinformation/guidances/ucm292340.pdf)

- Frankel SR, Baeuerle PA (2013) Targeting T cells to tumor cells using bispecific antibodies. Curr Opin Chem Biol 17:385–392
- Freeman GB, Lin JC, Pons J et al (2012) 39-Week toxicity and toxicokinetic study of ponezumab (PF-04360365) in cynomolgus monkeys with 12-week recovery period. J Alzheimers Dis 28:531–541
- Gabathuler R (2010) Approaches to transport therapeutic drugs across the blood brain barrier to treat brain diseases. Neurobiol Dis 37:48–57
- Gauvin DV, Baird TJ (2008) A functional observational battery in non-human primates for regulatory-required neurobehavioral assessments. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:88–93
- Giezen TJ, Mantel-Teeuwisse AK, Straus SM et al (2008) Safety-related regulatory actions for biological approved in the United States and the European Union. JAMA 300:1887–1896
- Golozoubova V, Brodersen TK, Klastrup S et al (2014) Repeated measurements of motor activity in rats in long-term toxicity studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70:241–245. doi:10.1016/j. vascn.2014.06.007
- Guillon A, Leyre S, Remerand F et al (2010) Modification of Tp-e and QTc intervals during caesarean section under spinal anaesthesia. Anaesthesia 65:337–342
- Guth BD, Bass AS, Briscoe R et al (2009) Comparison of electrocardiographic analysis for risk of QT interval prolongation using safety pharmacology and toxicology studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 60:107–116
- Hanton G, Eder V, Rochefort G, Bonnet P et al (2008) Echocardiography, a non-invasive method for the assessment of cardiac function and morphology in preclinical drug toxicology and safety pharmacology. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol 4(6):681–696
- Harada N, Hoshiai K, Takahashi Y et al (2008) Preclinical safety pharmacology study of a novel protein-based cancer vaccine CHP-NY-ESO-1. Kobe J Med Sci 54:E23–E34
- Hoffman W, Kallman MJ, Sgro M (2007) Respiratory safety pharmacology. In: Sietsma WK, Schwen R (eds) Nonclinical drug safety assessment: practical considerations for successful registration. FDA News, Falls Church, VA, Chapter 7
- Hoymann HG (2012) Lung function measurements in rodents in safety pharmacology studies. Front Pharmacol 3:156
- Hughes B (2009) 2008 FDA drug approval. Nat Rev Drug Discov 8:93-96
- Hughes B (2010) 2009 FDA drug approval. Nat Rev Drug Discov 9:89-92
- ICH M3(R2) (2009) Guidance on nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals. Available at ICH.org (Retrieved July 2014).
- ICH S6(R1) (2011) Preclinical safety evaluation of biotechnology-derived biopharmaceuticals. Available at ICH.org (Retrieved July 2014).
- ICH S7A (2000) Safety pharmacology studies for human biopharmaceuticals. Available at ICH. org (Retrieved July2014).
- ICH S7B (2005) The nonclinical evaluation of the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by human biopharmaceuticals. Available at ICH.org (Retrieved July 2014).
- ICH S9 (2010) Nonclinical evaluation for anticancer pharmaceuticals. Available at ICH.org (Retrieved July 2014)
- Iizuka H, Sasaki K, Odagiri N et al (2010) Measurement of respiratory function using whole-body plethysmography in unanesthetized and unrestrained non-human primates. J Toxicol Sci 35:863–870
- Ingram-Ross JL, Curran AK, Miyamoto M et al (2012) Cardiorespiratory safety evaluation in non-human primates. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 66:114–124
- Kaiser RA, Erwin R, Tichenor SD et al (2010) Integration of cardiovascular safety pharmacology endpoints into general toxicology studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:e30
- Kim TW, Kim KS, Seo JW et al (2014) Antisense oligonucleotides on neurobehavior, respiratory and cardiovascular function and hERG channel current studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 69:49–60

- Klein PM, Dybdal N (2003) Trastuzumab and cardiac dysfunction: update on preclinical studies. Semin Oncol 30:49–53
- Korte S, Fuchs A, Weinbauer GF et al (2007) Modified Irwin test as diagnostic tool to monitor neurobehavioral changes in monkeys. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 56:e47
- Kurtz TW, Griffin KA, Bidani AK et al (2005) Recommendations for blood pressure measurement in humans and experimental animals. Hypertension 45:299–310
- Lawler JV, Endy TP, Hensley LE et al (2006) Cynomolgus macaque as an animal model for severe acute respiratory syndrome. PLoS Med 3:e149
- Lebron JA, Wolf JJ, Kaplanski CV, Ledwith BJ (2005) Ensuring the quality, potency and safety of vaccines during preclinical development. Expert Rev Vaccines 4(6):855–866
- Lynch JJ III, Castagne V, Moser PC et al (2011) Comparison of methods for the assessment of locomotor activity in rodent safety pharmacology studies. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 64:74–80
- Marafino BJ, Pugsley MK (2003) Commercial development considerations for biotechnologyderived therapeutics. Cardiovasc Toxicol 3:5–12
- Matsumoto M, Komatsu S, Tsuchimoto M et al (2014) Considerations for non-clinical safety studies of therapeutic peptide vaccines. Reg Pharmacol Toxicol 70(1):254–60. doi:10.1016/j. yrtph.2014.06.029)
- McMahon C, Mitchell AZ, Klein JL et al (2010) Evaluation of blood pressure measurement using a miniature blood pressure transmitter with jacketed external telemetry in Cynomolgus monkeys. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:127–135
- Misra A, Ganesh S, Shah SP (2003) Drug delivery to the central nervous system: a review. J Pharm Pharm Sci 6:252–273
- Moscardo E, McPhie G, Fasdelli N et al (2010) An integrated cardiovascular and neurobehavioral functional assessment in the conscious telemetered cynomolgus monkey. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 62:95–106
- Mullard A (2011) 2010 FDA drug approvals. Nat Rev Drug Discov 10:82-85
- Mullard A (2012) 2011 FDA drug approvals. Nat Rev Drug Discov 11:91-94
- Mullard A (2013) 2012 FDA drug approvals. Nat Rev Drug Discov 12:87-90
- Mullard A (2014) 2013 FDA drug approvals. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13:85-89
- Mullard A (2015) 2014 FDA drug approvals. Nat Rev Drug Discov 14:77-81
- Murphy DJ (2002) Assessment of respiratory function in safety pharmacology. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:183–196
- Murphy DJ (2014) Optimizing the use of methods and measurement endpoints in respiratory safety pharmacology. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 70(3):204–209. doi:10.1016/j.vascn.2014. 03.174)
- Nalca A, Livingston VA, Garza NL et al (2010) Experimental infection of cynomolgus macaques (Macaca fascicularis) with aerosolized monkeypox virus. PLoS One 5(e1):2880
- Pardridge WM (2012) Drug transport across the blood-brain barrier. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 32:1959–1972
- Pardridge WM, Boado RJ (2012) Reengineering biopharmaceuticals for targeted delivery across the blood–brain barrier. Methods Enzymol 503:269–292
- Perez H, Cardarelli PM, Deshpande S et al (2014) Antibody–drug conjugates: current status and future directions. Drug Discov Today 19:869–881
- Poon KA, Flagella K, Beyer J et al (2013) Preclinical safety profile of trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1): mechanism of action of its cytotoxic component retained with improved tolerability. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 273:298–313
- Qu Y, Fang M, Gao B et al (2011) BeKm-1, a peptide inhibitor of hERG potassium currents, prolongs QTc interval in isolated rabbit hearts. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 337:2–8
- Qu Y, Fang M, Gao B et al (2015) Oxytocin does not directly alter cardiac repolarization in rabbit or human cardiac myocytes. Pharmacol Res Perspect 3(1):e00102. doi:10.1002/prp2.102

- Redfern WS, Strang I, Storey S et al (2005) Spectrum of effects detected in the rat functional observational battery following oral administration of non-CNS targeted compounds. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:77–82
- Redfern WS, Ewart LC, Lainee P et al (2013) Functional assessment in repeat-dose toxicity studies: the art of the possible. Toxicol Res 2:209–234
- Santostefano MJ, Kirchner J, Vissinga C et al (2012) Off-target platelet activation in macaques unique to a therapeutic monoclonal antibody. Toxicol Pathol 40:899–917
- Sarazan RD, Mittelstadt S, Guth B et al (2011) Cardiovascular function in nonclinical drug safety assessment: current issues and opportunities. Int J Toxicol 30:272–286
- Schmelting B, Neihoff M, Egner B et al (2009) High-definition oscillometry: a novel technique for non-invasive blood pressure monitoring in the cynomolgus monkey. J Med Primatol 38: 293–301
- Schubert D, Levin AA, Kornbrust D, Berman CL et al (2012) The Oligonucleotide Safety Working Group. Nucleic Acid Ther 22(4):211–213
- Shimamoto G, Gegg C, Boone T et al (2012) Peptibodies: A flexible alternative format to antibodies. mAbs 4:586–591
- Skeans S, Lamca J, House A et al (2005) Airway closure after antigen challenge in cynomolgus monkeys: effect of the histamine H₁ receptor antagonist, chlorpheniramine maleate. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 137:37–44
- Sun Y, Gruber M, Matsumoto M (2012) Overview of global regulatory toxicology requirements for vaccines and adjuvants. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 65:49–57
- Tsusaki H, Yonamine H, Tamai A et al (2005) Evaluation of cardiac function in primates using real-time three-dimensional echocardiography as applications to safety assessment. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 52:182–187
- Uzun M, Yapar K, Uzlu E et al (2007) QT interval prolongation and decreased heart rates after intravenous bolus oxytocin injection in male and female conscious rabbits. Gen Physiol Biophys 26:168–172
- Vargas HM, Bass AS, Breidenbach A et al (2008) Scientific review and recommendations on preclinical cardiovascular safety evaluation of biologics. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:72–76
- Vargas HM, Amouzadeh HR, Engwall MJ (2013a) Nonclinical strategy considerations for safety pharmacology: evaluation of biopharmaceuticals. Expert Opin Drug Saf 12(1):91–102
- Vargas HM, Fang M, Gao BX, et al. (2013b) Oxytocin does not prolong repolarization in the isolated rabbit heart. Presented at the 13th annual meeting of safety pharmacology society, Rotterdam, September 16–19
- Wernick MB, Hopfner RM, Francey T et al (2012) Comparison of arterial blood pressure measurements and hypertension scores obtained by use of three indirect measurement devices in hospitalized dogs. J Am Vet Med Assoc 240:962–968
- WHO (2003) Guidelines on nonclinical evaluation of vaccines. Available at WHO.int
- WHO (2013) Guidelines on nonclinical evaluation of vaccine adjuvants and adjuvanted vaccines. (http://www.who.int/biologicals/areas/vaccines/ADJUVANTS_Post_ECBS_edited_clean_ Guidelines_NCE_Adjuvant_Final_17122013_WEB.pdf)
- Yi X, Manickam DS, Byrnskikh A et al (2014) Agile delivery of protein therapeutics to CNS. J Control Release 190:637–663. doi:10.1016/j.jconrel.2014.06.017
- Yu YJ, Zhang Y, Kenrick M et al (2011) Boosting brain uptake of a therapeutic antibody by reducing its affinity for a transcytosis target. Sci Transl Med 3:1–8

Safety Pharmacology of Anticancer Agents

Pauline L. Martin

Contents

1	Introduction	406
2	Considerations for Safety Pharmacology Testing for Small Molecule Pharmaceuticals	
	Versus Large-Molecule Biopharmaceuticals	407
3	Small Molecule Anticancer Agents	409
	3.1 Anthracyclines	415
	3.2 Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors	415
4	Large-Molecule Anticancer Agents	418
	4.1 Monoclonal Antibodies	422
5	Discussion	424
Ref	ferences	427

Abstract

The safety pharmacology testing for anticancer agents has historically differed for small molecule pharmaceutical drugs versus large-molecule biopharmaceuticals. For pharmaceutical drugs, dedicated safety pharmacology studies have been conducted according to the ICH M3 (R2), ICH 7A, and ICH S7B guidance documents. For biopharmaceuticals, safety pharmacology endpoints have been incorporated into the repeated-dose toxicology studies according to ICHS6 (R1). However, the introduction of the ICH S9 guidance document for the nonclinical evaluation for anticancer pharmaceuticals has allowed for a streamlined approach for both types of molecules to facilitate access of new potential therapeutics to cancer patients and to reduce the number of animal studies. Examples of the testing strategies that have previously been employed

P.L. Martin (\boxtimes)

Department of Biologics Toxicology, Janssen Research and Development, 1400 McKean Road, Spring House, PA 19477, USA e-mail: pmarti27@its.jnj.com

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_16

for some representative anticancer agents are provided, and their predictivity to adverse events noted in the clinic is discussed.

Keywords

Anthracycline • Anticancer • Biopharmaceutical • Monoclonal antibody • Pharmaceutical • Regulatory guidance • Tyrosine kinase

1 Introduction

Nonclinical safety assessments of anticancer pharmaceuticals generally include repeated-dose toxicity testing in two species (a rodent and a non-rodent, most frequently rat and dog) with in-life evaluations of safety as well as postmortem examination for any macroscopic or microscopic pathological changes (International Conference on Harmonization of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use (ICH) harmonized tripartite guideline ICH M3 (R2) 2009). In addition, a series of dedicated safety pharmacology studies may be conducted to evaluate potential adverse pharmacodynamic effects on major organ systems that may not be detected in the general toxicity studies (Pugsley et al. 2008). The "core battery" of tests includes an evaluation of potential adverse effects on the central nervous system (CNS), cardiovascular (CV) system, and respiratory systems (ICH S7A 2004; ICH S7B 2005). Supplemental tests on these "core battery" organ systems and on other organ systems are conducted on a caseby-case basis. The relevant pharmacodynamic endpoints are measured following a single, or sometimes multiple, dose administration of the pharmaceutical (depending on intended clinical dose schedule) and are most frequently conducted in rodents, with additional cardiovascular parameters being assessed in non-rodents and in vitro. The in vitro tests may include an evaluation of the ionic current through a native or heterologously expressed IKr channel protein, such as that encoded by hERG (the human Ether-à-go-go-Related Gene) and electrophysiological parameters in isolated cardiac preparations (ICH S7B 2005).

For anticancer therapies, there is a need to accelerate and streamline the development programs to ensure that patients receive the needed therapies expeditiously. This is especially the case for those agents being developed for late-stage disease in which the therapeutic options are limited. Because of the seriousness of many cancers, the potential benefit of efficacious therapeutics often outweighs the risk of producing adverse effects. Therefore, a certain level of toxicity may be tolerated in life threatening disorders that would be intolerable in other less severe indications. Consequently, the therapeutic index for many anticancer agents can be quite low. The attrition rate for anticancer drugs (as high as 95 %) is generally higher than for other drugs, primarily due to poor effectiveness at tolerable doses (Kola and Landis 2004). Therefore, because many molecules need to be tested in order to find the optimal molecule for cancer therapy, it is important that the nonclinical programs are streamlined and accelerated while adequately addressing patient safety and minimizing the use of animals as per the 3 R's (replace, refine, reduce) (see Flecknell 2002). To that end, the ICH S9 guidance document for nonclinical evaluation for anticancer pharmaceuticals (ICH S9 2009) was developed. With regards to safety pharmacology, the ICH S9 guidance states that "an assessment of the pharmaceutical's effect on vital organ functions (including cardiovascular, respiratory, and central nervous systems) can be included in general toxicology studies." This implies that the conduct of separate dedicated safety pharmacology studies is not required (Cavero 2011). "Detailed clinical observations following dosing and appropriate electrocardiographic (ECG) measurements in non-rodents are generally considered sufficient" (ICH S9 2009).

The ICH S9 guidance does not apply to "pharmaceuticals intended for cancer prevention, treatment of symptoms or side effects of chemotherapeutics" (ICH S9 2009). Since the ICH S9 guidance states that it is applicable to late-stage cancer, it can be implied that for early-stage cancer therapeutics that the ICH M3 (R2), ICH S7A, and ICH S7B guidelines should be applied. However, since many anticancer agents are tested first in late-stage patients and have demonstrated safety and efficacy before going to early-stage patients, sufficient safety information may be available in patients such that additional animal safety pharmacology studies to support use in early-stage patients are not warranted.

2 Considerations for Safety Pharmacology Testing for Small Molecule Pharmaceuticals Versus Large-Molecule Biopharmaceuticals

The types of nonclinical safety studies conducted to support early- and late-stage clinical development will depend upon the type of molecule (large-molecule biopharmaceutical versus small molecule pharmaceutical), the pharmacology of the molecule, and the intended clinical use. Cancer therapeutics represent a very diverse group of molecules that includes, chemically defined small molecule drugs, naturally occurring toxins, cytokines, monoclonal antibodies (mAbs), and monoclonal antibody toxin/drug conjugates (ADCs). Most of the chemically synthesized pharmaceutical drugs and toxins have molecular weights of less than 1,000 Daltons (Da), whereas the protein biopharmaceuticals have molecular weights of greater than 10,000 Da. Small molecules are able to cross cellular and nuclear membranes and to gain access to intracellular structures and nuclear material. Molecules with a low molecular weight that are non-ionized, lipid soluble, and not plasma protein bound will readily diffuse across biological membranes (Ratain and Plunkett 2003). Therefore, small molecules that have the optimal properties for diffusion have the potential to act both extracellularly and intracellularly. For most of the small molecule anticancer pharmaceuticals, the primary site of action is within the cell, and their ability to traverse biological membranes is an advantage. However, pharmaceutical drugs are rarely specific for their intended pharmacological target and can be described as either selective or nonselective depending upon their affinity for their intended target versus non-intended targets. In addition, many chemicals and drugs are transformed by hepatic enzymes into a variety of metabolites, some of which may be pharmacologically active or toxic. Consequently small molecules have the potential to produce "off-target" toxicities (not related to the primary mechanism of action) as well as "on-target" toxicities (related to the primary mechanism of action). These can be due to the parent molecule or the metabolites. Therefore, for many small molecules, an understanding of the primary pharmacology of the parent molecule alone may not be sufficient to determine whether there will be unintended toxicities in vivo. An understanding of potential sites of action, affinity for intended and unintended targets, biodistribution, and metabolism all play a role in the overall risk assessment.

The potential risks associated with the administration of biopharmaceuticals differ from that of traditional pharmaceutical drugs (Vugmeyster et al. 2012). Biopharmaceuticals are large molecular weight proteins that are manufactured using recombinant DNA technology. Monoclonal antibodies have molecular weights in the 150,000 Da range, and cytokines have molecular weights in the tens of thousands. Their large size alone precludes them from diffusing into cells, and therefore, they produce their pharmacological actions extracellularly either by interacting with cell surface receptors or by binding to circulating soluble factors. The monoclonal antibodies constitute the largest class of biopharmaceutical anticancer agents. These are mostly antagonist molecules that bind with a high degree of selectivity to cell surface receptors on tumors or to the receptor ligand and thereby inhibit pathway signaling (Scott et al. 2012). Cross reactive binding to unintended target antigens is extremely rare for antibodies. Cytokines on the other hand are potent agonist molecules that produce their pharmacological effects by activating cell surface receptors (Dranoff 2004). Although selective in terms of molecular targeting, cytokines are pleiotropic in that they can activate multiple cell types that express the target. Proteins that contain only naturally occurring amino acids are not metabolized by liver enzymes. Instead they undergo proteolysis to the component amino acids which are then reused by the body (Vugmeyster et al. 2012). Consequently, proteolysis of recombinant proteins does not generally result in the generation of toxic metabolites (Hamuro and Kishnani 2012). Overall, because of the highly selective pharmacology of biopharmaceuticals, and their restricted distribution in the body, off-target toxicities are rare. Therefore, an understanding of the primary pharmacology of the biopharmaceutical may be sufficient to determine the potential for inducing unwanted effects in the clinic. However, it may be the case that not all of the pharmacological effects are appreciated in early development, and an assessment of potential adverse effects in the nonclinical setting maybe warranted.

The conduct of dedicated safety pharmacology studies has not routinely been conducted for biopharmaceuticals, even for those agents that were developed prior to the ICH S9 guidance document. This is because the nonclinical safety testing of biopharmaceuticals differs from that of small molecule pharmaceuticals and is described in the ICH S6 (R1) guidance document (ICH S6 (R1) 2011). This guidance document emphasizes the need for a case-by-case approach to the

nonclinical safety testing of biopharmaceuticals and also stresses the need for the selection of a species that is pharmacologically relevant (ICH S6 (R1) 2011). A relevant species is defined as one in which the test material is pharmacologically active due to the expression of the receptor or an epitope (in the case of monoclonal antibodies). The ICH S6 (R1) and ICH S7A guidance documents provide the option for conducting safety pharmacology assessments as part of the general toxicity studies unless there is a specific concern. This is particularly important for biopharmaceuticals because many biopharmaceuticals are highly species restricted, and the only pharmacologically relevant species may be nonhuman primates (NHP). The 3Rs are particularly important when NHPs are being considered (Chapman et al. 2009; Buckley et al. 2011).

If the target exists only on tumors, then it may not be possible to identify a pharmacologically relevant animal species for testing of the biopharmaceutical. In this case, a single study in a rodent species could be used to test for potential off-target effects. This could be evaluated as part of the rodent tumor pharmacology studies. Alternatively a rationale could be proposed for initiating clinical studies based upon in vitro testing only. However, each of these strategies would require a strong rationale and agreement from the reviewing regulatory agencies. Without relevant animal safety information, the clinical starting dose and dose escalation scheme will likely need to be very conservative.

The in vitro hERG assay that is routinely conducted as part of the preclinical cardiovascular safety testing for small molecule pharmaceuticals is not appropriate for monoclonal antibodies because they have very low potential to interact with the extracellular or intracellular (pore) domains on the hERG channel (Vargas et al. 2008). In addition, their large size would preclude them from being able to access and block the inner pore of the hERG channel where many small molecule pharmaceuticals bind.

Clearly the type of molecule, its biodistribution, its mode of metabolism and potential generation of active or toxic metabolites, and the mechanism of action of the molecule are important factors in determining the appropriate studies that should be conducted to address safety pharmacology concerns.

3 Small Molecule Anticancer Agents

The earliest small molecule anticancer agents primarily targeted DNA and inhibited cell replication. Their actions were largely directed towards rapidly dividing cells. Rapidly dividing cancer cells are the intended target, but other rapidly dividing cells such as the bone marrow, the epithelial cells of the gastrointestinal tract, the liver, and the germ cells of the reproductive tract may also be affected (Colvin 2003). In addition, a variety of cardiac toxicities have been observed for these agents (Bovelli et al. 2010). More recently developed agents, e.g., tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) have been designed to be selective for specific types of cells regardless of rate of cell division, by targeting specific pathways that are activated in cancer cells, sparing normal cells. However, many of these tumor-selective agents have also been associated with cardiac toxicity.

The small molecule anticancer agents are too numerous to describe individually in this chapter, but some representative molecules or classes are listed in Tables 1 and 2, and a few examples of those that have been associated with cardiovascular toxicity or other relevant target organ toxicities are described below.

Agent (M_{wt})	Clinical adverse findings
Cyclophosphamide (279 Da)	Acute HF with pericardial effusion, myocardial hemorrhagic necrosis, interstitial edema, fibrin deposits, microvascular thrombi, ischemia, ECG changes
Ifosfamide (261 Da)	LV dysfunction, arrhythmia, acute heart failure, pulmonary edema, ventricular tachycardia and fibrillation, ECG changes
Cisplatin (300 Da)	Hypertension, myocardial ischemia, acute coronary syndromes, LV dysfunction
Mitomycin C (334 Da)	Enhanced anthracycline cardiotoxicity
Busulphan (246 Da)	Pericardial and myocardial fibrosis, tachycardia, hypertension or hypotension, LV dysfunction
5-Fluorouracil (130 Da)	Myocardial ischemia, acute heart failure, hypotension, electrocardiographic changes, acute coronary syndromes
Capecitabine (359 Da)	Myocardial ischemia, ventricular arrhythmias
Gemcitabine (299 Da)	Pericardial effusion, thromoembolic events, vasculitis
Fludarabine (285 Da)	Hypotension, heart failure
Cytosine arabinoside (242 Da)	Pericarditis, pericardial effusion, cardiac tamponade
Taxanes: Paclitaxel (853 Da) Docetaxel (861 Da)	Sinus bradycardia, ventricular arrhythmias, myocardial ischemia, LV dysfunction, enhanced anthracycline cardiotoxicity
Vinca alkaloids: Vincristine (923 Da) Vinblastine (909 Da) Vinorelbine (778 Da)	Autonomic neuropathy (peripheral neuropathy)
Etoposide (588 Da)	Hypotension
Bleomycin (1,415 Da)	Pulmonary fibrosis, pericarditis
Estramustine (582 Da)	Thromboembolic events
Retinoic acid (300 Da)	Hypotension, pleural and pericardial effusion, LV dysfunction, acute renal failure
Arsenic trioxide (197 Da)	QT interval prolongation, pleural and pericardial effusions
Thalidomide (258 Da)	Sinus bradycardia, edema, deep vein thrombosis
Interferon alpha-2b (~19,000 Da)	Hypotension, arrhythmia, or tachycardia
Interferon gamma-1b (~17,000 Da)	Exacerbation of preexisting cardiac conditions (ischemia, CHF, arrhythmias)
Interleukin- 2 (~15,000 Da)	Capillary leak syndrome, hypotension, arrhythmias

Table 1 Non-antibody anticancer agents associated with cardiovascular toxicities

For reviews, refer to Monsuez et al. (2011) and Senkus and Jassem (2011)

Table 2Effects identified fromapproved tyrosine kinase inhibit	n animal safety pharmacology an ors	nd general toxicity stud	ies, and clinical adverse effects of	observed in cancer patients for
Agent: Target: the US Approval Date	Safety pharmacology studies in animals or in vitro (systems evaluated: findings)	Safety pharmacology in animal general toxicity studies ^a	Target organs (excluding reproductive organs) toxicities in animal general toxicity studies ^a	Adverse findings in patients ^b
Imatinib (Gleevec/Glivec): Bcr-Abl, PDGF, SCF, c-kit: 2001	CV, pulmonary, CNS, renal, GI: Mild sedative effects, slight transient↑BP	ECG in monkey— no effect	6-month rat, 9-month monkey Bone marrow, liver, GI	CHF, LV dysfunction, fluid retention, hemorrhage, GI perforations, cytopenias, hepatotoxicity, bullous dermatologic reactions, hypothyroidism, growth retardation in children with tumor lysis syndrome (TLS)
Gefitinib (Iressa): EGFR, VEGF, PDGF, FGF, IGF: 2003 (discontinued)	CV, CNS, pulmonary, renal, GI: ↓hERG current, ↑APD, QT prolongation, ↓BP, ↑HR, antidiuretic, ↓pulmonary function	ECG in dog—↑PR interval	6-month rat, 6-month dog Dermatologic, GI, corneal atrophy, liver and kidney necrosis	Skin disorders, diarrhea, interstitial lung disease (ILD), hepatotoxicity, GI perforation, conjunctivitis, hemorrhage
Erlotinib (Tarceva): EGFR: 2004	CV, CNS, pulmonary, renal, GI: ↓gastric emptying	ECG in dog—no effect	6-month rat, 12-month dog Liver, dermatologic, and ophthalmic	MI, bleeding events, microangiopathic hemolytic anemia, ILD, acute renal failure, hepatotoxicity, GI perforations, comeal perforation and ulceration, bullous, and exfoliative skin disorders

(continued)

Table 2 (continued)				
Agent: Target:	Safety pharmacology studies in animals or in vitro (systems	Safety pharmacology in animal general	Target organs (excluding reproductive organs) toxicities in animal general toxicity	
the US Approval Date	evaluated: findings)	toxicity studies"	studies"	Adverse indings in patients
Sorafenib (Nexavar): c-RAF, B-RAF, mutant	CV, CNS, pulmonary, renal, GI:	ECG in dog—no effect	6-month rat, 12-month dog Bone growth plate, kidney,	QT Prolongation, hypertension, MI, bleeding,
B-RAF, c-KIT, FLT-3, RET, VEGFR-1, 2, 3, PDGFR-ß: 2005	Antidiuretic, hypoglycemic, anti-nociceptive, tremor, ↑GI motility, ↓HR		liver, spleen, GI, bone marrow	hand-foot skin reaction and rash, GI perforation
Sunitinib (Sutent):	CV, CNS, pulmonary:	ECG and ECHO in	6-month rat, 9-month monkey	QT prolongation and Torsade
PDGFR α , β , VEGFR-1, 2, 3,	QT prolongation, \uparrow tidal	monkey—↓ HR,	Bone growth plate, kidney,	de Pointes, UVEF,
KIT, FLT3, CSF-1R, RET	volume	↓LVEF	pancreas, bone marrow, liver	hypertension, hemorrhagic
2006				events, hepatotoxicity,
				osteonecrosis of the jaw, TLS,
				thyroid dysfunction
				(hypothyroidism or
				hyperthyroidism)
Dasatinib (Sprycel):	CV:	ECG in monkey—	6-month rat, 9-month	QT Prolongation, CHF, LV
Bcr-Abl, SRC, LCK, YES,	↑BP, ↓hERG current, ↑APD	no effect	monkey:	dysfunction, MI, hemorrhage,
FYN, c-KIT, EPHA2, and			GI, kidney, heart, liver,	Pulmonary Arterial
PDGFR _β :			lymphoid/hematopoietic,	Hypertension (PAH), fluid
2006			adrenals, thyroid, pancreas, lung	retention, myelosuppression
Lapatinib (Tykerb):	CV, CNS, pulmonary:	ECG in dog—no	6-month rat, 9-month dog:	QT prolongation, \LVEF,
HER2, EGFR:	occasional premature	effect	Skin, GI, liver, lymphoid,	interstitial lung disease and
2007	ventricular contractions		adrenal	pneumonitis, diarrhea,
				hepatotoxicity

412

Nilotinib (Tasigna): Bcr-Abl, PDGFR, c-KIT, CSF-1R, DDR1: 2007	CV, CNS, respiratory: UhERG current, 1 coronary flow	ECG in monkey— no effect	6-month rat, 9-month monkey: Liver, kidney, lung, heart, spleen	QT Prolongation, hepatotoxicity, elevated serum lipase, electrolyte abnormalities, TLS, myelosuppression
Pazopanib (Votrient): VEGFR-1, 2, 3, PDGFR-α, β, FGFR 1, 3, o-Kit, ITK, LCK, c-Fms: 2009	CV, neurological, pulmonary. ↑BP, ↓HR	ECG in monkey— no effect	6-month rat, 12-month monkey: Bone plate changes, broken teeth (rats), kidney, trachea, adrenal, pituitary, lymph node	QT interval prolongation CHF, \LVEF and \LVEF, hypertension Hemorrhagic events, arterial and venous thrombotic events, GI perforation or fistula, Reversible Posterior Leukoencephalopathy Syndrome (RPLS), hepatotoxicity, hypothyroidism, proteinuria, serious infections
Crizotinib (Xalkori): ALK, HGFR (c-met), RON: 2011	CV, CNS, pulmonary: JhERG conductance, JHR, JLVEDP, JLV + dP/dt, ↑PR, QRS, and QT intervals, Jlocomotor activity, JRR	ECG dog-^^QT interval	3-month rat, 3-month dog: Bone marrow, GI, heart, liver, lung, lymph node, pituitary, salivary gland	QT Interval prolongation, hepatotoxicity, pneumonitis
Vandetanib (Caprelsa): EGFR, VEGFRs, RET, BRK, TIE2, EPHR, Src: 2011	CV, neurological, pulmonary, renal, GI: UhERG conductance, ↑ AP duration, ↑QT, ↑ BP, proteinuria, ↓ GI motility	ECG dog-^^QT interval	6-month rat, 9-month dog: Adrenal gland, bile duct, heart, kidney, lungs, pancreas, lymph node, skin, spleen, stomach, teeth, and thymus	QT prolongation and Torsade de pointes, skin, interstitial lung disease, ischemic cerebrovascular events, hemorrhage, HF, GI, hypothyroidism, hypertension, RPLS
				(continued)

Table 2 (continued)				
Agent: Target: the US Approval Date	Safety pharmacology studies in animals or in vitro (systems evaluated: findings)	Safety pharmacology in animal general toxicity studies ^a	Target organs (excluding reproductive organs) toxicities in animal general toxicity studies ^a	Adverse findings in patients ^b
Axitinib (Inlyta): VEGFR-1, 2, and 3: 2012	CV, CNS, pulmonary, GI ↑ gastric emptying ↑BP, ↓HR	ECG in dog—no effect	6-month mouse, 9-month dog: Broken teeth (mice), spleen	Hypertension, arterial and venous thrombotic events, hemorrhagic events, gastrointestinal perforation, hypothyroidism, RPLS, proteinuria, liver enzyme elevation
ALK, Anaplastic lymphoma kina factor; EGFR, epidemal growth receptor; ITK, interleukin-2 reco receptor; RET, glial cell line-deri GI, gastrointestinal; BP, blood pr Note: Effects on the reproductive "Nonclinical information for each or in the European Public Assess ^b The clinical information can be	se: c-Fms, transmembrane glycof factor receptor; FGFR, fibroblast eptor inducible T-cell kinase; L0 tved neurotrophic factor; receptor ressure; HR, heart rate; RR, respin essure Have not been included i t of the compounds listed can be fo ment Reports (EPAR) at http://w found on the prescribing informat	rotein receptor tyrosine growth factor receptor; ZK, leukocyte-specific RON, Recepteur d'Orig atory rate; APD, Actior in this analysis und in the US FDA Pha ww.ema.europa.eu/ema ion for each of the india	kinase, c-Kit; stem cell factor (C FLT, Fms-like tyrosine kinase; P protein tyrosine kinase; PDGFR, ine Nantais; CV, Cardiovascular; Potential Duration; LVEDP, Lef macology/Toxicology Reviews a vidual products	D117); CSF, colony stimulating HGFR, hepatocyte growth factor , platelet-derived growth factor CNS, Central Nervous System; t Ventricular Diastolic Pressure at http://www.accessdata.fda.gov

3.1 Anthracyclines

Anthracyclines and related compounds are intercalating agents originally derived from *Streptomyces* bacteria. The anthracyclines comprise of doxorubicin, daunorubicin, zorubicin, epirubicin, and idarubicin. Other related molecules include mitoxantrone, bisantrene, aclacinomycin A, and amsacrine. Although highly efficacious against a number of cancers (such as leukemia, lymphoma, and solid tumors), these drugs are associated with cumulative dose-dependent cardiac toxicity (Ferreira et al. 2008; Monsuez et al. 2011). They cross the cellular and nuclear membranes and integrate into nuclear DNA where they inhibit transcription and protein synthesis, inhibit topoisomerase II, and thereby inhibit DNA repair. These compounds also generate reactive oxygen species (such as hydrogen peroxide and hydroxyl radicals) producing further DNA damage and inducing apoptosis of cells (Berthiaume and Wallace 2007; Zhang et al. 2009). Doxorubicin produces both acute cardiac toxicities as well as cumulative cardiac toxicities. The acute effects consist of aberrant ECG changes such as ST-T-wave alterations, atrial fibrillation, acute heart failure, myocarditis, and myocardial infarction in ~ 1 % of patients. The cumulative effects consist of diastolic dysfunction, followed by systolic dysfunction eventually leading to symptomatic heart failure that is unresponsive to digitalis. Increases in serum troponin I levels (TnI) have been used as an indicator for patient stratification of anthracycline-induced cardiac toxicity (Cardinale et al. 2004, 2010).

The cardiac toxicity of anthracyclines can be reproduced in numerous animal species (Working et al. 1999). Histopathologically, the cardiac effects consist of damage to the sarcoplasmic reticulum (due to drug interaction with ryanodine receptor-mediated calcium-induced calcium release), and, as a consequence, calcium overload results in mitochondrial swelling and altered outer membrane permeability that can occur within hours of administration and progress with repeated exposures. The myocardial damage can also be induced in vitro in isolated heart tissues (Menna et al. 2007; Robert 2007).

To improve antitumor efficacy while reducing toxicity, encapsulation of anthracyclines in liposomal preparations has been developed (DaunoXome, Doxil/Caelyx, and Myocet/Evacet) (Working et al. 1999; Ewer et al. 2004; Rahman et al. 2007).

3.2 Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors

Tyrosine Kinases (TKs) are a family of intracellular enzymes that catalyze the transfer of phosphate residues from ATP to tyrosine residues in intracellular proteins. TKIs play a key role in the transmission of signals for cell growth, differentiation, migration, apoptosis, and in angiogenesis. TKIs can either be associated with a membrane receptor that is activated by extracellular ligands such as growth factors or cytokines or can be non-membrane bound in which case they transmit signals within the cell. Dysregulation of tyrosine kinases have

been implicated in malignant transformation of cells (Krause and Van Etten 2005). This signaling can persist even in the absence of activating signals. Although the TKIs were designed to specifically target cancer cells, recent clinical data has indicated that some of these agents may be associated with cardiac toxicity including left ventricular dysfunction (i.e., reduced left ventricular ejection fraction and QT prolongation) and congestive heart failure (Mellor et al. 2011; Table 2).

3.2.1 Imatinib

The first approved small molecule TKI for the treatment of cancer was imatinib (Gleevec) in 2001 in the US (and Glivec (2004) in the EU). Imatinib was originally described as an inhibitor of the Bcr-Abl tyrosine kinase but has subsequently been shown to inhibit other tyrosine kinases: Kit, the receptor for stem cell factor (SCF) coded for by the c-Kit proto-oncogene, the discoidin domain receptors (DDR1 and DDR2), the colony stimulating factor receptor (CSF-1R), and the platelet-derived growth factor receptors alpha and beta (PDGFR-alpha and PDGFR-beta). Clinical use of imatinib has been associated with left ventricular dysfunction (i.e., reduced left ventricular ejection fraction) and congestive heart failure (Gleevec Prescribing Information (PI), 2013).

The nonclinical safety program to support the clinical use of imatinib consisted of safety pharmacology studies in rat (CV, pulmonary, renal, GI), mouse (CNS), and dog (pulmonary and CV) (Gleevec Pharmacology Review US FDA 2001; Glivec European Public Assessment Report (EPAR) 2004). The only finding in the safety pharmacology studies was a transient reduction in arterial blood pressure in rats. Imatinib was shown not to be genotoxic. Repeated-dose toxicology studies were conducted in rats (5–50 mg/kg/day) for up to 6-months, and in monkeys (15–80 mg/kg/day), for up to 9-months. In the toxicology studies, the main target organs of toxicity consisted of bone marrow, lymphoid tissues, testis/ovaries, and gastro-intestinal tract (Glivec EPAR, 2004). Cardiac toxicity was not identified from standard histopathological examination of the hearts.

Although the toxicology and safety pharmacology studies conducted with imatinib in normal rats and monkeys failed to identify the cardiac toxicities seen in patients, subsequent exploratory studies conducted in mice and rats were able to reveal cardiac abnormalities similar to those seen in patients (Kerkelä et al. 2006; Herman et al. 2011). In mice dosed with imatinib (5-200 mg/kg/day) for 3 or 6 weeks, LV function (measured by echocardiography) was impaired, and electronmicroscopic examination of the heart revealed mitochondria sarcoplasmic reticulum abnormalities. In vitro studies showed that imatinib produced direct toxicity to cardiomyocytes and that this toxicity was directly related to c-Abl inhibition (Kerkelä et al. 2006). In normal and hypertensive rats, repeated dosing of imatinib (10-100 mg/kg) produced a complex pattern of cellular alteration that resulted in cardiotoxicity that was influenced by hemodynamic status (Herman et al. 2011). Hasinoff and Patel (2010) examined 18 TKIs and suggest that the cardiotoxicity observed may actually result from a lack of specific binding to both tyrosine kinases and serine-threonine kinases rather than either kinase specifically. Thus the cardiotoxicity induced by imatinib, although unanticipated based upon the toxicology studies conducted in normal animals, does appear to be directly related to its mechanism of action, i.e., kinase inhibition induced myocyte damage.

3.2.2 Sunitinib

Sunitinib (Sutent) is an example of a multi-targeted TKI. It inhibits PDGFR α and PDGFR β , vascular endothelial growth factor receptors (VEGFR1, VEGFR2, and VEGFR3), KIT, Fms-like tyrosine kinase-3 (FLT3), CSF-1R, and the glial cell-linederived neurotrophic factor receptor (RET) (Mena et al. 2010). In patients, cardiac failure, cardiomyopathy, pericardial effusion, left ventricular failure, and QT prolongation are described as uncommon adverse events (0.1–0.4 %), whereas hypertension is described as a very common event (23 %) (Sutent PI 2012; Chu et al., 2011).

The nonclinical safety studies conducted to support the clinical use of sunitinib included core battery safety pharmacology studies (cardiovascular, CNS, respiratory) and general toxicology studies (Sutent EPAR 2006; Sutent Pharmacology Review US FDA 2006). In in vitro cardiovascular safety pharmacology studies, sunitinib inhibited IKr channel conduction ($IC_{50} = 266nM$) and increased the cardiac action potential duration (APD₉₀) in canine Purkinje fiber cells. In vivo, sunitinib has been shown to increase arterial blood pressure (Blasi et al. 2012) and prolong the QT interval. No toxicologically significant effects on heart rate, body temperature, or locomotor activity were noted. In rats, there were no effects on general behavior, body temperature, or respiratory parameters.

The repeat-dose toxicology studies were performed in rats and monkeys (Sutent EPAR 2006; Sutent Pharmacology Review US FDA 2006; Patyna et al. 2008). Target organs of toxicity included the hematopoietic organs (thymus, bone marrow, spleen, and lymph nodes), gastrointestinal tract, glands (adrenal, pancreas, and salivary), bone growth plates, and female reproductive organs. The effects on the bone growth plates (inhibition of bone plate angiogenesis leading to physeal dysplasia and skeletal abnormalities) and on the reproductive organs (decreased angiogenesis in the ovarian follicles) are characteristic effects of VEGF inhibition (see also bevacizumab). In the repeat-dose toxicology studies performed in monkeys, treatment caused a modest decrease in heart rate, and in the 9-month study in which echocardiography was conducted, a decrease in cardiac preload and contractility was noted. In an exploratory study in monkeys, QT prolongation and compromised ventricular function were observed (Sutent EPAR 2006; Sutent Pharmacology Review US FDA 2006).

Additional exploratory studies designed to obtain a better understanding of the clinically observed cardiac toxicities were able to identify abnormalities of cardiomyocytes with mitochondrial swelling and degenerative changes in sunitinib-treated mice (Chu et al. 2007). In normotensive mice, sunitinib did not induce cardiomyocyte apoptosis or increase in blood pressure similar to that seen in patients, but when blood pressure was increased by the administration of an α -adrenergic agonist, cardiomyocyte apoptosis was observed, suggesting that left ventricular dysfunction might be due, in part, to direct cardiomyocyte toxicity, exacerbated by hypertension (Chu et al. 2007).

4 Large-Molecule Anticancer Agents

The large-molecule anticancer agents largely consist of cytokines, monoclonal antibodies (mAbs), and antibody-drug conjugates (ADCs) (Tables 1 and 2).

The cytokines (interferon (IFN)- α ,-IFN- γ , and interleukin (IL)-2) are associated with toxicities attributable to their potent stimulation of the immune system (Dranoff 2004). The most frequently reported toxicities ("flu-like symptoms," i.e., fever, headache, chills, myalgia, and fatigue, Intron-A PI 2012; Actimmune PI 2009; Proleukin PI 2012) are similar to those that might be observed during a viral infection. However, with the doses used to treat cancer, a variety of cardio-vascular toxicities have also been reported (Table 2).

Unconjugated monoclonal antibodies generally have less toxicity than cytokine therapeutics and many of the other types of anticancer therapeutics (Table 3). The monoclonal antibodies that are currently approved for cancer either inhibit the binding of growth factors such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) or epidermal growth factor (EGF) to their receptors, and/or they bind to their target on tumor cells (e.g., HER2, CD20, CD52) and induce target cell killing through antibody-dependent cell cytotoxicity (ADCC; Weiner 2007). Ipilimumab (Yervoy), which has recently been approved for the treatment of non-resectable metastatic melanoma, differs from the other approved anticancer monoclonal antibodies in that it blocks an inhibitory pathway (CTLA-4) resulting in T-cell activation and a number of associated toxicities (Graziani et al. 2012; Yervoy PI 2012). In general, the toxicities associated with monoclonal antibody administration are either directly related to their primary mechanism of action or are the result of nonspecific immunologically mediated effects such as infusion reactions (characterized by fever and chills, and occasional nausea, pain, especially at tumor sites, headache, hypotension, and rash).

Antibody-drug/toxin conjugates (ADCs) combine the selective tumor targeting properties of monoclonal antibodies to direct a toxin (radiation or chemical toxin) specifically to the tumor cells (Govindan and Goldenberg 2010). The goal of this approach is that by targeting the toxin to the tumors, efficacy will be enhanced, while off-target toxicity is reduced. Currently the only FDA-approved ADC is Brentuximab vedotin (Adcetris), which is used to treat anaplastic large cell lymphoma (ALCL) and Hodgkin lymphoma (Adcetris IP 2012). This monoclonal antibody targets CD30, a cell membrane protein of the tumor necrosis factor receptor family. As might be expected, the toxicity of this conjugate is primarily driven by the toxicity of the toxin [monomethyl auristatin E (MMAE)] moiety (Table 3). Because ADCs combine an antibody with a small molecule drug, the nonclinical safety program needs to be a hybrid between that described in ICH S6 (R1) for biopharmaceuticals and that described in ICH M3 (R2) for pharmaceutical drugs (Roberts et al. 2013).

Table 3 Effects approved monocld	identified from animal safety phan and antibody anticancer therapeutic	macology and general toxicity stus	dies, and clinical adverse efi	fects observed in cancer patients for
Agent: Target: US Approval Date	Safety pharmacology studies in animals or in vitro (systems evaluated: findings) ^a	Safety pharmacology in animal general toxicity studies ^a	Target organs toxicities in animal general toxicity studies ^a	Adverse findings in patients ^b
Rituximab (Rituxan/ MabThera): CD20: 1997	Not conducted	No information	2-month monkey: B-cell depletion	Tumor lysis syndrome (TLS), progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML), hepatitis B, infections, cardiac arrhythmias and angina, bowel obstruction and perforation, cytopenias
Trastuzumab (Herceptin): HER2: 1998	ECG monkey PK studies: no effect	No information	6-month monkey: No toxicity	Cardiomyopathy, infusion reactions, pulmonary toxicity, exacerbation of chemotherapy-induced neutropenia
Alemtuzumab (Campath): CD52: 2001	CV, pulmonary in monkeys: ↓BP, ↑HR	No information	1-month monkey (MAHA response precluded further dosing): Lymphocytopenia	Cytopenias, Infections
Bevacizumab (Avastin): VEGF: 2004	Not conducted	ECG in monkey—no effect	6-month monkey: Bone plate changes	Non-gastrointestinal fistula formation, arterial thromboembolic events (e.g., myocardial infarction, cerebral infarction), hypertension, reversible posterior leukoencephalopathy syndrome (RPLS), proteinuria, infusion reactions

Safety Pharmacology of Antican

(continued)

e 3 (continu [,]	(þa			
oval	Safety pharmacology studies in animals or in vitro (systems evaluated: findings) ^a	Safety pharmacology in animal general toxicity studies ^a	Target organs toxicities in animal general toxicity studies ^a	Adverse findings in patients ^b
lab):	CV, pulmonary in monkeys: ↓BP, ↑HR, ↑ RR rate, ↓ tidal volume	ECG in monkey—no effect	9-month monkey: Dermatologic toxicity and secondary infections	Infusion reactions, cardiopulmonary arrest, pulmonary toxicity, dermatologic toxicity, hypomagnesemia
umab x):	CV, CNS, pulmonary in monkey: No effects	ECG in monkey—no effect	6-month monkey: Dermatologic toxicity, infusion reactions, GI	Dermatologic toxicity, infusion reactions, pulmonary fibrosis/ interstitial lung disease (ILD): Electrolyte Depletion, ocular toxicities
umab a):	Not conducted	ECG in monkey—no effect, clinical observations of ↑HR and force and tremors	7-month monkey: Infusion reactions, B-cell depletion, infection, anemia	Infusion reactions, cytopenias, PML, hepatitis B infection, and reactivation
mab (): 4:	Not conducted	Not conducted	6-month monkey: No organ toxicity ↑ antibody response to viral vaccine challenge	Immune-mediated adverse reactions due to T-cell activation and proliferation. Immune-mediated hepatitis, immune-mediated endocrinopathies:

420

brentuximab	hERG	ECG, HR, BP, RR in	1-month rat, 6-month	Peripheral neuropathy, infusion
vedotin	CV, pulmonary, CNS monkeys:	monkey	monkey:	reactions, neutropenia, TLS, PML,
(Adcetris):	No effects		↓WBC, ↓RBCs, ↑liver	Stevens–Johnson syndrome (skin)
CD30-			enzymes (rats only)	
MMAE:				
2011				
Note: Effects on th	he reproductive system have not be	en included in this analysis. MAHA	monkey anti-human antibod	Ŕ
^a Nonclinical infon	mation for each of the compounds li	sted can be found in the US FDA Ph	narmacology/Toxicology Rev	iews at http://www.accessdata.fda.gov
or in the Europear	1 Public Assessment Reports (EPAH	A) at http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema	T T	
^b The clinical info	rmation can be found on the prescri	bing information for each of the ind	lividual products	

4.1 Monoclonal Antibodies

4.1.1 Trastuzumab

Trastuzumab (Herceptin) is a humanized monoclonal antibody against the extracellular domain of the human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2). Treatment of cancer patients with trastuzumab has been associated with an increased incidence of cardiac toxicity including left ventricular cardiac dysfunction, arrhythmias, hypertension, disabling cardiac failure, cardiomyopathy, and cardiac death. Trastuzumab can also cause asymptomatic decline in left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) (Herceptin PI 2010).

In patients receiving trastuzumab as either a single agent or in combination therapy, when compared with those not receiving trastuzumab, there was a $\sim 4-6$ fold increase in the incidence of symptomatic myocardial dysfunction. The highest incidence occurs when trastuzumab is administered concurrently with an anthracycline. One possible reason for the cardiac toxicity with trastuzumab is that HER2 is not only expressed on breast cancer tumors but is also expressed on cardiomyocytes, albeit at lower levels (Negro et al. 2004). The HER2 signaling pathways in the heart appear to be important for cardiac myocyte development, survival, and adaptation to stress (Zhao et al. 1998). In contrast to anthracyclineinduced cardiac toxicity, trastuzumab-related cardiac dysfunction does not increase with dose, is not associated with ultrastructural changes in the myocardium, and is generally reversible. When used in the adjuvant treatment of ErbB2-positive earlystage breast cancer, trastuzumab significantly improves survival. The incidence of class III/IV congestive heart failure (CHF) has been shown to range from 0.4 % to 3.8 % in trastuzumab trials (see Perez 2008). Note that cardiac HER2 expression is upregulated following doxorubicin treatment. One hypothesis for the observed cardiotoxicity is that anthracyclines cause myocyte oxidative stress and necrosis, and when trastuzumab is administered, the normal cellular repair mechanism is inhibited, thus enhancing the toxicity.

Cardiac toxicity was not predicted from the nonclinical safety studies (Herceptin EPAR 2004). Trastuzumab binds only to human and monkey HER2; therefore, the nonclinical safety studies were limited to studies in monkeys. Trastuzumab was tested in a 4-week study in rhesus macaques and in 12- and 26-week studies in Cynomolgus macaques. No cardiac toxicity was identified in these studies. In single-dose combination pharmacokinetic studies, administration of trastuzumab together with paclitaxel, doxorubicin, or cyclophosphamide/doxorubicin in rhesus monkeys did not alter the pharmacokinetics of the other anticancer agents and did not produce any adverse effects on clinical observations, body weights, electrocardiograms, or clinical pathology.

Although the toxicology studies conducted in normal animals did not identify cardiotoxicity, studies conducted in genetically modified mice did reveal a potential risk of pathway inhibition (Crone et al. 2002). Mice that were generated to have a conditional ventricular-restricted deletion of ErbB2 (Her2/neu) developed dilated cardiomyopathy, including chamber dilation, wall thinning, and decreased contractility. Additionally, cardiomyocytes isolated from these conditional mutants were

more susceptible to anthracycline toxicity. ErbB2 signaling in cardiomyocytes is therefore important for the prevention of dilated cardiomyopathy.

4.1.2 Bevacizumab

Bevacizumab (Avastin) is a humanized recombinant IgG1 monoclonal antibody that binds to Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor (VEGF) and inhibits the binding of VEGF to its receptors, Flt-1 (VEGFR-1) and KDR (VEGFR-2), on the surface of endothelial cells. Inhibition of VEGF binding and signaling inhibits tumor angiogenesis, thereby inhibiting tumor growth. Bevacizumab is the first angiogenesis inhibitor to receive marketing authorization in the US to treat various cancers including metastatic colorectal and renal cell carcinoma, non-squamous non-small cell lung cancer, and glioblastoma multiforme of the brain (Avastin PI 2013).

Clinically, hypertension is a common (up to 34 %) cardiovascular event associated with bevacizumab treatment (Avastin PI 2013). Other cardiovascular events that may be associated with bevacizumab treatment include congestive cardiac failure, supraventricular tachycardia, and arterial thromboembolic events including cerebral infarction, transient ischemic attacks, myocardial infarction, angina, and hemorrhage (Nazer et al. 2011). The congestive heart failure may, in some cases, be associated with prior or concomitant use of anthacyclines.

Bevacizumab binds to and neutralizes human, monkey, and to a lesser extent rabbit VEGF but does not bind to rodent VEGF (Avastin Toxicology Data US FDA 2004; Avastin EPAR 2006). Therefore, monkey and rabbit are pharmacologically relevant species for the nonclinical safety assessment of bevacizumab. Repeateddose toxicology studies in Cynomolgus monkeys for up to 26 weeks showed doserelated effects on sites of active neo-angiogenesis consisting of skeletal growth plate dysplasia, decreased ovarian and uterine weights, and an absence of corpora lutea (Ryan et al. 1999; Avastin Toxicology Data US FDA 2004). These effects are considered to be directly related to the primary mechanism of action of bevacizumab. No treatment-related effects were reported on physical examinations, including respiration rate, blood pressure, ECG, body temperature, and urinalysis. There were no histopathological changes in the cardiovascular tissues. Because of the mechanism of action of bevacizumab (inhibition of angiogenesis), exploratory studies were designed to test the potential of bevacizumab to inhibit wound healing in rabbits and monkeys. The studies conducted in rabbits showed a delay in wound healing, whereas the studies in monkeys were equivocal. To investigate the potential for bevacizumab treatment to increase the incidence of thrombosis, an acute rabbit model of thrombosis was used. This model showed no bevacizumab treatment-related effects (Avastin Toxicology Data US FDA, 2004).

4.1.3 Cetuximab and Panitumumab

Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) is a transmembrane glycoprotein that is a member of a subfamily of type I receptor tyrosine kinases. Two recombinant monoclonal antibodies are currently marketed that bind to human EGFR and prevent the binding and signaling of EGFR ligands (EGF and TGF α). Cetuximab, because it is an IgG1 antibody, also binds to Fc γ receptors on effector cells

(monocytes and NK cells) and lyses EGFR expressing tumor cells through ADCC, whereas panitumumab which is an IgG2 antibody does not bind to $Fc\gamma$ receptors and does not induce ADCC (Patel et al. 2010). Both are approved for use in the treatment of KRAS mutation negative (wild-type), EGF-expressing metastatic colorectal cancer, while cetuximab is also approved for use in head and neck cancer (Erbitux PI 2012; Vectibix PI 2012).

Cetuximab binds to human and monkey EGFR but does not bind to rodent EGFR. Therefore, the cynomolgus monkey was selected as a pharmacologically relevant species for nonclinical safety assessments (Erbitux Pharmacology Review US FDA 2004; Erbitux EPAR 2006). For cetuximab, a dedicated safety pharmacology study was conducted in Cynomolgus monkeys. This study showed no cetuximab treatment-related effects on heart rate, blood pressure, ECG, or respiratory rate. Safety pharmacology end points incorporated into the 9-month repeated-dose toxicology study also revealed no treatment-related effects. The major toxicity associated with cetuximab treatment was a skin toxicity which is directly related to the primary mechanism of action of EGFR inhibition. Diarrhea is also common in cetuximab-treated monkeys.

In patients treated with cetuximab, skin (predominantly an acne-like rash) and infusion (anaphylactic) reactions are commonly observed (Erbitux PI 2012). The infusion reactions can be associated with dyspnea, bronchospasm, and a reduction in blood pressure. Some rare cases of cardiopulmonary arrest have been reported with cetuximab in combination with radiation therapy.

For panitumumab, a dedicated safety pharmacology study was conducted in monkeys (Vectibix Pharmacology Review US FDA 2006; Vectibix EPAR 2007). In this study, panitumumab produced no treatment-related effects on the cardio-vascular, respiratory, and central nervous systems. In a 1-month toxicology study in monkeys, some cardiac toxicity was observed. However, this was subsequently shown to be due to electrolyte imbalance due to severe diarrhea (likely related to inhibition of EGF) and did not occur in subsequent studies in which supportive fluids were administered. In the 6-month repeated-dose toxicology study, the major toxicity was skin toxicity similar to that described for cetuximab.

In the clinic, the most frequent adverse event associated with panitumumab is a dermatologic toxicity (Vectibix PI 2012). Infusion reactions also occur with panitumumab, and some rare cases of pulmonary fibrosis and embolism have been reported.

5 Discussion

Cardiovascular toxicities have been observed in patients with a number of anticancer agents. These toxicities have included hypertension, cardiomyopathy, left ventricular dysfunction, congestive heart failure, infarction, and thrombosis. In most cases, the standard repeated-dose toxicology studies conducted in normal animals have failed to predict these clinical toxicities. One reason may be that other comorbidities need to be present before the treatment-related cardiovascular toxicities are manifested. The dedicated cardiovascular safety pharmacology studies that are designed to detect drug-induced conduction defects are not able to detect these types of functional defects but have been able to predict risk of inducting QT prolongation and subsequent arrhythmias. Although QT prolongation has been observed for a number of small molecule anticancer drugs, none of the monoclonal antibodies have shown QT prolongation, thus supporting the hypothesis that this liability is not a concern for monoclonal antibodies (Vargas et al. 2008).

In recent years, significant progress has been made in developing new anticancer therapeutics that are specifically designed to target cancer cells with the aim of increasing antitumor efficacy, while minimizing toxicity to non-cancer cells. These targeted agents include the small molecule tyrosine kinase inhibitors as well as monoclonal antibodies. Although these agents have fewer side effects in general than the nonselective cell replication inhibitors, unanticipated toxicities have been observed with some of these newer agents. Although most of these toxicities are manageable in cancer patients, there is still a need to further understand the mechanisms and to continue to improve the safety profile of anticancer agents.

Systolic dysfunction and heart failure are some of the most common cardiovascular side effects of tyrosine kinase inhibitors. This may occur because the pathways that are involved in the survival of cancer cells also appear to be involved in the survival of some normal cells (Chen et al. 2011). The tyrosine kinase inhibitors include molecules that target one or a few tyrosine kinases to those that target multiple tyrosine kinases. Although targeting multiple kinases may add efficacy, this also increases the likelihood for inducing toxicities. The toxicities that are observed appear to be on-target, i.e., directly related to the type of tyrosine kinase that is inhibited.

Inhibitors of the receptor tyrosine kinase HER2 (trastuzumab, lapitinib) and the non-receptor tyrosine kinase Bcr-Abl (imatinib, dasatinib) have been associated with cardiac toxicity. These effects appear to be directly related to the pharmacology of these kinases which play a protective role in the heart. The cardiac toxicity of these agents has generally not been detected in safety pharmacology studies or general toxicity studies in normal animals but has been demonstrated in specifically designed pharmacology studies in which the heart is subjected to concomitant cardiac stressors.

Inhibitors of VEGF signaling (bevacizumab, sorafenib, sunatinib, pazopanib, vandetanib, axitanib) inhibit tumor angiogenesis, thereby starving tumors and inhibiting their growth. Clinically, hypertension is consistently observed with the VEGF inhibitors. The mechanism for this increase in blood pressure in patients is not clearly understood, although it has been hypothesized that it may be due to an alteration in the release of endothelial-derived factors and to an effect on kidney function (Granger 2009). Proteinuria is also a common finding in patients treated with VEGF inhibitors. In general, the safety pharmacology studies and toxicology studies conducted in normal animals with the VEGF inhibitors did not indicate that hypertension and kidney toxicity would be a concern for the clinic, although some minimal effects on blood pressure were seen with a few of the VEGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors, and an antidiuretic effect was seen in a renal safety pharmacology

study. Since hypertension is consistently observed in the clinic with all VEGF inhibitors, it is clearly directly related to the mechanisms of action; however, this and other VEGF-related events such as thrombotic and hemorrhagic events and GI perforation may be intensified by concurrent pathological conditions. The small molecule VEGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors also exhibit some additional toxicities which bevacizumab does not. These toxicities may be due to inhibition of other tyrosine kinases or may be "off-target" toxicities.

Inhibitors of EGFR signaling (erlotinib, gefitinib, lapatinib, vandetanib, cetuximab, panitumumab) primarily exhibit toxicity related to the skin as the major organ toxicity and also exhibit gastrointestinal toxicity. These effects are directly related to the pharmacology of inhibiting EGFR signaling. Interstitial lung disease has also been reported for EGFR inhibitors. This was particularly noted for gefitinib (Iressa) which, 2 years after approval by the FDA, had its label revised to limit the use to cancer patients who were currently benefiting, or previously benefited, from treatment, preventing new patients from being prescribed the drug. The enhanced pulmonary toxicity of gefitinib relative to other EGFR inhibitors may be due to modulation of pathways in addition to EGFR tyrosine kinase (Takada et al. 2011; Takada and Matsuo 2012). Similar pulmonary toxicity was not observed in the animal safety pharmacology or toxicity studies with gefitnib or the other EGFR inhibitors. Although decreases in respiratory rate and tidal volume were observed in monkeys with cetuximab, these effects appear to be part of a more generalized infusion reaction to administration of the mouse:human chimeric protein rather than to direct pulmonary toxicity.

It is not clear whether inhibitors or PDGF receptor signaling are associated with cardiotoxicity. There are currently no approved specific PDGF inhibitors, and therefore, it is not clear which, if any of the toxicities seen with the multi-targeted tyrosine kinases, are associated with blocking PGDFR signaling. PDGFRs are expressed ubiquitously, including on cardiomyocytes and on endothelial cells. Mice that are genetically deficient in PDGFR develop severe heart failure following load-induced stress (Chintalgattu et al. 2010).

Infusion reactions are observed in some patients receiving monoclonal antibody therapies. These reactions, which are immunologically mediated, can affect a number of body systems including the cardiovascular system (chest pain, palpitations, hypo- or hypertension, tachy- or bradycardia, arrhythmias, edema, ischemia, cardiac arrest), the CNS (headache, dizziness, confusion), and the respiratory system (dyspnea, bronchospasm). Rash, nausea, vomiting, and arthralgia are also possible signs of infusion reactions. Infusion reactions occur most frequently with the first dose administration but can usually be managed clinically. Animals are very poor predictors of human immunological reactions, and therefore, neither the safety pharmacology studies nor the general toxicity studies are able to predict the potential for inducing these reactions in patients.

In summary, anticancer agents are associated with a number of toxicities including cardiovascular toxicity. The safety pharmacology studies conducted in normal animals are able to detect the potential to increase QT Interval but have not been able to identify some of the other toxicities that develop with prolonged use or in the

presence of concomitant treatment or comorbidities. Because of the seriousness of cancer, the finding of a positive signal in a safety pharmacology study is unlikely to be the cause for terminating the development of a program. The findings may, however, affect the starting dose, the dose escalation scheme, and the safety monitoring in the clinical trial. The recently issued ICH S9 guidance allows for the safety pharmacology assessments (ECG and detailed clinical observations) to be conducted as part of the non-rodent general toxicity studies. This provision reduces the number of animal studies needed to support clinical dosing. This strategy has generally been the default for large-molecule biopharmaceuticals partly because they are cross reactive only in nonhuman primates and also because they are highly selective in their actions, and off-target toxicities are rare. The experiences with the anticancer agents have indicated that many of the cardiac toxicities may be directly related to the mechanism of action of the therapeutic. Therefore, specifically designed pharmacology studies may provide useful safety information for the clinic in addition to the standard toxicology and safety pharmacology studies.

References

- Actimmune (interferon-gamma-1b) (2009) Prescribing information. US FDA. http://actimmune. com/img/pi.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Adcetris (brentuximab vedotin) (2012) Prescribing information. US FDA. http://adcetris.com/pdf/ ADCETRIS_Prescribing_Information.pdf. Accessed 13 March 2013
- Avastin (bevacizumab) (2004) Toxicology data. US FDA. http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/ drugsatfda_docs/nda/2004/STN-125085_Avastin_Toxr.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Avastin (bevacizumab) (2006) European public assessment report (EPAR). Scientific discussion. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Scientific_Discussion/ human/000582/WC500029262.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Avastin (bevacizumab) (2013) US prescribing information. http://www.gene.com/download/pdf/ avastin_prescribing.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Berthiaume JM, Wallace KB (2007) Adriamycin-induced oxidative mitochondrial cardiotoxicity. Cell Biol Toxicol 23:15–25
- Blasi E, Heyen J, Patyna S, Hemkens M, Ramirez D, John-Baptiste A, Steidl-Nichols J, McHarg A (2012) Sunitinib, a receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor. Increases blood pressure in rats without associated changes in cardiac structure and function. Cardiovasc Ther. 30:287–294
- Bovelli D, Plataniotis G, Roila F, ESMO Guidelines Working Group (2010) Cardiotoxicity of chemotherapeutic agents and radiotherapy-related heart disease: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines. Ann Oncol 21(Suppl 5):v277–282
- Buckley LA, Chapman K, Burns-Naas LA, Todd MD, Martin PL, Lansita JA (2011) Considerations regarding nonhuman primate use in safety assessment of biopharmaceuticals. Int J Toxicol 30:583–590
- Cardinale D, Sandri MT, Colombo A, Colombo N, Boeri M, Lamantia G, Civelli M, Peccatori F, Martinelli G, Fiorentini C, Cipolla CM (2004) Prognostic value of troponin I in cardiac risk stratification of cancer patients undergoing high-dose chemotherapy. Circulation 109: 2749–2754
- Cardinale D, Colombo A, Torrisi R, Sandri MT, Civelli M, Salvatici M, Lamantia G, Colombo N, Cortinovis S, Dessanai MA, Nolè F, Veglia F, Cipolla CM (2010) Trastuzumab-induced cardiotoxicity: clinical and implication of troponin I elevation. J Clin Oncol 28:3910–3916

- Cavero I (2011) 10th annual meeting of the Safety Pharmacology Society: an overview. Expert Opin Drug Saf 10:319–333
- Chapman K, Pullen N, Coney L, Dempster M, Andrews L, Bajramovic J, Baldrick P, Buckley L, Jacobs A, Hale G, Green C, Ragan I, Robinson V (2009) Preclinical development of monoclonal antibodies. Considerations for the use of non-human primates. MAbs 1:505–516
- Chen T, Xu T, Li Y, Liang C, Chen J, Lu Y, Wu Z, Wu S (2011) Risk of cardiac dysfunction with trastuzumab in breast cancer patients: a meta-analysis. Cancer Treat Rev 37:312–320
- Chintalgattu V, Ai D, Langley RR, Zhang J, Bankson JA, Shih TL, Reddy AK, Coombes KR, Daher IN, Pati S, Patel SS, Pocius JS, Taffet GE, Buja LM, Entman ML, Khakoo AY (2010) Cardiomyocyte PDGFR-β signaling is an essential component of the mouse cardiac response to load-induced stress. J Clin Invest 120:472–484
- Chu TF, Rupnick MA, Kerkela R, Dallabrida SM, Zurakowski D, Nguyen L, Woulfe K, Pravda E, Cassiola F, Desai J, George S, Morgan JA, Harris DM, Ismail NS, Chen JH, Schoen FJ, Van den Abbeele AD, Demetri GD, Force T, Chen MH (2007) Cardiotoxicity associated with tyrosine kinase inhibitor sunitinib. Lancet 370(9604):2011–2019
- Chu TF, Rupnick MA, Kerkela R, Dallabrida SM, Zurakowski D, Nguyen L, Woulfe K, Pravda E, Cassiola F, Desai J, George S, Morgan JA, Harris D, Ismail NS, Chen JH, Schoen FJ (2011) Cardiotoxicity associated with the tyrosine kinase inhibitor sunitinib. Lancet 370:2011–2019
- Colvin M (2003) Alkylating agents. In: Kufe DW, Pollock RE, Weichselbaum RR, Bast RC, Gansler TS, Holland JF, Frei E (eds) Holland-Frei cancer medicine, 6th edn. BC Decker, Hamilton, ON
- Crone SA, Zhao YY, Fan L, Gu Y, Minamisawa S, Liu Y, Peterson KL, Chen J, Kahn R, Condorelli G, Ross J Jr, Chien KR, Lee KF (2002) ErbB2 is essential in the prevention of dilated cardiomyopathy. Nat Med 8:459–465
- Dranoff G (2004) Cytokines in cancer pathogenesis and cancer therapy. Nat Rev 4:11-22
- Erbitux (cetuximab) (2004) Pharmacology review. US FDA. http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/ drugsatfda_docs/bla/2004/125084_ERBITUX_PHARMR_P2.PDF. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Erbitux (cetuximab) (2006) European public assessment report (EPAR). Scientific discussion. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Scientific_Discussion/ human/000558/WC500029113.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Erbitux (cetuximab) (2012) US prescribing information. http://packageinserts.bms.com/pi/pi_ erbitux.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Ewer MS, Martin FJ, Henderson C, Shapiro CL, Benjamin RS, Gabizon AA (2004) Cardiac safety of liposomal anthracyclines. Semin Oncol 31:161–181
- Ferreira AL, Matsubara LS, Matsubara BB (2008) Anthracycline-induced cardiotoxicity. Cardiovasc Hematol Agents Med Chem 6:278–281
- Flecknell P (2002) Replacement, reduction and refinement. ALTEX 19:73-78
- Gleevec (imatinib mesylate) (2001) Pharmacology review. US FDA. http://www.accessdata.fda. gov/drugsatfda_docs/nda/2001/21-335_Gleevec_pharmr_P1.pdf http://www.accessdata.fda. gov/drugsatfda_docs/nda/2001/21-335_Gleevec_pharmr_P2.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Gleevec (imatinib mesylate) (2013) Prescribing information. US FDA. http://www.pharma.us. novartis.com/product/pi/pdf/gleevec tabs.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Glivec (imatinib mesylate) (2004) European public assessment report (EPAR). Scientific discussion. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Scientific_Discussion/human/000406/WC500022203.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Govindan SV, Goldenberg DM (2010) New antibody conjugates in cancer therapy. Sci World J 10:2070–2089
- Granger JP (2009) Vascular endothelial growth factor inhibitors and hypertension: a central role for the kidney and endothelial factors? Hypertension 54:465–467
- Graziani G, Tentori L, Navarra P (2012) Ipilimumab: a novel immunostimulatory monoclonal antibody for the treatment of cancer. Pharmacol Res 65:9–22
- Hamuro LL, Kishnani NS (2012) Metabolism of biologics: biotherapeutic proteins. Bioanalysis 4: 189–195

- Hasinoff BB, Patel D (2010) The lack of target specificity of small molecule anticancer kinase inhibitors is correlated with their ability to damage myocytes in vitro. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 249:132–139
- Herceptin (trastuzumab) (2004) European public assessment report (EPAR). Scientific discussion. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Scientific_Discussion/ human/000278/WC500049816.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Herceptin (trastuzumab) (2010) Prescribing information. US FDA. http://www.gene.com/down load/pdf/herceptin_prescribing.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Herman EH, Knapton A, Rosen E, Thompson K, Rosenzweig B, Estis J, Agee S, Lu QA, Todd JA, Lipshultz S, Hasinoff B, Zhang J (2011) A multifaceted evaluation of imatinib-induced cardiotoxicity in the rat. Toxicol Pathol 39:1091–1106
- ICH M3 (R2) (2009) Nonclincal safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals. http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ ICH_Products/Guidelines/Multidisciplinary/
- ICH S6 (R1) (2011) Preclinical safety evaluation of biotechnology-derived pharmaceuticals. http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Safety/S6_R1/Step4/ S6_R1_Guideline.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- ICH S7A (2004) Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals. http://www.ich.org/ fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Safety/S7A/Step4/S7A_Guideline.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- ICH S7B (2005) Nonclinical evaluation of the potential for delayed ventricular repolarization (QT interval prolongation) by human pharmaceuticals. http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_ Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Safety/S7B/Step4/S7B_Guideline.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- ICH S9 (2009) Nonclincal evaluation for anticancer pharmaceuticals. http://www.ich.org/ fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Safety/S9/Step4/S9_Step4_Guideline. pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Intron-A (Interferon alfa-2b) (2012) Prescribing information. US FDA. http://www.merck.com/ product/usa/pi_circulars/i/intron_a/intron_a_pi.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Kerkelä R, Grazette L, Yacobi R, Iliescu C, Patten R, Beahm C, Walters B, Shevtsov S, Pesant S, Clubb FJ, Rosenzweig A, Salomon RN, Van Etten RA, Alroy J, Durand JB, Force T (2006) Cardiotoxicity of the cancer therapeutic agent imatinib mesylate. Nat Med 12:908–916
- Kola I, Landis J (2004) Can the pharmaceutical industry reduce attrition rates? Nat Rev Drug Discov 3:711–716
- Krause DS, Van Etten RA (2005) Tyrosine kinases as targets for cancer therapy. N Engl J Med 353:172–187
- Mellor HR, Bell AR, Valentin JP, Roberts RRA (2011) Cardiotoxicity associated with targeting kinase pathways in cancer. Toxicol Sci 120:14–32
- Mena AC, Pulido EG, Guillén-Ponce C (2010) Understanding the molecular-based mechanism of action of the tyrosine kinase inhibitor: sunitinib. Anticancer Drugs 21(Suppl 1):S3–S11
- Menna P, Minotti G, Salvatorelli E (2007) In vitro modeling of the structure-activity determinants of anthracycline cardiotoxicity. Cell Biol Toxicol 23:49–62
- Monsuez JJ, Charniot JC, Vignat N, Artigou JY (2011) Cardiac side-effects of anticancer chemotherapy. Int J Cardiol 144:3–15
- Nazer B, Humphreys BD, Moslehi J (2011) Effects of novel angiogenesis inhibitors for the treatment of cancer on the cardiovascular system: focus on hypertension. Circulation 124: 1687–1691
- Negro A, Brar BK, Lee KF (2004) Essential roles of Her2/erbB2 in cardiac development and function. Recent Prog Horm Res 59:1–12
- Patel D, Guo X, Ng S, Melchior M, Balderes P, Burtrum D, Persaud K, Luna X, Ludwig DL, Kang X (2010) IgG isotype, glycosylation, and EGFR expression determine the induction of antibodydependent cellular cytotoxicity in vitro by cetuximab. Hum Antibodies 19:89–99

- Patyna S, Arrigoni C, Terron A, Kim TW, Heward JK, Vonderfecht SL, Denlinger R, Turnquist SE, Evering W (2008) Nonclinical safety evaluation of sunitinib: a potent inhibitor of VEGF, PDGF, KIT, FLT3, and RET receptors. Toxicol Pathol 36:905–916
- Perez EA (2008) Cardiac toxicity of ErbB2-targeted therapies: what do we know? Clin Breast Cancer 8(Suppl 3):S114–S120
- Proleukin (aldesleukin) (2012) Prescribing information. US FDA. http://www.proleukin.com/ assets/proleukin.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Pugsley MK, Authier S, Curtis MJ (2008) Principles of safety pharmacology. Br J Pharmacol 154:1382–1399
- Rahman AM, Yusuf SW, Ewer MS (2007) Anthracycline-induced cardiotoxicity and the cardiacsparing effect of liposomal formulation. Int J Nanomedicine 2:567–583
- Ratain MJ, Plunkett WK (2003) General mechanisms of drug action. In: Kufe DW, Pollock RE, Weichselbaum RR, Bast RC, Gansler TS, Holland JF, Frei E (eds) Holland-Frei cancer medicine, 6th edn. BC Decker, Hamilton, ON
- Robert J (2007) Preclinical assessment of anthracycline cardiotoxicity in laboratory animals: predictiveness and pitfalls. Cell Biol Toxicol 23:27–37
- Roberts SA, Andrews P, Blanset D, Flagella KM, Gorovits B, Lynch C, Martin PL, Kramer-Stickland K, Thibault S, Warner G (2013) Considerations for the nonclinical safety evaluation of antibody drug conjugates for oncology. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 67(3):382–391
- Ryan AM, Eppler DB, Hagler KE, Bruner RH, Thomford PJ, Hall RL, Shopp GM, O'Neill CA (1999) Preclinical safety evaluation of rhuMAbVEGF, an antiangiogenic humanized monoclonal antibody. Toxicol Pathol 27:78–86
- Scott AM, Wolchok JD, Old LJ (2012) Antibody therapy of cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 12:278-287
- Senkus E, Jassem J (2011) Cardiovascular effects of systemic cancer treatment. Cancer Treat Rev 37:300–311
- Sutent (sunitinib malate) (2006) European public assessment report (EPAR). Scientific discussion. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Scientific_Discussion/ human/000687/WC500057733.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Sutent (sunitinib malate) (2006) Pharmacology review. US FDA. http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/ drugsatfda_docs/nda/2006/021938_S000_Sutent_PharmR.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Sutent (sunitinib malate) (2012) Prescribing information. US FDA. http://labeling.pfizer.com/ ShowLabeling.aspx?id=607. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Takada Y, Matsuo K (2012) Gefitinib, but not Erlotinib, is a possible inducer of Fra-1-mediated interstitial lung disease. Keio J Med 61:120–127
- Takada Y, Gresh L, Bozec A, Ikeda E, Kamiya K, Watanabe M, Kobayashi K, Asano K, Toyama Y, Wagner EF, Matsuo K (2011) Interstitial lung disease induced by Gefitinib and Toll-like receptor ligands is mediated by Fra-1. Oncogene 30:3821–3832
- Vargas HM, Bass AS, Breidenbach A, Feldman HS, Gintant GA, Harmer AR, Heath B, Hoffmann P, Lagrutta A, Leishman D, McMahon N, Mittelstadt S, Polonchuk L, Pugsley MK, Salata JJ, Valentin JP (2008) Scientific review and recommendations on preclinical cardiovascular safety evaluation of biologics. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 58:72–76
- Vectibix (panitumumab) (2006) Pharmacology review. US FDA. http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/ drugsatfda_docs/nda/2006/125147s0000_PharmR.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Vectibix (panitumumab) (2007) European public assessment report (EPAR). Scientific discussion. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Scientific_Discussion/ human/000741/WC500047707.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Vectibix (panitumumab) (2012) Prescribing information. US FDA. http://pi.amgen.com/united_ states/vectibix/vectibix_pi.pdf. Accessed 12 March 2013
- Vugmeyster Y, Xu X, Theil FP, Khawli LA, Leach MW (2012) Pharmacokinetics and toxicology of therapeutic proteins: advances and challenges. World J Biol Chem 3:73–92
- Weiner GJ (2007) Monoclonal antibody mechanisms of action in cancer. Immunol Res 39: 271–278

- Working PK, Newman MS, Sullivan T, Yarrington J (1999) Reduction of the cardiotoxicity of doxorubicin in rabbits and dogs by encapsulation in long-circulating, pegylated liposomes. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 289:1128–1133
- Yervoy (ipilimumab) (2012) Prescibing information. US FDA. http://packageinserts.bms.com/pi/ pi_yervoy.pdf. 12 March 2013
- Zhang YW, Shi J, Li YJ, Wei L (2009) Cardiomyocyte death in doxorubicin-induced cardiotoxicity. Arch Immunol Ther Exp 57:435–445
- Zhao YY, Sawyer DR, Baliga RR, Opel DJ, Han X, Marchionni MA, Kelly RA (1998) Neuregulins promote survival and growth of cardiac myocytes: persistence of ErbB2 and ErbB4 expression in neonatal and adult ventricular myocytes. J Biol Chem 273:10261–10269

Part V

Clinical Safety Pharmacology

Clinical ECG Assessment

Borje Darpo

Contents

1	Intro	duction	437
2	The	Thorough QT/QTc (TQT) Study	438
	2.1	The TQT Study	438
	2.2	Timing of the TQT Study	442
	2.3	Design Considerations	442
	2.4	Analysis of the TQT Study Results	445
	2.5	Correction of the QT Interval for Heart Rate Changes	450
	2.6	ECG Recordings and QT Interval Measurements	451
3	Drug	-Induced Effects on Other ECG Parameters	453
4	ECG	Assessment with Oncology Drugs	454
5	Can	"Early QT Assessment" Replace the TQT Study?	456
	5.1	The Role of Exposure-Response Relationship	457
	5.2	The Power of Exposure-Response Analysis Compared to the E14 Time-Matched	
		Analyses	459
	5.3	How Can Assay Sensitivity Be Demonstrated Without Using a Pharmacological	
		Positive Control?	460
6	The	Path Forward Toward Replacing the TQT Study	461
Ref	erenc	es	462

Abstract

With the adoption of the ICH E14 guidance, the thorough QT/QTc (TQT) study has become the focus of clinical assessment of an NCE's effects on ECG parameters. The TQT study is used as a guide to the liability of a drug to

B. Darpo (🖂)

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015 M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9_17

Division of Cardiovascular Medicine, Department of Clinical Sciences, Karolinska Institutet, Danderyd's Hospital, Stockholm, Sweden

iCardiac Technologies, Rochester, NY, USA e-mail: borje.darpo@telia.com

cause proarrhythmias on the basis of delayed cardiac repolarization. Around 300 TOT studies have been performed since 2005 and through interactions between sponsors and regulators, especially FDA's Interdisciplinary Review Team (IRT) for OT studies. These studies can today be performed more effectively and with great confidence in the generated data. This chapter will discuss technical features and the design and analysis of TQT studies, how assay sensitivity is demonstrated, and examples from recently conducted studies. ECG assessment for drugs that cannot be safely given to healthy volunteers is also addressed, and examples from studies in cancer patients and in healthy volunteers with tyrosine kinase inhibitors are discussed. The TQT study is resource intensive and designed to solely evaluate whether an NCE prolongs the QTc interval. If data with similar confidence can be generated from other studies that are routinely performed as part of the clinical development, this would represent a more optimal use of human resources. Methods and approaches to increase the confidence in ECG data derived from "early QT assessment" in single-ascending/multiple-ascending dose studies are therefore discussed, and a path toward replacing the TOT study using these approaches will be outlined.

Keywords

Healthy subjects • Precision • Publications • QT method • QTc • Sample size • Thorough QT studies • Variability

Abbreviations

CI	Confidence interval
E14	ICH Harmonized Tripartite Guideline E14: The Clinical Evaluation of
	QT/QTc Interval Prolongation and Proarrhythmic Potential for
	Non-Antiarrhythmic Drugs
ICH	International Conference on Harmonisation of Technical Requirements
	for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use
IRT	FDA's Internal Review Team for QT studies
ER	Exposure-response
LB	Lower bound
MAD	Multiple-ascending dose
MTD	Maximum tolerated dose
NCE	New chemical entity
PK	Pharmacokinetic
QTc	Heart rate-corrected QT interval
ΔQTc	Change-from-baseline QTc
$\Delta \Delta QTc$	Placebo-corrected change-from-baseline QTc
OTcF	OT heart rate-corrected according to Fridericia
QTcI	QT subject-specific heart rate correction
------	---
SAD	Single ascending dose
SD	Standard deviation
ТМ	Time-matched
Tmax	Time of peak plasma level
TQT	Thorough QT/QTc study
UB	Upper bound

1 Introduction

As part of the development program of a new chemical entity (NCE), there is an expectation that the effect of the on ECG parameters should be well characterized. With the adoption of the International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH) E14 guidance in 2005, the center piece of this evaluation has become the thorough QT/QTc (TQT) study, typically performed in healthy volunteers (Darpo 2010; ICH Harmonized Tripartite Guideline E14 2005). Despite the referral to only one of several ECG parameters, the QTc interval, it has become increasingly apparent that this study also can and should assess the effect of the NCE's effect on heart rate and the PR and QRS intervals, since these variables may also be adversely affected. This chapter will discuss features of the TQT study and address definitive ECG assessment for drugs that cannot be safely administered to healthy volunteers, such as many oncology drugs. Lastly, methods and approaches to increase the confidence in ECG data derived from "early QT assessment" in single-ascending/multiple-ascending dose (SAD/MAD) studies will be described, and a path toward replacing the TQT study using these approaches will be outlined.

It should be borne in mind that the objective of ECG assessment in healthy volunteers is limited to the evaluation of the drug's effect on ECG parameters, such as the heart rate-corrected QT interval (QTc). In this context, drug-induced QT prolongation is regarded as a biomarker for proarrhythmic risk in susceptible patients, and testing in healthy volunteers has the purpose of detecting drugs that have a sufficiently large effect to warrant further characterization in the targeted patient population (ICH E14 Questions & Answers 2012). For drugs with a "positive TQT study," i.e., a study in which an effect on QTc exceeding 10 ms cannot be excluded, further ECG monitoring is required in late-stage development. Objectively verified proarrhythmias are however very rarely observed in development programs of normal size or even in programs up to 20,000 patients, with a few notable exceptions with more potent QT-prolonging drugs (Caprelsa US NDA 022405 2011; Darpo 2007). Even in the absence of demonstrated proarrhythmic events, drugs with a more pronounced QTc effect, i.e., above 20 ms, are generally regarded as proarrhythmic by regulators and come with warnings and precautions in the label (Park et al. 2013).

This chapter intends to discuss the assessment of changes of ECG parameters as part of the drug development, with focus on studies and approaches specifically designed to evaluate drug-induced changes. Recent approvals of drugs with a relatively potent QT-prolonging effect, e.g., vandetanib (Thornton et al. 2012) and, most recently bedaquiline, illustrate that QT prolongation and the proarrhythmic risk associated therewith are a part of the benefit/risk assessment that all drugs must undergo; an informed discussion on this topic requires an in-depth understanding of the targeted indication and of the drug's effectiveness and is therefore out of scope for this text.

2 The Thorough QT/QTc (TQT) Study

2.1 The TQT Study

The "International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH) of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use" issued the E14 clinical guidance in May 2005: "The Clinical Evaluation of QT/QTc Interval Prolongation and Proarrhythmic Potential for Non-Antiarrhythmic Drugs" (ICH Harmonized Tripartite Guideline E14 2005). The guidance was implemented in Europe and in the United States during the same year, but only more recently in Japan (November 2010). The TOT study is a dedicated study with the primary objective to quantify the effect of the NCE on the QT interval. In 2007, the US FDA formed an Interdisciplinary Review Team for OT studies (IRT) with the responsibility to oversee the clinical assessment of QT prolongation for all drugs that the agency reviews. The IRT serves in an advisory function to the reviewing divisions, reviews all TQT study protocols, and advises sponsors on the design of the study and supports the reviewing division in the interpretation of data. Individual members of the IRT have shared their experience at various meetings (e.g., DIA meetings) and through publications (see, e.g., Florian et al. 2011; Garnett 2012; Garnett et al. 2008; Malik et al. 2010; Zhu et al. 2010); this level of transparency has been of great value for sponsors and most likely also for regulators in other regions. Based on these interactions and experience from a large number of completed TQT studies (more than 300, July 2013), a standard for TQT studies has evolved. In line with this accumulated experience, clarifications to the E14 guidance have been issued in June 2008 and April 2012 (ICH E14 Questions & Answers 2012). Even so, there is clearly more than one way of performing a TQT study that will be accepted, and there are also areas which remain debated at the present time, e.g., how to best correct the QT interval for heart rate changes (Garnett et al. 2012).

To serve as a basis for discussion on the design of recent TQT studies, a PubMed search was done (December 31) using the search terms "thorough QT study 2012." and "thorough QTc QT study 2012." Eighteen TQT studies published in 2012 were identified; the key features of these studies and the response to the positive control, in all cases moxifloxacin, are summarized in Table 1. The limitations of this approach should be acknowledged: The list is most likely not complete; only a

$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	(continued)									
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	#ECG: 4									
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	for M/P									
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	with $n = 52$			Ь	SD	n = 54	disease	et al. (2012a)		
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	SD = 5.8 ms	12.9 ± 1.9	Negative	T, ST, M,	4-way XO	HV; $M + F$	Alzheimer	Zhang	Semagacestat	2
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	#ECG: 3									
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	for M/P	•					blockade			
	with $n = 58$	400 mg IV	•	Ь	SD	n = 58	neuromuscular	et al. (2012)	•	
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	SD = 11.7 ms	$18.6\pm3.6^{\mathrm{b}}$	Negative	T, ST, M,	4-way XO	HV, $M + F$	Reversal of	de Kam	Sugammadex	9
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	#ECG: 4									
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	for M/P				3 days		mellitus			
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	with $n = 74$			Р	MD;	n = 74	2 diabetes	et al. (2013)		
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	SD = 8.1 ms	10.9 ± 2.2	Negative	T + ST, M,	3-way XO	HV; $M + F$	Type	Darpo	Exenatide	S
	#ECG: 3									
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	for M/P									
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	with $n = 54$)		SD	n = 54)	et al. (2012)	dihydroergotamine	
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	SD = 7.4 ms	11.3 ± 2.35	Negative	ST, M, P	3-way XO	HV, M+F	Migraine	Kori	Inhaled	4
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	#ECG: 3				10 days	groups)				
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	for M/P				MD;	(56-57/3				
	with $n = 57$			Р	nested XO	n = 169		et al. (2012)		
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	SD = 11.9 ms	10.6 ± 3.7	Negative	T, ST, M,	Parallel;	HV; M	Schizophrenia	Hofmann	Bitopertin	m
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	#ECG: 3		10.0 ms)		7 days	3 groups)				
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	for M/P		CI		MD;	(20 in				
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	with $n = 40$		(UB of		nested XO	n = 60	carcinoma	et al. (2013)		
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	SD = 10.5 ms	19.0 ± 3.9	Negative	T, M, P	Parallel;	HV; F	Basal cell	Graham	Vismodegib	12
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	#ECG: 3									
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	for M/P									
1 Berixahan Morearneth Anrithromhoric HV· M+F A-wav XO· T ST M SD of ΔQTc # of ECG Prug References Indication (n) Design Treatments result ΔΔQTc ^a ms timepoint	with $n = 96$	1	211192011	P	SD SD	n = 96		et al. (2013)		•
Drug References Indication (n) Design Treatments result AOTc ^a ms timepoint		ГС - <u>и</u> - г		E E			A	M	, - -	.
Population Main Peak moxi replicates/	timepoint	$\Delta \Delta QTc^{a} ms$	result	Treatments	Design	(<i>u</i>)	Indication	References	Drug	
SD of ΔQTc # of ECG	replicates/	Peak moxi	Main			Population				
	# of ECG									
	CD of AOTo									

Table	a 1 (continued)								
				Population			Main	Peak moxi	SD of ΔQTc # of ECG replicates/
	Drug	References	Indication	(<i>n</i>)	Design	Treatments	result	$\Delta\Delta QTc^{a} ms$	timepoint
~	Bilastine	Tyl	Allergic rhino-	HV; M+F	5-way XO	T, ST, T	Negative	19.9 ± 2.9	SD = 6.7 ms
		et al. (2012)	conjunctivitis	n = 30	MD;	+ keto, M,		MD 3 days	with $n = 30$
					4 days	Ь			for M/P #ECG: 3
6	Lersivirine	Vourvahis	HIV infection	HV; M	3-way XO	ST, M, P	Negative	15.3 ± 1.85	SD = 5.5 ms
		et al. (2012)		n = 48	SD				with $n = 48$
									for M/P #ECG: 3
10	Gabanentin	Chen	Restless legs	HV: M+F	4-wav XO	T. ST. M.	Negative	7.5 + 2.2	SD = 6.6 ms
	enacarbil	et al. (2012)	syndrome	n = 50	SD	\mathbf{P}	0		with $n = 50$
		~	2						for M/P
_									#ECG: 3
11	Midostaurin	del Corral	TKI; acute	HV; $M + F$	Parallel	T, M, P	Negative	10.7 ± 4.3	SD = 13.1 ms
		et al. (2012)	myeloid	n = 192	MD;				with $n = 43/$
			leukemia	44,	3 days				64 for M/P
				68, 80/3					#ECG: 3
				groups					
12	JNJ-Q2	Eichenbaum	Antibiotic	HV; M+F	4-way XO	T, ST, M,	Positive	11.5 ms	NA
		et al. (2012)		n = 58	MD;	Р		(CI not	
					4 days			given)	
13	Dapagliflozin	Carlson	Type	HV, M	4-way XO	T, ST, M,	Negative	11.5 ± 2.3	SD = 6.9 ms
		et al. (2011)	2 diabetes	n = 50	SD	Ρ			with $n = 50$
			mellitus						for M/P
									#ECG: ~10

440

14	Mirabegron	Malik	Overactive	HV, M+F	Parallel	T. ST. M.	Positive	Males,	$SD = 5.0^{\circ} ms$
)	et al. (2012)	bladder	n = 352	group with	Ρ	for	9.14 ± 1.56	with $n = 42$
				88/4	ox		females	Females,	for males and
				groups	vs. placebo			8.58 ± 2.21	n = 37 for
					MD;				females for
					10 days				M/P XO
_									#ECG: 5
15	Insulin; food	Taubel	Diabetes	HV; $M + F$	2-way XO	Insulin,	Negative	14.4 ± 2.5	SD = 6.0 ms
	methodology	et al. (2013)	mellitus	n=32	SD	food, M, P			with $n = 32$
	study								for M/P
	•								#ECG: 3
16	Bupivacaine	Naseem	Local	HV, M+F	5-way XO	T, ST, M,	Negative	11.3 ± 2.5	SD = 7.4 ms
		et al. (2012)	anesthetic	n = 49	SD	Ρ)		with $n = 48/$
									49 for M/P
									#ECG: 3
17	Saquinavir	Zhang	HIV infection	HV, M+F	4-way XO	T, ST, M,	Positive	12.2 ± 4.1	SD = 13.5 ms
		et al. (2012b)		n = 66	MD;	Ρ			with $n = 60$
					3 days				for M/P
									#ECG: 3
18	Prucalopride	Mendzelevski	Chronic	HV, $M + F$	Parallel;	T, ST, M,	Negative	$13.38\pm4.24^{\mathrm{d}}$	SD = 14.0 ms
		et al. (2012)	obstipation	n = 120	nested XO	Ρ			with $n = 60$
			1	60/	MD				for M/P
_				2 groups	15 days				#ECG: 3
The S varian	D of AQTc was estimated for movification	ated based on the a	assumptions that th	e 90 % CI for $_{ m P}$	eak moxifloxa	cin ΔΔQTc wa	as calculated	from a 2-sample	t-test with equal
HV, ł	nealthy volunteers; M,	, males; F, female	s; XO, crossover;	SD, single dos	e; MD, multip	le dose; T, the	erapeutic dos	e; ST, suprathera	apeutic dose; P,
lacela	w. M. moviflovacin e	ingle or does of	ADD mar nactad V(D neeted proces	our compariso	n for movidov	acin/nlacebo	within a narallal	moun chidy. T

placebo; M, moxinoxacin, single oral dose of 400 mg; nested XU, nested crossover comparison for moxinoxacin/placebo within a parallel group study; 1 + keto, therapeutic dose concomitant with ketoconazole. TKI, tyrosine kinase inhibitor; CI, confidence interval; LB, lower bound. Negative: upper bound of CI < 10 ms for doses studied

^aQTcI or QTcF; confidence interval (CI) calculated from given lower or upper bound ^bIntravenous moxifloxacin 400 mg; CI not detailed; visually estimated from graph

cAverage across male and female group

^dPersonal communication from the authors

small fraction of TQT studies are published and most likely subject to selection bias, and some studies may have been conducted several years ago. Despite this, the sample seems representative of the types of TQT studies that have been conducted during the last few years.

2.2 Timing of the TQT Study

There is no formal regulatory requirement on when the TQT study should be performed, but in most cases, the results are expected to be available before initiating late-stage, confirmatory efficacy trials; the consequence of not having these results available before starting phase III trials is that the level of ECG monitoring will be as intense as if the NCE were found to be positive in the TQT study. On the other hand, it is critical to have sufficient knowledge of the pharmacokinetic (PK) characteristics of the NCE in the targeted patient population, in particular data from patients with impaired clearance due to intrinsic or extrinsic factors, such as drug interactions. The timing of the TQT study will also be influenced by "QT signals" determined from safety pharmacology studies; for a drug with an unambiguous nonclinical OT signal, it may be important to determine the level of QTc effects in humans early in clinical development, as this will have a bearing on the benefit/risk assessment and thereby the potential viability of the project. For NCEs targeting more severe medical indications, e.g., oncology drugs, in particular when no other effective therapy exists, it may be preferable to conduct the TOT at a stage when some confidence in the clinical effectiveness has been gained. There have been advancements in the ability of chemists to design NCEs without hERG inhibition (Leeson and Springthorpe 2007), but even so, NCEs from certain pharmacological classes, e.g., fluoroquinolone antibiotics, often demonstrate QT liability. For such classes, it may also be advisable to perform the TQT relatively early in the program.

2.3 Design Considerations

When considering the clinical study trial design, it is critical to know the variability that exists between study types. The "within-subject" variability is lower than the "between-subject" variability, and a crossover-designed TQT study is therefore more efficient than a parallel-designed study and as such requires a slightly reduced sample size and, obviously, fewer subjects. This was pointed out in the E14 guidance and has been emphasized by the IRT on several occasions (Zhang 2012). When the NCE needs to be dosed for more than approximately a week to reach sufficiently high steady-state plasma levels due to accumulation, or needs to be titrated based on tolerability, a parallel-designed study is preferable. The study duration, i.e., from first-subject-in to last-subject-out, can also be shorter with a parallel-designed study, provided the clinical site can handle sufficiently large cohorts concurrently. A parallel-designed study can be made more effective as

compared to the standard design with four treatment groups (i.e., placebo, moxifloxacin, and a therapeutic and supratherapeutic dose of the NCE), by using a nested crossover comparison within a combined placebo/moxifloxacin group, as suggested by Dr. Joanne Zhang from the IRT (Zhang 2009). In this nested design, half of the subjects in the combined placebo/moxifloxacin group are dosed with the positive control on the first day of treatment, and in the other half of subjects, dosing occurs on the day after the last treatment day. At the time of data analysis, results from both halves are combined for the placebo-component of the $\Delta\Delta$ QTc effect of the NCE, which therefore is not impacted by this design (for details on the analysis, see Darpo 2010). The advantage of this design is that the number of subjects in the placebo and moxifloxacin groups is reduced by 50 %, even though the number of days on which ECGs are analyzed remains essentially the same. This design now seems to be generally accepted and was used in 3 of 5 parallel-designed TQT studies published in 2012 (Graham et al. 2013; Hofmann et al. 2012; Mendzelevski et al. 2012); the remaining 13 were crossover studies (Table 1).

Study Population The concept that underlies the TQT study is that if an NCE causes QT prolongation and proarrhythmias in patients, then the QT effect can be demonstrated in healthy volunteers, if sufficiently high doses (i.e., multiples above the therapeutic dose) of the NCE are given. The challenges associated with TQT studies performed in patients are numerous and are the result of many factors including the number of clinical trial sites, adequate training of investigators, and higher incidence of cardiovascular disease leading to larger variability of ECG interval measurements. Accordingly, the vast majority of TQT studies today are performed in healthy volunteers provided the NCE can be safely dosed to this population. There are however occasional examples of "TQT-like" studies conducted in a relatively limited patient population, such as Parkinson's disease, where group sizes are small (n = 130) with stringently controlled experimental conditions (Malik et al. 2008).

Initially, there were no requirements on gender or ethnicity considered in the conduct of the TQT study. Since the adoption of the E14 guidance, gender has been discussed twice in the Q&A documents released in June 2008 and April 2012 (ICH E14 Questions & Answers 2012). It is known that women have a somewhat longer QTc interval than men (Burke et al. 1997; Rautaharju and Zhang 2002; Sarapa et al. 2004), and it has been shown that the degree of drug-induced QTc prolongation may vary in different phases of the menstrual cycle (Rodriguez et al. 2001). It is also well documented that women are at higher risk for the development of proarrhythmias caused by drugs with an effect on cardiac repolarization, i.e., drugs that prolong the QTc interval (Bednar et al. 2002; Ebert et al. 2000; Makkar et al. 1993). It would therefore seem reasonable to assume that women also react with a larger degree of QTc prolongation than men at the same plasma exposure of a drug, and there are a few documented examples thereof (Rodriguez et al. 2001; Benton et al. 2000; Shin et al. 2007; Darpo et al. 2012). For drugs with only a mild effect on the QT interval, it has been difficult to demonstrate a gender difference in sensitivity for the drug-induced QTc prolongation. In a pooled analysis of data from 2 studies in healthy Japanese and Caucasian volunteers who were dosed with levofloxacin, age and gender did not have an effect on the level of QT prolongation when analyzed with a linear exposure-response (ER) model (Sugiyama et al. 2012). Sex differences in QTc prolongation for moxifloxacin were investigated in a pooled analysis of 20 TQT studies that used moxifloxacin as a positive control (Florian et al. 2011). Women had approximately 40 % higher moxifloxacin peak plasma levels than men and a statistically significant larger peak QTcF effect with a placebo-corrected Δ QTcF of 12.4 ms (confidence interval (CI): 11.1–13.7 ms) compared to 9.1 ms (CI: 8.1–10.1 ms) in men. There was however no difference in the slope estimate for the exposure-response (ER) relationship, which means that the observed difference in QTcF prolongation can be explained by the differences in plasma levels. In line with these considerations, the latest version of the Q&A document states Question 8 in (ICH E14 Questions & Answers 2012):

The thorough QT study is primarily intended to act as a clinical pharmacology study in a healthy population using a conservative primary objective defining the drug's effect on QT. It is unlikely that any of a variety of baseline demographic parameters would introduce a large difference in QT response to a drug in subpopulations defined by factors such as age, co-morbidity, and gender that is not explained by exposure. It is encouraged, but not mandatory, to include both men and women in the thorough QT study. Analyses of concentration response relationship by sex can be helpful for studying the effect of the drug on QT/QTc interval in cases where there is evidence or mechanistic theory for a gender difference. However, the primary analysis of a thorough QT study should be powered and conducted on the pooled population. If the primary analysis is negative and if there is no other evidence suggesting gender differences, subgroup analysis by sex is not expected.

Among the 18 TQT studies published in 2012, the majority (n = 14) were conducted in both male and female healthy volunteers, whereas three studies were conducted only in males (Carlson et al. 2011; Hofmann et al. 2012; Vourvahis et al. 2012) and only one in females (Graham et al. 2013).

Dose A high, supratherapeutic dose of the NCE, which results in plasma levels in excess of what would be observed in patients with impaired clearance of the drug, should be used in the TQT study. The E14 states: "If not precluded by considerations of safety or tolerability due to adverse effects, the drug should be tested at substantial multiples of the anticipated maximum therapeutic exposure." The overriding principle is that plasma levels achieved with the supratherapeutic dose should exceed the "worst-case scenario" in patients, taking into account both intrinsic (e.g., renal impairment) and extrinsic factors (e.g., drug interactions). As an example, for NCEs that are CYP 3A4 or 2D6 substrates, the achieved exposure must exceed that observed with concomitant administration with potent 3A4 inhibitors, and in 2D6 poor metabolizers (Abbas et al. 2012; Boyce et al. 2012; Chaikin et al. 2005; Dalen et al. 2010; Malhotra et al. 2007; Robert et al. 2007; Tyl et al. 2012; Zhu et al. 2010). For a renally cleared drug, plasma levels that are only

observed in patients with severe renal impairment (i.e., where the glomerular filtration below 30 mL/min) may not have to be covered in the TQT study if the drug is contraindicated in this population. The selection of the supratherapeutic dose is the most common reason for discussions between regulators and sponsors, and failure to study a sufficiently high dose has occasionally led to a requirement for a repeat TQT study; this is therefore an important part of the dialogue between sponsors and regulators before the TQT study is initiated. It should also be borne in mind that formulation changes that result in substantially higher plasma levels of a drug may require conduct of an additional TQT study. A recent example is exenatide, a GLP-1 agonist intended for the treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus. Two separate TQT studies had to be conducted for two different exenatide formulations (Byetta[®] and Bydureon[®]), both of which were negative (Darpo et al. 2013; Linnebjerg et al. 2011). The first TQT study was conducted with the daily subcutaneous formulation (Byetta[®]) at the approved therapeutic dose (10 µg twice daily). On chronic administration with a therapeutic dose of the later developed once-weekly formulation (Bydureon[®], 2 mg once weekly), exenatide plasma levels were at least twofold higher than those with the daily formulation and even higher in patients with impaired renal function. Accordingly, the FDA required to conduct a second TOT study, in which substantially higher plasma levels were achieved through an IV infusion of the drug (Darpo et al. 2013).

In most TQT studies to date, both a therapeutic and a supratherapeutic dose of the NCE have been studied. There are, however, a few studies in which only a supratherapeutic dose of the NCE was included (Iwamoto et al. 2008; Krishnaswami et al. 2011; Vourvahis et al. 2012; Zhang et al. 2007). This approach is obviously sufficient if results are clearly negative. Most sponsors tend however to also include the therapeutic dose, in case the high dose is "slightly positive." It can be argued that the effect of the therapeutic dose can be projected by ER analysis, and it would therefore be sufficient to include only a supratherapeutic dose, but this has so far not gained widespread acceptance. There is no requirement per se on dosing to steady state of the NCE, and single doses can be used in the TQT study, provided that a sufficiently high exposure of both parent and major metabolites can be achieved. If there are slowly appearing metabolites, which require many days of dosing to achieve sufficiently high exposure, multiple dosing is warranted.

2.4 Analysis of the TQT Study Results

The objective of the TQT study is to demonstrate that an NCE does not prolong the QTc interval by more than 5 ms, as evidenced by the upper bound (UB) of the 2-sided 90 % CI of the placebo-adjusted change-from-baseline QTc ($\Delta\Delta$ QTc) being below 10 ms.

In crossover-designed TQT studies, the baseline assessment can be made either through time-matched recordings on a full baseline day before each treatment period (time-matched baseline) or through a limited number of recordings (e.g., 3 timepoints) before each treatment period (predose baseline). Based on the experience from several sponsors (Bloomfield et al. 2008), core ECG laboratories, and the IRT (Zhang and Machado 2008), it is fully sufficient to use a predose baseline since adjustments for subject- and study-specific diurnal variation are accounted for by the inclusion of a separate placebo treatment period (see question 6 in E14 Q&A document (ICH E14 Questions & Answers 2012). For parallel-designed TQT studies, a full baseline day is still the most widely used approach and changefrom-baseline QTc (Δ QTc) is then calculated by comparing the QTc value for each timepoint at baseline and post-dosing ("time-matched"). There are some data suggesting that results would be the same and the variability lower if baseline was generated through averaging of all values from a full baseline day (Sun et al. 2012), then more research and analyses across TQT studies can be expected (Lu 2013).

The criterion for a negative TQT study specifically is that the UB of the 90 % CI of the $\Delta\Delta$ QTc estimate is below 10 ms, which applies to *all* post-dosing timepoints. Since the analysis uses a non-inferiority approach, there is no need for adjustment for multiplicity in this part of the analysis (Stockbridge et al. 2012; Tsong et al. 2008, 2010; Zhang and Machado 2008). Figure 1 shows two examples of clearly negative TQT studies (Tyl et al. 2012; Iwamoto et al. 2008).

The role of the positive control is to demonstrate the study's ability to detect a small effect on the QT interval, establishing assay sensitivity. In an overwhelming majority of TQT studies, moxifloxacin, a fluoroquinolone antibiotic with a mild QT-prolonging effect (Culley et al. 2001), has been used. In the studies published in 2012, all used moxifloxacin as the positive control; 16 of 18 studies used a single oral dose of 400 mg, 1 used multiple dosing for a 3-day duration (Tyl et al. 2012), and one used an IV infusion (de Kam et al. 2012). In most studies, moxifloxacin has caused a larger peak effect than 5 ms, more in the range of 8–15 ms (Garnett et al. 2008). The differences in peak response across studies is however quite striking and ranges between 7.5 ± 2.2 ms (Chen et al. 2012) and 19.0 ± 3.9 ms (Graham et al. 2013) in the studies published in 2012 that used a single oral dose of 400 mg moxifloxacin. The criteria for demonstrating assay sensitivity with moxifloxacin have been addressed in the first round of the E14 Q&A document [Question 1 in ICH E14 Questions & Answers (2012)] and subsequently clarified through interactions between IRT and sponsors. The criteria include:

- (a) The lower bound (LB) of the 90 % CI of $\Delta\Delta$ QTc should be above 5 ms for at least one prespecified post-dose timepoint.
- (b) The peak $\Delta\Delta$ QTc should be within the range of responses seen in similar studies, i.e., about 8–16 ms, even though the exact cutoff points are less clear.
- (c) The mean peak $\Delta\Delta$ QTc should be observed between 1 and 4 h post-dose and thereafter declines. Note that lately, the IRT has also asked for a timepoint earlier than the peak effect.





Panel B



Fig. 1 Panel (**a**). An example of a negative TQT study where $\Delta\Delta$ QTcF (mean $\pm 90 \%$ CI) is determined after dosing with a single-dose of 1,600 mg raltegravir (Isentress) and 400 mg moxifloxacin. For raltegravir, the UB of the CI is below 10 ms at all post-dosing timepoints, thus demonstrating a negative TQT study. After dosing with moxifloxacin, the LB of the CI is above 5 ms at the observed peak effect at 3 h, thereby demonstrating assay sensitivity for the study. *Reproduced from Iwamoto et al.* (2008) with permission from J Clin Pharmacology, American College of Clinical Pharmacology and John Wiley & Sons, Inc. Panel (**b**). An example of a negative TQT study where $\Delta\Delta$ QTcNi (individualized QTc; mean $\pm 90 \%$ CI) is determined after 4 days of dosing with bilastine (Bilaxten) 100 mg and 200 mg once daily and 400 mg moxifloxacin for 3 days. Bilastine produces a clearly negative effect, whereas the moxifloxacin response is relatively high (19.9 \pm 2.9 ms), and the LB of the CI is above 5 ms at multiple post-dosing timepoints. *Reproduced from Tyl et al.* (2012) with permission from J Clin Pharmacology, American College of Clinical Pharmacology and John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Since this analysis is about detecting an effect, an adjustment for multiplicity has to be made, and it is therefore advisable to limit the number of timepoints to those around the peak plasma concentration (Tmax) of moxifloxacin, usually 1–3 h postdose. A number of methods have been used for the multiplicity adjustment and accepted by the IRT, of which the Hochberg procedure seems to be the least conservative (Hochberg and Benjamini 1990). Even though the primary modelbased analysis of $\Delta \Delta QTcF$ on moxifloxacin can be restricted to a few timepoints to avoid diluting the statistical power, there is an expectation that more timepoints are analyzed descriptively to ensure that the moxifloxacin response diminishes over time. The studies shown in Fig. 1 are good examples of studies in which the criteria for demonstration of assay sensitivity were clearly met. In Fig. 2, panels (a) and (b) describe two examples of relatively recently published studies in which the criteria for moxifloxacin assay sensitivity that were not met are shown (March and Cardi 2009; Morganroth et al. 2010). The peak effect of $\Delta\Delta QTc$ after moxifloxacin (a single oral dose of 400 mg) was comparable with other studies, but the precision of the $\Delta\Delta$ QTc estimate is poor, which resulted in very wide limits of the 90 % CI with the LB below 5 ms at all timepoints. Based on the IRT's experience, the assay sensitivity test with moxifloxacin has failed in about 5 % of cases (Garnett 2012), but for the majority of the studies, the confidence in the data is very high.

Initially, the IRT mandated blinding of the positive control, but this requirement was later dropped based on an internal IRT review of TQT studies presented in 2008 (Garnett et al. 2008) and subsequent discussions in the E14 Implementation Working group [Question 7 in ICH E14 Questions & Answers (2012)]. Exceptions exist: when the nested crossover moxifloxacin/placebo comparison is used in parallel-designed TQT studies, moxifloxacin has to be blinded to protect the blinding of placebo.

2.4.1 Sample Size

The difference in sample size is quite striking among studies published in 2012 (see details in Table 1), ranging from 60 (Graham et al. 2013)¹ to 352 subjects in parallel-designed studies (Malik et al. 2012) and from 32 subjects for 2 treatment periods [(Taubel et al. 2013); methodology study] to 96 subjects for 4 periods (Morganroth et al. 2013) for crossover studies.

When calculating the sample size for a TQT study, the power of the study to exclude a QTc effect above 10 ms, the underlying assumed effect of the NCE (often 3–5 ms), and the variability of QTc are important factors that need to be factored into the equation. Using the same assumptions (90 % power and 3 ms assumed effect), the required sample size varies from approximately 50 subjects with a SD of Δ QTc of 8 ms to around 100 subjects with a SD of 12 ms, which underlines the importance of tightly controlled experimental conditions and ECG methodologies (Darpo et al. 2011). The variability of the moxifloxacin peak Δ QTc can be estimated using the width of the 90 % CI, based on the assumptions that it was

¹ This study was powered to exclude a 20 ms QTc effect.



Fig. 2 Panel (**a**). The moxifloxacin response (single 400 mg oral dose, $\Delta\Delta$ QTcI; mean \pm 90 % CI; n = 47) in a TQT study with an alfa-receptor blocker, silodosin (Rapaflo). The peak magnitude of the moxifloxacin response is similar as compared to other TQT studies, but the time-to-maximum $\Delta\Delta$ QTcI occurs somewhat later. Due to poor precision of the $\Delta\Delta$ QTc estimate with unusually wide CIs, none of the LB exceeds 5 ms. The assays sensitivity test, as defined by ICH E14, has thereby failed. *Reproduced from Morganroth et al.* (2010) with permission from Clinical Pharm & Therapeutics, American Society for Clinical Pharmacology and Therapeutics and Nature Publishing Group. Panel (**b**). The moxifloxacin response (single 400 mg oral dose $\Delta\Delta$ QTcI, mean \pm 90 % CI; n = 51) in this example of a TQT study conducted for fampridine (Ampyra) peaks at 9.4 ms with very wide CIs, for which the LB does not exceed 5 ms at any timepoint

calculated from a 2-sample t-test with equal variance of the moxifloxacin and placebo data. These assumptions are not always entirely true, but the approach gives a fair estimate of the OTc variability using a consistent methodology across studies. Since the estimated variability is calculated from the moxifloxacin $\Delta\Delta$ OTc, it is independent of the NCE and can be used for comparisons between studies irrespective of the size. It should be emphasized that QTc variability results from many different factors. Some of the more important non-NCE-related factors include the experimental conditions at the clinical trial site, ECG recording/extraction methods, and ECG interval measurement techniques. The largely observed difference in QTc variability across the studies published in 2012 is surprising and cannot easily be attributed to one single factor: the standard deviation of ΔQTc ranged from 5.5 ms to 14.0 ms (Table 1). Expectedly, many of the studies with the lowest variability are single-dose crossover studies (7 of 8 with standard deviation below 8 ms), and the ones with the highest variability are all parallel group designed. With the exception of the TQT study with dapagliflozin, which utilized a technique proprietary to the sponsor, most studies used manual or semiautomated measurement techniques. Given the differences in variability with similar ECG methodologies, these data also suggest an important role for the clinical conduct and the level of experimental control at the clinical trial site, in addition to the study design (crossover or parallel).

2.5 Correction of the QT Interval for Heart Rate Changes

There are numerous ways of correcting changes in the heart rate to obtain the corrected QT interval (QTc), and there is no clear consensus on the preferred algorithm (Malik 2001). The limitations of Bazett's QT correction (QTcB) are widely acknowledged, since this algorithm overcorrects the QT interval with increasing heart rate, thereby producing a false-positive QTc prolongation. Consequently, it is no longer a requirement to report this interval for TQT studies [Question 11 in ICH E14 Questions & Answers (2012)]. For drugs without clear effect on the heart rate, it has been the experience of the IRT, and of many sponsors, that QTcF works well (Zhang 2012). For these drugs, there does not seem to be much of an advantage to use a subject-specific QTcI derived from supinely resting drug-free data only, which is the standard way of generating QTcI and often results in a correction factor near 0.33 (i.e., very similar to Fridericia, QTcF). Furthermore, the derivation of QTcI is sometimes used to justify an additional full baseline day in crossover-designed studies, which is difficult to defend when there is no added

Fig. 2 (continued) post-dose. Therefore, this study does not establish assay sensitivity. *Reproduced from March and Cardi, Assessment of the cardiac safety of fampridine-SR sustained-release tablets in a thorough QT/QTc evaluation at therapeutic and supratherapeutic doses in healthy individuals. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 18: 1807–1815, copyright 2009, Informa Healthcare. Reproduced with permission from Informa Healthcare*

value of using this correction method. Drugs with an inherent, substantial (e.g., more than 8 bpm peak effect) heart rate effect pose much more of a challenge, and there is no firm guidance. The Cardiac Safety Research Consortium (http://www. cardiac-safety.org/) recently issued a white paper on this topic, which discussed five alternative ways for OT assessment of drugs with a heart rate effect. Methods include "Holter-bin" (Badilini and Maison-Blanche 2005; Malik 2005; Extramiana et al. 2005), QTcI derived from a broad range of QT/RR pairs through continuous Holter recordings at baseline, beat-to-beat analysis (Fossa et al. 2007, 2011), PK/PD modeling with heart rate as a covariate (Li 2008), and assessment of the QT interval at a fixed heart rate through, e.g., submaximal exercise (Demolis et al. 1996, 2000, 2003). The advantages and disadvantages of the methods are discussed, but there is a lack of comparative data across methods. A shared feature of all methods is that baseline QT/RR pairs must be collected from a sufficiently broad range of heart rates, which covers the ranges seen post-dosing with the NCE [see also Question 11 in ICH E14 Questions & Answers (2012)]. When more than one method for heart rate correction is used, it is also advisable to prospectively define the methodology by which the primary endpoint will be chosen.

It was recently suggested by Dr. Joanne Zhang, lead statistician on the IRT, that the variability around the correction factor for the slope estimate should also be taken into account when analyzing $\Delta\Delta$ QTc (Zhang 2012). Obviously, there would be a penalty in terms of wider CIs if the slope is derived from a limited data set according to standard practice and no penalty at all if the choice was to use QTcF, which uses a fixed correction factor of 0.33 (QTc = QT * RR^{-0.33}). Since QTcF is regarded as not fully reliable for drugs with a heart rate effect (Garnett et al. 2012), the bottom line is however to use much richer data sets with a broad range of heart rates for the calculation of an "optimized" QTcI.

2.6 ECG Recordings and QT Interval Measurements

The experimental conditions of the TQT study must be stringently controlled and study procedures identical between treatment arms and groups. Several components of the study conduct, which are routinely implemented in TQT studies, have an impact on the variability of the data (Darpo 2010), in addition to the variability of the interval measurements as such (Darpo et al. 2011). Experimental conditions must be strictly standardized with regard to meal intake and composition and physical activity. To minimize heart rate fluctuations, subjects should be supinely resting for at least 10 min in an undisturbed environment at the prespecified timepoints for ECG recordings. The use of continuous 12-lead ECG recordings (Holter's) is preferred as it allows extraction of replicate ECGs around prespecified timepoints with optimal signal-to-noise ratio. Blood draws should always be done immediately after the ECG recording to avoid confounding stress and should be performed in all treatment periods, even though the samples from the placebo and positive control may not be analyzed. A rationale for storing samples from the positive control arm can be that ER analysis sometimes can help explain ambiguous

results. For example, there have been cases with lower-than-expected moxifloxacin OTc effects due to low plasma levels when encapsulation has been used for blinding. Awareness of treatment may introduce a confounding effect on the OT interval, and double-blind administration of placebo/NCE is therefore an absolute requirement that remains in effect. The pharmacokinetic properties of the NCE must be well characterized before the TQT study is initiated (or alternatively, doses up to maximum tolerated (MTD) can be used), and ECG acquisition and blood samples should encompass the anticipated Tmax of the drug and major metabolites (and of moxifloxacin) and at least one timepoint before and several timepoints after Tmax. Often, this can be achieved with 6 to 8 timepoints, and the balance between the number of timepoints and the likelihood of false-positive results needs to be taken into account; this likelihood increases with the number of timepoints. Even so, it is important to also include some late timepoints, e.g., 24 h after dosing, to capture delayed effects including hERG trafficking (Dennis et al. 2012; Ficker et al. 2004; Kuryshev et al. 2005; Ponte et al. 2010). To avoid alterations of autonomic tone, which also has an impact the QTc interval, it is important to avoid timepoints at which subjects may be sleeping, i.e., nighttime.

Averaging replicates of ECG recordings from each timepoint is now standard as it reduces the variability of the OT measurement and therefore increases the power to exclude small QTc effects. With semiautomated methods of ECG measurement, where the computer-based measurements are "overread," i.e., adjusted manually, there are several data sets that demonstrate that the reduction of variability is pronounced when averaging up to triplicates and then levels off [an example is given in Patterson et al. (2005)], and most ECG laboratories today use triplicate ECG recordings at each timepoint (14 studies in Table 1 used 3 replicates (triplicates), 2 studies used 4 replicates, 1 used 5 replicates, and 1 used 10 replicates, respectively). Even though there appears to be a limitation to the extent that variability can be reduced with replicates of intervals measured with a semiautomated technique, this does not seem to hold true for other techniques, which do not blend computer-based and manually performed interval measurements. The utility of fully or partially automated measurement techniques has been compared with manual techniques in a number of studies, and these techniques have been shown to produce similar results when tested on drugs with a QT-prolonging effect (Azie et al. 2004; Darpo et al. 2006; Sarapa et al. 2004, 2009; Fosser et al. 2009). It has also been shown that different techniques generate different absolute QT intervals (Kligfield et al. 2006, 2007) and that some automated techniques consistently demonstrate the same QTc effect measured as change from baseline as manual techniques. The absolute QT interval is of interest in clinical assessment of, e.g., QT prolongation but less important when change from one timepoint to another is the main objective, as in TQT studies.

The variability of the QT measurement (SD of Δ QTc) can be reduced to around 5–6 ms by the use of more computer-intensive techniques with optimization of the ECG extraction and measurement of substantially more beats per timepoint (Dalen et al. 2010; Darpo et al. 2011); see Fig. 3 for an example. There may be concerns regarding the ability of fully automated methods to identify individual patients with



Fig. 3 Placebo-corrected, change-from-baseline QTcF ($\Delta\Delta$ QTcF, mean \pm 90 % CI; n = 52) after a single 32 mg oral dose of the tyrosine kinase inhibitor, lenvatinib, currently in development for the treatment of various types of cancer and 400 mg moxifloxacin. The drug is clearly negative. ECG intervals were measured with a high-precision QT (HPQT) technique, and the resulting CIs are very tight. The LB of the CI for the moxifloxacin response is above 5 ms at all 4 analyzed timepoints. *Source: Shumaker et al. Poster presented at the AARC-NCI-EORTC 2011, San Francisco, November, 2011*

drug-induced changes in T-wave morphology, and the E14 Q&A document (Question 4B) therefore recommends some degree of manual oversight in terms of assessment of T-wave morphology. This is also advisable for overall signal and measurement quality control as fully automated analysis may not be completely reliable and therefore lead to higher variability of the data (Tyl et al. 2009). In this context, it is however interesting to note that automated algorithms in fact are able to *improve* the detection of subtle T-wave changes, induced by, e.g., moxifloxacin (Couderc et al. 2008).

3 Drug-Induced Effects on Other ECG Parameters

The TQT study is formally powered to exclude a small (around 5 ms) QTc prolongation. The variability of other ECG parameters (such as the PR and QRS intervals) are in fact lower than for the QTc interval, and it has become increasingly apparent that these studies also can and should be used for assessment of other ECG effects. These data, unfortunately, are not always given in publications on TQT studies, which makes it difficult to independently evaluate the QTc effect, or lack thereof. As an example, there is no mention of effects on heart rate, PR, or QRS interval in the publication on the TQT study with liraglutide (Chatterjee et al. 2009),

and no such effects are mentioned in the US prescribing information. In contrast, in the Health Canada Summary Basis of Decision, it is described that liraglutide at therapeutic doses causes a sustained increase in heart rate and prolongation of the PR interval. The incidence of subjects with heart rate values greater than 90 bpm was 20 % for 1.2 mg and 24 % for 1.8 mg liraglutide, as compared to 8 % and 4 % on the respective day for placebo. A peak placebo- and baseline-adjusted PR prolongation of 9–10 ms was seen. A PR prolongation of 7 % ms (maximum increase) was also observed in the TQT with the subcutaneous (SC) formulation of exenatide (Linnebjerg et al. 2011). The clinical relevance of these small increases in the PR interval can be debated but warrants further evaluation in terms of the incidence of high-degree AV block in late phase studies in the targeted patient population.

It seems prudent to analyze all ECG parameters in TQT studies using the same approach as for QTc, i.e., the placebo-corrected, change-from-baseline across timepoints after dosing, which also recently have been highlighted by IRT in comments on TQT study protocols.

4 ECG Assessment with Oncology Drugs

Based upon the likelihood for genotoxicity and poor tolerability, clinical ECG assessment with oncology drugs is often performed in cancer patients rather than in healthy volunteers. In this often immune-compromised and severely ill patient population, it is difficult to justify the use of placebo and an antibiotic (the positive control, moxifloxacin), and many ECG studies with oncology agents in cancer patients are therefore uncontrolled (Lesimple et al. 2013) and frequently powered to exclude a somewhat larger effect (around 20 ms) than TQT studies in healthy subjects (Bello et al. 2007; Graham et al. 2013; Rock et al. 2009; Sarapa and Britto 2008). Apart from these limitations, other elements from the TQT study design, such as strictly controlled experimental conditions, serial ECGs at baseline, and post-dosing, are implemented to the extent feasible into ECG studies in oncology patients (Rock et al. 2009).

A large number of tyrosine kinase inhibitors with indications in oncology have recently been approved or are in clinical development, and this class of drugs can illustrate the different approaches taken in terms of definitive ECG assessment (Shah et al. 2013). QT studies with these agents have been performed both in cancer patients and in healthy volunteers. Tasocitinib, a JAK 3 inhibitor in development as an oral treatment for rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and psoriasis, was evaluated in a TQT study in 60 healthy volunteers with a single supratherapeutic dose of 100 mg, placebo, and moxifloxacin. The 100 mg dose, which was estimated to generate 3.5-fold higher plasma levels than in patients on a therapeutic dose, was clearly negative, and a QTcF effect above 10 ms could be excluded at all post-dosing timepoints; the slope of the exposure-response relation was essentially flat, and the effect at the observed peak plasma level could be projected to around 0 ms (CI: -1.2 to 0.9) (Krishnaswami et al. 2011). Bosutinib, a dual Src/Abl kinase inhibitor

that targets the tyrosine kinase brc-abl, the key enzyme in the development of chronic myeloid leukemia (CML), was also tested in 60 healthy volunteers in a 2-part, single-dose, crossover, placebo-, and moxifloxacin-controlled study evaluating therapeutic and supratherapeutic exposures of the drug (Abbas et al. 2012). In a separate part of the study, supratherapeutic bosutinib plasma levels were obtained with concomitant dosing of 500 mg bosutinib (the therapeutic dose) and a strong CYP 3A4 inhibitor, ketoconazole. Since ketoconazole has a QTc effect in itself (Chaikin et al. 2005; Darpo et al. 2006; Tyl et al. 2012), the QTc effect of bosutinib in this part of the study was adjusted for ketoconazole. The UB of the 90 % CI were below 10 ms at all timepoints post-dosing for both therapeutic and supratherapeutic bosutinib plasma levels with the largest observed effect on $\Delta\Delta$ QTc of 4.5 ms (UB of 90 % CI: 6.8 ms) at 8 h post-dose. Lenvatinib, an orally administered tyrosine kinase inhibitor targeting VEGFR1–3, FGFR1–4, PDGFRβ, RET, and KIT, which is currently being studied in patients with solid tumors, has also been tested in healthy volunteers in a placebo-controlled study with moxifloxacin as positive control and a therapeutic dose with a negative result (Shumaker et al. 2011). Other tyrosine kinase inhibitors have only been tested in cancer patients. Sunitinib (Sutent), an oral, small-molecule, multi-targeted receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK) inhibitor approved for the treatment of renal cell carcinoma (RCC) and imatinib-resistant gastrointestinal stromal tumor (GIST), was evaluated in 24 patients with solid tumors (Bello et al. 2007), in whom QTc prolongation was demonstrated at supratherapeutic plasma levels. The largest mean $\Delta OTcF$ was 5.6 ms (UB of 90 % CI: 9.3 ms) at steady-state/therapeutic plasma levels and 15.4 ms (UB of 90 % CI: 22.4 ms) at supratherapeutic concentrations after dosing during 9 days and the $\Delta QTcF$ effect correlated with sunitinib exposure. Sorafenib (Nexavar), a bi-aryl urea inhibitor of several tyrosine protein kinases (i.e., VEGFR and PDGFR) and the C-Raf kinase approved for the treatment of advanced renal and hepatocellular carcinoma, was tested in 31 patients with advanced cancer in an uncontrolled, open-label study with a therapeutic dose of 400 mg BID (Tolcher et al. 2011). The primary endpoint in this trial was the QTc effect at each subject's Tmax at steady state (Day 1 of Cycle 2), and a mean QTc effect of 9.0 ms (SD 18 ms) was observed using this approach, whereas the time-matched effect ranged between 4.2 and 5.8 ms. Vandetanib (Caprelsa), a kinase 594 AU4 inhibitor with activity against vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 595 (VEGFR), epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), and the RET-tyrosine kinase, is approved for use in (metastatic) medullary thyroid cancers. The drug seems to be the most potent QT-prolonging drug among the tyrosine kinase inhibitors and was assessed in 231 patients with medullary thyroid cancer who received vandetanib 300 mg once daily in the phase 3 clinical trial (Caprelsa US NDA 022405 2011). Vandetanib was associated with a plasma concentration-dependent QTc prolongation, and based on exposure-response analysis, the mean Δ QTcF was projected to 35 ms (UB of 90 % CI: 36 ms) for the 300 mg dose (Fig. 4). Thirty-six percent of patients experienced greater than 60 ms increase in $\Delta OTcF$, and 4.3 % of patients had QTcF greater than 500 ms, and cases of torsades de pointes and sudden death have been reported. As a result of these findings, this drug carries a black box



warning for QTc prolongation, torsades de pointes, and sudden death and should not be administered with other drugs that can prolong the QTc interval.

5 Can "Early QT Assessment" Replace the TQT Study?

Exposure-response (ER) analysis has become an important tool to interpret QT data from TQT studies and has been used to predict QT effects in patients for the targeted indication, including patients with impaired clearance of the drug (Garnett et al. 2008; Piotrovsky 2005). ER analysis has also been applied to QT data derived from early SAD/MAD studies. Since the doses in SAD studies are often escalated to MTD, high plasma levels often are obtained, which allows for the evaluation of potential ECG effects over a wide range of plasma concentrations. With increasing confidence in data derived from these types of studies, the relevant question as to whether "early QT assessment" can replace the TQT study has been raised (Darpo

and Garnett 2012; Rohatagi et al. 2009; Shah and Morganroth 2012). The thorough QT (TQT) study was initially perceived as a challenge for industry (Shah 2005), but with increasing experience and refined methodologies, studies in healthy volunteers can today be conducted more effectively and with high confidence in the generated data. The TQT study is entirely designated to evaluate the ECG effects of an NCE, and the resource efficiency of this approach can be debated (Bouvy et al. 2012). A more efficient approach could therefore be to collect the same ECG data in studies that are standard components of the clinical development program, provided the same level of confidence in the generated data can be achieved. SAD/MAD studies have as their main objectives tolerability/safety and pharmacokinetics of the NCE, and when doses are pushed up to MTD levels, plasma levels above those seen during later stages of development are often reached.

5.1 The Role of Exposure-Response Relationship

Modeling of the exposure-response (ER) relationship is certainly not a new tool and has been applied to QT data before the implementation of the TQT study, especially for antiarrhythmic drugs (Allen et al. 2000; Holford et al. 1981; Phillips et al. 2001; Piergies et al. 1987; Shi et al. 2001; Whiting et al. 1980). With the application of ER to data derived from TOT studies, the role of the methodology for non-antiarrhythmic drugs has expanded to include projection of OTc prolongation with doses and formulations not directly evaluated in the TQT study and projections of OTc prolongation in specific patient populations with increased exposure to a drug and, occasionally, to help to understand ambiguous results. In the TQT study, ER analysis is performed by applying a mixed-effect model that describes the relationship of data pooled across individuals in the placebo and active groups. To account for diurnal variation, baseline-corrected QTc or placebo- and baselinecorrected QTc data are used (Florian et al. 2011; Garnett et al. 2008). For most noncardiac drugs, the relationship can be described by linear models using either observed concentrations or logarithmic-transformed concentrations. The same ER models can be applied to data obtained from SAD/MAD studies, from which the time-matched concentration and baseline-corrected QTc data can be pooled across placebo and active cohorts. Figures 5 and 6 show two examples, one negative and one positive, from ER analysis applied to data derived from SAD/MAD studies. The first example illustrates that ER modeling applied to data derived from a typical SAD study with a carefully designed ECG schedule can, despite the small sample size in each dose group, achieve sufficient power to exclude a QTc effect exceeding the regulatory concern, i.e., 10 ms. The second example derives from a MAD study, which clearly demonstrated a QT-prolonging effect of the NCE; for every 100 ng/ mL increase in plasma concentration, the QTc interval can be projected to increase by 1.9 (90 % CI: \pm 0.45) ms and the UB of the CI clearly exceeded the 10 ms threshold. In the latter example, given the precision of the predicted QTc effect with a statistically positive slope, it seems highly likely that a subsequent TQT study would derive the same conclusion and the study can therefore be avoided, since the



Fig. 5 Data from a standard design single-ascending dose (SAD) clinical study with 6 subjects on active treatment and two subjects on placebo in each dosing group. A total of 7 doses were studied with a 120-fold range between the lowest and the highest tested dose, resulting in 42 subjects on active treatment and 14 on placebo. Continuous 12-lead ECGs were recorded; ECGs were extracted and PK samples collected at prespecified timepoints at baseline and post-dosing. OT intervals were measured using a high-precision QT measurement (HPQT) technique on all beats from 10 replicates at each timepoint (Darpo et al. 2011). The figure shows the prediction of $\Delta\Delta\Delta$ QTcF across the plasma concentration range observed in the study with model-based estimates (black line) and 2-sided 90 % confidence interval (CI; gray-shaded area) of the QTc effect. The slope of the ER relationship was slightly negative and not statistically significant (-0.00026 ms)per ng/mL; 90 % CI: -0.00063 to 0.00010). The upper bound of the CI was clearly below 10 ms at all concentrations observed in the study, meaning that the drug did not cause QT prolongation exceeding the threshold of concern. The average variability of the QTc estimate over all timepoints, measured as the between-subject SD of $\Delta OTcF$, was very low, 6 ms. *Reproduced* from Darpo and Garnett (2012) with permission from Br J Clin Pharmacology, The British Pharmacological Society and Blackwell Publishing

consequence for further development of the compound would be the same if the benefit/risk assessment remained favorable: the QTc effect must be further characterized in the targeted patient population. This example therefore illustrates how a QTc effect can be detected using ER modeling of data derived from a MAD study and thereby potentially waive the need for a TQT study (Stockbridge et al. 2012). It should be acknowledged that the QTc effect in the example was large and detection or exclusion of smaller effect levels will pose more of a challenge and will require high standards for the clinical conduct and QT interval measurements.



Fig. 6 Data from a MAD study in which subjects received either placebo or 2 dose levels of the NCE in a fixed sequence, resulting in 8 subjects on the lowest dose and 16 subjects on the 2 higher doses and on placebo. ECGs were extracted in 10 replicates from continuous 12-lead recordings at baseline (predose) on Day 1 and at 7 timepoints on Day 7, paired with PK samples. ECG intervals were measured using the same high-precision QT measurement (HPQT) methodology as in this figure, and observed between-subject standard deviation of Δ QTcF was 7 ms on active and 8 ms on placebo. A concentration-dependent effect of the drug on $\Delta\Delta$ QTcF was demonstrated with a statistically significant slope of 0.0185 ms per ng/mL (CI: 0.014 to 0.023, *p* < 0.0001). *Reproduced from Darpo and Garnett* (2012) with permission from Br J Clin Pharmacology, The British Pharmacological Society and Blackwell Publishing

5.2 The Power of Exposure-Response Analysis Compared to the E14 Time-Matched Analyses

The ICH E14 guidance requests that data are analyzed "by timepoint," which means that a QTc effect (measured as the placebo-adjusted change-from-baseline; $\Delta\Delta$ QTc) exceeding 10 ms must be excluded at each post-dosing timepoint irrespective of the observed plasma levels of the drug. Formal power calculation using an assumption of SD of Δ QTc of 10–12 ms, which is the QTc variability typically observed with a semiautomated QT measurement techniques (see Table 1), shows that 60–90 subjects are required to achieve acceptable power (90 %) to exclude a 10 ms effect (Tsong et al. 2010). For standard SAD/MAD studies with

sample sizes of around 6-8 subjects per dose group, the power of a time-matched analysis is therefore insufficient. In contrast, when using ER analysis, all observed OTc intervals at given plasma levels of the drug are analyzed in one model, and this approach therefore provides a higher power to detect or exclude a OTc effect. In a simulation study based on moxifloxacin and placebo data from 5 crossoverdesigned TQT studies, different underlying QTc effect levels (no effect, 3 ms, and 5 ms) were simulated, and the power to exclude a QTc effect was compared between the E14 time-matched (TM) analysis and ER-response analysis using 1,000 and 3,000 resamples of the data (Ferber 2012). When a small underlying effect of 3 ms was simulated, ER provided 76–99 % power to exclude a 10 ms effect with 9 subjects, whereas the power of the TM approach was too low (26-67 %). Likewise, if no underlying effect was simulated, the power of ER to exclude an effect above 10 ms was 92-100 % with 9 subjects and that of TM was 43-87 %. Even though these numbers should be confirmed using additional data sets and statistical approaches, the simulation exercise clearly confirms that ER analysis provides much higher power than the E14 time-matched approach and can therefore more effectively be used in SAD/MAD studies of typical size.

5.3 How Can Assay Sensitivity Be Demonstrated Without Using a Pharmacological Positive Control?

It seems unjustified and undesirable to use moxifloxacin or any other pharmacological positive control in SAD/MAD studies, and alternative methods must therefore be sought to confirm that the study is sufficiently sensitive to detect or exclude a small QT effect, i.e., to demonstrate assay sensitivity. The inclusion of moxifloxacin as a positive control in TQT studies has been a key factor for achieving a high confidence in the study's ability to demonstrate the absence of a drug effect, and it can be assumed that some method to demonstrate assay sensitivity will be needed if SAD/MAD studies are to replace the TQT study. It also may seem unlikely that a concept with "accredited" clinical study centers and central ECG laboratories will be implemented since this will not provide assurance that studies conducted some time apart will all have the same ability to exclude small QT effects based on various factors, such as staff turnover, differences across study populations, or just inherent variability of the data. A more realistic approach is to use data derived in each study to confirm that the study held sufficient quality to detect a small drug effect, even though there was none with the studied NCE. Recently published research supports this approach and suggests that study-specific quality criteria may replace the positive control (Malik et al. 2011). The within- and between-subject variability across several, complete baseline days from several TQT studies was evaluated, and proposed statistical analyses seem to differentiate between studies of high and poor quality. Small changes related to diurnal variability are certainly not the same as small drug-induced changes, but it seems appropriate that tests of "change" irrespective of the underlying mechanisms can provide the necessary assurance of assay sensitivity.

Given the small sample size of a typical SAD study, the risk of a false-negative result (the study fails to demonstrate a QT effect when there is one) is substantially larger than the risk of a false-positive one (inability to exclude a small QT effect when there is none). Given this imbalance, it may be that the requirement for demonstrating "assay sensitivity" eventually becomes less prescriptive as experience with "early QT assessment" accumulates.

6 The Path Forward Toward Replacing the TQT Study

Almost 8 years have now elapsed since the implementation of the ICH E14 guidance in May 2005, and several hundreds of TQT studies that basically follow the E14 guidance have been performed and submitted to regulatory authorities. As of October 2012, the FDA's IRT had evaluated 288 TQT studies. Based on the high confidence in data derived from the TQT study, it will be challenging to replace it with "early QT assessment," and the process, if successful, will likely include several steps. Generation of more prospective data to demonstrate that "early QT assessment" can provide results concordant to the results of TOT studies will be required, and alternative methods for demonstrating assay sensitivity will have to be successfully tested. It is the E14 "threshold of concern" (<10 ms) on which the confidence that a drug with a negative TOT study is truly devoid of proarrhythmic liability in patients is based. However difficult to prove, it is generally accepted that the TOT study has been very effective in terms of protecting patients by identifying "QT liability" for new drugs (Stockbridge et al. 2012), with consequent regulatory actions (precautionary statements, black box warnings, restricted access and withdrawals). It seems highly unlikely that a different threshold will be widely accepted across regions without substantial further advancement of our knowledge of the relationship between mild QT prolongation and its consequences in large populations. The same threshold should therefore be used for "early QT assessment" based on ER analysis, i.e., the upper bound of the 2-sided 90 % CI of the QTc estimate should be lower than 10 ms at concentrations that are relevantly high for the targeted patient population. The TQT study will not be replaced with "early QT assessment" overnight, and it seems unlikely that ICH E14 will be revised until a sufficient amount of data have convinced all participating parties that alternative approaches can provide data at the same level of confidence as the TQT study. Replacing the TQT study will therefore probably be a stepwise, staggered approach, in which the request for a TQT study may be waived for some compounds with certain characteristics, while others will have to undergo a TQT study. Examples of the former may include compounds from a pharmacological class known to have no members with QT liability, a clean nonclinical safety pharmacology package, and robustly negative ER analysis of SAD/MAD data with the upper bound of the 2-sided 90 % CI of the projected QTc effect below 10 ms at concentrations that are relevant for the targeted patient population. Other drugs, such as those with a small underlying effect or where "early QT assessment"

has not provided a sufficiently precise estimate of the QT effect, would still require an E14-compliant TQT study.

References

- Abbas R, Hug BA, Leister C, Sonnichsen D (2012) A randomized, crossover, placebo- and moxifloxacin-controlled study to evaluate the effects of bosutinib (SKI-606), a dual Src/Abl tyrosine kinase inhibitor, on cardiac repolarization in healthy adult subjects. Int J Cancer 131: E304–E311
- Allen MJ, Nichols DJ, Oliver SD (2000) The pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of oral dofetilide after twice daily and three times daily dosing. Br J Clin Pharmacol 50:247–253
- Azie NE, Adams G, Darpo B, Francom SF, Polasek EC, Wisser JM, Fleishaker JC (2004) Comparing methods of measurement for detecting drug-induced changes in the QT interval: implications for thoroughly conducted ECG studies. Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol 9:166–174
- Badilini F, Maison-Blanche P (2005) Holter monitoring for QT: the RR bin method in depth. In: Morganroth J, Gussak I (eds) Cardiac safety of noncardiac drugs: practical guidelines for clinical research and drug development. Humana Press, Totowa, NJ, pp 167–185
- Bednar MM, Harrigan EP, Ruskin JN (2002) Torsades de pointes associated with nonantiarrhythmic drugs and observations on gender and QTc. Am J Cardiol 89:1316–1319
- Bello CL, Rosen LS, Mulay M (2007) Characterization of electrocardiographic QTc interval in patients with advanced solid tumors: pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic evaluation of sunitinib. Eur J Cancer 5(Suppl):110
- Benton RE, Sale M, Flockhart DA, Woosley RL (2000) Greater quinidine-induced QTc interval prolongation in women. Clin Pharmacol Ther 67:413–418
- Bloomfield D, Kost J, Ghosh K, Hreniuk D, Hickey L, Guitierrez M, Gottesdiener K, Wagner J (2008) The effect of moxifloxacin on QTc and implications for the design of thorough QT studies. Clin Pharmacol Ther 84:475–480
- Bouvy JC, Koopmanschap MA, Shah RR, Schellekens H (2012) The cost-effectiveness of drug regulation: the example of thorough QT/QTc studies. Clin Pharmacol Ther 91:281–288
- Boyce MJ, Baisley KJ, Warrington SJ (2012) Pharmacokinetic interaction between domperidone and ketoconazole leads to QT prolongation in healthy volunteers: a randomized, placebocontrolled, double-blind, crossover study. Br J Clin Pharmacol 73:411–421
- Burke JH, Ehlert FA, Kruse JT, Parker MA, Goldberger JJ, Kadish AH (1997) Gender-specific differences in the QT interval and the effect of autonomic tone and menstrual cycle in healthy adults. Am J Cardiol 79:178–181
- Caprelsa US NDA 022405 (2011) Vandetanib: clinical pharmacology biopharmaceutics review, May 2011. http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/nda/2011/022405Orig1s000TOC. cfm
- Carlson GF, Tou CK, Parikh S, Birmingham BK, Butler K (2011) Evaluation of the effect of dapagliflozin on cardiac repolarization: a thorough QT/QTc study. Diabetes Ther 2:123–132
- Chaikin P, Gillen MS, Malik M, Pentikis H, Rhodes GR, Roberts DJ (2005) Co-administration of ketoconazole with H1-antagonists ebastine and loratadine in healthy subjects: pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic effects. Br J Clin Pharmacol 59:346–354
- Chatterjee DJ, Khutoryansky N, Zdravkovic M, Sprenger CR, Litwin JS (2009) Absence of QTc prolongation in a thorough QT study with subcutaneous liraglutide, a once-daily human GLP-1 analog for treatment of type 2 diabetes. J Clin Pharmacol 49:1353–1362
- Chen D, Lal R, Zomorodi K, Atluri H, Ho J, Luo W, Tovera J, Bonzo D, Cundy K (2012) Evaluation of gabapentin enacarbil on cardiac repolarization: a randomized, double-blind, placebo- and active-controlled, crossover thorough QT/QTc study in healthy adults. Clin Ther 34:351–362

- Couderc JP, McNitt S, Hyrien O, Vaglio M, Xia X, Polonsky S, Moss AJ, Zareba W (2008) Improving the detection of subtle I(Kr)-inhibition: assessing electrocardiographic abnormalities of repolarization induced by moxifloxacin. Drug Saf 31:249–260
- Culley CM, Lacy MK, Klutman N, Edwards B (2001) Moxifloxacin: clinical efficacy and safety. Am J Health Syst Pharm 58:379–388
- Dalen P, Vik T, Alverlind S, Jostell KG, Hardemark HG (2010) Evaluation of the effects of AZD3480 on cardiac repolarization: a thorough QT/QTc study using moxifloxacin as a positive control. Clin Pharmacol Ther 88:532–539
- Darpo B (2007) Detection and reporting of drug-induced proarrhythmias: room for improvement. Europace 9:iv23-iv36
- Darpo B (2010) The thorough QT/QTc study 4 years after the implementation of the ICH E14 guidance. Br J Pharmacol 159:49–57
- Darpo B, Garnett C (2012) Early QT assessment how can our confidence in the data be improved? Br J Clin Pharmacol 76:642–648
- Darpo B, Agin M, Kazierad DJ, Layton G, Muirhead G, Gray P, Jorkasky DK (2006) Man versus machine: is there an optimal method for qt measurements in thorough qt studies? J Clin Pharmacol 46:598–612
- Darpo B, Lee SK, Moon TE, Sills N, Mason JW (2010) Oritavancin, a new lipoglycopeptide antibiotic: results from a thorough QT study. J Clin Pharmacol 50:895–903
- Darpo B, Fossa AA, Couderc JP, Zhou M, Schreyer A, Ticktin M, Zapesochny A (2011) Improving the precision of QT measurements. Cardiol J 18:401–410
- Darpo B, Karnad DR, Badilini F, Florian J, Garnett C, Kothari S, Panicker G, Sarapa N (2012) Are women more susceptible than men to drug-induced QT prolongation? Concentration-QTc modeling in a Phase 1 study with oral rac-sotalol. Br J Clin Pharmacol 77(3):522–531
- Darpo B, Sager P, Macconell L, Cirincione B, Mitchell M, Han J, Huang W, Malloy J, Schulteis C, Shen L, Porter L (2013) Exenatide at Therapeutic and supratherapeutic concentrations does not prolong the QTc interval in healthy subjects. Br J Clin Pharmacol 75:979–989
- de Kam PJ, van Kuijk J, Smeets J, Thomsen T, Peeters P (2012) Sugammadex is not associated with QT/QTc prolongation: methodology aspects of an intravenous moxifloxacin-controlled thorough QT study. Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther 50:595–604
- del Corral A, Dutreix C, Huntsman-Labed A, Lorenzo S, Morganroth J, Harrell R, Wang Y (2012) Midostaurin does not prolong cardiac repolarization defined in a thorough electrocardiogram trial in healthy volunteers. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 69:1255–1263
- Demolis JL, Charransol A, Funck-Brentano C, Jaillon P (1996) Effects of a single oral dose of sparfloxacin on ventricular repolarization in healthy volunteers. Br J Clin Pharmacol 41:499–503
- Demolis JL, Kubitza D, Tenneze L, Funck-Brentano C (2000) Effect of a single oral dose of moxifloxacin (400 mg and 800 mg) on ventricular repolarization in healthy subjects. Clin Pharmacol Ther 68:658–666
- Demolis JL, Vacheron F, Cardus S, Funck-Brentano C (2003) Effect of single and repeated oral doses of telithromycin on cardiac QT interval in healthy subjects. Clin Pharmacol Ther 73:242–252
- Dennis AT, Wang L, Wan H, Nassal D, Deschenes I, Ficker E (2012) Molecular determinants of pentamidine-induced hERG trafficking inhibition. Mol Pharmacol 81:198–209
- Ebert SN, Liu X, Woosley RL (2000) Gender as a risk factor for acquired torsades de pointes. In: Franz MR (ed) Monophasic action potentials: bridging cell and bedside. Futura Publishing, Armonk, NY, pp 659–676
- Eichenbaum G, Pugsley MK, Gallacher DJ, Towart R, McIntyre G, Shukla U, Davenport JM, Lu HR, Rohrbacher J, Hillsamer V (2012) Role of mixed ion channel effects in the cardiovascular safety assessment of the novel anti-MRSA fluoroquinolone JNJ-Q2. Br J Pharmacol 166:1694–1707
- Extramiana F, Maison-Blanche P, Cabanis MJ, Ortemann-Renon C, Beaufils P, Leenhardt A (2005) Clinical assessment of drug-induced QT prolongation in association with heart rate changes. Clin Pharmacol Ther 77:247–258

- Ferber G (2012) Data-based simulations to assess the power for detecting moxifloxacin-like QTc responses using concentration- QTc models in small phase-1 studies. Presentation at the CSRC Think Tank meeting, February 2012
- Ficker E, Kuryshev YA, Dennis AT, Obejero-Paz C, Wang L, Hawryluk P, Wible BA, Brown AM (2004) Mechanisms of arsenic-induced prolongation of cardiac repolarization. Mol Pharmacol 66:33–44
- Florian JA, Tornoe CW, Brundage R, Parekh A, Garnett CE (2011) Population pharmacokinetic and concentration–QTc models for moxifloxacin: pooled analysis of 20 thorough QT studies. J Clin Pharmacol 51:1152–1162
- Fossa AA, Wisialowski T, Crimin K, Wolfgang E, Couderc JP, Hinterseer M, Kaab S, Zareba W, Badilini F, Sarapa N (2007) Analyses of dynamic beat-to-beat QT-TQ interval (ECG restitution) changes in humans under normal sinus rhythm and prior to an event of torsades de pointes during QT prolongation caused by sotalol. Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol 12:338–348
- Fossa AA, Langdon G, Couderc JP, Zhou M, Darpo B, Wilson F, Wallis R, Davis JD (2011) The use of beat-to-beat electrocardiogram analysis to distinguish QT/QTc interval changes caused by moxifloxacin from those caused by vardenafil. Clin Pharmacol Ther 90:449–454
- Fosser C, Duczynski G, Agin M, Wicker P, Darpo B (2009) Comparison of manual and automated measurements of the QT interval in healthy volunteers: an analysis of five thorough QT studies. Clin Pharmacol Ther 86:503–506
- Garnett CE (2012) Value of evaluation concentration: QTc relationship in regulatory decision making. Presentation at ASCPT 2012 annual meeting workshop: evaluation of concentration: QTc relationship in early clinical development: Is a thorough QT study necessary?
- Garnett CE, Beasley N, Bhattaram VA, Jadhav PR, Madabushi R, Stockbridge N, Tornoe CW, Wang Y, Zhu H, Gobburu JV (2008) Concentration-QT relationships play a key role in the evaluation of proarrhythmic risk during regulatory review. J Clin Pharmacol 48:13–18
- Garnett CE, Zhu H, Malik M, Fossa AA, Zhang J, Badilini F, Li J, Darpo B, Sager P, Rodriguez I (2012) Methodologies to characterize the QT/corrected QT interval in the presence of druginduced heart rate changes or other autonomic effects. Am Heart J 163:912–930
- Graham RA, Chang I, Jin JY, Wang B, Ayache JA, Ezzet F, Zerivitz K, Low JA, Dresser MJ (2013) Daily dosing of vismodegib to steady-state does not prolong the QTc interval in healthy volunteers. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 61:83–89
- Hochberg Y, Benjamini Y (1990) More powerful procedures for multiple significance testing. Stat Med 9:811–818
- Hofmann C, Banken L, Hahn M, Swearingen D, Nagel S, Martin-Facklam M (2012) Evaluation of the effects of bitopertin (RG1678) on cardiac repolarization: a thorough corrected QT study in healthy male volunteers. Clin Ther 34:2061–2071
- Holford NH, Coates PE, Guentert TW, Riegelman S, Sheiner LB (1981) The effect of quinidine and its metabolites on the electrocardiogram and systolic time intervals: concentration–effect relationships. Br J Clin Pharmacol 11:187–195
- ICH E14 Questions and Answers (2012) http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_ Products/Guidelines/Efficacy/E14/E14_Q_As_R1_step4.pdf
- ICH Harmonized Tripartite Guideline E14 (2005) The clinical evaluation of QT/QTc interval prolongation and proarrhythmic potential for non-antiarrhythmic drugs. http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Efficacy/E14/E14_Guideline.pdf
- Iwamoto M, Kost JT, Mistry GC, Wenning LA, Breidinger SA, Marbury TC, Stone JA, Gottesdiener KM, Bloomfield DM, Wagner JA (2008) Raltegravir thorough QT/QTc study: a single supratherapeutic dose of raltegravir does not prolong the QTcF interval. J Clin Pharmacol 48:726–733
- Kligfield P, Hancock EW, Helfenbein ED, Dawson EJ, Cook MA, Lindauer JM, Zhou SH, Xue J (2006) Relation of QT interval measurements to evolving automated algorithms from different manufacturers of electrocardiographs. Am J Cardiol 98:88–92
- Kligfield P, Tyl B, Maarek M, Maison-Blanche P (2007) Magnitude, mechanism, and reproducibility of QT interval differences between superimposed global and individual lead ECG complexes. Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol 12:145–152

- Kori S, Kellerman DJ, Voloshko P, Haugen G (2012) Effects of a supratherapeutic dose of investigational orally inhaled dihydroergotamine (MAP0004) on QT interval: a randomized, double-blind, active- and placebo-controlled crossover study in healthy volunteers. Clin Ther 34:1920–1928
- Krishnaswami S, Kudlacz E, Wang R, Chan G (2011) A supratherapeutic dose of the Janus kinase inhibitor tasocitinib (CP-690,550) does not prolong QTc interval in healthy participants. J Clin Pharmacol 51:1256–1263
- Kuryshev YA, Ficker E, Wang L, Hawryluk P, Dennis AT, Wible BA, Brown AM, Kang J, Chen XL, Sawamura K, Reynolds W, Rampe D (2005) Pentamidine-induced long QT syndrome and block of hERG trafficking. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 312:316–323
- Leeson PD, Springthorpe B (2007) The influence of drug-like concepts on decision-making in medicinal chemistry. Nat Rev Drug Discov 6:881–890
- Lesimple T, Edeline J, Carrothers TJ, Cvitkovic F, Darpo B, Delord JP, Lena H, Penel N, Edwards GJ, Law K, Wanders J, Kristensen A, Reyderman L (2013) A phase I, open-label, single-arm study for QT assessment of eribulin mesylate in patients with advanced solid tumors. Invest New Drugs 31:900–909
- Li J (2008) Evaluation of a drug induced-QT/QTc prolongation in the presence of the drug induced changes in heart rate by using population PK/PD modeling approach: sibenadet experience. Clin Pharmacol Ther 83:S42
- Linnebjerg H, Seger M, Kothare PA, Hunt T, Wolka AM, Mitchell MI (2011) A thorough QT study to evaluate the effects of single dose exenatide 10 mug on cardiac repolarization in healthy subjects. Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther 49:594–604
- Lu K (2013) An efficient and robust analysis of covariance model for baseline adjustment in parallel-group thorough QT/QTc studies. Stat Med 32:2406–2418
- Makkar RR, Fromm BS, Steinman RT, Meissner MD, Lehmann MH (1993) Female gender as a risk factor for torsades de pointes associated with cardiovascular drugs. JAMA 270:2590–2597
- Malhotra BK, Glue P, Sweeney K, Anziano R, Mancuso J, Wicker P (2007) Thorough QT study with recommended and supratherapeutic doses of tolterodine. Clin Pharmacol Ther 81:377–385
- Malik M (2001) Problems of heart rate correction in the assessment of drug-induced QT interval prolongation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 12:412–420
- Malik M (2005) Assessment of drug-induced QT prolongation: to bin or not to bin? Clin Pharmacol Ther 77:241–246
- Malik M, Andreas JO, Hnatkova K, Hoeckendorff J, Cawello W, Middle M, Horstmann R, Braun M (2008) Thorough QT/QTc study in patients with advanced Parkinson's disease: cardiac safety of rotigotine. Clin Pharmacol Ther 84:595–603
- Malik M, Garnett CE, Zhang J (2010) Thorough QT studies: questions and quandaries. Drug Saf 33:1–14
- Malik M, Zhang J, Johannesen L, Hnatkova K, Garnett C (2011) Assessing electrocardiographic data quality and possible replacement of pharmacologic positive control in thorough QT/QTc studies by investigations of drug-free QTc stability. Heart Rhythm 8:1777–1785
- Malik M, van Gelderen EM, Lee JH, Kowalski DL, Yen M, Goldwater R, Mujais SK, Schaddelee MP, de Koning P, Kaibara A, Moy SS, Keirns JJ (2012) Proarrhythmic safety of repeat doses of mirabegron in healthy subjects: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-, and active-controlled thorough QT study. Clin Pharmacol Ther 92:696–706
- March B, Cardi T (2009) Assessment of the cardiac safety of fampridine-SR sustained-release tablets in a thorough QT/QTc evaluation at therapeutic and supratherapeutic doses in healthy individuals. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 18(12):1807–1815. doi:10.1517/13543780903443096
- Mendzelevski B, Ausma J, Chanter DO, Robinson P, Kerstens R, Vandeplassche L, Camm J (2012) Assessment of the cardiac safety of prucalopride in healthy volunteers: a randomized, double-blind, placebo- and positive-controlled thorough QT study. Br J Clin Pharmacol 73:203–209
- Morganroth J, Lepor H, Hill LA, Volinn W, Hoel G (2010) Effects of the selective alpha la-adrenoceptor antagonist silodosin on ECGs of healthy men in a randomized, doubleblind, placebo- and moxifloxacin-controlled study. Clin Pharmacol Ther 87:609–613

- Morganroth J, Gretler DD, Hollenbach SJ, Lambing JL, Sinha U (2013) Absence of QTc prolongation with betrixaban: a randomized, double-blind, placebo- and positive-controlled thorough ECG study. Expert Opin Pharmacother 14:5–13
- Naseem A, Harada T, Wang D, Arezina R, Lorch U, Onel E, Camm AJ, Taubel J (2012) Bupivacaine extended release liposome injection does not prolong QTc interval in a thorough QT/QTc study in healthy volunteers. J Clin Pharmacol 52:1441–1447
- Park E, Willard J, Bi D, Fiszman M, Kozeli D, Koerner J (2013) The impact of drug-related QT prolongation on FDA regulatory decisions. Int J Cardiol. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2013.07.136
- Patterson S, Agin M, Anziano R, Burgess T, Chuang-Stein C, Dmitrienko A, Ferber G, Geraldes M, Ghosh K, Menton R, Natarajan J, Offen W, Saoud J, Smith B, Suresh R, Zariffa N (2005) Investigating drug-induced QT and QTc prolongation in the clinic: A review of statistical design and analysis considerations. Report from pharmaceutical research and manufacturer of America QT statistics expert team. Drug Inf J 39:243–265
- Phillips L, Grasela TH, Agnew JR, Ludwig EA, Thompson GA (2001) A population pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic analysis and model validation of azimilide. Clin Pharmacol Ther 70:370–383
- Piergies AA, Ruo TI, Jansyn EM, Belknap SM, Atkinson AJ Jr (1987) Effect kinetics of Nacetylprocainamide-induced QT interval prolongation. Clin Pharmacol Ther 42:107–112
- Piotrovsky V (2005) Pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic modeling in the data analysis and interpretation of drug-induced QT/QTc prolongation. AAPS J 7:E609–E624
- Ponte ML, Keller GA, Di GG (2010) Mechanisms of drug induced QT interval prolongation. Curr Drug Saf 5:44–53
- Rautaharju PM, Zhang ZM (2002) Linearly scaled, rate-invariant normal limits for QT interval: eight decades of incorrect application of power functions. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 13:1211–1218
- Robert M, Salva M, Segarra R, Pavesi M, Esbri R, Roberts D, Golor G (2007) The prokinetic cinitapride has no clinically relevant pharmacokinetic interaction and effect on QT during coadministration with ketoconazole. Drug Metab Dispos 35:1149–1156
- Rock EP, Finkle J, Fingert HJ, Booth BP, Garnett CE, Grant S, Justice RL, Kovacs RJ, Kowey PR, Rodriguez I, Sanhai WR, Strnadova C, Targum SL, Tsong Y, Uhl K, Stockbridge N (2009) Assessing proarrhythmic potential of drugs when optimal studies are infeasible. Am Heart J 157:827–836
- Rodriguez I, Kilborn MJ, Liu XK, Pezzullo JC, Woosley RL (2001) Drug-induced QT prolongation in women during the menstrual cycle. JAMA 285:1322–1326
- Rohatagi S, Carrothers TJ, Kuwabara-Wagg J, Khariton T (2009) Is a thorough QTc study necessary? The role of modeling and simulation in evaluating the QTc prolongation potential of drugs. J Clin Pharmacol 49:1284–1296
- Sarapa N, Britto MR (2008) Challenges of characterizing proarrhythmic risk due to QTc prolongation induced by nonadjuvant anticancer agents. Expert Opin Drug Saf 7:305–318
- Sarapa N, Morganroth J, Couderc JP, Francom SF, Darpo B, Fleishaker JC, McEnroe JD, Chen WT, Zareba W, Moss AJ (2004) Electrocardiographic identification of drug-induced QT prolongation: assessment by different recording and measurement methods. Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol 9:48–57
- Sarapa N, Francom SF, Azzam SM, Wickremasingha PK, Tyl B (2009) Detection of clinically significant QTc prolongation in phase I studies in healthy participants: comparison of 2 semiautomated QT measurement methods. J Clin Pharmacol 49:103–108
- Shah RR (2005) Drugs, QT interval prolongation and ICH E14: the need to get it right. Drug Saf 28:115–125
- Shah RR, Morganroth J (2012) Early investigation of QTc liability: the role of multiple ascending dose (MAD) study. Drug Saf 35:695–709
- Shah RR, Morganroth J, Shah DR (2013) Cardiovascular safety of tyrosine kinase inhibitors: with a special focus on cardiac repolarisation (QT interval). Drug Saf 36:295–316

- Shi J, Ludden TM, Melikian AP, Gastonguay MR, Hinderling PH (2001) Population pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of sotalol in pediatric patients with supraventricular or ventricular tachyarrhythmia. J Pharmacokinet Pharmacodyn 28:555–575
- Shin JG, Kang WK, Shon JH, Arefayene M, Yoon YR, Kim KA, Kim DI, Kim DS, Cho KH, Woosley RL, Flockhart DA (2007) Possible interethnic differences in quinidine-induced QT prolongation between healthy Caucasian and Korean subjects. Br J Clin Pharmacol 63:206–215
- Shumaker R, Zhou M, Ren M, Fan J, Martinez G, Aluri J, Darpo B (2011) Lenvatinib (E7080) does not prolong the QTc interval – results from a thorough QT study in healthy volunteers. Poster. Mol Cancer Ther 10(Suppl 1):C116
- Stockbridge N, Zhang J, Garnett C, Malik M (2012) Practice and challenges of thorough QT studies. J Electrocardiol 5:582–587
- Sugiyama A, Nakamura Y, Nishimura S, Adachi-Akahane S, Kumagai Y, Gayed J, Naseem A, Ferber G, Taubel J, Camm J (2012) Comparison of the effects of levofloxacin on QT/QTc interval assessed in both healthy Japanese and Caucasian subjects. Br J Clin Pharmacol 73:455–459
- Sun GG, Quan H, Kringle R, Meng Z (2012) Comparison of statistical models adjusting for baseline in the analysis of parallel-group thorough QT/QTc studies. J Biopharm Stat 22:438–462
- Taubel J, Lorch U, Ferber G, Singh J, Batchvarov VN, Savelieva I, Camm AJ (2013) Insulin at normal physiological levels does not prolong QTc interval in thorough QT studies performed in healthy volunteers. Br J Clin Pharmacol 75:392–403
- Thornton K, Kim G, Maher VE, Chattopadhyay S, Tang S, Moon YJ, Song P, Marathe A, Balakrishnan S, Zhu H, Garnett C, Liu Q, Booth B, Gehrke B, Dorsam R, Verbois L, Ghosh D, Wilson W, Duan J, Sarker H, Miksinski SP, Skarupa L, Ibrahim A, Justice R, Murgo A, Pazdur R (2012) Vandetanib for the treatment of symptomatic or progressive medullary thyroid cancer in patients with unresectable locally advanced or metastatic disease: U.S. Food and Drug Administration drug approval summary. Clin Cancer Res 18:3722–3730
- Tolcher AW, Appleman LJ, Shapiro GI, Mita AC, Cihon F, Mazzu A, Sundaresan PR (2011) A phase I open-label study evaluating the cardiovascular safety of sorafenib in patients with advanced cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 67:751–764
- Tsong Y, Shen M, Zhong J, Zhang J (2008) Statistical issues of QT prolongation assessment based on linear concentration modeling. J Biopharm Stat 18:564–584
- Tsong Y, Yan LK, Zhong J, Nie L, Zhang J (2010) Multiple comparisons of repeatedly measured response: issues of validation testing in thorough QT/QTc clinical trials. J Biopharm Stat 20:654–664
- Tyl B, Kabbaj M, Fassi B, De JP, Wheeler W (2009) Comparison of semiautomated and fully automated methods for QT measurement during a thorough QT/QTc study: variability and sample size considerations. J Clin Pharmacol 49:905–915
- Tyl B, Kabbaj M, Azzam S, Sologuren A, Valiente R, Reinbolt E, Roupe K, Blanco N, Wheeler W (2012) Lack of significant effect of bilastine administered at therapeutic and supratherapeutic doses and concomitantly with ketoconazole on ventricular repolarization: results of a thorough QT study (TQTS) with QT-concentration analysis. J Clin Pharmacol 52:893–903
- Vourvahis M, Wang R, Ndongo MN, O'Gorman M, Tawadrous M (2012) No effect of a single supratherapeutic dose of lersivirine, a next-generation nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor, on corrected QT interval in healthy subjects. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:2408–2413
- Whiting B, Holford NH, Sheiner LB (1980) Quantitative analysis of the disopyramide concentration-effect relationship. Br J Clin Pharmacol 9:67–75
- Zhang J (2009) Can moxifloxacin be given in a placebo arm during one day of a parallel designed study? Presentation at the DIA CV safety meeting, Washington, DC
- Zhang J (2012) FDA experience with novel QT study designs. DIA CV safety meeting, Washington, DC, April 2012

- Zhang J, Machado SG (2008) Statistical issues including design and sample size calculation in thorough QT/QTc studies. J Biopharm Stat 18:451–467
- Zhang L, Chappell J, Gonzales CR, Small D, Knadler MP, Callaghan JT, Francis JL, Desaiah D, Leibowitz M, Ereshefsky L, Hoelscher D, Leese PT, Derby M (2007) QT effects of duloxetine at supratherapeutic doses: a placebo and positive controlled study. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 49:146–153
- Zhang W, Ayan-Oshodi M, Willis BA, Annes W, Hall SD, Chiesa J, Seger M (2012a) QT effect of semagacestat at therapeutic and supratherapeutic doses. Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther 50:290–299
- Zhang X, Jordan P, Cristea L, Salgo M, Farha R, Kolis S, Lee LS (2012b) Thorough QT/QTc study of ritonavir-boosted saquinavir following multiple-dose administration of therapeutic and supratherapeutic doses in healthy participants. J Clin Pharmacol 52:520–529
- Zhu H, Wang Y, Gobburu JV, Garnett CE (2010) Considerations for clinical trial design and data analyses of thorough QT studies using drug-drug interaction. J Clin Pharmacol 50:1106–1111

Index

A

Absorption drugs, intestinal tract, 310 food and defecation reflexes. 300 and GI. 309-310 and intestinal permeability, 301 mucosa, 298 ototoxicity studies, 276 vascular system, 226 water and electrolytes, 298 ABST system. See Automated blood sampling and telemetry (ABST) system Abuse liability assessments, 119, 121 CCALC, 117 **CNS**, 84 CSS, 122 design of, 123 drugs, 37 guidelines, 35 history, 116 preclinical, 116, 129 scientific database, 122 Action potential cardiac, 165 electrophysiological changes, 59 guinea pig (see Guinea pig papillary muscle action potential) IA antiarrhythmic drugs, 55 L-type calcium current, 57 QT PRODACT initiative, 218 Activation ECG intervals, myocardial cells, 191 gate particle, 167 K⁺ channels, 178, 182, 189 Na⁺ channels, 168, 169, 171, 175 sequential cell, 159

ADCs. See Antibody-drug/toxin conjugates (ADCs) Aminoglycoside antibiotics, ototoxicity studies, 284 Amyloid precursor protein (APP), 74 Anthracyclines, 415 Antibody-drug/toxin conjugates (ADCs), 418 Anticancer agents cardiovascular toxicities, 424 "core battery" tests, 406 EGFR signaling, 426 ICH S9 guidance, 407, 427 infusion reactions, 426 large-molecule anticancer agents, 418-424 PDGF receptor signaling, 426 proteinuria, 425 OT prolongation, 425 repeated-dose toxicity testing, 406 small molecule anticancer agents, 409-417 systolic dysfunction and heart failure, 425 VEGF signaling, 425 Antihistamines blood-brain barrier, 78 candidate selection, 79 cytochrome CYP450 3A4, 78-79 and hERG, 78-79 histamine-H1 receptor antagonists, 78 peripheral H1 receptors, 78 QT interval prolongation, 78 terfenadine, 78 APP. See Amyloid precursor protein (APP) Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry (ABPI), 23, 27, 38 Atrial preparation, 49-50, 153 Auditory brainstem response (ABR) cytocochleogram, 275, 280 data collection, 276

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015 M.K. Pugsley, M.J. Curtis (eds.), *Principles of Safety Pharmacology*, Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 229, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-46943-9 Auditory brainstem response (ABR) (cont.) DPOAEs, 282 hearing deficits, 281 ototoxicity studies, 273-274 Auditory function ototoxicity studies (see Ototoxicity studies) physiology auditory neurotransmission, 271 cochlea, 269 cochlear anatomy, 270 cytocochleogram, 275 guinea pig ear, anatomy, 269 hearing, 268 organ of Corti, 271 pressure waveform, perilymph, 270 Automated blood sampling and telemetry (ABST) system, 96

B

Bazett's QT correction, 450 Behavior assessments data analysis and interpretation, 90-91 drug-induced cognitive impairment, 104 - 105EPA, 86 FOB arose, 86 ICH S7A guidelines, 86 Irwin experimental protocol, 86-90 pharmaceutical/chemical industries, 85 strengths, 91-92 **CNS**. 84 drug-induced, 85 organism's, 68 preconvulsive and convulsive behaviors, 94 sleep disruption, 100 traditional behavioral assays, 85 Bevacizumab (Avastin), 423 Biomarkers blood-borne, 365 channel modulation, 152-156 genomic and proteonomic, 35-36 GI injury of blood, stool and breath, 312 calprotectin and lactoferrin, 313 CRP, 312 ¹³C sucrose breath test (SBT), 314 diamine oxidase (DAO), 313 fecal miRNA assays, 313 gastrins, 313

HPLC, 312 in preclinical drug development, 314 risk assessment and management, 311 toxicity identification, 311 kidney injury of albumin, 342-343 β₂-microglobulin, 342 chromatin environment/microRNAs. 344 CysC, 342 DIKI biomarkers, 344 exploratory approaches, 344 KIM-1, type I cell membrane glycoprotein, 341-342 TFF1, TFF2 and TFF3, 342 total urinary protein, 343 pharmacodynamic toxicity, 35-36 Biopharmaceuticals (BPs) abuse and dependency potential, 399 advantages, 387 bispecific antibodies, 388 cardiovascular system, 392-396 characteristics, 386, 387 CNS, 396-397 factors, 389 features, 386 ICH S7A guideline, 398 in vitro safety pharmacology, 392 innovative variations, 386 noninvasive methods, 389, 400 regulatory guidelines, 390-391 respiratory system, 397-398 test species, 391-392 US-FDA, 389 Blood gases alveolus-pulmonary capillary, 134 and oxygen saturation, 144 PaO₂, 144 SaO₂, 144 Blood pressure (BP) anacetrapib, 223 **CETP. 222** CVD estimation, AHA, 225 NCE effects, 225, 226 pathologies, 225 prevalence, 225 risk, 225 secondary hypertension, 225-226 systolic and diastolic BP, 225 dose-dependent changes, 71 drug safety

animal model, clinical trial, 224 arterial, 222 CETP inhibitor, 222-223 increment, 223 mid-1990s, 222 PDGF, 224 therapeutic and NCEs, 223-224 VEGF signalling agents, 224 HDL-C and apolipoprotein A-1, 222-223 off-target evaluation, receptors and enzymes, 72-74 systemic arterial, 222 Brain slice in vitro electrophysiology and seizure, 96-98 in vitro hippocampal, 33-34, 106 LTP, 106 neocortical. 102-103 in synaptic transmission, 104 thalamocortical, 102

С

Calcium (Ca2+) channels molecular and pharmacological properties α1-subunits, 173-174 biophysical properties, 174, 175 blocking drugs, 176 genesis of APs, 173 hetero-oligomeric protein complexes, 173 L-and T-type, 174, 175 mammalian isoforms, 174 pacemaker activity, 176 polypeptides, 174 myocyte level, 173 voltage-gated, 173 Calcium-dependent inactivation (CDI), 58 Calcium-induced calcium release (CICR), 58 Cardiac action potential biophysical and physiological properties, 166 Ca2+ channels, 166 coupled myocardial cells, 167 genesis, 166 inward rectifier, 166 K⁺ current, repolarisation, 166 Na⁺ channels, inactivation, 166 pacemaker cells, 166 shape, 167 ventricular myocyte, phases, 164-166 Cardiac arrhythmia suppression trial (CAST), 54 Cardiac conduction and repolarization cardiac channels, 53-54

cardiac delayed-rectifying potassium current (IKr), 8 dihydropyridines, 60 preclinical safety pharmacology assays, 22 "TOT" study, 28 Cardiac ion channels blockade assays, 150 calcium (see Calcium (Ca²⁺) channels) electrocardiogram (see Electrocardiogram (ECG)) in vitro proarrhythmia assay in silico methods, 157-159 stem cells and CIPA, 156-157 TOT study, 156 myocardium bioelectrical properties, 160-163 cell types, 159 myocyte coupling, 159 potassium (see Potassium (K⁺) channels) OT as surrogate biomarker atrial preparation, 153 coronary-perfused wedge preparation, 155-156 ion channel modulation, 152-153 Langendorff heart, 154-155 Purkinje fibre, 153-154 sodium (see Sodium (Na⁺) channels) voltage-gated (see Voltage-gated ion channels) Cardiac Safety Research Consortium (CSRC), 27, 28, 34, 38 Cardiovascular system advantages, 393-394 anaesthetics, 245 BPs. 395 cardiac function, 393 CNS, 132 drug-induced effects, 101 heart rate and ECG, 393 hemodynamic parameters, 393 and lung, 135 QTc prolongation, 394, 396 risk assessment, 392 SM therapeutics, 394, 395 therapeutic target, 394 TQT study/QT warning, 394, 395 Case studies hERG channel, 33 QT prolongation, 33 CAST. See Cardiac arrhythmia suppression trial (CAST) Cats conscious, 247 DSI, 246 HDO tail cuff measurements, 256, 257, 259 Cats (cont.) large-scale GLP studies, 244 CBER. See Center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER) CCALC. See Cross-Company Abuse Liability Consortium (CCALC) CDER. See Center for drug evaluation and research (CDER) CDI. See Calcium-dependent inactivation (CDI) Center for biologics evaluation and research (CBER), 85, 86, 88, 93 Center for drug evaluation and research (CDER), 10, 19, 85, 93 Central nervous system (CNS) activity, 118 adverse effects, 84 (see also CNS adverse effects) APP. 74 assessment, 396 BPs, 396 brain tumors, 396 dopamine D₂ receptors, 71 "hierarchy of organ systems", 15 H1 receptors, 51 ICH S7A guidance, 121 molecular agents, 35 non-CNS drugs, 120 off-target evaluation, 72-73 spontaneous locomotor activity, 397 Cetuximab, 423-424 Channel kinetics, 151 Cholesteryl ester transport protein (CETP), 222 CICR. See Calcium-induced calcium release (CICR) Clinical ECG assessment drug-induced effects, 453 ER analysis (see Exposure-response (ER) analysis) oncology drugs, 454-456 potent QT-prolonging drugs, 437, 438 QTc interval, 437 SAD/MAD, 437 TQT study (see Thorough QT/QTc (TQT) study) Clinical risk profile, torsades de pointes arrhythmia, 59 CNS. See Central nervous system (CNS) CNS adverse effects behavioral assays, 84, 85 (see also Behavior) CDER and CBER, 85

cognitive impairment (see Drug-induced cognitive impairment) S7A safety pharmacology studies, 85 seizure risk assessment (see Seizure risk assessment) sleep disruption (see Drug-induced sleep disruption) torsades de pointes, 84 Cognition chronic effects, 103 CNS adverse events, 92 in vitro electrophysiology, 106-107 Common marmosets, 245-247, 251, 254 Compliance and C_{gas} , 139 GLP, 11, 15-16 and resistance, 141-143 Comprehensive in vitro proarrhythmia assay (CiPA), 28, 38-39, 156 Conditioned place preference, 129 Controlled Substance Staff (CSS) CCALC. 117 and FDA flowchart, 127 pharmaceutical industry, 129 Cross-Company Abuse Liability Consortium (CCALC), 117-118, 129 CSRC. See Cardiac Safety Research Consortium (CSRC) CSS. See Controlled Substance Staff (CSS) Cynomolgus, 245-247, 250, 253, 254 Cytocochleogram albino and pigmented guinea pigs, 278 chinchillas, 278 drug distribution and metabolism, 281 ototoxicity studies, 275-276

D

Delayed afterdepolarisations (DADs), 195–196 Diabetes, 244, 262, 445 DIKI. *See* Drug-induced kidney injury (DIKI) Discriminative stimulus, 125 Distortion product otoacoustic emissions (DPOAEs), 281–282 Dogs anesthetised, 247 beagle, 245 cardiac lesions, 357 cardiovascular parameters, 244 conscious non-restrained, 140 convulsions, 94 echocardiography, 364
EEG. 101 gastric and intestinal function, humans, 368 HDO curve, 249, 255 HSE, 246 lung structures, 135 neurobehavioural systems, 367 Penh. 143 PR and QRS measures, 56 primates, 138, 139 respiratory assessment, 141 respiratory parameters, 368 safety pharmacology assessments, 362-363 tail-cuff blood pressure method, 365 ventilatory changes, 136 Drug dependence, 35, 117, 123 Drug development clinical development and post-approval, 4 effects drugs, 244 eventual approval of lorcaserin, 51 pharmaceutical industry, 116 safety pharmacology BPS. 71 ethics committees, 78 "high-impact targets", 70-71 IND-enabling stage, 76–78 IUPHAR, 71 low-impact targets, 71 neurotransmitter systems, 71 "offtarget" interactions, 70 strategy, 75 Drug discovery. See also Drug development anatomy and physiology GI organs, 296-298 physiology, 298-301 antihistamines (see Antihistamines) characterization, 68 "design-make-test-analyze" cycle, 32 DNA transcription, 68 drug-induced gastrointestinal injury, 293-295 drug toxicity, 67 efficient drug development, 66 "frontloading" studies, 67-68 GLP requirement, 67 guideline recommendations, 302 pharmacological responses, 68 principles of safety pharmacology, 5 putative ligand screens, 68-69 safety studies, 49 SP single-dose and repeat dose tests, 301 target-directed effect assessment, 69-70 toxicology, 66

TPP, 68

Drug-induced cognitive impairment acute effects category, 103 behavioral assessment, 104-105 chemotherapy patients, 103 comprehensive approach, 107 event-related potential (ERP) techniques, 104evoked and event-related potentials, 105 - 106GABAergic system, 103 in vitro electrophysiology and cognition, 106 - 107mechanisms, 103 practice, 103 Drug-induced kidney injury (DIKI) ADRs, 325 biomarker, 326 drug classes, renal side effects, 326 preclinical development, 325 validation strategy, 344-345 Drug-induced sleep disruption behavioral approaches, 100 in humans, 100 in vitro sleep and sedation assessment, 102 - 103phase I clinical trial, 99 REM sleep, 99 rodent/non-rodent species, 99-100 sleep EEG, 101-102 slow-wave stage, 99 Drug safety dehydration and non-specific toxicological effects, 239 drug-induced CNS effects, 85 haemodynamic safety profile, oncology agents, 224 non-clinical assay, 154 preclinical screening models, 224 rabbit and guinea pig hearts, 155 TdP arrhythmias, 181

E

Early after depolarization (EAD), 58, 195 ECVAM. See European Centre for the Validation of Alternative Methods (ECVAM) EEG. See Electroencephalogram (EEG) EFPIA. See European Federation of the Pharmaceutical Industry Association (EFPIA) Electrocardiogram (ECG) activation and inactivation properties, 191 AV node (AVN), 191 changes, myocardium, 193-195 components, 191 composition, 192 DADs, 195-196 depolarisation, 191-192 diseasediagnoses, 191 diversity, ion channels, 193 EADs. 195 electrical activity, 191 generation, electrical impulses, 191 observation, variations, 193 PR interval, 192 P-wave, 191 re-entrant arrhythmia pathways, 196 segments, 192 sino-atrial node (SAN), 191 Electroencephalogram (EEG) abnormalities, 95 ABST system, 96 drug-induced changes, 95 event-related potential (ERP) techniques, 104 in vitro brain slices, 102 rhythm activity, 102 seizure detection, 95-96 sleep studies, 101-102 spectral changes, 96 EMEA. See European Medicines Agency (EMEA) Emesis in vivo models, 307-308 PDE4 inhibition, 74 in silico approaches, 308 ER analysis. See Exposure-response (ER) analysis European Centre for the Validation of Alternative Methods (ECVAM), 27 European Federation of the Pharmaceutical Industry Association (EFPIA), 10, 18, 19, 22-23 European Medicines Agency (EMEA), 9, 20, 25, 127 Exposure-response (ER) analysis early SAD/MAD studies, 456, 457 vs. E14 time-matched analyses, 459-460 pharmacological positive control, 460-461 QT data, 456 role of, 457-459 TQT study, 457

F

FDA. See United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA)
Field potential, 107
Functional observational battery (FOB), 84, 86, 92, 94, 104
behavioral assays, 85
behavioural tests, 358
CNS function, 396
Irwin experimental protocol, 86, 94
neurobehavioural assessment, 366
rodent toxicology study, 372

G

Gastric secretion acute model, 307 fistula models, 307 GI function, 301 in vitro models, 306-307 in vivo models, 307 pharmacological studies on acid secretion, 306 Gastrointestinal stromal tumor (GIST), 224, 455 Gastrointestinal (GI) system absorption cell culture-based permeability screening models, 309 in vitro techniques, 309 in vivo techniques, 310 gastric emptying and intestinal motility in vitro models, 303-304 in vivo models, 305-306 in silico organ modeling, 304-305 gastric secretion in vitro models, 306-307 in vivo models, 307 gut-brain axis, 297-298 ingested food and xenobiotics, 298 intestinal permeability and absorption, 301 motility and transit, 298-300 nausea and emesis, 307-308 neural and hormonal reflexes, 300 translation, humans, 311 GIST. See Gastrointestinal stromal tumor (GIST) Good laboratory practice (GLP) compliance, 15-16 and FDA requirement, 252 ICH S7A, 13 pharmaceutical industry, 32 preclinical testing centers, 36

regulatory studies, 11 Guinea pig papillary muscle action potential assay contractile tissue and movements, 208 IKr assay, 208 IKr IC50/EC10 values, 218 non-clinical models, 218 preparation, 208 QT PRODACT (*see* QT interval prolongation: project for database construction (QT PRODACT)) risk assessment, 219 sensitivity, 218–219 size, 208

H

Haemodynamics assessment BP (see Blood pressure (BP)) conduct of behavioural interactions, 236 Circadian cycles, cardiovascular animal models, 234-235 data quality and review, 234, 237 dosing systems, 236 heart rate data, cynomolgus monkeys, 235, 236 interferences, environmental factors, 235-236 intravenous injectable drug products, 236 volumes, dose rate and physicochemical characteristics, 236-237 features, vascular system (see Vascular system) study design and statistics (see Study design and statistics, safety pharmacology) Hazard identification vs. risk assessment in exploratory safety studies, 49-50 hERG channel. See Human ether-a-go-go related gene (hERG) channel High-definition oscillometry (HDO) accuracy and reliability, 247-251 conventional non-invasive systems, 245-246 dogs and rabbits, 246 FDA requirements, 244, 252 and GLP, 252 limitations, 262 pulse rates, 246-247 SP and Tox studies (see Safety pharmacology (SP))

vascular resistance, 262 High-precision QT measurement (HPQT), 453, 458, 459 Hippocampus, 97, 105, 106 Hodgkin–Huxley equations, 163–164 Human *ether-a-go-go* related gene (hERG) channel blocking drugs, 59 chemical-hERG channel interactions, 33 cytochrome P450 (CYP) screening, 78–79 drug-hERG channel interactions, 33 potassium channel, 71 QT prolongation, 33

I

ICH. See International conference on harmonization (ICH) ICH E14 EWG meeting, 23 implementation, 24 IWG. 27 nonclinical data, 24 positive control agent, 26-27 ICH S9, 224, 391, 407, 408, 427 ICH S7A adoption, 11-13 bioassays, 32-33 chronology, 14 description, 85 EWG, 8, 14-15 Expert Working Group members, 10 guideline, 13 guidelines, 93 and ICH S7B, 25 in vivo assays, 135-136 lung anatomy and physiology, 133-135 mechanisms, 33-34 physiological homeostatic systems, 145 plethysmography (see Plethysmography) preclinical GLP testing centers and scientists, 36 regulations, 34-35 respiratory safety pharmacology studies, 132-133 scientists. 34 in silico model. 34 translation, 35-36 ventilatory function, 137 ICH S7B clinical guidance document, 21 CPMP, 20

ICH S7B (cont.) draft S7B guidance, 21 early events, 20-22 events associated, 22-25 events leading, 25-26 Expert Working Group members, 19 and ICH S7A, 11, 13, 18 ICH Steering Committee, 21 **TDP**, 20 the US FDA parties, 21 Imatinib, 416-417 Inactivation ECG, 191 gate particle, sodium channel, 167-169, 171, 172, 174, 175 HERG block, 189 K⁺ channels, 178, 182, 184 L-type calcium current, 158 Na⁺ channel, 164, 166 In silico models, 159, 194 International conference on harmonization (ICH) repeat-dose toxicity studies, 396 safety pharmacology assessment, 390 S7A guideline, 398 S6(R1) guideline, 386, 391 International Life Sciences Institute, Health and Environmental Sciences Institute (ILSI-HESI), 22, 23 International Union of Basic and Clinical Pharmacology (IUPHAR), 71 In vitro safety pharmacology profile, 392 Inward rectifier (K_{ir}/I_{K1}) functional and pharmacological properties A-H and H-V cardiac ECG, 190 APD reduction, 190 cellular repolarisation, 189 G-proteins, 190 ligand-gated currents, IKATP and IKACh, 189 QT interval, rabbit heart, 189 regulation, 190 resting membrane potential, 188-189 sulfonylurea drugs, 189-190 terikalant, 189 T-wave morphology, 189 molecular genetics, 188 resting membrane potential, 187 a-subunits, 188 Irwin experimental protocol, 86-90 FOB, 94

J

Japan Association of Contract Laboratories for Safety Evaluation (JACL), 23 Japanese Safety Pharmacology Society (JSPS), 23, 31

K

Kidney blood pressure regulation, 333 collecting ducts: excretion unit, 330 description. 327 endocrine role, 333 fluid and electrolyte balance, 347 glomerular and hemodynamic function, 347 glomerular filtration, 330-331 gross structure, 327 juxtaglomerular apparatus, 330 nephron and qualified DIKI biomarker, 327, 329 renal corpuscle, filtering unit, 327 renal tubule, reabsorption unit, 329-330 tubular reabsorption and secretion, 331-332 unipyramidal, multilobar kidney section, 327.328 vascularization, 330

L

Langendorff isolated heart, 154–156 Large-molecule anticancer agents ADCs, 418 anticancer therapeutics, monoclonal antibody, 418–421 Brentuximab vedotin (Adcetris), 418 ipilimumab (Yervoy), 418 monoclonal antibodies, 422–424 vs.small molecule pharmaceuticals, 407–409 Loop diuretics, ototoxicity studies, 283–284

M

Metabolic blood pressure parameters, 251 diabetes, 262 and hematological changes, 76 Minipig, 133 left ventricular function, 364 repeatdose toxicology studies, 362–363 Monkey, 136, 141, 143, 207, 211

cardiac lesions, 357 cynomolgus, 230, 232, 235, 247, 251 echocardiography, 364 HDO, 365 safety pharmacology assessments, 362-363 Monoclonal antibodies bevacizumab (Avastin), 423 cetuximab and panitumumab, 423-424 trastuzumab (Herceptin), 422-423 Motility and GI (see Gastrointestinal (GI) system) neural and hormonal reflexes, 300 outer hair cell. 281 Mouse EEG sleep studies, 101 Jervell and Lange-Nielsen syndrome, 185 ototoxicity studies, 276 safety pharmacology assessments, 362-363 seizure detection, 95 Myocardial cell types and myocyte coupling, 159 Myocardium bioelectrical properties capacitance, 160 cardiac AP, 160 circuit elements, 160 conductor, 160 drug-ion channel interactions, 160 electric current, 160 ionic solutions, 160 voltage, 160 cell types, 159 Myocyte coupling in heart, 159

N

Nausea drug effects, GI function, 302 in vivo models, 307-308 phase I clinical trials, 308 in silico approaches, 308 Nernst equation assumption, electric fied, 161 calculation, 161 equivalent circuit model, 162-163 GHK voltage equation, 161-162 intracellular K⁺ ions, 161 resting membrane potential, 160, 161 transmembrane potential, 161 NIBP monitors, 246 Nonclinical testing animal species, 134

clinical chemistry endpoints, 76 delayed ventricular repolarization, 19–20 ICH safety guidances, 15 M3(R2) nonclinical safety studies, 85 Noninvasive telemetry ambulatory tail-cuff methods, 365 safety pharmacology assessments, 361–363 toxicology studies, 361

0

Off-target cardiovascular safety assays, 49 common receptors and enzymes, 72-73 hERG channel, 79 5HT-2B receptors, 51 pharmacologic activity, 50 safety pharmacology studies, 66-67 On-target adverse effects, 48 pharmacology, 50 safety pharmacology studies, 66-67 tissue-organ distribution, 70 Oscillometry, airway, 143 Otic microscopy, 274-275, 281 Ototoxicity studies ABR, 273-274 aminoglycoside antibiotics, 284 cytocochleogram, 275-276 design, 279-281 DPOAEs, 281-282 FDA. 272 loop diuretics, 283-284 middle ear exposure, 272–273 otic microscopy, 274-275 platinum-based chemotherapeutics, 284-285 salicylates, 283 semiquantitative hair cell assessments, 282-283 spiral ganglion evaluations, 282 Oxygen saturation, 132, 144

Р

Panitumumab, 423–424 Papillary muscle action potential assay gastrointestinal prokinetic agent cisapride, 206 guinea pig (*see* Guinea pig papillary muscle action) ICHS7B guidance, 206–207 IKr channel, 207 Papillary muscle action potential assay (cont.) TdP liability, 206 Pentylenetetrazol (PTZ), 94-95 Peripheral nervous system, 86 Platinum-based chemotherapeutics, ototoxicity studies, 284-285 Plethysmography airway oscillometry, 143 blood gases and oxygen saturation, 144 plethysmograph (restrained), 137-139 plethysmograph (unrestrained), 139-140 pneumotachograph, 137 resistance/compliance, 141-143 RIP, 140-141 Pneumotachograph, 137, 140 Potassium (K⁺) channels diversity, voltage-gated amiodarone, 176 blockade, 181 cardiac tissue, 180 CAST trials, 176 functional properties, 178 genomes, 177 heterogeneous, 176 inward rectifier, 180 ion channel conductance, 179 mammalian, 176-177 molecular correlation, 177, 179 molecular structures, 177, 178 myocardial cell resting potential, 181 NCEs, 181 nucleotide polymorphisms, 180-181 primary amino acid sequence, 177, 178 regulate cell function, 176 repolarisation, 178-179, 181 sentivity, 181 α -subunits function, 177–178 TdP arrhythmias, 181 inward rectifier (K_{ir}/I_{K1}) functional and pharmacological properties, 188-190 molecular genetics, 188 resting membrane potential, 187 α-subunits, 188 voltage-dependent functional and pharmacological properties, 183-187 molecular genetics, I_{to} and I_{K} channels, 181 - 183Pro-convulsant assay, 94-95 PTZ. See Pentylenetetrazol (PTZ) Pulse transit time (PTT), 259–262 Pulse wave analysis (PWA), 257, 259

Purkinje fibre canine, 212 dog, 209, 210, 213 His-Purkinje fibres, 159 isolation, 153–154 K⁺ channel, 186 pacemaker cells, nodal tissues, 166 rabbit, 153

Q

QT interval prolongation:project for database construction (OT PRODACT), 22 - 23anaesthetised dog, 211 ciprofloxacin, 210 concentrations, 218 conscious dog and cynomolgus monkey, 211 evaluation, predictive values, 208-209, 212 human, 209 human free ETPC in vitro positive concentration, 212, 214-215 positive/negative in vitro results, 212-213, 216-217 JPMA and JACL, 208 NCE, 211-212 non-clinical QT assays, 212 outcomes, 213, 218 preclinical concentration exposure, 218 predictive biomarkers, 209-210 sensitivity and specificity, 209-210

R

RA. See Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) Rat airway responsiveness, 140 body temperature, 370, 371 cardiac delayed-rectifying potassium current, 8 cardiovascular assessments, drugs, 8 HDO measurements, 255 neurobehavioural systems, 367 nonclinical safety program, 416 PAK4-GI model, 314 respiratory parameters, 367 safety pharmacology assessments, 362-363 sensor matrix, 368 Tff3 mRNA, 342 toxicology studies, 343 unrestrained telemetry model, 224

Receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK), 455 Reduction, refinement and replacement (3Rs) benefit, 16, 308, 354, 396-397, 409 Repeat-dose toxicity studies. See also SP endpoints drug classes, 358 emphasis and operational paradigms, 358, 360 histopathological examination, 355 in-life measurements and blood sampling, 355.356 phase I clinical trials, 354 regulatory drivers, 357-358 regulatory toxicology studies, 355 renal/urinary measurements, 345 safety pharmacology assessments, 358 scientific drivers, 356-357 Resistance airflow, 135, 136, 143 functional endpoints, 142 Penh and respiratory, 143 peripheral vascular, 223 pneumotachograph, 137 pulmonary, measurement, 398 rodents and non-rodents, spontaneous breathing, 141 unrestrained WBP, 142 Respiratory inductance plethysmography (RIP), 140-141 Respiratory rate, 132, 135, 138, 143 Respiratory system, 76-77, 133, 135, 136, 397-398 Rheumatoid arthritis (RA), 454 RIP. See Respiratory inductance plethysmography (RIP) Risk assessment and cardiovascular, 372 CNS, 92 vs. hazard identification, exploratory safety studies, 49-50 MTD/DRF studies, 372 NCE, 442 QTc effect, 458 seizure (see Seizure risk assessment) TdP, 152 RTK. See Receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK) Ryanodine receptors (RYR2), 58

S

SAD/MAD studies. See Single-ascending/ multiple-ascending dose (SAD/MAD) studies Safety assessment

bacterial-and mammalian cell-derived oligonucleotides, 391 biopharmaceutical products, 357 and BPs. 393 CNS adverse effects, 85 new drugs, 7 nonclinical, 389, 390, 406, 424 ototoxicity, 279 pharmaceutical industry, 107 renal slice technology, 339 rodent and non-rodent species, 99-100 Safety pharmacology (SP) anatomy and physiology, 327-333 auditory function (see Auditory function) DIKI (see Drug-induced kidney injury (DIKI)) evaluation, BPs (see Biopharmaceuticals (BPs)) in vitro models, 338-340 in vivo mammalian models glomerular function, 336 hemodynamic function, 337–338 tubular function, 335-337 in vivo non-mammalian models, 338 isolated perfused kidney preparations, 339 non-clinical research, HDO conduct of study, 253 cuff, 254-256 data analysis, 255-259 pulse transit time measurement, 259-262 renal slice technology, 339 renal/urinary measurements, 345 repeat-dose toxicology studies, 345, 346 in silico models, 340-341 training, 253 urinary biomarkers, 334 urine and plasma analysis, 346 Seizure risk assessment CDER and CBER, 93 convulsion-like motor behaviors, 93 drug-induced seizure, 93 EEG, 95-96 GABA neurotransmission, 93 ICH S7A guidelines, 93 in vitro electrophysiology, 96-99 Irwin/FOB. 94 non-blood-brain-barrier-penetrating drugs, 93 PTZ pro-convulsant assay, 94-95 Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs), 117, 120 Self-administration, 119, 120, 122, 125-126, 129

Single-ascending/multiple-ascending dose (SAD/MAD) studies "early QT assessment", 437 ER models, 457 E14 time-matched approach, 460 TQT study, 460, 461 Small molecule anticancer agents anthracyclines, 415 cardiovascular toxicities, 410 imatinib, 416-417 vs. large-molecule biopharmaceuticals, 407-409 rapidly dividing cancer cells, 409 sunitinib (Sutent), 417 tyrosine kinase inhibitors, 410-416 Sodium (Na⁺) channels depolarisation, 167 molecular and pharmacological properties activation/gating, 169 cryo-electron microscopic images, 169 depolarisation, 171 drugs, 169 α -helical intracellular linker, DIII–DIV, 171 - 172heterotrimeric complexes, 169 inactivation gate, 171 ionic conductance, 171 local anaesthetic action, nerves, 172 mammalian voltage-gated, 169, 170 outward gating charge, 168-169 persistent/late, 172-173 pre-depolarising level, 173 protein, 169 resting membrane potentials, 171 safety, 172 S6 transmembrane-spanning region, 172 structure, 168 subtupes, voltage-gated, 169, 170 voltage sensor, 168 Xenopus laevis oocytes, 170, 171 permeability changes, 167 squid giant axon, 167 transmembrane movement, 167 Sodium current, 54, 56-57 Species selection, ototoxicity studies albino and pigmented guinea pigs, 278 chinchillas, 278-279 large animals, safety assessments, 279 mouse, 277 preclinical abuse potential studies, 121-122 rat, 277-278 SP endpoints application methods, 361-363 organ functions

body temperature, metabolic functions, 370-372 cardiovascular system, 363-365 gastrointestinal system, 368-369 nervous system, 365-367 renal system, 369-370 respiratory system, 367-368 OT interval. 361 routine and Ad Hoc Inclusion, 372-373 SSRIs. See Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) Stem cells and CIPA, 156-157 and embryonic, 28 hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, 312 high-throughput screening (HTS) methods, 157 human adult, 34 in vitro proarrhythmia assay, 156 pluripotent, 28, 197 Study design and statistics, safety pharmacology anaesthesia usage, 232-233 control group, 233-234 EKG and blood pressure values beagle dogs, 229, 231 cynomolgus monkeys, 229, 230 rhesus monkeys, 229, 230 Sprague-Dawley rats, 229, 231 haemodynamic data interpretation caution. 238 dopamine administation, 238 drug-induced effects, 237-238 drug-induced vasodilation, 239 neurological stimulation, 238-239 parameters, 238 qualitative evaluation, 238 haemodynamic effects, 232 interpretation, 237-239 minimum detectable difference (MDD), 228-229 power analysis, 228 rodents, 233 sprague-dawley rats, 229, 231 Sunitinib (Sutent), 417

Т

Thorough QT/QTc (TQT) study crossover-designed TQT studies, 445–446 design considerations, 442–445 early QT assessment, 461 ECG assessment, 451–453 E14 guidance, 438

ICH. 438 ICH E14 guidance, 461–432 and interval measurements, 451-453 IRT and sponsors, 446 IRT serves, 438 moxifloxacin, 446 negative TQT study, 446, 447 non-inferiority approach, 446 parallel-designed TQT 308 studies, 446 peak plasma concentration, 448 placebo-adjusted change-from-baseline OTc. 445 published in 2012, 438-441 PubMed search, 438 QT interval, heart rate changes, 450-451 sample size, 448-450 timing of, 442 Tidal volume, 132, 135, 136, 138, 139 Torsades de pointes (TdP) antagonist, 187 arrhythmias and sudden cardiac death, 187 biomarkers, 209 description, 152 drug-induced, 152 idiopathic LQTS, 189 liability, 152, 155 QT prolongation, 209 TOT study, 156 Toxicology (Tox) studies. See Safety pharmacology (SP) TQT study. See Thorough QT/QTc (TQT) study Translational medicine, 65 Trastuzumab (Herceptin), 422–423 Tyrosine kinases (TKs) inhibitors, 410–416

U

The United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 86 United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA), 9, 19, 21, 24, 25, 35, 117, 121, 252

v

Vascular system arterial and venous components, 227-228 drug effects, 226 human, 226 physiological function, 226 regions, blood vessels, 226 tunic adventitia, 226-227 tunica intima, 226 tunica media, 226 vasa vasorum, 227 Vaughan Williams classification, 55 Voltage-gated ion channels causes, resting membrane potential, 163 electrical activity, cardiac muscle, 163 genesis of cardiac AP, 164-167 Hodgkin-Huxley equations, 163-164 potassium (see Potassium (K⁺) channels)